Stem Cells and Cancer Stem Cells 9 Therapeutic Applications in Disease and Injury

M.A. Hayat *Editor*

Stem Cells and Cancer Stem Cells

Volume 9 Therapeutic Applications in Disease and Injury



Stem Cells and Cancer Stem Cells

Stem Cells and Cancer Stem Cells Volume 9

For further volumes: http://www.springer.com/series/10231 Stem Cells and Cancer Stem Cells Volume 9

Stem Cells and Cancer Stem Cells

Therapeutic Applications in Disease and Injury

Edited by

M.A. Hayat Distinguished Professor Department of Biological Sciences Kean University, Union, NJ, USA



Editor M.A. Hayat Department of Biological Sciences Kean University Room 213, Library building Morris Avenue 1000 Union, NJ 07083, USA

ISBN 978-94-007-5644-1 ISBN 978-94-007-5645-8 (eBook) DOI 10.1007/978-94-007-5645-8 Springer Dordrecht Heidelberg New York London

Library of Congress Control Number: 2012955031

© Springer Science+Business Media Dordrecht 2013

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are reserved by the Publisher, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, reuse of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilms or in any other physical way, and transmission or information storage and retrieval, electronic adaptation, computer software, or by similar or dissimilar methodology now known or hereafter developed. Exempted from this legal reservation are brief excerpts in connection with reviews or scholarly analysis or material supplied specifically for the purpose of being entered and executed on a computer system, for exclusive use by the purchaser of the work. Duplication of this publication or parts thereof is permitted only under the provisions of the Copyright Law of the Publisher's location, in its current version, and permission for use must always be obtained from Springer. Permissions for use may be obtained through RightsLink at the Copyright Clearance Center. Violations are liable to prosecution under the respective Copyright Law.

The use of general descriptive names, registered names, trademarks, service marks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement, that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use.

While the advice and information in this book are believed to be true and accurate at the date of publication, neither the authors nor the editors nor the publisher can accept any legal responsibility for any errors or omissions that may be made. The publisher makes no warranty, express or implied, with respect to the material contained herein.

Printed on acid-free paper

Springer is part of Springer Science+Business Media (www.springer.com)

Although touched by technology, surgical pathology always has been, and remains, an art. Surgical pathologists, like all artists, depict in their artwork (surgical pathology reports) their interactions with nature: emotions, observations, and knowledge are all integrated. The resulting artwork is a poor record of complex phenomena.

Richard J. Reed, MD

One Point of View

All small tumors do not always keep growing, especially small breast tumors, testicular tumors, and prostate tumors. Some small tumors may even disappear without a treatment. Indeed, because prostate tumor grows slowly, it is not unusual that a patient may die at an advanced age of some other causes, but prostate tumor is discovered in an autopsy study. In some cases of prostate tumors, the patient should be offered the option of active surveillance followed by PSA test or biopsies. Similarly, every small kidney tumor may not change or may even regress. Another example of cancer or precancer reversal is cervical cancer. Precancerous cervical cells found with Pap test may revert to normal cells. Tumor shrinkage, regression, dormancy, senescence, reversal, or stabilization is not impossible. Can prosenescence therapy be an efficient alternative strategy to standard therapies for cancer prevention and treatment?

Another known example of cancer regression is found in pediatric neuroblastoma patients. Neuroblastoma shows one of the highest rates of spontaneous regression among malignant tumors. In addition to the well-known spontaneous regression in stage 4S disease, the high incidence of neuroblastoma remnants found during autopsy of newborns suggest that localized lesions may undergo a similar regression (Guin et al. 1969). Later studies also indicate that spontaneous regression is regularly seen in infants with localized neuroblastoma and is not limited to the first year of life (Hero et al. 2008). These and other studies justify the "wait and see" strategy, avoiding chemotherapy and radiotherapy in infants with localized neuroblastoma, unless *MYCN* gene is amplified. Infants with nonamplified *MYCN* and hyperdiploidy can be effectively treated with less intensive therapy. Infants with disseminated disease without *MYCN* have excellent survival with minimal or no treatment. Another example of spontaneous shrinkage and loss of tumors without any treatment is an intradural lipoma (Endoh et al. 1998).

Although cancers grow progressively, various lesions such as cysts and thyroid adenomas show self-limiting growth. Probably, cellular senescence occurs in many organ types following initial mutations. Cellular senescence, the growth arrest seen in normal mammalian cells after a limited number of divisions, is controlled by tumor suppressors, including p53 and p16, and so this phenomenon is believed to be a crucial barrier to tumor development. It is well-established that cell proliferation and transformation induced by oncogene activation are restrained by cellular senescence.

Metastasis is the main cause of death from cancer. Fortunately, metastasis is an inefficient process. Only a few of the many cancer cells detached from the primary tumor succeed in forming secondary tumors. Metastatic inefficiency varies depending on the location within an organ, but the malignancy may continue to grow preferentially in a specific tissue environment. Some of the cancer cells shed from the primary tumor are lost in the circulation due to hemodynamic forces or the immune system, macrophages, and natural killer cells.

Periodic rejection of a drug by FDA, which was previously approved by the FDA, is not uncommon. Most recently, the FDA ruled that Avastin should not be used to treat advanced breast cancer, although it remains on the market to treat other cancers, including colon and lung malignancies. Side-effects of Avastin include high blood pressure, massive bleeding, heart attack, and damage to the stomach and intestines.

Unwanted side-effects of some drug excipients (e.g., propylene glycol, menthol) may also pose safety concerns in some patients. Excipients are defined as the constituents of the pharmaceutical formulation used to guarantee stability, and physicochemical, organoleptic, and biopharmaceutical properties. Excipients frequently make up the majority of the volume of oral and parenteral drugs. Not all excipients are inert from the biological point of view. Although adverse drug reactions caused by the excipients are a minority of all adverse effects of medicinal products, the lack of awareness of the possible risk from excipients should be a concern for regulatory agencies, physicians, and patients (Ursino et al. 2011). Knowledge of the potential side-effects of excipients is important in clinical practice.

It is known that chemotherapy can cause very serious side-effects. One most recent example of such side-effects was reported by Rubsam et al. (2011). Advanced hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) induced by hepatitis C virus was treated with Sorafenib. It is an oral multikinase inhibitor that interferes with the serine/threonine kinases RAF-1 and B-Raf and the receptor tyrosine kinases of the vascular endothelial growth factor receptors and the platelet-derived growth factor receptor-beta. Although Sorafenib is effective in regressing HCC, it shows serious side-effects including increasingly pruritic and painful skin changes (cutaneous eruption).

An example of unnecessary surgery is the removal of all the armpit lymph nodes after a biopsy when a sentinel node shows early stage breast cancer; removal of only the sentinel node may be needed. Limiting the surgery to the sentinel node avoids painful surgery of the armpit lymph nodes, which can have complications such as swelling and infection (such limited surgery is already being practiced at the Memorial Sloan-Kettering Cancer Research Center). Radiation-induced second cerebral tumors constitute a significant risk for persons undergoing radiotherapy for the management of cerebral neoplasms. High-grade gliomas are the most common radiation-induced tumors in children (Pettorini et al. 2008). The actual incidence of this complication is not known, although it is thought to be generally low.

Medical Radiation

Chromosome aberrations induced by ionizing radiation are well-known. Medical radiation-induced tumors are well-documented. For example, several types of tumors (sarcomas, meningiomas) can develop in the CNS after irradiation of the head and neck region (Parent 1990). Tumorigenic mechanisms underlying the radiation therapy of the CNS are discussed by Amirjamshidi and Abbassioun (2000) (See below).

Radiation therapy is commonly used to treat, for example, patients with primary and secondary brain tumors. Unfortunately, ionizing radiation has limited tissue specificity, and tends to damage both neoplastic and normal brain tissues. Radiation-induced brain injury, in fact, is a potential, insidious later cerebral side-effect of radiotherapy. Most commonly it consists of damage in small arteries and capillaries, resulting in secondary processes of ischemia.

After radiation therapy, imaging techniques (CT, MRI, SPECT) can be used to assess treatment response and detect radiation-induced lesions and recurrent tumors. Optical spectroscopy has also been used for detecting radiation damage (Lin et al. 2005). The F_{500} nm spectral peak allows accurate selection of tissues for biopsy in evaluating patients with new, contrast enhancing lesions in the setting of previous irradiation. This peak is highly correlated with a histological pattern of radiation injury. Deep lesions require a stereotactic biopsy to be conclusive. Also, much of the radiation effect is mediated by acute and chronic inflammatory cellular reactions. Biopsy samples supplement pathological differentiation of radiation effect from tumor progression. It should be noted that most of the biopsies show radionecrosis as well as scattered tumor cells.

Women treated with therapeutic chest radiation may develop cancer. This possibility becomes exceedingly serious considering that 50,000–55,000 women in the United States have been treated with moderate to high-dose chest radiation (~20 Gy). This possibility is much more serious for pediatric or young adult cancer patients, because these women are at a significantly increased risk of breast cancer and breast cancer mortality following cure of their primary malignancy (Martens et al. 2008). A recent study also indicates that such young women develop breast cancer at a young age, which does not appear to plateau (Henderson et al. 2010). In this high-risk population, ironically there is a benefit associated with early detection. In other words, young women with early stage breast cancer following chest radiation have a high likelihood for favorable outcome, although life-long surveillance is needed.

Presently, although approximately 80% of the children with cancer are cured, the curative therapy could damage a child's developing organ system; for example, cognitive deficits following cranial radiotherapy are well known. Childhood survivors of malignant diseases are also at an increased risk of primary thyroid cancer (Sigurdson et al. 2005). The risk of this cancer increases with radiation doses up to 20–29 Gy. In fact, exposure to radiation therapy is the most important risk factor for the development of a new CNS tumor in survivors of childhood cancer, including leukemia and brain tumors. The higher risk of subsequent glioma in children subjected to medical radiation at a very young age reflects greater susceptibility of the developing brain to radiation. The details of the dose–response relationships, the expression of excess risk over time, and the modifying effects of other host and treatment factors have not been well defined (Neglia et al. 2006).

A recent study indicates that childhood brain tumor survivors are at an increased risk of late endocrine effects, particularly the patients treated with cranial radiation and diagnosed at a younger age (Shalitin et al. 2011). Among children with cancer, the application of radiotherapy, therefore, should not be taken lightly, and it should be administered only when absolutely necessary to successfully treat the primary tumor. When radiotherapy is administered, use of the minimum effective dose tends to minimize the risk of second CNS neoplasms (late effect). Prolonged follow-up of childhood cancer survivors (particularly those treated with radiation) is necessary because of the long period between treatment and the development of malignancy. This practice should be a part of the effective therapy of the primary disease.

It is well established that radiation doses are related to risk for subsequent malignant neoplasms in children with Hodgkin's disease. It has been reported that increasing radiation dose was associated with increasing standardized incidence ratio (p=0.0085) in survivors of childhood Hodgkin's disease (Constine et al. 2008). Approximately, 75% of subsequent malignancies occurred within the radiation field. Although subsequent malignancies occur, for example, in breast cancer survivors in the absence of radiotherapy, the rise increases with radiation dose.

The pertinent question is: Is it always necessary to practice tumor surgery, radiotherapy, chemotherapy or hormonal therapy or a combination of these therapies? Although the conventional belief is that cancer represents an "arrow that advances unidirectionally", it is becoming clear that for cancer to progress, it requires cooperative microenvironment (niche), including immune system and hormone levels. However, it is emphasized that advanced (malignant) cancers do not show regression, and require therapy. In the light of the inadequacy of standard treatments of malignancy, clinical applications of the stem cell technology need to be expedited.

Prostate Cancer

There were an estimated 217,730 new cases of prostate cancer in the United States in 2010 with 32,050 deaths, making it the second leading cause of cancer deaths in men. Currently, there are more than 2,000,000 men in the United States who have had radical or partial prostate surgery performed. Considering this huge number of prostate surgeries and the absence of a cumulative outcome data, it seems appropriate to carefully examine the benefits of radical surgery, especially in younger men.

Clinical prostate cancer is very rare in men of the ages younger than 40 years. In this age group the frequency of prostate malignancy is 1 in 10,000 individuals. Unfortunately, the incidence of malignancy increases over the ensuing decades, that is, the chance of prostate malignancy may reach to 1 in 7 in men between the ages of 60 and 79 years. Reactive or aging-related alterations in the tumor microenvironment provide sufficient influence, promoting tumor cell invasion and metastasis. It has been shown that nontumorigenic prostate epithelial cells can become tumorigenic when cocultured with fibroblasts obtained from regions near tumors (Olumi et al. 1999).

Prostate cancer treatment is one of the worst examples of overtreatment. Serum prostate specific antigen (PSA) testing for the early detection of prostate cancer is in wide use. However, the benefit of this testing has become controversial. The normal cut-off for serum levels of PSA is 4 ng/ml, so a man presenting with a PSA above this level is likely to require a rectal biopsy, but only in 25% of men with serum levels of PSA between 4 ng and 10 ng/ml have cancer (Masters 2007). The PSA threshold currently being used for biopsy ranges between 2.5 and 3.4 ng/ml. Up to 50% of men presenting with prostate cancer have PSA levels within the normal range. It is apparent that screening of prostate cancer using PSA has a low specificity, resulting in many unnecessary biopsies, particularly for gray zone values (4–10 ng/ml). According to one point of view, the risks of prostate cancer overdetection are substantial. In this context, overdetection means treating a cancer that otherwise would not progress to clinically significant disease during the lifetime of the individual. Overdetection results in overtreatment. The advantages and limitations of PSA test in diagnosing prostate cancer were reviewed by Hayat (2005, 2008).

Androgen deprivation therapy (ADT) is an important treatment for patients with advanced stage prostate cancer. This therapy is carried out by blocking androgen receptor or medical or surgical castration. Although ADT is initially very effective, treated tumors inevitably progress to androgen-independent prostate cancer (AIPC); which is incurable. One possible mechanism responsible for the development of AIPC is modulation of the tissue microenvironment by neuroendocrine-like cancer cells, which emerge after ADT (Nelson et al. 2007).

Recently, Pernicova et al. (2011) have further clarified the role of androgen deprivation in promoting the clonal expansion of androgen-independent prostate cancer. They reported a novel linkage between the inhibition of the androgen receptor activity, down-regulation of S-phase kinase-associated protein 2, and the formation of secretory, senescent cells in prostate tumor cells. It is known that several components of the SASP secretome, such as IL-6, IL-8, KGH, and epidermal growth factor, are capable of transactivating androgen receptor under androgen-depleted conditions (Seaton et al. 2008). It needs to be pointed out that androgen deprivation therapy, used in high-risk patients with prostate cancer, may cause reduced libido, erectile dysfunction, fatigue, and muscle loss; osteoporosis is also a late complication. Therefore, periodic bone density scanning needs to be considered.

Recently, the FDA cleared the use of NADiA (nucleic acid detection immunoassay) ProsVue prognostic cancer test. This proprietary nucleic acid detection immunoassay technology identifies extremely low concentrations of proteins that have not been routinely used as a diagnostic or prognostic aid. It is an *in vitro* diagnostic assay for determining the rate of change of serum total PSA over a period of time. The assay can quantitate PSA at levels <1 ng/ml. This technique can be used as a prognostic marker, in conjunction with clinical evaluation, to help identify patients at reduced risk for recurrence of prostate cancer for years following prostatectomy. It targets the early detection of proteins associated with cancer and infectious diseases. This technique combines immunoassay and real-time PCR methodologies with the potential to detect proteins with femtogram/ml sensitivity (10–15 g/ml). Additional clinical information is needed regarding its usefulness in predicting the recurrence. A significant decrease in the risk of prostate cancer-specific mortality is observed in men with few or no comorbidities. Indeed, active surveillance in lieu of immediate treatment (surgery or radiation, or both) is gaining acceptance. Most men with prostate cancer, even those with high-risk disease, ultimately die as a result of other causes (Lu-Yao et al. 2009). Debate on this controversy is welcome, but narrow opinions and facile guidelines will not lead to facts and new information; men worldwide deserve it (Carroll et al. 2011). Automatic linking of positive diagnosis with treatment, unfortunately, is a common clinical practice. Unfortunately, even men who are excellent candidates for active surveillance in the United States often undergo some treatment. Deferment of treatment is advised in men with low-risk disease, especially of a younger age.

Active surveillance is proposed for patients with low-risk prostate cancer in order to reduce the undesirable effects of overdiagnosis. Prostate specific antigen serum level lower than 10 ng/L and Gleason score lower than 7 are the main criteria to select patients for active surveillance. The correct use of these two criteria is essential to differentiate between aggressive and nonaggressive prostate cancer. Autopsy studies indicate that approximately one out of three men older than 50 years show histological evidence of prostate cancer (Klotz 2008). Thus, a large proportion of prostate cancers are latent, never destined to progress, or affect the life of the patient. It is estimated that the percentage of low-risk prostate cancer is between 50 and 60% of newly diagnosed cases. A large number of patients die having prostate cancer, but not because of this cancer (Filella et al. 2011).

First whole genome sequences of prostate tumors were recently published online in *Nature* journal (vol. 470: 214–220, 2011). This study revealed that rather than single spelling errors, the tumor has long "paragraphs" of DNA that seem to have broken off and moved to another part of the genome (rearrangement of genes), where they are most active. These portions of DNA contain genes that help drive cancer progression. The mutated genes involved include *PTEN*, *CADM2*, *MAG12*, *SPOP*, and *SPTA1*. This information may lead to the development of more efficient, less invasive ways to diagnose and treat this cancer. Such information, in addition, should lead to personalized therapeutics according to sequencing results of different gene mutations or chromosomal rearrangements. The urgent need of such studies becomes apparent considering the huge number of new cases of prostate problems reported every year.

In contrast to prostate cancer, cardiovascular disorders take the heavier toll of life. In other words, the risk of death for men in the United States between the ages of 55 and 74 years due to cardiovascular disease surpasses that of prostate cancer. Cardiovascular disease is the most common of the chronic non-communicable diseases that impact global mortality. Approximately, 30% of all deaths worldwide and 10% of all healthy life lost to disease are accounted for by cardiovascular disease alone.

In conclusion, initial treatment with standard surgery, irradiation, chemotherapy, or hormonal therapy, or combination of these protocols can result in both local and systemic sequelae. Therefore, surveillance for late recurrence and secondary primary malignancies is recommended for most cancer patients. Patients with breast, lung, prostate, colorectal, and head and neck cancers constitute the largest groups requiring long-term monitoring and follow-up care.

Eric Hayat

References

- Amirjamshidi A, Abbassioun K (2000) Radiation-induced tumors of the central nervous system occurring in childhood and adolescence. Childs Nerv Syst 16:390–397
- Carroll PR, Whitson JH, Cooperberg MR (2011) Serum prostate-specific antigen for the early detection of prostate cancer; always, never, or only sometimes? J Clin Oncol 29:345–346
- Constine LS, Tarbell N, Hudson MM et al (2008) Subsequent malignancies in children treated for Hodgkin's disease; associations with gender and radiation dose. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 72:24–33
- Endoh M, Iwasaki Y, Koyanagi I, Hida K, Abe H (1998) Spontaneous shrinkage of Iumbosacral lipoma in conjunction with a general decrease in body fat: case report. Neurosurgery 43(1):150–151; discussion 151–152
- Filella X, Alcover J, Molina R (2011) Active surveillance in prostate cancer: the need to standardize. Tumour Biol 32:839–843
- Guin P, Gilbert E, Jones B (1969) Incidental neuroblastoma in infants. Am J Clin Pathol 51:126–136
- Hayat MA (2005) Prostate carcinoma: an introduction. In: Immunohistochemistry and in situ hybridization of human carcinomas, vol. 2. Elsevier, San Francisco, pp 279–297
- Hayat MA (2008) Prostate carcinoma. In: Methods of cancer diagnosis, therapy, and prognosis, vol. 2. Springer, New York, pp 391–396
- Henderson TO, Amsterdam A et al (2010) Surveillance for breast cancer in women treated with chest radiation for a childhood, adolescent or young adult cancer: a report from Children's Oncology Group. Ann Intern Med 152:1–22
- Hero S, Simon T, Spitz R, Ernestus K, Gnekow A, Scheel-Walter H, Schwabe D, Schilling F, Benz-Bohm G, Berthold F (2008) Localized infant neuroblastomas often show spontaneuous regression: results of the prospective trials NB95-S and NB 97. J Clin Oncol 26:1504–1510
- Klotz L (2008) Low-risk prostate cancer can and should often be managed with active surveillance and selective delayed intervention. Nat Clin Pract Urol 5:2–3
- Lin W-C, Mahadevan-Jansen A, Johnson MD, Weil R, Toms S A (2005) *In vivo* optical spectroscopy detects radiation damage in brain tissue. Neurosurgery 57:518–525
- Lu-Yao GL, Albertsen PC, Moore DF et al (2009) Outcomes of localized prostate cancer following conservative management. JAMA 302:1202–1209
- Masters JR (2007) Clinical applications of expression profiling and proteomics in prostate cancer. Anticancer Res 27:1273–1276
- Mertens AC, Liu Q, Neglia JP et al (2008) Cause-specific late mortality among 5-year survivors of childhood cancer: the Childhood Cancer Survivor Study. J Natl Cancer Inst 100:1368–1379
- Neglia JP, Robison LL, Stovall M, Liu Y, Packer RJ et al (2006) New primary neoplasms of the central nervous system in survivors of childhood cancer: a report from the childhood cancer survivor study. J Natl Cancer Inst 98:1528–1537
- Nelson EC, Cambio AJ, Ok JH, Lara PN Jr, Evans CP (2007) Clinical implications of nueroendocrine differentiation in prostate cancer. Prostate Cancer Prostatic Dis 10:6–14
- Olumi AF, Grossfeld GD, Hayward SW, Carroll PR, Tlsty TD, Cunha GR (1999) Carcinoma-associated fibroblasts direct tumor progression of initiated human prostatic epithelium. Cancer Res 59:5002–5011
- Parent AD (1990) Late complications of radiation-induced neoplasms. Neurosurgery 26:1090–1091

- Pernicova Z, Slabakova E, Kharaishvill G, Bouchal J, Kral M, Kunicka Z, Machalam M, Kozubik A, Soucek K (2011) Androgen depletion induces senescence in prostate cancer cells through down-regulation of SKp2. Neoplasia 13:526–536
- Pettorini BL, Park Y-S, Caldarelli M, Massimi L, Tamburrini G, DiRocco C (2008) Radiation induced brain tumors after central nervous system irradiation in childhood: a review. Childs Nerv Syst 24:793–805
- Rubsam K, Flaig MJ, Ruzicka T, Prinz JC (2011) Erythema marginatum hemorrhagicum: a unique cutaneous side effect of sorafenib. J Am Acad Dermatol 64:1194–1196
- Seaton A, Scullin P, Maxwell PJ, Wilson C, Pettigrew J, Gallagher R, O'Sullivan JM, Johnston PG, Waugh DJ (2008) Interleukin-8 signaling promotes androgen-independent proliferation of prostate cancer cells via induction of androgen receptor expression and activation. Carcinogenesis 6:1148–1156
- Shalitin S, Gal M, Goshen Y, Cohen I, Yaniv I, Philip M (2011) Endocrine outcome in long-term survivors of childhood brain tumors. Horm Res Paediatr 76:113–122
- Sigurdson AJ, Ronckers CM, Mertens AC et al (2005) Primary thyroid cancer after a first tumor in childhood (the childhood cancer survivor study): a nested case–control study. Lancet 365:2014–2023
- Ursino MG, Poluzzi E, Caramella C, DePonti F (2011). Excipients in medicinal products used in gastroenterology as a possible cause of side effects. Regul Toxicol Pharmacol 60:93–105

Preface

Stem Cells are nature's indispensable gift to multicellular organisms, including humans.

This is volume 9 of the 14-volume series, *Stem Cells and Cancer Stem Cells: Therapeutic Applications in Disease and Tissue Injury*. A stem cell is defined as a cell that can self-renew and differentiate into one or more specialized cell types. A stem cell may be pluripotent, which is able to give rise to the endodermal, ectodermal, and mesodermal lineages; an example is embryonic stem cells. A stem cell may be multipotent, which is able to give rise to all cells in a particular lineage; examples are hematopoietic stem cells and neural stem cells. A stem cell may be unipotent, which is able to give rise to only one cell type; an example is keratinocytes.

A cancer stem cell is a cell type within a tumor that possesses the capacity of self-renewal and can give rise to the heterogeneous lineages of cancer cells that comprise the tumor. In other words, a cancer stem cell is a tumor initiating cell. A unique feature of cancer stem cell is that although conventional chemotherapy will kill most cells in a tumor, cancer stem cells remain intact, resulting in the development of resistance of therapy. All of these types of stem cells are discussed in this series.

By bringing together a large number of experts (oncologists, neurosurgeons, physicians, research scientists, and pathologists) in various aspects of this medical field, it is my hope that substantial progress will be made against terrible human disease and injury. It is difficult for a single author to discuss effectively the complexity of diagnosis and therapy, including tissue regeneration. Another advantage of involving more than one author is to present different points of view on a specific controversial aspect of cancer cure and tissue regeneration. I hope these goals will be fulfilled in this and other volumes of the series. This volume was written by 82 contributors representing 13 countries. I am grateful to them for their promptness in accepting my suggestions. Their practical experience highlights their writings, which should build and further the endeavors of the readers in these important areas of disease and injury. I respect and appreciate the hard work and exceptional insight into the nature of cancer and other diseases provided by these contributors. The contents of the volume are divided into six subheadings: Umbilical Cord Blood Stem Cells, Induced Pluripotent Stem Cells, Embryonic Stem Cells, Hematopoietic Stem Cells, Stem Cells in Tumors and Cancer, and Stem Cells for Regenerative Medicine for the convenience of the readers.

It is my hope that subsequent volumes of the series will join this volume in assisting in the more complete understanding of the causes, diagnosis, and cell-based treatment of major human diseases and debilitating tissue/organ injuries. There exists a tremendous, urgent demand by the public and the scientific community to address to cancer diagnosis, treatment, cure, and hopefully prevention. In the light of existing cancer calamity, government funding must give priority to eradicating deadly malignancies over military superiority.

I am thankful to Jennifer Russo for her help in many ways in completing this project.

M.A. Hayat

Contents

Par	t I Umbilical Cord Blood Stem Cells	
1	Cryopreservation of Hematopoietic Stem Cells from Umbilical Cord Blood for Transplantation Vicente Mirabet and Pilar Solves	3
2	Expansion of Mesenchymal Stem Cells Derived from Umbilical Cord in Media Containing Human Serum (Method) Sonja Kress, Anne Neumann, Tim Hatlapatka, Antonina Lavrentieva, and Cornelia Kasper	13
3	Transformation of Human Umbilical Cord Blood Cells to Support Neuro-Regeneration in the Diseased Brain Rustem R. Islamov, Albert A. Rizvanov, Andrey P. Kiyasov, and András Palotás	25
4	Clinical Application of Umbilical Cord Blood-Derived Stem Cells for Tissue Regeneration Yanling Liao, Kavita Radhakrishnan, Jose M. Esquilin, Brinda Mehta, Carmella van de Ven, and Mitchell S. Cairo	35
Par	t II Induced Pluripotent Stem Cells	
5	Differentiation of Induced Pluripotent Stem Cells into Oligodendrocytes: Increased Efficiency of Selecting Oligodendrocyte Precursor Cells Using A2B5 Monoclonal Antibody Yasuhito M. Tokumoto	51
6	Epigenetic Reprogramming Without Genetic Modification: Use of Sendai Virus Vectors for Generating Safe Induced Pluripotent Stem Cells Noemi Fusaki	59
7	Differentiation and Use of Cardiomyocytes Derived from Human Pluripotent Stem Cells Gabor Foldes and Maxime Mioulane	71

8	Metabolism in Cancer Cells and Pluripotent Stem Cells Tiffany B. Satoorian and Nicole I. zur Nieden	83
9	Treatment of Patients with Long-QT Syndrome: Differentiation of Patient-Derived Induced Pluripotent Stem Cells into Functional Cardiac Myocytes Daniel Sinnecker, Tatjana Dorn, Ralf J. Dirschinger, Alexander Goedel, Alessandra Moretti, and Karl-Ludwig Laugwitz	93
Par	t III Embryonic Stem Cells	
10	Protein Kinase C Signaling in Embryonic Stem Cell Self Renewal and Cardiac Differentiation Deborah Schechtman and Denise Aparecida Berti	103
11	Maintenance of Pluripotency in Mouse Embryonic Stem Cells with MicroRNAs George M. Yousef, Zsuzsanna Lichner, and Elen Gócza	111
12	Uni-directional Neuronal Differentiation of Embryonic Stem Cells by the Neural Stem Sphere Method Masahiro Otsu, Takashi Nakayama, and Nobuo Inoue	123
13	Embryonic Stem Cell-Derived Motoneurons Develop Aberrant Axonal Sprouting Hong-Lin Su and Hung-Chuan Pan	131
Par	t IV Hematopoietic Stem Cells	
14	Crucial Role of the Polycomb Group Gene Product BMI-1 in the Maintenance of Self-Renewing Hematopoietic Stem Cells George Wendt, Shunsuke Nakamura, and Atsushi Iwama	143
15	Hematopoietic Stem Cell Function and Skeletal Formation: Positive Role of <i>Hemp</i> Gene Hiroaki Honda	155
16	Relationship Between Radiosensitivity of Human Neonatal Hematopoietic Stem/Progenitor Cells and Individual Maternal/Neonatal Obstetric Factors Satoko Ebina, Atsuko Omori, Yasushi Mariya, and Ikuo Kashiwakura	163
Par	t V Stem Cells in Tumors and Cancer	
17	Diagnosis of Primary and Metastatic Germ Cell Tumors Using Embryonic Stem Cell Transcription Factors Lynette M. Sholl and Jason L. Hornick	177
18	Novel Internalizing Human Antibodies Targeting Brain Tumor Sphere Cells Scott Bidlingmaier, Xiaodong Zhu, Yue Liu, Yang Su, and Bin Liu	187

19	Use of Bone Marrow Mesenchymal Stem Cells as Tumor Specific Delivery Vehicles Ting Zhang and Gang Li	191
20	CD34+/AC133+ Endothelial Progenitor Cells as Imaging Probes for Neovascularization of Tumors Ali S. Arbab	203
21	Intestinal Stem Cells: From Homeostasis to Cancer Julie Pannequin, Dominique Joubert, and Frédéric Hollande	219
22	Cancer Stem Cells and Modeling Cancer in the Mouse Carolina Vicente-Dueñas, Elena Campos-Sanchez, Juan D. Hourcade, Isabel Romero-Camarero, Isidro Sanchez-Garcia, and Cesar Cobaleda	227
23	Is CD44 a Marker for Cancer Stem Cells? Thalia Blacking	235
24	NK-92 Cytotoxicity Against Cancer Stem Cells in Hematologic Malignancies Brent A. Williams, Brenna E. Swift, Richard Cheng, and Armand Keating	249
25	Cancer Stem Cells in Head and Neck Squamous Cell Carcinoma Mark E. Prince and Steven B. Chinn	259
26	Cancer Stem Cell Antigens from Autologous Tumor	
	Cell Lines in Patient-Specific Active Immunotherapy for Metastatic Cancer Robert O. Dillman, Andrew N. Cornforth, and Carol DePriest	271
27	Cell Lines in Patient-Specific Active Immunotherapy for Metastatic Cancer Robert O. Dillman, Andrew N. Cornforth, and Carol DePriest Safe Resection of Hemangioblastoma Using Indocyanine Green Videoangiograghy Yasuo Murai and Akira Teramoto	271 285
27 28	Cell Lines in Patient-Specific Active Immunotherapy for Metastatic Cancer	271 285 291
27 28 Par	Cell Lines in Patient-Specific Active Immunotherapy for Metastatic CancerRobert O. Dillman, Andrew N. Cornforth, and Carol DePriestSafe Resection of Hemangioblastoma Using Indocyanine Green VideoangiograghyGreen VideoangiograghyYasuo Murai and Akira TeramotoOvercoming Chemotherapy Resistance by Targeting Hyaluronan/CD44-Mediated Stem Cell Marker (Nanog) Signaling and MicroRNA-21 in Breast, Ovarian, and Head and Neck CancerLilly Y.W. BourguignontVI Stem Cells for Regenerative Medicine	271 285 291
27 28 Par 29	Cell Lines in Patient-Specific Active Immunotherapy for Metastatic CancerRobert O. Dillman, Andrew N. Cornforth, and Carol DePriestSafe Resection of Hemangioblastoma Using Indocyanine Green VideoangiograghyYasuo Murai and Akira TeramotoOvercoming Chemotherapy Resistance by Targeting Hyaluronan/CD44-Mediated Stem Cell Marker (Nanog) Signaling and MicroRNA-21 in Breast, Ovarian, and Head and Neck CancerUilly Y.W. Bourguignont VIStem Cells for Regenerative Medicine Manoj V. Rao and Arun K. Sharma	271285291301
27 28 Par 29 30	Cell Lines in Patient-Specific Active Immunotherapy for Metastatic Cancer Robert O. Dillman, Andrew N. Cornforth, and Carol DePriest Safe Resection of Hemangioblastoma Using Indocyanine Green Videoangiograghy Green Videoangiograghy Yasuo Murai and Akira Teramoto Overcoming Chemotherapy Resistance by Targeting Hyaluronan/CD44-Mediated Stem Cell Marker (Nanog) Signaling and MicroRNA-21 in Breast, Ovarian, and Head and Neck Cancer Lilly Y.W. Bourguignon t VI Stem Cells for Regenerative Medicine Manoj V. Rao and Arun K. Sharma Tissue Engineering and Regenerative Medicine: Role of Extracellular Matrix Microenvironment Ngan F. Huang	 271 285 291 301 313

- 1 Pluripotent Human Stem Cells: An Overview
- 2 Complexity of Tumor Angiogenesis and Stem Cells
- 3 Stem Cells Like Astrocytes: Various Roles
- 4 Neural Crest Cell-Derived Tumors: An Overview
- 5 Therapeutic Neural Stem Cells for Brain Tumor Therapy
- 6 Brain Tumors: Role of Neural Cancer Stem Cells
- 7 Targeting Cancer Stem Cells With Phytochemicals: Inhibition of The Rat C6 Glioma Side Population by Curcumin
- 8 Glioma Patients: Role of Cd133 Stem Cell Antigen
- 9 Cancer Stem Cells in Brain Gliomas
- 10 PriMary Glioma Spheroids: Advantage of Serum-Free Medium
- 11 Tumorigenesis of Glioma-Initiating Cells: Role of Sox11
- 12 Glioma-Initiating Cells: Interferon Treatment
- 13 Is Cd133 The Appropriate Stem Cell Marker for Glioma?
- 14 Cancer Stem Cells in Glioblastoma
- 15 Glioblastoma-Derived Cancer Stem Cells: Treatment with Oncolytic Viruses
- 16 Cancer Stem Cells in Medulloblastoma
- 17 Transplantation of Embryonic Stem Cells Results in Reduced Brain Lesions
- 18 Allogenic Hematopoietic Stem Cell Transplantation FolLowed by Graft-Versus-Host Disease: Role of Adenosine A_{2a} Receptor
- **19** Umblical Cord Blood and Alpha-3 Fucosyl Transferase-Treated Haematopoietic Stem Cells for Transplantation
- 20 Bone Marrow-Derived Stem Cell Therapy for Myocardial Infarction
- 21 The Use of Mesenchymal Stem Cells in Ortheopedics

- 1 Isolation of Bone Marrow Stromal Cells from Bone Marrow by Using A Filtering Device (Method)
- 2 Hematopoietic Stem Cell Frequency Estimate: Statistical Approach to Model Limiting Dilution Competitive Repopulation Assays
- 3 Characteristics of Cord Blood Stem Cells: Role of Substance P (Sp) and Calcitonin Gene-Related Peptide (Cgrp)
- 4 A New Concept of Stem Cell Disorders, and the Rationale for Transplantation of Normal Stem Cells
- 5 Differentiation of Human Embryonic Stem Cells into Functional HepatocyTe-Like Cells (Method)
- 6 Stem Cell Mobilization: An Overview
- 7 Status and Impact of Research on Human Pluripotent Stem Cells: Cell Lines and their Use in Published Research
- 8 Gliosarcoma Stem Cells: Glial and Mesenchymal Differentiation
- **9** Generation of Induced Pluripotent Stem Cells from Mesenchymal Stromal Cells Derived from Human Third Molars (Method)
- 10 Self-Renewal and Differentiation of Intestinal Stem Cells: Role of Hedgehog Pathway
- 11 Hematopoietic Stem Cell Repopulation after Transplantation: Role of Vinculin
- 12 Static and Suspension Culture of Human Embryonic Stem Cells
- 13 Generation of Marmoset Induced Pluripotent Stem Cells Using Six Transcription Factors (Method)
- 14 Myc as a Multifaceted Regulator of Pluripotency and Reprogramming
- 15 Human Thyroid Cancer Stem Cells
- 16 Tumor Stem Cells: Cd133 Gene Rugulation and Tumor Stemness

- 17 Cripto-1: A Common Embryonic Stem Cell and Cancer Cell Marker
- 18 Treatment of Heart Disease: Use of Transdifferentiation Methodology for Reprogramming Adult Stem Cells
- **19** Rat Mesenchymal Cell Cd44 Surface Markers: Role in Cardiomyogenic Differentiation
- 20 Stroke Therapy Using Menstrual Blood Stem-Like Cells: Method
- 21 Spontaneous Cerebral Stroke in Rats: Differentation of New Neurons from Neural Stem Cells
- 22 Neurogenesis in the Cerberal Cortex after Stroke
- 23 Ex Vivo Expanded Hematopoietic Stem Cells for Ischemia
- 24 Breast Cancer Risk: Role of Somatic Breast Stem Cells
- 25 Cellular Replacement Therapy in Neurodegenerative Disease Using Induced PluriPotent Stem Cells
- 26 Treatment of Graft-Versous-Host Disease Using Allogeneic Mesenchymal Stem Cells
- 27 Adult Neurogenesis in Etiology and Pathogenesis of Alzheimar's Disease
- 28 Generating Human Cardiac Muscle Cells from Adipose-Derived Stem Cells
- 29 Mesenchymal Stem Cells and Mesenchymal-Derived Endothelial Cells: Repair of Bone Defects
- 30 Omentum in the Repair of Injured Tissue: Evidence for Omental Stem Cells
- 31 Human Embryonic Stem Cells Transplanted into Mouse Retina Induces Neural Differentiation
- 32 Stem Cells to Repair Retina: From Basic to Applied Biology
- 33 Heterogeneous Responses of Human Bone Marow Stromal Cells (Multipotent Mesenchymal Stromal Cells) to Osteogenic Induction
- 34 Adipose-Derived Stem Cells and Platelet-Rich Plasma: Implications for Regenerative Medicine
- 35 Skeletal Muscle-Derived Stem Cells: Role in Cellular Cardiomyoplasty
- 36 Cardiac Regenerative Medicine without Stem Cell Transplantation
- 37 Allogeneic Transplantation of Fetal Membrane-Derived Mesenchymal Stem Cells: Therapy for Acute Myocarditis
- 38. Patients With Cancer or Hematopoietic Stem Cell Transplant: Infection With 2009 H1n1 Influenza

- 1 Introduction
- 2 Diversity Oriented Fluorescence Library Approach for Stem Cell Probe Development
- 3 Isolation of Mesenchymal Stem Cells from Umbilical Cord (Method)
- 4 Mesenchymal Stem Cell Isolation and Expansion Methodology
- 5 Hair Follicle Stem Cells
- 6 Rat Embryonic Cortical Neural Stem Cells: Role of Hypoxia on Cell Proliferation and Differentiation
- 7 Human Cord Blood-Derived Hematopoietic Stem and Progenitor Cells: from Biology to Medicine
- 8 Proteomic Characterization of Mesenchymal Stem Cell-Like Populations Derived from Various Tissue Types
- 9 The Roles of Nanog During Early Embryonic Development and Primordial Germ Cell Migration
- 10 Human Embryonic Stem Cells in Serum-Free Media: Growth and Metabolism
- 11 Evolutionary Dynamics of Mutations in Hematopoietic Stem Cells and Beyond
- 12 Isolated Corneal Epithelial Stem Cells Derived from Limbal Biopsies: Use of Lectin as a Marker for Identifying Transient Amplifying Cells
- 13 Stem Cell Distribution and Mgmt Expression in Glioblastoma: Role of Intratumoral Hypoxic Gradient
- 14 Initiation of Human Tumourigenesis: Upregulation of Foxm1 Transcription Factor
- 15 Role of Cancer Stem Cells of Breast, Colon, and Melanoma Tumors in the Response to Antitumor Therapy.
- 16 Cell-Based Regenerative Therapies: Role of Major Histocompatibility Complex-1 Antigen.

- 17 Mesenchymal Stem Cells for Cellular Therapies
- 18 Radiation Burns and Mesenchymal Stem Cell Therapy
- **19** Mesenchymal Stem Cells: Role of Mechanical Strain in Promoting Apoptosis and Differentiation
- 20 Human Mesenchymal Stem Cells: Melatonin as a Potential Anti-Osteoporosis Drug
- 21 Applications of Human Induced Pluripotent Stem Cell Derived Hepatocytes
- 22 Stem Cells and Gastric Carcinogenesis: From Mouse to Human
- 23 Gain and Loss of Cancer Stem Cells: Effect on Metastatic Efficiency and Treatment Response
- 24 Treatment of Ischemia/Reperfusion Injury of the Kidney with Mesenchymal Stromal Cells
- 25 Mesenchymal Stem Cells: Role for Delivering Nanoparticles to Brain Tumors
- 26 Human Induced Pluripotent Stem Cells: Role in Patient Specific Drug Discovery
- 27 Biomedical Applications of Induced Pluripotent Stem Cells
- 28 Duchenne Muscular Dystrophy: Isolation of Cd133-Expressing Myogenic Progenitors from Blood and Muscle of Dmd Patients
- **29** Human Fetal Mesenchymal Stem Cells for Prenatal and Postnatal Transplantation
- 30 Protection of Mice from Stroke using Hematopoietic Stem Cell Transplantation
- 31 Neonatel Hypoxic-Ischemic Encephalopathy: Neural Stem/ Progenitor Cell Transplantation
- 32 Mesenchymal Stem Cell-Dependent Formation and Repair of Tendon-Done Insertions
- 33 Cartilage Injuries: Role of Implantation of Human Stem/ Progenitor Cells
- 34 Bone Marrow-Derived Very Small Embryonic-Like Cells: β-Cell Regeneration In Pancreatic Tissue
- 35 Engineering Stem Cell Niche: Regulation of Cellular Morphology and Function
- 36 Embryonic Stem Cells: The Role of Nitric Oxide in Regulating Cell Differentiation, Self-Renewal, and Apoptpsis
- 37 Induction of Apoptosis in Human Keratinocyte Stem Cells: The Role of Hydrogen Sulfide

- 1 Neural Stem/Progenitor Cell Proliferation and Differentiation: Role of Sonic Hedgehog and Wingless/Int-1 Proteins
- 2 Sensitivity of Hematopoietic and Leukemic Stem Cells to *Hoxa* Gene Levels
- 3 Maintenance of Neural Stem Cells in The Brain: Role of Notch Signaling
- 4 Maintenance of Hematopoiesis: Role of Early B Cell Factor 2
- 5 Differentiation of Periodontal Stem/Progenitor Cells: Roles of Tgf-β1
- 6 Induced Pluripotent Stem Cells from Human Extra-Embryonic Amnion Cells: Role of Dna Methylation in Mainting Stemness
- 7 Smooth Muscle Cell Differentiation from Embryonic Stem Cells: Role of Hdac7 And Pdgf-Bb
- 8 Adult Neural Stem Cells; Identity and Regulation
- 9 Tendon Injury: Role of Differentiation of Aduilt and Embryonic Derived Stem Cells
- 10 The Potential of Stem Cells and Tissue Engineered Scaffolds for Repair of the Central Nervous System
- 11 Improving the Efficacy of Diabetes Mellitus Treatment by Combining Cell Replacement Therapy with Immune Correction
- 12 Induced Pluripotent Stem Cell Production and Characterization: An Overview of Somatic Cell Reprogramming
- 13 Proliferation of Bone Marrow-Derived Human Mesenchymal Stem Cells: Role of Enamel Matrix Proteins
- 14 Pluripotent Cell-Derived Glial Precursor Cells for The Delivery of Therapeutic Proteins to the Central Nervous System
- 15 Cellularized Scaffolds: New Clothes for Cardiac Regenerative Medicine

- 16 Microencapsulation Procedures for the Immunoisolation of Wharton's Jelly Mesenchymal Stem Cells: A Review
- 17 Human Hair Follical Stem Cells: Markers, Selection and Perspective Clinic Application
- 18 Adipose-Derived Stem Cells: Therapy Through Paracrine Actions
- 19 Mesenchymal Stem Cell-Natural Killer Cell Interactions
- 20 Malignant Gliomas: Treatment Using Genetically-Modified Neural Stem Cells
- 21 The Cancer Stem Cell Hypothesis and its Impact on The Design of New Cancer Therapies
- 22 Breast Cancer Stem Cell: Translating to the Clinic
- 23 Enhanced Growth and Metastasis of Colon Cancer: Role of Mesenchymal Stem Cells
- 24 Proteomic Characterization of Mesenchymal Stem Cell-Like Populations Derived from Various Tissue Types
- 25 Severe Combined Immunodefieciency Patients: Immune Recovery after Stem Cell Transplantation
- 26 Transplanted Mesenchymal Stem Cells Aid the Injured Brain Through Trophic Support Mechanisms

- 1 Signaling Pathways in Cancer Stem Cells: Therapeutic Implications
- 2 Inhibition of Telomerase with Imetelstat Causes Depletion of Cancer Stem Cells
- 3 Targeting Self-Renewal Pathways in Cancer Stem Cells
- 4 Detection of Cancer Stem Cells Using Ac133 Antibody
- 5 Peripheral Nerve Regeneration after Traumatic Injury and Stem Cell Therapy
- 6 Neural Stem Cell Proliferation Surrounding the Area of Traumatic Brain Injury: Role of Exercise Therapy
- 7 Mesenchymal Stem Cell Treatment for Ischemic Brain Injury
- 8 Role of Neuropeptide Y on the Maintenance of Self- Renewal and Proliferation of Human Embryonic Stem Cells
- 9 Differentiation of Human Adipose-Derived Stem Cells into Cardiomyocytes
- 10 Cellular Cardiomyoplasty: Arterial Cells-Stem Cells Transplantation
- 11 Cardiac Stem Cells Derived from Epithelial-Mesenchymal Transition of the Epicardial Cells: Role in Heart Regeneration (Method)
- 12 Allogenic Mesenchymal Stem Cells in Experimental Ischaemic Stroke: Translation to the Clinic?
- 13 Bone Reconstruction Utilizing Mesenchymal Stem Cell Sheets for Cell Delivery
- 14 Dental Implants Application Using Tissue Engineering Technology
- 15 Dental Stem Cells: Regeneration of Dentin Upon Tooth Injury
- 16 Scaffolds for Human Dental Stem Cells to Regenerate Cementum

- 17 Eye Disorders Caused by Limbal Stem Cell Deficiency Deniz Aslan and Rüştü Fikret Akata
- 18 Current Diagnosis and Treatment Strategy for Chronic Active Epstein-Barr Virus Infection
- **19** Reprogramming of Human Fibroblasts into Pluripotent Cells: Role of Lentiviral Mediated Transcription Factors
- 20 Patients with Human Immunodeficiency Virus: Hematopoeitic Stem Cell Transplantation
- 21 Cytomegalovirus Infection after Hematopoietic Stem Cell Transplantation in Children
- 22 Monolayer Culture Condition for Mouse Embryonic Stem Cells Differentiation into Neural Crest Cells (Method)
- 23 Pro-Angiogenic Properties of the Neural Stem/Progenitor Cells
- 24 Neural Differentiation of Embryonic Stem Cells: Role of Fgfs
- 25 Neural Stem Cells Differentiated from Embryonic Stem Cells: Proteomic Identification of Expressed Genes
- 26 Chondrogenesis from Human Mesenchymal Stem Cells: Role of Culture Conditions
- 27 Urethral Tissue Engineering Using Urine-Derived Stem Cells
- 28 Chondrocytes and Mesenchymal Stem Cells in Cartilage Tissue Engineering and in the Regenerative Therapy of Joint Diseases

- 1 Propagation of Human Embryonic Stem Cell: Role of Tgf β
- 2 Self-Renewal of Embryonic Stem Cells: Cell Cycle Regulation
- **3** Gene Expression and Epigenetic Signatures of Germ Cell-Derived Pluripotent Stem Cells and Embryonic Stem Cells
- 4 Human Embryonic Stem Cell Bank : Implication of Human Leukocyte Antigens and Abo Blood Group Antigens for Cell Transplantation
- 5 Differentiation of Embryonic Stem Cells into Glutamatergic Neurons (Methods)
- 6 Differentiation of Embryonic Stem Cells into Endoderm-DerIved Hepatocytes
- 7 Differentiation of Embryonic Stem Cells into Cardiomyocytes: Role of Ouabain
- 8 Function of Myc for Generation of Induced Pluripotent Stem Cells
- 9 Differentiation of Human Pluripotent Stem Cells into Retinal Cells
- 10 Derivation and Invasive Function of Trophoblast from Human Pluripotent Stem Cells
- 11 Differences Between Germ-Line Stem Cells and Multipotent Adult Germ-Line Stem Cells Role of MicroRNAs
- 12 Molecular and Signaling Pathways that Modulate Mesenchymal Stem Cell Self-ReneWal
- 13 The Biology and Regenerative Potential of Stem Cells and their Mesenchymal Progeny
- 14 Mesenchymal Stem Cells: Clinical Applications (An Overview)
- 15 Mesenchymal Stem Cells for the Treatment of Cancer
- 16 Treatment of Neurodegenerative Pathologies Using Undifferentiated Mesenchymal Stem Cells

- 17 Utility of Mesenchymal Stem Cell Therapry in Type 1 Diabetes
- 18 Differentiation of Mesenchymal Stem Cells into Adipocyte Lineage: Role of Cytoskeleton-Associated Proteins
- 19 Epithelial-Mesenchymal Transition and Metastasis: Role of Dicer Expression
- 20 Mouse Bone Marrow Derived Mesenchymal Stem Cells
- 21 Adhesion and Osteogenic Differentiation of Human Mesenchymal Stem Cells: Supported by B-Type Carbonated Hydroxylapatite
- 22 Immunomodulatory Potential of Mesenchymal Stem Cells on Microglia
- 23 Senescence of Human Umbilical Cord Blood-Derived Stem Cells: Role of Histone Deacetylase Inhibition Through Regulating MicroRNAs
- 24 Stem Cells in the Skin
- 25 Donor Policies for Hematopoietic Stem Cell TransplantatIon
- 26 Mobilization of Hematopoietic Stem Cells in Patients with Multiple Myeloma Utilizing Granulocyte Growth Factor Combined with Plerixafor
- 27 Role of Stem Cells in the Pathogenesis of Copd and Pulmonary Emphysema
- 28 Migration of Stem Cells Role of the Rhoa / Rock I Pathway (Method)
- 29 Hematopoietic Stem/Progenitor Cells: Response to Chemotherapy
- 30 Regulation of Stem Cells by the Endocannabinoid System
- 31 Chronic Lymphocytic Leukemia: Allogeneic Stem Cell Transplantation
- 32 Peripheral Blood Monocytes can be Induced to Acquire Stem Cell-Like Properties
- 33 Somatic Cell Reprogramming: Role of Homeodomain Protein Nanog
- 34 Inhibition of Breast Tumor Stem Cells Expansion by the Endogenous Cell Fate Determination Factor Dachshund
- 35 Parkinson's Disease and Stem Cells
- 36 Therapeutic Applications of Induced Pluripotent Stem Cells in Parkinson's Disease
- 37 Modeling Neurodegenerative Diseases Using Pluripotent Stem Cells

- 1 Mesenchymal Stem Cell Expansion for Therapeutic Application
- 2 Role of Induced Pluripotent Stem Cells in Regenerative Medicine
- 3 Sulforaphane as New Therapeutic Agent for Targeting of Cancer Stem Cells with Focus to Prostate and Pancreatic Cancer
- 4 Technology Platforms for Heart Regenerative Therapy Using Pluripotent Stem Cells
- 5 Myocardial Regeneration of Adipose Tissue-Derived Stem Cells: Differentiation, Paracrine, Fusion Mechanisms
- 6 Mobilization of Pluripotent Stem Cells in Patients with Myocardial Ischemia: From the Bench to Bedside
- 7 Mammary Regeneration Using Embryonic Stem Cell Engraftment
- 8 Recovery of the Bone Marrow in Lethally Irradiated Host: Role of Hyper-Activated Stem Cell Factor Receptor
- 9 Potential of Bone Marrow-Derived Stem Cells in Treatment of Genetic Diseases of the Liver
- 10 Propagation of Human Bone Marrow Stem Cells for Craniofacial Applications
- 11 Maintenance of Pluripotency in Mouse Stem Cells: Use of Hyaluronan in the Long-Term Culture
- 12 Initiation of Soft Tissue Sarcomas: Muscle Stem/Progenitor Cells as Targets
- 13 Mesenchymal Stem Cells: Complex Players in Lung Repair & Injury
- 14 Human Embryonic Stem cell-Derived Mesodermal Progenitors for Bone Engineering
- 15 The Role of Chondrogenic Factors in Differentiation of Bone Marrow Stromal Cells to the Cartilage Lineage

- 16 Chondrogenic Differentation of Human Mesenchymal Stem Cells: Effect of Electromagnetic Fields
- 17 Differentiation of Human Embryonic Stem Cells and Human Induced Pluripotent Stem Cells into Retinal Pigment Epithelium
- 18 Stem Cells and Stress Injury: Role of Arginine Decarboxylase
- **19** Treatment of Cerebellar Ataxias: Transplantation of Human Embryonic Stem Cells
- 20 A New Concept of Stem Cell Disorders, and the Rationale for Transplantation of Normal Stem Cells
- 21 Manipulation, Guidance and Tracking of Mesenchymal Stem Cells for Regenerative Medicine and Transplantation: The Role of Magnetic Nanoparticles
- 22 Differentiation of Human Embryonic Stem Cells into Neural Lineage Cells
- 23 Use of RecombInant Viruses to Manipulate Neural Stem Cell Gene Expression in the Mouse Brain
- 24 Accelerated Neural Differentiation of Human Induced Pluripotent Stem Cells Using Chlorate Treatment
- 25 Application of Epiblast/Germ Line-Derived Very Small Embryonic-Like Stem Cells for Neurogenesis

- 1 Stem Cell Culture: Optimizing Amidst the Complexity
- 2 Development of Defined Culture Conditions for Expansion of Human Mesenchymal Stromal Cells for Clinical Applications
- **3** Retention of Stem Cell Properties Post-expansion in Myosphere Culture
- 4 Role of Reactive Oxygen Species Formation from Oxidized Low Density Lipoprotein in Bone Marrow Stem Cells
- 5 The Role of Bone Marrow-Derived Progenitor Cells in Tumor Growth and Angiogenesis
- 6 Myelodysplastic Stem Cells: Gene Expression Profiling
- 7 Human Mesenchymal Stem Cell Transdifferentiation to Neural Cells: Role of Tumor Necrosis Factor Alpha
- 8 Role of Mesenchymal Stem Cells (MSC) in HIV-1 Associated Bone and Lipid Toxicities
- 9 Mesenchymal Stem Cell Therapy: Immunomodulation and Homing Mechanisms
- 10 Mesenchymal Stem Cells: The Role of Endothelial Cells and the Vasculature
- 11 Use of Cancer/Testis Antigens in Immunotherapy: Potential Effect on Mesenchymal Stem Cells
- 12 Regulation of Self-Renewal and Pluripotency of Embryonic Stem Cells: Role of Natriuretic Peptide Receptor A
- 13 Reprogramming and Pluripotency of Epiblast Stem Cells
- 14 Epigenetic Modifiers and Stem Cell Differentiation
- 15 Enrichment and Selection of Stem Cell-Derived Tissue-Specific Precursors
- 16 Differentiation of Pluripotent Stem Cells into Steroidogenic Cells: Role of SF-1 Regulator
- 17 Human Embryonic Stem Cell Differentiation: Role of Glycosphingolipid Structure
- 18 Differentiation of Human Embryonic Stem Cells into Pancreatic Endocrine Cells
- 19 Transformation of Vascular Endothelial Cells into Multipotent Stem-Like Cells: Role of the Activin-Like Kinase 2 Receptor
- 20 Colon Cancer Stem Cells: A Therapeutic Target
- 21 Treatment of Damaged Brain Following a Stroke: New Strategies
- 22 Parthenogenetic Activation-Induced Pluripotent Stem Cells and Potential Applications
- 23 Neuroprotection for Stroke Using Glial Cell Line-Derived Neurotrophic Factor/Neural Stem Cells Grafting
- 24 Derivation of Germ Cells from Pluripotent Stem Cells: Prospects and Applications
- 25 Purinergic Receptors in Stem Cell Biology
- 26 Cancer Stem Cells of the Head and Neck
- 27 Functional Restoration of Salivary Glands After Radiotherapy: Roles of Wnt and Hedgehog Pathways
- 28 Neural Stem Cell Migration: Role of Directional Cues and Electric Fields
- 29 ABL-Kinase Mutations in Progenitors and Stem Cells from Chronic Myeloid Leukemia Patients
- 30 Transplantation of Stem/Progenitor Cells: Potential Treatment for Erectile Dysfunction After Radical Prostatectomy
- 31 Collection of Peripheral Blood Stem Cells from Healthy Family and Unrelated Donors for Haematopoietic Stem Cell Transplantation
- 32 Effect of Smoking on the Outcomes of Cancer Patients After Hematopoietic Stem Cell Transplantation
- 33 Ex Vivo Expansion of Stem and Progenitor Cells Using Thrombopoietin

Contributors

Ali S. Arbab Department of Radiology, Henry Ford Health System, Detroit, MI, USA

Denise Aparecida Berti Departmento de Bioquímica, Instituto de Química, Universidade de Sao Paulo, Sao Paulo, SP, Brazil

Scott Bidlingmaier Department of Anesthesia, University of California at San Francisco, San Francisco, CA, USA

Thalia Blacking Comparative Oncology and Stem Cell Research Group, The Royal (Dick) School of Veterinary Studies and Roslin Institute, The University of Edinburgh, Midlothian, UK

Lilly Y.W. Bourguignon University of California, San Francisco, VA Medical Center, San Francisco, CA 94121, USA

Mitchell S. Cairo Division of Pediatric Blood and Marrow Transplantation, New York-Presbyterian Morgan Stanley Children's Hospital, Columbia University, New York, NY, USA

Elena Campos-Sanchez Departmento de Desarrollo y Diferenciacion, Calle Nicolas Cabrera, 1, Centro de Biologia Molecular Severo Ochoa, Laboratorio 412, Universidad Autonoma de Madrid, Madrid, Spain

Richard Cheng Cell Therapy Program, Princess Margaret Hospital, Toronto, Canada

Steven B. Chinn Department of Otolaryngology – Head and Neck Surgery, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, MI, USA

Cesar Cobaleda Departmento de Desarrollo y Diferenciacion, Calle Nicolas Cabrera, 1, Centro de Biologia Molecular Severo Ochoa, Laboratorio 412, Universidad Autonoma de Madrid, Madrid, Spain

Andrew N. Cornforth Hoag Institute for Research and Education, Hoag Cancer Institute, Newport Beach, CA, USA

Carol DePriest Hoag Institute for Research and Education, Hoag Cancer Institute, Newport Beach, CA, USA

Robert O. Dillman Hoag Institute for Research and Education, Hoag Cancer Institute, Newport Beach, CA, USA

Ralf J. Dirschinger Cardiology Division, First Department of Medicine and German Heart Center Munich, Kilinikim recht der Isar, Technological University of Munich, Munich, Germany

Tatjana Dorn Cardiology Division, First Department of Medicine and German Heart Center Munich, Kilinikim recht der Isar, Technological University of Munich, Munich, Germany

Satoko Ebina Department of Disability and Health, Hirosaki University Graduate School of Health Sciences, Hirosaki, Japan

Jose M. Esquilin Division of Pediatric Blood and Marrow Transplantation, New York-Presbyterian Morgan Stanley Children's Hospital, Columbia University, New York, NY, USA

Gabor Foldes National Heart and Lung Institute, Imperial College London, London, UK

Noemi Fusaki Group of Cell Engineering, DNAVEC Corporation, Tsukuba City, Ibaraki, Japan

Elen Gócza Department of Animal Biotechnology, Agricultural Biotechnology Center, Applied Embryology and Stem Cell Research Group, Godollo, Hungary

Alexander Goedel Cardiology Division, First Department of Medicine and German Heart Center Munich, Kilinikim recht der Isar, Technological University of Munich, Munich, Germany

Tim Hatlapatka Department of Biotechnology, University of Natural Resources and Life Sciences, Vienne (BOKU), Vienna, Austria

Frédéric Hollande Department of Oncology, CNRS UMR 5203, Inserm U661, Montpellier 1 and 2 Universities, Institute of Functional Genomics (IGF), Montpellier, France

Hiroaki Honda Department of Disease Model, Research Institute of Radiation Biology and Medicine, Hiroshima University, Minami-ku, Hiroshima, Japan

Jason L. Hornick Department of Pathology, Brigham and Women's Hospital, Boston, MA, USA

Juan D. Hourcade Departmento de Desarrollo y Diferenciacion, Calle Nicolas Cabrera, 1, Centro de Biologia Molecular Severo Ochoa, Laboratorio 412, Universidad Autonoma de Madrid, Madrid, Spain

Ngan F. Huang Department of Bioengineering, University of California, Berkeley, CA, USA

Nobuo Inoue Department of Chemistry, Kyorin University School of Medicine, Mitaka, Tokyo, Japan

Laboratory of Regenerative Neurosciences, Department of Frontier Health Sciences, Graduate School of Human Health Sciences, Tokyo Metropolitan University, Arakawa-ku, Tokyo, Japan **Rustem R. Islamov** Department of Histology, Kazan State Medical University, Kazan, Russia

Atsushi Iwama Department of Cellular and Moleular Medicine, Graduate School of Medicine, Chiba University, Chuo-ku, Chiba, Japan

Dominique Joubert Department of Oncology, CNRS UMR 5203, Inserm U661, Montpellier 1 and 2 Universities, Institute of Functional Genomics (IGF), Montpellier, France

Ikuo Kashiwakura Department of Radiological Life Sciences, Hirosaki University Graduate School of Health Sciences, Hirosaki, Japan

Cornelia Kasper Department of Biotechnology, University of Natural Resources and Life Sciences, Vienne (BOKU), Vienna, Austria

Armand Keating Cell Therapy Program, Princess Margaret Hospital, Toronto, Canada

Andrey P. Kiyasov Department of Histology, Kazan State Medical University, Kazan, Russia

Sonja Kress Department of Biotechnology, University of Natural Resources and Life Sciences, Vienne (BOKU), Vienna, Austria

Karl-Ludwig Laugwitz Cardiology Division, First Department of Medicine and German Heart Center Munich, Kilinikim recht der Isar, Technological University of Munich, Munich, Germany

Antonina Lavrentieva Department of Biotechnology, University of Natural Resources and Life Sciences, Vienne (BOKU), Vienna, Austria

Gang Li Stem Cells and Regeneration Program, School of Biomedical Sciences and Li Ka Shing Institute of Health Sciences, Prince of Wales Hospital, The Chinese University of Hong Kong, Shatin, Hong Kong, People's Republic of China

Yanling Liao Department of Pediatrics, New York- Presbyterian Morgan Stanley Children's Hospital, Columbia University, New York, NY, USA

Zsuzsanna Lichner Department of Animal Biotechnology, Agricultural Biotechnology Center, Applied Embryology and Stem Cell Research Group, Godollo, Hungary

Bin Liu Department of Anesthesia, University of California, San Francisco, CA, USA

Yue Liu Department of Anesthesia, University of California, San Francisco, CA, USA

Yasushi Mariya Department of Radiology, Iwate Prefectural Central Hospital, Morioka-shim, Iwate, Japan

Brinda Mehta Division of Pediatric Blood and Marrow Transplantation, New York- Presbyterian Morgan Stanley Children's Hospital, Columbia University, New York, NY, USA Maxime Mioulane National Heart and Lung Institute, Imperial College London, London, UK

Vicente Mirabet Umbilical Cord Blood Bank, Valencia Transfusion Center, Valencia, Spain

Alessandra Moretti Cardiology Division, First Department of Medicine and German Heart Center Munich, Kilinikim recht der Isar, Technological University of Munich, Munich, Germany

Yasuo Murai Department of Neurosurgery, Nippon Medical School, Bunkyo-ku, Tokyo, Japan

Shunsuke Nakamura Department of Cellular and Moleular Medicine, Graduate School of Medicine, Chiba University, Chuo-ku, Chiba, Japan

Takashi Nakayama Department of Chemistry, Kyorin University School of Medicine, Mitaka, Tokyo, Japan

Department of Biochemistry, School of Medicine, Yokohama City University, Kanazawa-ku, Yokohama, Japan

Anne Neumann Department of Biotechnology, University of Natural Resources and Life Sciences, Vienne (BOKU), Vienna, Austria

Atsuko Omori Department of Radiological Life Sciences, Hirosaki University Graduate School of Health Sciences, Hirosaki, Japan

Masahiro Otsu Department of Chemistry, Kyorin University School of Medicine, Mitaka, Tokyo, Japan

Laboratory of Regenerative Neurosciences, Department of Frontier Health Sciences, Graduate School of Human Health Sciences, Tokyo Metropolitan University, Arakawa-ku, Tokyo, Japan

András Palotás Asklepios-Med (Private Medical Practice and Research Center), Szeged, Hungary

Hung-Chuan Pan Department of Life Sciences, National Chung Hsing University, Taichung, Taiwan

Julie Pannequin Department of Oncology, CNRS UMR 5203, Inserm U661, Montpellier 1 and 2 Universities, Institute of Functional Genomics (IGF), Montpellier, France

Mark E. Prince Department of Otolaryngology – Head and Neck Surgery, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, MI, USA

Kavita Radhakrishnan Division of Pediatric Blood and Marrow Transplantation, New York-Presbyterian Morgan Stanley Children's Hospital, Columbia University, New York, NY, USA

Manoj V. Rao Division of Pediatric Urology, Children's Memorial Hospital of Chicago, Chicago, IL, USA

Albert A. Rizvanov Department of Histology, Kazan State Medical University, Kazan, Russia

Isabel Romero-Camarero Departmento de Desarrollo y Diferenciacion, Calle Nicolas Cabrera, 1, Centro de Biologia Molecular Severo Ochoa, Laboratorio 412, Universidad Autonoma de Madrid, Madrid, Spain

Isidro Sanchez-Garcia Instituto de Biología Molecular y Celular del Cáncer, CSIC/Universidad de Salamanca, Salamanca, Spain

Tiffany B. Satoorian Department of Cell Biology and Neuroscience, University of California Riverside, Riverside, CA, USA

Deborah Schechtman Departmento de Bioquímica, Instituto de Química, Universidade de Sao Paulo, Sao Paulo, SP, Brazil

Arun K. Sharma Division of Pediatric Urology, Children's Memorial Hospital of Chicago, Chicago, IL, USA

Lynette M. Sholl Department of Pathology, Brigham and Women's Hospital, Boston, MA, USA

Daniel Sinnecker Cardiology Division, First Department of Medicine and German Heart Center Munich, Kilinikim recht der Isar, Technological University of Munich, Munich, Germany

Pilar Solves Umbilical Cord Blood Bank, Valencia Transfusion Center, Valencia, Spain

Hong-Lin Su Department of Life Sciences, National Chung Hsing University, Taichung, Taiwan

Yang Su Department of Anesthesia, University of California, San Francisco, CA, USA

Brenna E. Swift Cell Therapy Program, Princess Margaret Hospital, Toronto, Canada

Akira Teramoto Department of Neurosurgery, Nippon Medical School, Bunkyo-ku, Tokyo, Japan

Yasuhito M. Tokumoto Department of Biochemistry and Integrative Medical Biology, School of Medicine, Keio University, Shinjyuku-ku, Tokyo, Japan

Carmella van de Ven Division of Pediatric Blood and Marrow Transplantation, New York- Presbyterian Morgan Stanley Children's Hospital, Columbia University, New York, NY, USA

Carolina Vicente-Dueñas Instituto de Biología Molecular y Celular del Cáncer, CSIC/Universidad de Salamanca, Salamanca, Spain

George Wendt Department of Cellular and Moleular Medicine, Graduate School of Medicine, Chiba University, Chuo-ku, Chiba, Japan

Brent A. Williams Cell Therapy Program, Princess Margaret Hospital, Toronto, Canada

George M. Yousef Department of Animal Biotechnology, Agricultural Biotechnology Center, Applied Embryology and Stem Cell Research Group, Godollo, Hungary

Ting Zhang Department of Orthopaedics and Traumatology, Prince of Wales Hospital, The Chinese University of Hong Kong, Shatin, Hong Kong, People's Republic of China

Xiaodong Zhu Department of Anesthesia, University of California, San Francisco, CA, USA

Nicole I. zur Nieden Department of Cell Biology and Neuroscience, University of California Riverside, Riverside, CA, USA

Part I

Umbilical Cord Blood Stem Cells

Cryopreservation of Hematopoietic Stem Cells from Umbilical Cord Blood for Transplantation

Vicente Mirabet and Pilar Solves

Contents

Introduction	4
Volume Reduction of Umbilical Cord Blood	4
Umbilical Cord Blood Cryopreservation	5
Cryoprotective Solution	5
Freezing Process	6
Storage	7
Thawing and Washing	8
Elution of Cryoprotectant	8
Cell Viability Assessment	9
Membrane Integrity	9
Colony Forming Assay	9
References	9

Abstract

Umbilical cord blood (UCB) has become an alternative to bone marrow and peripheral blood as a source of hematopoietic progenitors (HSC) for transplantation. Since the first cord blood transplantation was performed in Paris in 1988, knowledge of biologic characteristics of UCB has greatly improved. UCB banks have greatly facilitated transplantation activity worldwide. The main objective of UCB banks is to select, cryopreserve and store high quality UCB units. Because UCB transplantation may be lifesaving and a particular UCB unit may be the only potential source of HSC for a patient hematopoietic reconstitution, quality of UCB stored in a bank must be strictly assured. Volume reduction and cryopreservation are the standard method for the processing and storage of HSC from UCB intended for transplantation. The main risk in cell cryopreservation is the loss of cell viability. This aspect is especially important for UCB that contains a significant lower HSC content as compared to bone marrow or peripheral blood. The formation and growth of ice crystals and the consequences of osmotic stress on cell membranes can lead to irreversible cell damage. Thus, efforts to avoid it must be implemented in the different phases of cell processing. Dimethyl sulfoxide is the most used cryoprotector for maintaining progenitor cell viability for a long period. In this chapter cryopreservation methodology for UCB banking is exhaustively explained.

V. Mirabet (🖂) • P. Solves

Umbilical Cord Blood Bank, Valencia Transfusion Center, Avda del Cid 65-A, 46014 Valencia, Spain e-mail: mirabet_vic@gva.es; solves_pil@gva.es

Introduction

The long-term haematopoietic reconstitution of a Fanconi anaemia patient with cord blood in 1988 showed the effectiveness of umbilical cord blood (UCB) as a source of haematopoietic progenitors (HSC) for transplantation (Gluckman et al. 1989). Other authors had previously shown the potential of cord blood for a stable and durable hematopoietic graft (Broxmeyer et al. 1989). Currently, UCB has become a common source of haematopoietic progenitors for transplantation in the treatment of haematological malignancies, deposit diseases, marrow failure, immunodeficiencies, hemoglobinopathies and inherited metabolic diseases. Some advantages that have contributed to the increasing transplant UCB activity are: faster availability than for bone marrow/peripheral blood, reduced risk of infectious disease transmission, better biological characterization and immaturity of immunological subset that leads to less frequent and less severe graft versus host disease with preserved graft versus malignancy effect. These advantages have led many transplant centers have clearly opted for cord blood as regular source of haematopoietic progenitors for transplantation. From the first UCB transplantation until now, clinical results have improved with experience and the higher quality of cord blood units transplanted, supporting the efficacy and safety. Some disadvantages are the lower cell dose and delayed immunologic reconstitution and engraftment (Brunstein 2011).

UCB banks have greatly facilitated transplantation activity worldwide. The main objective of UCB banks is to select, cryopreserve and store UCB units while maintaining a high quality in all the successive processes. Today more than 400,000 UCB units are available in more than 50 UCB banks. The probability of finding an HLA matched donor depends on the number of UCB units stored. Although the optimal number of UCB units to cover the needs of allogeneic transplantation is not really known, it has been estimated in 50,000 for a population of 60 million inhabitants (Querol et al. 2009). Storage space in liquid nitrogen required for the high number of UCB units that will be stored for many years can be a limiting factor for UCB banking development. In order to overcome this and other problems as the cryoprotector toxicity, UCB collections are usually reduced to a standard volume before freezing. Cryopreservation is the standard method for the storage of HSC from UCB intended for transplantation. The main risk in cell cryopreservation is the loss of cell viability. The formation and growth of ice crystals and the consequences of osmotic stress on cell membranes can lead to irreversible cell damage (Mazur 1970; Meryman 2007). Thus, efforts to avoid it must be implemented in the different phases of cell processing. This chapter reviews the critical points, which should be taken into account in designing the UCB cryopreservation protocols under the clinical setting.

Volume Reduction of Umbilical Cord Blood

Dr Rubinstein designed in 1995 the volume reduction as an important step in the UCB processing strategy (Rubinstein et al. 1995). Currently, most banks perform UCB volume reduction before cryopreservation, following different techniques. Volume reduction methodology must guarantee high haematopoietic cell recovery (quantity and quality) and red blood cell (RBC) depletion by reducing the UCB units to a standard volume. The procedure must ensure the sterility of the samples by maintaining the system closed. Another important advantages are the reduction of cryoprotector quantity in the final product and the minimization of ABO incompatibility by reducing the red blood cell content.

Hydroxyethyl starch (HES) sedimentation was the first method developed for cord blood volume reduction by the New York Cord Blood Bank (Rubinstein et al. 1995). The HES method is a manual technique that requires two centrifugation steps. HES addition has the effect of increasing the red blood cells sedimentation rate. HES is added to the anticoagulated UCB to a final concentration of 1.2%, in a 1:5 volume ratio. After mixture centrifugation (50×g for 5 min at

10°C), leukocyte rich supernatant is transferred to a 150 ml plasma bag and centrifuged to $400 \times g$ for 10 min. Plasma supernatant is then transferred to another bag and the pellet containing haematopoietic progenitors is resuspended in plasma to a total volume of 20 ml. Top and bottom (TAB) was a method originally developed for the peripheral blood component separation in blood banks and transfusion centres. In order to partially automate the procedure, some authors adapted TAB methodology for the UCB volume reduction purpose. The cord blood units were collected in triple bags and hard centrifuged to 2,000-4,000g ensuring that the bags were well supported to prevent disruption of the buffy coat layer. UCB collections are stratified into plasma, Buffy coat (BC) containing haematopoietic progenitors and red blood cells concentrate. The supernatant plasma and sedimented red cells are expressed by TAB devices as Optipress (Baxter Health Care) and Compomat (Fresenius Hemocare) leaving the BC in the primary bag (Solves et al. 2010).

Process automation could be critical to facilitate good tissue practices (cGTP) compliance for UCB banks. In order to better standardize the process and save time, two automatic devices have been developed specifically for cord blood volume reduction: SEPAX and AXP. Sepax was the first one and is currently implemented in many UCB banks, while AXP has been more recently developed. Basically, this methodology consists of a specific processing kit and a device. They work in an automatic way and reduce systematically to a standard volume without influence of technician (Solves et al. 2010).

Umbilical Cord Blood Cryopreservation

Cryoprotective Solution

Haematological reconstitution after cord blood transplantation requires efficient cryopreservation method to reduce the loss and the functional damage of pluripotent haematopoietic progenitor cells. The particular characteristics of UCB collections as the limited and often scarce number of progenitors contained makes mandatory to optimize cryopreservation and storage techniques.

Selection of Cryoprotectant

The word cryoprotectant is used to refer to substances, which protect cells from freezing injury. One of their most important properties is to lower the freezing point. Two kinds of cryoprotectant can be distinguished depending on their ability to enter inside the cell or not:

- Penetrating: dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO or Me₂SO), glycerol, ethylene glycol (EG), 1,2propanediol (PROH), propylene glycol, etc.
- Non-penetrating (impermeable to cell membrane): sugars (sucrose, glucose, trehalose), polymers (dextran, hydroxyethyl starch), etc. Generally, they are used in association with penetrating cryoprotectants, to prevent intracellular freezing (Allen et al. 1976).

The most widely used cryoprotectant in HSC and specifically in cord blood banks is DMSO. This is a hygroscopic polar compound, having a higher affinity for water than to protein, originally used as a solvent. Then, competition between cellular biomolecules and cryoprotectants for hydration may govern the partitioning of water to cellular constituents. Its cryoprotective effect was described by Lovelock and Bishop (1959). As a waterlike solute, it has the ability to reduce de amount of ice formed; and, because of its large molar volume, occupies a proportionally larger volume than intracellular salts, thus protecting against excessive cell shrinkage (Meryman 2007).

Dimethyl sulfoxide is used at a final concentration of 10% and can be diluted in normal saline or culture medium (e.g. M199 or DMEM) with human serum albumin. Standard cryopreservation solution for UCB collections consists of DMSO 10% in dextran 40 (Rubinstein et al. 1995). This solution is commercially available in 7 ml vials. Considering that DMSO has been related to adverse effects after infusion (Cox et al. 2012), some authors have proposed a reduction of its presence in the cryoprotective solution, by simply decreasing its percentage (Galmes et al. 2007) or compensating this reduction with the addition of other, less toxic, cryoprotectants (Son et al. 2010; McCullough et al. 2010; Rodrigues et al. 2008). This problem is well solved in UCB banking, because previous volume reduction to 20–25 ml reduces the DMSO quantity to be added usually to 5 ml.

Addition of Cryoprotectant

In general, DMSO is well-tolerated for HSC. Nevertheless, it has a potential cell toxicity which is time, temperature, and concentration dependent. Some authors have shown that the toxicity of this cryoprotectant, at the final concentration used in cord blood banks, is unlikely to be of practical importance even at ambient temperatures (Rowley and Anderson 1993; Hunt 2011).

Considering the importance of maintaining a relatively small volume in stored cord blood units (≈ 25 ml), in order to optimize storage space, two strategies can be used for the addition of the cryoprotective solution to cell suspension:

- A small starting specimen volume.
- A high concentrated cryoprotective solution.

In the first case, because of the limitations of nucleated cell number in UCB units, the implementation of measures to drastically reduce their volume can lead to a decrease in cell recovery which may jeopardize their clinical utility. Then, cryoprotective solution is usually added at a high concentration of cryoprotectant (from 20 to 50%). To minimize the risk of cell damage during this step, the Rubinstein's method is widely used (Rubinstein et al. 1995). In this protocol, the loading of DMSO 50% solution (usually 5 ml) is performed with cooled cell suspensions, over the course of 15 min. However, cold reduces transmembrane diffusion rate to this cryoprotectant, as it is temperature dependent. Some authors have observed a fivefold decrease in permeability when cells were incubated at 1.5°C, compared to that at 20°C (Hunt et al. 2003a; Woods et al. 2000). Then, the addition of DMSO at room temperature over 5 min has been proposed. The goal during this step is to avoid exceeding osmotic tolerance of cells. Before starting freezing, the cell suspension has to be in equilibrium, which is reached when the concentration of cryoprotectant in the specimen is sufficient to prevent adverse effects of ice crystals and osmotic stress. Then, introducing a short holding period is recommended (Hunt et al. 2003b). These last authors have determined the ideal osmometric response of CD34⁺ cells from UBC over the range 160–1,800 mOsmol/kg and have observed, as others, that these cells are more tolerant to shrinkage (with hypertonic solution) than to swelling (with hypotonic solution) (Meryman 2007).

Freezing Process

During cooling, the cell suspension remains unfrozen at a temperature lower than its normal freezing point, because of the presence of cryoprotectant. This state is defined as supercooling. The cell injury during freezing process has been explained by the two-factor hypothesis (Mazur 1970). According to that, using too rapid cooling rates, the intracellular water nucleates and forms lethal intracellular ice. Otherwise, with slow cooling rates, cells are dehydrated in response to the osmotic gradient produced by the increased concentration of the unfrozen fraction in the extracellular solution. This occurs because a growing ice crystal excludes any solutes present in the solution at the interface between ice and liquid. Excessive cell dehydration may lead to injury due to high concentration of electrolytes, which is called 'solution effect'. The presence of a non-penetrating cryoprotectant in the cryoprotective solution may reduce the effect of this event on cell. In addition, the cooling rate also influences the growth kinetic of ice crystals, slower cooling rates yield larger ice crystals (Meryman 2007).

Cooling at 1–2°C/min is suitable for a wide range of human cells, including HSC from UCB. It can be achieved by using:

- Controlled-rate freezing: with programmable automatic devices. The process is stepwise designed using cooling ramps at adequate rates in each step. It allows to develop a shock cooling when crystallization starts (between -5° C and approximately -15° C) and then, the released latent heat of fusion is fully dissipated. The temperature is continuously registered by placing the equipment's probe in the same type of container and conditions (composition of cryoprotective solution and volume) than the specimen. The main disadvantage of these computer-assisted devices is their high cost.

 Uncontrolled-rate freezing or passive cooling: placing the bag with the UCB in a -80°C mechanical freezing (Galmés et al. 1999; Shlebak et al. 1999). Once reached -80°C, the frozen bag may be passed to lower temperature (vapour or liquid nitrogen) for its storage. It is simpler and less costly but requires a previous validation of the procedure in order to determine the parameters which assure its reproducibility. This methodology is effective for large scale UCB cryopreservation achieving good cell viability (Itoh et al. 2003).

Vitrification has been proposed as an alternative method to conventional freezing of cell suspensions. This process requires the use of a high concentration of cryoprotectant and ultra rapid cooling rate. With these conditions, the viscosity of the cell suspension is increased and becomes a glassy solid, preventing ice nucleation and, therefore, avoiding the risk associated to ice crystals. Nevertheless, it is difficult to achieve a cooling rate fast enough considering the volume of UCB units (≈ 25 ml). Kurata et al. (1994) have shown a high cell viability after vitrifying cells from UCB but processing a small specimen $(1.5-2 \times 10^6)$ nucleated cells suspended in 60 µl) which is not useful in routine practice in UCB banks but it allows us to attain high cooling rates. When high cooling rates are used, the thawing process is the main concern. The higher the cooling rate, the higher is the warming rate required to achieve high cell survival (Mazur and Seki 2011). In our experience, we have achieved cooling rates near to 450 °C/min by direct immersion of bags in liquid nitrogen, concentrating UCB in a final volume of 10 ml (unpublished data). The aluminium cases used to protect UCB units do not interfere significantly with cooling rate. We used a mixture of ethylene glycol (25%) and DMSO (15%) as cryoprotectant solution. Thawing was performed by immersion for a few seconds in a water bath at 65 °C (warming rate of $\approx 2,000$ °C/min) and reported acceptable cell recovery and viability, but this last parameter decreased significantly during the washing step for the elution of cryoprotectants. Further research on this concern is needed to design protocols which maintain cell membrane integrity and its ability to respond to osmotic excursions.

Storage

Umbilical cord blood units are intended to be stored for long time. Some authors have observed that the viability of HSC kept in mechanical freezers at -80°C decreases progressively with the length of storage (Galmés et al. 1999; McCullough et al. 2010). Then, ultra low temperatures must be undoubtedly used. Liquid nitrogen has been widely used with this aim, because it yields an environment at a constant temperature of -196°C. Nevertheless, this liquid medium may represent a vehicle for the diffusion of contaminant agents. During storage handling, the condensation and freezing of atmosphere above the nitrogen containers can generate crystals which sediment inward and these crystals may trap environmental microorganisms (Mirabet et al. 2012). In addition, Tedder et al. (1995) have demonstrated the transmission of viral agents released into the liquid nitrogen. Thus, the bags used to contain UCB units during storage must be protected (e.g. double bagging) to prevent the risk of contamination due to a faulty seal, leak or breakage of these bags, especially when a liquid medium is present. Unlike the exhaustive microbiological monitoring for environmental conditions during UCB processing, storage is not usually considered as a critical point of potential contamination risk in professional standards for cell banking. Tanks containing only nitrogen in vapour phase have been designed, as an alternative to avoid the presence of a liquid medium during storage. However, while the temperature is constant inside the liquid nitrogen, in the case of vapour there is a risk of temperature gradient from the bottom to the top of the tank. So, special measures must be observed during handling the specimens in this kind of containers to minimize the risk of temperature excursions.

As we said before, UCB units are included in aluminium cases, which provide some advantages: maintaining a homogenous thickness in the cell suspension during freezing, protection against breakage during handling, improving heat exchange during freezing and thawing and facilitating organization in storage containers.

According to current knowledge, expiration date of UCB collections stored in liquid nitrogen at temperatures below -150 °C is not known. High efficient recovery for multipotential progenitors from up to 23.5-year cryopreserved cord blood has been shown (Broxmeyer et al. 2011).

Thawing and Washing

Submersion in a shaking water bath at 37 °C is the most common method to attain a high enough warming rate which assures cell viability, avoiding the growth of the innocuous small ice crystals generated during freezing, which might be detrimental for cells (Meryman 2007). This phenomenon is known as recrystallization. The water must contain a germicide product with wide range of antimicrobial action to minimize contamination risk during this stage. Once the UCB is completely thawed, the bag is removed and the outer surface carefully cleaned with an antimicrobial product, with special attention to the ports to be used later for connections.

As we said before, in case of assaying vitrification protocols, a higher warming rate must be used (e.g. increasing the water bath up to 65 °C, with an exhaustive control of the process to avoid cell damage due to overwarming).

Elution of Cryoprotectant

The implementation of a washout protocol (assuring optimal cell recovery) after thawing the cell suspension may reduce infusion-related toxicity associated to compounds from cryoprotectant solution (Rodríguez et al. 2004; Windrum et al. 2005). This step involves the higher risk for cell viability because cells experience further osmotic excursions. Even

more, it is considered more of a challenge than the addition process because of the more limited ability of cells to swelling than to shrinkage, as we commented before. Sometimes, osmotic stress is induced during the addition phase and its consequences are only shown when the cells are newly subjected to osmotic stress, during elution (returning to isotonicity from a hypertonic cryoprotective solution). In addition, this process is specially time-consuming and requires experienced personnel. Hunt et al. (2003a) have suggested the incorporation of a post-centrifugation dilution phase in two steps to restricting cell swelling within a safe level.

A slow continuous dilution of cryoprotectant with rapid mixing of thawed cell suspension with washing solution is a commonly used protocol. The use of closed automated cell processors for the washing of thawed UCB units facilitates the unloading of DMSO with nonsignificant reduction in cell recovery (Rodríguez et al. 2004). These devices allow nearly instantaneous mixing as the washing solution is added and also volume control. As in the case of cryoprotectant addition, time to reach equilibrium must be respected at each stage. A solution of normal saline containing 10% dextran-40 and human albumin at 5% is commonly used as washing solution for UCB cells and, finally, to suspend cells for infusion (Rubinstein et al. 1995). Dextran acts as a buffer preventing damage related to osmotic excursions. In addition to reduction in cryoprotectant concentration, other products as cell lysis residues, red cells, and non-mononuclear cells may be eliminated, then increasing the quality of the infused product. Washing the cells inevitably leads to a certain degree of cell loss ranging from 10 to 20%. In fact, hematopoietic cells recovery (total nucleated cells and/or CD34⁺ cells) after thawing and washing in different studies is around 80% (Solves et al. 2008; Regan et al. 2010).

Granulocytes are less tolerant to cell volume excursions than HSCs (Law et al. 1983) but some adverse reactions have been related to these cells (Cox et al. 2012).

Cell Viability Assessment

Satisfactory hematopoietic recovery after HSC transplantation depends on the quantity and quality of the cell suspensions delivered from the umbilical cord blood bank. So, considering the limitation in HSC quantity in UCB and the several centrifugation steps at which cell suspension is underwent, efforts for efficient cell recovery are of high concern. Following, we described two parameters which can be tested in order to determine the quality of cell suspensions. In both of them the results are observer-dependent, then an accurate interpretation requires high degree of consistency and expertise.

Membrane Integrity

Cell membrane is the structure by which the cell establishes a relationship with its environment and is of great importance for cell function. In addition to osmotic responses, cell membrane plays an important role in engraftment. As HSC are subjected to volume excursions in response to osmotic events during processing, testing the cell membrane integrity is a significant parameter to evaluate cell quality. The following dyes are widely used with this aim:

- Trypan blue: it is based on the ability of viable cells to exclude this stain. Then dead cells are stained blue when viewed by light microscopy while cells with intact membrane remain unstained (Mascotti et al. 2000).
- Acridine orange/propidium iodide: the first is a metachromatic permeating dye that binds to nucleic acids, generating green (double stranded DNA) or red (single-stranded DNA or RNA) fluorescence. The second is a non-permeating dye but, if the cell membrane is damaged, readily penetrates and binds to nucleic acids causing orange to red fluorescence. Then, using both of them simultaneously, viable cells appear stained green and non-viable cells bright red to orange, when viewed under fluorescent microscopy (Mascotti et al. 2000). Ethidium bromide may be used instead of pro-

pidium iodide, maintaining the same criterion to evaluate cell viability.

- 7-Amino-actinomycin D: it is a nucleic acid dye which is excluded by viable cells but can penetrate if cell membrane is damaged. It is used for flow cytometry, thus requiring sophisticated devices. One of its advantages is that can be used in conjunction with other fluorochromes without interference, which is very common in flow cytometry Therefore, it is possible to determine simultaneously the proportion of CD34-positive cells in the sample (using specific monoclonal antibody) and the percentage of these cells which can be considered alive.

Colony Forming Assay

The hematopoietic recovery potential of HSC depends on their ability to engraft, grow and differentiate. Thus, a method to assay in vitro the potential of cell proliferation and differentiation of colony forming units (CFU) has been designed. The cells are seeded in plates with methylcellulose, a semi-solid matrix, and culture medium containing a combination of growth factors (e.g. GM-CSF, IL3, SCF and EPO) supporting the growth of erythroid progenitors (burst-forming unit-erythroid, BFU-E), granulocyte/macrophage progenitors (colony-forming unit-granulocyte, macrophage, CFU-GM) and multi-potential colony-forming unit-granulocyte, erythroid, macrophage, megakaryocyte (CFU-GEMM). These plates are then incubated during 2 weeks at 37 °C, 5% CO₂, in humidified atmosphere. After this time, colonies (defined as aggregates of more than 40 cells) may be scored under an inverted microscope (Solves et al. 2008).

References

- Allen ED, Weatherbee L, Spencer HH, Lindenauer SM, Permoad PA (1976) Large unit red cell cryopreservation with hydroxyethyl starch. Cryobiology 13:500–506
- Broxmeyer H, Douglas G, Hangcoc G, Cooper S, Bard J, English D, Arny M, Thomas L, Boyse EA (1989)

Human umbilical cord blood as a potential source of transplantable hematopoietic stem/progenitor cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 86:3828–3832

- Broxmeyer HE, Lee MR, Hangoc G, Cooper S, Prasain N, Kim YJ, Mallett C, Ye Z, Witting S, Cornetta K, Cheng L, Yoder MC (2011) Hematopoietic stem/progenitor cells, generation of induced pluripotent stem cells, and isolation of endothelial progenitors from 21- to 23.5year cryopreserved cord blood. Blood 117:4773–4777
- Brunstein CG (2011) Umbilical cord blood transplantation for the treatment of hematologic malignancies. Cancer Control 18:222–236
- Cox MA, Kastrup J, Hrubiško M (2012) Historical perspectives and the future of adverse reactions associated with haemopoietic stem cells cryopreserved with dimethyl sulfoxide. Cell Tissue Bank 13:203–215
- Galmés A, Besalduch J, Bargay J, Novo A, Morey M, Guerra JM, Duran MA (1999) Long-term storage at -80 degrees C of hematopoietic progenitor cells with 5-percent dimethyl sulfoxide as the sole cryoprotectant. Transfusion 39:70–73
- Galmes A, Gutiérrez A, Sampol A, Canaro M, Morey M, Iglesias J, Matamoros N, Duran MA, Novo A, Bea MD, Galán P, Balansat J, Martínez J, Bargay J, Besalduch J (2007) Long-term hematological reconstitution and clinical evaluation of autologous peripheral blood stem cell transplantation after cryopreservation of cells with 5% and 10% dimethylsulfoxide at -80 degrees C in a mechanical freezer. Haematologica 92:986–989
- Gluckman E, Borxmeyer HE, Auerbach AD, Friedman HS, Douglas GW, Devergie A, Esperou H, Thierry D, Socie G, Lehn P, Cooper S, English D, Kurtzberg J, Bard J, Boyse EA (1989) Hematopoietic reconstitution in a patient with Fanconi's anemia by means of umbilical-cord blood from an HLA-identical sibling. N Engl J Med 32:1174–1178
- Hunt CJ (2011) Cryopreservation of human stem cells for clinical application: a review. Transfus Med Hemother 38:107–123
- Hunt CJ, Armitage SE, Pegg DE (2003a) Cryopreservation of umbilical cord blood: 1. Osmotically inactive volume, hydraulic conductivity and permeability of CD34(+) cells to dimethyl sulphoxide. Cryobiology 46:61–75
- Hunt CJ, Armitage SE, Pegg DE (2003b) Cryopreservation of umbilical cord blood: 2. Tolerance of CD34(+) cells to multimolar dimethyl sulphoxide and the effect of cooling rate on recovery after freezing and thawing. Cryobiology 46:76–87
- Itoh T, Minegishi M, Fushimi J, Takahashi H, Kudo Y, Suzuki A, Narita A, Sato Y, Akagi K, Wada Y, Saito A, Kikuchi M, Okamura K, Kaku M, Tsuchiya S (2003) A simple controlled-rate freezing method without a rate-controlled programmed freezer provides optimal conditions for both large-scale and small-scale cryopreservation of umbilical cord blood cells. Transfusion 43:1303–1308
- Kurata H, Takakuwa K, Tanaka K (1994) Vitrification of hematopoietic progenitor cells obtained from human cord blood. Bone Marrow Transplant 14:261–263

- Law P, Alsop P, Dooley DC, Meryman HT (1983) Studies of cell separation: a comparison of the osmotic response of human lymphocytes and granulocyte-monocyte progenitor cells. Cryobiology 20:644–651
- Lovelock JE, Bishop MW (1959) Prevention of freezing damage to living cells by dimethyl sulphoxide. Nature 183:1394–1395
- Mascotti K, McCullough J, Burger SR (2000) HSC viability measurement: trypan blue versus acridine orange and propidium iodide. Transfusion 40:693–696
- Mazur P (1970) Cryobiology: the freezing of biological systems. Science 168:939–949
- Mazur P, Seki S (2011) Survival of mouse oocytes after being cooled in a vitrification solution to -196°C at 95°C to 70,000°C/min and warmed at 610°C to 118,000°C/min: a new paradigm for cryopreservation by vitrification. Cryobiology 62:1–7
- McCullough J, Haley R, Clay M, Hubel A, Lindgren B, Moroff G (2010) Long-term storage of peripheral blood stem cells frozen and stored with a conventional liquid nitrogen technique compared with cells frozen and stored in a mechanical freezer. Transfusion 50:808–819
- Meryman HT (2007) Cryopreservation of living cells: principles and practice. Transfusion 47:935–945
- Mirabet V, Alvarez M, Solves P, Ocete D, Gimeno C (2012) Use of liquid nitrogen during storage in a cell and tissue bank: contamination risk and effect on the detectability of potential viral contaminants. Cryobiology 64:121–123
- Querol S, Mufti GJ, Marsch SGE, Pagliuca A, Little A-M, Shaw BE, Jeffery R, Garcia J, Goldman JM, Madrigal JA (2009) Cord blood stem cells for hematopoietic stem cell transplantation in the UK: how big should the bank be? Haematologica 94:536–541
- Regan DM, Wofford JD, Wall DA (2010) Comparison of cord blood thawing methods on cell recovery, potency and infusion. Transfusion 50:2670–2675
- Rodrigues JP, Paraguassú-Braga FH, Carvalho L, Abdelhay E, Bouzas LF, Porto LC (2008) Evaluation of trehalose and sucrose as cryoprotectants for hematopoietic stem cells of umbilical cord blood. Cryobiology 56:144–151
- Rodríguez L, Azqueta C, Azzalin S, García J, Querol S (2004) Washing of cord blood grafts after thawing: high cell recovery using an automated and closed system. Vox Sang 87:165–172
- Rowley SD, Anderson GL (1993) Effect of DMSO exposure without cryopreservation on hematopoietic progenitor cells. Bone Marrow Transplant 11:389–393
- Rubinstein P, Dobrila L, Rosenfield RE, Adamson JW, Migliaccio G, Migliaccio AR, Taylor PE, Stevens CE (1995) Processing and cryopreservation of placental/umbilical cord blood for unrelated bone marrow reconstitution. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 92:10119–10122
- Shlebak AA, Marley SB, Roberts IA, Davidson RJ, Goldman JM, Gordon MY (1999) Optimal timing for processing and cryopreservation of umbilical cord haematopoietic stem cells for clinical transplantation. Bone Marrow Transplant 23:131–136

- Solves P, Mirabet V, Planelles D, Carbonell-Uberos F, Roig R (2008) Influence of volume reduction and cryopreservation methodologies on quality of thawed umbilical cord blood units for transplantation. Cryobiology 56:152–158
- Solves P, Mirabet V, Roig R (2010) Volume reduction in routine cord blood banking. Curr Stem Cell Res Ther 5:362–366
- Son JH, Heo YJ, Park MY, Kim HH, Lee KS (2010) Optimization of cryopreservation condition for hematopoietic stem cells from umbilical cord blood. Cryobiology 60:287–292
- Tedder RS, Zuckerman MA, Goldstone AH, Hawkins AE, Fielding A, Briggs EM, Irwin D, Blair S, Gorman

AM, Patterson KG, Linch DC, Heptonstall J, Brink NS (1995) Hepatitis B transmission from contaminated cryopreservation tank. Lancet 346:137–140

- Windrum P, Morris TC, Drake MB, Niederwieser D, Ruutu T, EBMT Chronic Leukaemia Working Party Complications Subcommittee (2005) Variation in dimethyl sulfoxide use in stem cell transplantation: a survey of EBMT centres. Bone Marrow Transplant 36:601–603
- Woods EJ, Liu J, Derrow CW, Smith FO, Williams DA, Critser JK (2000) Osmometric and permeability characteristics of human placental/umbilical cord blood CD34+ cells and their application to cryopreservation. J Hematother Stem Cell Res 9:161–173

Expansion of Mesenchymal Stem Cells Derived from Umbilical Cord in Media Containing Human Serum (Method)

Sonja Kress, Anne Neumann, Tim Hatlapatka, Antonina Lavrentieva, and Cornelia Kasper

Contents

Introduction	14
Isolation of Umbilical Cord Mesenchymal	
Stem or Stromal Cells	15
Enzymatic Digestion	15
Explant Culture	15
Cell Aging	16
Medium Composition	17
The Use of Fetal Calf Serum, Human	
Serum and Other Xenofree Media	17
Proliferation Trigger	18
Expansion Methods	19
Cell Factory	19
Microcarrier	20
Spinner Flask and Wave-Type Bioreactor for	
Mesenchymal Stem or Stromal Cells Expansion	21
References	22

Abstract

The regeneration of damaged or diseased tissues or organs is one of the most ambitious and challenging fields in modern medicine. In this context, stem cells and especially mesenchymal stem or stromal cells (MSC) have proven to offer great promise as these cells are capable for extensive self-renewal and display a multilineage differentiation potential. Over the last decade the human umbilical cord and other birth- associated tissues have been found to be a rich and valuable source of MSC. The production of therapeutically significant cell numbers still remains to be one of the major challenges in clinical applications. Therefore biotechnological protocols need to be established to guarantee a reproducible and safe isolation and expansion of the cells. In this chapter an overview of techniques for the isolation of MSC from the tissue of the human umbilical cord is given and different expansion strategies are presented. In this context the composition of the culture media with regard to xeno-free culture conditions and the usage of growth factors as a proliferation trigger are discussed. Furthermore, different strategies for MSC expansion are briefly described, whereby the expansion in bioreactor systems using microcarriers is highlighted.

A. Neumann • T. Hatlapatka • C. Kasper(⊠) Department of Biotechnology, University of Natural Resources and Life Sciences, Vienne (BOKU), Muthgasse 18, A-1190 Vienna, Austria e-mail: cornelia.kasper@boku.ac.at

S. Kress • A. Lavrentieva

Institute for Technical Chemistry, Leibniz Universiy of Hannover, Callinstr. 5, 30167 Hannover, Germany

Introduction

Today human mesenchymal stem cells (MSC) isolated from different sources are widely used in the area of tissue engineering as they obtain a high potential for cell-based therapies and tissue regeneration. Nevertheless, human MSC derived from bone marrow (bmMSC) are still considered as "golden standard" (Moretti et al. 2010), but bone marrow as a source for MSC presents several disadvantages: an invasive and painful collecting procedure, with a high risk of infection, a low frequency of MSC (approximately 0.001-0.01%) (Moretti et al. 2010; Rodrigues et al. 2010)) and a varying quality depending on the donor's age. Thus, for example adipose and postnatal tissue gained more and more attention for the application in Tissue Engineering. MSC from e.g. the human umbilical cord tissue present an alternative with promising results, since the tissue is easily accessible; it obtains a high frequency of MSC, with a high proliferative capacity.

Today, MSC are involved in many clinical trails regarding the treatment of many different diseases such as diabetes, liver cirrhosis, nonunion bone fractures, Parkinson's disease, autoimmune diseases, immune system diseases and many more. At the U.S. National Institutes of Health more than 200 clinical trails are listed involving MSC (November 2011). Most studies are currently in phase II. Depending on the study and the disease, MSC can be injected intravenously or intramuscular. If MSC are injected intravenously, generally an amount of about one to two million cells per kilogram body weight is used (Wagner et al. 2010a). By multiplying this number with the average body weight of 80 kg, an amount of 80-160 million cells is necessary for one single treatment of one patient. However, a few studies implement several treatments per patient. This example indicates the need for huge amounts of MSC from the same donor. Moreover, proliferation of MSC seems to be highly inconsistent. Therefore, the use of these cells in a low passage is favourable. Besides, the high risk of contamination by carrying out multiple passages, proliferation under non-physiological culture conditions may result in mutations and chromosomal aberrations, even though these effects have rarely been examined in scientific studies using human MSC (Rosland et al. 2009). Until today, no tumour formation has been observed in clinical trails with MSC (Wagner et al. 2010a). Additionally, bmMSC exhibit a very low in vitro proliferative capacity, thus they can only be expanded for a limited time (7-10 passages (Wagner et al. 2008), 8 passages (Wagner et al. 2010b), ~15-20 population doublings), before reaching senescent state. In contrary to bmMSC, we could expand our isolated ucMSC at least up to passage 20, without loss of proliferation and differentiation capacity (Moretti et al. 2010; Wagner et al. 2010a). Besides, no tumour factors, such as TERT, could be verified up to the clinical relevant passage 10 (unpublished data).

Another hurdle to be crossed using MSC in clinical trails is the very low vital incorporation of only 5% (e.g., injection in a porcine heart after a 14 day period) (Rodrigues et al. 2010). Therefore, intensive studies have been performed over the last decade to examine the role of growth factors concerning the proliferation and survival of MSC. Yet, an ideal growth factor for the use with MSC has not been found. Most factors are pleiotrophic, causing multiple changes, e.g., in motility, proliferation, morphogenesis and survival (Rodrigues et al. 2010). Well studied growth factor beta (TGF β), the fibroblast growth factor (VEGF).

Since static amplification of MSC is a labourintensive procedure with a high risk of contamination, bioreactors can be applied in order to maximize ex vivo expansion of MSC. The use of large-scale bioreactors assures controlled and stable cultivation conditions, which is essential to guarantee a safe and constant expansion of MSC and minimize the risk of infection. Different bioreactor systems have been developed as an alternative to standard culture flasks, including spinner flasks, rotating-, perfusion- or wave systems, combined with microcarrier cultures. The use of microcarrier cultures seems to be the most effective method to expand adherend cells under stirred or flow conditions. In clinical human trails a fast and reliable ex vivo amplification of MSC is needed to fulfil the high demand of autologous cells. To achieve this goal within a few passages, expansion triggers such as various growth factors can be applied. Additionally, the use of bioreactors in combination with microcarriers shows multiple advantages.

Isolation of Umbilical Cord Mesenchymal Stem or Stromal Cells

As stated before ucMSC present many advantages compared to bmMSC. In particular high amount of cells can be obtained from one single human umbilical cord (UC) and the obtained MSC exhibit a higher proliferation activity. Therefore, the preparation of large amounts of MSC for clinical trails in a shorter period of time becomes possible. UC are mainly obtained from term-delivery (38-40 weeks) by Cesarean section patients, since this procedure carries the lowest risk of contamination. For the transportation from the operating room to the laboratory the UC is usually stored in a transportation buffer containing saline, antibiotics and fungicides. Two methods to obtain ucMSC from the UC are well described in literature: The enzymatic digestion and the explant culture. Variations in the protocols concerning for example the removal of arteries and veins are existent.

Enzymatic Digestion

The isolation of MSC from the UC tissue is mainly been carried out by an enzymatic digestion using different protocols. Briefly, the human UC was disinfected in Betadine solution followed by 100% ethanol wash (Koliakos et al. 2011) or directly rinsed several times with sterile PBS (Weiss et al. 2006). Generally, all UC were obtained from full-term Caesarian section births and the blood from arteries and the vein removed. Most protocols describe a full removal of the arteries and the vein (Weiss et al. 2006; Koliakos et al. 2011). Thereafter, the UC was cut into small fragments (for example 2–4 cm lengths (Weiss et al. 2006) or 2–5 mm³ pieces (Koliakos et al. 2011)) using a forceps and a scalpel or scissors. The tissue pieces were immersed in an enzymatic cocktail containing hyaluronidase, collagenase type I and trypsin for 45 min (Weiss et al. 2006) up to 1 h 30 min (Koliakos et al. 2011) at 37°C with gentle agitation. Then, the UC tissue pieces can be removed (Weiss et al. 2006) or passed through a 70 μ m nylon mesh (Koliakos et al. 2011). The cell suspension was centrifuged and the obtained pellet resuspended in fresh media.

Another approach has lately been described by Tsagias et al. (2011). They isolated MSC using the total length of umbilical cord without removing the vessels and/or mincing the cord. The isolation has been carried out in a sterile bag under gentle agitation. One major disadvantage of the enzymatic digestion method is that bovine collagenase can not be used, if the isolated cells are intended for transplantation. The use of bovine products involves the risk of prion infection or other yet unidentified zoonoses. This limits the clinical applicability. Only GMP grade collagenase, for example collagenase NB 6 produced in Clostridium histolyticum can be used if the cells are isolated for transplantation purposes. However, this biotechnologically produced collagenase makes the enzymatic isolation of cells a very expensive procedure.

Explant Culture

As previously described (Moretti et al. 2010; Majore et al. 2011) we have used a protocol to isolate MSC from the whole human UC tissue in an explant culture approach (Fig. 2.1). We obtained umbilical cords from term-delivery (38–40 weeks) by Cesarean section. In a first step, blood from arteries and the vein was removed by flushing the UC with phosphate buffered saline (PBS) enriched with 5 g/l glucose, 50 µg/ml gentamicine, 2.5 µg/ml amphotericin B, 100 U/ml penicillin and 100 µg/ml streptomycin, in order to minimize the risk of contaminations. The UC was manually cut in pieces of about 0.5 cm³. After this process, the small tissue pieces were transferred into a



Fig. 2.1 Isolation of MSC from whole UC tissue. Human umbilical cord (cross section (**a**) and one third segment (**b**)) is first cut into 0.5-1 cm³ large pieces (**c**+**d**) which are incubated as explant cultures in standard growth

medium (e). After approx. 10 days of culture, cells start to grow out of the segments (f). After approx. 14 days of culture, the tissue pieces are removed and adherent growing cells can be sub-cultivated

175 cm² culture flask and incubated under standard conditions (37 °C in a humidified atmosphere with 5% CO₂) in α MEM supplemented with 10-15% of human serum and 50 µg/ml gentamicine. The medium was changed every second day. A beginning outgrowth of adherent cells from several tissue pieces could be observed after approx. 10 days. After 2 weeks UC tissue pieces were removed and the adherent cells were harvested by using accutase enzymatic treatment. The cell suspension was centrifuged at 200 g for 5 min, the cell pellet was resuspended in growth media (aMEM supplemented with 10% of human serum and 50 μ g/ml gentamicine) and subcultured until 80% of confluence. Within this approach unstable factors such as the batch-to-batch variability of collagenase and its narrow activity parameters can be eliminated. Furthermore, a GMP conform automation of this isolation process is conceivable.

Cell Aging

Within human clinical trails large-scale expansion is an indispensable step previous to the treatment. However, MSC under non-physiologic in vitro culture conditions can only be expanded for a limited time. The simplest parameter for the documentation of a long-term study is to give the number of cell passages. After multiple passages MSC reach senescent state, also called "Hayflick limit". This phenomenon is defined as "an essentially irreversible arrest of cell division" (Wagner et al. 2010a). The cells are irreversibly kept viable in the G1-phase of the cell cycle involving the suppression of genes for cell cycle progression. Generally, senescence is accompanied by a change in morphology; cells increase in size and display flattened morphology, also called "fried egg phenomenon" (Wagner et al. 2010a).

Furthermore, many studies indicate that human senescent MSC are characterized by their loss of differentiation capacity (Wagner et al. 2010b). One marker to confirm senescence is to measure the β -galactosidase (β -GAL) activity, which is known to be associated with senescence in vitro. Research experiments have confirmed that β-GAL activity increases after multiple passages of a MSC culture, but no difference could be found between MSC from young and old donors. This evidence shows that β -GAL can not be used as a marker for cell aging in vivo, but on the contrary as a reliable marker for senescence correlated to cell aging in vitro (Sethe et al. 2006). For the verification of β -GAL the substance 5-brom-4-chlorine-3-indolyl-β-D-galactosid (X-Gal) is transformed to the blue indigo dye.

It is also documented that senescence goes along with a telomere shortening. The loss of telomere repeats might be associated with the regulation of cell life and tumour suppression (Sethe et al. 2006). However, it is still controversially discussed if the loss of telomere repeats initiates senescence or if it is an effect of this process (Wagner et al. 2010b). Nevertheless, the identification of telomere length could be used as a safety marker to assess the state of cellular aging. Various methods, such as Southern hybridization, flow cytometry or quantitative PCR can be applied to determine telomere length (Wagner et al. 2010a).

It is non-controversial that long-term cultivations induce changes in gene expression, whereas this phenomenon depends on many factors; for example the technique for cell isolation, the culture media and the cell culture methods have a strong influence on the gene expression profile (Wagner et al. 2010a). Within many long-term studies of especially murine or rat MSC malignant transformation phenotypes could be observed. But is effect seems to be rather exceptional for human MSC. This issue is still under debate, since few studies report a spontaneous malignant transformation during a long-term cultivation (Lepperdinger et al. 2008; Wagner et al. 2010b). However, Wagner et al. (2008) compared the gene expression profiles of human bmMSC isolated in two different laboratories, long-term cultured in different media and

finally analysed with different microarray platforms. The results showed a high similarity of senescence-associated gene expression. In conclusion, this specific changes might be suitable to detect cellular aging and therefore be implemented a method for quality control (Wagner et al. 2010a). Besides a change in the genetic profile of long-term cultures often have functional consequences for MSC, which might be relevant for the application in clinical trails. It could for example be shown that long-term cultures of MSC result in a reduction of hematopoiesis supportive activity. Moreover, the influence of a long-term cultivation on the secretion of growth factors and cytokines for fibroblasts could be demonstrated (Wagner et al. 2010b). Summing up all these phenomena, the need for ex vivo expansion of human MSC with only few passages becomes obvious. Therefore, it is necessary to establish an in vitro expansion routine and to set up analytical methods to determine the cellular state in order to guarantee a safe and constant cell quality.

Medium Composition

The Use of Fetal Calf Serum, Human Serum and Other Xenofree Media

Nowadays, most experiments with human MSC are still carried out in media containing 10-20% fetal calf serum (FCS) (Lepperdinger et al. 2008). However, the use of animal, or in particular bovine sera raises various safety concerns. They exhibit a high risk of infections with e.g. viruses or prions. Moreover, the transmission of yet unidentified zoonoses might deactivate the host immune system with biomolecules, which are foreign to human (Lepperdinger et al. 2008; Hatlapatka et al. 2011). Additionally, FBS contains further undefined elements, which might vary in quantity. These factors cause a high variability of FBS, affecting a stable proliferation (Rodrigues et al. 2010). Alternatives to FCS have been introduced several years ago; for example, freshly frozen plasma platelets or platelet lysate have been used. Comparisons with FCS showed that MSC cultivated in media containing human platelet lysate obtain enhanced proliferation rates. Besides, MSC did not show any change in morimmunophenotype, differentiation phology, capacity or genetic profile (Lepperdinger et al. 2008). In our laboratory we use another alternative to FCS: Allogenic human serum (HS) (Lavrentieva et al. 2010; Moretti et al. 2010; Hatlapatka et al. 2011; Majore et al. 2011). We investigated an expansion method for ucMSC under xeno-free conditions using low glucose media (α -MEM) and 10% HS. Our experiments proved that ucMCS cultivated in α -MEM containing 10% HS display an enhanced proliferative potential and do not change their morphology over at least eight passages. On the contrary, the same cells cultivated in α -MEM containing 10% of FCS exhibit distinct "fried egg" morphology accompanied by a diminished proliferation and a of MSC surface marker expression loss (Hatlapatka et al. 2011).

Another attempt of the commercial industry is the replacement of serum and other animal supplements using synthetic ingredients, thus reducing the variability of the medium. Different companies propose a well growth of MSC in their synthetic medium. Experiments in our laboratory with synthetic medium from Mesencult also showed promising results. Compared to our standard medium (α -MEM containing 10% HS), we could obtain higher cell numbers and a more uniform fibroblast-like morphology (unpublished data). However, their proprietary compositions limit the application in clinical trails. The most promising alternative in the design of a serumfree medium is the parallel use of various growth factors (Rodrigues et al. 2010).

Proliferation Trigger

Multiple growth factors are widely known. Some of them only enhance proliferation others do affect differentiation as well. However, the main goal is the discovery of a growth factor, which improves the *ex vivo* expansion of MSC and increases the survival after transplantation. The growth factor TGF β for example is known to increase proliferation, but also induces chondrogenesis (Bonewald and Dallas 1994; Longobardi et al. 2006). A similar function has the bone morphogenetic protein (BMP), a factor belonging to the TGF β superfamily. MSC overexpressing BMP 2 show enhanced proliferation, but also a strong differentiation into the osteogenic lineage. BMP 3 e.g., another factor of this family, could increase the proliferation by a threefold magnitude. Within the bone morphogenetic proteins 2, 4, 6 and 7, the BMP 2 is known to have the greatest impact on differentiation (Luu et al. 2007; Stewart et al. 2010).

Another well studied group of growth factors is the fibroblast growth factor family (FGF), which is involved in wound healing and angiogenesis. This family consist of various factors, whereas FGF 2, also known as b-FGF (basic fibroblast growth factor) is most studied. The applicability of this factor as a trigger for MSC proliferation has been studied by several groups. It was shown that MSC displayed a markedly increased proliferative potential in the presence of FGF 2 with a prolonged life span with up to 70 doublings. Furthermore an enhanced multilineage differentiation potential (e.g., chondrogenic and osteogenic) of MSC under the influence of FGF 2 could be detected (Tsutsumi et al. 2001; Bianchi et al. 2003; Solchaga et al. 2005; Sotiropoulou et al. 2006). However, some results are conflicting and only few of the studies included the examination of pheno- or genotypic alterations or other critical parameter, like cell senescence or apoptosis. In these studies it could be shown that the use of FGF 2 led to a critical alteration of MSC morphology and gene expression profiles. Additionally, an increased expression of HLA class I molecules and a downregulation of the CD44 expression was observed. Since CD44 is involved in cell-cell and cellmatrix interactions, the authors hypothesized that the expansion of MSC under the influence of FGF 2 may lead to a less effective engraftment of the cells after transplantation (Sotiropoulou et al. 2006). Furthermore it could be shown that the use of FGF 2 led to a drastically elevated level of apoptotic and senescent cells within only four passages and the number of apoptotic cells further increased upon switching from FGF-2 supplemented to non-supplemented media in P5 (Hatlapatka et al. 2011).

The vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), originally found to be a potent mediator of angiogenesis and vasculogenesis, was also shown to trigger the proliferation of MSC in vitro as well as to enhance the survival of transplanted cells. In a rodent model it could be shown that the co-injection of MSC with VEGF to hearts after myocardial infarction increased cell engraftment and resulted in better improvement of cardiac functions (Pons et al. 2008). However, it is still under debate, whether VEGF enhances incorporation and survival of MSC or if it triggers paracrine effects on surrounding endothelial cells, which improves angiogenesis.

All growth factors described above are known to enhance proliferation, but also support differentiation into a particular lineage. This effect is advantageous for generating differentiated cells prior to transplantation. But it can be counterproductive if the transplantation requires rather undifferentiated cells. The addition of growth factors initiates differentiation, which competes with expansion, resulting in lower or insufficient cell numbers. Furthermore it should be carefully tested, if the use of a growth factor as a proliferation trigger may lead to unintended and undesired side effects (e.g., high numbers of only low quality cells), which led to the search of growth factors, which only promote proliferation and has no influence on differentiation or other critical parameters. Signals released by the epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) enhance proliferation, motility and survival of MSC, but do not trigger differentiation (Tamama et al. 2006). Ligands binding to this receptor are the epidermal growth factor (EGF) and the heparin-binding EGF. However, studies using EGF could not verify and enhanced survival of MSC.

Since growth factors affect proliferation and differentiation at different rates, often synergistic pairs of growth factors are used to obtain the optimal, desired result. The combination of for example FGF-2, TGF β_1 and the platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF-BB) show the best outcome in MSC proliferation, while maintaining the phenotype and differentiation potential (Ng et al. 2008). Other growth factor combinations resulted in an enhanced MSC survival after incorporation. Nevertheless,

using growth factors to increase proliferation, one fear remains; MSC and surrounding cells might escape the cell cycle and result in tumour growth. Therefore, the development of a pinpoint delivery and a time controlled release of the growth factors are urgent (Rodrigues et al. 2010).

In summary the application of growth factors shall fulfil the following criteria: (1) Increase proliferation, while retaining the phenotype and differentiation potential, (2) enhance MSC survival after transplantation and (3) replace serum and animal-components in the media, in order to reduce the variability.

Expansion Methods

Extended expansion in culture leads to loss of multi-potentiality and senescence (Javazon et al. 2004). A criterium for maintenance of immature phenotype is the availability of appropriate extracellular substrates to which the cells adhere. Intracellular signals triggered by the interaction of adhesion molecules with extracellular matrix components are critical for cell survival both in vivo and in vitro. Using conventional expansion methods cells grow in monolayers T-flask cultures. Expansion and transplantation usually requires repeated trypsination. However, cyclical disruption of cell-extracellular matrix contact by trypsination either during cell expansion or immediately prior to cell transplantation may impair cell viability and facilitate a specialized form of apoptosis called anoikis and, therefore, leads to a limitation of cell expansion (Reddig and Juliano 2005). Furthermore, trypsination not only contains an associated safety risk but causes high labor costs, is a time coming and space requiring procedure and does not scale well.

Cell Factory

As an approach to reduce trypsination steps required for expansion and therefore diminish costs, contamination risks and change of cell phenotype Cell Factory systems (e. g. Nunc) were developed. Cell factories are especially



Fig. 2.2 Expansion of MSC on microcarriers. Cells are seeded on microcarriers ((**a**) and DAPI stained cell nuclei (**b**), both 100× magnified) and cultivated in spinner flasks (**c**)

designed for large scale cell culture. They provide a large growth surface in limited space areas. Some benefits are the low risk of contamination and the easy to handle multi-layer stacks. Cell Factory systems are available with 1, 2, 10 and 40 trays. Due to the height of the 10 and 40-chamber Cell Factory systems, cells cannot be viewed with common microscopes. Nevertheless, expansion remains difficult since trypsination is still required. Additionally, the system it is not suitable for cultivation under dynamic conditions in a bioreactor. Such a bioreactor technology should provide several criteria: (I) large surface area for cell expansion (II) monitoring and controlling of cultivation parameters online (III) closed system to avoid contamination (IV) scaleability (V) economical running costs. The use of bioreactors in for cell expansion enables a more precise monitoring and regulation of culture conditions by controlling various physiological parameter such as oxygen supply, pH values and mass transfer.

Microcarrier

As an alternative approach to expand MSC is the cultivation on microcarrier beads in a spin-

ner flask. Spinner flasks originally developed for mass cultures of mammalian cells have been established for more than 25 years (Levine et al. 1977). Several protocols have been shown to be highly suitable for MSC expansion using microcarriers in spinner flask bioreactors (Fig. 2.2) (Frauenschuh et al. 2007; Rubin et al. 2007; Yang et al. 2007; Sart et al. 2009). Cultivation in spinner flaks comprises of following steps: (1) cell seeding on microcarrier beads (2) addition of cells on microcarriers in cell culture medium to a spinner flask (3) cultivation under dynamic conditions and constant stirring and controlled culture conditions (4) harvest of cells/microcarriers from the culture. and if necessary (5) detachment of cells from the carrier.

Porous microcarriers were originally developed for mammalian cells recombinant protein production in stirred vessels. Microcarrier beads offer a beneficial surface-volume ratio and high cell densities. The beads in general range between 100 and 400 μ m in diameter and are less likely to get eluted during filtration to separate cells from media. Surface area, bead size, cell adhesion and cell spreading are all critical factors that may modulate cell attachment and ultimately their expansion potential. Thus, cell seeding procedures were achieved, concluding, that there is no dynamic seeding strategy up to date to satisfactory load beads with MSC since only about 25% of cells in suspension adhere. Additionally, serum free condition leads to a diminished cell attachment due to lack of important cell adhesion promoting proteins. Consequently, MSC seeding under static conditions (over night) combined with a precoating of the microcarriers before inoculation is a widely used method for providing high seeding densities, which clearly correlates with the expansion rate.

Gelatine based microcarriers are widely used for cell expansion. In order to expand MSC for clinical purposes under xeno-free conditions microcarriers made from other materials such as cellulose, polystyrene, collagen or glass were intensively investigated as a feasible alternative.

Microcarrier performance differs depending on format, coverage with cells, expansion behaviour and recovery of the cells. Hence, choice of the carrier type used needs to be made according to the intended application (Santos et al. 2011).

After cultivation MSC can be detached from the microcarriers by enzymatic digestion. Contrariwise, MSC on microcarriers can also be directly implanted, depending on the material properties of the beads (such as biocompatibility), without the requirement of detaching the cells. This might even be a favourable method for some medical applications, as the beads are relatively easy to handle and the additional enzymatic treatment is avoided. Furthermore, MSC loaded microcarriers are better located after injection in the target tissue. Cultivation of MSC on microcarriers also support the in vitro differentiation along an osteogenic and chondrogenic lineage. Yang et al. (2007) described a subcutaneous transplantation of BM-MSC on microcarrier beads. After expansion the cells showed a significantly less apoptosis the trypsinized cells. In the long term, BM-MSC expanded on microcarrier beads induced de novo trabecular bone formation in vivo (Yang et al. 2007).

Spinner Flask and Wave-Type Bioreactor for Mesenchymal Stem or Stromal Cells Expansion

MSC on microcarriers are suitable for suspension cultivation in bioreactors. In the following two systems will be described, the spinner flask and wave-type bioreactor. When cultivated on microcarriers in these bioreactors, cells are exposed to the simulated microgravity environment (Gao et al. 1997). Microgravity-induced bone lose was described as a respond to the gravity and, consequently mechanical loading absence during space flights. MSC, cultivated in microgravity were demonstrated to decrease their osteogenic differentiation while adipogenesis was increased (Klein-Nulend et al. 2003). Gene expression analysis supported these findings, showing significant decreases in osteogenic and chondrogenic gene expression and increase in adipogenic expression profile (Dai et al. 2007). Thus, bioreactor systems where MSC are cultivated on microcarriers should consider the fact that in certain conditions cells can be exposed to lower gravity which, in turn, may affect their differentiational capacity, which is favourable for MSC expansion since they maintain their primitive characteristics. Spinner flaks are glass or disposable plastic vessels with an included central magnetic stirrer shaft. The addition or removement of new medium, cell suspension or gas supply is enabled by two side arms at the vessel. MSC can be cultivated in a spinner flask when seeding on microcarriers or other scaffolds, which are injected by threading onto long needles embedded in the side are stoppers.

The wave type bioreactor was first described by Singh (1999). It is composed of a disposable, flexible and sterile plastic bag that sits on a rocking thermo-platform. The bag is constantly and gently rocked. Different rocking mechanism ensure a complete precipitation-free suspension, good nutrient distribution and, due to the constantly renewed surface that increases oxygen transfer without causing shear damage to the cells.

For MSC cultivation in wave-type bioreactors microcarriers are commonly used as described above. In a wave type bioreactor the MSC loaded microcarriers were also mixed, but the procedure is more gentle compared to spinner flask cultivation as there is no stirrer and, consequently, less mechanical forces involved. Furthermore, the periodically incline and decline motion of the bag provides a higher oxygen transfer within the culture medium (Rodrigues et al. 2011). Up to date two wave-type bioreactor systems are commercially available: the Cultibag system (Sartorius Stedim) and the Cellbag system (GE, Heathcare).

For cultivation cells are suspended in a minimal volume and introduced in a plastic bag, the bag gently rocked for a several times for equal distribution. Incubation without rocking overnight promotes cell attachment on the beads. Afterwards, the medium volume gets increased and rocking commenced. Santos et al. recently described a xeno-free method for MSC expansion using a wave type bioreactor (Santos et al. 2011). They were able to achieve expansions of 16- to 18-fold over 14 days, which is a significant improve compared to spinner flask cultivation expansions. Timmins et al. (2012) even improved the yield by application of appropriate microcarrier types (Timmins et al. 2012).

It can be concluded, that for future investigations it is essential to understand key culture parameters for MSC expansion in order to guarantee maintenance of multilineage differentiation potential and non tumoric properties after long term cultivation. For clinical application it is necessary to develop new cultivation approaches. Standard cultivation on 2D plastic surfaces under static conditions is not suitable for the production of therapeutical amounts of MSC regarding economical and qualitative concerns. Bioreactor systems seem to be a promising tool to successfully address this question.

References

- Bianchi G, Banfi A, Mastrogiacomo M, Notaro R, Luzzatto L, Cancedda R, Quarto R (2003) *Ex vivo* enrichment of mesenchymal cell progenitors by fibroblast growth factor 2. Exp Cell Res 287:98–105
- Bonewald LF, Dallas SL (1994) Role of active and latent transforming growth factor beta in bone formation. J Cell Biochem 55:350–357. doi:10.1002/jcb.240550312

- Dai ZQ, Wang R, Ling SK, Wan YM, Li YH (2007) Simulated microgravity inhibits the proliferation and osteogenesis of rat bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells. Cell Prolif 40:671–684. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2184.2007.00461.x
- Frauenschuh S, Reichmann E, Ibold Y, Goetz PM, Sittinger M, Ringe J (2007) A microcarrier-based cultivation system for expansion of primary mesenchymal stem cells. Biotechnol Prog 23:187–193. doi:10.1021/bp060155w
- Gao H, Ayyaswamy PS, Ducheyne P (1997) Dynamics of a microcarrier particle in the simulated microgravity environment of a rotating-wall vessel. Microgravity Sci Technol 10:154–165
- Hatlapatka T, Moretti P, Lavrentieva A, Hass R, Marquardt N, Jacobs R, Kasper C (2011) Optimization of culture conditions for the expansion of umbilical cord-derived mesenchymal stem or stromal cell-like cells using xenofree culture conditions. Tissue Eng Part C Methods 17:485–493. doi:10.1089/ten.TEC.2010.0406
- Javazon EH, Beggs KJ, Flake AW (2004) Mesenchymal stem cells: paradoxes of passaging. Exp Hematol 32:414–425
- Klein-Nulend J, Bacabac RG, Veldhuijzen JP, Van Loon JJWA (2003) Microgravity and bone cell mechanosensitivity. Adv Space Res 32:1551–1559
- Koliakos I, Tsagias N, Karagiannis V (2011) Mesenchymal cells isolation from Wharton's jelly, in perspective to clinical applications. J Biol Res 16:194–201
- Lavrentieva A, Majore I, Kasper C, Hass R (2010) Effects of hypoxic culture conditions on umbilical cordderived human mesenchymal stem cells. Cell Commun Signal 8:18. doi:1478-811X-8-18 [pii] 10.1186/1478-811X-8-18
- Lepperdinger G, Brunauer R, Jamnig A, Laschober G, Kassem M (2008) Controversial issue: is it safe to employ mesenchymal stem cells in cell-based therapies? Exp Gerontol 43:1018–1023. doi:10.1016/j. exger.2008.07.004
- Levine DW, Wong JS, Wang DIC, Thilly WG (1977) Microcarrier cell culture: new methods for researchscale application. Somatic Cell Genet 3:149–155. doi:10.1007/bf01551811
- Longobardi L, O'Rear L, Aakula S, Johnstone B, Shimer K, Chytil A, Horton WA, Moses HL, Spagnoli A (2006) Effect of igf-i in the chondrogenesis of bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells in the presence or absence of TGF-beta signaling. J Bone Miner Res 21:626–636. doi:10.1359/jbmr.051213
- Luu HH, Song WX, Luo X, Manning D, Luo J, Deng ZL, Sharff KA, Montag AG, Haydon RC, He TC (2007) Distinct roles of bone morphogenetic proteins in osteogenic differentiation of mesenchymal stem cells. J Orthop Res 25:665–677. doi:10.1002/ jor.20359
- Majore I, Moretti P, Stahl F, Hass R, Kasper C (2011) Growth and differentiation properties of mesenchymal stromal cell populations derived from whole human umbilical cord. Stem Cell Rev Rep 7:17–31. doi:10.1007/s12015-010-9165-y

- Moretti P, Hatlapatka T, Marten D, Lavrentieva A, Majore I, Hass R, Kasper C (2010) Mesenchymal stromal cells derived from human umbilical cord tissues: primitive cells with potential for clinical and tissue engineering applications. Adv Biochem Eng Biotechnol 123:29–54. doi:10.1007/10_2009_15
- Ng F, Boucher S, Koh S, Sastry KS, Chase L, Lakshmipathy U, Choong C, Yang Z, Vemuri MC, Rao MS, Tanavde V (2008) PDGF, TGF-beta, and FGF signaling is important for differentiation and growth of mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs): transcriptional profiling can identify markers and signaling pathways important in differentiation of MSCS into adipogenic, chondrogenic, and osteogenic lineages.Blood112:295–307.doi:blood-2007-07-103697 [pii] 10.1182/blood-2007-07-103697
- Pons J, Huang Y, Arakawa-Hoyt J, Washko D, Takagawa J, Ye J, Grossman W, Su H (2008) VEGF improves survival of mesenchymal stem cells in infarcted hearts. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 376:419–422. doi:S0006-291X(08)01741-5 [pii] 10.1016/j.bbrc.2008.09.003
- Reddig PJ, Juliano RL (2005) Clinging to life: cell to matrix adhesion and cell survival. Cancer Metastasis Rev 24:425–439
- Rodrigues M, Griffith LG, Wells A (2010) Growth factor regulation of proliferation and survival of multipotential stromal cells. Stem Cell Res 1:32. doi:scrt32 [pii] 10.1186/scrt32
- Rodrigues ME, Costa AR, Henriques M, Azeredo J, Oliveira R (2011) Wave characterization for mammalian cell culture: residence time distribution. New Biotechnol 29:402–408
- Rosland GV, Svendsen A, Torsvik A, Sobala E, McCormack E, Immervoll H, Mysliwietz J, Tonn JC, Goldbrunner R, Lonning PE, Bjerkvig R, Schichor C (2009) Longterm cultures of bone marrow-derived human mesenchymal stem cells frequently undergo spontaneous malignant transformation (this article contains errors due to a cross contamination of the cell lines we used. To correct this issue we published a letter in cancer res. 2010 Aug 1, 70(15):6393–6396). Cancer Res 69:5331– 5339. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.Can-08-4630
- Rubin JP, Bennett JM, Doctor JS, Tebbets BM, Marra KG (2007) Collagenous microbeads as a scaffold for tissue engineering with adipose-derived stem cells. Plast Reconstr Surg 120:414–424, 410.1097/1001. prs.0000267699.0000299369.a0000267698
- Santos F, Andrade PZ, Abecasis MM, Gimble JM, Chase LG, Campbell AM, Boucher S, Vemuri MC, Silva CL, Cabral JM (2011) Toward a clinical-grade expansion of mesenchymal stem cells from human sources: a microcarrier-based culture system under xeno-free conditions. Tissue Eng Part C Methods 17:1201–1210. doi:10.1089/ten.tec.2011.0255
- Sart S, Schneider Y-J, Agathos SN (2009) Ear mesenchymal stem cells: an efficient adult multipotent cell population fit for rapid and scalable expansion. J Biotechnol 139:291–299
- Sethe S, Scutt A, Stolzing A (2006) Aging of mesenchymal stem cells. Ageing Res Rev 5:91–116. doi:S1568-1637 (05)00049-8 [pii] 10.1016/j.rr.2005.10.001

- Singh V (1999) Disposable bioreactor for cell culture using wave-induced agitation. Cytotechnology 30:149–158. doi:10.1023/a:1008025016272
- Solchaga LA, Penick K, Porter JD, Goldberg VM, Caplan AI, Welter JF (2005) FGF-2 enhances the mitotic and chondrogenic potentials of human adult bone marrowderived mesenchymal stem cells. J Cell Physiol 203:398–409
- Sotiropoulou PA, Perez SA, Salagianni M, Baxevanis CN, Papamichail M (2006) Characterization of the optimal culture conditions for clinical scale production of human mesenchymal stem cells. Stem Cells 24:462–471
- Stewart A, Guan H, Yang K (2010) BMP-3 promotes mesenchymal stem cell proliferation through the tgf-beta/ activin signaling pathway. J Cell Physiol 223:658–666. doi:10.1002/jcp.22064
- Tamama K, Fan VH, Griffith LG, Blair HC, Wells A (2006) Epidermal growth factor as a candidate for ex vivo expansion of bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells. Stem Cells 24:686–695. doi:2005-0176 [pii] 10.1634/stemcells.2005-0176
- Timmins NE, Kiel M, Günther M, Heazlewood C, Doran MR, Brooke G, Atkinson K (2012) Closed system isolation and scalable expansion of human placental mesenchymal stem cells. Biotechnol Bioeng 109:1817–1826. doi:10.1002/bit.24425
- Tsagias N, Koliakos I, Karagiannis V, Eleftheriadou M, Koliakos GG (2011) Isolation of mesenchymal stem cells using the total length of umbilical cord for transplantation purposes. Transfus Med 21:253–261. doi:10.1111/j.1365-3148.2011.01076.x
- Tsutsumi S, Shimazu A, Miyazaki K, Pan H, Koike C, Yoshida E, Takagishi K, Kato Y (2001) Retention of multilineage differentiation potential of mesenchymal cells during proliferation in response to FGF. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 288:413–419
- Wagner W, Horn P, Castoldi M, Diehlmann A, Bork S, Saffrich R, Benes V, Blake J, Pfister S, Eckstein V, Ho AD (2008) Replicative senescence of mesenchymal stem cells: a continuous and organized process. PLoS One 3:e2213. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0002213
- Wagner W, Bork S, Lepperdinger G, Joussen S, Ma N, Strunk D, Koch C (2010a) How to track cellular aging of mesenchymal stromal cells? Aging 2:224–230
- Wagner W, Ho AD, Zenke M (2010b) Different facets of aging in human mesenchymal stem cells. Tissue Eng Part B Rev 16:445–453. doi:10.1089/ten. TEB.2009.0825
- Weiss ML, Medicetty S, Bledsoe AR, Rachakatla RS, Choi M, Merchav S, Luo YQ, Rao MS, Velagaleti G, Troyer D (2006) Human umbilical cord matrix stem cells: preliminary characterization and effect of transplantation in a rodent model of Parkinson's disease. Stem Cells 24:781–792. doi:10.1634/ stemcells.2005-0330
- Yang Y, Rossi FMV, Putnins EE (2007) Ex vivo expansion of rat bone marrow mesenchymal stromal cells on microcarrier beads in spin culture. Biomaterials 28:3110–3120

Transformation of Human Umbilical Cord Blood Cells to Support Neuro-Regeneration in the Diseased Brain

3

Rustem R. Islamov, Albert A. Rizvanov, Andrey P. Kiyasov, and András Palotás

Contents

Introduction	25
Levels of Transplantation	26
Problem with the Nerves	26
Gene-Cell Therapy	26
Vectors	26
General Clinical Implications	26
Gene-Cell Therapy in Neuro-Degeneration	27
Umbilical Cord Blood Cells (UCBCs)	27
Trophic/Growth Factors	28
Neuro-Degeneration, Neuro-Protection	
and Neuro-Genesis	29
Problems with the Blood–Brain Barrier (BBB)	29
Promising Progress in ALS	30
Viability of Genetically Modified Stem Cells	31
Induced Pluri-Potent Stem (iPS) Cells	31
References	32

R.R. Islamov

Department of Histology, Cytology and Embryology, Kazan State Medical University, ul. Butlerova 49, R-420012, Kazan, Russia

A.A. Rizvanov • A.P. Kiyasov Institute of Fundamental Medicine and Biology, Kazan (Volga Region) Federal University, ul. Kremlevskaya 18, R-420008, Kazan, Russia

A. Palotás (🖂)

Asklepios-Med (private medical practice and research center), H-6722 Szeged, Kossuth Lajos sgt. 23, Hungary e-mail: palotas@asklepios-med.eu

Abstract

Loss of function may ensue when internal bodily mechanisms fall short of healing a damaged tissue. Regenerative medicine has recently been established as an innovative discipline to restore such failing systems by either replacing impaired parts and/or by stimulating the body's own repair processes. Gross transplantation of entire organs, where possible, is now being changed with more sophisticated methods that involve cells or even genes only. Stem cells have the ability to self-renew and to differentiate into various tissues and therefore can be used to substitute lost cells. When genetically modified to express growth and trophic factors, they are also able to fulfill the task of promoting self-healing. Neuro-science is one of the fastest emerging fields of biology and medicine, however neuro-degenerative disorders still pose an insurmountable clinical challenge despite massive pioneering studies. This chapter presents the latest developments in gene-cell therapy and dissects advances in the use of human umbilical cord blood for the treatment of various diseases of the brain.

Introduction

Regeneration refers to the fundamental properties of the body. Promoting restoration of lost or damaged body structure is inherently linked with the problem of improving the quality of life in degenerative diseases, and after ischemic or traumatic injuries. Some tissues have very good self-healing potential, however other organs such as the central nervous system (CNS) are technically unable to regenerate *per se*.

Levels of Transplantation

Replacing a bodily part can take place at several levels: transplantation of entire organs (e.g., heart, kidney, liver) has long been successfully used, however with the advancement of technologies there has been attention not to use entire structures. Administering hematopoietic cells has been widely performed to treat a number of congenital blood disorders, including aplastic anemia, β-thalassemia, sickle cell anemia, and they are also employed during anti-cancer treatments to maintain a pool of poly-potent hematopoietic cells of bone marrow following chemo-therapy, etc. Current interest in more minimally invasive technologies (i.e., cells and genes instead of whole organs) has increased: development of innovative technologies, generation of new scientific knowledge to stimulate restitution, intensive introduction of interdisciplinary knowledge (especially physics and chemistry), and (pre-)clinical trials offer great prospects for the development of regenerative medicine.

Problem with the Nerves

The brain is a special structure: it cannot be replaced in whole or parts. Unlike other organs in which cells are generally uniform and have similar if not the same functions (e.g., all cardio-myocytes contract in every part of the heart, etc.), neurons in different areas of the CNS have diverse characteristics, and play special roles such as motor functions, sensations or cognition, and the human brain is highly individualized (personal memories, feelings, etc.). Restoring lost or dysfunctional nerve cells apparently pose a challenging task. Current therapeutic strategies to treat various neuro-degenerative disorders involve (1) transplantation of cells (cellular therapy), (2) delivering "therapeutic genes" whose products are intended to prevent the development of pathological symptoms, to correct (inherited) genetic defects, and/or to stimulate restoration of lost brain cells, and (3) a combination thereof (gene-cell therapy).

Gene-Cell Therapy

Gene-cell therapy is entering clinical practice for the correction of mutations in, or failed expression of genes. The method involves genetic modification of cells prior to transplantation, *i.e.*, providing functional copy of a gene to correct the performance of the ineffective gene.

Vectors

Delivering the needed genetic material into the transplanted cells requires the use of genetic vehicles (vectors), whose integral part is an expression cassette, usually consisting of a promoter, the recombinant gene and the signal for termination of transcription. The most common expression vectors are based on viruses or plasmids. Viral vectors are genetically-engineered viruses (adeno-, adeno-associated, herpes, retro-, lenti-viruses, etc.) carrying modified viral genomes that have been rendered non-infectious: they also contain the trans-gene of interest, and enter target cells utilizing evolutionary perfected mechanisms based on receptor-mediated recognition followed by penetration through the cellular lipid-bilayer. In contrast, plasmids are delivered into cells by various physico-chemical methods across the plasma membrane: once entered, they can either integrate into the host genetic material, or may stay separate from it and can replicate independently of the chromosomal DNA. With the help of genetic engineering techniques it is possible to create genetic vectors expressing virtually any recombinant genes.

General Clinical Implications

Gene therapy of diseases caused by inherited or acquired gene mutations are based on the functional correction of the disease. For instance, the treatment of X-linked adreno-leyko-dystrophy, a fatal neuro-degenerative disease, involves transplantation of autologous hematopoietic stem cells in which the mutated gene is corrected by lentiviral vectors (Cartier et al. 2009). X-linked adrenoleuko-dystrophy is caused by mutations of the abcd1 gene encoding an adenosine-triphosphatebinding transporter localized in the membrane of peroxisomes in oligo-dendrocytes and microglia. This protein is responsible for the peroxisomal degradation of very-long-chain fatty acids and its deficiency results in a severe brain demyelinating disease. The clinical investigation revealed that infusion of the autologous CD34+ cells that have previously been genetically modified by lenti-viral vector encoding wild-type abcd1 may stop progressive cerebral demyelination in patients.

Another important aspect of gene and cell therapy in regenerative medicine is to supplement or increase the level of bio-molecules. Administering animal-derived (or more recently human recombinant) proteins is proven to be very effective in the treatment of maladies in which the lack of a certain molecule (e.g., insulin, erythropoietin, calcitonin, parathyroid hormone, growth hormones, glucagon, etc.) is the underlying pathology. A significant drawback of such readily available proteins as replacement therapy is their extremely high price, as well as the need for a lifetime drug use in that externally supplementing bio-molecules does not eliminate the cause of the disease. An alternative to intra-venous or sub-cutaneous administration of proteins is delivering recombinant genes via cellular carriers/vectors that can function as producers of these molecules in the diseased body. Transplantation of genetically modified cells expressing the cloned genes is justified not only by the possibility of a prolonged secretion of therapeutic molecules, but also the stimulating effect of transplanted (stem/ progenitor) cells on the regeneration of the affected organ.

Gene-Cell Therapy in Neuro-Degeneration

The possibilities of gene-cell therapy for neurodegenerative diseases have been intensively studied. However, many developments are still at the preclinical level, or (at best) entered clinical trials. Utilization of these approaches in a daily medical routine is also marred by several other factors: physicians may face ethical and/or legal issues when using embryonic or fetal cells, risk of malignant transformation of transplanted stem cells, infection of the recipient by unknown microorganisms from the serum and animal cells, immunological response to allogeneic cells, uncontrolled production of recombinant proteins, *etc*.

Current goal is to slow down the degenerative processes and to promote neuro-regeneration. Prepared for transplantation, cells must have predictable and reproducible properties: high viability, migration potential, ability to integrate into host tissues and differentiate into desired cell types, restore tissue matrix in the target organ and form a guide path for the growth of axons, participate in the process of myelination, possess trophic and neuro-protective properties, *etc*. Cells for genetic modification can be obtained from the patient (for autologous transplantation) or healthy human donors (allo-transplantation).

Umbilical Cord Blood Cells (UCBCs)

Administering stem, progenitor or differentiated cells are actively investigated as a way to deliver growth and trophic factors that inhibit the death of parenchymal cells and stimulate the regeneration of the body. The most promising in this sense are UCBCs. The basis for the use of these cells is their suitability for allogeneic and autologous transplantation for humans, low immunogenicity, accessibility, ease of production and storage. An important factor is the lack of legal, ethical and religious taboos associated with transplantation of embryonic stem cells. In addition, umbilical cord blood is rich in hematopoietic stem and progenitor cells (Gluckman 2000; Gluckman and Locatelli 2000; Ballen et al. 2001; Laughlin 2001) which can are great sources of numerous growth and trophic factors, and can also give rise to specialized cells of various tissues and may stimulate angiogenesis as well. Ample experimental evidences confirm the potential use of UCBCs in ischemic and degenerative diseases (Chen et al. 2001). In addition the safety of cord blood allo-transplantation was also convincingly demonstrated for the treatment of various forms of lymphoma (Yang et al. 2010).

Trophic/Growth Factors

To improve their therapeutic efficacy, UCBCs have been genetically modified as a delivery system of trophic/growth factors and adhesion molecules to support survival of parenchymal cells, stimulate cell proliferation, restoration of intercellular contacts and formation of lost tissue structures. There is great interest in the use of genetically modified UCBCs to stimulate regeneration of cardiomyocytes and blood vessels in coronary artery disease and heart attack. Transplantation of UCBCs transfected with human vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) gene has been shown to activate angiogenesis in chronic limb ischemia in rats (Ikeda et al. 2004) and myocardial infarction in mice (Chen et al. 2005).

It is known that the effect of a single proangiogenic molecule is not sufficient for the development of functional blood vessels (Kano et al. 2005). The effectiveness of gene-cell therapy, therefore, can be enhanced by the transfection of cells with a combination of therapeutic genes. VEGF and fibroblast growth factor (FGF) are considered to be the most promising for the induction of therapeutic angiogenesis (Al Sabti 2007) due to pronounced synergistic effect between VEGF and FGF₂ on endothelial cells. Currently there is a number of clinical trials underway that test the safety and efficiency of direct gene therapy strategies using plasmid vectors expressing VEGF and/or FGF, (http://clinicaltrials.gov). Importantly, VEGF and FGF₂ are also considered as potential therapeutic molecules for the treatment of certain neuro-degenerative diseases.

VEGF

It is known that increased VEGF gene expression plays an important role not only in the growth of blood vessels, but also in the navigation of axons (Miao et al. 1999). Axotomy, in turn, increases expression of VEGF and its nuclear receptor VEGF-R₁ (or *Flt*-1) in lumbar spinal cord motor neurons (Islamov et al. 2004). In addition, VEGF stimulates the proliferation of neuroblasts (Jin et al. 2002), and controls neuronal survival both in vitro and in vivo (Matsuzaki et al. 2001). VEGF expression directly activates estrogen receptors (Klinge 2001) and hypoxia-inducible-factor (HIF)-1 (Lambrechts et al. 2003). Numerous studies have also demonstrated links between amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS) and VEGF (Ilan et al. 2003). Reduced expression of VEGF results in ALS-like progressive degeneration of moto-neurons (Lambrechts et al. 2003). The absence of HIF₁-responsive element (HRE) in the promoter of VEGF gene (vegf^{&/-}) is characterized by progressive degeneration of motor neurons in mice resembling ALS (Oosthuyse et al. 2001). The ^G93^A substitutional transgenic mouse expressing human mutant copper/zinc super-oxide dismutase-1 (SOD₁) gene (also found in a hereditary form of ALS) shows attenuated hypoxia-induced expression of VEGF (Murakami et al. 2003). When crossing $vegf^{\Box/\partial}$ and ^G93^A transgenic mice their resulting progeny dies at an early age due to severe degeneration of motor neurons (Lambrechts et al. 2003). VEGF promotes the survival of moto-neurons expressing the mutant sod1 gene (Li et al. 2003), however there is no current comprehensive under standing of the mechanism of VEGF-dependent neuro-protection.

FGF2

FGF, is a growth factor with significant neuroprotective effects: it plays a wide role in the molecular and cellular mechanisms of neuroregeneration. FGF₂ belongs to the family of morthat control the induction phogens and specification of tissues during embryo-genesis and is regarded as an essential component in culture media for the directed differentiation of neural cells in vitro (Weiss et al. 1996; Johansson et al. 1999; Kojima and Tator 2002; Martens et al. 2002). FGF₂ is strongly implicated in neuro- and glio-genesis from stem cells. Upregulation of neurogenic gene expression with FGF, promotes the migration and maturation of neurons derived

from transplanted neural stem cells (NSCs) (Vergano-Vera et al. 2009). FGF₂ and its receptors contribute to the creation of an important micro-environmental niche that promotes neurogenesis in the adult and aged brain (Mudo et al. 2009). Exposure to FGF_2 selectively induces the astrocyte precursors to proliferate, forming clusters of vimentin (+) cells, which differentiate into astrocytes (Lin and Goldman 2009). FGF,, interacting with receptors on the surface of astrocytes, is a signal to modulate the phenotype, which results in their proliferation. FGF, promotes conversion of *olig*,-expressing progenitor cells into pre-oligo-dendrocyte progenitor cells (Hu et al. 2009) and inducts oligo-dendrocyte progenitors in dorsal forebrain (Naruse et al. 2006). NSCs cultured with FGF, and epidermal growth factor (EGF) generate neuro-spheres: these freely floating, non-adherent spherical clusters of neurogenic structures include cells expressing glial markers (Dromard et al. 2007). Schwann cells are able to produce FGF₂, the expression of which increases during damage of peripheral neurons (Santos-Silva et al. 2007). FGF₂ has an effect on reorganizing axonal cytoskeleton by inducing phosphorylation of type-B ephrin (Bruckner et al. 1997; Chong et al. 2000), a tyrosine-kinase that controls the directional growth of axons in the developing and regenerating spinal cord, with subsequent activation of Rho-GTPases that regulate intra-cellular actin-dynamics. The rationale for FGF₂ in gene modification of UCBCs is, therefore, based on its neuro-protective effects and involvement in differentiation of various cell types via specialized signaling system.

Neuro-Degeneration, Neuro-Protection and Neuro-Genesis

Neuro-degenerative diseases are accompanied by loss of neurons, degeneration of axons, disruption of communications in neural networks, and impaired control functions. These include irreversible changes to cholinergic neurons in Alzheimer's dementia (AD), moto-neurons in the spinal cord and brain stem in ALS and spinal muscular atrophy, dopaminergic neurons in the substantia nigra in Parkinson's disease (PD), GABA-ergic neurons of the basal ganglia in Huntington's chorea, *etc.* Maintaining the viability of neurons that entered into a pathological process, and restoration of inter-cellular connections in neural networks with neuro-trophic factors, growth factors and adhesion molecules can greatly increase the quality and length of life of patients after neural injuries, ischemic stroke and neuro-degenerative diseases affecting different structures and types of brain cells in the CNS.

Problems with the Blood–Brain Barrier (BBB)

A promising approach for treating patients suffering from neuro-degenerative diseases could be gene therapy to correct aberrant gene expression that is responsible for disease development, stem cell transplantation to replace lost neurons, and a combination of gene and cell therapy: transplantation of genetically modified cells (including stem cells) that express neuro-trophic and neuroprotective factors, such as brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF), glial cell line-derived neuro-trophic factor (GDNF), insulin-like growth factor (IGF), and VEGF (Hester et al. 2009; Lunn et al. 2009). The neuro-protective effects of these molecules were individually demonstrated both in vitro and in vivo. It was also determined that a combination of several neuro-trophic factors may have a more pronounced effect on the survival of nerve cells. However, such experimental studies and clinical trials failed to significantly stimulate neuro-regeneration. One of the key problems is drug delivery to brain tissue. Currently, scientists are exploring different ways for delivery of biologically active molecules into the CNS through the BBB.

Trans-migration of BBB by mono-nuclear cells during inflammatory reactions in response to various cytokines and activated adhesion molecules may be exploited in gene-cell therapy of neuro-degenerative maladies. Having the potential to enter the brain, umbilical cord blood mononuclear cells (UCB-MCs) are now extensively studied as cell-based vectors, designed to carry therapeutic molecules for stimulation of neuroregeneration.

Promising Progress in ALS

ALS was first described in 1874 by French doctor Jean-Martin Charcot, which became famous in 1939 when baseball legend Henry Louis "Lou" Gehrig succumbed to the disorder. This malady is also named after the late sportsman (Lou Gehrig's disease).

Clinico-Pathological Characteristics

The term amyotrophic refers to the muscle atrophy, weakness, and fasciculation that signify disease of the lower motor neurons, whereas lateral sclerosis indicates the hardness to palpation of the lateral columns of the spinal cord in autopsy specimens, where gliosis follows degeneration of the cortico-spinal tracts. Apoptosis of spinal motoneurons in ALS may be induced by any neural noxa, such as glutamate excito-toxicity, mitochondrial dysfunction, oxidative stress, axonal transport defects, accumulation of toxic intracellular aggregates, aberrant glial reactivity, etc. As a result of the spinal moto-neuronal death a progressive skeletal muscle weakness and atrophy throughout the body leads to the muscle paralysis and eventually affects diaphragm muscle. Due to lack of effective therapies, the patients die from respiratory failure within 3–5 years after the onset of paralytic symptoms. Since its description in the late nineteenth century, there has only been a very limited progress in effective treatment options.

The cause of neuro-degeneration in the most common (sporadic) form of ALS is not known, but some cases of familial (inherited) forms of the disease are linked to dominant mutations in the *sod1* gene (21q22.1-q22.2). Its product, SOD_1 , is the main enzyme of antioxidant defense, localized in every compartment of the cell, including the nucleus, cytosol and mitochondria. It is a homo-dimer composed of two subunits, each containing Cu-binding domain, Zn-binding domain and a disulfide bridge. There are more than 100 known mutations of SOD_1 : most of them are point-mutations resulting in the replacement of one of the 153 amino acid residues of the protein. The glycine-to-alanine substitution at position 93 (^G93^A) is a common form: mice with this variant express human mutant SOD₁, and characterized by progressive degeneration of motor neurons, similar to human ALS. Homozygous ^G93^A rodents demonstrate progressive paralysis of skeletal muscles, and die at the age of 4–5 months (Gurney et al. 1994). These mammals, therefore, are used as a common animal model in ALS.

Gene-Cell Approach

Multi-cistronic (multi-gene) vectors have recently been delivered to UCB-MCs for dual expression of any pair/combination of neuronal L, cell adhesion molecule (L₁CAM), VEGF, GDNF, FGF₂, erythro-poietin, anti-apoptotic protein Bcl2, as well as pluri-potency associated (master transcription regulator) genes oct4 and sox2. When transplanted into transgenic ^G93^A mice, these genetically modified cells migrated in the spinal cord and, depending on the combination of any of these protein-pairs expressed, differentiated into macrophages, endothelial cells or astrocytes. In addition, over-production of L₁CAM in UCB-MCs also increases cell viability, while genetic modification with VEGF enhances differentiation into endothelial cells and provides neuroprotective effects for motor neurons (Rizvanov et al. 2008).

The beneficial effect of paired-expression of these molecules has gained other grounds as well. Injecting VEGF-FGF₂ dual expressing plasmid into peripheral nerve-stumps stimulated regeneration of axons and restored loco-motor activity of the limb in sciatic nerve injury model in rats (Masgutov et al. 2011). Human embryonic kidney (HEK)-293 cells *in vitro*, transfected with plasmids expressing VEGF-FGF₂, secrete recombinant proteins into the culture medium which enhance the proliferation of human umbilical vein endothelial cells (Salafutdinov et al. 2010).

Xeno-transplantation of VEGF and FGF₂producing human UCB-MCs into ^G93^A transgenic mice resulted in their differentiating into endothelial and astrocyte-like cells (Rizvanov et al. 2011). It is known that astrocytes have neuro-trophic effects on moto-neurons, but their function is impaired in ALS (Lepore et al. 2008), and therefore supplementing normal astrocytes in the spinal cord would have a therapeutic implication. In addition, the local increase of VEGF and FGF_2 concentration in the area of neuro-degeneration might prevent apoptosis of motor neurons.

Viability of Genetically Modified Stem Cells

Simultaneous over-expression of neuro-trophic factors and neural adhesion molecules in genetically modified cells increase their targeted migration, survival and duration of neuro-trophic factor secretion in target cells. In such gene-cell therapy approach it is reasonable to expect more pronounced neuro-protective/neuro-genic effect of transplanted cells due to the additive and synergetic power of the two or more therapeutic molecules.

Cell-Survival

Genetically modified stem cells maintained long survival after transplantation. Regardless of the type of the expression vector, they continued to be present after 2 weeks in the circulatory system of transgenic ^G93^A mice and were found not only in the spinal cord, but also in other parenchymal organs (*e.g.*, lungs, liver, spleen). UCB-MCs, transfected with L_1CAM , were detected in the spinal cord of transgenic mice up to 3 months after transplantation.

Safety of Transfection and Gene-Expression

Transfection efficiency and duration of transgene expression by plasmid vectors have technilimitations. cal Currently, utilization of recombinant adeno-associated viruses (AAV), which are not linked with known human diseases and are considered to be biologically safe, is one of the most promising approach. Unlike other viral vectors, they also lack problems with immunogenicity and pro-oncogenic effects. Because viral transduction can be also controlled, genecell therapy based on AAVs might be a safer method than direct gene therapy.

Induced Pluri-Potent Stem (iPS) Cells

Along with the use of genetically modified stem cells expressing therapeutic genes, attention has been focused on induced pluripotent stem (iPS) cells. These are obtained via reprogramming fully differentiated cells by transfection of certain stem cell (pluri-potency)-associated genes, such as master transcriptional regulators *oct4* and *sox2*, to revert adult somatic cells to pluri- or totipotency. These de-differentiated iPS cells do not only have properties that of other (*e.g.*, embryonic) stem cells, but their use also avoids any immunogenic responses as they are developed from a patient's own somatic cells.

Recently, iPS cells were generated from an 82-year-old woman diagnosed with ALS (Dimos et al. 2008), and were successfully induced to transform into motor-neurons. Moreover, dedifferentiation of genetically modified UCB-MCs with pluri-potency associated genes has been hypothesized to enhance their therapeutic power by increasing the proportion of progenitor and pluri-potent cells. Therefore, transient genetic alteration of UCB-MCs with master transcription regulators might be a promising strategy for regenerative medicine, in particular to stimulate neuro-regeneration during ALS.

In conclusion, genetic modification of UCB-MCs may be useful in (1) improving the viability of transplanted cells in the recipient, (2) delivering specific growth and trophic factors that will stimulate regeneration and enhance the viability of cells undergoing pathological degeneration, and (3) directed differentiation of transplanted cells into various parenchymal cells (e.g., macrophages, endothelial cells, astrocytes, etc). In addition, UCB-MCs are able to penetrate through tissue barriers, including BBB, therefore they can be considered as prime candidates as vehicles to deliver therapeutic molecules to the areas of interest. These growth/trophic factors may affect target cells by several modes of action. In an autocrine manner it is possible to control viability, migration and targeted homing, as well as directed differentiation of transplanted cells. Through paracrine and endocrine mechanisms, trophic and neuro-protective effects can be exerted on target cells in areas of degeneration (Rizvanov et al. 2011).

Acknowledgements This study was supported in part by the Russian Foundation for Basic Research (grants #10-04-01423-a and #11-04-00902-a), the Russian Ministry of Science and Education (government contracts FCP #16.512.11.2101 and #14.740.11.0177), the Regional Center of Collective Use and Pharmaceutical Research and Education Center (Kazan Federal University, Kazan, Russia), and by *Asklepios-Med* (Hungary).

References

- Al Sabti H (2007) Therapeutic angiogenesis in cardiovascular disease. J Cardiothorac Surg 2:49
- Ballen K, Broxmeyer HE, McCullough J, Piaciabello W, Rebulla P, Verfaillie CM, Wagner JE (2001) Current status of cord blood banking and transplantation in the United States and Europe. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant 7:635–645
- Bruckner K, Pasquale EB, Klein R (1997) Tyrosine phosphorylation of transmembrane ligands for Eph receptors. Science 275:1640–1643
- Cartier N, Hacein-Bey-Abina S, Bartholomae CC, Veres G, Schmidt M, Kutschera I, Vidaud M, Abel U, Dal-Cortivo L, Caccavelli L, Mahlaoui N, Kiermer V, Mittelstaedt D, Bellesme C, Lahlou N, Lefrere F, Blanche S, Audit M, Payen E, Leboulch P, l'Homme B, Bougneres P, Von Kalle C, Fischer A, Cavazzana-Calvo M, Aubourg P (2009) Hematopoietic stem cell gene therapy with a lentiviral vector in X-linked adrenoleukodystrophy. Science 326:818–823
- Chen J, Sanberg PR, Li Y, Wang L, Lu M, Willing AE, Sanchez-Ramos J, Chopp M (2001) Intravenous administration of human umbilical cord blood reduces behavioral deficits after stroke in rats. Stroke 32:2682–2688
- Chen HK, Hung HF, Shyu KG, Wang BW, Sheu JR, Liang YJ, Chang CC, Kuan P (2005) Combined cord blood stem cells and gene therapy enhances angiogenesis and improves cardiac performance in mouse after acute myocardial infarction. Eur J Clin Invest 35:677–686
- Chong LD, Park EK, Latimer E, Friesel R, Daar IO (2000) Fibroblast growth factor receptor-mediated rescue of x-ephrin B1-induced cell dissociation in Xenopus embryos. Mol Cell Biol 20:724–734
- Dimos JT, Rodolfa KT, Niakan KK, Weisenthal LM, Mitsumoto H, Chung W, Croft GF, Saphier G, Leibel R, Goland R, Wichterle H, Henderson CE, Eggan K (2008) Induced pluripotent stem cells generated from patients with ALS can be differentiated into motor neurons. Science 321:1218–1221
- Dromard C, Bartolami S, Deleyrolle L, Takebayashi H, Ripoll C, Simonneau L, Prome S, Puech S, Tran VB, Duperray C, Valmier J, Privat A, Hugnot JP (2007)

NG2 and Olig2 expression provides evidence for phenotypic deregulation of cultured central nervous system and peripheral nervous system neural precursor cells. Stem Cells 25:340–353

- Gluckman E (2000) Current status of umbilical cord blood hematopoietic stem cell transplantation. Exp Hematol 28:1197–1205
- Gluckman E, Locatelli F (2000) Umbilical cord blood transplants. Curr Opin Hematol 7:353–357
- Gurney ME, Pu H, Chiu AY, Dal Canto MC, Polchow CY, Alexander DD, Caliendo J, Hentati A, Kwon YW, Deng HX (1994) Motor neuron degeneration in mice that express a human Cu, Zn superoxide dismutase mutation. Science 264:1772–1775
- Hester ME, Foust KD, Kaspar RW, Kaspar BK (2009) AAV as a gene transfer vector for the treatment of neurological disorders: novel treatment thoughts for ALS. Curr Gene Ther 9:428–433
- Hu BY, Du ZW, Zhang SC (2009) Differentiation of human oligodendrocytes from pluripotent stem cells. Nat Protoc 4:1614–1622
- Ikeda Y, Fukuda N, Wada M, Matsumoto T, Satomi A, Yokoyama S, Saito S, Matsumoto K, Kanmatsuse K, Mugishima H (2004) Development of angiogenic cell and gene therapy by transplantation of umbilical cord blood with vascular endothelial growth factor gene. Hypertens Res 27:119–128
- Ilan N, Tucker A, Madri JA (2003) Vascular endothelial growth factor expression, beta-catenin tyrosine phosphorylation, and endothelial proliferative behavior: a pathway for transformation? Lab Invest 83:1105–1115
- Islamov RR, Chintalgattu V, Pak ES, Katwa LC, Murashov AK (2004) Induction of VEGF and its Flt-1 receptor after sciatic nerve crush injury. Neuroreport 15:2117–2121
- Jin K, Zhu Y, Sun Y, Mao XO, Xie L, Greenberg DA (2002) Vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) stimulates neurogenesis *in vitro* and *in vivo*. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 99:11946–11950
- Johansson CB, Momma S, Clarke DL, Risling M, Lendahl U, Frisen J (1999) Identification of a neural stem cell in the adult mammalian central nervous system. Cell 96:25–34
- Kano MR, Morishita Y, Iwata C, Iwasaka S, Watabe T, Ouchi Y, Miyazono K, Miyazawa K (2005) VEGF-A and FGF-2 synergistically promote neoangiogenesis through enhancement of endogenous PDGF-B-PDGFRbeta signaling. J Cell Sci 118:3759–3768
- Klinge CM (2001) Estrogen receptor interaction with estrogen response elements. Nucleic Acids Res 29:2905–2919
- Kojima A, Tator CH (2002) Intrathecal administration of epidermal growth factor and fibroblast growth factor 2 promotes ependymal proliferation and functional recovery after spinal cord injury in adult rats. J Neurotrauma 19:223–238
- Lambrechts D, Storkebaum E, Morimoto M, Del-Favero J, Desmet F, Marklund SL, Wyns S, Thijs V, Andersson J, van Marion I, Al-Chalabi A, Bornes S, Musson R, Hansen V, Beckman L, Adolfsson R, Pall HS, Prats H, Vermeire S, Rutgeerts P, Katayama S, Awata T, Leigh
N, Lang-Lazdunski L, Dewerchin M, Shaw C, Moons L, Vlietinck R, Morrison KE, Robberecht W, Van Broeckhoven C, Collen D, Andersen PM, Carmeliet P (2003) VEGF is a modifier of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis in mice and humans and protects motoneurons against ischemic death. Nat Genet 34:383–394

- Laughlin MJ (2001) Umbilical cord blood for allogeneic transplantation in children and adults. Bone Marrow Transplant 27:1–6
- Lepore AC, Dejea C, Carmen J, Rauck B, Kerr DA, Sofroniew MV, Maragakis NJ (2008) Selective ablation of proliferating astrocytes does not affect disease outcome in either acute or chronic models of motor neuron degeneration. Exp Neurol 211:423–432
- Li B, Xu W, Luo C, Gozal D, Liu R (2003) VEGF-induced activation of the PI3-K/Akt pathway reduces mutant SOD1-mediated motor neuron cell death. Brain Res Mol Brain Res 111:155–164
- Lin G, Goldman JE (2009) An FGF-responsive astrocyte precursor isolated from the neonatal forebrain. Glia 57:592–603
- Lunn JS, Hefferan MP, Marsala M, Feldman EL (2009) Stem cells: comprehensive treatments for amyotrophic lateral sclerosis in conjunction with growth factor delivery. Growth Factors 27:133–140
- Martens DJ, Seaberg RM, van der Kooy D (2002) *In vivo* infusions of exogenous growth factors into the fourth ventricle of the adult mouse brain increase the proliferation of neural progenitors around the fourth ventricle and the central canal of the spinal cord. Eur J Neurosci 16:1045–1057
- Masgutov RF, Salafutdinov II, Bogov AA, Trofimova AA, Khannanova IG, Mullin RI, Islamov RR, Chelyshev YA, Bogov AA, Rizvanov AA (2011) Stimulation of rat's sciatic nerve post-traumatic regeneration using plasmids expressing vascular endothelial growth factor and basic fibroblast growth factor. Cell Transplant Tissue Eng 6:67–70
- Matsuzaki H, Tamatani M, Yamaguchi A, Namikawa K, Kiyama H, Vitek MP, Mitsuda N, Tohyama M (2001) Vascular endothelial growth factor rescues hippocampal neurons from glutamate-induced toxicity: signal transduction cascades. FASEB J 15:1218–1220
- Miao HQ, Soker S, Feiner L, Alonso JL, Raper JA, Klagsbrun M (1999) Neuropilin-1 mediates collapsin-1/ semaphorin III inhibition of endothelial cell motility: functional competition of collapsin-1 and vascular endothelial growth factor-165. J Cell Biol 146:233–242
- Mudo G, Bonomo A, Di Liberto V, Frinchi M, Fuxe K, Belluardo N (2009) The FGF-2/FGFRs neurotrophic system promotes neurogenesis in the adult brain. J Neural Transm 116:995–1005
- Murakami T, Ilieva H, Shiote M, Nagata T, Nagano I, Shoji M, Abe K (2003) Hypoxic induction of vascular endothelial growth factor is selectively impaired in mice carrying the mutant SOD1 gene. Brain Res 989:231–237
- Naruse M, Nakahira E, Miyata T, Hitoshi S, Ikenaka K, Bansal R (2006) Induction of oligodendrocyte pro-

genitors in dorsal forebrain by intraventricular microinjection of FGF-2. Dev Biol 297:262–273

- Oosthuyse B, Moons L, Storkebaum E, Beck H, Nuyens D, Brusselmans K, Van Dorpe J, Hellings P, Gorselink M, Heymans S, Theilmeier G, Dewerchin M, Laudenbach V, Vermylen P, Raat H, Acker T, Vleminckx V, Van Den Bosch L, Cashman N, Fujisawa H, Drost MR, Sciot R, Bruyninckx F, Hicklin DJ, Ince C, Gressens P, Lupu F, Plate KH, Robberecht W, Herbert JM, Collen D, Carmeliet P (2001) Deletion of the hypoxia-response element in the vascular endothelial growth factor promoter causes motor neuron degeneration. Nat Genet 28:131–138
- Rizvanov AA, Kiyasov AP, Gaziziov IM, Yilmaz TS, Kaligin MS, Andreeva DI, Shafigullina AK, Guseva DS, Kiselev SL, Matin K, Palotás A, Islamov RR (2008) Human umbilical cord blood cells transfected with VEGF and L1CAM do not differentiate into neurons but transform into vascular endothelial cells and secrete neuro-trophic factors to support neuro-genesis: a novel approach in stem cell therapy. Neurochem Int 53:389–394
- Rizvanov AA, Guseva DS, Salafutdinov II, Kudryashova NV, Bashirov FV, Kiyasov AP, Yalvaç ME, Gazizov IM, Kaligin MS, Sahin F, Mukhamedyarov MA, Palotás A, Islamov RR (2011) Genetically modified human umbilical cord blood cells expressing vascular endothelial growth-factor and fibroblast growth-factor-2 differentiate into glial cells after transplantation into amyotrophic lateral sclerosis transgenic mice. Exp Biol Med 236:91–98
- Salafutdinov II, Shafigullina AK, Yalvac ME, Kudryashova NV, Lagarkova MA, Shutova MV, Kiselev SL, Masgutov RF, Zhdanov RI, Kiyasov AP, Islamov RR, Rizvanov AA (2010) Effect of simultaneous expression of various usoforms of vascular endothelial growth factor VEGF and fibroblast growth factor FGF2 on proliferation of human umbilical cord blood cells HUVEC. Cell Transplant Tissue Eng 5:62–67
- Santos-Silva A, Fairless R, Frame MC, Montague P, Smith GM, Toft A, Riddell JS, Barnett SC (2007) FGF/heparin differentially regulates Schwann cell and olfactory ensheathing cell interactions with astrocytes: a role in astrocytosis. J Neurosci 27:7154–7167
- Vergano-Vera E, Mendez-Gomez HR, Hurtado-Chong A, Cigudosa JC, Vicario-Abejon C (2009) Fibroblast growth factor-2 increases the expression of neurogenic genes and promotes the migration and differentiation of neurons derived from transplanted neural stem/progenitor cells. Neuroscience 162:39–54
- Weiss S, Dunne C, Hewson J, Wohl C, Wheatley M, Peterson AC, Reynolds BA (1996) Multipotent CNS stem cells are present in the adult mammalian spinal cord and ventricular neuroaxis. J Neurosci 16:7599–7609
- Yang WZ, Zhang Y, Wu F, Min WP, Minev B, Zhang M, Luo XL, Ramos F, Ichim TE, Riordan NH, Hu X (2010) Safety evaluation of allogeneic umbilical cord blood mononuclear cell therapy for degenerative conditions. J Transl Med 8:75

Clinical Application of Umbilical Cord Blood-Derived Stem Cells for Tissue Regeneration

4

Yanling Liao, Kavita Radhakrishnan, Jose M. Esquilin, Brinda Mehta, Carmella van de Ven, and Mitchell S. Cairo

Contents

Introduction	36
Cord Blood Transplantation for the Treatment of Malignant Disorders	37
Cord Blood Transplantation for the Treatment of Non-malignant Disorders	37
Advantages/Limitations of Cord Blood as a Donor Source	38
Stem Cells and Tissue Regeneration	39
Cord Blood Derived Stem and Progenitor Cells	40
Cord Blood Regenerative Therapy in Brain Injury	43
Cord Blood Regenerative Therapy in Recessive Dystrophic Epidermolysis Bullosa (RDEB)	44
References	47

Y. Liao

K. Radhakrishnan • J.M. Esquilin • B. Mehta C. van de Ven • M.S. Cairo (⊠) Division of Pediatric Blood and Marrow Transplantation, New York-Presbyterian Morgan Stanley Children's Hospital, Columbia University, 3959 Broadway, CHN 10-03, New York, NY 10032, USA e-mail: mc@columbia.edu

Abstract

Cord blood transplantation has been utilized as an alternate allogeneic stem cell source for more than two decades for the treatment of a variety of malignant and nonmalignant diseases, including hematologic malignancies (most prominently acute leukemias), marrow failure syndromes, hemoglobinopathies, and inherited lysosomal and peroxisomal storage diseases. Advantages of cord blood transplantation as compared to other allogeneic stem cell sources include greater HLA disparity without an increase in graft-versushost disease (GVHD), faster availability and lower risk for somatic mutations and transmitting infections by latent viruses. Cord blood also contains multiple populations of stem cells and progenitors. In addition to hematopoietic stem and progenitor cells, non-hematopoietic stem cells with a variety of different regenerative potential have been identified in cord blood. The multitude composition and the plasticity of cord blood stem cells have elicited great interest in the therapeutic application of cord blood and its derived stem cells in tissue regeneration in non-hematopoietic organs. This chapter will discuss the development of cord blood transplantation as an autologous source for acquired diseases such as brain injury, and as a gene replacement therapy for inherited genetic diseases focusing on recessive dystrophic epidermolysis bullosa.

Department of Pediatrics, New York-Presbyterian Morgan Stanley Children's Hospital, Columbia University, 3959 Broadway, CHN 10-03, New York, NY 10032, USA

Diagnosis	Children (≤16 years, n=1,609)	Adults (>16 years, n=1,136)
Acute lymphoblastic leukemia	579 (36%)	269 (23.7%)
Acute myelogenous leukemia	257 (16%)	356 (31.3%)
Secondary acute leukemia	38 (2%)	63 (5.5%)
Myelodysplastic syndrome	20 (7.5%)	197 (8.5%)
Chronic myelogenous leukemia	40 (2.5%)	119 (10.5%)
Chronic lymphocytic leukemia	_	16 (1.4%)
Hodgkin/non-Hodgkin lymphomas	31/- (2%)	97/32 (11.4%)
Myeloma	_	20 (1.8%)
Solid tumors	9 (0.7%)	5 (0.4%)
Histiocytosis	60 (3.5%)	1 (0.1%)
Congenital and acquired bone marrow failure syndromes	157 (9.5%)	50 (4.4%)
Hemoglobinopathies	7 (0.5%)	_
Primary immunodeficiencies	170 (10%)	1 (0.1%)
Metabolic diseases	126 (8%)	5 (0.4%)
Other disease	11 (0.8%)	5 (0.4%)

Table 4.1 Number of unrelated CBT reported to Eurocord Registry according to diagnosis and recipient age

Reprinted from Cairo et al. (2008), Copyright (2008), with permission from Elsevier

Introduction

For over 40 years, allogeneic stem cell transplantation (AlloSCT) has been successful as a potential curative treatment option for patients with malignant and non-malignant diseases (Liao et al. 2011). Unfortunately, only 25% of patients in need of AlloSCT have a human leukocyte antigen (HLA)-matched sibling donor. Furthermore, although the National Marrow Donor Program (NMDP) in the United States and other international registries have registered more than 13 million unrelated adult donors, 50-70% of patients continue to be unable to find a matched adult donor. Related and unrelated human umbilical cord blood is an increasingly utilized alternative source of hematopoietic stem cells (HSCs) (Cairo et al. 2008). Cord blood is collected by gravity and venipuncture from the placenta after birth. Once routinely discarded, cord blood can now be easily harvested through puncture of the umbilical vein either from the delivered placenta or during the third stage of labor (Cairo et al. 2005).

The idea to use cord blood arose in the early 1980s, when experiments using blood from nearterm mice demonstrated hematopoietic reconstitution in lethally irradiated mice (Kurtzberg 2009). Further, cord blood-derived HSCs were found to have a higher proliferative capacity than those in bone marrow (BM) and sufficient doses of HSCs and hematopoietic progenitor cells (HPCs) were contained in a single collection of cord blood (Cairo and Wagner 1997). Importantly, cord blood can be cryopreserved, from which functional HSCs may be recovered after >20 years of cryo-storage (Kurtzberg et al. 2005).

In 1988, a 5-year old boy with Fanconi anemia underwent the first UCB transplantation (UCBT) from his HLA-identical newborn sister (Gluckman et al. 1989). In 1993, the first unrelated UCBT was performed in a 3-year old with refractory T-cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia (ALL). Currently, over 25,000 UCBTs have been performed worldwide with >500,000 UCB units available in >40 UCB banks. Recently the Center for International Blood and Marrow Transplant Research (CIBMTR) noted a growing trend in the utilization of UCBT which now account for approximately 40% of unrelated donor transplants in pediatric recipients (Liao et al. 2011). UCBT has been utilized in a variety of malignant and non-malignant conditions (Cairo et al. 2008). Table 4.1 lists the unrelated UCBT reported to the Eurocord Registry by diagnosis.



Fig. 4.1 Probability of leukemia-free survival after bone marrow and cord blood transplantation adjusted for disease status at transplantation (Reprinted from Eapen et al. 2007, Copyright (2007), with permission from Elsevier)

Cord Blood Transplantation for the Treatment of Malignant Disorders

UCBT has been used successfully in the treatment of numerous pediatric malignancies, including ALL, acute myelogenous leukemia (AML), chronic myelogenous leukemia (CML), neuroblastoma, Hodgkin lymphoma, and non-Hodgkin lymphoma (Liao et al. 2011). Two initial trials by Kurtzberg et al. (1996) and Wagner et al. (1996) demonstrated in 25 and 25 patients, respectively, that cord blood could be used successfully as an alternate allogeneic stem cell source in pediatric recipients with malignant and non-malignant diseases. The Cord Blood Transplantation (COBLT) study was the first multi-center trial of unrelated UCBT. The study utilized cord blood from public UCB banks and enrolled 191 patients with hematological malignancies. Two-year overall survival (OS) was 49.5% with a cumulative incidence of relapse at 2 years of 19.9% (Kurtzberg et al. 2008). The Eurocord/ European Blood and Marrow Transplant (EBMT) group reported 2-year OS and leukemia-free survival (LFS) of 49 and 42%, respectively, in 95 children receiving unrelated UCBT for AML.

While there have been no randomized control studies comparing outcomes of unrelated cord blood versus peripheral blood stem cells (PBSCs), several retrospective studies suggest that outcomes are similar (Liao et al. 2011). A CIBMTR retrospective study of unrelated donor graft sources in pediatric acute leukemia patients found that 5-year LFS was similar among patients receiving fully matched unrelated marrow transplant and those receiving one or two antigen-mismatched UCBT (Fig. 4.1) (Eapen et al. 2007).

Cord Blood Transplantation for the Treatment of Non-malignant Disorders

UCBT has been successfully utilized in a variety of non-malignant diseases, including hemoglobinopathies, bone marrow failure syndromes, and inborn errors of metabolism. A retrospective Eurocord/EBMT review of patients with Fanconi anemia demonstrated a high incident of primary graft failure (40%) with 40% of patients alive at 3 years post-transplant (Gluckman et al. 2007). A small number of reports have examined UCBT



in both matched sibling and unrelated donors in patients with sickle cell disease. UCBT from a related donor was associated with a low incidence of graft failure and high levels of donor chimerism, while outcomes from unrelated UCBT in patients with the sickle cell disease remain dismal due to non-engraftment and transplant-related mortality (Bhatia et al. 2011 [abstract]; Ruggeri et al. 2011).

In patients with metabolic errors due to single gene defects, engrafted donor cord blood cells are able to correct the defect, leading to life-long enzyme replacement therapy (Kurtzberg 2009). Recent studies found that 1-year, 3-year, and 5-year survival probabilities in patients with lysosomal and peroxisomal storage disorders were 79, 62.7, and 58.2%, respectively (Eapen et al. 2010; Martin et al. 2006). Further, as donor cells can cross the blood–brain barrier, neurological and cognitive function is stabilized and even improved, particularly if transplant is performed by 2 years of age.

Advantages/Limitations of Cord Blood as a Donor Source

UCBT has multiple advantages over other unrelated donor graft sources, including greater HLA disparity without an increase in GVHD, faster availability (<2 weeks as compared to 51 days for BM or PBSC through NMDP), and easier recruitment of minority donors (Liao et al. 2011). Limitations include higher risk of graft failure with decreased ability for post-transplant donorderived cellular therapies, limited numbers of cells, lower rates of neutrophil engraftment, and delayed median times to neutrophil and platelet recovery as well as immune reconstitution. Delayed engraftment and immune reconstitution may be due to a decreased number of immature CD34+ progenitor cells or leading to more severe post-transplant infections and longer hospital stays (Szabolcs and Cairo 2010).

Due to limited blood volumes collected from typical cord blood units, less than 12%contain sufficient cells for a 60 kg recipient. TNC/kg and CD34+ cell dose/kg are directly linked to transplant outcome, with thresholds of 25–30 million nucleated cells/kg typically required for engraftment and significantly poorer survival outcomes in patients receiving $<1.7-2.3 \times 10^5$ CD34 cells/ kg (Fig. 4.2) (Styczynski et al. 2004; Wagner et al. 2002). In order to expand the use of UCBT to adults and adolescents, multiple strategies have been developed, including using 2 UCB units, eicosanoid-based strategies to enhance engraftment, and ex vivo expansion of progenitor cells (Liao et al. 2011).

Co-transplantation of two partially HLAmatched unrelated donor cord blood units (D-UCBT) has been employed, with increased engraftment, decreased relapse, and higher 3-year EFS when compared to single UCBT recipients (Barker et al. 2005). Intriguingly, though engraftment rates improve with double-cord unit transplantations, only one of the units serves as the source for hematopoietic engraftment and factors that predict UCB dominance remain unknown. Unfortunately D-UCBT is associated with increased rates of acute and chronic GVHD and costs double that of a single UCBT.

Several methods have been employed to enhance engraftment. Eicosanoids, particularly PGE,, have been demonstrated to enhance homing of stem cells to the marrow, through up-regulation of the CXCR4 receptor, a critical component of HSC homing (Brenner et al. 2004). Further eicosanoids are thought to increase self-renewal and increase survival of HSCs through regulation of survivin and Wnt/β-catenin (Goessling et al. 2009). Ex vivo expansion of peripheral blood progenitor cells to facilitate engraftment started with cytokine-mediated expansion methods, including stem cell factor (SCF), thrombopoietin (TPO), and granulocyte colony-stimulating factor (G-CSF) (Shpall et al. 2002). Unfortunately, this approach led to only slight increases in stem cell numbers and translated to minimal improvements in neutrophil recovery. Current approaches target stem cell self-renewal, particularly the Notch signaling system. This approach involves culturing UCB stem or progenitor cells in the presence of the extracellular domain of the Notch ligand Delta-1. An ongoing Phase I trial includes co-transplantation of a non-manipulated cord blood unit with progenitor cells from a second unit that have undergone Notch-mediated expansion. Time to neutrophil engraftment was significantly shorter in these patients as compared to patients receiving D-UCBT without expansion (Delaney et al. 2010). Numerous ongoing studies are underway to further elucidate the molecular pathways involved in D-UCBT, increasing engraftment, and ex vivo expansion of stem or progenitor cells.

Stem Cells and Tissue Regeneration

Stem cells are a unique subset of cells which possess the biological property of self-renewal. The cardinal feature of self-renewal is the ability of a cell with long-term differentiation capability to give rise to progeny with the same potential to differentiate into various cell types. In order to do this, a stem cell must be able to undergo asymmetric division and possess the ability to avoid replicative senescence. Asymmetric division refers to the process wherein a stem cell divides to form two different daughter cells, both a more differentiated cell and one that retains the ability to self-renew.

The hematopoietic stem cell was the first described and has consequently become the prototypical stem cell. Since then, however, stem cells have been defined in a variety of tissues including germline, skin, mammary tissue, gut, and neural tissues. These stem cells have been recognized to play critical roles in the long-term maintenance and regeneration of their associated tissues. The remarkable regenerative property of human stem cells is highlighted by the success of hematopoietic stem cell transplantation as a therapeutic modality for a variety of diseases (Orkin and Zon 2008).

Stem and progenitor cells are thought to exhibit a hierarchical organization with stem cells residing at the peak and possessing the greatest ability to self-renew (Orkin and Zon 2008). As progenitor cells develop more functional differentiation they become restricted in their ability to self-renew. While self-renewal is mediated by a number of cell-intrinsic factors, there is increasing evidence that the specialized niche microenvironment of the stem cell is highly influential in directing asymmetric division and regulating cell cycle entry (Orkin and Zon 2008).

Embryonic stem (ES) cells are a class of stem cells derived from the inner cell mass of the blastocyst stage of early human development. Compared to adult stem cells, they are more mitotically active and can give rise to structures of endodermal, mesodermal, and ectodermal derivation. By virtue of their indefinite capacity for self-renewal and pluripotency, they harbor great potential for clinical applications in regenerative medicine. However, their clinical application has been challenged with ethical consideration.

A major breakthrough in the field of stem cell biology came through the work of Takahashi and Yamanaka in 2006 when they showed that forced expression of transcription factors Oct4, Sox2, Klf4, and c-Myc was sufficient to reprogram somatic cells to possess features of self-renewal. These so-called inducible-pluripotent stem cells (iPS) displayed characteristics similar to ES cells including surface markers and the ability to differentiate into cell types from all three germ layers.

The development of iPS cells, in combination with current technologies on gene correction and directed stem cell differentiation, has provided exciting possibilities of generating autologous cells for cell- replacement therapy for a variety of degenerative diseases. However, for an ultimate clinical translation of iPS cells, many issues have to be solved, including the safety of iPS cells, efficient differentiation of iPS cells into any desired cell lineage and development of novel stem cell delivery system so that the transplanted cells could efficiently integrate to function in the recipient tissue. Moreover, Zhao et al. (2011) has recently revealed that transplantation of autologous iPS cells derived from fetal fibroblasts into the matched mice unexpectedly resulted in immune-rejection, in contrast to matched ES cells. This finding has raised a cautionary note for the therapeutic use of iPS cells, and many questions remain to be further explored with regard to the underlying difference between iPS cells and ES cells.

A significant advantage of UCBT over other sources of stem cells including iPS cells in tissue regeneration, is the readily availability of UCB. This is particularly important for some diseases such as hypoxic ischemic injury, where the most effective rescue therapy is likely within few hours or days after the insult. For the inherited metabolic diseases such as Krabbe disease, better prognosis has been observed in those patients that were diagnosed and treated early in the course of the disease (Escolar et al. 2005). Such early treatment would not be realistic with the iPS therapy, as derivation of iPS cells, characterization and directed differentiation would respectively consume a long period of time. Cord blood could be more effectively bridged with the iPS development for a potentially improved cellular therapy. First of all, cord blood mononuclear cells

(MNCs) or the cells enriched in CD34 or CD133 represent an efficient cell source for generation of iPS cells. It is also noteworthy that UCB, being neonatal cells, is expected to carry minimum somatic mutations and infections, presenting them as a more reliable source for iPS cells as opposed to other adult cell types. Secondly, as discussed below, a number of primitive stem cells have been isolated from UCB, some of which showed the ability to differentiate into cells representative of all three lineages thus could be used as an alternative stem cell source to ES or iPS cells in tissue regeneration. Currently, these cord blood-derived primitive stem cells have been actively investigated in various animal models and some populations have been produced under good manufacturing practice (GMP) grade for the upcoming clinical investigation. The experience learned from such cell therapy, including the optimal timing, dosing, administration as well as mechanism of function will be invaluable to the future of iPS based cell therapy. Last but not least, there is a potential combination of AlloSCT (cord blood) with iPS development in the treatment of genetic diseases.

Cord Blood Derived Stem and Progenitor Cells

Cord blood is a rich source for stem cells and progenitors (Liao et al. 2011). In addition to the HSCs that undoubtedly are significant in reconstituting blood lineages after myeloablative therapy, monocytes constitute about 5-10% of cord blood MNCs and bear some unique features in their immaturity in the immune and inflammation stimulatory functions, as compared to those originating from BM or peripheral blood. Monocytes have been shown to participate in angiogenesis via several mechanisms including degradation of the extracellular matrix, secretion of pro-angiogenic cytokines, promotion on the migration of endothelial cells and differentiation into endothelial cells. Such angiogenic and anti-inflammatory effects have likely played an important role in the cord blood transplantation therapy, especially in ischemic diseases.

Besides the HSCs, a number of nonhematopoietic stem cell populations have been isolated from cord blood (Liao et al. 2011). McGuckin et al. (2008) has previously described the isolation of an embryonic-like stem cell (CBE) population from cord blood, by immunomagnetic removal of CD45, CD33, CD7 and CD235a positive cells (Fig. 4.3a). The resultant lineage negative cells, which represent 0.1-1%of total MNCs of each UCB, express ES cell markers Oct4, Sox2, SSEA3/4, TRA-1-60 and TRA1-81. CBEs have been shown to differentiate into neural cells, and according to the authors, were able to give rise to cells representative of all three germ layers. Habich et al. (2006) applied a similar immunodepletion method to remove the CD34 positive cells from cord blood. Following stimulation by epithelial growth factor (EGF), the UCB-MNC^{CD34 neg} cells were able to undergo spontaneous aggregation and differentiation toward neural lineage, where neural stem cell lines could be established. Recently, using multi-parameter FACS analysis, Kucia et al. (2007) isolated very small embryonic-like (VSEL) stem cells (CXCR4pos Lin^{neg}CD45^{neg}Oct4^{pos}SSEA4^{pos}) from UCB. Very small embryonic-like stem cells represent about 0.02% of total MNCs of cord blood and could also be isolated from BM and peripheral blood.

In addition to the isolation of stem cells based on the cell surface markers as described above, different populations of stem cells have also been derived from cord blood based on their plastic adherent properties. A well known stem cell population from cord blood is mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs). The therapeutic values of MSCs have been related to their immunomodulatory function and the ability to differentiate into cells mainly within mesoderm lineages. It has been shown that the derivation efficiency of MSCs from cord blood was lower than that from other sources such as BM and adipose. However, human placenta represents another novel source for MSCs. Recently, Celgene Cellular Therapeutics (CCT) announced the U.S. FDA approval for the clinical use of PDA-001, human placental derived MSCs. PDA-001 cells exhibit moderate

levels of HLA Class I, are undetectable for HLA Class II, and do not express the co-stimulatory molecules CD80 and CD86. Preclinical studies on co-transplantation of PDA-001 with cord blood in immunecompromised mice indicated that PDA-001 cells facilitated cord blood cell engraftment and reconstitution (Robert Hariri, MD, PhD, personal communication).

Cord blood is also a promising source of endothelial cells for the cell therapy of vascular diseases. Endothelial progenitor cells (EPCs), also named endothelial colony forming cells (ECFC), could be identified based on the outgrowth of cobblestone-like adherent colonies between day 7 and 14 following plating of UCB MNCs on collagen I coated plastics. The ECFCs have shown the ability to form de-novo blood vessels when seeded in either a collagen fibronectin or matrigel matrix and implanted subcutaneously in immunocompromised mice, suggesting their potential therapeutic treatment of patients with impaired vascular function.

By plating cord blood MNCs on tissue culture plates in the presence of high concentration of fetal bovine serum and dexamethasone, Kogler et al. (2004) derived a novel stem cell population with intrinsic pluripotent differentiation potential, named unrestricted somatic stem cells (USSCs) (Fig. 4.3b). USSCs have been considered an earlier cell type of MSCs and can be distinguished from MSCs by their broader differentiation capability and differential expression of DLK1 and a set of HOX genes. USSCs possess the abilities to differentiate in vitro into bone, cartilage, adipocytes, hematopoietic cells and neural cells, and in vivo into myocardial cells, purkinje fibers and hepatic cells. Preclinical studies have suggested the therapeutic value of USSCs, as a single pure population in the promotion of bone healing, relief of neural injury and improvement of recovery from myocardial infarction. In addition, USSCs constitutively produce a series of hematopoiesis-supporting cytokines, and cotransplantation of USSCs in non-obese diabetic/ severe combined immunodeficiency (NOD/ SCID) mice enhanced in vivo homing of both unselected and selectively amplified CD34 positive cord blood cells.



Fig. 4.3 The existence of multiple primitive stem cells from cord blood. (**a**). Harvesting and expansion of CBEs in serum-free media. *Left*, aggregates of embryonic-like stem cells following the expansion phase formed in SF-TPO medium 16–48 h after isolation from cord blood. *Right*, expected initial shape of the differentiated, collagen-adhered, neural progenitors after 1–7 days in SF-EFS medium (Reprinted by permission from Macmillan Publishers Ltd: *Nature Protocols*, McGuckin et al. 2008,

Van de ven et al. (2007), in our group, also characterized multi-lineage progenitor cells (MLPC) from cord blood by non-particular based negative

copyright (2008)). (b) *Spindle-shaped* USSCs when plated at low density (*left*) and high density (*right*) (From Kogler et al. 2004). (c) Freshly isolated MLPCs and cells cultured less than 3 days exhibited a leukocyte-like morphology (*left*) and converted to a fibroblast-like morphology following extended culture (*right*) (Reprinted from van de Ven et al. 2007, Copyright (2007), with permission from Elsevier)

cell selection followed by plastic adherence. MLPCs exhibit two distinct morphologies in cell surface phenotypes, a leukocyte-like morphology on freshly isolated cells (positive for CD45, CD34, CD133, CD13, CD29, CD44, CD73, CD90, CD105, CD9 and SSEA-3/4) and a fibroblastic morphology (CD45⁻, CD34⁻, CD133⁻, CD13⁺, CD29⁺, CD44⁺, CD73⁺, CD90⁺, CD105⁺, CD9⁺) upon continued culturing (Fig. 4.3c). MLPCs can be differentiated into cell types representative of all three germinal layers. Comparative microarray analyses indicated that MLPCs were also more quiescent and primitive, and less committed to lineage than MSCs.

Cord Blood Regenerative Therapy in Brain Injury

Brain damage resulting from perinatal hypoxicischemic encephalopathy (HIE), often as a consequence of birth asphyxia, is a major cause of acute mortality, chronic neurologic disability and large health care expenditures in infants and children. Despite tremendous improvements in obstetric and neonatal care, the incidence of HIE remains at about 2.5 (1.2–7.7) of every 1,000 full-term births. About 20–50% of asphyxiated babies die within newborn period and up to 25% of the survivors exhibit permanent neuropsychological handicaps including mental retardation, cerebral palsy and epilepsy. To date the only clinically approved intervention is hypothermia for moderate to severely asphyxiated term babies.

Earlier experience on allogeneic unrelated cord blood transplantation for the patients with inborn errors of metabolism demonstrated that cord blood cells, both hematopoietic and nonhematopoietic in origin can engraft in the patients' central nervous system, providing the missing enzyme and facilitating neural cell repair (Escolar et al. 2005). Based on these observations, clinical studies have been undertaken to investigate the feasibility of cord blood infusion in children with acquired neurological diseases. Sun et al. (2010) reported the result of a pilot study on intravenous infusion of autologous cord blood in 184 pediatric patients who had their cord blood banked at birth and were subsequently diagnosed with acquired neurological disorders. This investigation has proven the safety and feasibility of autologous cord blood infusion in those pediatric patients.

The efficacy of the approach however requires further evaluation through a randomized placebo controlled clinical trial. Duke University is also conducting an ongoing clinical trial on autologous cord blood transplantation in HIE infants, with or without whole body cooling (Michael Cotten, MD, personal communication). In this clinical trial, fresh-volume reduced cord blood was infused to infants immediately after diagnosis with HIE, and at 24, 48 and 72 postnatal hours respectively. Preliminary results on this experience have also demonstrated feasibility of UCBT in neonates with HIE (Michael Cotten, MD, personal communication).

While the human clinical studies start to address the safety and feasibility of UCBT, a number of animal studies involving the models of asphyxia and stroke have provided potential mechanisms of action for cord blood transplantation. With a few exceptions, most of the preclinical transplantation studies showed varied levels of histological and/or functional improvements in the damaged brain. Due to the poor survival of the transplanted cells in the brain, by-stander effects have been postulated for functional recovery after cord blood transplantation, including the release of trophic or neuroprotective factors, anti-inflammatory function and modulation on periphery immune response (Liao et al. 2011).

The outcomes of UCBT are likely to vary depending on the severity of the brain damage, cell dose, routes of administration and importantly timing of administration relative to the stage of the brain injury. A severe acute asphyxial episode has been shown to trigger a cascade of events leading to cellular energy failure, cellular injury and ultimately cell death. This cascade involves primary and secondary energy failure and a latent phase in between. Brain damage starts during initial cerebral ischemia, which results in deprivation of energy substrates i.e. oxygen and glucose to brain tissue. The damage then worsens during the recovery phase after resuscitation. During this latent phase, which may last up to 8 h, accumulation of excitatory neurotransmitter, uncontrolled opening of excitatory glutamate receptors, accumulation of intracellular calcium and subsequent activation of intracellular mechanisms have been observed, leading to secondary delayed energy failure, and cellular necrosis and apoptosis. After the secondary phase of injury there is another chronic phase of injury where there is further loss of brain cells.

For such an acute injury, an ideal rescue therapy is the intervention before the delayed cellular death. However, this therapeutic window is narrow and often challenged by the timely diagnosis on the onset of primary energy failure. In a neonatal rat model of HIE, Pimentel-Coelho et al. (2010) demonstrated that intraperitoneal injection of cord blood cells 3 h after hypoxicischemia resulted in improvements in sensorimotor reflexes at certain days of examination. The improved outcomes were associated with reduced caspase-3 cleavage, activated microglia and macrophages at various brain regions. This study showed that cord blood cells have anti-apoptotic and anti-inflammatory actions during the acute phase of the injury. In addition, functional neurological improvements have been reported in HIE animal models following cord blood or its-derived stem cell transplantation at 24-, 72-h, 7 or 10 days post HI. In an adult rat model of stroke, behavioral recovery was observed following iv injection of BM stromal cells even 1 month after stroke. In this study reported by Shen et al., BM stromal cells engrafted at the site of injury and showed evidence of neural differentiation. The treatment also reduced scar thickness, and increased the number of proliferating cells and oligodendrocyte precursor cells along the subventricular zone in the ipsilateral hemisphere. It appears that the transplanted cells at the acute phase play a neuroprotective role by relieving inflammation, apoptosis and/or promoting endogenous neurogenesis. On the other hand, in a delayed stage with diminished inflammation, the engraftment of transplanted stem cells and potential differentiation into neural cells, in addition to the paracrine effect, are likely to be important for the regeneration of the damaged brain tissue. Meanwhile, Borlongan et al. (2004) concluded using a rat model of stroke that central nervous system entry of peripherally injected cord blood cells was not required for the role of neuroprotection, provided that neurotrophic factors released from cord blood could enter the brain. Gornicka-Pawlak et al. (2011) recently compared therapeutic effectiveness of freshly isolated cord blood MNCs and other neural committed progenitors or stem cells in experimental rats 3 days after focal brain injury. The highest effectiveness, demonstrated by enhanced functional recovery and reduced lesion volume was observed in the group treated by cord blood MNCs. As human cells were not detected in the rat brain, the authors contributed the benefits of stem cell transplantation to neuroprotection at the acute phase of brain injury. Due to the complex composition of UCB, the neuroprotective role of UCB is likely to be more multifactorial than other defined sources of stem cells.

The above animal studies suggest that infusion of autologous UCB in infants with HIE within few hours or days after diagnosis provides neuroprotection. However, as the stem cell treatment may function via different mechanisms as the injury progresses, a combined therapy should be considered in the future clinical setting. Multiple dosing of stem cells, combined administration of cord blood-derived stem cells as described above, or transplantation of iPS derived mature neural cells will likely have beneficial effects on the repair and regeneration of the damaged brain.

Cord Blood Regenerative Therapy in Recessive Dystrophic Epidermolysis Bullosa (RDEB)

Recessive dystrophic epidermolysis bullosa (RDEB) is a severe congenital skin disease caused by mutations in the gene encoding type VII collagen (COL7A1) at the dermal-epidermal junction (Fig. 4.4). Depending on the severity of the COL7A1 mutations, the anchoring fibrils in RDEB patients are reduced in number and demonstrate abnormal morphology, or in severe cases barely detectable. Patients with RDEB suffer from severe defects of anchoring fibrils resulting in impaired dermal-epidermal connections, which leads to an unrelenting clinical course characterized by chronic, progressive, and mutilating scarring. Further, patients are at high risk for systemic



Allogeneic Cell Transplantation Gene therapy - Autologous transplantation

Fig. 4.4 Potential cell therapy for the patients with RDEB. The skin of the patients with RDEB showed a separation of epidermis from dermis, due to mutations in the *COL7A1* gene. Allogeneic transplantation of bone marrow, cord blood, fibroblasts or MSCs has now been respectively investigated in experiment models and human subjects with

sequelae including scarring alopecia, pseudosyndactyly, esophageal stenosis, dental deformities, cardiomyopathy, and squamous cell carcinoma. Most importantly, patients with EB have a significantly shortened lifespan (20–30 years).

Currently, there is no cure for treatment for patients with RDEB. However, significant progress has been made to develop gene-, proteinand cell-based therapy for patients with RDEB, with a common goal to replenish the affected skin in RDEB patients with functional COL7A1 protein. Among these, autologous and allogeneic cell therapies have provided promises in patients with RDEB, by providing a sustained production of COL7A1 from the transplanted cells (Fig. 4.4). Korbling et al. (2002) previously demonstrated that donor allogeneic hematopoietic cells can differentiate into epithelial cells that engraft in the human recipient skin. To determine whether AlloSCT could serve as a gene-replacement therapy for this genetic skin disease, wildtype murine hematopoietic progenitor enriched cells (SLAM⁺) were infused into unconditioned

RDEB. Meanwhile, combination of technologies including iPS development, gene therapy (homologous recombination or gene addition) and directed differentiation has provided a potential to rescue patient's own cells for autologous transplantation

Col7A1 knockout mice (Tolar et al. 2009). Donor skin engraftment and a limited COL7A1 production were observed in 3 out of 13 recipients, suggesting that adoptive transfer of COL7A1 producing hematopoietic cells may rescue the underlying basement membrane defect (Tolar et al. 2009).

The concept of gene replacement was further tested in a pilot clinical study of allogeneic BM or UCBT following myeloablative chemotherapy in seven RDEB patients (Wagner et al. 2010). Five patients showed increased COL7A1 deposition at the dermal-epidermal junction and exhibited clinical improvement. Donor cell chimerism was observed in the recipients' skin, including not only the CD45⁺ hematopoietic cells, but also non-hematopoietic, non-endothelial donor cells in the vicinity of the epidermal-dermal junction (Wagner et al. 2010). However, there was no distinct anchoring fibril formation in the recipient skin. There also seemed to be a linear relationship between the baseline level of recipients' mutant COL7A1 protein and the extent of skin improvement following transplantation, implying that transplantation may contribute to the improvement in the skin of RDEB patients through stimulating the recipients' baseline mutant protein expression.

The above preclinical and clinical investigations have demonstrated a beneficial effect of AlloSCT for the treatment of RDEB. However, the level and/or durance of wildtype COL7A1 protein from the transplanted cells may be limiting for a complete rescue of the disease. A critical question is the identity of the transplanted cells that are able to engraft and secrete wildtype COL7A in the skin. As the hematopoietic cells do not express COL7A1, the non-hematopoietic, non-endothelial donor cells that were observed in the vicinity of the epidermal-dermal junction in the recipient skin might be the source for the wild type COL7A1. However, it is unknown whether these non-hematopoietic, non-endothelial donor cells were the products of trans-differentiation from the hematopoietic stem cells or were the rare non-hematopoietic stem cells existing in the BM or UCB. Nevertheless, supplementation of an expanded population of such cells with properties of engraftment and secretion of wildtype COL7A1, together with AlloSCT, may provide a further rescue to the defective anchoring fibril formation in the skin of the patients with RDEB. It has been demonstrated that MSCs express COL7A1 and could reverse the RDEB phenotype in a murine model of RDEB.

Our previous experience demonstrated that reduced-intensity conditioning (RIC) regimens (many fludarabine [FLU] based) utilized prior to AlloSCT are able to minimize the cytotoxic/ morbid effects of past myeloablative conditioning (MAC) regimens (Satwani et al. 2005). The rationale behind using very RIC vs. MAC prior to AlloSCT is to induce donor chimerism to correct the underlying genetic deficiency, while keeping the acute or long-term toxicities and other longterm effects minimal. In particular, in patients with RDEB, reducing the risk of developing acute mucositis, infection and aGVHD is critical to reducing stem cell transplant-related morbidity and mortality in this high-risk population who have concomitant co-morbid features prior to

allogeneic stem cell therapy. Theoretically, AlloSCT has opened possibilities in the recipients to receive any donor or donor iPS-derived somatic cells or organs for enhanced tissue regeneration. In the scenario with RDEB patients who have undergone AlloSCT and established donor chimerism, the recipients are then able to accept donor or donor iPS-derived skin grafts without immune-rejection.

In conclusion, 24 years have been passed since the first successful UCBT using sibling HLAmatched UCB to treat a boy with Fanconi anemia. Over the years, much has been learned from both clinical and preclinical experience in the biology of UCB, the measures to enhance immune reconstitution and the transplantation regimen to reduce the UCBT associated toxicity. Cord blood offers many practical advantages such as relative ease of procurement, minimal risk to the donors and the ability to bank the screened and HLA-typed samples for immediate private or public use. Moreover, cord blood also possesses a primitive ontogeny, has not been exposed to immunological challenges and is expected to carry minimal somatic mutations. It has also been demonstrated that UCB contains multiple populations of nonhematopoietic stem cells and progenitors including MSCs, endothelial progenitors and rare populations of primitive stem cells capable of multilineage differentiation. These UCB-derived stem cells are currently under investigation clinically and pre-clinically as either independent stem cell sources or supplementary populations to UCBT in regeneration therapy. As discussed in this chapter, autologous infusion of UCB for acquired diseases such as brain injury, or allogeneic UCBT for inherited genetic diseases has shown promise as an approach for tissue regeneration. However, many questions remain to be investigated, including the mechanism of action, the functional cell type, optimal therapeutic window and route of injection. Ultimately, cell replacement is a major challenge faced by the whole field of stem cell regenerative medicine.

Acknowledgement The authors would like to thank Erin Morris for her assistance in the preparation of this chapter.

References

- Barker JN, Weisdorf DJ, DeFor TE, Blazar BR, McGlave PB, Miller JS, Verfaillie CM, Wagner JE (2005) Transplantation of 2 partially HLA-matched umbilical cord blood units to enhance engraftment in adults with hematologic malignancy. Blood 105:1343–1347
- Bhatia M, Geyer MB, Baker C, Zuckerman WA, Duffy D, Satwani P, George D, Garvin JH, Harrison L, Baxter-Lowe LA, Schwartz J, Cairo MS (2011) Long term organ stability and outcome in children and adolescents with sickle cell disease (SCD) following reduced toxicity conditioning (RTC) allogeneic stem cell transplantation (SCT) (abstract). Biol Blood Marrow Transplant 17:S180–S181
- Borlongan CV, Hadman M, Sanberg CD, Sanberg PR (2004) Central nervous system entry of peripherally injected umbilical cord blood cells is not required for neuroprotection in stroke. Stroke 35:2385–2389
- Brenner S, Whiting-Theobald N, Kawai T, Linton GF, Rudikoff AG, Choi U, Ryser MF, Murphy PM, Sechler JM, Malech HL (2004) CXCR4-transgene expression significantly improves marrow engraftment of cultured hematopoietic stem cells. Stem Cells 22:1128–1133
- Cairo MS, Wagner JE (1997) Placental and/or umbilical cord blood: an alternative source of hematopoietic stem cells for transplantation. Blood 90:4665–4678
- Cairo MS, Wagner EL, Fraser J, Cohen G, van de Ven C, Carter SL, Kernan NA, Kurtzberg J (2005) Characterization of banked umbilical cord blood hematopoietic progenitor cells and lymphocyte subsets and correlation with ethnicity, birth weight, sex, and type of delivery: a Cord Blood Transplantation (COBLT) Study report. Transfusion 45:856–866
- Cairo MS, Rocha V, Gluckman E, Hale G, Wagner J (2008) Alternative allogeneic donor sources for transplantation for childhood diseases: unrelated cord blood and haploidentical family donors. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant 14:44–53
- Delaney C, Heimfeld S, Brashem-Stein C, Voorhies H, Manger RL, Bernstein ID (2010) Notch-mediated expansion of human cord blood progenitor cells capable of rapid myeloid reconstitution. Nat Med 16:232–236
- Eapen M, Rubinstein P, Zhang MJ, Stevens C, Kurtzberg J, Scaradavou A, Loberiza FR, Champlin RE, Klein JP, Horowitz MM, Wagner JE (2007) Outcomes of transplantation of unrelated donor umbilical cord blood and bone marrow in children with acute leukaemia: a comparison study. Lancet 369:1947–1954
- Eapen M, Rocha V, Sanz G, Scaradavou A, Zhang MJ, Arcese W, Sirvent A, Champlin RE, Chao N, Gee AP, Isola L, Laughlin MJ, Marks DI, Nabhan S, Ruggeri A, Soiffer R, Horowitz MM, Gluckman E, Wagner JE (2010) Effect of graft source on unrelated donor haemopoietic stem-cell transplantation in adults with acute leukaemia: a retrospective analysis. Lancet Oncol 11:653–660

- Escolar ML, Poe MD, Provenzale JM, Richards KC, Allison J, Wood S, Wenger DA, Pietryga D, Wall D, Champagne M, Morse R, Krivit W, Kurtzberg J (2005) Transplantation of umbilical-cord blood in babies with infantile Krabbe's disease. N Engl J Med 352:2069–2081
- Gluckman E, Broxmeyer HA, Auerbach AD, Friedman HS, Douglas GW, Devergie A, Esperou H, Thierry D, Socie G, Lehn P, Cooper S, English D, Kurtzberg J, Bard J, Boyse EA (1989) Hematopoietic reconstitution in a patient with Fanconi's anemia by means of umbilical-cord blood from an HLA-identical sibling. N Engl J Med 321:1174–1178
- Gluckman E, Rocha V, Ionescu I, Bierings M, Harris RE, Wagner J, Kurtzberg J, Champagne MA, Bonfim C, Bittencourt M, Darbyshire P, Fernandez MN, Locatelli F, Pasquini R (2007) Results of unrelated cord blood transplant in fanconi anemia patients: risk factor analysis for engraftment and survival. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant 13:1073–1082
- Goessling W, North TE, Loewer S, Lord AM, Lee S, Stoick-Cooper CL, Weidinger G, Puder M, Daley GQ, Moon RT, Zon LI (2009) Genetic interaction of PGE2 and Wnt signaling regulates developmental specification of stem cells and regeneration. Cell 136:1136–1147
- Gornicka-Pawlak E, Janowski M, Habich A, Jablonska A, Drela K, Kozlowska H, Lukomska B, Sypecka J, Domanska-Janik K (2011) Systemic treatment of focal brain injury in the rat by human umbilical cord blood cells being at different level of neural commitment. Acta Neurobiol Exp (Wars) 71:46–64
- Habich A, Jurga M, Markiewicz I, Lukomska B, Bany-Laszewicz U, Domanska-Janik K (2006) Early appearance of stem/progenitor cells with neural-like characteristics in human cord blood mononuclear fraction cultured in vitro. Exp Hematol 34:914–925
- Kogler G, Sensken S, Airey JA, Trapp T, Muschen M, Feldhahn N, Liedtke S, Sorg RV, Fischer J, Rosenbaum C, Greschat S, Knipper A, Bender J, Degistirici O, Gao J, Caplan AI, Colletti EJ, Almeida-Porada G, Muller HW, Zanjani E, Wernet P (2004) A new human somatic stem cell from placental cord blood with intrinsic pluripotent differentiation potential. J Exp Med 200:123–135
- Korbling M, Katz RL, Khanna A, Ruifrok AC, Rondon G, Albitar M, Champlin RE, Estrov Z (2002) Hepatocytes and epithelial cells of donor origin in recipients of peripheral-blood stem cells. N Engl J Med 346:738–746
- Kucia M, Halasa M, Wysoczynski M, Baskiewicz-Masiuk M, Moldenhawer S, Zuba-Surma E, Czajka R, Wojakowski W, Machalinski B, Ratajczak MZ (2007) Morphological and molecular characterization of novel population of CXCR4+ SSEA-4+ Oct-4+ very small embryonic-like cells purified from human cord blood: preliminary report. Leukemia 21:297–303
- Kurtzberg J (2009) Update on umbilical cord blood transplantation. Curr Opin Pediatr 21:22–29

- Kurtzberg J, Laughlin M, Graham ML, Smith C, Olson JF, Halperin EC, Ciocci G, Carrier C, Stevens CE, Rubinstein P (1996) Placental blood as a source of hematopoietic stem cells for transplantation into unrelated recipients. N Engl J Med 335:157–166
- Kurtzberg J, Cairo MS, Fraser JK, Baxter-Lowe L, Cohen G, Carter SL, Kernan NA (2005) Results of the cord blood transplantation (COBLT) study unrelated donor banking program. Transfusion 45:842–855
- Kurtzberg J, Prasad VK, Carter SL, Wagner JE, Baxter-Lowe LA, Wall D, Kapoor N, Guinan EC, Feig SA, Wagner EL, Kernan NA (2008) Results of the Cord Blood Transplantation Study (COBLT): clinical outcomes of unrelated donor umbilical cord blood transplantation in pediatric patients with hematologic malignancies. Blood 112:4318–4327
- Liao Y, Geyer MB, Yang AJ, Cairo MS (2011) Cord blood transplantation and stem cell regenerative potential. Exp Hematol 39:393–412
- Martin PL, Carter SL, Kernan NA, Sahdev I, Wall D, Pietryga D, Wagner JE, Kurtzberg J (2006) Results of the cord blood transplantation study (COBLT): outcomes of unrelated donor umbilical cord blood transplantation in pediatric patients with lysosomal and peroxisomal storage diseases. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant 12:184–194
- McGuckin C, Jurga M, Ali H, Strbad M, Forraz N (2008) Culture of embryonic-like stem cells from human umbilical cord blood and onward differentiation to neural cells in vitro. Nat Protoc 3:1046–1055
- Orkin SH, Zon LI (2008) Hematopoiesis: an evolving paradigm for stem cell biology. Cell 132:631–644
- Pimentel-Coelho PM, Magalhaes ES, Lopes LM, deAzevedo LC, Santiago MF, Mendez-Otero R (2010) Human cord blood transplantation in a neonatal rat model of hypoxic-ischemic brain damage: functional outcome related to neuroprotection in the striatum. Stem Cells Dev 19:351–358
- Ruggeri A, Eapen M, Scaravadou A, Cairo MS, Bhatia M, Kurtzberg J, Wingard JR, Fasth A, Lo Nigro L, Ayas M, Purtill D, Boudjedir K, Chaves W, Walters MC, Wagner J, Gluckman E, Rocha V (2011) Umbilical cord blood transplantation for children with thalassemia and sickle cell disease. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant 17:1375–1382
- Satwani P, Harrison L, Morris E, Del Toro G, Cairo MS (2005) Reduced-intensity allogeneic stem cell transplantation in adults and children with malignant and nonmalignant diseases: end of the beginning and future challenges. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant 11:403–422
- Shpall EJ, Quinones R, Giller R, Zeng C, Baron AE, Jones RB, Bearman SI, Nieto Y, Freed B, Madinger N, Hogan CJ, Slat-Vasquez V, Russell P, Blunk B, Schissel D,

Hild E, Malcolm J, Ward W, McNiece IK (2002) Transplantation of ex vivo expanded cord blood. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant 8:368–376

- Styczynski J, Cheung YK, Garvin J, Savage DG, Billote GB, Harrison L, Skerrett D, Wolownik K, Wischhover C, Hawks R, Bradley MB, Del Toro G, George D, Yamashiro D, van de Ven C, Cairo MS (2004) Outcomes of unrelated cord blood transplantation in pediatric recipients. Bone Marrow Transplant 34:129–136
- Sun J, Allison J, McLaughlin C, Sledge L, Waters-Pick B, Wease S, Kurtzberg J (2010) Differences in quality between privately and publicly banked umbilical cord blood units: a pilot study of autologous cord blood infusion in children with acquired neurologic disorders. Transfusion 50:1980–1987
- Szabolcs P, Cairo MS (2010) Unrelated umbilical cord blood transplantation and immune reconstitution. Semin Hematol 47:22–36
- Takahashi K, Yamanaka S (2006) Induction of pluripotent stem cells from mouse embryonic and adult fibroblast cultures by defined factors. Cell 126:663–676
- Tolar J, Ishida-Yamamoto A, Riddle M, McElmurry RT, Osborn M, Xia L, Lund T, Slattery C, Uitto J, Christiano AM, Wagner JE, Blazar BR (2009) Amelioration of epidermolysis bullosa by transfer of wild-type bone marrow cells. Blood 113:1167–1174
- van de Ven C, Collins D, Bradley MB, Morris E, Cairo MS (2007) The potential of umbilical cord blood multipotent stem cells for nonhematopoietic tissue and cell regeneration. Exp Hematol 35:1753–1765
- Wagner JE, Rosenthal J, Sweetman R, Shu XO, Davies SM, Ramsay NK, McGlave PB, Sender L, Cairo MS (1996) Successful transplantation of HLA-matched and HLA-mismatched umbilical cord blood from unrelated donors: analysis of engraftment and acute graft-versus-host disease. Blood 88:795–802
- Wagner JE, Barker JN, DeFor TE, Baker KS, Blazar BR, Eide C, Goldman A, Kersey J, Krivit W, MacMillan ML, Orchard PJ, Peters C, Weisdorf DJ, Ramsay NK, Davies SM (2002) Transplantation of unrelated donor umbilical cord blood in 102 patients with malignant and nonmalignant diseases: influence of CD34 cell dose and HLA disparity on treatment-related mortality and survival. Blood 100:1611–1618
- Wagner JE, Ishida-Yamamoto A, McGrath JA, Hordinsky M, Keene DR, Woodley DT, Chen M, Riddle MJ, Osborn MJ, Lund T, Dolan M, Blazar BR, Tolar J (2010) Bone marrow transplantation for recessive dystrophic epidermolysis bullosa. N Engl J Med 363:629–639
- Zhao T, Zhang ZN, Rong Z, Xu Y (2011) Immunogenicity of induced pluripotent stem cells. Nature 474:212–215

Part II

Induced Pluripotent Stem Cells

5

Differentiation of Induced Pluripotent Stem Cells into Oligodendrocytes: Increased Efficiency of Selecting Oligodendrocyte Precursor Cells Using A2B5 Monoclonal Antibody

Yasuhito M. Tokumoto

Contents

Introduction	51
Induction of Oligodendrocyte from Induced Pluripotent Stem Cell (iPSC) In Vitro	52
Mouse Monoclonal Antibody A2B5	55
A2B5-Immunopanning Purification of Oligodendrocyte Precursor Cells (OPCs) from iPSC-Derived Cells	55
References	57

Department of Biochemistry and Integrative Medical Biology, School of Medicine, Keio University, Shinanomachi 35, Shinjyuku-ku, Tokyo 160-8582, Japan e-mail: tokumoto@a2.keio.jp

Abstract

Induced pluripotent stem cells (iPSCs) from somatic cells, lead to speculation that this technique might become a novel source of oligodendrocytes for transplants in regenerative medicine and tools of drug discoveries. However, the efficiency of *in vitro* differentiation into oligodendrocytes was lower from iPSCs than either from embryonic stem cells (ESCs) or from neural stem cells (NSCs). It was thought that using a mouse monoclonal antibody A2B5 to select cells of oligodendrocyte lineage from iPSC-derived cells could increase the *in vitro* differentiation efficiency of oligodendrocytes.

Introduction

Demyelination is associated with many central nervous system (CNS) disorders, including multiple sclerosis, stroke, spinal cord injury, brain trauma, abuse of drugs such as alcohol and cocaine, Alzheimer's disease, and aging (Bartzokis 2004). As demyelination is mainly caused by defects in oligodendrocytes, the replacement of lost or damaged oligodendrocytes by cell transplantation may represent an effective therapeutic approach for such conditions (Martino et al. 2010). In animal models, transplantation of neuronal precursor cells (NPCs) or oligodendrocyte precursor cells (OPCs) has been shown to effectively remyelinate the brain cells and the spinal cord. In those experiments, myelinating

Y.M. Tokumoto (🖂)

transplants are conventionally obtained from NSC-derived cells or ESC-derived cells. However, there are numerous religious and ethical concerns surrounding the use of these cells for human therapy. Moreover, as both NSC-derived cells and ESC-derived cells are essentially allografts, the possibility of immune rejection remains a significant complication. However, recent development of iPSC technologies provided possible solutions (Takahashi and Yamanaka 2006). In vitro analysis revealed that iPSCs exhibit almost the same lineage-specific differentiation efficiency ESCs (Inoue and Yamanaka 2011). As iPSCs can be induced from the recipient's own tissue, it is expected that iPSCs-derived NPCs and OPCs will be able to be used as autologous sources for transplantation therapies (Inoue and Yamanaka 2011). Several groups including us have been trying in vitro differentiation of iPSCs into oligodendrocytes. This review will focus on the progresses of in vitro induction methods of oligodendrocytes from iPSCs.

Induction of Oligodendrocyte from Induced Pluripotent Stem Cell (iPSC) In Vitro

As there are so many effective neuronal lineagedirected in vitro differentiation protocols from ESCs or NSCs, trials of in vitro induction of oligodendrocyte from iPSCs were carried out very early. The appearance of oligodendrocytes in iPSC-derived cells was first reported in the Japanese patent application forms of iPSC technology in 2005 (Yamanaka et al.; P2005-359537, P2008-283972A). At that time, they differentiated mouse embryonic fibroblast (MEF)-derived iPSCs (induced by Oct4, Sox2, c-Myc and Klf4 overexpressions) into oligodendrocytes. The appraisal of oligodendrocyte was based on the cellular morphology and the recognition with mouse monoclonal antibody O4. O4 antibody recognizes sulfatide that is synthesized primarily in the oligodendrocytes in the CNS and is used as a conventional cell surface marker of oligodendrocytes. Although they showed a photograph of O4-positive (O4⁺) and multi-process with membrane-like structure bearing oligodendrocytes, they did not describe the detailed protocols and the efficiency of differentiation into oligodendrocytes.

Wernig et al. (2008) reported the appearance of mouse iPSC-derived oligodendrocyte in culture. They induced mouse iPSCs from MEFs (E13.5) and adult tail-tip fibroblasts (TTFs) through ectopic expressions of Oct4, Sox2, c-Myc, and Klf4 via retrovirus vectors. They used the NPCs development protocol optimized to ESCs (Okabe et al. 1996). The iPSCs were transferred to nonadherent culture dishes where they readily formed floating embryoid bodies. Four days later, embryoid bodies were transferred to tissue culture surface and allowed to spread on this substrate. The next day, the medium was switched to serum-free media. After 1 week, the cells formed clusters of neuroepithelial-like cells that could be isolated and propagated in bFGF containing media. To obtain oligodendrocytes from these iPSC-derived NPCs, bFGF were omitted from the medium. Seven days later, although O4⁺ oligodendrocytes with multi processes appeared in their culture, Wernig et al. (2008) simply mentioned that their appearances were "rare".

Miura et al. (2009) evaluated the neural-differentiation capacity of 36 mouse iPSC lines derived in 11 different ways. In 36 iPSC lines, 12 were induced from MEFs, 11 were induced from TTFs, 10 were induced from hepatocytes, and 3 were induced from gastric epithelial cells. For in vitro neural differentiation, they used the secondary neurospheres method (Okada et al. 2008). In this method, embryoid bodies were prepared in the presence of all-trans retinoic acid (RA). To culture primary neurospheres, day 6 embryoid bodies were dissociated and cultured in suspension media in hormon mix serum free medium supplemented with B27 and bFGF for 7-8 days. To culture secondary neurospheres, primary neurospheres were dissociated with TrypLESelect (Invitrogen) and cultured in the same culture medium. For neural differentiation, secondary neurospheres were plated onto poly-Lornitine/fibronectin-coated coverslips and cultured without bFGF for 5-6 days. The appraisal of oligodendrocyte was based on the cellular morphology and the expression of 2', 3'-cyclic nucleotide 3'-phosphodiesterase (CNPase). CNPase is one of the most abundant myelin proteins and is

expressed in differentiated oligodendrocytes in CNS (Fulton et al. 2010).

Twenty-six from 36 iPSC lines differentiated into oligodendrocytes in vitro. As CNPase is a cytoplasmic protein, anti-CNPase antibody staining could not show membrane structure of oligodendrocyte. So, the in vitro morphology of oligodendrocyte that they showed in this paper was multi-proccessed web-like structure. Miura et al. (2009) did not mention the efficiency of in vitro oligodendrogenesis of each iPSC line. In this study, they also evaluated the teratoma-forming propensity of their iPSC lines. After labeling with lentivirus mediated Venus gene transduction, iPSC-derived secondary neurospheres were transplanted into the right striatum of 6-weeksold NOD/SCID mice which were then examined for tumor formation up to 45 weeks. Although 22 iPSC lines formed tumor in mouse brains, 14 iPSC lines did not form tumor even 45 weeks after the transplantations. They called these nontumor forming iPSC lines as safe-iPSC lines.

Subsequently, Tsuji et al. (2010) evaluated the therapeutic potential of these safe-iPSC lines for spinal cord injury. One of the safe iPSC lines, 38C2, which was established from MEF by the introduction of four factors (Oct4, Sox2, c-Myc, and Klf4), was used in the spinal cord injury model experiment. In vitro neural differentiation of the 38C2 iPSC-derived secondary neurosphere resulted 3.7% of CNPase⁺ oligodendrocytes. The 38C2 iPSC-derived secondary neurospheres that had been prelabeled by lentivirus to express both luciferase and RFP were transplanted into mice contused spinal cords 9 days after injury. Thirtyfive days after the transplantation 14.4% of grafted cells were differentiated into oligodendrocytes. Further histological analysis showed that at 42 days after injury (33 days after the transplantation), 38C2 iPSC-derived cells myelinated host neuronal fibers. Same experiment was carried out on myelin basic protein (MBP)-null shiverer mice, a severely dysmyelinating mutant mice that lacks the major dense line of CNS myelin (Fulton et al. 2010). Myelinating potential of the grafted 38C2 iPSC-derived secondary neurosphere cells was confirmed, exhibiting MBP deposits and major dense line, using electron microscopy.

Onorati et al. (2010) reported the *in vitro* direct differentiation of oligodendrocytes from mouse iPSC-derived NSCs. They induced iPSCs from newborn mouse skin fibroblasts with the introduction of four factors (Oct4, Sox2, c-Myc, and Klf4). For NSC differentiation, iPSCs were dissociated and plated onto gelatin-coated tissue culture dish in N2B27 serum- free medium. Cells were maintained for 12 days, and then plated on non-coated tissue culture flask in the serum-free medium supplemented with N2 supplement, EGF and bFGF. After 2-3 passages, monolayers of NSCs were generated. For in vitro oligodendrocyte differentiation from NSCs, they used the protocol that was established by Glaster et al. (2007). This method induced 20% of O4⁺ oligodendrocyte from ESC-derived NSCs. iPSCderived NSCs were dissociated and plated on a laminin-coated culture dish in serum-free medium with N2 supplement, forskolin, bFGF, and PDGF for 4 days to support the glial precursor stage. Then, oligodendrocyte differentiation was induced by a 4-days growth factor withdrawal in the presence of T3 and ascorbic acid. They reported that 25% of iPSC-derived cells expressed both oligodendrocyte differentiation markers, NG2 and O4⁺. Unfortunately the morphology of their NG2⁺/O4⁺ double positive cell was branched but not with the web-like processes and no membrane like structure. It was not typical form of oligodendrocyte in vitro.

Tokumoto et al. (2010) compared the efficiency of terminal differentiation of oligodendrocytes from mouse iPSCs and from mouse ESCs. We used a MEF-derived germline-competent iPSC line that was established by Yamanaka et al. (2005) with the introduction of four factors (Oct4, Sox2, c-Myc, and Klf4; Okita et al. 2007). The in vitro oligodendrocyte differentiation protocol which we used had already been established by Brüstle et al. (1999). In the original report, this protocol differentiated 38.3% of ESC-derived cells into O4+ oligodendrocyte in vitro. To form embryonic bodies, trypsindissociated iPSCs or ESCs were suspended in 15% fetal calf serum containing ES medium and seeded on non-coated bacterial culture dishes. Four days later, the floating embryonic bodies were transferred to tissue culture dishes, and the next day the medium

was changed to ITS/fibronectin serum-free medium. During 7 days culture, cell monolayers grew from attached embryonic bodies. Subsequently the attached cells were dissociated with trypsin and seeded on poly-L-ornithine/fibronectin coated tissue culture dish in the serum-free medium supplemented with N2 and bFGF for 4 days. Then, EGF was added and the culture carried out another 4 days. Finally, the medium was changed to the serum-free medium supplemented with N2, bFGF, and PDGF and cells were cultured for 4 days (glial precursor stage). For the induction of the oligodendrocyte terminal differentiation from iPSC-derived or ESC-derived glial precursor stage cells, bFGF and PDGF were withdrawn and thyroid hormone (3, 3', 5-triiode-L-thyronine; T3) was added to the medium. After 7 days, the oligodendrocyte differentiation efficiencies were evaluated by O4 antibody staining. The results demonstrated that only 2.3% of iPSC-derived cells differentiated into O4⁺ oligodendrocytes compared with 24.0% of ESC-derived cells.

We also tried in vitro oligodendrocyte differentiation from human iPSC line (Ogawa et al. 2011a). The human iPSC line which we used was established from adult human fibroblast by Yamanaka et al. (2005) with transduction of three genes (Oct4, Sox2, and Klf4; Takahashi et al. 2007). The in vitro human oligodendrocyte differentiation experiment was carried out by following the procedure that was established by Nistor et al. (2005). In the original report, 85% of human ESC-derived cells were differentiated into O4⁺ oligodendrocytes in vitro. In this procedure EGF was used as the major mitogen of oligodendrocyte lineage cells, but PDGF was depleted. The reason may be that differentiated O4⁺ oligodendrocyte induced by this procedure showed characteristic starfish-like morphology in vitro. To form embryoid bodies, collagenase-dissociated human iPSCs were suspended in 50% human ES medium/50% glial restriction medium with bFGF and cultured in non-coated bacterial dishes overnight. On day 2, EGF was added to the medium. On day 3, RA was added to the medium. On day 4, the medium was exchanged to glial restriction medium containing EGF and RA. Cultures continued for another 7 days. On day

11, the medium was exchanged to glial restriction medium containing EGF, and cultured for 17 days. On day 28, embryonic bodies were transferred into a growth-factor-reduced matrigel coated culture dishes and allowed to spread on this substrate for 2 weeks. For the terminal differentiation into oligodendrocyte, EGF was depleted from the medium. After 7 days, cells were subjected to O4 antibody staining. Less than 0.01% of human iPSC-derived cells showed O4⁺ starfish-like morphology.

Czepiel et al. (2011) induced mouse iPSCs from MEFs (E14) through ectopic expressions of Oct4, Sox2, c-Myc, and Klf4 via retrovirus vectors and tried oligodendrocyte differentiation from iPSC both in vitro and in vivo. To induce the differentiation into oligodendrocyte lineage, iPSCs were trypsinized and cultured as embryonic bodies in 15% fetal calf serum containing medium for 8 days. Then, embryonic bodies were dissociated and cultured in serum-free medium supplemented with N2 supplement, bFGF and EGF for 7-8 days. These cells were referred to as iPSC-derived NSCs. For oligodendrocyte-lineage differentiation, iPSC-derived NSCs were plated on poly-D-lysine/laminin coated coverslips and cultured in serum-free medium supplemented with N2 supplement, PDGF, bFGF, and EGF for 2 days, then the medium exchanged to serum-free medium supplemented with N2 supplement and PDGF for another 2 days. The cells in this stage were referred to as iPSC-derived OPC. To enhance the terminal differentiation of oligodendrocytes, T3 and NT-3 were added for 6 days. Using this protocol, 18% of iPSC-derived cells differentiated into MBP+ mature oligodendrocytes in vitro. Czepiel et al. (2011) examined whether their iPSC-derived OPCs were able to form proper myelin around nude axon in vitro. They cocultured the iPSCderived OPCs with a pure, 2 weeks-old culture rat dorsal root ganglion (DRG) neurons for 2 weeks and found extensive myelin formation by the expression of MBP. For in vivo myelination assay, they used cuprizone treated demyelinated mouse model. Mice receiving intracerebral cell suspensions containing iPSC-derived OPCs (mini-Ruby labeled) did not form teratoma even after a period of longer than 24 weeks. Before the implantation,

iPSC-derived OPCs were sorted with anti-PDGF receptor antibody. Both unsorted cells and sorted cells were used in the experiments. Four weeks after implantation, the surviving unsorted implants were in the majority of undifferentiated nestin-positive NSCs, but all the surviving sorted grafts developed into mature MBP⁺ oligodendrocytes *in vivo*.

Jang et al. (2011) induced oligodendrocytes from human iPSCs in vitro. They induced iPSCs from fibroblasts of X-linked adrenoleukodystrophy patients through ectopic expressions of Oct4, Sox2, c-Myc, and Klf4 via retrovirus vectors. Differentiation of oligodendrocytes was performed as described by Kang et al. (2007). iPSC colonies were detached by collagenase type VI and embryoid bodies were formed by incubating ES cell culture medium without bFGF supplemented with dorsomorphin (BMP2 inhibitor) and SB431542 (TGF-β inhibitor). After 4 days, the embryoid bodies were plated on matrigelcoated culture dishes in serum-free medium including N2 supplement and bFGF. After 5 days, the neural rosette structures were mechanically isolated and suspension-cultured in bFGF to make spherical neural masses. These spherical neural masses (containing NSCs) were replated onto matrigel-coated culture dishes and differentiated into OPCs in serum free medium supplemented with N2 supplement, bFGF and PDGF for 2 weeks. During this period, 73.1-79.2% of human iPSC-derived cells generated A2B5⁺ cells (described in the next section) and 68.0-90.3% of cells became PDGF receptor expressing cells. Two weeks after plating, terminal differentiation of oligodendrocytes was induced by withdrawing the growth factors and adding T3 for 3–4 weeks. MBP⁺ multi-processed oligodendrocytes with membrane-like structures were observed but the authors did not show the efficiencies of oligodendrocyte terminal differentiation in vitro.

Mouse Monoclonal Antibody A2B5

A2B5 mouse monoclonal antibody (IgM subtype) producing A2B5 hybridoma cell was established from mouse spleen cells that had been immunized by intrapertoneal injections of 8-day-chicken embryo retina cells (Eisenbarth et al. 1979). It recognizes the plasma membrane of the cell bodies of chicken retina neurons. The antigens of A2B5 antibody are c-series gangliosides, GT3, GQ1c, GP1c, and GH1c (Saito et al. 2001). A2B5 antibody also recognizes glial-restricted precursors in rat embryos (Rao and Mayer-Proschel 1997) and cancer stem cells in adult human glioma (Ogden et al. 2008). The recognition of OPC by A2B5 antibody in rat optic nerve was first reported by Abney et al. (1983). The principal A2B5-reactive c-series gangliosides in cultured OPCs were prepared from rat cerebral are GT3 and its O-acetylated derivative, O-acethyl GT3 (Farrer and Quarles 1999). As both of them are downregulated during terminal differentiation from OPCs into oligodendrocytes, differentiated oligodendrocytes become A2B5⁻ cells. A2B5 antibody can be used for cell purification procedures, including for the immunopanning purification of OPCs from rat optic nerve (Barres et al. 1992), the immunopanning purification of glial-restricted precursors from neural tube of mouse embryo, and mouse ESC-derived cells (Mujtaba et al. 1999), and magnetic beads cell-sorting of OPCs from rat NSC-derived cells (Cizkova et al. 2009). Although A2B5 antibody can recognize OPCs in rat, mouse, rabbit, and humans, it is not used for immunohistochemical applications. Because, the antigens of A2B5 antibody are destroyed by the tissue fixation procedures.

A2B5-Immunopanning Purification of Oligodendrocyte Precursor Cells (OPCs) from iPSC-Derived Cells

In our previous study (Tokumoto et al. 2010), although the *in vitro* differentiation efficiency of O4⁺ oligodendrocytes from mouse iPSC-derived cells was lower than that from mouse ESCderived cells, the differentiation efficiencies of A2B5⁺ cells (OPC candidates) in the glial precursor-stage were almost the same (14.1% of iPSCderived cells and 12.6% of ESC-derived cells). We speculated to the possibility that some paracrinical effects in the iPSC-derived cell culture might have prevented the terminal differentiation from iPSC-derived A2B5+ OPC into O4+ oligodendrocytes. So, we tried to purify A2B5⁺ cells from the glial precursor-stage of iPSC-derived cell culture by A2B5-immunopanning procedures (Barres et al. 1992). The iPSC-derived glial precursor-stage cells were dissociated with trypsin and purified on the A2B5 antibody-coated panning plate. The recovery rate of purified A2B5⁺ cells was 1.9% and the purity was 99% (Ogawa et al. 2011b). Because OPCs can be cultured in clonal density (Barres et al. 1992), we plated iPSC-derived A2B5⁺ cells onto poly-Dlysine coated culture flasks in clonal density with serum-free medium containing N2 supplement, bFGF and PDGF. We cultured these cells for another 7 days, during which time the number of cells increased more than tenfold. Subsequent staining with the A2B5 antibody revealed that 88.1% of cells were still A2B5⁺. To induce the terminal differentiation into oligodendrocytes, the withdrawal of the growth factors and the addition of T3 were carried out for an additional 7 days. Staining with O4 antibody revealed that 43.5% of A2B5-immunopanned cells were O4+ oligodendrocytes. Keeping in the terminal differentiation culture for another 2 weeks, 62.3% of O4⁺ cells also expressed mature oligodendrocyte marker protein MBP, with multi-processed membrane-like structures (Ogawa et al. 2011b). We succeeded in improving the in vitro differentiation efficiency into oligodendrocytes ~20-fold by purifying A2B5⁺ cells from iPSC-derived cells prior to inducing the oligodendrocyte terminal differentiation process.

Although the A2B5-immunopanning purification procedure works satisfactorily, there are several weak aspects to be improved. First, ~50% of OPCs in mouse CNS are A2B5⁻ (Fanarraga et al. 1995), and not only glial-restricted precursor cells but also some portions of mouse mature astrocytes are also recognized by A2B5 antibody (Magoski et al. 1992). It means that we may loose 50% of OPCs (A2B5⁻) during the purification and cannot avoid possibilities of the contamination of astrocytes from mouse iPSCderived cells. Second, without OPCs in CNS, there are many organs and cells that are recognized by A2B5 antibody (Saito et al. 2001). The A2B5 antigens, c-series gangliosides have also been detected in tissues and cells of extra-neural origin, including swine kidney, human lung, rat liver, cat erythrocytes, and pancreatic islet cells (mouse, human, chicken). As iPSCs are pluripotent, even in the oligodendrocyte-directed differentiation procedures, there are possibilities of the appearances of non-neural A2B5⁺ cells *in vitro*. To get more highly purified OPCs from mouse iPSC-derived cells may require immunoselection with other OPC-specific antibodies in combination with A2B5 antibody.

PDGF-receptor α (PDGFR α) is another cell differentiation marker molecule on the cell surface of OPCs in the CNS. Using anti-PDGFR α antibody, Watkins et al. (2008) had succeeded to purify OPCs from the cortex of newborn mouse by immunopanning procedures. The purity of the brain-derived mouse OPCs was higher than 95%. So, we decided to use anti-PDGFR α antibody in our immunopanning procedures in combination with A2B5 antibody. First, the mouse iPSC-derived glial precursor-stage cells were dissociated with trypsin and purified on the anti-PDGFR α antibody-coated panning plate, then purified again on the A2B5 antibody-coated panning plate. However the O4+ oligodendrocyte differentiation efficiency of PDGFR α^+ / A2B5⁺ double-positive iPSC-derived cells was not different from than that of A2B5⁺ single positive cells (Tokumoto, unpublished result). We also tried differentiation from the PDGFR α^+/α^+ A2B5⁻ single positive cells into oligodendrocytes in vitro. These cells were cultured in serum-free medium supplemented with N2 supplement and T3. The results demonstrated that there was no O4⁺ oligodendrocytes differentiation from PDGFR $\alpha^+/A2B5^-$ single positive iPSC-derived cells (Tokumoto, unpublished result). In these PDGFR $\alpha^+/A2B5^-$ single positive cells, some cells could proliferate and increase their number under the oligodendrocyte terminal differentiation culture condition (in the absence of growth factors). Because the reduction of the cell density of the inoculation repressed the proliferation of those cells and caused cell death, some autocrine factors might support their survivals and proliferations (Tokumoto, unpublished result).

Although the number of the known cell surface molecule which can be used for purification of living OPC is not extensive, there are possibilities of the appearance of OPC specific new cell surface markers. The known OPC markers are used for identification of dissected OPCs from the CNS tissues. In the dissection procedures, because the intensive proteinase-treatments cannot be avoided, most of the plausible protein antigens on the OPC cell surface are destroyed. It makes difficult to find a suitable cell surface specific antigen on the cell surface of OPC. However, for the preparation of OPCs from iPSCderived cell cultures such hard proteinase treatments are not needed. OPCs in culture are not attached tightly onto the surface of the culture dish. To harvest OPCs from a culture dish, very mild trypsin treatments are always enough, and in some cases, EDTA treatment without proteinases or the simple mechanical shaking can be used for this purpose (Louis et al. 1992). For such gently prepared OPCs, intact protein cell surface markers can be used for purification of OPCs from iPSC-derived cells in vitro. More than 300 clusters of differentiation markers (CD markers) have been established. Systematic screening of CD markers on OPCs may give a new candidate of antibody which can be used for the purification of OPCs from iPSC-derived cells.

References

- Abney ER, Williams BP, Raff MC (1983) Tracing the development of oligodendrocytes from precursor cells using monoclonal antibodies, fluorescence-activated cell sorting, and cell culture. Dev Biol 100:166–171
- Barres BA, Hart IK, Coles HS, Burne JF, Voyvodic JT, Richardson WD, Raff MC (1992) Cell death and control of cell survival in oligodendrocyte lineage. Cell 70:31–46
- Bartzokis G (2004) Age-related myelin breakdown: a developmental model of cognitive decline and Alzheimer's disease. Neurobiol Aging 25:5–18
- Brüstle O, Jones KN, Learish RD, Karram K, Choudhary K, Wiestler OD, Duncan ID, McKay RDG (1999) Embryonic stem cell-derived grail precursors: a source of myelinating transplants. Science 285:754–756
- Cizkova D, Cizek M, Nagyova M, Slovinska L, Novotna I, Jergova S, Radonak J, Hlucilova J, Vanicky I (2009) Enrichment of rat oligodendrocyte progenitor cells by magnetic cell sorting. J Neurosci Methods 184:88–94

- Czepiel M, Balasubramaniyan V, Schaafsma W, Stancic M, Mikkers H, Huisman C, Boddeke E, Copray S (2011) Differentiation of induced pluripotent stem cells into functional oligodendrocytes. Glia 59:882–892
- Eisenbrath GS, Walsh FS, Nirenberg M (1979) Monoclonal antibody to plasma membrane antigen of neurons. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 76:4913–4917
- Fanarraga ML, Sommer I, Griffiths IR (1995) O-2A progenitors of mouse optic nerve exhibit a developmental pattern of antigen expression different from the rat. Glia 15:95–104
- Farrer RG, Quarles RH (1999) GT3 and its O-acetylated derivative are the principal A2B5-reactive gangliosides in cultured O2A lineage cells and are down-regulated along with O-acetyl GD3 during differentiation to oligodendrocytes. J Neurosci Res 57:371–380
- Fulton D, Paez PM, Campagnoni AT (2010) The multiple roles of myelin protein genes during the development of the oligodendrocyte. ASN Neuro 2:e00027
- Glaster T, Pollard SM, Smith A, Brüstle O (2007) Tripotential differentiation of adherently expandable neural stem (NS) cells. PLoS One 2:e298
- Inoue H, Yamanaka S (2011) The use of induced pluripotent stem cells in drug development. Clin Pharmacol Ther 89:655–661
- Jang J, Kang H-C, Kim H-S, Kim JY, Huh YJ, Kim D-S, Yoo J-E, Lee J-A, Lim B, Lee J, Yoon T-M, Park I-H, Hwang D-Y, Daley GQ, Kim D-W (2011) Induced pluripotent stem cell models from X-linked adrenoleukodystrophy patients. Ann Neurol 70:402–409
- Kang S-M, Cho MS, Seo H, Yoon CJ, Oh SK, Choi YM, Kim D-W (2007) Efficient induction of oligodendrocytes from human embryonic stem cells. Stem Cells 25:419–424
- Louis JC, Magal E, Muir D, Manthorpe M, Varon S (1992) CG-4, a new bipotential glial cell line from rat brain, is capable of differentiating in vitro into either mature oligodendrocytes or type-2 astrocytes. J Neurosci Res 31:193–204
- Magoski NS, Walz W, Juurlink BHJ (1992) Identification of mouse type-2-like astrocytes: demonstration of glutamate and GABA transmitter active responses. J Neurosci Res 33:91–102
- Martino G, Franklin RJM, van Evercooren AB, Kerr DA, The stem cells in multiple sclerosis (STEMS) consensus group (2010) Stem cell transplantation in multiple sclerosis: current status and future prospects. Nat Rev Neurol 6(255):247
- Miura K, Okada Y, Aoi T, Okada A, Takahashi K, Okita K, Nakagawa M, Koyanagi M, Tanabe K, Ohnuki M, Ogawa D, Ikeda E, Okano H, Yamanaka S (2009) Variation in the safety of induced pluripotent stem cell lines. Nat Biotechnol 27:743–745
- Mujtaba T, Piper DR, Kalyani A, Groves AK, Lucero MT, Rao MS (1999) Lineage-restricted neural precursors can be isolated from both the mouse neural tube and cultured ES cells. Dev Biol 214:113–127
- Nistor GI, Totoiu MO, Haque N, Carpenter MK, Keirstead HS (2005) Human embryonic stem cells differentiate into oligodendrocytes in high purity and myelinate after spinal cord transplantation. Glia 49:385–396

- Ogawa S, Tokumoto Y, Miyake J, Nagamune T (2011a) Induction of oligodendrocyte differentiation from adult human fibroblast-derived induced pluripotent stem cells. In Vitro Cell Dev Biol Anim 47:464–469
- Ogawa S, Tokumoto Y, Miyake J, Nagamune T (2011b) Immunopanning selection of A2B5-positive cells increased the differentiation efficiency of induced pluripotent stem cells into oligodendrocytes. Neurosci Lett 489:79–83
- Ogden AT, Waziri AE, Lochhead RA, Fusco D, Lopez K, Ellis JA, Kang J, Assanah M, McKhann GM, Sisti MB, McCormick PC, Canoll P, Bruce JN (2008) Identification of A2B5+CD133- tumor-initiating cells in adult human gliomas. Neurosurgery 62:505–515
- Okabe S, Forsberg-nilsson K, Spiro AC, Segal M, Mckay RDG (1996) Development of neuronal precursor cells and functional postmitotic neurons from embryonic stem cells *in vitro*. Mech Dev 59:89–102
- Okada Y, Matsumoto A, Shimazaki T, Enoki R, Koizumi A, Ishii S, Itoyama Y, Sobue G, Okano H (2008) Spatiotemporal recapitulation of central nervous system development by murine embryonic stem cellderived neural stem/progenitor cells. Stem Cells 26:3086–3098
- Okita K, Ichisaka T, Yamanaka S (2007) Generation of germline-competent induced pluripotent stem cells. Nature 448:313–317
- Onorati M, Camnasio S, Binetti M, Jung CB, Moretti A, Cattaneo E (2010) Neuropotent self-renewing neural stem (NS) cells derived from mouse induced pluripotent stem (iPS) cells. Mol Cell Neurosci 43:287–295
- Rao MS, Mayer-Proschel M (1997) Glial-restricted precursors are derived from multipotent neuroepithelial stem cells. Dev Biol 188:48–63

- Saito M, Kitamura H, Sugiyama K (2001) The specificity of monoclonal antibody A2B5 to c-series gangliosides. J Neurochem 78:64–74
- Takahashi K, Yamanaka S (2006) Induction of pluripotent stem cells from mouse embryonic and adult fibroblast cultures by defined factors. Cell 126:663–676
- Takahashi K, Tanabe K, Ohnuki M, Narita M, Ichisaka T, Tomoda K, Yamanaka S (2007) Induction of pluripotent stem cells from adult human fibroblasts by defined factors. Cell 131:861–872
- Tokumoto Y, Ogawa S, Nagamune T, Miyake J (2010) Comparison of efficiency of terminal differentiation of oligodendrocytes from induced pluripotent stem cells versus embryonic stem cells *in vitro*. J Biosci Bioeng 109:622–628
- Tsuji O, Miura K, Okada Y, Fujiyoshi K, Mukaino M, Nagoshi N, Kitamura K, Kumagai G, Nishino M, Tomisato S, Higashi H, Nagai T, Katoh H, Kohda K, Matsuzaki Y, Yuzaki M, Ikeda E, Toyama Y, Nakamura M, Yamanaka S, Okano H (2010) Therapeutic potential of appropriately evaluated safe-induced pluripotent stem cells for spinal cord injury. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 107:12704–12709
- Watkins TA, Emery B, Mulinyawe S, Barres BA (2008) Distinct stages of myelination regulated by g-secretase and astrocytes in a rapidly myelinating CNS coculture system. Neuron 60:555–569
- Wernig M, Zhao J-P, Pruszak J, Hedlund E, Fu D, Soldner F, Broccoli V, Constantine-Paton M, Isacson O, Jaenisch R (2008) Neurons derived from reprogrammed fibroblasts functionally integrate into the fetal brain and improve symptoms of rats with Parkinson's disease. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 105:5856–5861
- Yamanaka S, Masaki H, Ishikawa T, Takahashi S (2005) Pluripotent patent make prime time: an analysis of emerging landscape. Nat Biotechnol 28:557–559

Epigenetic Reprogramming Without Genetic Modification: Use of Sendai Virus Vectors for Generating Safe Induced Pluripotent Stem Cells

Noemi Fusaki

Contents

Introduction	60
Non-integrating Sendai Virus Vectors	60
Sendai Virus Vectors for Generating Human Induced Pluripotent Stem Cells (iPSCs)	61
Modification of Sendai Virus Vectors for Easy Removal	62
iPSCs from Cord Blood CD34+ Cells	65
iPSCs from Peripheral Blood Cells: Activated T Cells	66
Patient-Specific iPSCs and Gene Therapy	67
References	68

Japan Science and Technology Agency, PRESTO and DNAVEC Corporation, 6 Ohkubo, Tsukuba, Ibaraki 300-2611, Japan e-mail: nfusaki@dnavec-corp.com; naomisas@gmail.com

Abstract

Since the first report of induced pluripotent stem cells (iPSCs), considerable effort has focused on developing more efficient methods for generating iPSCs without foreign gene insertions. Here, we show that the Sendai virus (SeV) vector, an RNA virus vector that carries no risk of integrating into the host genome, is a practical solution for the efficient generation of safer iPSCs. We improved the Sendai virus system for generating iPSCs by introducing temperature-sensitive mutations so that the vectors could be easily removed at non-permissive temperatures. Using these vectors enabled us to efficiently produce viral/factorfree iPSCs from both human fibroblasts and blood cells. The production of iPSCs from blood cells is minimally invasive and has the added advantage of taking less time than conventional methods. The resulting iPSCs expressed human embryonic stem cell markers, exhibited pluripotency, and contained no exogenous genes. We successfully applied this method to the generation of patient-specific iPSCs and also to further an understanding of non-integrating gene therapy. It is envisaged that the efficient generation of transgene-free iPSCs using SeV vectors will accelerate understanding disease mechanisms, discovery of new drugs, and the realization of regenerative medicine in the near future.

6

N. Fusaki (🖂)

Introduction

Many methods have been developed to express foreign genes in order to reprogram or deprogram the phenotype of cells. A popular method is the use of retroviral and lentiviral based gene delivery vectors. A disadvantage of this approach is that they integrate into the host genome and thus have the associated risk of tumorigenesis (Okita et al. 2007).

Safer and more efficient reprogramming methods have been explored since the first report of the generation of human induced pluripotent stem cells (iPSCs) (Takahashi et al. 2007; Yu et al. 2007). Toward this end, several techniques have been used for obtaining integration and/or transgene-free iPSCs, including the use of plasmids (Okita et al. 2008; Yu et al. 2009), the Cre/loxP system (Soldner et al. 2009; Sommer et al. 2009), adenoviruses (Stadtfeld et al. 2008), piggyBac (Woltjen et al. 2009; Kaji et al. 2009), minicircle vector (Jia et al. 2010), and proteins (Zhou et al. 2009; Kim et al. 2009). However, these methods suffer from low efficiency, require repetitive induction, and/or produce insufficient excision of integrated vectors. Synthetic modified mRNA may solve the problem, but the reagents must be added every day (Warren et al. 2010). Thus, more efficient and simple methods are needed to generate human iPSCs without foreign gene insertions or remaining factors for both clinical applications and basic studies.

An alternative technology involves the use of Sendai virus (SeV) vectors. SeV, a member of the *Paramyxovirdae* family, is an enveloped virus with a single-stranded, negative-sense, non-segmented RNA genome of ~15 kb (Lamb and Kolakofsky 2001). Importantly, recombinant SeV vectors replicate only in the cytoplasm of infected cells and do not go through a DNA phase or integrate into the host genome (Li et al. 2000). SeV vectors have proven to be efficient for the introduction of foreign genes in a wide spectrum of host cell species and tissues, and studies have focused on their application to gene therapy for cystic fibrosis, critical limb ischemia, vaccines for AIDS, and other areas (Nagai et al. 2011). This review will show that efficient generation of iPSCs using non-integrating SeV vectors, modification of SeV vectors that can be easily removed from the cells, and the potential application of transgene-free iPSCs for gene therapy and as models to study disease.

Non-integrating Sendai Virus Vectors

Sendai virus (SeV) is a respiratory virus of mouse and rat and classified as mouse parainfluenza virus type I belonging to the Paramyxoviridae family. SeV was first isolated in Tohoku University located at Sendai, Japan in 1953 and thus also called Hemagglutininating Virus of Japan (HVJ). It is an enveloped virus of 150-250 nm in diameter whose genome is a single chain of RNA (15,384 bases) in the minus sense. The nucleotide sequencing of the entire paramyxovirus genome was first achieved for SeV in the mid 1980s. Six genes coding for viral proteins are situated sequencially on the genome in the following order starting from the 3' end; Nucleocapsid protein (NP), Phosphoprotein (P), Matrix protein (M), Fusion protein (F), Hemagglutinin-Neuraminidase (HN), and Large protein (L). NP forms the core nucleocapsid complex with the genome RNA; P protein is the small subunit of RNA polymerase; M protein supports the envelope structure from inside; F protein fuses the viral envelope with cell membrane when the virus invades the cell; HN protein recognizes the cell surface receptor, sialic acid; L protein is the large subunit of RNA polymerase. Since SeV infects cells by attaching itself to its receptor, sialic acid containing glycoproteins, on the cell surface, it can infect a wide range of cell types of many animal species. Activation of F protein by a protease is needed for the infection process. After infection, the virus goes through genome replication and protein synthesis, and then daughter virus particles are assembled and released (Lamb and Kolakofsky 2001).

SeV was first applied for the cell fusion that was especially contributed to the technology to produce monoclonal antibodies. The application of SeV fusion technology has been extended to tools for gene delivery such as HVJ-liposome. Furthermore, SeV virus has been developed as a vector. This is the superior feature that Sendai virus (SeV) vectors replicate in the form of negative-sense single-stranded RNA in the cytoplasm of infected cells and do not go through a DNA phase nor integrate into the host genome (Nagai et al. 2011).

Since they can infect to wide spectrum of host cell species and continuously replicated in cytoplasm after infection, the expression level is extraordinary high in most mammalian and avian cells. To increase safety, non-transmissible and deficient type of SeV vector was developed (Li et al. 2000). The F-protein deficient vector does not reproduce the infectious viral particles after infection.

SeV itself is not pathogenic for primate including humans and has these characters described above, therefore SeV vectors have been intended to apply to clinical studies of gene therapy for cystic fibrosis, critical limb ischemia or vaccines for AIDS and so on (Nagai et al. 2011).

Sendai Virus Vectors for Generating Human Induced Pluripotent Stem Cells (iPSCs)

To apply the SeV vectors to generate iPSCs, nontransmissible F-deficient (Δ F) and temperaturesensitive (TS) SeV vectors were first used to generate iPSCs to decrease cytotoxicity. The efficiency of transduction measured by using green fluorescent protein (GFP)-encoding control SeV vector showed that almost all of the infected human dermal fibroblast cells expressed GFP at the low multiplicities of infection (MOI, number of viral particles per cell) of three (Fig. 6.1a).

Then, the cDNAs encoding the reprogramming factors, OCT3/4, SOX2, KLF4, and c-MYC (Takahashi et al. 2007), were cloned into Δ F/TS-SeV vectors at different sites, designated 18+, HMN, PM, MHN and L, to control the expression level (polar effect: Tokusumi et al. 2002) (Fig. 6.1b). An exogenous gene expressed most strongly when inserted upstream of the NP gene and most weakly when inserted downstream of the L gene (Fig. 6.1b). An anti-SeV blot confirmed an

equivalent level of infection for each SeV vector (lower panels). Since AT-rich regions are known to decrease the expression of target genes in SeV vectors (Stuttering sequence: Ferrari et al. 2007), silent mutations of codons to reduce the AT content without altering the amino acid coding sequence were prepared for wild-type c-MYC (designated rev-c-MYC).

Using these vectors, optimum conditions were determined for generation of iPSCs. Induction of human iPSCs was carried out as described previously (Takahashi et al. 2007). Briefly, 1×10^{6} neonatal human foreskin-derived fibroblasts (BJ), or adult human facial dermal fibroblasts (HDF) were plated onto 100 mm dishes and infected with OCT3/4, SOX2, KLF4 and/or c-MYC by a series of SeV vectors at an MOI of 3. One week after infection, cells were collected and re-plated on mitomycin C- treated MEF feeder cells. The next day, the growth medium was changed to primate ES medium supplemented with 10 ng/ml bFGF. The conditions used to generate SeV-iPSC are summarized in Fig. 6.1c. Lane numbers correlate with the conditions listed in the column under the Figure. Each dot represents one experiment. Reprogramming efficiency was calculated as the number of alkaline phosphatase (ALP)positive, ES-like colonies formed per number of infected cells seeded (Fig. 6.1c). Typical colonies are shown in the lower panel. Reduction in numbers of seeded cells on MEF improved the induction efficiency (Fig. 6.1c, no. 2, 3). AT-revised c-MYC also enhanced the reprogramming efficiency depending on the expression level of c-MYC (rev-c-MYC: no. 4-6). All genes inserted at HNL showed the maximum reprogramming efficiency of 1–3% (Fig. 6.1c, no. 7). In contrast, the efficiency of reprogramming decreased approximately 100 fold when c-MYC was absent (Fig. 6.1c, no. 1). This result is consistent with the efficiency of reprogramming achieved by retroviral induction without c-MYC (Nakagawa et al. 2008). No iPSC colonies were observed when KLF4, but not OCT3/4 or SOX2, was moved to sites other than 18+ or HNL (Fig. 6.1c, no. 8, 9), suggesting that the expression level of KLF4 is critical for efficient induction of iPSC reprogramming.



Fig. 6.1 (a) Efficient induction of GFP cDNA by TSDF/ SeV in BJ and HDF at an MOI of 3. *BC*: bright contrast. (b) Schematic presentation of SeV vector genomes. Reprogramming genes were inserted at 18b, PM, HN, HNL and Leis (*L*), respectively. The expression levels of inserted genes decreased depending on the inserted site (polar effect) as shown by Western blotting on day 3 after infection. Anti-SeV blot was performed to confirm equal

infection efficiency of the vectors. (c) The reprogramming efficiency with SeV vectors. iPS colonies were determined by ALP positive and ES-like morphology. Lane numbers correlate with the conditions listed in the column under the figure. Each dot represents one experiment. The bars represent the average efficiency for each condition. Lower: Typical ALP-positive colonies (scale bar: 100 μ m)

We also successfully induced iPSCs using SeV vectors without feeder cells (Fig. 6.1c, no. 10). These cells may keep their undifferentiated state depending on exogenous gene expression. Taken together, these results show that the efficiency of iPSC induction by SeV vectors with c-MYC significantly surpassed that achieved by retroviral transduction (Fusaki et al. 2009).

Modification of Sendai Virus Vectors for Easy Removal

SeV vectors used for cell reprogramming can be diluted during the robust division of cells that occurs when iPSCs are being established. Alternatively, SeV vector–positive cells can be removed using an anti–SeV-HN antibody (Fusaki et al. 2009). These transgene-free iPSCs showed the expected expression of hES markers and pluripotency. However, a more efficient shutdown of viral replication is needed to lighten the effort and save the cost of long periods of cell culture. The use of temperature-sensitive (TS) SeV vectors is considered the best approach to address these issues. We generated SeV vectors that were more temperature sensitive than conventional ones by introducing point mutations into polymerase-related genes (Fig. 6.2a). We then used these modified vectors to generate viral/factor-free human iPSCs by using two different strategies that included (1) replacing the c-MYC-carrying vector only or (2) replacing all reprogramming vectors with the TS vectors (Fig. 6.2d) (Ban et al. 2011). Details of these strategies are described later.

The SeV RNA polymerase comprises the phosphoprotein (P) and the large protein (L), and formation of the P-L complex is required for RNA synthesis (Lamb and Kolakofsky 2001). Mutations in P or L confer temperature sensitivity to the virus (Bowman et al. 1999; Feller et al. 2000). Although a conventional non-transmissible F protein-deficient (Δ F)/TS vector was demonstrated to have low cytotoxicity at temperatures above 37°C (Inoue et al. 2003), it still expressed the GFP gene at 39 °C, albeit at slightly lower levels (Fig. 6.2b: conv. TS). Thus, we generated a greater number of TS vectors using a combination of known point mutations in the P and/or L genes and screened for GFP gene expression in infected cells at various temperatures. The TS vectors obtained were (1) P2 vectors (D433A, R434A, and K437A), which contain a charge-toalanine mutation in the L-binding domain of the P protein (Bowman et al. 1999); (2) TS7 vectors (Y942H, L1361C, and L1558I); (3) TS13 vectors (P2 and L1558I); and (4) TS15 vectors (P2, L1361C, and L1558I), as indicated in Fig. 6.2b. In this study, we chose to evaluate candidate vectors with combined mutations, because a single mutation appeared to be insufficient to confer temperature sensitivity (i.e., the Y942H, L1558I, or L1361C vector). Furthermore, by using TS vector candidates with combined mutations, the occurrence of WT revertants, which are occasionally observed in RNA viruses (Lamb and Kolakofsky 2001), was less likely. In contrast to the conventional TS vector, TS7 and TS13 SeV vectors expressed GFP at 32 and 35 °C, and weakly at 37 °C, but not at non-permissive temperatures of 38 or 39 °C. The TS15 vector exhibited the greatest temperature sensitivity as GFP expression was barely detected at 37 °C (Fig. 6.2b). We confirmed that there was no GFP expression after transfection of cells with the TS7 and TS13 vectors after temperature-shift treatment to 39 °C, even when the infected cells were then cultured at 37 °C for >1 month with several passages (Fig. 6.2c). None of the vectors was cytotoxic, and all infected cells were attached and live, with or without temperature-shift treatment. Thus, we used these TS vectors to generate human iPSCs.

We used two different strategies to generate human iPSCs using the TS vectors including (1) replacing the c-MYC–carrying vector only or (2) replacing all four gene-carrying SeV vector mixtures with the TS vectors (Fig. 6.2d). Our previous study showed that the exogenous c-MYC inserted between the HN and L positions in the SeV vector (HNL-MYC) persisted in the infected cells longer than any other vectors carrying OCT3/4, SOX2, or KLF4 at the 18+ position. When c-MYC was inserted at the 18+ position, selective retention of the c-MYC-carrying vector was not observed. This was apparently due to the prolonged replication of the HNL-MYC vector (Fusaki et al. 2009). Because GFP expression with the new TS vectors was relatively weak compared with that obtained using conventional vectors (Fig. 6.2b), we initially inserted HNL-MYC into the TS vectors (strategy 1) so that the initial levels of expression could be restored by the polymerases supplied in trans from the other vectors (OCT3/4, KLF4, and SOX2). In addition, it was hoped that by using this strategy, the viral vectors might easily disappear when the remaining vector was HNL-MYC in the TS vector alone (Fig. 6.2d). Using these vectors at a MOI of 3, we obtained colonies from human fibroblast cells that were alkaline phosphatase (ALP)-positive and exhibited human embryonic stem (ES) cell-like morphology at about 28 days after induction. We then monitored the amount of SeV genome present during reprogramming and cell expansion using quantitative RT-PCR (qRT-PCR). Surprisingly, replacement of the HNL-MYC vector into only one of the four reprogramming factor mixtures using the TS vectors resulted in a marked decrease in all viral genomes after the appearance of the iPSCs (Ban et al. 2011). As expected, expression of c-MYC on the TS vectors was correlated with the viral genome. Then individual colonies were isolated, and the remaining SeV genome in each colony was evaluated. During cell expansion, the vectors were diluted, and most colonies were only partially positive for SeV (Fig. 6.2e, middle panel). At passage 4, 80% of the colonies were negative for the viral genome for the TS13-HNL-MYC and TS15-HNL-MYC vectors, and by passage 10, all colonies were negative for the vector (Fig. 6.2e,



Fig. 6.2 (a) Point mutations were introduced into the polymerase-related genes P (P2: 433, 434, and 437) and/ or L (942, 1361, and 1558), as indicated in the schematic structure of the Δ F/SeV vector. Open angles indicate conventional mutations in the previous TS vector; closed angles, newly introduced mutations. (b) Confluent LLC-MK2 cells were transduced with each SeV vector

carrying GFP at an MOI of 5 and cultured at the indicated temperatures (32, 35, 37, 38, and 39°C). Green fluorescence was compared at 3 days after infection. (c) To confirm the irreversible inactivation of gene expression by temperature-shift treatment, infected cells were cultured at 37 °C for 10 days and then split into two groups, one group was kept cultured at 37 °C and the other group

bottom panel). Because the number of SeV-negative colonies had not increased by passage 10 using the TS7 vector, although the number of partial negative colonies had increased, we subjected the iPSCs to a temperature shift of 38 °C (Fig. 6.2e, bottom right panel). Incubation of cells at 38 °C for 3-5 days was sufficient to obtain SeV-negative iPSCs with no changes in the expression of human ES cell (hESC) marker genes (Ban et al. 2011). Western blot and qRT-PCR analyses of iPSCs obtained by this strategy revealed no detectable viral genome or protein expression in the established iPSCs at late passage numbers. More importantly, copy numbers of OCT3/4, SOX2, KLF4, and c-MYC genes in SeV-generated iPSCs were the same as those in parental cells. In contrast, copy numbers of these genes in retroviralgenerated iPSCs were verified and reflected the level of vector integration (Ban et al. 2011).

In the second strategy, we obtained viral-free iPSCs from human fibroblasts using TS13 or TS7 vector mixtures consisting of four reprogramming factors (i.e., 4F/TS13 and 4F/TS7, respectively) at an MOI of 30 at 37°C with (TS7) and without (TS13) temperature-shift treatment (Fig. 6.2d, strategy 2). In this strategy, we used the higher MOI of 30 because we could not obtain iPSCs at a lower MOI, most likely because weak expression of TS vectors at 37°C means a lack of expression of supplemental polymerases from the mixed conventional vectors. We used this approach to successfully obtain iPSCs that expressed hES markers and pluripotency by using the 4F/TS13 and TS7 vectors. The TS7 vectors were less temperature-sensitive than the TS13 vectors thus the temperature-shift treatment described above was effective in removing the vectors (Ban et al. 2011).

iPSCs from Cord Blood CD34+ Cells

This method was also used to generate iPSCs from CD34+ cord blood (CB) cells because the SeV vector provides a highly efficient gene transfer into human CB-derived hematopoietic stem cells (Jin et al. 2003). CD34+ CB cells are the earliest somatic stem cells and are expected to lack postnatal genomic aberrations caused by irritants from the environment or UV irradiation. These cells correspond to hematopoietic stem cells and progenitors with less epigenetic modification related to hematopoietic differentiation. These unique features suggest that CD34+ CB cells might be an ideal cell source for generating gold standard iPSCs. However, the risk of foreign gene integration (Giorgetti et al. 2009; Takenaka et al. 2010) needs to be overcome for future clinical applications. We successfully obtained viral/factor-free CB-iPSCs by the TS SeV vectors, and examined the advantages of using the TS SeV vector (Ban et al. 2011).

For the TS7 vectors an MOI of only 2 was sufficient to generate iPSCs from human CB stem cells, possibly because of the high efficiency of gene transfer into this cell type (Jin et al. 2003). We infected freshly isolated mononuclear cells with the GFP construct at an MOI of 2 and found that GFP expression was limited to the CD34+ fraction (43% of the CD34+ cells were GFP+cells), whereas no GFP+cells were found in the CD34– fraction at 2 days after SeV infection. The rate of SeV infection determined by GFP expression in CD34+ cells was increased up to 100% if we used SeV vectors at an MOI of 20. This fraction corresponds to hematopoietic stem cells or progenitors. We used freshly isolated purified CD34+ CB cells

Fig. 6.2 (continued) was cultured at 39°C for 28 days, with cells passaged every 7 days. Similarly, cells infected with a TS vector treated at a non-permissive temperature of 39°C for 7 days were also cultured for a further 28 days at 37°C, with cells passaged every 7 days, to evaluate GFP expression. (d) Strategy used to obtain vector/factor-free iPSCs with an SeV vector mixture. (e) (*Upper*) Procedure for reprogramming using SeV vectors. (*Middle*) Typical staining of iPSC colonies with anti-SeV antibodies. (*Left*) At passage (P) 1, many colonies were positive for SeV. (*Middle*)

After several passages (P4), many colonies were partially positive. (*Right*) Colonies were found to be negative for SeV at P10. (*Lower*) Ratio of SeV-positive colonies. (*Left*) Randomly chosen colonies were expanded independently, and the existence of SeV vectors was evaluated by qRT-PCR at P4 and P10. (*Right*) Temperature shift to a non-permissive temperature of 38°C effectively removed SeV vectors from the iPSC colonies generated using TS7 vectors. The culture dishes at P4 were split and transferred to culture at 37 or 38°C for the number of days indicated

(purity of CD34+, 96–99%) or the frozen CD34+ CB cells (RIKEN BioResource Centre; purity of CD34+, 97–99%), thawed 1 day before infection, for SeV infection. These cells were treated with a mixture of SeV vector consisting of SeV TS7-OCT3/4, -SOX2, -KLF4, and -c-MYC. Infected cells were incubated under hematopoietic cell culture conditions, followed by cocultivation on mitomycin C (MMC)-treated SNL cells on day 4 or day 10. hESC-like colonies expressing SSEA-4 appeared after 14 days of cocultivation with SNL (18 days after SeV infection), whereas no colonies were obtained after transfer onto SNL on day 10. To eliminate remaining SeV virus constructs, hESC-like colonies were subjected to heat treatment at 38 °C for 3 days and recloned. SeV-positive cells detected with anti-SeV HN (envelope) antibody constituted 60-80% of total cells within hESC-like colonies before heat treatment (at passage 2). SeV constructs were not detected by qRT-PCR at passage 4 after heat treatment. The virus-negative ESC-like clones exhibited expression of hESC markers, a global gene expression profile similar to that of hESCs, and a normal karyotype. The established cell clones tested positive for embryoid body-mediated in vitro differentiation potential as well as for in vivo teratoma formation in SCID mice. All clones tested were able to give rise to cells of all three germ layers as determined by immunocytochemistry and cell morphology studies. The efficiency of generating iPSCs is higher with SeV (>0.1% at an MOI of 2) than with episomal vectors (Chou et al. 2011; Hu et al. 2011). The major advantage of using nonintegrated SeV vectors is the capacity for potent and robust protein-expressing that does not require optimization of the transfection medium. Our results show that only 1×10^4 CD34+ cells, corresponding to ~5 mL of CB, are needed to obtain 10 independent iPSC clones with the SeV vector system. The rest of the CB can be sorted and used for regular bone marrow transplantation therapy. Additional advantages of the SeV vector system are that there have been no reports of pathogenicity associated with SeV vectors in primates and that the safety of these vectors is further enhanced by the F-deficiency that makes the vector nontransmissible (Nagai et al. 2011).

In the study, we have confirmed that the SeV vectors were not reactivated or detected in iPSCs at late passages or after temperature-shift treatment. It has been suggested that TS mutations in P and L affect polymerase activity and promote degradation of the virus vector after treatment at non-permissive temperatures (Feller et al. 2000). Based on our findings (Ban et al. 2011), we believe that the capacity of the TS SeV vector to eliminate the SeV construct from reprogrammed cells by temperature-shift treatment gives this system the potential to accelerate future clinical applications of iPSCs generated from cells obtained by less invasive or even noninvasive methods.

iPSCs from Peripheral Blood Cells: Activated T Cells

The initial methods for generating human iPSCs used a skin biopsy (Takahashi et al. 2007), requiring local anesthesia and suturation. It is preferable to use less invasive or noninvasive methods to generate iPSCs, especially patient-specific iPSCs. Activated T cells in peripheral blood provide an ideal cell source for such an approach because these cells are efficiently infected by SeV vectors (Okano et al. 2003) and samples are readily available from routine blood examinations. We recently demonstrated that transgene-free iPSCs can be efficiently generated from a small amount of human peripheral blood within 1 month of blood sampling by activating T cells with a combination of anti-CD3 and IL-2 treatment and using TS mutants of SeV vectors encoding human OCT3/4, SOX2, KLF4 and c-MYC (Seki et al. 2010) (Fig. 6.3). These T cell-derived iPSCs were named TiPS cells (TiPSCs) by K. Fukuda, Keio University (Seki et al. 2010). Although murine T cells are not efficiently reprogrammed using only four factors (Eminli et al. 2009; Hong et al. 2009), human activated T cells efficiently express exogenous genes when transduced by SeV vectors. Thus, the combination of activated T cells and TS SeV mutants made it possible to easily and noninvasively generate patient-specific TiPSCs that did not harbor T cell receptor (TCR) or immunoglobulin gene rearrangements.



Fig. 6.3 Advantages of using SeV vectors to generate iPSCs from blood cells. In addition to generating iPSCs with an integration-free phenotype, this approach has the

advantage of being non-invasive with respect to obtain source cells and in enabling a shorter period of time to establish iPSC lines

The efficiency of reprogramming by other approaches using retroviral (Brown et al. 2010) or lentiviral (Loh et al. 2010; Staerk et al. 2010) vectors to express the four factors, human OCT3/4, SOX2, KLF4 and c-MYC, was extremely low (approximately 0.0008-0.01%). Even if these methods used less peripheral blood and did not require the pharmacological pretreatment of patients, the problems associated with genomic insertion of transgenes and low reprogramming efficiency remain and preclude their wide use in clinical applications of iPSCs. Generating iPSCs with TS-mutated SeV vectors easily erases residual genomic viral RNA from the target cells (Ban et al. 2011), and is significantly more efficient ($\sim 0.1\%$) than protocols in which iPSCs are generated from T cells with retroviral or lentiviral vectors. Furthermore, compared with methods using skin fibroblasts with retrovirus vectors, this method also has the advantage of shortening the induction period to 1 month (Fig. 6.3).

Patient-Specific iPSCs and Gene Therapy

In collaboration with Kumamoto University, funding from the Japanese Ministry of Health, Labor and Welfare has enabled us to successfully establish hundreds of patient-specific iPSC strains from 84 fibroblast and blood samples from 53 patients with intractable diseases including neural, metabolic, muscular, skin, bone, and other inherited diseases (Era, et al., manuscript in preparation). The aim of this project is to generate a bank of transgene-free patient-specific iPSC lines for disease research and drug screening. It is expected that TS SeV vectors will contribute to the discovery of new drugs and therapy options for these intractable diseases by enabling an efficient supply of non-integrated transgene-free bona fide iPSCs.

Non-integrating patient-specific iPSCs were used to correct α 1-antitrypsin deficiency (A1ATD) as a result of our collaboration with Wellcome Trust Sanger Institute and University of Cambridge (Yusa et al. 2011). A1ATD is an autosomal recessive disorder found in 1 out of 2,000 individuals of North European descent and represents the most common inherited metabolic disease of the liver. It results from a single point mutation in the A1AT gene (the Z allele; Glu342Lys) that causes the protein to form ordered polymers within the endoplasmic reticulum of hepatocytes. The resulting inclusions cause cirrhosis for which the only current therapy is liver transplantation. The increasing shortage of donors and harmful effects of immunosuppressive treatments impose major limitations on organ transplantation, making the potential of human iPSC-based therapy highly attractive. A1ATD patient-specific iPSCs were established using the TS SeV vectors described above and then zinc

finger nucleases (ZFNs) and piggyBac technology was used to correct the mutated sequences. The corrected patient-specific iPSCs successfully differentiated into functional hepatocytes in vitro and in mice. This approach is novel because the established iPSCs and corrected cells contain no exogenous genes. These results provide the first proof of principle for the potential of combining human iPSCs with genetic correction to generate clinically relevant transgene-free cells for autologous cell-based therapies. TS SeV vectors have also been used to generate transgene-free diseasespecific iPSCs from elderly patients with type 1 and type 2 diabetes (Kudva et al. 2012). These iPSCs will be also useful for disease modelling and molecular diagnosis.

References

- Ban H, Nishishita N, Fusaki N, Tabata T, Saeki K, Shikamura M, Takada N, Inoue M, Hasegawa M, Kawamata S, Nishikawa S (2011) Efficient generation of transgene-free human induced pluripotent stem cells (iPSCs) by temperature-sensitive Sendai virus vectors. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 108(34):14234–14239
- Bowman MC, Smallwood S, Moyer SA (1999) Dissection of individual functions of the Sendai virus phosphoprotein in transcription. J Virol 73:6474–6483
- Brown ME, Rondon E, Rajesh D, Mack A, Lewis R, Feng X, Zitur LJ, Learish RD, Nuwaysir EF (2010) Derivation of induced pluripotent stem cells from human peripheral blood T lymphocytes. PLoS One 5:e11373
- Chou BK, Mali P, Huang X, Ye Z, Dowey SN, Resar LM, Zou C, Zhang YA, Tong J, Cheng L (2011) Efficient human iPS cell derivation by a non-integrating plasmid from blood cells with unique epigenetic and gene expression signatures. Cell Res 21:518–529
- Eminli S, Foudi A, Stadtfeld M, Maherali N, Ahfeldt T, Mostoslavsky G, Hock H, Hochedlinger K (2009) Differentiation stage determines potential of hematopoietic cells for reprogramming into induced pluripotent stem cells. Nat Genet 41:968–976
- Feller JA, Smallwood S, Skiadopoulos MH, Murphy BR, Moyer SA (2000) Comparison of identical temperature-sensitive mutations in the L polymerase proteins of sendai and parainfluenza3 viruses. Virology 276:190–201
- Ferrari S, Griesenbach U, Iida A, Farley R, Wright AM, Zhu J, Munkonge FM, Smith SN, You J, Ban H, Inoue M, Chan M, Singh C, Verdon B, Argent BE, Wainwright B, Jeffery PK, Geddes DM, Porteous DJ, Hyde SC, Gray MA, Hasegawa M, Alton EW (2007) Sendai virus-mediated CFTR gene transfer to the airway epithelium. Gene Ther 14:1371–1379

- Fusaki N, Ban H, Nishiyama A, Saeki K, Hasegawa M (2009) Efficient induction of transgene-free human pluripotent stem cells using a vector based on Sendai virus, an RNA virus that does not integrate into the host genome. Proc Jpn Acad Ser B Phys Biol Sci 85:348–362
- Giorgetti A, Montserrat N, Aasen T, Gonzalez F, Rodríguez-Pizà I, Vassena R, Raya A, Boué S, Barrero MJ, Corbella BA, Torrabadella M, Veiga A, Belmonte JCI (2009) Generation of induced pluripotent stem cells from human cord blood using OCT4 and SOX2. Cell Stem Cell 5:353–357
- Hong H, Takahashi K, Ichisaka T, Aoi T, Kanagawa O, Nakagawa M, Okita K, Yamanaka S (2009) Suppression of induced pluripotent stem cell generation by the p53-p21 pathway. Nature 460:1132–1135
- Hu K, Yu J, Suknuntha K, Tian S, Montgomery K, Choi KD, Stewart R, Thomson JA, Slukvin II (2011) Efficient generation of transgene-free induced pluripotent stem cells from normal and neoplastic bone marrow and cord blood mononuclear cells. Blood 117:109–119
- Inoue M, Tokusumi Y, Ban H, Kanaya T, Tokusumi T, Nagai Y, Iida A, Hasegawa M (2003) Nontransmissible virus-like particle formation by F-deficient sendai virus is temperature sensitive and reduced by mutations in M and HN proteins. J Virol 77:3238–3246
- Jia F, Wilson KD, Sun N, Gupta DM, Huang M, Li Z, Panetta NJ, Chen ZY, Robbins RC, Kay MA, Longaker MT, Wu JC (2010) A nonviral minicircle vector for deriving human iPS cells. Nat Methods 7:197–199
- Jin CH, Kusuhara K, Yonemitsu Y, Nomura A, Okano S, Takeshita H, Hasegawa M, Sueishi K, Hara T (2003) Recombinant Sendai virus provides a highly efficient gene transfer into human cord blood-derived hematopoietic stem cells. Gene Ther 10:272–277
- Kaji K, Norrby K, Paca A, Mileikovsky M, Mohseni P, Woltjen K (2009) Virus-free induction of pluripotency and subsequent excision of reprogramming factors. Nature 458:771–775
- Kim D, Kim CH, Moon JI, Chung YG, Chang MY, Han BS, Ko S, Yang E, Cha KY, Lanza R, Kim KS (2009) Generation of human induced pluripotent stem cells by direct delivery of reprogramming proteins. Cell Stem Cell 4:472–476
- Kudva YC, Ohmine S, Greder LV, Dutton JR, Armstrong A, Lamo JGD, Khan YK, Thatava T, Hasegawa M, Fusaki N, Slack JMW, and Ikeda Y (2012) Transgenefree disease-specific induced pluripotent stem cells from patients with type 1 and type 2 diabetes. Stem Cells Trans Med May 2012 sctm.2011-0044
- Lamb RA, Kolakofsky D (2001) Paramyxoviridae: the viruses and their replication. Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, New York, pp 1177–1204
- Li HO, Zhu YF, Asakawa M, Kuma H, Hirata T, Ueda Y, Lee YS, Fukumura M, Iida A, Kato A, Nagai Y, Hasegawa M (2000) A cytoplasmic RNA vector derived from nontransmissible Sendai virus with efficient gene transfer and expression. J Virol 74:6564–6569

- Loh YH, Hartung O, Li H, Guo C, Sahalie JM, Manos PD, Urbach A, Heffner GC, Grskovic M, Vigneault F, Lensch MW, Park IH, Agarwal S, Church GM, Collins JJ, Irion S, Daley GQ (2010) Reprogramming of T cells from human peripheral blood. Cell Stem Cell 7:15–19
- Nagai Y, Takakura A, Irie T, Yonemitsu M, Gotoh B (2011) Evolution of Sendai virus: the journey from mouse pathogen to a state-of-the-art tool in virus research and biotechnology. In: Samal S (ed) The Paramyxoviruses. Horizon Scientific Press, Norwich
- Nakagawa M, Koyanagi M, Tanabe K, Takahashi K, Ichisaka T, Aoi T, Okita K, Mochiduki Y, Takizawa N, Yamanaka S (2008) Generation of induced pluripotent stem cells without Myc from mouse and human fibroblasts. Nat Biotechnol 26:101–106
- Okano S, Yonemitsu Y, Nagata S, Sata S, Onimaru M, Nakagawa K, Tomita Y, Kishihara K, Hashimoto S, Nakashima Y, Sugimachi K, Hasegawa M, Sueishi K (2003) Recombinant Sendai virus vectors for activated T lymphocytes. Gene Ther 16:1381–1391
- Okita K, Ichisaka T, Yamanaka S (2007) Generation of germ-line-competent induced pluripotent stem cells. Nature 448:313–317
- Okita K, Nakagawa M, Hyenjong H, Ichisaka T, Yamanaka S (2008) Generation of mouse induced pluripotent stem cells without viral vectors. Science 322(5903):949–953
- Seki T, Yuasa S, Oda M, Egashira T, Yae K, Kusumoto D, Nakata H, Tohyama S, Hashimoto H, Kodaira M, Okada Y, Seimiya H, Fusaki N, Hasegawa M, Fukuda K (2010) Generation of induced pluripotent stem cells from human terminally differentiated circulating T cells. Cell Stem Cell 7(1):11–14
- Soldner F, Hockemeyer D, Beard C, Gao Q, Bell GW, Cook EG, Hargus G, Blak A, Cooper O, Mitalipova M, Isacson O, Jaenisch R (2009) Parkinson's disease patient-derived induced pluripotent stem cells free of viral reprogramming factors. Cell 136:964–977
- Sommer CA, Stadtfeld M, Murphy GJ, Hochedlinger K, Kotton DN, Mostoslavsky G (2009) Induced pluripotent stem cell generation using a single lentiviral stem cell cassette. Stem Cells 27:543–549
- Stadtfeld M, Nagaya M, Utikal J, Weir G, Hochedlinger K (2008) Induced pluripotent stem cells generated without viral integration. Science 322:945–949
- Staerk J, Dawlaty MM, Gao Q, Maetzel D, Hanna J, Sommer CA, Mostoslavsky G, Jaenisch R (2010) Reprogramming of human peripheral blood cells to

induced pluripotent stem cells. Cell Stem Cell 7:20-24

- Takahashi K, Tanabe K, Ohnuki M, Narita M, Ichisaka T, Tomoda K, Yamanaka S (2007) Induction of pluripotent stem cells from adult human fibroblasts by defined factors. Cell 131:861–872
- Takenaka C, Nishishita N, Takada N, Jakt LM, Kawamata S (2010) Effective generation of iPS cells from CD34+ cord blood cells by inhibition of p53. Exp Hematol 38:154–162
- Tokusumi T, Iida A, Hirata T, Kato A, Nagai Y, Hasegawa M (2002) Recombinant Sendai viruses expressing different levels of a foreign reporter gene. Virus Res 86:33–38
- Warren L, Manos PD, Ahfeldt T, Loh YH, Li H, Lau F, Ebina W, Mandal PK, Smith ZD, Meissner A, Daley GQ, Brack AS, Collins JJ, Cowan C, Schlaeger TM, Rossi DJ (2010) Highly efficient reprogramming to pluripotency and directed differentiation of human cells with synthetic modified mRNA. Cell Stem Cell 7:618–630
- Woltjen K, Michael IP, Mohseni P, Desai R, Mileikovsky M, Hämäläinen R, Cowling R, Wang W, Liu P, Gertsenstein M, Kaji K, Sung HK, Nagy A (2009) piggyBac transposition reprograms fibroblasts to induced pluripotent stem cells. Nature 458:766–770
- Yu J, Vodyanik MA, Smuga-Otto K, Antosiewicz-Bourget J, Frane JL, Tian S, Nie J, Jonsdottir GA, Ruotti V, Stewart R, Slukvin II, Thomson JA (2007) Induced pluripotent stem cell lines derived from human somatic cells. Science 318:1917–1920
- Yu J, Hu K, Smuga-Otto K, Tian S, Stewart R, Slukvin II, Thomson JA (2009) Human induced pluripotent stem cells free of vector and transgene sequences. Science 324(5928):797–801
- Yusa K, Rashid ST, Strick-Marchand H, Varela I, Liu PQ, Paschon DE, Miranda E, Ordóñez A, Hannan NR, Rouhani FJ, Darche S, Alexander G, Marciniak SJ, Fusaki N, Hasegawa M, Holmes MC, Di Santo JP, Lomas DA, Bradley A, Vallier L (2011) Targeted gene correction of α1-antitrypsin deficiency in induced pluripotent stem cells. Nature 478(7369):391–394
- Zhou H, Wu S, Joo JY, Zhu S, Han DW, Lin T, Trauger S, Bien G, Yao S, Zhu Y, Siuzdak G, Schöler HR, Duan L, Ding S (2009) Generation of induced pluripotent stem cells using recombinant proteins. Cell Stem Cell 4:381–384

Differentiation and Use of Cardiomyocytes Derived from Human Pluripotent Stem Cells

Gabor Foldes and Maxime Mioulane

Contents

Making New Human Cardiomyocytes	72
Key Cellular Processes Driving Cardiomyocyte	
Formation from Human Pluripotent	
Stem Cells	72
Gene and Protein Profile of Human Pluripotent	
Stem Cell-Derived Cardiomyocytes	72
Electrophysiological Characteristics	73
Metabolism and Excitation-Contraction Coupling	73
Differences and Similarities Between Human	
Embryonic Stem Cell- and Human Pluripotent	
Stem Cell-Derived Cardiomyocytes	74
Pluripotent Stem Cells-Derived Cardiomyocytes	
for Toxicological Screens	74
Human Pluripotent Stem Cell-Derived	
Cardiomyocyte as a Cell Candidate	
for Preclinical Tests	74
The In Vitro Clinical Trial to Assess Cardiotoxicity	75
Human Pluripotent Stem Cell-Derived	
Cardiomyocyte for Disease Modelling	75
Models for Hypertrophy	76
Inherited Arrhythmia Models	76
Toward Therapeutic Application of Human	
Pluripotent Stem Cell-Derived Cardiomyocytes	77
Biological Pacemakers	77
Cardiomyocyte Transplantation	
in Myocardial Infarction	77
Production of Clinical-Grade Cardiomyocytes	78
Conclusions and Future Challenges	78
References	80

G. Foldes (🖂)

National Heart and Lung Institute, Imperial College London, Imperial Centre for Experimental and Translational Medicine, Hammersmith Campus, Du Cane Road, London W12 0NN, UK e-mail: g.foldes@imperial.ac.uk

Abstract

A long-standing need in the field of regenerative medicine for improved, humanized cell models for disease has led to a focus on human pluripotent stem cell derivatives. Functional cardiomyocytes, with therapeutic and drug screening potential, have recently been differentiated from human embryonic and induced stem cells. These cells show electrophysiological, contractile, and calcium handling profile similarities with their in vivo counterparts with relatively immature phenotype resembling foetal or diseased cardiomyocytes. Depicting cardiogenic pathways has helped to enhance cardio-differentiation protocols, including increased yield, scaling up, subtype preference and maturation in order to match the strict conditions of therapeutic application. However, severe limitations still hamper their use in clinic. On the other hand, human pluripotent stem cell-derived cardiomyocytes seem excellent candidate for drug testing in high content/throughput screening and for disease modelling. The proximity of these cells to the adult/diseased cardiac phenotype, their scalability and the possibility to convert somatic cells isolated from patients into cardiac cells, has permitted the investigation of

M. Mioulane

National Heart and Lung Institute, Imperial College London, Flowers Building, Armstrong Road, London SW7 2AZ, UK
heart congenital diseases and makes possible future personalized medicine.

Making New Human Cardiomyocytes

Key Cellular Processes Driving Cardiomyocyte Formation from Human Pluripotent Stem Cells

Since the derivation of the first human embryonic stem cells lines in 1998 and induced pluripotent stem cells in 2007, several laboratories have generated functional cardiomyocytes from pluripotent cells. First authentic human cardiomyocytes have been generated by differentiation of hESC in cell aggregates called embryoid bodies (EBs) in serum-free media, as seen by the expression of the cardiac marker a-actin and microscopy observation of spontaneous beating cells (Itskovitz-Eldor et al. 2000). The molecular signature and the contraction profile of clusters comprised of human embryonic stem cell-derived cardiomyocytes (hESC-CM) were characterized further by Kehat et al. (2001). The differentiation protocol using EBs in serum-containing media became the gold standard method for the production of hESC-CM. The serum contains TGF-ß superfamily related molecules, which are known to induce cardiac mesoderm formation. However, the serum paradoxically retards cardiac differentiation (Passier et al. 2005) and, more importantly, yields few cardiomyocytes with great batch-to-batch variability. Kehat et al. reported 8.1% of differentiated aggregates with spontaneous beating activity (Kehat et al. 2001). Finally, only 1% of the cells are comprised of cardiac myocytes within serum-induced differentiated EBs (Laflamme et al. 2007). Commitment into the cardiac lineage results from the interaction of the pre-cardiac mesoderm with endodermal factors. Co-culture of hESC with the mouse endoderm-like cell line END2 yields culture with 25% of cardiomyocytes in serum-free media (Passier et al. 2005) with, interestingly, increased ventricular subtype compared to differentiated EBs. A different approach relies on the sequential addition and removal of Activin-A and BMP-4, both morphogens of the TGF-β superfamily produced by the developing endoderm. This differentiation protocol functions in hESC in dense monolayer culture and produces an average of 30% of cardiomyocytes (Laflamme et al. 2007). The induction of cardiogenesis using the bivalent role of Wnt signalling in the embryonic mesoderm was achieved by Yang et al. (2008), in a three stages differentiation protocol where primitive streak-like cells, induced by Activin-A and BMP4, are exposed to the Wnt antagonist DKK1. Up to 50% of cardiomyocytes were produced using this method. Improved differentiation protocols with enhanced cardio-differentiation include the control of the EB size (Burridge et al. 2007) and the use of defined factors in serum-free media (Burridge et al. 2011). In order to stimulate cardiogenesis, inhibition of PI3K and p38-MAPK pathways, exposure to ascorbic acid, and the NFAT and Cyclophilin D inhibitor Cyclosporine A have been shown successful. Finally, induced trans-differentiation into cardiomyocytes $(\alpha$ -MHC-GFP) has been achieved in post-natal cardiac or dermal mouse fibroblasts transduced with GATA-4, MEF-2c and TBX-5 (Ieda et al. 2010). This raises the possibility to generate functional cardiomyocytes from somatic tissues without the need of stem or progenitor cells.

Gene and Protein Profile of Human Pluripotent Stem Cell-Derived Cardiomyocytes

Appearance of spontaneously beating activity is concomitant with the expression of structural cardiac genes and proteins including tropomyosin, troponin I, troponin T, α/β -actin and β -myosin heavy chain (β-MHC), atrial natriuretic factor, calcium handling proteins and genes for potassium channels, and actins and actin-regulatory genes (Cao et al. 2008). Automaticity of clusters of hESC-CM typically occurs 9-25 days following induction of differentiation. Interestingly, the first beating cardiac myocytes contract at day 17 postconception in the human embryo (Snir et al. 2003). In total, serum-induced differentiation of human EB consists of a down-regulation of 2,389 genes and an up-regulation of 1,012 genes as shown by a transcriptional profiling study (Cao et al. 2008). Cardiac-specific transcripts levels in hESC-CM and human tissue (from patient with heart disease, foetal and neonatal heart) are highly similar (Asp et al. 2010). However, the high level of β -MHC, the slow shortening velocity isoform of the contractile protein, compared to α -MHC in hESC-CM evokes a foetal-like phenotype. Interestingly, the failing and the hypertrophic cardiomyocyte undergo a regression to the foetal phenotype with MHC isoform switched. Nevertheless, if the isoform switch can contribute to the contractile dysfunction in rodent where the α form is largely predominant in the normal adult heart, this is unlikely to be extensive in the healthy human adult where the β isoform represents already 90% of the total MHC protein (Miyata et al. 2000).

Electrophysiological Characteristics

Developmental changes in action potential and ion channel gene expression profiles of hESC-CM were characterized over time in culture (He et al. 2003; Sartiani et al. 2007). According to these reports, early hESC-CMs (before day 40) acquire a sino-atrial node-like phenotype characterized by short action potential. At this stage, ions channels controlling diastolic potential and action potential repolarisation are expressed at low levels. Molecular and functional expression of ion channels undergoes developmental processing during the intermediate stage (from day 40 to day 90). From 90 days of differentiation, both the molecular and electrophysiological profiles of hESC-CMs moved toward more mature phenotypes, including ventricular, atrial, His and Purkinje-like cells (Boheler et al. 2002). However, the relatively depolarized resting membrane potential of hESC-CM is typical of the foetal phenotype although the membrane potential becomes more negative in developing atrial-like and ventricular-like hESC-CM (He et al. 2003).

Metabolism and Excitation-Contraction Coupling

The development of bio-energetic circuits operates a switch between ES cell glycolysis-dependent metabolism to a functional mitochondrial oxidative metabolism in differentiated ESC-CM (Chung et al. 2007) similarly to the embryonic heart (Razeghi et al. 2001). The switch in substrate preference is accompanied by metabolic-specific gene transcription (glycolysis, fatty acid oxidation, the Krebs cycle, and the electron transport chain) and the re-organization of mitochondrial network with the developing myofibrils. The maturation of bioenergetic circuits is essential for cardiogenic development of hESC-CM as well as for supporting forceful excitation-contraction coupling. However, hESC-CM still have an immature metabolism compared to foetal adult cardiac myocyte with less active cellular respiration, mitochondrial biogenesis and lipid metabolism (Cao et al. 2008). The full maturation of the myofibril patterning is not achieved in all hESC-CMs cultures and resembles foetal and dedifferentiated cardiomyocytes with disarrayed myofibril patterns (Cao et al. 2008), while some which are either stretched or matured in long term cultures possess highly organized sarcomeres (Snir et al. 2003). Contractile proteins organized in sarcomeres are present in hESC-CM with functional calcium stores in the sarcoplasmic reticulum (Liu et al. 2007). Human ESC-CM express calcium handling proteins SERCA, IP3R, RyR and the sodium/calcium exchanger channel but lack junctin, triadin, and calsequestrin (Liu et al. 2007). The absence of the calcium buffer calsequestrin and the absence of t-tubule contribute to the small and delayed Ca2+ transient and to the non-uniform Ca2+ dynamics in hESC-CM respectively (Lieu et al. 2009). The mechanism of excitation-contraction coupling in hESC-CM is controversial. According to Dolnikov et al. (2006), the calcium transient in hESC-CM results from trans-sarcolemmal entry through calcium channels and not from intracellular stores. In contrast, ryanodine-sensitive calcium store have been found in other studies but still in a restricted population of hESC-CM and are significantly less than those in adult (Liu et al. 2007). In another study which investigated the relation between I_{Ca} and the calcium transient in hESC-CM, it was concluded that synchronized calcium sparks that initiate whole cell calcium transient in hESC-CM were mediated through the local activation of L-type calcium channels (Zhu et al. 2009). This study also showed that I_{ca} density in hESC-CM is similar to foetal and to adult human cardiomyocytes. Together, these suggest that hESC-CM excitation-contraction coupling relies on a functional and mature calcium-induced calcium release mechanism but incomplete calcium handling protein profile and foetal-like morphology result in immature calcium transient generation.

Differences and Similarities Between Human Embryonic Stem Cell- and Human Pluripotent Stem Cell-Derived Cardiomyocytes

Differentiation of hiPSC into cardiomyocytes has been reported since 2009 (Zhang et al. 2009). Like the ESC, cardio-differentiation of iPSC consists of activation of myogenic genes similarly to ESC. The global transcriptional signatures of hiPSC-CM and hESC-CM (from beating clusters) are highly similar while sarcomeric organization, calcium handling proteins and electrophysiological properties are indistinguishable (Gupta et al. 2010). In this study only 1.9% of the analyzed transcripts differed between cell lines. Conversely, a recent paper comparing calcium handling properties in hiPSC-CM and hESC-CM suggested a more immature phenotype of hiPSC-CM (Lee et al. 2011). However, the significance in these differences between iPSC and ESC can be moderated by the fact that different cell lines of hESC and hiPSC-CM have different cardiomyogenic competence. Recent reports have demonstrated that reprogrammed cells show preferential lineage commitment for the tissue from which they come. This suggests that the epigenetic memory of induced pluripotent cells does not interfere with the pluripotent state but can influence further differentiation preference (Xu et al. 2012).

Pluripotent Stem Cells-Derived Cardiomyocytes for Toxicological Screens

Human Pluripotent Stem Cell-Derived Cardiomyocyte as a Cell Candidate for Preclinical Tests

The potential of new chemical entities to induce cardiac toxicity is a leading cause of withdrawal in preclinical and clinical tests, and impacts on the cost of developing candidate drugs. In order to eliminate unsafe drugs in an early stage of clinical development, laboratories and pharmaceutical companies develop cellular toxicological screens. Ideally, these cell assays have a physiological response similar to the target organ and will account for the genetic factors that may determine the cardiac outcome of developing compounds. In the perspective of developing early cell cardiotoxicity test and possibly to make way to personalized medicine, hPSC-CM and particularly hiPSC-CM appear as most attractive candidate. Conventional tests assess toxicity on animals and surrogate cells. They represent the most relevant model of cardiovascular physiology with associated cardiac output and electrical response using technologies similar to what prevails with patients (e.g., ECG, echocardiography). However, they do not account for the genetic differences between animal and human which may result in different toxico-kinetics and even different outcome, as seen by unexpected cardiotoxicity of drugs in patients that passed animal testing. In this perspective, there is a need for in vitro cardiac cell system with associated toxicity assays that mimic the human heart phenotype. Cardiac myocytes isolated from adult patients are limited in tissue availability, cell number, culture condition (they spontaneously dedifferentiate or die) and their phenotype is highly dependent on the disease state of the patient. Immortalized cardiomyocytes lines are karyotypically unstable so they may poorly represent the adult myocyte phenotype, in particular in term of their survival and proliferative activities. Human PSC-CM can potentially serve as a new screening system for cardiac toxicity. They are phenotypically similar, although not identical, to the adult myocyte in term of excitationcontraction coupling, electrophysiology, metabolism and function and are superior to primary adult myocyte as they would survive and continue to beat in culture for months. Overall, hiPSC-CM responded in predictable manner to 40 different known cardiac compounds (Dick et al. 2010). Furthermore, isolation of particular phenotype, for instance ventricular subtype, may be possible by applying upgraded differentiation protocols or by using genetically modified lines. However, the signalling network of hPSC-CM, in particular the survival and death pathways, has not been fully elucidated in toxicological response. Also, whether the response to a stress signal can predict their adult counterpart is still largely unknown.

The *In Vitro* Clinical Trial to Assess Cardiotoxicity

Cardiac toxicity refers to contractile dysfunction and change in metabolic activity. At the extreme, metabolic changes can lead to cell death through the inhibition of cell survival pathways or exacerbation of pro-death signals. These depend on calcium signalling, redox status, and the intricate signalling network where proliferative/growth and survival pathways often converge. Depending on the pathway initiated, the strength and the duration of the signal, cardiomyocyte can either undergo necrotic, apoptotic or autophagic cell death. There is not a universal marker for cell death (except late necrotic-like state, but this poorly informs on the original cell death signal) but instead a combination of morphological and biochemical events that depends on the action of the drugs, the cell type, and may differ between species. These markers include fluorescent probes for mitochondrial function, lysosomal activity, calcium homeostasis, redox status, caspase activation, caspase substrates cleavage, protein translocation, nuclear remodelling, cell permeability and cell membrane remodelling. Whether monolayer culture where cells are attached to a synthetic matrix with no or little cell-cell contact mirrors the in vivo situation is debated. Cell contact-related signalling, cell-cell communication, paracrine regulation, proliferative activity and drug penetration in cell aggregate would likely be more physiologically relevant to the in vivo situation than isolated cells in monolayer. Because hPSC-CM grown in 3-dimensional EBs are particularly stable in culture, experiments involving their long term exposure to compounds can be designed, allowing the investigation of chronic drug effects, which may not be possible in monolayer culture. Recent progress in automated microscopy imaging has benefited the production of scalable toxicological screens using hPSC-CM, particularly well adapted for pharmaceutical companies interested in evaluating off target effects of developing compounds. Indeed, one advantage of hPSC-CM is their suitability for high-throughput methodologies, which will match functional cellular outputs to array-generated information. An exciting aspect of hESC-CM or hiPSC-CM is the ability to compare cells directly with individual patient responses for particular mutations or haplotypes.

Human Pluripotent Stem Cell-Derived Cardiomyocyte for Disease Modelling

The potential of stem cell-derived cardiomyocytes for disease modelling has been enhanced by the realisation that from hiPSC-CM and later from hESC-CM can be obtained also with disease-specific genotypes (Park et al. 2008). These phenotypes provide validation that disease pathogenesis can be reproduced *in vitro*. Indeed, the ability to restore pluripotency in somatic cells by forced expression of reprogramming factors has created potent novel opportunities for modelling human diseases with hiPSC (Park et al. 2008). Somatic cells can be readily obtained from

Disease	Molecular defect	Reference
LEOPARD syndrome	Heterozygous mutation in PTPN11	Carvajal-Vergara et al. (2010)
Type 8 long QT syndrome (Timothy syndrome)	R406W mutation in the L-type calcium channel CaV1.2	Yazawa et al. (2011)
Type 1 long QT syndrome	Dominant mutation in KCNQ1	Moretti et al. (2010)
Type 2 long QT syndrome	Missense mutation in KCNH2	Itzhaki et al. (2011) and Matsa et al. (2011)
Catecholaminergic polymorphic ventricular tachycardia	Autosomal dominant mutations in ryanodine receptor 2	Jung et al. (2012)

Table 7.1 Cardiovascular derivatives of human pluripotent stem cells with genetic disease

PTPN11 tyrosine-protein phosphatase non-receptor type 1; *KCNH2* potassium voltage-gated channel, subfamily H (eag-related), member 2; *KCNQ1* potassium voltage-gated channel, KQT-like subfamily, member 1

patients - from skin fibroblasts, whole blood or hair follicles - and derive cultured hiPSC lines that are genetically matched to the patients. The appropriate genetic background of a hiPSC line from a patient with the disease may therefore be more likely to display the relevant disease phenotype at the cellular level. This has already been used for a number of human diseases including diabetes mellitus type 1, muscular dystrophies, Parkinson's disease, Huntington's disease and Down's syndrome (Park et al. 2008). In cardiac disease, the initial focus for hESC-CM or hiPSC-CM was modelling acute cardiac responses, with the aim of producing models to investigate contractile impairment, modulated contractile frequency or arrhythmias, or for using cells as a screen to detect acute cardiotoxicity of experimental compounds. Two major aspects of heart function have been modelled by hPSC derivatives: growth and compensatory structural changes as well as disturbance in conduction and electrical activity.

Models for Hypertrophy

Development from the initial immature cardiomyocyte phenotype to a cell with aspects of mature ventricular myocytes has been observed over months in culture, and can be accelerated by treatments such as mechanical stretching or neurohormones (Foldes et al. 2011). Clearly, the more developed phenotype might reasonably be expected to model the adult myocyte more closely. However, immature phenotype may also have a useful role, since the failing human heart reverts to a protective foetal phenotype and gene program. Hypertrophy, a risk factor for cardiovascular disease, can be well modelled in hESC-CM. We have shown that hESC-CM display typical increases in cell size, protein content, sarcomere assembly, and hypertrophic markers when exposed to hypertrophic stimuli such as Gq agonists (Sartiani et al. 2007; Snir et al. 2003). In addition to pharmacological models, hiPSC-CM have recently been generated from patients with LEOPARD syndrome, an autosomal dominant multisystem disease which include hypertrophic cardiomyopathy (Carvajal-Vergara et al. 2010). In vitro these hiPSC-derived cardiomyocytes had a greater size, better organised sarcomere, and higher nuclear NFAT than controls (Table 7.1).

Inherited Arrhythmia Models

Researchers have now devised methods to generate patient-derived cells that can mimic the phenotype that causes inherited diseases of the heart's electrical system such as long QT syndrome, which may help in the development of new drug therapies for the disease (Itzhaki et al. 2011; Matsa et al. 2011; Moretti et al. 2010) (Table 7.1). In the first study to describe the physiological mechanisms of genetic variation in inherited arrhythmogenic diseases, hiPSC were differentiated from patients with type 1 long QT syndrome into cardiomyocytes. Human iPSC-derived cardiac myocytes showed a prolonged action potential and an impairment of trafficking and localization of the mutant channel to the surface of the cell (Moretti et al. 2010). The hiPSC-CM with type 1 long QT syndrome showed a higher susceptibility to catecholamine-triggered tachyarrhythmia. As expected, treatment with β -adrenergic receptor inhibitors attenuated the long QT phenotype (Moretti et al. 2010). Type 2 long QT syndrome has also been modelled in hiPSC-CM to evaluate the effectiveness of pharmacological agents that may worsen or improve the condition. Their studies show that the long QT syndrome phenotype was aggravated by potassium-channel blockers, whereas calcium-channel blockers, KATP-channel openers and late sodium-channel blockers ameliorated the long QT syndrome phenotype. The next step could be to learn how hiPSC technology can be applied to more complex diseases with unknown genetic background. A further interesting example of stem cell derivatives such as hESC-derived cardiomyocytes is their use to model foetal arrhythmias in obstetric cholestasis by utilizing advanced biophysical methods such as the scanning ion conductance microscopy (Abdul Kadir et al. 2009).

Toward Therapeutic Application of Human Pluripotent Stem Cell-Derived Cardiomyocytes

Cell-based therapy has emerged as a future option for patients with advanced heart failure, one of the leading causes of morbidity and mortality in our industrial societies. Completed clinical trials using adult stem cells (Abdel-Latif et al. 2007) have demonstrated feasibility but inconsistent efficacy due to the limited repertoire of differentiation of somatic or adult stem cells. The use of highly plasticity cells that can recapitulate cardiomyogenesis is warranted to offset this limitation. To this end, cardiovascular derivatives of human pluripotent stem cells emerge as appealing alternatives, although their potential for therapy is hampered in part by the risk of dysregulated growth and differentiation, and potentially incomplete cardiac maturation. On the other hand, fully

differentiated cardiomyocytes are particularly sensitive to hypoxia and oxidative stress, and are unable to provide sufficient replacement tissue. Thus, these early cardiovascular progenitors that are resistant to stress such as hypoxia and inflammation, could offer a superior cell type for use in regenerative cardiology.

Biological Pacemakers

Using hPSC-derived cells for generating biological pacemakers can be a fascinating new route, and it would also address the question of whether the complex structures of the sinus node are indeed a requirement for sustained pacemaker activity. One of the novel approaches to restoring cardiac electromechanical functions may be to transplant excitable myogenic cells into the dysfunctional zone of the heart. For this, spontaneously beating clusters of hESC-derived myocytes were tested first as pacemaker elements in proof-of-principle studies. When hESC-CM are implanted in hearts with slow beating rate, such as pigs, they formed pacemakers when the native one was dysfunctional or recipient's conduction system was blocked (Xue et al. 2005). Human ESC-derived pacemaker cells are now under investigation as a preferred cell source for a biological pacemaker in the atria of patients with nodal disorders such as sick sinus syndrome (Xue et al. 2005). Manipulating intracellular signalling to get an enriched preparation of hPSC-derived nodal-like cells would be of potential use in the formation of a biological pacemaker as well (Zhu et al. 2010).

Cardiomyocyte Transplantation in Myocardial Infarction

Efforts to optimize culture conditions for the enrichment of hPSC-CM and much higher number of competent cells with stable phenotype facilitated upscale for transplantation studies. In initial cardiac transplantation experiments, hESC-CM were transplanted into uninjured hearts of mice, rats, and pigs, and formed grafts of human myocardium (Kehat et al. 2001; Laflamme et al. 2007). The hESC-CM have also been shown to engraft in mouse, rat, guinea pig and pig hearts after myocardial infarction and functionally integrated to replace scar tissue and restore pump function (Caspi et al. 2007; Laflamme et al. 2007; van Laake et al. 2007). The hESC-CM continued to proliferate, mature, align, and form gap junctions with host cardiac tissue after transplantation, so the myocardial graft size increased significantly. These studies have demonstrated efficacy in improving cardiac function but it is consistently noted that improvement is in excess of that explained by cell engraftment and cardiomyocyte replacement. These bring into question the mechanism of their actions, with the majority settling for a favourable remodelling effect through paracrine mechanisms. Indeed, stem cells derivatives secrete factors beneficial for myocyte survival, contractility, decreased inflammation and fibrosis, and blood-vessel formation (Laframboise et al. 2010). However, beneficial effects on regional and global cardiac function from the transplanted cells may not be sustained at later time points (van Laake et al. 2007).

Production of Clinical-Grade Cardiomyocytes

Despite advances in production of competent cells and delivery method for transplantation, hPSC-CM therapy has not been authorized in patients yet because hESC still raises safety issues such as immunorejection and teratoma formation by undifferentiated residues and most methods of hiPSC production rely on insertion of retroviral vector carrying oncogenic genes, despite new generation of virus/oncogene free vectors. The most recent methods of production of hESC-CM utilize synthetic medium supplemented with a cocktail of proteins obtained from DNA recombinant technology or from human tissue extraction. However, current differentiation protocols generate too few myocytes to meet therapeutic needs. Retroviral vector carrying selectable cardiac specific genes have shown successful in increasing cardiomyocytes fraction up to 99%. Mechanical method can be used when

using large amount of cells but this does not eliminate completely the non-myocyte fraction. Alternatively, cardiomyocytes can be sorted after staining with the mitochondrial-specific fluorescent probes Tetramethylrhodamine methyl ester (TMRM), cardiomyocytes being the cell type with the greater mitochondrial content. Furthermore TMRM spontaneously washes out without significantly affecting cell physiology (Hattori et al. 2010). This simple non-transgenic method of purification is compatible with scaling up and future therapeutic applications although reproducibility of the method still need to be proven. Finally, cardiac (or cardiac progenitor) specific surface antigens have been successfully used to purify cardiomyocytes produced from hPSC. These markers include VCAM1, SIRPA, ALCAM (CD166), EMILIN-2, SSEA-4 and cellular prion protein. Immune rejection is another issue in the practice of transplantation of hESC-CM as an allogeneic cell resource. Different strategies were carried out in prevention of potential immune rejections against transplanted hESC-CM including the use of stem cell bank to pre-select HLA homozygous hESC lines or to create a genetically modified universal donor cell line evading immune rejection. Generation of hiPSC offers a new intervention that is not compounded by immunosuppressive drugs to prevent tissue rejection, while harnessing targeted generepair strategies to repair genetic defects. It is unclear however whether using hiPSC would completely avoid an immune response, because a recent study has shown the immune rejection of teratomas formed from hiPSC even in syngeneic mice (Zhao et al. 2011).

Conclusions and Future Challenges

Human PSC represents an excellent *in vitro* cell system to investigate the molecular events that drive the formation of cardiac myocytes for future heart repair, disease modelling, drug screening and personalized medicine (Fig. 7.1). Human PSC-CM presents most of characteristics and respond to cardiac compounds similarly to their human *in vivo* counterparts which argue



Fig. 7.1 Relevant cardiac cell type such as cardiomyocytes can now be achieved by purifying cells of the cardiac lineage from differentiating human embryonic stem cells or induced pluripotent stem cells. Assays based on electrophysiology, morphology, or gene or protein expres-

sion can be performed on these cells thereafter and cells can be used as disease and developmental model systems, drug or genetic screening platforms, or transplanting such cells to the heart

in favor their superiority to other current cell types. However, whether they reproduce pharmaco-kinetics similarly to the adult myocyte is still unknown. The high fidelity of hiPSC-CM to the diseased phenotype of patient with inherited heart disorders represent a promising application of hPSC-CM to model and study heart diseases *in vitro*. However, the lack of standardization and optimization in method of production of cardiac myocytes from different hPSC possibly account for heterogeneity in cardiac phenotypes and variable yield. In addition, this may be complicated by phenotypic changes occurring during maturation of hPSC-CM in culture. Industry and clinic are highly demanding in reproducible protocols and require reliable material. These cells are very complex therapeutic products and only further comparative animal studies and human trials will assess whether they will be suitable for transplantation or for predicting compounds that will be effective against cardiac disease.

References

- Abdel-Latif A, Bolli R, Tleyjeh IM, Montori VM, Perin EC, Hornung CA, Zuba-Surma EK, Al-Mallah M, Dawn B (2007) Adult bone marrow-derived cells for cardiac repair: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Arch Intern Med 167:989–997
- Abdul Kadir SH, Ali NN, Mioulane M, Brito-Martins M, Abu-Hayyeh S, Foldes G, Moshkov AV, Williamson C, Harding SE, Gorelik J (2009) Embryonic stem cellderived cardiomyocytes as a model to study fetal arrhythmia related to maternal disease. J Cell Mol Med 13:3730–3741
- Asp J, Steel D, Jonsson M, Ameen C, Dahlenborg K, JeppssonA, LindahlA, Sartipy P (2010) Cardiomyocyte clusters derived from human embryonic stem cells share similarities with human heart tissue. J Mol Cell Biol 2:276–283
- Boheler KR, Czyz J, Tweedie D, Yang HT, Anisimov SV, Wobus AM (2002) Differentiation of pluripotent embryonic stem cells into cardiomyocytes. Circ Res 91:189–201
- Burridge PW, Anderson D, Priddle H, Barbadillo M, Chamberlain S, Allegrucci C, Young LE, Denning C (2007) Improved human embryonic stem cell embryoid body homogeneity and cardiomyocyte differentiation from a novel V-96 plate aggregation system highlights interline variability. Stem Cells 25:929–938
- Burridge PW, Thompson S, Millrod MA, Weinberg S, Yuan X, Peters A, Mahairaki V, Koliatsos VE, Tung L, Zambidis ET (2011) A universal system for highly efficient cardiac differentiation of human induced pluripotent stem cells that eliminates interline variability. PLoS One 6:e18293
- Cao F, Wagner RA, Wilson KD, Xie X, Fu JD, Drukker M, Lee A, Li RA, Gambhir SS, Weissman IL, Robbins RC, Wu JC (2008) Transcriptional and functional profiling of human embryonic stem cell-derived cardiomyocytes. PLoS One 3:e3474
- Carvajal-Vergara X, Sevilla A, D'Souza SL, Ang YS, Schaniel C, Lee DF, Yang L, Kaplan AD, Adler ED, Rozov R, Ge Y, Cohen N, Edelmann LJ, Chang B, Waghray A, Su J, Pardo S, Lichtenbelt KD, Tartaglia M, Gelb BD, Lemischka IR (2010) Patient-specific induced pluripotent stem-cell-derived models of LEOPARD syndrome. Nature 465:808–812
- Caspi O, Huber I, Kehat I, Habib M, Arbel G, Gepstein A, Yankelson L, Aronson D, Beyar R, Gepstein L (2007) Transplantation of human embryonic stem cell-derived cardiomyocytes improves myocardial performance in infarcted rat hearts. J Am Coll Cardiol 50:1884–1893
- Chung S, Dzeja PP, Faustino RS, Perez-Terzic C, Behfar A, Terzic A (2007) Mitochondrial oxidative metabolism is required for the cardiac differentiation of stem cells. Nat Clin Pract Cardiovasc Med 4(Suppl 1):S60–S67
- Dick E, Rajamohan D, Ronksley J, Denning C (2010) Evaluating the utility of cardiomyocytes from human pluripotent stem cells for drug screening. Biochem Soc Trans 38:1037–1045

- Dolnikov K, Shilkrut M, Zeevi-Levin N, Gerecht-Nir S, Amit M, Danon A, Itskovitz-Eldor J, Binah O (2006) Functional properties of human embryonic stem cellderived cardiomyocytes: intracellular Ca2+ handling and the role of sarcoplasmic reticulum in the contraction. Stem Cells 24:236–245
- Foldes G, Mioulane M, Wright JS, Liu AQ, Novak P, Merkely B, Gorelik J, Schneider MD, Ali NN, Harding SE (2011) Modulation of human embryonic stem cellderived cardiomyocyte growth: a testbed for studying human cardiac hypertrophy? J Mol Cell Cardiol 50:367–376
- Gupta MK, Illich DJ, Gaarz A, Matzkies M, Nguemo F, Pfannkuche K, Liang H, Classen S, Reppel M, Schultze JL, Hescheler J, Saric T (2010) Global transcriptional profiles of beating clusters derived from human induced pluripotent stem cells and embryonic stem cells are highly similar. BMC Dev Biol 10:98
- Hattori F, Chen H, Yamashita H, Tohyama S, Satoh YS, Yuasa S, Li W, Yamakawa H, Tanaka T, Onitsuka T, Shimoji K, Ohno Y, Egashira T, Kaneda R, Murata M, Hidaka K, Morisaki T, Sasaki E, Suzuki T, Sano M, Makino S, Oikawa S, Fukuda K (2010) Nongenetic method for purifying stem cell-derived cardiomyocytes. Nat Methods 7:61–66
- He JQ, Ma Y, Lee Y, Thomson JA, Kamp TJ (2003) Human embryonic stem cells develop into multiple types of cardiac myocytes: action potential characterization. Circ Res 93:32–39
- Ieda M, Fu JD, gado-Olguin P, Vedantham V, Hayashi Y, Bruneau BG, Srivastava D (2010) Direct reprogramming of fibroblasts into functional cardiomyocytes by defined factors. Cell 142:375–386
- Itskovitz-Eldor J, Schuldiner M, Karsenti D, Eden A, Yanuka O, Amit M, Soreq H, Benvenisty N (2000) Differentiation of human embryonic stem cells into embryoid bodies compromising the three embryonic germ layers. Mol Med 6:88–95
- Itzhaki I, Maizels L, Huber I, Zwi-Dantsis L, Caspi O, Winterstern A, Feldman O, Gepstein A, Arbel G, Hammerman H, Boulos M, Gepstein L (2011) Modelling the long QT syndrome with induced pluripotent stem cells. Nature 471:225–229
- Jung CB, Moretti A, Mederos YS, Iop L, Storch U, Bellin M, Dorn T, Ruppenthal S, Pfeiffer S, Goedel A, Dirschinger RJ, Seyfarth M, Lam JT, Sinnecker D, Gudermann T, Lipp P, Laugwitz KL (2012) Dantrolene rescues arrhythmogenic RYR2 defect in a patientspecific stem cell model of catecholaminergic polymorphic ventricular tachycardia. EMBO Mol Med 4:180–191
- Kehat I, Kenyagin-Karsenti D, Snir M, Segev H, Amit M, Gepstein A, Livne E, Binah O, Itskovitz-Eldor J, Gepstein L (2001) Human embryonic stem cells can differentiate into myocytes with structural and functional properties of cardiomyocytes. J Clin Invest 108:407–414
- Laflamme MA, Chen KY, Naumova AV, Muskheli V, Fugate JA, Dupras SK, Reinecke H, Xu C, Hassanipour M, Police S, O'Sullivan C, Collins L, Chen Y, Minami

E, Gill EA, Ueno S, Yuan C, Gold J, Murry CE (2007) Cardiomyocytes derived from human embryonic stem cells in pro-survival factors enhance function of infarcted rat hearts. Nat Biotechnol 25:1015–1024

- Laframboise WA, Petrosko P, Krill-Burger JM, Morris DR, McCoy AR, Scalise D, Malehorn DE, Guthrie RD, Becich MJ, Dhir R (2010) Proteins secreted by embryonic stem cells activate cardiomyocytes through ligand binding pathways. J Proteomics 73:992–1003
- Lee YK, Ng KM, Lai WH, Chan YC, Lau YM, Lian Q, Tse HF, Siu CW (2011) Calcium homeostasis in human induced pluripotent stem cell-derived cardiomyocytes. Stem Cell Rev 7:976–986
- Lieu DK, Liu J, Siu CW, McNerney GP, Tse HF, Abu-Khalil A, Huser T, Li RA (2009) Absence of transverse tubules contributes to non-uniform Ca(2+) wavefronts in mouse and human embryonic stem cell-derived cardiomyocytes. Stem Cells Dev 18:1493–1500
- Liu J, Fu JD, Siu CW, Li RA (2007) Functional sarcoplasmic reticulum for calcium handling of human embryonic stem cell-derived cardiomyocytes: insights for driven maturation. Stem Cells 25:3038–3044
- Matsa E, Rajamohan D, Dick E, Young L, Mellor I, Staniforth A, Denning C (2011) Drug evaluation in cardiomyocytes derived from human induced pluripotent stem cells carrying a long QT syndrome type 2 mutation. Eur Heart J 32:952–962
- Miyata S, Minobe W, Bristow MR, Leinwand LA (2000) Myosin heavy chain isoform expression in the failing and nonfailing human heart. Circ Res 86(86):386–390
- Moretti A, Bellin M, Welling A, Jung CB, Lam JT, Bott-Flugel L, Dorn T, Goedel A, Hohnke C, Hofmann F, Seyfarth M, Sinnecker D, Schomig A, Laugwitz KL (2010) Patient-specific induced pluripotent stem-cell models for long-QT syndrome. N Engl J Med 363:1397–1409
- Park IH, Arora N, Huo H, Maherali N, Ahfeldt T, Shimamura A, Lensch MW, Cowan C, Hochedlinger K, Daley GQ (2008) Disease-specific induced pluripotent stem cells. Cell 134:877–886
- Passier R, Oostwaard DW, Snapper J, Kloots J, Hassink RJ, Kuijk E, Roelen B, de la Riviere AB, Mummery C (2005) Increased cardiomyocyte differentiation from human embryonic stem cells in serum-free cultures. Stem Cells 23:772–780
- Razeghi P, Young ME, Alcorn JL, Moravec CS, Frazier OH, Taegtmeyer H (2001) Metabolic gene expression in fetal and failing human heart. Circulation 104:2923–2931
- Sartiani L, Bettiol E, Stillitano F, Mugelli A, Cerbai E, Jaconi ME (2007) Developmental changes in cardiomyocytes differentiated from human embryonic stem

cells: a molecular and electrophysiological approach. Stem Cells 25:1136–1144

- Snir M, Kehat I, Gepstein A, Coleman R, Itskovitz-Eldor J, Livne E, Gepstein L (2003) Assessment of the ultrastructural and proliferative properties of human embryonic stem cell-derived cardiomyocytes. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 285:H2355–H2363
- van Laake LW, Passier R, Monshouwer-Kloots J, Verkleij AJ, Lips DJ, den Ouden K, Ward-van Oostwaard D, Korving J, Tertoolen LI, van Echteld CJ, Doevendans PA, Mummery C (2007) Human embryonic stem cellderived cardiomyocytes survive and mature in the mouse heart and transiently improve function after myocardial infarction. Stem Cell Res 1:9–24
- Xu H, Yi BA, Wu H, Bock C, Gu H, Lui KO, Park JH, Shao Y, Riley AK, Domian IJ, Hu E, Willette R, Lepore J, Meissner A, Wang Z, Chien KR (2012) Highly efficient derivation of ventricular cardiomyocytes from induced pluripotent stem cells with a distinct epigenetic signature. Cell Res 22:142–154
- Xue T, Cho HC, Akar FG, Tsang SY, Jones SP, Marban E, Tomaselli GF, Li RA (2005) Functional integration of electrically active cardiac derivatives from genetically engineered human embryonic stem cells with quiescent recipient ventricular cardiomyocytes: insights into the development of cell-based pacemakers. Circulation 111:11–20
- Yang L, Soonpaa MH, Adler ED, Roepke TK, Kattman SJ, Kennedy M, Henckaerts E, Bonham K, Abbott GW, Linden RM, Field LJ, Keller GM (2008) Human cardiovascular progenitor cells develop from a KDR+embryonic-stem-cell-derived population. Nature 453:524–528
- Yazawa M, Hsueh B, Jia X, Pasca AM, Bernstein JA, Hallmayer J, Dolmetsch RE (2011) Using induced pluripotent stem cells to investigate cardiac phenotypes in timothy syndrome. Nature 471:230–234
- Zhang J, Wilson GF, Soerens AG, Koonce CH, Yu J, Palecek SP, Thomson JA, Kamp TJ (2009) Functional cardiomyocytes derived from human induced pluripotent stem cells. Circ Res 104:e30–e41
- Zhao T, Zhang ZN, Rong Z, Xu Y (2011) Immunogenicity of induced pluripotent stem cells. Nature 474:212–215
- Zhu WZ, Santana LF, Laflamme MA (2009) Local control of excitation-contraction coupling in human embryonic stem cell-derived cardiomyocytes. PLoS One 4:e5407
- Zhu WZ, Xie Y, Moyes KW, Gold JD, Askari B, Laflamme MA (2010) Neuregulin/ErbB signaling regulates cardiac subtype specification in differentiating human embryonic stem cells. Circ Res 107:776–786

Metabolism in Cancer Cells and Pluripotent Stem Cells

8

Tiffany B. Satoorian and Nicole I. zur Nieden

Contents

Introduction	84
The Warburg Effect	84
The Warburg Effect: Who Are the Downstream Players?	85
Glycolysis and Reactive Oxygen Species (ROS)	86
Senescence	88
Cancer Cells and Glutamine	90
References	91

Abstract

Both cancer cells and pluripotent stem cells have the ability to rapidly proliferate, but one major difference between them is the ability of pluripotent stem cells to control the cell cycle thus evading malignancy. Studying the mechanisms that both cell types have in common versus those that are differentially regulated could provide researchers with novel drug targets to "kill" malignant cancer cells.

For example, it has long been suggested that a cancer cell's metabolism sets it apart from more differentiated cells. In fact, cancer cells seem to share an increased anaerobic metabolism with pluripotent stem cells. Although both cell types share similar metabolic features, they have opposite responses to reactive oxygen species (ROS) removal and senescence. This review will highlight how cancer cells are unable to eliminate ROS due to misregulation of the transcription factors forkhead box O (FoxO) and p53, leading to an increase in DNA damage and loss of cell cycle control. Also, it will summarize how pluripotent stem cells activate different enzymes responsible for ROS removal, relieving the cells of damage due to oxidative stress. Furthermore, we will provide evidence that pluripotent stem cells also rely on a different mechanism of cell cycle regulation, namely not relying on signaling through cyclin D and the retinoblastoma (Rb) protein. Ultimately, this review aims to contrast the differences and to highlight the similarities in cancer and pluripotent stem cell metabolism.

<sup>T.B. Satoorian • N.I. zur Nieden (⊠)
Department of Cell Biology and Neuroscience,</sup> University of California Riverside,
1113 Biological Sciences Building, Riverside, CA 92521, USA
e-mail: nicole.zurnieden@ucr.edu

Introduction

The process of tumorigenesis consists of multiple stages: immortalization, transformation, invasion, and in some instances, metastasis. Immortalization requires the evasion of apoptosis and senescence by growth factor independent cell proliferation. In order to grow more aggressively following immortalization, cancer cells need to be anchorage independent, resistant to contact inhibition, angiogenic, and exhibit changes in catabolic, energy producing pathways. After decades of research, it is now common knowledge that cancer cells do not catabolize glucose via the TCA cycle nor rely on oxidative phosphorylation to produce adenosine triphosphate (ATP), but that their metabolism is rather dependent on anaerobic glycolysis with an increased reliance on glutamine.

Interestingly, pluripotent stem cells (PSCs) have a similar metabolic profile to cancer cells and can be used as a method for understanding cellular responses to oxidative stress and senescence in cells that proliferate indefinitely, but do not become transformed. The definition of PSCs include embryonic stem cells (ESCs) and induced pluripotent stem cells (iPSCs), which both share the quality of limitless proliferation and differentiation capacity, and this is also exemplified by studying their metabolic profile.

Like cancer cells, PSCs have a more "primitive" form of metabolism, breaking down glucose primarily through glycolysis alone. The process of glycolysis results in an increase in ROS formation, which can lead to oxidative stress and DNA damage. Because cancer cells acquire mutations that prevent proper response to DNA damage and cell cycle regulation, the ROS-induced DNA damage cannot be properly repaired and the cell continues to proliferate. Over time, this results in a pool of cells that have acquired many different types of mutations. Response to oxidative stress in PSCs is regulated by a different mechanism than in cancer cells, leading to the ability to respond to DNA damage and also be able to control the cell cycle.

The Warburg Effect

Both cancer cells and pluripotent stem cells rely mostly on generating energy by anaerobic glycolysis, a discovery made by Otto Warburg over seven decades ago. He found that cancerous tissues and cells display an increase in glycolysis and produce more lactic acid when compared with local tissue, giving cancer cells a selective advantage by generating energy faster and not depending on oxidative phosphorylation. This observation is clinically relevant and is used in practice for the detection of metastatic tumors and is necessary for adaptation to hypoxic conditions, an important characteristic of transformed cells (Kondoh 2008). Perhaps it is due to this decrease in available oxygen that has allowed for cancer cells to rely on anaerobic metabolism for energy generation.

One potential therapy for cancer is the induction of differentiation of the cancer cells. Intriguingly, a study by Schneider et al. (2011) has not only demonstrated that retinoic acid induced differentiation of the neuroblastoma cell line SH-SY5Y, but that it also resulted in a decrease in reliance on glycolysis and ATP production. This implies that targeting anaerobic glycolysis may serve as different mechanism for developing cancer therapies.

When considering mitochondrial mass and mitochondrial DNA (mtDNA) in pluripotent stem cells, it is not surprising that these cells rely mostly on anaerobic glycolysis. Both mitochondrial mass and mtDNA is low in undifferentiated pluripotent stem cells, and increases upon differentiation. This increase also corresponds to an increase in ATP production. During reprogramming of somatic cells to iPSCs, the amount of mitochondria, which is higher in the somatic differentiated cell, is decreased to a level comparable to ESCs (Prigione et al. 2010). Furthermore, a dependence on anaerobic glycolysis and high levels of lactate production in undifferentiated PSCs was observed when compared with mature cells, similar to the metabolic profile of cancer cells. In addition, several glycolytic proteins in ESCs are enzymatically more activate in ESCs while mitochondrial oxygen consumption is reduced when compared with terminally differentiated fibroblast cells (Kondoh 2008). In stark contrast of what is observed in transformed cells, the genome of murine ESCs at least seems more resistant to oxidative damage. In conclusion, the increase in proliferation of ESCs appears to be related to enhanced glycolytic activity, and upon differentiation, the reliance on glycolysis decreases.

The Warburg Effect: Who Are the Downstream Players?

The observation of enhanced glycolysis in cancer cells and PSCs can result from a number of different adaptations. For example, increases in glucose transport into the cell could facilitate increases in overall metabolism. Indeed, ESCs express glucose transporter proteins GLUT1, 3 and 8, which allow them to take up glucose from the environment (Tonack et al. 2006). In fact, PSCs are routinely cultured in medium that contains higher than physiological glucose concentrations to meet their need for readily converting glucose into ATP. However, studies from our lab suggest that by lowering the glucose concentration to physiological levels those portions of the population that spontaneously differentiate are reduced (Dienelt and zur Nieden 2011). Therefore, increases in extracellular glucose seem to signal ESCs to differentiate and no longer contribute to the pool of cells that are self-renewing.

Not only is the intracellular glucose concentration important for enhanced glycolysis, but the activation of proteins involved in anaerobic metabolism must also increase. The question that remains is which signaling pathway would be likely to lead to this phenotype? One candidate pathway is the phosphoinositide 3-kinase (PI3K) pathway, whose activation results in an increase in glucose intake that accrues in glucose concentrations that saturate the enzymes used for oxidative phosphorylation. As a result, the remaining glucose is broken down by anaerobic metabolism and this leads increases in lactic acid formation. Aberrant PI3K signaling is observed in transformed cells, possibly explaining the high glycolytic rate even in the presence of oxygen. Also, it has been observed that there is an increase in expression of components in PI3K signaling in PSCs and this expression is decreased during differentiation (Armstrong et al. 2006). Hence, the activation of PI3K in cancer cells and pluripotent cells seems to allow an increase in glucose entry, but what mechanism results in increase anaerobic glycolysis?

One other mechanism by which anaerobic glycolysis could be favored over aerobic glycolysis is by an increase in transcription of glycolytic genes. Expression of the oncogene c-Myc is known to activate the transcription of several glycolytic enzymes and overexpression of c-Myc has been shown to immortalize epithelial cells in vitro (Gil et al. 2005), providing a link between a protein that is active in cancer cells and an increase in anaerobic metabolism. Interestingly, an increase in expression of glycolytic enzymes has been shown to increase lifespan in primary mouse embryonic fibroblasts (MEFs) (Kondoh 2008). This last finding demonstrates that enhanced glycolysis alone may be sufficient to immortalize cells. Also, c-Myc is one of the four factors used for reprogramming human fibroblasts and has been shown to promote mouse ESC self-renewal in the absence of leukemia inhibitory factor (LIF), an important additive for maintaining mouse ESCs in the undifferentiated state (Kidder et al. 2008). Active c-Myc in cancer cells and pluripotent stem cells results in an increase in enzymes involved in anaerobic metabolism, shifting the balance of glucose catabolism to glycolysis.

Another mechanism by which an increase in anaerobic glycolysis could occur in cells is by a loss of function mutation in a protein that negatively regulates the process. One example of this is the tumor suppressor protein p53, known as a "guardian of the genome" and is responsible for activating transcription of genes involved in cellcycle arrest, senescence and apoptosis in response to cellular stress. Loss of function mutations in p53 occur in a wide variety of cancers and p53 is found to be present, but inactive in pluripotent stem cells. It is known that p53 is a negative regulator of anaerobic glycolysis and one example of this regulation



Fig. 8.1 Summary of glycolytic activity in cancer cells and pluripotent stem cells. In both cell types, activation of PI3K and c-Myc promotes increases in anaerobic metabolism. The tumor suppressor p53, an inhibitor of

glycolysis, is generally mutated in cancer cells and inactive in pluripotent stem cells, relieving its inhibition on both cell types

is the ability of p53 to activate expression of the protein TP53-induced glycolysis and apoptosis regulator (TIGAR). Expression of TIGAR causes a decrease in glycolysis accompanied by an overall decrease in ROS. The ability of TIGAR to decrease ROS levels may aid in the ability of p53 to protect the cell from DNA damage (Bensaad et al. 2006). Because p53 is mutated in many cancers, it cannot properly regulate TIGAR expression and its ability to inhibit anaerobic glycolysis, resulting in increased anaerobic metabolism.

It has also been observed that ESCs express an abundance of p53 protein, but is found to be inactive (Solozobova et al. 2009). The protein is predominantly localized to the cytoplasm of undifferentiated cells, and this might account for the decrease in p53 activity. During differentiation, p53 activity is increased and the transcription of its target genes are also known to increase. This implies that the increase in glycolysis observed in pluripotent stem cells can be due to the inactivation of p53, mimicking what occurs in transformed cells.

In summary, there is an increase in glucose uptake in cancer and pluripotent cells as a result of aberrant PI3K activation. Activation of the oncogene c-Myc and the inhibition of the tumor suppressor p53 result in a molecular switch from oxidative phosphorylation to glycolysis and an increase in lactic acid production (Fig. 8.1).

Glycolysis and Reactive Oxygen Species (ROS)

As a result of normal cell metabolism, ROS are generated at low levels and are eliminated by a cellular antioxidant system that includes multiple enzymes responsible for ROS removal, including manganese-containing superoxide dismutase (MnSOD) and catalase. The amount of ROS in a cellular environment is a balance between ROS production and metabolic elimination. If this scale is imbalanced and results in an increase of ROS, the cell is said to be in oxidative stress. This is important because ROS are known to induce nucleic acid and amino acid damage, resulting in malformations in DNA, RNA, and proteins. In cancer cells and ESCs, there is an elevation in ROS levels as a result of increased glycolysis, leading to an observed increase in oxidative stress. However, these two cell types have different mechanisms for responding to this dilemma. In cancer cells, the increase in oxidative stress aids cancer progression through promotion of DNA damage and reduced mismatch repair (Singh 2006) while ESCs appear to be resistant to ROS induced DNA damage. Although both cell types exhibit increases in ROS, how is it that ESCs are able to be resistant to DNA damage?

In order to clarify this puzzle, it is important to study proteins known to be activated in response to oxidative stress. The FoxO transcription factors play an important role in ROS removal, stress resistance, apoptosis, and cell proliferation. These proteins are very important in untransformed cells, as they can halt the cell cycle in response to oxidative stress and DNA damage. The FoxO proteins are regulated by two mechanisms in untransformed cells: stress response and PI3K signaling (Myatt et al. 2011). Following PI3K activation, protein kinase B (PKB/Akt) is activated and phosphorylates FoxO, leading to its nuclear exclusion. In addition, increases in ROS result in JNK and silencing information regulator 1 (SIRT1) activation, both of which positively regulate FoxO and its ability to activate transcription of genes involved in cell cycle arrest and resistance to oxidative stress (Dansen 2011). Additionally, FoxO proteins can directly sense ROS through the ability of ROS to induce the formation of disulfide bridges between cysteine residues on FoxO on the acetyltransferase p300/CBP. This results in crosslinking of the two proteins and the ability of p300/CBP to efficiently acetylate and activate FoxO transcription of ROS removal enzymes (Dansen 2011). On the other hand, hydrogen peroxide (a by-product of ROS removal) can activate the insulin receptor substrate-1 (IRS-1), resulting in PI3K activation (Heffetz et al. 1992). Following PI3K activation then, as mentioned above, Akt is activated and is responsible for FoxO removal from the nucleus. As mentioned previously, activation of the PI3K/ Akt pathway is common in cancers, leading to inhibition of FoxO and its ability to regulate ROS removal, apoptosis, and senescence. In other words, the increases in ROS as a result of increased glycolysis are not removed by FoxO, due to the aberrantly active Akt. Additionally, PI3K activation results in the inhibition of the tumor suppressor gene product PTEN, which is responsible for cell cycle regulation. Taken together, an increase in glycolysis in cancer cells leads to an overproduction of ROS which cannot be properly removed due to aberrant PI3K activation that leads to FoxO inhibition. Because there are defects in ROS removal, there is an increase in DNA damage, further contributing to cancer progression.

How does this differ in pluripotent stem cells? In a paper published in 2010, it was reported that a FoxO orthologue, FoxO1, is essential for hESC pluripotency by mediating activation of Oct4 and Sox2, two genes necessary for hESC "stemness" (Zhang et al. 2011). The researchers also observe that although Akt phosphorylates FoxO1 in human ESCs, the phosphorylated FoxO1 remains in the nucleus and is active. This independence of Akt inhibition is a significant difference compared to what occurs in cancer cells. In cancer cells, phosphorylation of FoxO proteins by Akt results in nuclear export and an inability to activate gene expression. In ESCs, Akt phosphorylation of FoxO1 does not result in FoxO1 removal from the nucleus or a decrease in transcriptional activity. Although PSCs have a similar metabolic profile when compared with cancer cells, one major difference is the regulation of FoxO proteins. Since FoxO proteins are active in PSCs, ROS removal will occur, resulting in a decrease in DNA damage due to oxidative stress.

Levels of ROS are also influenced by p53 and this is important because p53 is often mutated in cancers and is inactive in PSCs. Paradoxically, p53 can activate transcription of both pro-oxidant and anti-oxidant genes and the role p53 will play depends on the cellular context. Following transcription of several pro-oxidant genes, ROS levels are increased and contribute to p53-induced cell death. At the same time, p53 is known to activate expression of glutathione peroxidase, an important antioxidant protein. Although this seems illogical, scientists were able to determine that the level and activity of p53 determines the course p53 will take regarding ROS removal. At physiological levels of p53, there is an increase in transcription of antioxidant genes, resulting in a decrease in ROS, the cell cycle being arrested and DNA being repaired. However, when p53 is upregulated due to cellular stress, there is an increase in pro-oxidant gene expression that is imbalanced compared to the antioxidant gene expression. This results in an increase in ROS levels and cell death (Sablina et al. 2005).

Not only is p53 nuclear activity important, but also p53 localization changes in response to oxidative stress. When there is an increase in cellular ROS, p53 is translocated to the mitochondria and binds directly to the antioxidant



Fig. 8.2 Summary of ROS response in cancer cells. Due to mutations in p53 and inhibition of FoxO proteins, cancer cells cannot protect themselves from DNA damage induced by ROS

MnSOD, inhibiting its activity. This results in a decrease in mitochondrial membrane potential, an increase in ROS formation, and the cell undergoes apoptosis mediated by p53 (Zhao et al. 2005). Like FoxO proteins, p53 is also redox-sensitive, containing cysteine residues in the DNA-binding domain that can serve as redox sensors. Following exposure to ROS, the thiol (-SH) groups in cysteine form disulfide bonds, which can then directly affect the DNA binding and transcriptional activity, resulting in transcription of genes that will protect the cell against harmful ROS damage (Hainaut and Milner 1993). Since p53 is commonly mutated in cancer cells, the protein cannot protect the cells from this oxidative damage, leading to further DNA mutations and cancer progression.

Earlier, it was mentioned that p53 is inactive and mainly localized to the cytoplasm in ESCs even though ESCs are more resistant to oxidative damage due to increases in ROS. In a paper by Han et al. (2008), the researchers investigate the response of ESC to ROS. Following oxidative stress, SIRT1 is activated, resulting in ESC apoptosis and inhibition of the antioxidant role of p53. As previously noted, SIRT1 activation also results in FoxO activation, which can then protect the cell from DNA damage. Oxidative stress also results in repression of Nanog, a very important transcription factor involved in maintaining cells in the pluripotent state. Although p53 is inactive in ESCs and in most cancers, ESCs have a mechanism for responding to oxidative stress through SIRT1 independently of p53.

In summary, because FoxO and p53 function in ROS removal, DNA damage response, cell cycle arrest, and apoptosis, inhibition of these two proteins in cancer cells only leads to cancer progression (Fig. 8.2). Although ESCs also generate a lot of ROS as a result of increased glycolysis, they are able to respond to these increases through indirect activation of FoxO mediated by SIRT1 (Fig. 8.3).

Senescence

Senescence is an irreversible form of terminal differentiation and is thought to protect against neoplasia by inhibiting cellular growth. Both cancer cells and PSCs do not undergo senescence, as both cell types continuously proliferate. However, while cancer cells do not, PSCs maintain their ability to respond to signals that promote senescence.

It has been proposed that mitochondria serve as an important link between the production of ROS and physiological function. Increase in ROS



Fig. 8.3 Summary of ROS response in pluripotent stem cells. Pluripotent stem cells react to increases in oxidative stress by activating SIRT1, which then activates FoxO proteins that are responsible for ROS removal

production in mitochondria results in oxidative damage in cells and tissues and contributes to aging, with this affect being observed more in tissues with an intrinsically high amount of mitochondrial activity. The senescence of human dermal fibroblasts was used to study aging *in vitro* and the results showed that mitochondrial respiration and content is increased in senescent cells. In agreement with these findings, a 2-h exposure to H_2O_2 induced an abrupt, senescent-like arrest in human fibroblasts (Chen and Ames 1994). Therefore, an increase in oxidative metabolism results in an overproduction of ROS, which results in oxidative damage and is closely linked to senescence in normal cells.

One major player for inhibiting senescence is PI3K, a kinase that was previously described as being active in cancer cells and in PSCs (Ho et al. 2008). Repression of PI3K in cancer cells resulted in premature senescence and FoxO activation. Further implicating a role for PI3K in senescence, inhibition of PI3K using the chemical inhibitors wortmannin or LY294002 results in cell cycle arrest and cellular senescence in primary MEFs through FoxO-induced p27 expression. Overexpression of FoxO or p27 in MEFs recapitulates the same phenotype. It is therefore possible that senescence cannot be mediated by FoxO activation in cancer cells and PSCs due to the elevated PI3K signaling in both cell types.

In addition to PI3K, the tumor suppressor p53 also regulates senescence. It is well known that p53 activation results in transcription of genes involved in cell cycle regulation. However, this will lead to cell cycle arrest, but must be further maintained for the cell to become senescent. As discussed earlier, p53 has both pro-oxidant and anti-oxidant capabilities, depending on the cellular context. In order to promote cellular senescence, p53's ability to increase cellular ROS results in the activation of mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR). Although mTOR is usually associated with cellular growth, its function changes to promote senescence under conditions promoting cell cycle arrest (Vigneron and Vousden 2010). Rapamycin, a small molecule inhibitor of mTOR, is known to inhibit proliferation of many cancers, signifying the active state of mTOR in cancer cells. Taken together, p53 inhibition and mTOR activity in transformed cells results in the ability of mTOR to promote cell proliferation and not to function in senescence. The role of mTOR is also similar in ESCs, promoting cell proliferation and inhibiting differentiation (Zhou et al. 2009). In summary, oxidative stress in normal cells results in p53 activation and the inhibition of the cell cycle. The interaction between p53 and mTOR in this circumstance leads to cellular senescence. In cancer cells and ESCs, p53 is inactive and cannot function together with mTOR to promote senescence. At the same time, mTOR will be free to regulate cellular proliferation, the exact opposite of the desired response.

The Rb protein is also involved in cell cycle regulation and senescence. It is commonly mutated in cancer cells and is expressed yet inactive in ESCs. Cyclin-dependent kinases (Cdks) phosphorylate and inactivate Rb, promoting entry into the S phase of the cell cycle. In rapidly dividing cells, Cdks are active, resulting in Rb inhibition and cell cycle progression. The Cdks are inhibited in senescent cells and Rb can effectively inhibit cell cycle progression. Because Rb is commonly mutated in cancer cells and inactive in pluripotent stem cells, Rb-mediated cell cycle inhibition does not occur. Upstream, the Rb proteins are positively regulated through FoxO. Activation of FoxO due to oxidative stress results in transcription of the genes p21 and p27, the protein products of which inhibit Cdks and result in Rb activation.

In human cells, once Rb is fully engaged, senescent growth arrest is irreversible and subsequent inactivation enables senescent cells to reinitiate DNA synthesis, but the cells fail to complete the cell cycle (Beausejour et al. 2003).

It appears that p53 works cooperatively with Rb to induce and maintain senescence. Following Rb and p53 inactivation in senescent MEFs, the cells re-enter the cell cycle, suggesting that both proteins are required for the onset and maintenance of senescence (Sage et al. 2003; Dirac and Bernards 2003). The link between Rb and p53 in controlling cellular senescence is hypothesized to be the p21 protein. The p21 gene is a p53 and FoxO transcriptional target and the protein product is involved in DNA damage-induced cell cycle arrest, cellular senescence, and terminal differentiation. As mentioned previously, the downstream activity of p21 is to inhibit Cdks, resulting in Rb activation. To illustrate how this pathway works in transformed cells, loss of function of p53 and FoxO proteins results in an inability to decrease ROS and increases in ROS induced DNA damage. Transformed cells also lose control of the cell cycle due to mutations in the above-mentioned genes and also in the Rb protein. This results in a population of cells that show increases in anaerobic metabolism and ROS levels, but are incapable of removing ROS and inhibiting the cell cycle.

How are these proteins interacting in PSCs? It appears that ESCs express very low levels of Cdk D-type cyclins, major regulators of the Rb protein. They are also resistant to the growth-inhibitory effect of the cyclin D inhibitor, p16. This implies that ESCs have a different mechanism of cell cycle control that does not rely on Rb inhibition. This decrease in Rb reliance can be compared to the high incidence of Rb loss of function mutations in cancer cells. As ESCs differentiate, the expression of the D-type cyclins is resumed, suggesting that differentiation induces a "normal" cell cycle control mechanism. As mentioned earlier, ESCs express high levels of p53, but keep it inactivated by sequestering the protein in the cytoplasm. Forced entry of p53 into the nucleus fails to induce cell cycle arrest, suggesting that it is not merely p53 location that prevents expression

of target genes involved in cell cycle regulation. It has also been noted that the cell cycle regulatory function of p53 is restored upon differentiation (Savatier et al. 2002). So, by what mechanism do ESCs protect themselves from losing control of the cell cycle?

Perhaps a plausible explanation is the ability of ESCs to respond to oxidative stress by activating SIRT1, indirectly allowing FoxO proteins to become transcriptionally active and regulate the cell cycle. Also, we have already seen that Akt induced phosphorylation of FoxO1 proteins in ESCs does not affect the ability of FoxO1 to regulate genes. Therefore, one of the ways that ESCs could control the cell cycle is through activation of FoxO, a protein that is inactive in transformed cells due to Akt activation.

Cancer Cells and Glutamine

While cancer cells depend on aerobic glycolysis for their continued growth, they often secondarily also become addicted to glutamine (Eagle 1955). Illogically, glutamine is a nonessential amino acid that can be synthesized from glucose. To understand the reason for this glutamine addiction, it is important to note that in order for cells to proliferate, there is a requirement for production of nucleotides and amino acids for the synthesis of DNA, RNA and protein macromolecules. Based on its molecular structure, when catabolized glutamine specifically contributes nitrogen from its amide group for the biosynthesis of new macromolecules. However, the high rate of glutamine uptake exhibited by glutamine-dependent transformed cells does not appear to result solely from its role as a nitrogen donor. Instead, glutamine plays a required role in the uptake of essential amino acids and in maintaining activation of mTOR complex 1 (mTORc1). In response to PI3K/Akt activation, mTORc1 is activated and can activate the p70S6 Kinase 1 (S6K1) and the eukaryotic initiation factor 4E binding protein 1 (4E-BP1). Both S6K1 and 4E-BP1 are key players in eukaryotic mRNA translation and play an important role in a rapidly dividing cell by aiding in rapid protein synthesis. As mentioned previously,

ROS-induced activation of p53 coupled with mTOR activation results in senescence. However, because of p53 inhibition and increases in glutamine concentration in cancer cells, mTOR is unable to promote senescence and instead promotes synthesis of biological molecules and cellular proliferation.

While cancer cells are termed "glutamine traps" because of their ability to deplete glutamine stores in the host, stem cells also rely on glutamine for continued proliferation, but react differently when in an environment containing an excess amount of glutamine. For instance, human mesenchymal stem cells, a type of adult stem cell, consumes glutamine preferably over other amino acids (Higuera et al. 2012). Furthermore, metabolism and cell proliferation of adipose derived stem cells from the rabbit slows down in the presence of very low glutamine concentrations (Follmar et al. 2006). Because these proliferative adult stem cells demand the synthesis of biological macromolecules, decreases in the glutamine supply seem to thus halt their ability to self-renew. However, adult stem cells only have a limited capacity to self-renew and senesce over time in culture. So, what happens when the indefinitely proliferating pluripotent stem cells are in an environment that contains an excess of glutamine? In fact, according to very recent study in 2011, PSCs appear to differentiate when they are in an environment that has a high glutamine content (McIntyre et al. 2011). Although human ESCs metabolize glutamine, this implies that excess extracellular glutamine concentrations could trigger human ESCs to no longer selfrenew. This seems to be a fundamental difference between transformed cells and pluripotent stem cells.

In conclusion, cancer cells and pluripotent stem cells both exhibit an increase in anaerobic metabolism and glutamine utilization that must be beneficial for rapidly dividing cells. However, both cell types respond differently to increases in oxidative stress, cell cycle regulation and extracellular glutamine concentration. In this review, it has been demonstrated that FoxO, p53, and various other cell cycle regulators are the key players that are responsible this difference.

References

- Armstrong L, Hughes O, Yung S, Hyslop L, Stewart R, Wappler I, Peters H, Walter T, Stojkovic P, Evans J, Stojkobic M, Lako M (2006) The role pf PI3K/Akt, MAPK/ERK, and NFκB signalling in the maintenance of human embryonic stem cell pluripotency and viability highlighted by transcriptional profiling and functional analysis. Hum Mol Genet 15:1894–1913
- Beausejour CM, Krtolica A, Galimi F, Narita M, Lowe SW, Yaswen P, Campisi J (2003) Reversal of human cellular senescence: roles of the p53 and p16 pathways. EMBO J 22:4212–4222
- Bensaad K, Tsuruta A, Selak MA, Nieves Calvo Vidal M, Nakano K, Bartrons R, Gottlieb E, Vousden KH (2006) TIGAR, a p53-inducible regulator of glycolysis and apoptosis. Cell 126:107–120
- Chen Q, Ames BN (1994) Senescence-like growth arrest induced by hydrogen peroxide in human diploid fibroblast F65 cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 91:4130–4134
- Dansen TB (2011) Forkhead box O transcription factors: key players in redox signalling. Antioxid Redox Signal 14:559–561
- Dienelt A, zur Nieden NI (2011) Hyperglycemia impairs skeletogenesis from embryonic stem cells by affecting osteoblast and osteoclast differentiation. Stem Cells Dev 20:465–474
- Dirac AM, Bernards R (2003) Reversal of senescence in mouse fibroblasts through lentiviral suppression of p53. J Biol Chem 278:11731–11734
- Eagle H (1955) Nutrition needs of mammalian cells in tissue culture. Science 122:501–514
- Follmar KE, Decroos FC, Prichard HL, Wang HT, Erdmann D, Olbrich KC (2006) Effects of glutamine, glucose, and oxygen concentration on the metabolism and proliferation of rabbit adipose-derived stem cells. Tissue Eng 12:3525–3533
- Gil J, Kerai P, Lleonart M, Bernard D, Cigudosa JC, Peters G, Carnero A, Beach D (2005) Immortalization of primary human prostate epithelial cells by c-Myc. Cancer Res 65:2179–2185
- Hainaut P, Milner J (1993) Redox modulation of p53 conformation and sequence-specific DNA binding in vitro. Cancer Res 53:4469–4473
- Han MK, Song EK, Guo Y, Ou X, Mantel C, Broxmeyer HE (2008) SIRT1 regulates apoptosis and nanog expression in mouse embryonic stem cells by controlling p53 subcellular localization. Cell Stem Cell 2:241–251
- Heffetz D, Rutter WJ, Zick Y (1992) The insulinomimetic agents H2O2 and vanadate stimulate tyrosine phosphorylation of potential target proteins for the insulin receptor kinase in intact cells. Biochem J 288:631–635
- Higuera G, Schop D, Spitters TW, Dijkhuizen-Radersma R, Bracke M, de Brujin JD, Martens D, Karperien M, van Boxtel A, van Blitterswijk CA (2012) Patterns of amino acid metabolism by proliferating human mesenchymal stem cells. Tissue Eng Part A 18(5–6): 654–664

- Ho KK, Myatt SS, Lam EWF (2008) Many forks in the path: cycling with FoxO. Oncogene 27:2300–2311
- Kidder BJ, Yang J, Palmer S (2008) Stat3 and c-Myc genomewide promoter occupancy in embryonic stem cells. PLoS One 3:e3932
- Kondoh H (2008) Cellular life span and the Warburg effect. Exp Cell Res 9:1923–1928
- McIntyre DA, Melguize Sanchis D, Jimenez B, Moreno R, Stojkovic M, Pineda Lucena A (2011) Characterisation of human embryonic stem cells conditioning media by 1H-nuclear magnetic resonance spectroscopy. PLoS One 6:e16732
- Myatt SS, Brosens JJ, Lam EW (2011) Sense and sensitivity: FOXO and ROS in cancer development and treatment. Antioxid Redox Signal 14:675–687
- Prigione A, Fauler B, Lurz R, Lehrach H, Adjaye J (2010) The senescence-related mitochondrial/oxidative stress pathway is repressed in human induced pluripotent stem cells. Stem Cells 28:721–733
- Sablina AA, Budanov AV, Ilyinskaya GV, Agapova LS, Kravchenko JE, Chumakov PM (2005) The antioxidant function of the p53 tumor suppressor. Nat Med 11:1306–1313
- Sage J, Miller AL, Perez-Mancera PA, Wysocki JM, Jacks T (2003) Acute mutation of the retinoblastoma gene function is sufficient for cell cycle re-entry. Nature 424:223–228
- Savatier P, Lapillonne H, Jimanova L, Vitelli L, Samarut J (2002) Analysis of the cell cycle in mouse embryonic stem cells. Methods Mol Biol 185:27–33
- Schneider L, Giordano S, Zelickson BR, Johnson MS, Benavides GA, Ouyang X, Fineberg N, Darley-Usmar

VM, Zhang J (2011) Differentiation of SH-SY5Y cells to neuronal phenotype changes cellular bioenergetics and the response to oxidative stress. Free Radic Biol Med 51:2007–2017

- Singh KK (2006) Mitochondria damage checkpoint, aging, and cancer. Ann N Y Acad Sci 1067:182–190
- Solozobova V, Rollettscheck A, Blattner C (2009) Nuclear accumulation and activation of p53 in embryonic stem cells after DNA damage. BMC Cell Biol 10:46
- Tonack S, Rolletschek A, Wobus AM, Fischer B, Santos AN (2006) Differential expression of glucose transporter isoforms during embryonic stem cell differentiation. Differentiation 74:499–509
- Vigneron A, Vousden KH (2010) p53, ROS and senescence in the control of aging. Aging 2:471–474
- Zhang X, Yalcin S, Lee DF, Yeh TY, Lee SM, Su J, Mungamuri AK, Rimmele P, Kennedy M, Sellers R, Landthaler M, Tuschl T, Chi NW, Lemischka I, Keller G, Ghaffari S (2011) FoxO1 is an essential regulator of pluripotency in human embryonic stem cells. Nat Cell Biol 13:1092–1099
- Zhao YF, Chaiswing L, Velez JM, Batinic-Haberle I, Colburn NH, Oberley TD, St Clair DK (2005) P53 translocation to mitochondria precedes its nuclear translocation and targets mitochondrial oxidative defense protein manganese superoxide dismutase. Cancer Res 65:3745–3750
- Zhou J, Su P, Wang L, Chen J, Zimmermann M, Genbacev O, Afonja O, Horne MC, Tanaka T, Duan E, Fisher SJ, Liao J, Chen J, Wang F (2009) mTOR supports longterm self-renewal and suppresses mesoderm and endoderm activities of human embryonic stem cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 106:7840–7845

M.A. Hayat (ed.), *Stem Cells and Cancer Stem Cells, Volume 9*, DOI 10.1007/978-94-007-5645-8_9, © Springer Science+Business Media Dordrecht 2013

9

Treatment of Patients with Long-QT Syndrome: Differentiation of Patient-Derived Induced Pluripotent Stem Cells into Functional Cardiac Myocytes

Daniel Sinnecker, Tatjana Dorn, Ralf J. Dirschinger, Alexander Goedel, Alessandra Moretti, and Karl-Ludwig Laugwitz

Contents

Long-QT Syndrome: Clinical Features and Pathophysiology	94
Optimizing the Therapy for Long-QT Syndrome: The Need for Disease Models	95
Modeling Human Heart Disease with Patient- Specific Induced Pluripotent Stem Cells	96
Induced Pluripotent Stem Cell Models for the Long-OT Syndrome	97
Outlook	98
References	99

Abstract

The long-QT syndrome, which can be inherited (e.g. due to mutations in genes encoding cardiac ion channels) or acquired (e.g. due to the application of certain drugs), is characterized by a prolonged QT interval in the ECG which is caused by prolonged action potentials of single cardiomyocytes. Affected patients are susceptible to ventricular arrhythmias like torsades de pointes, which lead to palpitations, syncopes, or even sudden cardiac death. Induced pluripotent stem cell lines generated from skin fibroblasts of patients affected by congenital long-QT syndromes can be differentiated to cardiomyocytes, in which the pathophysiology of the disease can be studied in vitro. These patient-specific cardiomyocytes recapitulate typical features of the disease like a prolonged action potential duration, a defect of the physiological shortening of the action potential duration under conditions of increased heart rate, and a susceptibility to arrhythmogenic early afterdepolarizations. Moreover, the therapeutic effect of beta receptor antagonists can be recapitulated in vitro in these cells. Such patient-specific induced pluripotent stem cell models of the long-QT syndrome might be used in the future to screen for new drugs, to avoid unwanted drug side effects, and to individualize drug therapy.

D. Sinnecker (⊠) • T. Dorn • R.J. Dirschinger A. Goedel • A. Moretti • K.-L. Laugwitz Cardiology Division, First Department of Medicine and German Heart Center Munich, Kilinikim recht der Isar, Technological University of Munich, Ismaninger Str., 22, D-81675 Munich, Germany e-mail: dsinneck@yahoo.de; klaugwitz@med1.med.tum.de

Long-QT Syndrome: Clinical Features and Pathophysiology

Long-QT syndrome is an etiologically heterogeneous group of disorders which leads to a prolonged QT interval in the ECG, occurring as the electrophysiological consequence of a prolongation of the action potential duration of single cardiomyocytes in the ventricle of the heart. Affected patients suffer from palpitations, syncopes, or even sudden cardiac death, which is typically caused by ventricular arrhythmias. The characteristic type of ventricular arrhythmia found in patients with long-QT syndrome has been termed "torsade de pointes" (Dessertenne 1966), meaning "twisting spikes" and referring to the typical ECG pattern of this arrhythmia in which the electrical axis (and, concomitantly, the vector of the spikes) changes gradually from beat to beat, apparently rotating around the electrical axis. Torsades de pointes are most often self-limiting, manifesting as palpitations or syncope; however, they can degenerate to ventricular fibrillation, which results in sudden cardiac death unless the patient is promptly subjected to cardiopulmonary resuscitation.

Long-QT syndrome can be a congenital disease, caused by mutations in several genes affecting key components of the machinery responsible for the generation and regulation of the cardiac action potential, or "acquired", that is, caused by exogenous factors like the administration of certain drugs. However, as detailed later, genetic factors also play a role in the acquired forms of the long-QT syndrome.

A prevalence of the congenital forms of the long-QT syndrome in the range of 1:2,000 has been estimated on the basis of ECG screening of neonates (Schwarz et al. 2009). Currently, mutations in 13 genes leading to 13 subtypes of congenital long-QT syndrome (LQT1-LQT13) have been described (Lehnart et al. 2007; Wu et al. 2008; Yang et al. 2010). The affected genes encode subunits of cardiac potassium (LQT1-2, LQT5-7, LQT13), sodium (LQT3, LQT10) or calcium channels (LQT8), as well as proteins involved in the regulation of or physically interacting with

cardiac ion channels or transporters (LQT4, LQT9, LQT11, LQT12). While a prolongation of the QT interval and the susceptibility to ventricular arrhythmia are the common hallmark of the long-QT syndrome, the genetically-defined subtypes differ in several clinical aspects. For example, episodes of torsade de pointes are typically triggered by physical activity or emotional stress in LQT1, while in LQT3, they are precipitated by bradycardia and typically occur during sleep (Schwartz et al. 2001). Accordingly, the recommended therapies differ between long-QT syndrome subtypes.

The prevalence of the acquired long-QT syndrome exceeds that of the congenital forms. Several common conditions, such as serum electrolyte imbalance, hypothyreosis, advanced heart failure or, most importantly, the administration of several cardiac or non-cardiac drugs, may lead to a prolongation of the QT interval and an increased susceptibility to torsades de pointes. Acquired long-QT syndrome has become a major problem in drug development in the recent time. Since many new candidate drugs turn out to prolong the QT interval in some patients upon broad clinical application, and due to the potentially fatal consequence of such an effect, drug-induced QT interval prolongation has become the most important cause for use restrictions or the withdrawal of drugs from the US market (Lasser et al. 2002).

Two basic phenomena are responsible for the occurrence of ventricular arrhythmias in patients with a prolonged QT interval: early afterdepolarizations (EAD) and a phenomenon called the dispersion of repolarization (Eckardt et al. 1998; Antzelevitch 2005). EAD are plasma membrane depolarizations that occur during the second or third of the four phases of the cardiac action potential, that is, before complete repolarization is achieved. These EAD frequently develop under the conditions of increased action potential duration that are pathognomonic for the long-QT syndrome. EAD can give rise to single premature action potentials or to series of premature action potentials which are called triggered activity. The term dispersion of repolarization describes the observation that, across the ventricular myocardium, not all cells share the same action potential duration. Specifically, the so-called M cells (the midmyocardial cells) have a longer action potential duration than the adjacent subepicardial or subendocardial cells. Moreover, the M cells are particularly sensitive to a prolongation of the action potential in response to drugs or physical stimuli. Thus, in long-QT syndrome, conditions that lead to a QT interval prolongation also lead to an increase in the dispersion of repolarization. This dispersion of repolarization serves as the substrate on which EAD can trigger reentrant arrhythmias like torsades de pointes.

Optimizing the Therapy for Long-QT Syndrome: The Need for Disease Models

In the age of molecular medicine (Strasser 1999), a precise understanding of the molecular pathophysiology of a disease is thought to provide the basis for the development of specific therapies. Since viable human cardiac tissue for physiological experiments is not easily obtainable, model systems are indispensable to study human heart diseases at the molecular level. Accordingly, most of our current understanding of the molecular pathophysiology of long-QT syndromes comes from animal models. Cardiomyocytes isolated from hearts of small animals, which have served cardiac electrophysiologists as standard tools for a long time, have been used to investigate the pathophysiology of the long-QT syndrome, for example by pharmacologically blocking the potassium channel that is known to be affected in LQT2 and LQT6 (Studenik et al. 2001). However, the properties of an ion channel blocked by a drug might very well differ from those of the same channel affected by a disease-causing mutation. Moreover, the specificity of pharmacological channel blockers is another issue relevant to the extrapolation of the results from such studies to human pathophysiology.

An important step towards molecular modeling of congenital long-QT syndromes has been the generation of several genetically-modified mouse models (Salama and London 2007). However, the findings in these mouse models do not always correspond to those in human patients. For example, LQT1 has been modeled by targeting the KCNQ1 locus in the mouse (encoding the α subunit of the ion channel responsible for the slow component of the delayed rectifier potassium current, I_{Ks}), which is mutated in human LQT1. Targeted disruption of this locus led to a mouse line displaying a prolonged QT interval (Casimiro et al. 2001). However, in another mouse line, disruption of the same locus did not lead to any cardiac phenotype (Lee et al. 2000). A mouse line characterized by cardiac-specific overexpression of a dominant-negative KCNQ1 ion channel subunit (Demolombe et al. 2001) showed a markedly prolonged QT interval, but also additive features not typically found in human patients affected by LQT1, such as sinus node dysfunction and atrio-ventricular block.

Besides the above-mentioned inconsistencies between mouse models and the corresponding human long-QT syndrome subtypes, some general aspects make small animals far-from-ideal models for arrhythmogenic human heart disease. Since the heart rate of a mouse is about ten times faster than that of a human, major differences exist between mice and men in the shape of their cardiac action potentials and the underlying ionic currents (London 2001; Nerbonne et al. 2001). An example relevant for the modeling of long-QT syndromes is that the major repolarizing currents in human myocardium are the fast and slow components of the delayed rectifier potassium current $(I_{Kr} \text{ and } I_{Ks})$. Ion channel subunits responsible for these currents are affected in LQT1, LQT2, LQT5 and LOT6. However, the density of these currents in murine cardiomyocytes is low, while other currents like the transient outward potassium current $I_{to f}$ are important for cardiac repolarization in the mouse (Nerbonne et al. 2001).

While the above-mentioned animal models have undoubtedly provided important insights into the pathophysiology of the long-QT syndrome, the physiological differences between human and rodent cardiomyocytes call for human cell-based disease models, as provided by the patient-specific induced pluripotent stem cell models described below.



Fig. 9.1 Cardiomyocytes derived from human induced pluripotent stem cells. Immunofluorescence images of representative iPSC-derived cardiomyocytes stained for cardiac troponin T (cTnT) and the atrial (MLC2a) as well

as indicated are shown. The *insets* show magnifications of the areas indicated by the *white squares*

as the ventricular (MLC2v) isoform of myosin light chain

Modeling Human Heart Disease with Patient-Specific Induced Pluripotent Stem Cells

The first report of the reprogramming of somatic cells to induced pluripotent stem cells (iPSC) by overexpression of a specific set of transcription factors (Takahashi and Yamanaka 2006) has attracted a great deal of interest among scientists interested in modeling human heart disease. Induced pluripotent stem cell technology bears the potential to derive patient-specific stem cell lines from somatic cells taken from patients affected by genetically-caused diseases like congenital long-QT syndrome. These patient-specific iPSC lines could be then differentiated to the type of cells that are normally affected by the disease (e.g., cardiomyocytes), and the pathomechanisms of the disease could be studied in vitro in these cells. The first diseases for which such patient-specific human iPSC lines have been reported are neurodegenerative (Ebert et al. 2009; Lee et al. 2009) and hematological (Ye et al. 2009) diseases.

The human somatic cells that are reprogrammed to generate patient-specific iPSC lines can be fibroblasts (Takahashi et al. 2007), which may be isolated from a small skin biopsy performed under local anesthesia. Other methods that require even less-invasive cell harvesting procedures like reprogramming of keratinocytes from follicles of plucked hairs (Novak et al. 2010) or of blood lymphocytes (Brown et al. 2010) are being developed. Reprogramming is usually achieved by retroviral gene transfer of the transcription factors Oct3/4, Sox2, c-Myc and Klf-4. However, several variations of this basic technique have been developed (Sidhu 2011).

The protocols used to differentiate the iPSC to cardiomyocytes are usually based on differentiation in so-called "embryoid bodies", which form spontaneously when the cells are aggregated under the right culture conditions (Keller 1995). In these three-dimensional structures, spontaneous differentiation into different lineages occurs, eventually leading to differentiation to cardiomyocytes, which can be promoted by several cell culture supplements (Takahashi et al. 2003; Tran et al. 2009). After 10-20 days of differentiation, the cardiomyocytes, which are typically clustered, can be identified visually by spontaneous contractions. These contracting areas can be manually dissected from the rest of the embryoid bodies and kept in culture to allow further maturation of the cardiomyocytes. For experiments with single cardiomyocytes, these explants can be dissociated by collagenase digestion. Figure 9.1 shows immunofluorescence images of human iPSC-derived cardiomyocytes. The cells are characterized by expression of the cardiac isoform of troponin T (cTnT). A subpopulation of these cells stains positive for the atrial isoform of myosin light chain (MLC2a), while another subpopulation expresses the ventricular isoform (MLC2v). In a fraction of the cells, co-expression of both isoforms is observed.



Fig. 9.2 Altered action potential characteristics in LQT1 cardiomyocytes (**a**) Representative tracings of action potentials (AP) recorded from cardiomyocytes derived from control and KCNQ1-R190Q (LQT1) iPSC lines at three different pacing rates (1, 2, and 3 Hz) are shown. (**b**) Statistics of action potential characteristics are shown. The

Induced Pluripotent Stem Cell Models for the Long-QT Syndrome

We have modeled the long-QT syndrome type 1 (LQT1) by reprogramming skin fibroblasts from two patients (father and son) affected by LQT1 caused by a heterozygous mutation of the KCNQ1 locus, leading to an amino acid exchange (R190Q) in the KCNQ1 protein which constitutes the α subunit of the ion channel responsible for the I_{Ks} current (Moretti et al. 2010). As a control, we have generated iPSC lines from a healthy individual unrelated to the patient. R190Q and control cardiomyocytes were generated from these iPSC lines by embryoid body differentiation and analyzed at the single-cell level by patch clamp electrophysiology.

When action potentials of ventricular cardiomyocytes were elicited by electrical pacing at 1 Hz in R190Q and control cells, it was obvious that the R190Q cardiomyocytes displayed prolonged action potentials as compared to control cells (Fig. 9.2). The same observation was made for spontaneously occurring action potentials in unstimulated ventricular cells. When the control cells were paced at different rates, it was observed in control cells that increasing the pacing rate led to a decrease of the action potential duration (APD, Fig. 9.2). This is consistent with normal



left bar graph shows statistics for the absolute value of APD90 (the duration from the beginning of the action potential until repolarization is accomplished by 90%). The *right bar graph* shows the relative shortening of the APD90 upon increasing the pacing rate from 1 to 2 or 3 Hz as indicated (Adapted from data published in Moretti et al. 2010)

cardiac physiology, where the QT interval (which reflects the action potential duration of ventricular cardiomyocytes) decreases with increasing heart rates. In the R190Q cardiomyocytes, the action potentials were already prolonged at a slow pacing rate (1 Hz) and the decrease of the APD at increased pacing rates was blunted (Fig. 9.2). Similarly, catecholamine stimulation led to a much lesser reduction of the APD in R190Q cells than in control cardiomyocytes. This points out that in the R190Q cardiomyocytes, the APD is not only prolonged under basal conditions, but the normal regulation mechanisms which lead to a shortening of the action potential at situations of increased catecholamine stimulation or heart rate (which are the situations in which LQT1 patients typically develop torsades de pointes) are dysfunctional. This was corroborated by an experiment in which spontaneously beating cardiomyocytes were subjected to stimulation with the catecholaminergic agonist isoproterenol (Fig. 9.3). In control cells, this led to an increased beating rate, but concomitantly to a decreased APD, resulting in a reduction of the ratio between the APD90 and the beat-to-beat interval. In the R190Q cells, however, the increased beating rate could not be compensated by a shortening of the action potentials, indicated by a increase in the APD90/beat-to-beat interval ratio. Moreover,



Fig. 9.3 Arrhythmogenicity and therapeutic effect of beta blocker in LQT1 cardiomyocytes. (a) Representative membrane potential recordings from spontaneously beating control and LQT1 cardiomyocytes before and after incubation with 100 nM isoproterenol (Iso), in the presence or in the absence of 200 nM propranolol (Pro), are shown. In the tracing from the LQT1 cell, an early after-



depolarization (EAD) is indicated by an *arrow*. (**b**) The *bar graph* shows the statistics for the ratio of the APD90 divided by the interval between two action potentials under isoproterenol stimulation in the absence and in the presence of propranolol (Adapted from data published in Moretti et al. 2010)

under conditions of catecholamine stimulation, the cells frequently displayed EAD. The β receptor antagonist propranolol (reflecting a class of medications that is typically beneficial for patients affected by LQT1) reversed both effects in the R190Q cells (Fig. 9.3).

The KCNQ1 gene mutated in the LQT1 patients encodes the α -subunit of the ion channel responsible for the I_{K_s} current. We therefore measured I_{K_s} in the R190Q cardiomyocytes and found that I_{K_s} was reduced to about 25% as compared to control cardiomyocytes. This reduction by more than 50% indicated that the mutation might exhibit a dominant-negative effect in the cells heterozygous for the R190Q mutation. Indeed, we could demonstrate that the R190Q mutation exerts a dominant-negative effect by forming multimers with wild type subunits and interfering with their trafficking to the plasma membrane (Moretti et al. 2010). Other groups have used patient-specific iPSC lines in a similar approach and successfully modeled other subtypes of the long-QT syndrome like LQT2 (Itzhaki et al. 2011; Matsa et al. 2011) and LQT8 (Yazawa et al. 2011).

Outlook

So far, most of the reports of induced pluripotent stem cell models for long-QT syndromes have been, at least to a large extent, proof-of-principal studies. However, the motivation behind the development of such models is the wish to broaden our understanding of the pathophysiology of these disorders and to improve the treatment of affected patients.

One way by which iPSC-based disease models could improve the treatment of patients would be the use of the patient-specific iPSC-derived cardiomyocytes as a platform for drug screening. For example, in a recent high-throughput drug screening approach based on a zebrafish long-QT model (Peal et al. 2011), new small molecule compounds were found that shortened the QT interval. However, due to the electrophysiological differences between human and zebrafish, the translatability of these results to human patients is questionable. The use of iPSCderived human cardiomyocytes in similar screening experiments might provide a way to identify new drugs for the treatment of long-QT syndromes.

Human cardiomyocytes derived from iPSC might be also helpful to address the problem of

acquired long-QT syndrome in drug development. A test system consisting of human iPSCderived cardiomyocytes that are used to screen possible drug candidates for action potential prolongation can be easily envisioned. However, several approaches might be pursued to select the best iPSC lines for such a test system. Since it is known that modulation of HERG channel activity is a frequent mechanism of drug-induced QT interval prolongation (Sanguinetti et al. 1995), iPSC derived from a LQT2 patient carrying a HERG mutation might be used. However, acquired long-QT syndrome is typically a problem of patients without mutations in their HERG locus. Since it is known that a genetic predisposition plays a role in acquired long-QT syndrome (although the involved genes are not known; Kannankeril et al. 2005), iPSC lines from patients that have already reacted to different drugs with a prolonged QT interval could be used. Finally, another strategy would be to use a panel of iPSC lines derived from genetically heterogeneous probands that are representative for the population in which the candidate drug will be used.

Finally, another area that could be brought forward by patient-specific iPSC lines is personalized drug therapy. It is well known that the response of different patients to a specific drug can vary considerably, both in terms of efficacy and in terms of unwanted side effects. It often has to be empirically tested which of several drugs that could be used to treat a certain condition fits best with the specific genetic background of a patient. In the case of long-QT syndrome, cardiomyocytes derived from a patient-specific iPSC line could be used as an in vitro system to test several antiarrhythmic drugs and to select the regimen that is most effective without leading to potentially dangerous adverse effects such as proarrhythmia.

References

- Antzelevitch C (2005) Role of transmural dispersion of repolarization in the genesis of drug-induced torsades de pointes. Heart Rhythm 2(2 Suppl):S9–S15
- Brown ME, Rondon E, Rajesh D, Mack A, Lewis R, Feng X, Zitur LJ, Learish RD, Nuwaysir EF (2010)

Derivation of induced pluripotent stem cells from human peripheral blood T lymphocytes. PLoS One 5(6):e11373

- Casimiro MC, Knollmann BC, Ebert SN, Vary JC Jr, Greene AE, Franz MR, Grinberg A, Huang SP, Pfeifer K (2001) Targeted disruption of the Kcnq1 gene produces a mouse model of Jervell and Lange-Nielsen syndrome. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 98(5):2526–2531
- Demolombe S, Lande G, Charpentier F, van Roon MA, van den Hoff MJB, Toumaniantz G, Baro I, Guihard G, Le Berre N, Corbier A, de Bakker J, Opthof T, Wilde A, Moorman AFM, Escande D (2001) Transgenic mice overexpressing human KvLQT1 dominant-negative isoform. Part I: phenotypic characterisation. Cardiovasc Res 50:314–327
- Dessertenne F (1966) La tachycardie ventriculaire à deux foyers opposés variables. Arch Mal Coeur Vaiss 59:263–272
- Ebert AD, Yu J, Rose FF Jr, Mattis VB, Lorson CL, Thomson JA, Svendsen CN (2009) Induced pluripotent stem cells from a spinal muscular atrophy patient. Nature 457:277–280
- Eckardt L, Haverkamp W, Borggrefe M, Breithardt G (1998) Experimental models of torsade de pointes. Cardiovasc Res 39:178–193
- Itzhaki I, Maizels L, Huber I, Zwi-Dantsis L, Caspi O, Winterstern A, Feldman O, Gepstein A, Arbel G, Hammerman H, Boulos M, Gepstein L (2011) Modelling the long-QT syndrome with induced pluripotent stem cells. Nature 471(7337):225–229
- Kannankeril PJ, Roden DM, Norris KJ, Whalen SP, George AL Jr, Murray KT (2005) Genetic susceptibility to acquired long QT syndrome: pharmacologic challenge in first-degree relatives. Heart Rhythm 2(2):134–140
- Keller GM (1995) In vitro differentiation of embryonic stem cells. Curr Opin Cell Biol 7(6):862–869
- Lasser KE, Allen PD, Woolhandler SJ, Himmelstein DU, Wolfe SM, Bor DH (2002) Timing of new black box warnings and withdrawals for prescription medications. JAMA 287:2215–2220
- Lee MP, Ravenel JD, Hu R-J, Lustig LR, Tomaselli G, Berger RD, Brandenburg SA, Litzi TJ, Bunton TE, Limb C, Francis H, Gorelikow M, Gu H, Washington K, Argani P, Goldenring JR, Coffey RJ, Feinberg AP (2000) Targeted disruption of the Kvlqt1 gene causes deafness and gastric hyperplasia in mice. J Clin Invest 106:1447–1455
- Lee G, Papapetrou EP, Kim H, Chambers SM, Tomishima MJ, Fasano CA, Ganat YM, Menon J, Shimizu F, Viale A, Tabar V, Sadelain M, Studer L (2009) Modelling pathogenesis and treatment of familial dysautonomia using patient-specific iPSCs. Nature 461:402–406
- Lehnart SE, Ackerman MJ, Benson W, Brugada R, Clancy CE, Donahue JK, George AL Jr, Grant AO, Groft SC, January CT, Lathrop DA, Lederer J, Makielski JC, Mohler PJ, Moss A, Nerbonne JM, Olson TM, Przywara DA, Towbin JA, Wang L-H, Marks AR (2007) Inherited arrhythmias. A national heart, lung,

and blood institute and office of rare diseases workshop consensus report about the diagnosis, phenotyping, molecular mechanisms, and therapeutic approaches for primary cardiomyopathies of gene mutations affecting ion channel function. Circulation 116:2325–2345

- London B (2001) Cardiac arrhythmias: from (transgenic) mice to men. J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol 12(9): 1089–1091
- Matsa E, Rajamohan D, Dick E, Young L, Mellor I, Stainforth A, Denning C (2011) Drug evaluation in cardiomyocytes derived from human induced pluripotent stem cells carrying a long-QT syndrome type 2 mutation. Eur Heart J 32(8):952–962
- Moretti A, Bellin M, Welling A, Jung CB, Lam JT, Bott-Flügel L, Dorn T, Goedel A, Höhnke C, Hofmann F, Seyfarth M, Sinnecker D, Schömig A, Laugwitz K-L (2010) Patient-specific induced pluripotent stem-cell models for long-QT syndrome. N Engl J Med 363(15):1397–1409
- Nerbonne JM, Nichols CG, Schwarz TL, Escande D (2001) Genetic manipulation of cardiac K+channel function in mice. What we have learned, and where do we go from here? Circ Res 89:944–956
- Novak A, Shtrichman R, Germanguz I, Segev H, Zeevi-Levin N, Fishman B, Mandel YE, Barad L, Domev H, Kotton D, Mostoslavsky G, Binah O, Itskovitz-Eldor J (2010) Enhanced reprogramming and cardiac differentiation of human keratinocytes derived from plucked hair follicles, using a single excisable lentivirus. Cell Reprogram 12(6):665–678
- Peal DS, Mills RW, Lynch SN, Mosley JM, Lim E, Ellinor PT, January CT, Peterson RT, Milan DJ (2011) Novel chemical suppressors of long QT syndrome identified by an in vivo functional screen. Circulation. doi:10.1161/ CIRCULATIONAHA.110.003731
- Salama G, London B (2007) Mouse models of long-QT syndrome. J Physiol 578(1):43–53
- Sanguinetti MC, Jiang C, Curran ME, Keating MT (1995) A mechanistic link between an inherited and an acquired cardiac arrhythmia: HERG encodes the IKr potassium channel. Cell 81:299–307
- Schwartz PJ, Priori SG, Spazzolini C, Moss AJ, Vincent GM, Napolitano C, Denjoy I, Guicheney P, Breithardt G, Keating MT, Towbin JA, Beggs AH, Brink P, Wilde AAM, Toivonen L, Zareba W, Robinson J, Timothy KW, Corfield V, Wattanasirichaigoon D, Corbett C, Haverkamp W, Schulze-Bahr E, Lehmann MH, Schwartz K, Coumel P, Bloise R (2001) Genotypephenotype correlation in the long QT syndrome. Gene-specific triggers for life-threatening arrhythmias. Circulation 103:89–95

- Schwartz PJ, Stramba-Badiale M, Crotti L, Pedrazzini M, Besana A, Bosi G, Gabbarini F, Goulene K, Insolia R, Mannarino S, Mosca F, Nespoli L, Rimini A, Rosati E, Salice P, Spazzolini C (2009) Prevalence of the congenital long-QT syndrome. Circulation 120:1761–1767
- Sidhu KS (2011) New approaches for the generation of induced pluripotent stem cells. Expert Opin Biol Ther 11(5):569–579
- Strasser BJ (1999) Molecular medicine: sickle cell anemia, a molecular disease. Science 286:1488–1490
- Studenik CR, Zhou Z, January CT (2001) Differences in action potentials and early afterdepolarization properties in LQT2 and LQT3 models of long-QT syndrome. Br J Pharmacol 132:85–92
- Takahashi K, Yamanaka S (2006) Induction of pluripotent stem cells from mouse embryonic and adult fibroblast cultures by defined factors. Cell 126(4):663–676
- Takahashi T, Lord B, Schulze PC, Fryer RM, Sarang SS, Gullans SR, Lee RT (2003) Ascorbic acid enhances differentiation of embryonic stem cells into cardiac myocytes. Circulation 107:1912–1916
- Takahashi K, Tanabe K, Ohnuki M, Narita M, Ichisaka T, Tomoda K, Yamanaka S (2007) Induction of pluripotent stem cells from adult human fibroblasts by defined factors. Cell 131(5):861–872
- Tran TH, Wang X, Browne C, Zang Y, Schinke M, Izumo S, Burcin M (2009) Wnt3a-induced mesoderm formation and cardiomyogenesis in human embryonic stem cells. Stem Cells 27:1869–1878
- Wu G, Ai T, Kim JJ, Mohapatra B, Xi Y, Li Z, Abbasi S, Purevjav E, Samani K, Ackerman MJ, Qi M, Moss AJ, Shimizu W, Towbin JA, Cheng J, Vatta M (2008) α-1-Syntrophin mutation and the long-QT syndrome: a disease of sodium channel disruption. Circ Arrhythm Electrophysiol 1(3):193–201
- Yang Y, Yang Y, Liang B, Liu J, Li J, Grunnet M, Olesen S-P, Rasmussen HB, Ellinor PT, Gao L, Lin X, Li L, Wang L, Xiao J, Liu Y, Liu Y, Zhang S, Liang D, Peng L, Jespersen T, Chen Y-H (2010) Identification of a Kir3.4 mutation in congenital long QT syndrome. Am J Hum Genet 86:872–880
- Yazawa M, Hsue B, Jia X, Pasca A, Bernstein JA, Hallmayer J, Dolmetsch RE (2011) Using induced pluripotent stem cells to investigate cardiac phenotypes in Timothy syndrome. Nature 471(7337):230–234
- Ye L, Chang JC, Lin C, Sun X, Yu J, Kan YW (2009) Induced pluripotent stem cells offer new approach to therapy in thalassemia and sickle cell anemia and option in prenatal diagnosis in genetic diseases. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 106(24):9826–9830

Part III

Embryonic Stem Cells

Protein Kinase C Signaling in Embryonic Stem Cell Self Renewal and Cardiac Differentiation

10

Deborah Schechtman and Denise Aparecida Berti

Contents

Introduction – The Protein Kinase C (PKC) Family of Kinases	103
Protein Kinase C and Embryonic Stem Cell Self-Renewal	105
PKC and ESC Proliferation	106
PKC and ESC Differentiation to Cardiomyocytes	107
Future Perspectives	109
References	109

Abstract

Embryonic stem cells (ESC); proliferate while maintain the ability to differentiate into several cell types (self-renewal). For the efficient use of ESC in cell therapies it is necessary to characterize the specific signaling pathways that lead to ESC differentiation, proliferation and self-renewal. The Protein kinase C (PKC) family of serine/threonine kinases has been identified as key enzymes for the processes of proliferation and differentiation of ESCs to cardiomyocytes however, the exact function of each PKC isoenzyme remains unclear, and this is partially due to the conserved nature of these kinases and the fact that specific modulators have only recently become available. In the present chapter we discuss recent studies describing the function PKC isoenzymes in murine ESC proliferation, self renewal and cardiac-differentiation.

Introduction – The Protein Kinase C (PKC) Family of Kinases

The Protein kinase C (PKC) family of serine/ threonine kinases is composed of at least ten isoenzymes subdivided into three families according to their activation requirements. In mammals different genes code for different isoenzymes except for β PKC in which β I and β II are alternatively spliced forms and differ only in the last 43 amino acids. PKCs are composed of multiple

D. Schechtman (🖂) • D.A. Berti

Departmento de Bioquímica, Instituto de Química, Universidade de Sao Paulo, Av. Prof. Lineu Prestes, 748 Sala 1020, Sao Paulo, SP 05508-000, Brazil e-mail: deborah@iq.usp.br



Fig. 10.1 Schematic representation of the, conserved (c) and variable domains (V) in the different PKC families of isoenzymes. Phorbol ester (PMA)/diacylglycerol (DAG),

Ca²⁺, ATP and substrate binding sites in a and cPKCs are indicated. The PB1 protein interaction domain of aPKC is also indicated (Adapted from Newton 2001)

domains and structurally can be subdivided into a regulatory N-terminal domain followed by a flexible region known as the hinge and a catalytic domain. The regulatory domain is responsible for binding of co-factors necessary for PKC activation and thus subfamily classification of PKCs depends on their regulatory domain responsible for activation requirements: (1) classical PKCs (cPKCs); PKC α , β I, β II, and γ , require calcium, phosphatidylserine and diacylglycerol (DAG) for their activation; (2) novel (nPKCs), δ , ε , η , and θ , are calcium-independent and require the same lipids as cPKCs for their activation; (3) atypical PKCs (aPKCs), ζ and λ/ι , are both calcium-independent and DAG-insensitive (Newton 2001) and can be activated by different lipids such as ceramide. PKCs are multi-domain proteins composed of more conserved (C) and variable (V) domains (Fig. 10.1). The double C1 domain confers binding to diacylgycerol and its analogue phorbol ester. The C2 domain binds anionic phospholipids such as phosphatidylserine and phosphatidylinositol-4,5-bisphosphate (PIP2) and is responsible for Ca²⁺ binding in cPKCs. Novel (nPKCs) lack Ca2+ binding residues in their C2 domain and have a greater affinity for diacylgycerol conferred by differences in their C1 domains. Atypical (aPKCs) possess a single C1 domain and are not capable of binding diacylglycerol and have specific protein-protein domains such as the PB1 domain, a dimerization/ oligomerization domain that interacts with proteins containing an acidic OPCA (OPR/PC/AID) motif such as PAR-6 and p62/ZIP (Fig. 10.1), frequently found in scaffolds (Moscat et al. 2009).

PKC activation is accompanied by translocation, from the cytosol to membranes including plasma membrane and membranes of organelles. Activation involves conformational changes resulting in exposure of domains required for catalytic function and PKC anchoring to membranes and anchoring proteins (Schechtman and Mochly-Rosen 2001). Despite their similarities, individual PKCs mediate unique cellular functions phosphorylating select substrates and leading to specific physiological responses. Multiple PKC isoenzymes may contribute to specific signaling events and even exhibit opposing functions (Schechtman and Mochly-Rosen 2001). We and others observed in a variety of cell types that different PKC isoenzymes translocate to distinct subcellular locations (Costa-Junior et al. 2010).

Besides substrate interactions with PKCs at their catalytic domains other protein-protein interactions have been described. In c and nPKCs these interactions have been shown to occur in C1, C2 (also known as V1 domain in nPKCs) and V5 domains and in aPKCs in the PB1 domain (Fig. 10.1). Protein-protein interactions involving PKCs have been shown to be responsible mainly for: (1) enzyme maturation, (2) maintaining PKCs in its inactive conformation, (3) anchoring active kinase to specific subcellular locations (4) creating signaling complexes facilitating and determining specificity of interactions between PKC isoenzymes and their substrates (Mochly-Rosen 1995; Newton 2001; Schechtman and Mochly-Rosen 2001).

Due to the highly conserved nature of the catalytic domain of PKCs it has been difficult to develop PKC isoenzyme selective inhibitors. Taking advantage of PKC isoenzyme-specific protein-protein interactions PKC isoenzyme-specific modulator peptides that inhibit/enhance depict protein-protein interactions have been developed and used to elucidate and interfere with specific PKC isoenzymes. One example of such interactions is the interaction between PKCs and isoenzyme specific adaptor proteins that bind only active PKC, known as Receptor for activated C-kinase (RACK). RACKs exclusively bind to active PKCs and aid in establishing subcellular localization of PKC isoenzymes and interactions with their substrates (Schechtman and Mochly-Rosen 2001). PKC isoenzyme specific inhibitor peptides were derived from RACK binding sites in PKCs and compete for PKC binding to RACKs. PKC agonists are peptides that inhibit an intramolecular interaction between a site in PKC that binds to RACK (PKC-RACK binding site) and a sequence homologous to RACK named ψ RACK, that helps maintain PKC in an inactive conformation (Mochly-Rosen 1995; Schechtman and Mochly-Rosen 2001).

Other intramolecular interactions also occur in inactive PKCs, amongst them the pseudosubstrate interaction with the catalytic domain is key in maintaining PKCs in an inactive conformation. Peptides derived from the pseudosubstrate act as inhibitor peptides competing for substrate binding. PKC autophosphorylation and phosphorylation by Phosphoinositide-dependent kinase 1 (PDK1) are responsible both for PKC maturation and activation (Newton 2001).

Protein Kinase C and Embryonic Stem Cell Self-Renewal

Self-renewal is the ability to proliferate maintaining pluripotency. Several known and yet unknown signaling pathways are responsible for the maintenance of self-renewing embryonic stem cells (ESC). These cells are maintained in culture in the presence of Leukemia inhibitory factor (LIF). LIF is a cytokine of the IL-6 family that binds directly to a heterodimeric receptor complex composed of two transmembrane proteins, gp130 and LIF receptor (LIFR), the activation of this heterodimer by LIF stimulates the Janus kinase (JAK) and Signal transducer and activator of transcription (STAT) signaling pathway. STAT3 is the principal STAT transcription factor activated in ESC involved with self-renewal. STAT3 activates the transcription of Inhibitor of differentiation (ID) genes (Ying et al. 2008). Inhibitors of specific signal transduction pathways, such as inhibitors of Fibroblast growth factor receptor (FGFR), Extracellular regulated kinase (ERK) and Glycogen synthase kinase 3 (GSK3) maintain ESC undifferentiated in culture (Ying et al. 2008).

Murine embryonic stem cells (Costa-Junior et al. 2010; Dutta et al. 2011; Zhou et al. 2003) have been shown to express mainly PKCs α , βI βII, δ, e and ζ/λ . A similar profile of expression was found in developing blastocysts (Dehghani and Hahnel 2005). We also determined the subcellular localization of these isoenzymes in undifferentiated murine ESC and observed that β IPKC is mainly expressed in the nucleus of undifferentiated ESC. PKC isoenzymes α , δ and ε are dispersed throughout the cytoplasm and ζ/λ PKCs are expressed throughout the cell and in cell contact regions (Costa-Junior et al. 2010). βIIPKC was localized at the perinuclear region and in a dot like structure within the nucleus. The different subcellular localizations of PKC isoenzymes in undifferentiated ESC suggest that each kinase has a different function in these cells.

To elucidate the function of different PKC isoenzymes in undifferentiated ESC we used a phosphoproteomics strategy and a BIPKC specific inhibitor peptide, β IV5-3, that prevents the interaction of BIPKC with its RACK, to detect BIPKC targets. We found that BIPKC regulates the phosphorylation of proteins involved in transcription of proteins that have a role in proliferation/differentiation (Costa-Junior et al. 2010). Amongst the BIPKC targets we found hnRNPC regulates protein expression at different stages of the cell cycle and Histone-binding protein RBBP4 (RbAp48), is involved in chromatin remodeling during the cell cycle, splicing factor (SRP20) and SUMO-activating enzyme subunit 1 (Sae1) are involved in self-renewal. The heterogenous ribonuclear protein K (hnRNPK) is involved in the transcriptional activation of the pro-oncogene, c-myc and the actin-like protein 6a (Baf53a), is critical for the oncogenic activity of c-Myc (Costa-Junior et al. 2010). The Myc family of transcription factors has been shown to regulate differentiation, self-renewal and proliferation. Recently Myc has also been shown to be involved in the regulation of ribosomal biogenesis (Van Riggelen et al. 2010). Translation elongation factor (eEF1A), another β IPKC target we detected, was also described as a BIPKC substrate in the mouse myoblast cell line C2C12. In these cells, βIPKC was also reported to be localized in the nucleus and to phosphorylate eEF1A upon insulin stimulation possibly having a role in ribosomal biogenesis (Piazzi et al. 2010). Ribosomal biogenesis has been suggested to occur during cell proliferation, differentiation and self-renewal (Van Riggelen et al. 2010). We observed that concomitant to a decrease in Oct3/4 expression some cells stopped expressing BIPKC and in others βIPKC was found in the cytoplasm (Costa-Junior et al. 2010). Taken together there is evidence to propose that β IPKC has a role in transcription processes that maintain ESC undifferentiated, or inhibit ESC differentiation (Costa-Junior et al. 2010). The isoenzyme, δPKC , has been shown to be involved in proliferation and apoptosis in different cell types. At low levels of oxygen, murine ESC undergoes differentiation induced by the expression of hypoxia inducible factor-1a (HIF-1 α) and δ PKC seems to stabililize HIF-1 α . Inhibition of δ PKC destabilized HIF-1 α and maintained ESC pluripotency in hypoxic conditions (Lee et al. 2010), The aPKCs are essential for ESC differentiation and metabolism, once λ PKC knockout mice are not viable and ESC derived from these mice have an impaired glucose stimulated insulin transport (Bandyopadhyay et al. 2004). Besides a role in metabolism, aPKCs have also been shown to control apicobasal polarity in early development (Dard et al. 2009).

Using pharmacological inhibitors and interference RNA for ζ PKC it was demonstrated that ζ PKC inhibition maintains the pluripotency of ESC through yet an alternative pathway that does not activate ID gene expression or inhibition of ERK/GSK3 (Dutta et al. 2011). The authors suggest that one of the mechanisms by which ζ PKC could lead to ESC differentiation could be by activation of NF- κ B and lineage commitment. Importantly these observations also suggest that there are alternative signaling pathways that maintain ESC undifferentiated (Dutta et al. 2011).

PKC and ESC Proliferation

There are few studies investigating the role of PKCs in ESC proliferation. One of the early studies suggesting a role for PKC signaling in ESC proliferation was carried out by Quilan et al. (2003). In this study using a phospholipase C inhibitor (U-73122), impairing the production of diacylglicerol and inositol phosphate (IP3), and consequently PKC activation led do a decrease in ESC proliferation. Furthermore, treatment with a general c and nPKC activator (diacylglycerol and phorbol ester) increased ESC proliferation. On the other hand the general PKC-inhibitor, bisindolylmaleimide II (Bis II), inhibited it (Quinlan et al. 2003).

Kapur et al. (2007) investigated Ca²⁺ signaling during cell cycle progression in undifferentiated murine ESC. They showed that spontaneous oscillations of Ca²⁺ in ESC cycle progression depends on the presence of IP3-sensitive intracellular Ca²⁺ storage and that these oscillations during ESC cycle were suppressed upon inhibition of phospholipase C further confirming the involvement of PKC in ESC proliferation (Kapur et al. 2007).

Another study showed that ESC stimulated with epidermal growth factor (EGF) increased connexin 43 (Cx43) phosphorylation leading to an increase in ESC proliferation via Phosphoinositide-3-kinase (PI3K)/Protein kinase B (Akt), PKC, Mitogen activated protein kinase (MAPK) and Nuclear factor kappa B (NF-KB). Likewise, ESC stimulated with 5'-N-ethyllcarboxamidoadenosine (NECA), a non-specific adenosine agonist that also increased Cx43 phosphorylation via Ca²⁺, also led to an increase in ESC proliferation via PKC and MAPK (Kim et al. 2010a; Park et al. 2008). Angiotensin II or TGF-β were also shown increase proliferation via PKC (Kim et al. 2010b). These studies using distinct stimuli clearly showed an involvement of PKC signaling in ESC proliferation, however, the question of which specific PKC isoenzyme is involved in ESC proliferation and under which conditions still remains.

A few studies have investigated the involvement of specific PKC isoenzymes in ESC proliferation upon stimulation with factors that are important for embryonic development (Heo and Han 2006; Heo et al. 2006, 2007; Kim et al. 2009, 2010a, b; Lee et al. 2009; Park et al. 2008; Yun et al. 2009). Among the proliferation stimuli analyzed, H2O2, ATP, Sonic Hedgehog and linoleic acid, induced mouse ESC proliferation through activation of α , δ and ζ PKC isoenzymes (Heo and Han 2006; Heo et al. 2007; Kim et al. 2009; Lee et al. 2009). Murine ESC proliferation was stimulated by prostaglandin E2 (PGE2), and led to α PKC activation, but not to, ε nor ζ PKCs activation (Yun et al. 2009). High glucose and angiotensin II activated α , ζ and ϵ PKCs (Kim and Han 2008) and epidermal growth factor activated α , β I, γ , δ and ζ PKCs (Heo et al. 2006). The identification of specific PKC substrates upon different stimuli that lead to ESC proliferation can further elucidate the specific role of each PKC isoenzyme in this process. The fact these studies were performed under serum free or low concentrations of serum, which could potentially change the characteristics of the undifferentiated state of these cells, should also be taken into consideration (Schratt et al. 2002).

A study analyzing the different kinases that are activated in ESC proliferation and differentiation upon stimulation with growth factors and extracellular matrix components combined with a computational systems biology analysis demonstrated that the combination of growth factors and extracellular matrix components are also essential to determine ESC self-renewal/differentiation. For example the combination of LIF, fibroblast growth factor-4 (FGF-4) and fibronectin led to differentiation, and ϵ PKC activation induced differentiated cell proliferation but did not affect undifferentiated cell proliferation (Prudhomme et al. 2004).

PKC and ESC Differentiation to Cardiomyocytes

Despite the progress in treating ischemia-induced damage to the heart and heart failure, cardiovascular pathologies still are responsible for a large number of deaths. The use of cell replacement therapies to substitute the loss of cardiomyocytes or endothelial cells, are being considered as alternative therapies. However, we have to overcome several challenges to make cell replacement therapies for cardiovascular diseases a reality, amongst them generating a sufficient number of cardiomyocytes or endothelial cells, and retaining them at the damaged site (Burridge et al. 2012).

Cardiomyocytes were believed to be terminally differentiated non-replicating cells. Recent evidences suggest that these cells can proliferate under specific conditions (Burridge et al. 2012). An encouraging discovery was that the adult heart has few residing cardiac stem cells that upon damage to the heart, such as an ischemic event, are able to proliferate. These cells are heterogeneous, presenting different stem cell markers and are difficult to isolate and propagate, requiring several growth factors when maintained in culture. Efficient methods of differentiation of these progenitor cells both in vivo and in cultures are still under investigation (Burridge et al. 2012).

Takahashi and Yamanaka (2006) demonstrated that by the transfection of four transcription factors

(Oct-3/4, cMyc, SOX2, and Klf4), it is possible to reprogram adult somatic cells generating induced pluripotent stem cells (iPS). Since then several reprogramming protocols have been suggested envisioning the therapeutical use of IPS. One of the requirements to generate Germ-line competent iPS is not only the transfection of transcription factors required for pluripotency such as Oct-3/4, SOX2, c-Myc, and Klf4, but also the activation of endogenous transcription factors and epigenetic modifications (Okita et al. 2007). Therefore, activating specific endogenous signaling pathways may increase the efficiency of generating iPS.

When given appropriate signals in culture, murine (Boheler et al. 2002), human ESC (Zeevi-Levin et al. 2010) and iPS (Mauritz et al. 2008) differentiate into functional cardiomyocytes that have structural properties similar to cardiomyocytes isolated from hearts. However, the percentage of ESC/iPS differentiation to cardiomyocytes is still very low (Burridge et al. 2012).

Recently, it has been shown that direct reprograming of cells to cardiomyocytes, induced cardiomyocytes (iCM), is also possible using three key transcription factors that are activated during heart development (Gata4, Mef2c, and Tbx5). The iCM were epigenetically similar to cardiomyocytes but, presented some differences in gene expression (Ieda et al. 2010).

Cardiac development and differentiation involves transition from the induction of mesoderm progenitors to mesoderm which then differentiate to cardiac mesoderm and subsequently to cardiac progenitor cells that differentiate to immature cardiomyocytes and finally mature cardiomyocytes (Burridge et al. 2012). Different signaling pathways and the addition of defined growth factors and kinase inhibitors at specific stages of cardiomyocyte differentiation contribute to an increase in the number of cardiomyocytes (Burridge et al. 2012). For example, BMP4 and Fibroblast Growth Factor 2 (FGF-2) induce mesoderm, Granulocyte colony stimulating factor (G-CSF) and ascorbic acid induce cardiac progenitor cells and expression of the transcription factors, ISL1, NKX2.5, TBX5, TBX20, MEF2C and GATA4 (Burridge et al. 2012). Inhibition of NOTCH signaling induces mesoderm to cardiac mesoderm transition. These data support the idea that different signaling pathways are activated throughout cardiomyocyte differentiation and that manipulation of these pathways may help increase the number of cardiac progenitors and immature or mature cardiomyocytes.

PKC signaling has been shown to be involved in cardiac development and maturation and is important for physiological and pathological processes of the heart. Changes in expression, activation status and subcellular localization of the different PKC isoenzymes suggest that they will have distinct roles in these processes. Due to the conserved nature of these kinases single knockout mice have not produced significant phenotypes that could help elucidate the involvement of PKC signaling in heart development.

In other systems of differentiation different PKCs have been shown to have even opposite effects for example: α PKC expression enhanced Retinoic acid (RA) and cAMP-induced differentiation of F9 mouse embryonal carcinoma cells into parietal endoderm. Expression of β PKC in a parietal endoderm cell line led these cells to reacquire a "stem cell like" phenotype (Cho et al. 1998).

There is sufficient evidence to suggest that PKC isoenzymes also play an important role in ESC differentiation to cardiomyocytes, however, the exact role of these isoenzymes and specific roles for distinct isoenzymes in the different stages of cardiac differentiation have as of yet to be determined. In culture systems Pan PKC inhibitors, chelerythrine and calphostin C, inhibited ESC differentiation to cardiomyocytes (Ventura et al. 2003). Fibroblast growth factor receptor-1 (FGFR1) is essential for in vitro differentiation of ESC to cardiomyocytes, and FGFR1 knockout ESC have a delay and decrease in the number of cells that differentiate to cardiomyocytes. Nevertheless PKC activation of FGFR1 knockout ESC by phorbol ester partially restored cardiomyocyte differentiation (Dell'era et al. 2003), indicating that PKC signaling is downstream of FGFR1 activation.

Activation of opioid receptors was shown to activate PKC and nuclear translocation of (α , β I, and β IIPKCs) was accompanied by an increase in

the expression of the lineage promoting transcription factors (GATA-4 and Nkx-2.5). In this study δ and ϵ PKC were found in the nucleus of both undifferentiated GTR1 and differentiated cardiomyocytes (Ventura et al. 2003). However, the subcellular localization of different PKC isoenzymes throughout differentiation and their role in specific stages of differentiation remains to be determined.

There are few studies characterizing the specific role of the different PKC isoenzymes throughout cardiomyocyte differentiation. Using PKC isoenzyme specific peptide modulators described above study embryonic stem cell differentiation, it was demonstrated that inhibition of both β PKC and ζ PKC (Zhou et al. 2003) enhanced cardiomyocyte differentiation. Cells treated with an EPKC inhibitor peptide inhibited cardiomyocyte differentiation, as seen by a decrease in the number of beating foci. Interestingly, this inhibition was only observed when differentiating cells were treated at specific times throughout differentiation, suggesting that there may be different roles for EPKC throughout differentiation (Zhou et al. 2003). Combining inhibitors of PKG β and ζ PKCs further increased cardiomyocyte differentiation (Mobley et al. 2010).

Another study by Bekhite et al. (2011) used small molecule PKC inhibitors and demonstrated that α , β and δ PKCs are involved in vasculogenesis via Vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) activation. Inhibition of PKC had no effect on VEGF induced cardiomyogenesis. Taken together these data suggest that different stimuli that lead to cardiomyogenesis may activate different signaling pathways and distinct PKC isoenzymes.

Future Perspectives

There is sufficient evidence in the literature to support the fact that PKC is involved in ESC proliferation, self-renewal and cardiomyocyte differentiation. However, the specific targets and roles of different PKC isoenzymes remains as of yet to be determined. Elucidating the role of the distinct PKC isoenzymes will require a careful characterization of these enzymes, determining expression levels and subcellular localization as well as the identification of direct targets in self-renewing ESC and at different stages of cardiomyogenesis.

References

- Bandyopadhyay G, Standaert ML, Sajan MP, Kanoh Y, Miura A, Braun U, Kruse F, Leitges M, Farese RV (2004) Protein kinase C-lambda knockout in embryonic stem cells and adipocytes impairs insulin-stimulated glucose transport. Mol Endocrinol 18:373–383
- Bekhite MM, Finkensieper A, Binas S, Muller J, Wetzker R, Figulla HR, Sauer H, Wartenberg M (2011) VEGFmediated PI3K class IA and PKC signaling in cardiomyogenesis and vasculogenesis of mouse embryonic stem cells. J Cell Sci 124:1819–1830
- Boheler KR, Czyz J, Tweedie D, Yang HT, Anisimov SV, Wobus AM (2002) Differentiation of pluripotent embryonic stem cells into cardiomyocytes. Circ Res 91:189–201
- Burridge PW, Keller G, Gold JD, Wu JC (2012) Production of de novo cardiomyocytes: human pluripotent stem cell differentiation and direct reprogramming. Cell Stem Cell 10:16–28
- Cho Y, Klein MG, Talmage DA (1998) Distinct functions of protein kinase Calpha and protein kinase Cbeta during retinoic acid-induced differentiation of F9 cells. Cell Growth Differ 9:147–154
- Costa-Junior HM, Garavello NM, Duarte ML, Berti DA, Glaser T, Andrade AD, Labate CA, Ferreira AT, Perales JE, Xavier-Neto J, Krieger JE, Schechtman D (2010) Phosphoproteomics profiling suggests a role for nuclear betaIotaPKC in transcription processes of undifferentiated murine embryonic stem cells. J Proteome Res 9:6191–6206
- Dard N, Le T, Maro B, Louvet-Vallee S (2009) Inactivation of aPKClambda reveals a context dependent allocation of cell lineages in preimplantation mouse embryos. PLoS One 4:e7117
- Dehghani H, Hahnel AC (2005) Expression profile of protein kinase C isozymes in preimplantation mouse development. Reproduction 130:441–51
- Dell'era P, Ronca R, Coco L, Nicoli S, Metra M, Presta M (2003) Fibroblast growth factor receptor-1 is essential for in vitro cardiomyocyte development. Circ Res 93:414–420
- Dutta D, Ray S, Home P, Larson M, Wolfe MW, Paul S (2011) Self-renewal versus lineage commitment of embryonic stem cells: protein kinase C signaling shifts the balance. Stem Cells 29:618–628
- Heo JS, Han HJ (2006) ATP stimulates mouse embryonic stem cell proliferation via protein kinase C, phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase/Akt, and mitogen-activated protein kinase signaling pathways. Stem Cells 24:2637–2648
- Heo JS, Lee YJ, Han HJ (2006) EGF stimulates proliferation of mouse embryonic stem cells: involvement of
Ca2+ influx and p44/42 MAPKs. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 290:C123–33

- Heo JS, Lee MY, Han HJ (2007) Sonic hedgehog stimulates mouse embryonic stem cell proliferation by cooperation of Ca2+/protein kinase C and epidermal growth factor receptor as well as Gli1 activation. Stem Cells 25:3069–80
- Ieda M, Fu JD, Delgado-Olguin P, Vedantham V, Hayashi Y, Bruneau BG, Srivastava D (2010) Direct reprogramming of fibroblasts into functional cardiomyocytes by defined factors. Cell 142:375–386
- Kapur N, Mignery GA, Banach K (2007) Cell cycle-dependent calcium oscillations in mouse embryonic stem cells. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 292:C1510–c1518
- Kim YH, Han HJ (2008) Synergistic effect of high glucose and ANG II on proliferation of mouse embryonic stem cells: involvement of PKC and MAPKs as well as AT1 receptor. J Cell Physiol 215:374–382
- Kim MH, Kim MO, Kim YH, Kim JS, Han HJ (2009) Linoleic acid induces mouse embryonic stem cell proliferation via Ca2+/PKC, PI3K/Akt, and MAPKs. Cell Physiol Biochem 23:53–64
- Kim MO, Lee YJ, Han HJ (2010a) Involvement of Cx43 phosphorylation in 5'-N-ethylcarboxamide-induced migration and proliferation of mouse embryonic stem cells. J Cell Physiol 224:187–194
- Kim YH, Ryu JM, Lee YJ, Han HJ (2010b) Fibronectin synthesis by high glucose level mediated proliferation of mouse embryonic stem cells: involvement of ANG II and TGF-beta1. J Cell Physiol 223:397–407
- Lee SH, Na SI, Heo JS, Kim MH, Kim YH, Lee MY, Kim SH, Lee YJ, Han HJ (2009) Arachidonic acid release by H2O2 mediated proliferation of mouse embryonic stem cells: involvement of Ca2+/PKC and MAPKs-induced EGFR transactivation. J Cell Biochem 106:787–797
- Lee HJ, Jeong CH, Cha JH, Kim KW (2010) PKC-delta inhibitors sustain self-renewal of mouse embryonic stem cells under hypoxia in vitro. Exp Mol Med 42:294–301
- Mauritz C, Schwanke K, Reppel M, Neef S, Katsirntaki K, Maier LS, Nguemo F, Menke S, Haustein M, Hescheler J, Hasenfuss G, Martin U (2008) Generation of functional murine cardiac myocytes from induced pluripotent stem cells. Circulation 118:507–517
- Mobley S, Shookhof JM, Foshay K, Park M, Gallicano GI (2010) PKG and PKC are down-regulated during cardiomyocyte differentiation from embryonic stem cells: manipulation of these pathways enhances cardiomyocyte production. Stem Cells Int 2010:701212
- Mochly-Rosen D (1995) Localization of protein kinases by anchoring proteins: a theme in signal transduction. Science 268:247–51
- Moscat J, Diaz-Meco MT, Wooten MW (2009) Of the atypical PKCs, Par-4 and p62: recent understandings of the biology and pathology of a PB1-dominated complex. Cell Death Differ 16:1426–37
- Newton AC (2001) Protein kinase C: structural and spatial regulation by phosphorylation, cofactors, and macromolecular interactions. Chem Rev 101:2353–64

- Okita K, Ichisaka T, Yamanaka S (2007) Generation of germline-competent induced pluripotent stem cells. Nature 448:313–7
- Park JH, Lee MY, Heo JS, Han HJ (2008) A potential role of connexin 43 in epidermal growth factor-induced proliferation of mouse embryonic stem cells: involvement of Ca2+/PKC, p44/42 and p38 MAPKs pathways. Cell Prolif 41:786–802
- Piazzi M, Bavelloni A, Faenza I, Blalock W, Urbani A, D'aguanno S, Fiume R, Ramazzotti G, Maraldi NM, Cocco L (2010) eEF1A phosphorylation in the nucleus of insulin-stimulated C2C12 myoblasts: Ser(3) is a novel substrate for protein kinase C betaI. Mol Cell Proteomics 9:2719–2728
- Prudhomme W, Daley GQ, Zandstra P, Lauffenburger DA (2004) Multivariate proteomic analysis of murine embryonic stem cell self-renewal versus differentiation signaling. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 101:2900–2905
- Quinlan LR, Faherty S, Kane MT (2003) Phospholipase C and protein kinase C involvement in mouse embryonic stem-cell proliferation and apoptosis. Reproduction 126:121–131
- Schechtman D, Mochly-Rosen D (2001) Adaptor proteins in protein kinase C-mediated signal transduction. Oncogene 20:6339–6347
- Schratt G, Philippar U, Berger J, Schwarz H, Heidenreich O, Nordheim A (2002) Serum response factor is crucial for actin cytoskeletal organization and focal adhesion assembly in embryonic stem cells. J Cell Biol 156:737–750
- Takahashi K, Yamanaka S (2006) Induction of pluripotent stem cells from mouse embryonic and adult fibroblast cultures by defined factors. Cell 126:663–676
- Van Riggelen J, Yetil A, Felsher DW (2010) MYC as a regulator of ribosome biogenesis and protein synthesis. Nat Rev Cancer 10:301–309
- Ventura C, Zinellu E, Maninchedda E, Fadda M, Maioli M (2003) Protein kinase C signaling transduces endorphin-primed cardiogenesis in GTR1 embryonic stem cells. Circ Res 92:617–622
- Ying QL, Wray J, Nichols J, Batlle-Morera L, Doble B, Woodgett J, Cohen P, Smith A (2008) The ground state of embryonic stem cell self-renewal. Nature 453:519–523
- Yun SP, Lee MY, Ryu JM, Han HJ (2009) Interaction between PGE2 and EGF receptor through MAPKs in mouse embryonic stem cell proliferation. Cell Mol Life Sci 66:1603–1616
- Zeevi-Levin N, Itskovitz-Eldor J, Binah O (2010) Functional properties of human embryonic stem cellderived cardiomyocytes. Crit Rev Eukaryot Gene Expr 20:51–59
- Zhou X, Quann E, Gallicano GI (2003) Differentiation of nonbeating embryonic stem cells into beating cardiomyocytes is dependent on downregulation of PKC beta and zeta in concert with upregulation of PKC epsilon. Dev Biol 255:407–422

Maintenance of Pluripotency in Mouse Embryonic Stem Cells with MicroRNAs

11

George M. Yousef, Zsuzsanna Lichner, and Elen Gócza

Contents

Introduction	111
Biogenesis of MircoRNAs	112
Mechanism of Action of miRNAs	112
miRNA Function	113
Context-Dependent Transcriptional Activation	113
miRNAs as Signal Modulators and Members of Signaling Networks	114
miRNA Pathways in Pluripotency Maintenance	
of Mouse Embryonic Stem Cells	114
Functional miRNAs in Mouse ES Cells	115
The miR-290-295 Cluster/EEmiRC	116
Stem-Cell Specific miRNAs	
and Epigenetic Silencing	117
miRNA Regulation of Cell Cycle	118
Myc-Regulated miRNAsContribute	
to Stem-Cell Maintenance and Differentiation	119
MicroRNAs and Differentiation	119
References	121

Abstract

miRNAs compose a class of short singlestranded RNA molecules that function by regulating the expression of their target genes. Recent evidence has shown that miRNAs play a critical role in the maintenance of stem cell pluripotency and differentiation. In this chapter, we will provide an overview about the biogenesis of the miRNAs and the principal of their mechanism of action. We will highlight the most common theories about the way they establish simple regulatory networks with their targets. We will also discuss, in more details, the role of ES cell-specific miRNAs in the maintenance of pluripotency of the mouse embryonic stem cells (ES cells), and their connection to epigenetic silencing and regulation of cell cycle.

Introduction

miRNAs are a class of endogenous, small RNA molecules that do not code for proteins, and regulate expression of their target molecules. miRNA target recognition is highly redundant and the outcome of miRNA expression or its alteration is always dependent on the target pool available in situ. Therefore miRNAs act in networks and integrate with the classical regulatory associations of proteins. This allows miRNAs to fine tune the spatial and temporal gene expression, making them uniquely suitable for the regulation of developmental processes. Indeed, the first miRNAs

G.M. Yousef • Z. Lichner • E. Gócza (⊠) Department of Animal Biotechnology, Agricultural Biotechnology Center (ABC), Applied Embryology and Stem Cell Research Group, Szent-Györgyi A. str. 4, Gödöllő, H-2100 Hungary e-mail: elen@abc.hu

was discovered in a developmental timing study in C. elegans, than since miRNAs were proved to be essential for the regulation of pluripotency, differentiation, axis formation, cell cycle regulation, development and maturation of the nervous system, organogenesis as well as for pathological conditions such as skeletal and growth defects, cardiomyopathies and different cancers. Key experiments showed that the miRNA pathway is indispensable for stem cell maintenance and differentiation in mammalian systems and recent exciting work pointed out its importance in iPS cell generation. There is increasing evidence that cancer pathogenesis and progression shares some aspects of embryonic development (e.g., epithelialmesenchymal transition), dedifferentiation and stem cell maintenance. Since miRNAs are crucial participants of these processes, stem cell biology and cancer molecular pathology will both benefit from the deeper understanding of miRNA regulation in embryonic stem cells.

Biogenesis of MircoRNAs

miRNAs are now recognized as an abundant class of genome-encoded, short, single-stranded RNAs that regulate the expression of their target genes. The biogenesis of miRNAs is a highly regulated, multistep process. As is the case with protein coding genes, the RNA II Polymerase complex is responsible for the transcription of the miRNA genes. The primary transcript (pri-miRNA) is usually a long RNA molecule, and is protected from the nucleases by a 5'CAP structure and a 3' polyA tail. The miRNA coding part of the primary transcript (also called pri-miRNA) forms a hairpin secondary structure. This special structure recruits the microprocessor complex, which is comprised of the RNAse III-type nuclease Drosha, and its partner the Di Giorge Syndrome Critical Region 8 (DGCR8) protein. DGCR8 is responsible for directing the complex to the doublestranded RNA through two double-stranded RNA binding domains (dsRBD) (Winter et al. 2009). The Microprocessor complex recognizes the boundary between the double stranded hairpin structure and the adjacent single-stranded RNA,

and specifically cleaves the long pri-miRNA at the base of the stem-loop, to produce the 60-70 nucleotide long pre-miRNA. The pre-miRNA is then transported to the cytoplasm by the Exportin 5 (XPO5) in the presence of the Ran-GTP cofactor (Yi et al. 2003). In the cytoplasm, the pre-miRNA is recognized by the doublestranded RNA-binding protein TRBP (the human immunodeficiency virus transactivating response RNA-binding protein), that recruits the miRNA loading complex (miRLC). miRLC has two members: the RNAse III-type nuclease Dicer, and the PAZ/PIWI protein Argonaute 2 (AGO2). Once the pre-miRNA is loaded into the TRBP-Dicer-AGO2 effector complex, Dicer further cleaves the pre-miRNA at about 22 nt away from the Drosha cleavage site, generating a miRNA duplex. The duplex is unwind with the contribution of the MID domain of AGO2, the miRLC disassembles and the RNA Induced Silencing Complex (RISC), containing the mature, single stranded miRNA, is released (Maniataki and Mourelatos 2005).

Mechanism of Action of miRNAs

The sequence at 2–7 position from the 5' end of the mature miRNA is called the 'seed' motif, and is a critical region in the target recognition. The seed sequence usually hybridizes nearly perfectly to the target mRNA's 3'UTR (also called the 'miRNA recognition sequence' or 'miRNA response element'), to nucleate the direct miRNA:mRNA interaction. These 5' dominant target sites require little support for pairing to the miRNA at the 3' end. However, additional 3' complementary sites are required for some targets which have insufficient 5' pairing. Since the target recognition site is short, a particular miRNA may regulate several hundreds of different mRNAs, and the miRNA function is always dependent on the context of the current transcriptome, reflecting the given cell type, the cell's age and its niche. Additionally, an individual mRNA may be simultaneously targeted by multiple different miRNAs, and in this case different miRNAs act synergistically, for a tighter repression of the target.

The complicated miRNA pool-transcriptome network is generally thought to fine-tune gene expression; though in some cases, miRNAs are suggested to act as a switch in developmental processes.

miRNAs are widely believed to repress gene expression via base paring to partially complementary sites located in the 3'UTR of their target mRNAs. However, it has also been suggested that miRNAs can enhance gene expression of their targets using a different effector complex, and that miRNAs use alternative recognition sites within the coding region of the mRNA or in the promoter. miRNA mediated repression primarily works by inhibiting the initiation step of the translation. It is widely believed that the mRNA transcripts form a loop by connecting the 5' CAP structure to the polyA tail, thus the RISC complexes, sitting on the 3'UTR are in the vicinity of the translation initiation site and interfere with the assembly of the translation initiation complex. It is now also accepted that the miRNA mediated silencing is usually coupled to the destabilization and leads to degradation or/and deadenylation of the mRNA target (Djuranovic et al. 2011). Though somewhat controversial, it is generally accepted that the Ago2-miRNA-mRNA complexes accumulate in the P-bodies (also called 'decapping bodies' or 'GW bodies'), that is demonstrated to play fundamental roles in general mRNA decay, nonsense-mediated mRNA decay, AU-rich element mediated mRNA decay, and miRNA-induced mRNA silencing. Importantly, not all mRNAs which enter P-bodies are degraded, as it has been demonstrated that some mRNAs can exit P-bodies and re-initiate translation.

miRNA Function

miRNAs were originally described as regulators of the heterochronic development of Caenorhabditis elegans larvae. However, it didn't take long to realize their potential in other multicellular systems (Lagos-Quintana et al. 2001). miRNAs have a wide variety of expression pattern. Some miRNAs show strict differential expression in time and space, others seem to be more ubiquitously expressed. In the early discovery phase, miRNAs were identified by directional cloning from different tissues and organs. The cloning frequency from a particular tissue reflected the abundance of the miRNA. This revealed a very important feature of miRNA regulation: virtually all tissues and cell types have a specific miRNAs expression landscape (Wienholds and Plasterk 2005). The high number of tissue-specific miRNA expression patterns suggests that these miRNAs have a role in differentiation and in the maintenance of tissue identity. It was also demonstrated that miRNA expression profile could delineate the cell origin more efficiently than the mRNA pattern, creating extensive miRNA research in cancer pathology, cancer diagnostics, alternative prognostics and therapeutics.

Involvement of miRNAs was quickly proved in organogenesis, tissue morphogenesis, and cellular processes like apoptosis, proliferation, cell cycle regulation and major signaling pathways. Not surprisingly, emerging evidence suggests a direct link between miRNAs and disease and that the gain and loss of miRNA target sites appear to be causal to some genetic disorders (Kloosterman and Plasterk 2006). The most efficient way to modulate a biological process is to alter a step that has extensive downstream effects. Signaling pathways are highly interconnected, where the members form a network, creating plenty of possibilities for fine tuning. Signaling pathways are ideal candidates for miRNA-mediated regulation due to the dose-sensitive nature of their outcome. Here we summarize some of the theoretical models that predict the interaction between miR-NAs and their targets at the network level, and are involved in the regulation of pluripotency-related pathways.

Context-Dependent Transcriptional Activation

The final outcome of miRNA action depends on the signaling pathway it regulates. For example, some proteins have cofactors, which are required for the protein to act on a subset of its targets. In case a miRNA inhibits this cofactor, it restricts the effect of the protein, since it can only act on the targets that don't require the cofactor. Thus, the final effect of a miRNAs does not only depend on the transcriptome of the cell, but also on the behavior of the targets. Default repression ensures that the expression of a gene is turned off, and it can only be activated in the presence of an adequate signal. However, signaling noise may cause undesired release of default activation. miRNAs could be crucial for signal interpretation. By dampening positive mediators of signaling cascades, miRNAs can raise the threshold for pathway activation, restricting it only to appropriate zones of competence (Inui et al. 2010).

Although miRNAs repress gene expression, their function is not always repressive. Instead, their effect on signaling cascades depends on the pathway topology. Inhibition of a repressor of a pathway will lead to a default activation of that signaling pathway. Default activation of cell cycle by ESC-specific miRNAs is one of the best studied examples for that. miRNAs contribute to fast G1-S transition that is a characteristic of pluripotent ES cells.

miRNAs as Signal Modulators and Members of Signaling Networks

Once a miRNA targets an inhibitor of a signaling cascade, it serves as a positive regulator and its effect might be amplified through the downstream elements of the pathway. This can cause increased strength or duration of the miRNA action, and can empower cell responsiveness to otherwise sub-threshold stimuli. The intrinsic risk of this is that the launching of a potential chain reaction might lead to senescence or cancer promotion, depending on the targeted pathway. Therefore, multiple negative regulators are usually needed to prevent this risk.

Because of the redundancy of miRNA target recognition, a single miRNA may target both an agonist and an antagonist of a pathway. This kind of regulation can be used to reduce the absolute signaling level of the targeted pathway, or to create an optimal balance between the pathway activation and inhibition, or to set a limit for the fluctuating input signals (Inui et al. 2010).

A new extracellular signal does not always confer instruction that the cell has to follow. miRNAs may reinforce or dampen signals, differentiating between bona fide messages, that have to be answered and signaling noises, that have to be ignored. In a coherent feedback loop, the miRNA and its target are oppositely regulated by the same signal. Since the miRNA represses the target gene, the signal doubles its effect by both a direct action on the gene and an indirect opposite action on the inhibitory miRNA. Whether the signal enhances or restricts the action of the given miRNA, the coherent loop leads to signal stabilization. This mechanism is typical in fine tissue patterning, where miRNAs repress 'leaky' mRNAs that should be not expressed in the given cell.

In an incoherent loop, the signal simultaneously triggers or restricts the target gene and the inhibitor miRNA. A main advantage of such a design, that it prevents pathway activation upon stochastic signaling noise. This ensures that only a relevant stimulus can override the inhibition by the co-expressed miRNA. Moreover, an incoherent loop may also maintain steady-state levels of the target protein. Importantly, this ensures uniform responsiveness in equivalent groups of cells within a range of signal distribution (Inui et al. 2010).

miRNA Pathways in Pluripotency Maintenance of Mouse Embryonic Stem Cells

To address the biological function of miRNA and related Dicer-dependent small non-coding RNA molecules in the early mammalian development, Dicer1 gene, the only Dicer in mammals, has been knocked out in mice. Dicer1 loss proved to be lethal in early mouse embryo development. Dicer1-null embryos did not develop cells that express Oct4 protein, a canonical marker of embryonic stem cells. The first attempts to generate Dicer1-null embryonic stem cells have also failed. These data suggest a role for miRNAs in maintaining the stem cell population during early mouse development (Bernstein et al. 2003).

To be able to analyze the function of miRNA machinery in pluripotent cell, different mouse embryonic stem cell (ESC) lines were created that carried a genetic ablation of essential components of the miRNA biogenesis machinery in an inducible system (Gangaraju and Lin 2009). The Rajewsky and the Hannon laboratories have independently generated mouse embryonic stem cell lines that were conditional knock out for Dicer. Kanellopoulou et al. (2005) deleted the exons 18-20, which encode a part of the PAZ domain and the first RNAse III domain, by Cre-loxP mediated recombination. This led to out-of-frame splicing of the primary transcript and abolished all downstream exons, inactivating the second RNAse III catalytic domain (Kanellopoulou et al. 2005). Murchison et al. (2005) created Dicer loxP sites around the 22-23 exons. The Cre-loxP mediated loss of these exons generated ES cells that were knock-out for the majority of both RNAse III domains of Dicer. In both cases, the Dicer knock-out ES cell lines were viable, displayed the typical colony morphology of mouse ES cells, and expressed Oct4 level that was undistinguishable from that of the wild type. Surprisingly, the Dicer-deficient ES cell lines displayed proliferation defect and did not form teratomas upon subcutaneous injection into nude mice. Dicer ablation also led to differentiation defects. Embryoid bodies from mutant cells ceased growing after 8-10 days and showed little evidence of differentiation. The cell aggregates continued to express high level of Oct4 and did not express endodermal or mesodermal differentiation markers.

In addition, both laboratories examined the possibility that Dicer may contribute to heterochromatin formation in the mouse genome, as it has been reported in fission yeast (Scizzosacharomyces pombe) and in plants. Both groups described enrichment of transcripts from the centromeric and pericentric repeats, raising the possibility that these long RNA transcripts cannot be processed into siRNA-like species in the absence of Dicer. Kanellopoulou et al. (2005) also suggested that H3K9 methylation was reduced in Dicer –/– cells.

Since the knock-out of Dicer was thought to interfere with the processing of centromeric repeats, miRNA biogenesis has been disrupted at a different step, to create a system where miRNA function can be adequately studied. The DGCR8 protein is the DNA binding partner of Drosha and elimination of DGCR8 prevents the formation of pre-miRNA precursors. Disruption of DGCR8 led to early embryo lethality; therefore the function of DGCR8 was addressed in ES cells, in an inducible system (Wang et al. 2007). Similarly to the Dicer knock-out ES cells, the DGCR8 -/mutant was reported to have low proliferation rate, but appeared morphologically normal and expressed the known stem cell markers. The initial description of DGCR8 -/- ES cell line emphasized on its altered cell cycle phase distribution. Increased G1 phase paralleled with decreased percentage of cells present in S phase, severely disrupting the characteristic cell cycle pattern of pluripotent, fast cycling cells. The differentiation capability of DGCR8 deficient cells was also compromised. Expression of endoderm, mesoderm, ectoderm, trophectoderm and germ line markers was absent or severely reduced in the DGCR8 knockout embryoid bodies. Teratoma differentiation experiments revealed that the expression of differentiation markers was abnormal, but was not completely lost in the DGCR8 knockout population (Wang et al. 2007).

Taken together, disruption of the miRNA biogenesis pathway by deletion of Dicer or DGCR8 had a pronounced effect on the population doubling time of the generated ES cells, as well as on their differentiation potential. These results indicate that miRNAs are essential for silencing ES cell self-renewal program.

Functional miRNAs in Mouse ES Cells

To understand how miRNAs regulate pluripotency and differentiation of a mouse ES cell, it is vital to know which miRNAs are expressed. In the early discovery phase of stem cell specific miRNAs, short RNA expression was profiled from mouse ES cell cDNA libraries. Surprisingly, the majority of the detected miRNAs (70–75%) mapped to six genomic loci, four on which have been implicated in cell cycle control or oncogenesis. Cloning studies identified novel miRNA hairpins that showed little conservation among mammals and overlapped with annotated repetitive elements. The work of Calabrese et al. (2007) suggested that the most important and abundant miRNA clusters in ES cells include the miR-15b/miR-16 cluster, the miR-17–92 cluster, miR-21, the miR-290–295 cluster, a miRNA cluster in a repetitive region on chromosome 2 (also known as miR-669 cluster or C2MC cluster) and a repetitive cluster on chromosome 12 (Mouse Dlk1-Gtl2 Domain).

The C2M2 cluster spans a ~54 Kb region and is located in the intron 10 region of the Polycomb group gene Sfmbt2. This cluster is not conserved in other mammals except to some extent in the rat. The cluster encodes 57 members of miR-467 family, including miR-669, miR-297, miR-466 and miR-467. The seed region of miR-467 is UAAGUGC, very similar to the seed sequence of the miR-290-295 cluster or the miR-17 family (AAGUGC). Other cluster members, however, appear to contain unrelated, highly repetitive sequence instead (e.g.: mmu-miR-669c-3p: UACACACACACACACACAGUAA).

The cluster on chromosome 12 is composed of 49 experimentally detected or cloned miRNAs at the mouse Dlk1-Gtl2 domain. An IG-DMR (differentially methylated region) between the Dlk1 and Gtl2 genes, has been recently shown to play a key role in controlling imprinted expression within the whole locus. This locus is paternally imprinted and only expressed from the maternal copy. Interestingly, some of the miRNAs at this locus, like miR-342 and miR-345, are differentially regulated in some cancers, and miR-342 downregulation correlates with chemotherapy resistance. Furthermore, in an independent study, eight members of this cluster have been found to be potential tumor suppressors (Buffa et al. 2011). The cluster was linked to the initiation of cancer stem cell character in human.

Technical advances in sequencing made it possible to use alternative approaches for miRNA identification. Leung et al. (2011) combined photo-crosslinking immunoprecipitation using Ago2 antibodies and deep-sequencing of the precipitated RNAs, to find mES cell specific miRNAs and to deduce their targets at the same time. In this study, mES cells appeared to be dominated by a single miRNA seed family (AAGUGC) that is probably responsible for most of the miRNA regulation in this cell type. Sixtyeight percent of all sequenced miRNAs shared this seed sequence, including members of the miR-290-295 cluster, some members of the miR-467 family and the miR-302-367 cluster. Consequently, the Ago-2 precipitated mRNAs had high frequency of the complementary GCACUU motif in their 3' untranslated and coding regions. The predicted targets were significantly enriched in genes that regulate G1/S transition of the cell cycle and the TGFβ-receptor signaling pathway. Intracellular TGFβ-pathway inhibitors, the cytoplasm-localized Smad7, the nucleus-localized Skil, and the extracellular inhibitors, Lefty1 and Lefty2 are among the experimentally validated targets of miRNAs with AAGUGC seed sequence. The TGF β pathway has also been implicated in epithelialmesenchymal transition (EMT), which is a naturally occurring step during embryogenesis. EMT is also a driving force of metastasis in cancer, and contributes to the establishment of cancer stem cells. The Lefty proteins function as antagonists of Nodal signaling and play a role in left-right asymmetry determination of organ systems during development.

The miR-290-295 Cluster/EEmiRC

The early embryonic miRNA cluster (EEmiRC) or miR-290-295 cluster is expressed in embryonic and some somatic stem cells, and is repressed during differentiation. It represents nearly 70% of all miRNAs of the mouse embryonic stem cell. The cluster encodes seven miRNA hairpins that mature to ten, highly similar miRNAs (Houbaviy et al. 2005). The promoter of the cluster contains binding sites for several well-known stem cell transcription factors: Nanog, Oct4, Sox2, Tcf3, c-Myc and n-Myc. The promoter also carries an ambivalent epigenetic signature, which is characteristic for pluripotent cells. This means that the promoter is simultaneously marked by the H3K4

trimethylated histones that are associated with active transcription; and by H3K27 trimethylated histones, that is linked to inactive transcription (Judson et al. 2009). This double epigenetic mark provides ES cells with the flexibility to express a gene set, but be able to switch it off quickly, when de novo expression is not required anymore. The H3K4 trimethylation of the miR-290-295 promoter is gradually lost during differentiation. Also, Tata et al. (2011) described an intragenic enhancer element within the miRNA coding region that acts synergistically with the promoter and is necessary to integrate miR-290-295 cluster expression with the ESC-specific regulatory circuit. The intragenic enhancer is dense in Oct4, Sox2 and CTCF binding sites, similar to the promoter. Both the promoter and the enhancer are hypomethylated in ES cells and hypermethylated in differentiated cells. The enhancer is also marked by ambivalent histone methylation, thus the hypomethylated enhancer is associated with H3K4me3 in ES cells and progressively changes to hypermethylated DNA and H3K27me3 trimethylated histones in the more differentiated progenitor cells.

To elucidate the role of this unique set of miR-NAs, the Surani group studied the function of a representative and abundant member: miR-294 (Hanina et al. 2010). Restoring miR-294 expression in Dicer -/- mouse ES cells altered the transcriptome by causing primary (direct) and secondary (indirect) effects. mRNAs that coimmunoprecipitate with the endogenous Ago2 were compared between Dicer -/- and miR-294-expressing Dicer -/- cells. Consistent with the potential role of miR-294 in pluripotency maintenance, none of the stem cell factors were downregulated by miR-294, on the contrary, differentiation-associated genes were enriched among the downregulated genes. The stem cell factors Lin28 and c-Myc were highly upregulated upon miR-294 transfection. Importantly, c-Myc and miR-294 acted synergistically on a subset of genes. This result is consistent with the observation that miR-294 can partially substitute c-Myc in the generation of iPS cells. However, miR-294 also repressed some of the c-Myc targets. It is suggested that c-Myc directly activates a number of genes, and in parallel, also represses some of its targets via miR-294, creating an incoherent loop. In conclusion, miR-294 is not just a downstream effector of c-Myc, but a pluripotency factor by itself that can partially substitute c-Myc function induce pluripotency marker genes, such as Lin28.

Stem-Cell Specific miRNAs and Epigenetic Silencing

Induction of ES cell differentiation by LIF withdrawal or by retinoic acid treatment has been shown to increase the methylation of Oct4 promoter, which silences the expression of the pluripotency factor. Loss of Oct4 promoter methylation causes deficient differentiation upon LIF withdrawal, and maintenance of high Oct4 and Nanog levels.

Embryoid bodies of the Dicer1 deficient mouse ES cell lines show impaired differentiation, and the mutant cells do not form teratomas in nude mice. Notably, Dnmt3a and Dnmt3b double mutant ES cells, that lack de novo DNA methyltransferase activity, retain an undifferentiated morphology and are also defective in teratoma formation. The Filipowicz and the Blasco laboratories were pioneers in establishing a link between miRNAs and epigenetics (Benetti et al. 2008; Sinkkonen et al. 2008). A marked loss of DNA methylation was described in the Dicer1 deficient ES cells, which resembles the phenotype of Dnmt1 functional knock out cells that are deficient in DNA methylation maintenance. The heterochromatin domain of the subtelomeric repeats controls telomere recombination and telomere length. These subtelomeric regions of the Dicer1 deficient ES cells showed a significant decrease in DNA methylation compared to wild-type cells. It has also been proven that the decreased DNA methylation in the Dicer knock-out cells is a direct consequence of decreased Dnmt levels. This DNA methylation defect is likely to contribute to the increased telomere recombination and the aberrant telomere elongation that was observed in the Dicer knock-out cells.

Expression of the DNA methyltransferase genes that are responsible for de novo methylation

of CpG DNA motifs (Dnmt3a, Dnmt3b and Dnmt3L) was significantly downregulated at mRNA and protein levels in the Dicer deficient ES cell lines. In parallel, the expression of Rbl1, the Rb regulator Rb1cc1, Rbak and Rbbp1 (Arid4a) increased. Transient transfection of miR-290-295 miRNAs, the predominantly expressed miRNAs in mouse ES cells, rescued the expression of the Dnmt3 genes. Notably, miR-291a-3p alone was sufficient to restore both the mRNA and the protein levels of the DNA methyltransferases. This effect is clearly indirect and suggests that the miR-290 cluster represses an inhibitor of Dnmt3 genes. Target prediction of miR-290 family pointed out several transcriptional repressors that are upregulated during embryonic differentiation after the blastocyst stage, including Klf3, the nuclear receptor Nr2f2, the zinc-finger proteins Zmynd11 and Zbtb7 and the retinoblastoma-like 2 (Rbl2) gene. Interestingly, Rbl2 directly binds and represses Dnmt3a and Dnmt3b promoters in ES cells during neuronal differentiation and in human glioblastoma cells. When differentiation of ES cells was induced by RA treatment, the expression of GCNF, and early repressor of Oct 4 and Nanog, were upregulated both in Dicer +/- and Dicer -/- cells. This indicates that the very first steps of differentiation do not require a functional miRNA pathway. However, at the later stages of differentiation the Dicer -/- cells showed incomplete silencing of Oct4 and Nanog, and the Oct4 promoter fails to undergo DNA methylation. Re-introduction of miR-290 cluster to the Dicer deficient ES cells restored the de novo DNA methylation of Oct4 promoter, establishing a relevant link between miRNAs and epigenetic regulation.

miRNA Regulation of Cell Cycle

The cell cycle is tightly orchestrated during normal development. The proper switching between the phases is regulated by checkpoints at the G1/S and G2/M transitions. ES cells are highly proliferative and have an expedited cell cycle which is critical for fast growth of the inner cell mass. They bypass the cell cycle checkpoints, including

the G1/S transition checkpoint, therefore ES cells exhibit very short G1 phase, while the percentage of S phase cells is high.

Unlike proper ES cells, Dicer1 and DGCR8 knock-out ES cells proliferate slowly and accumulate in G1 phase of cell cycle. The Blelloch laboratory reported that 12 miRNAs were able to rescue this proliferation and cell cycle defect, indicating a major contribution of the miRNA pathway to cell cycle regulation in mouse ES cells (Wang et al. 2008). Interestingly, all 12 miRNAs belong to or share similar seed region ('AAAGUGC' or 'AAGUGCU/A') with the miR-290 family, implying that they act on a common set of targets. Several cell cycle regulators are predicted to be directly regulated by the miR-290 family. Among them are the G1-S check point regulators Cdkn1a (p21), Cdkn1b (p27), Retinoblastoma protein 1 (Rb1), Rb-like 1 (Rb11 or p107), Rbl2 (p130), Large tumor suppressor 2 (Lats2); and the G2/M check point regulator Wee1. Lats2 is also a confirmed target of the orthologous miRNA family in human testicular germ cell tumor.

Besides speeding up the cell cycle, the miR-290 family also targets pro-proliferative genes like cyclinD1 (CCND1) and E2F1, creating an incoherent loop that may fine-tune the speed of proliferation. mES cells exhibit elevated levels of cell cycle independent Cdk2-cyclin E activity that accounts for rapid cell division and a truncated G1 phase. The best understood target of the miR-290 family is the Cdk inhibitor p21. It is anticipated that p21 is a major factor contributing to the decrease in Cdk2 activity seen during differentiation. Data from Wang et al. (2008) indicates that decreased expression of the miR-290 cluster upon differentiation releases the translational block of the Cdkn1a transcript, leading to higher p21 protein levels (Wang et al. 2008). Assembly of Cdk2-cyclin E into inactive complexes with p21 delays the onset of G1-S transition. Thus, low miR-290 expression results in p21 upregulation and subsequent contribution to the G1-S transition check point, to engineer the cell cycle phase distribution that is typical for differentiated cells, exhibiting a higher proportion of cells in G1 and a proportion in the S phase.

Although the miR-290 family seems to dominate the mouse ES cell, other miRNAs are also proposed to regulate the cell cycle in pluripotent mouse cells. miR-125b, the vertebrate homologue of the C. elegans miRNA lin-4, has also been implicated in the regulation of neural and hematopoietic stem cell homeostasis. miR-125b has been proposed to regulate both apoptosis and proliferation in a cell-type specific manner. Several cell cycle regulators are among the predicted targets of miR-125b, including members of the p53 network: cyclin C, Cdc25c, Cdkn2c, Edn1, Ppp1ca and Sel11. Importantly, the miR-125b regulation of the p53 pathway is conserved at the network level between C. elegans and human (Le et al. 2011).

Myc-Regulated miRNAsContribute to Stem-Cell Maintenance and Differentiation

The Myc protein family includes basic helixloop-helix-zipper (bHLHZ) transcription factors. C-, N- and L-Myc can each form obligate heterodimers with the bHLHZ proteins and target the E-box sequences. Myc has been implicated in the transcriptional repression of many genes that normally limit cell cycle progression. Myc proteins recruit histone acetyltransferases (HATs) and thus, in addition to their role as classical transcription factors, they also function to regulate global chromatin structure by regulating histone acetylation in protein coding and intergenic regions. The Myc proteins' broad effect on normal and abnormal cell behavior have been assumed to relate to their regulation of RNA polymerases, required for translation and growth (Grandori et al. 2005). The demonstration that Myc proteins also control expression of a subset of miRNAs has added another class of critical Myc targets.

In an elegant experiment, Lin et al. (2009) overexpressed c-Myc in murine ES cell line (c-Myc+), then compared the miRNA landscape of the c-Myc+ESC line, the induced haematopoietic stem/progenitor cells (HSP) and tumors from the mice transplanted with c-Myc+cell-derived HSPs. Let-7, miR-29, miR-181 and miR-199 were downregulated by increased c-Myc expression, while the miR-200 family members (miR-141, miR-429, miR-200), miR-338 and miR-302 were upregulated. Interestingly, the miRNAs induced by c-Myc in ES cells were not increased or were significantly reduced in differentiated hematopoietic cells and in the tumors from transplanted mice. Similarly, the oncogenic miR-17-92 cluster was strongly induced in the c-Myc + differentiated and tumor cells, while it was not substantially altered in the c-Myc+ES cells.

Importantly, the gene sets downregulated by the miR-200 family, miR-335 or miR-302 and the genes downregulated by c-Myc were significantly overlapping in mES cells. Target prediction analysis and experimental validation suggests that the targets of these miRNAs include a large number of genes that function as differentiation inhibitors. These include TGF β R3, the cadherin Cdh11, neuropilin (Nrp1) and Foxf2. TGF β R3 functions as a co-receptor with other TGF- β receptor superfamily members. It is involved in multiple developmental pathways, and its downregulation has been observed in various cancers. Cdh11 is an adhesion molecule that has an important role in developmental processes such as morphogenesis and induction of neurite outgrowth. Nrp1 has key roles in axonal guidance and is essential for neuronal and cardiovascular development. It is also a promising therapeutic target protein in the treatment for leukemia and lymphoma.

Therefore Myc-controlled miRNAs in ES cells may contribute to inhibition of broad aspects of cell-type differentiation during development. It should be noted that Myc proteins, on the other hand, can be regulated by miRNAs, as described below.

MicroRNAs and Differentiation

The let-7 family was among the first identified miRNAs. Originally it was known as a developmental regulator of progenitor cell maturation in C. elegans, and it was soon recognized that mammals express a large family of let-7 miRNAs. The mouse let-7 family is composed of 12 precursors

that code for ten distinct mature miRNAs, from let-7a to let-7i, and also include the highly similar miR-98. The family is not expressed in ES cells and cancer stem cells, but let-7 members are widely expressed across differentiated tissues and during ESC differentiation. The strict differentiationrelated expression pattern and the abundance of this family made it an excellent candidate as a master regulator of early differentiation.

DGCR8-/- ES cells had two major defects: slow proliferation rate and impaired differentiation ability. Fast cycling could be restored by the miR-290 family. miR-290, however, could not silence pluripotency and induce a differentiation program. Melton et al. (2010) demonstrated that expression of let-7 members rescue the differentiation ability of DGCR8 -/- cells. let-7c overexpression led to downregulation of several ES markers, like the embryonic alkaline phosphatase, Oct4, Nanog and Sox2. Moreover, a range of let-7 members was able to effectively diminish the ability of ES cells to form colonies. Co-expression of the miR-290-295 cluster and let-7 family in DGCR8 -/- cells blocked differentiation. The functional antagonism between let-7 and miR-290 families on ES cell self-renewal suggests that they have opposing effect on the downstream mRNA targets. Similar to the miR-290 cluster, the let-7 family also regulates cell cycle and proliferation. let-7b was shown to target the cyclins D1, D2, D3, Cdk4, cyclin A and E2F2. D cyclins and the cyclin dependent kinase 4/6 form a complex that leads the cell from G1 to S phase. miRNA inhibition of any member of this complex blocks G1-S transition and slows down the cell cycle. Similarly, cyclinA complexes with Cdk2 to promote G1-S transition, and this step is negatively regulated by p21, p27 and p57. let-7 downregulates both members of the CyclinA-Cdk2 complex, thus it synergizes with p21 to establish the G1/S checkpoint. This is probably the site of a very intensive communication between the miR-290 family and the let-7 cluster, since miR-290 inhibits p21and reinforces cell cycle. Overexpression of let-7 caused cell cycle arrest in G1 and a delay in G2/M transition.

The oncogenic RAS/RAF/MAPK pathway is among the validated let-7 targets in human cancers.

Moreover, let-7 miRNAs are intimately related to an oncogenic downstream target of RAS/RAF/ MAPK pathway, the Myc family. In ES cells, n-Myc and c-Myc are highly expressed. c-Myc has been identified as a let-7 target in cancer cells, and n-myc was shown to be directly downregulated by let-7 in mouse ESC (Melton et al. 2010). Disruption of c-myc and n-Myc in mouse ESC severely affects self-renewal, pluripotency, survival and accelerates lineage commitment. c-Myc was one of the four genes that were originally described to be able to reprogram terminally differentiated fibroblasts to pluripotent embryonic stem cells. Conditional deletion of Myc proteins in mouse ES cells prolongs G1 phase of cell cycle as well as accumulation of cells in M phase. It also enhances the expression of differentiation markers of all three germ layers. The loss of Myc leads to down-regulation of several epigenetic regulators (ex.:Chd1) suggesting a role for Myc in remodeling chromatin architecture in ESC.

Interestingly, c-Myc also contributes to the transcriptional regulation of let-7 and miR-290 family. The oncogenic c-Myc transcription factor broadly influences miRNA expression, leading to widespread miRNA down-regulation. miRNA transcripts repressed by Myc include tumor suppressor miRNAs, such as miR-15a/16-1, miR-34a, and let-7 family members. Myc operates through Lin-28A and Lin-28B RNA binding proteins to negatively regulate let-7 biogenesis, and Lin-28 is necessary and sufficient for Mycmediated let-7 repression (Chang et al. 2009). Myc is directly associated with Lin-28 promoters and induces transcriptional transactivation of Lin-28 in multiple human and mouse tumor models. In turn, Lin-28 protein binds pre-miRNAs of the let-7 family at the loop sequence and inhibits further maturation of the miRNA. Therefore the Myc-Lin28 axis promotes pluripotency (and malignancy) by selectively blocking the biogenesis of the let-7 family.

The miRNAs that are predicted to target pluripotency factors and are expressed upon induction of differentiation expected to have a role in early differentiation. Several miRNAs were proposed to regulate pluripotency factors (e.g.: Oct4, Nanog, Sox2, Klf4, cMyc, Tbx3, Ezh1, Ezh2 and Eed), and many were also validated experimentally. The let-7 family members target the Yamanakafactor c-Myc and the PRC2 (Polycomb Repressor Complex) member Ezh2 (Pauli et al. 2011). miR-26a and miR-26b are also transcriptional regulators of Ezh2 and Tbx3 (Ma et al. 2011). Tbx3 has recently been shown to improve the germ cell competency of iPS cells. miR-29 is a validated regulator of Klf4, and is commonly linked to stem cell and cancer stem cell differentiation. miR-29 can also indirectly enhance p53 activity and this circuit is activated in age-related DNA damage (Ivey and Srivastava 2010).

In an elegant study, Chen et al. (2006) demonstrated that miR-1 is required for the smooth muscle cell differentiation of mouse ES cells. miR-1 directly targets Klf4 pluripotency factor, thus regulating indirectly the Nanog, Oct4, Sox2, c-Myc regulatory circuit. miR-1 also has a strong pro-myogenic effect on the undifferentiated and very aggressive rhabdomyosarcoma tumor cells (Xie et al. 2011).

Several other miRNAs have been pointed out to regulate the differentiation of mouse ES cells. Tarantino et al. (2010) carried out a systematic comparison of miRNA expression between undifferentiated ES cells, and cells where neural differentiation has been induced. miR-100 and miR-137 were undetectable in the pluripotent ES cells, but their expression rapidly increased upon differentiation. miR-34a was induced 2 days after differentiation, and its level increased further with prolonged differentiation (Tarantino et al. 2010).

miR-34 is also known to inhibit prostate cancer stem cells by direct repression of the cell adhesion marker CD44, and the of miR-34 has been linked to resistance to apoptosis. miR-34 is an immediate transcriptional target of p53, a central protein in cancer defense. The miR-34 coding locus is frequently deleted in neuroblastoma and hypermethylated in other cancers.

Decreased expression of miR-100 contributes to malignancy in oral cancers, moreover it was shown to block terminal differentiation and to contribute to cell survival in acute myeloid leukemia. miR-137 is generally believed to be a tumor suppressor miRNA. The epigenetic silencing of miR-137 is an early, cancer-specific event, and

was frequently observed in renal carcinomas. Interestingly, inhibiting miR-34a, miR-100 and miR-137 delayed the differentiation of mouse ES cell in the absence of LIF and caused significant increase in the protein expression of some of their predicted targets: Jarid1B, Smarca5 and Sirt. These genes are involved in chromatin remodeling, and in pluripotency maintenance. It is speculated that miR-34, miR-100 and miR-137 contribute to the early differentiation events through modulating epigenetic changes in the ES cell. miR-34 and p53 were also shown to work synergistically to downregulate WNT pathway genes in other systems. Wnt1 is required for long term pluripotency maintenance; therefore, increased miR-34 expression might affect the differentiation of embryonic stem cells by controlling Wnt pathway in mice.

References

- Benetti R, Gonzalo S, Jaco I, Munoz P, Gonzalez S, Schoeftner S, Murchison E, Andl T, Chen T, Klatt P, Li E, Serrano M, Millar S, Hannon G, Blasco MA (2008) A mammalian microRNA cluster controls DNA methylation and telomere recombination via Rbl2-dependent regulation of DNA methyltransferases. Nat Struct Mol Biol 15:998
- Bernstein E, Kim SY, Carmell MA, Murchison EP, Alcorn H, Li MZ, Mills AA, Elledge SJ, Anderson KV, Hannon GJ (2003) Dicer is essential for mouse development. Nat Genet 35:215–217
- Buffa FM, Camps C, Winchester L, Snell CE, Gee HE, Sheldon H, Taylor M, Harris AL, Ragoussis J (2011) microRNA-associated progression pathways and potential therapeutic targets identified by integrated mRNA and microRNA expression profiling in breast cancer. Cancer Res 71:5635–5645
- Calabrese JM, Seila AC, Yeo GW, Sharp PA (2007) RNA sequence analysis defines Dicer's role in mouse embryonic stem cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 104:18097–18102
- Chang TC, Zeitels LR, Hwang HW, Chivukula RR, Wentzel EA, Dews M, Jung J, Gao P, Dang CV, Beer MA, Thomas-Tikhonenko A, Mendell JT (2009) Lin-28B transactivation is necessary for Myc-mediated let-7 repression and proliferation. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 106:3384–3389
- Chen JF, Mandel EM, Thomson JM, Wu Q, Callis TE, Hammond SM, Conlon FL, Wang DZ (2006) The role of microRNA-1 and microRNA-133 in skeletal muscle proliferation and differentiation. Nat Genet 38:228–233
- Djuranovic S, Nahvi A, Green R (2011) A parsimonious model for gene regulation by miRNAs. Science 331:550–553

- Gangaraju VK, Lin H (2009) MicroRNAs: key regulators of stem cells. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 10:116–125
- Grandori C, Gomez-Roman N, Felton-Edkins ZA, Ngouenet C, Galloway DA, Eisenman RN, White RJ (2005) c-Myc binds to human ribosomal DNA and stimulates transcription of rRNA genes by RNA polymerase I. Nat Cell Biol 7:311–318
- Hanina SA, Mifsud W, Down TA, Hayashi K, O'Carroll D, Lao K, Miska EA, Surani MA (2010) Genomewide identification of targets and function of individual MicroRNAs in mouse embryonic stem cells. PLoS Genet 6:e1001163
- Houbaviy HB, Dennis L, Jaenisch R, Sharp PA (2005) Characterization of a highly variable eutherian microRNA gene. RNA 11:1245–1257
- Inui M, Martello G, Piccolo S (2010) MicroRNA control of signal transduction. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 11:252–263
- Ivey KN, Srivastava D (2010) MicroRNAs as regulators of differentiation and cell fate decisions. Cell Stem Cell 7:36–41
- Judson RL, Babiarz JE, Venere M, Blelloch R (2009) Embryonic stem cell-specific microRNAs promote induced pluripotency. Nat Biotechnol 27:459–461
- Kanellopoulou C, Muljo SA, Kung AL, Ganesan S, Drapkin R, Jenuwein T, Livingston DM, Rajewsky K (2005) Dicer-deficient mouse embryonic stem cells are defective in differentiation and centromeric silencing. Genes Dev 19:489–501
- Kloosterman WP, Plasterk RH (2006) The diverse functions of microRNAs in animal development and disease. Dev Cell 11:441–450
- Lagos-Quintana M, Rauhut R, Lendeckel W, Tuschl T (2001) Identification of novel genes coding for small expressed RNAs. Science 294:853–858
- Le MT, Shyh-Chang N, Khaw SL, Chin L, Teh C, Tay J, O'Day E, Korzh V, Yang H, Lal A, Lieberman J, Lodish HF, Lim B (2011) Conserved regulation of p53 network dosage by microRNA-125b occurs through evolving miRNA-target gene pairs. PLoS Genet 7:e1002242
- Leung AK, Young AG, Bhutkar A, Zheng GX, Bosson AD, Nielsen CB, Sharp PA (2011) Genome-wide identification of Ago2 binding sites from mouse embryonic stem cells with and without mature microR-NAs. Nat Struct Mol Biol 18:237–244
- Lin CH, Jackson AL, Guo J, Linsley PS, Eisenman RN (2009) Myc-regulated microRNAs attenuate embryonic stem cell differentiation. EMBO J 28:3157–3170
- Ma YL, Zhang P, Wang F, Moyer MP, Yang JJ, Liu ZH, Peng JY, Chen HQ, Zhou YK, Liu WJ, Qin HL (2011)

Human embryonic stem cells and metastatic colorectal cancer cells shared the common endogenous human microRNA-26b. J Cell Mol Med 15:1941–1954

- Maniataki E, Mourelatos Z (2005) A human, ATPindependent, RISC assembly machine fueled by premiRNA. Genes Dev 19:2979–2990
- Melton C, Judson RL, Blelloch R (2010) Opposing microRNA families regulate self-renewal in mouse embryonic stem cells. Nature 463:621–626
- Murchison EP, Partridge JF, Tam OH, Cheloufi S, Hannon GJ (2005) Characterization of Dicer-deficient murine embryonic stem cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 102:12135–12140
- Pauli A, Rinn JL, Schier AF (2011) Non-coding RNAs as regulators of embryogenesis. Nat Rev Genet 12:136–149
- Sinkkonen L, Hugenschmidt T, Berninger P, Gaidatzis D, Mohn F, Artus-Revel CG, Zavolan M, Svoboda P, Filipowicz W (2008) MicroRNAs control de novo DNA methylation through regulation of transcriptional repressors in mouse embryonic stem cells. Nat Struct Mol Biol 15:259–267
- Tarantino C, Paolella G, Cozzuto L, Minopoli G, Pastore L, Parisi S, Russo T (2010) miRNA 34a, 100, and 137 modulate differentiation of mouse embryonic stem cells. FASEB J 24:3255–3263
- Tata PR, Tata NR, Kuhl M, Sirbu IO (2011) Identification of a novel epigenetic regulatory region within the pluripotency associated microRNA cluster, EEmiRC. Nucleic Acids Res 39:3574–3581
- Wang Y, Medvid R, Melton C, Jaenisch R, Blelloch R (2007) DGCR8 is essential for microRNA biogenesis and silencing of embryonic stem cell self-renewal. Nat Genet 39:380–385
- Wang Y, Baskerville S, Shenoy A, Babiarz JE, Baehner L, Blelloch R (2008) Embryonic stem cell-specific microRNAs regulate the G1-S transition and promote rapid proliferation. Nat Genet 40:1478–1483
- Wienholds E, Plasterk RH (2005) MicroRNA function in animal development. FEBS Lett 579:5911–5922
- Winter J, Jung S, Keller S, Gregory RI, Diederichs S (2009) Many roads to maturity: microRNA biogenesis pathways and their regulation. Nat Cell Biol 11:228–234
- Xie C, Huang H, Sun X, Guo Y, Hamblin M, Ritchie RP, Garcia-Barrio MT, Zhang J, Chen YE (2011) MicroRNA-1 regulates smooth muscle cell differentiation by repressing Kruppel-like factor 4. Stem Cells Dev 20:205–210
- Yi R, Qin Y, Macara IG, Cullen BR (2003) Exportin-5 mediates the nuclear export of pre-microRNAs and short hairpin RNAs. Genes Dev 17:3011–3016

Uni-directional Neuronal Differentiation of Embryonic Stem Cells by the Neural Stem Sphere Method

Masahiro Otsu, Takashi Nakayama, and Nobuo Inoue

Contents

Introduction	123
Embryonic Stem Cells Derived from the Inner Cell Mass of Blastocysts	124
Neuronal Differentiation of Pluripotent Stem Cells	124
Uni-directional Neuronal Differentiation of ES Cells by the Neural Stem Sphere Method	125
References	129

Department of Chemistry, Kyorin University School of Medicine, 6-20-2 Shinkawa, Mitaka, Tokyo 181-8611, Japan e-mail: otsu_masa@ks.kyorin-u.ac.jp; juninoue@hs.tmu.ac.jp

Abstract

Embryonic stem (ES) cells have two characteristics, pluripotency and self-renewal. ES cells can differentiate into all other cell types, including germ cells, indicating that they may be a limitless source of functional cells for stem cell applications. We have formulated a method, the neural stem sphere (NSS) method, to efficiently obtain functional cells from these sources. The NSS method is a simple method of quickly and efficiently generating numerous neural stem cells and neurons from mouse, monkey and human ES cells. Analysis of marker gene expression during the neurogenesis of mouse ES cells induced by the NSS method demonstrated that ES cells uni-directionally differentiate into neurons via epiblasts, neuroectodermal cells and neural stem cells. This process of neuronal differentiation resembles, in part, that of neurogenesis in early embryos, suggesting that the NSS method may provide a potentially powerful tool for elucidating the mechanism underlying the efficient neural differentiation of ES cells and for assessing drugs, chemical compounds and physical stimuli that may cause neurodevelopmental impairments.

Introduction

Research on stem cells may enhance the application of these cells in various systems, including for cell transplantation and drug screening tests.

M. $Otsu(\square) \bullet N$. Inoue

Laboratory of Regenerative Neurosciences, Department of Frontier Health Sciences, Graduate School of Human Health Sciences, Tokyo Metropolitan University, 7-2-10 Higashiogu, Arakawa-ku, Tokyo 116-8551, Japan

T. Nakayama

Department of Biochemistry, School of Medicine, Yokohama City University, 3-9 Fukuura, Kanazawa-ku, Yokohama 236-0004, Japan e-mail: nakayama@med.yokohama-cu.ac.jp

Human cells derived from pluripotent stem cells, including embryonic stem (ES) cells and induced pluripotent stem (iPS) cells, may be particularly useful in these applications. Obstacles, however, must be overcome before performing these applications, with one of these obstacles being the efficient preparation of functional cells from unlimited sources. This review will focus on methods used for neural differentiation from these cells, in particular on our neuronal differentiation method, the neural stem sphere (NSS) method.

Embryonic Stem Cells Derived from the Inner Cell Mass of Blastocysts

Embryonic stem (ES) cells derived from the inner cell mass (ICM) are pluripotent and self-renewing in culture (O'Shea 1999). ES cells may be a limitless source of functional cells for therapeutic applications (Améen et al. 2008). To utilize this potential more fully, however, ES cells must be differentiated more efficiently into specific cell lineages that can supply functional cells capable of restoring the function lost by damaged tissues. Designing an efficient method for the differentiation of ES cells requires knowledge of the mechanism of normal cell development during embryogenesis. During the early stages of embryogenesis, the ICM in blastocysts can potentially generate epiblasts, from which all three germ layers of the actual embryo are derived (Gardner and Beddington 1988). During early gastrulation, the epiblasts organize into ectoderm, under the influence of factors in the surrounding environment, including adhesion molecules and secreted factors. This, in turn, gives rise to neuroectoderm in the anterior region of the ectoderm, defined as the neural plate (Tam 1989; Quinlan et al. 1995; Pfister et al. 2007; Glinka et al. 1998). At the cellular level, neuroepithelial cells in the neuroectoderm differentiate into neural stem/progenitor cells during neural tube development (Ericson et al. 1997; Pevny et al. 1998). Subsequently, these neural stem/progenitor cells proliferate and finally differentiate into neuronal cells and glial cells in a temporal- and spatial-specific manner.

During early embryogenesis from implantation to the early gastrula stage, each cell populations expresses specific marker genes, thus enabling a determination of the efficiency and accuracy of ES cell differentiation *in vitro* (Pfister et al. 2007).

Neuronal Differentiation of Pluripotent Stem Cells

Recent advancements in stem cell research have included the establishment of human ES cells and the generation of iPS cells (Amit et al. 2000; Takahashi and Yamanaka 2006). Nevertheless, there are technical obstacles to the large-scale generation of highly homogeneous and functional cells, thus limiting the applications of stem cells on a large-scale. In addition, to ensure that these differentiated cells are normal and safe to use, it is necessary to confirm that the large-scale generation of these pluripotent stem cells yields cells that differentiate normally.

Embryoid body (EB) culture is the method used most frequently to test the pluripotency of ES cells and to prepare somatic cells from these sources. In this method, enzymatically digested ES cells are grown in hanging drop culture in serumcontaining media without leukemia inhibitory factor (LIF) (Gokhan and Mehler 2001; Guan et al. 2001). These dissociated ES cells immediately form aggregates, resulting in EBs after several days. These EBs consist of endodermal, mesodermal and ectodermal cells, thus closely resembling early post-implantation embryos (O'Shea 1999). However, neural differentiation via EB formation is spatiotemporally unusual and not uni-directional, reducing the effective generation of neural cells. To overcome these limitations, retinoic acid, a well-known morphogenic factor, is added to culture media to promote neural differentiation (Bain et al. 1995). In addition, basic fibroblast growth factor (FGF-2) may be used to promote the selective proliferation of neural stem cells from EBs, increasing the total number of neural stem cells (Okabe et al. 1996). Unfortunately, even these optimized protocols involve elaborate and timeconsuming procedures to generate homogeneous populations of neural cells.

The serum-free cell suspension (SFEB) method is based on EB formation and is a neural cell specific induction procedure using secreted factors similar to those utilized for neurogenesis in embryos (Watanabe et al. 2005). Treatment with Wnt and Nodal antagonists (Dkk1 and LeftyA) during the first 5 days of SFEB culture promotes the selective differentiation of dissociated ES cells into neural cells. After 5 days in culture, ~90% of these differentiated cells are Sox-1 positive, neuroepithelial cells. This method, in combination with cell sorting techniques, is capable of the efficient generation of CNS cells, including telencephalic progenitors, retinal progenitors, photoreceptor cells and hypothalamic neurons (Watanabe et al. 2005; Ikeda et al. 2005; Suga et al. 2011).

Uni-directional Neuronal Differentiation of ES Cells by the Neural Stem Sphere Method

We have developed a simple method to quickly and efficiently generate numerous neural stem cells and neurons from mouse and monkey ES cells (Nakayama et al. 2003). Briefly, ES cells were seeded at a clonal density and cultured for 7-9 days. The resulting ES cell colonies were detached from the mouse embryonic fibroblast (MEF) feeder layer using a glass capillary and transferred to non-adhesive bacteriological dishes in astrocyte-conditioned medium (ACM). While in culture, the ES cell colonies formed floating spheres and, within 4 days, gave rise to neural stem spheres (NSSs), containing a periphery of neural stem cells. Culturing these spheres on an adhesive substrate in ACM promotes neurogenesis, and cells in the spheres differentiate within 5 days into neurons, including dopaminergic (DA) neurons. By modifying culture conditions, the NSS method was able to generate a large number of neural stem cells from ES cells (Nakayama et al. 2004). When cultured in ACM with the mitogens FGF-2 and epidermal growth factor (EGF), colonies of ES cells gave rise to NSSs, composed of plentiful numbers of neural stem cells. Subsequent culture of these NSSs on

an adhesive substrate in the presence of these mitogens resulted in the migration of neural stem cells onto the substrate. We also reported that these neural stem cells can be expanded, preserved by freezing, and differentiated into functional neurons (Nakayama et al. 2004) and astrocytes (Nakayama et al. 2006). Human ES cells could also be differentiated into neural stem cells and neurons by the NSS method, suggesting that the mechanism of neural induction from rodent and primate ES cells by our method is also applicable to human cells (Okuno et al. 2009). Transplantation of neural stem cells derived from cynomolgus monkey ES cells by the NSS method was able to restore DA function in a primate model of Parkinson's disease, suggesting that these neural stem cells can function normally in vivo (Muramatsu et al. 2009).

To address the mechanism by which the NSS method efficiently generates numerous neural stem cells and functional neurons, we analyzed changes in the expression of marker genes associated with early neurogenesis during the formation of NSSs from mouse ES cells (Otsu et al. 2011). Quantitative analysis of gene expression by real-time RT-PCR showed that the expression of mRNAs encoding the undifferentiated ES cell markers Oct-3/4 and Nanog and the ES cell and epiblast marker Cripto in the ES cell colonies was down-regulated during culture of cell spheres, becoming very low on day 4 (Fig. 12.1a-c). Interestingly, Fgf-5, an epiblast marker, was transiently expressed in the cell spheres on day 2 (Fig. 12.1d). Although the expression of mRNA encoding the neuroectoderm marker of Sox-1 (Fig. 12.1e) was gradually up-regulated, beginning on day 3, during culture of the cell spheres, expression of mRNAs encoding the neural stem/ progenitor cell markers Nestin and Musashi-1 was rapidly increased in the NSSs, beginning on day 4 (Fig. 12.1f, g). Moreover, expression of mRNAs encoding the neuronal markers NF-M and MAP-2 was gradually increased from day 4 (Fig. 12.1h, i). In contrast, mRNAs encoding the astrocyte markers glial fibrillary acidic protein (*GFAP*) and *S100* β (Fig. 12.1j, k) and the oligodendrocyte marker MBP (Fig. 12.11) were not upregulated; and mRNAs encoding the primitive



Fig. 12.1 Changes in gene expression during neuronal differentiation by the NSS method (From Otsu et al. 2011. © Elsevier) ES cells were cultured in non-adhesive dishes in ACM for 6 days (stage 1), giving rise to cell spheres. RNA was isolated from undifferentiated ES cell colonies (0 days) and from cell spheres grown for 1–6 days and analyzed by quantitative real-time RT-PCR. Expression of

Oct-3/4 (a), Nanog (b), Cripto (c), Fgf-5 (d), Sox-1 (e), Nestin (f), Musashi-1 (g), NF-M (h), MAP-2 (i), GFAP (j), S100 β (k), MBP (l), GATA-4 (m), Brachyury (n), and Cytokeratin-17 (o) mRNAs was normalized relative to expression of GAPDH mRNA. Data are mean±SEM (bars) of four determinations. *P<0.05 compared with ES cell colonies



Fig. 12.2 Gene expression analysis of the NSSs (From Otsu et al. 2011. © Elsevier) RNA was isolated from undifferentiated ES cell colonies, NSSs (day 4 at stage 1) and positive controls; ES cell derived-neural stem cells and neurons, adult cerebrum, embryoid bodies (EBs), blastocysts, and whole embryos at 8 and 12 dpc, and the expression of marker genes was analyzed by semi-quantitative RT-PCR. The relative expression of each mRNA was normalized to that of *GAPDH* mRNA. Numbers of PCR cycles are shown in *parentheses*

endodermal marker *GATA-4* (Fig. 12.1m), the mesodermal marker *Brachyury* (Fig. 12.1n), and the epidermal marker *Cytokeratin-17* (Fig. 12.1o) were either completely absent or as low in cell spheres as in ES cell colonies.

To clarify the uni-directional differentiation of mouse ES cells by the NSS method, we examined this process more extensively to exclude the possibility that the mouse ES cells had differentiated into extraembryonic endoderm, mesendoderm, endoderm, mesoderm, epidermal cells or glia. Semi-quantitative RT-PCR analysis showed that the NSSs expressed mRNAs encoding the neural stem cell markers Nestin and Pax-6 and the neuronal marker NF-M, but not mRNAs encoding the astrocyte markers *GFAP* and *S100\beta* and the oligodendrocyte markers MBP and PLP-1 (Fig. 12.2a). Furthermore, these NSSs did not express mRNAs encoding the ES cell marker Oct-3/4; the trophectodermal markers Cdx-2 and Eomes; the primitive endodermal markers GATA-4 and GATA-6; the extraembryonic endodermal markers GATA-4, GATA-6 and Sox-17; the parietal endodermal markers GATA-4, GATA-6 and Follistatin; the visceral endodermal markers Sox-17, Foxa-2, Mixl-1 and HNF-4 α ; the definitive endodermal markers GATA-4, Sox-17, Foxa-2 and Mixl-1; the mesendodermal markers Sox-17, Mixl-1, Brachyury and PDGFRa; the mesodermal markers *Brachyury* and *PDGFR* α ; and the epidermal marker Cytokeratin-14 (Fig. 12.2b). In contrast, each of these marker genes was expressed, to a sufficiently high extent, by the appropriate positive controls, including neural stem cells, neurons, adult cerebrum, EBs, blastocysts, and whole embryos at 8 and 12 days postcoitum (dpc) (Fig. 12.2a, b). These results strongly suggest that mouse ES cells uni-directionally differentiate into neurons via epiblasts, neuroectoderm and neural stem cells.

A three-dimensional scatter graph of the expression of three representative genes, Oct-3/4, Fgf-5 and Nestin, by single spheres at different culture stages (Fig. 12.3) also precisely showed their temporal pattern of distribution during neurogenesis by the NSS method, including the direction, progression and efficiency of neuronal differentiation. The distribution of expression of these three genes reflected the extent or proportion of three types of cell, ES cells, epiblasts and neural stem cells, in the spheres. Differentiation of ES cells into epiblasts on days 0-2 in culture was indicated by a coordinated decrease in Oct-3/4 expression and an increase in Fgf-5 expression, whereas Nestin expression was negligible throughout. During culture from days 2 to 6, the expression of Oct-3/4 and Fgf-5 was down-regulated, while that of Nestin was radically up-regulated. These results clearly demonstrated that, although the extent of differentiation differed among



Fig. 12.3 Three-dimensional distribution of gene expression in single spheres during formation of neural stem spheres (From Otsu et al. 2011. © Elsevier) A three-dimensional scatter graph was derived from the expression of three representative cell specific marker genes, *Oct-3/4*, *Fgf-5* and *Nestin*, in each ES cell colony on 0 day

(•) and in cell spheres grown for 1 (•), 2 (•), 3 (•), 4 (•), 5 (•) and 6 (•) days in stage 1, with the average (×) value calculated for each day. The normalized values are shown as relative ratios of the maximum value of the means. The values of the three genes are represented by the three Cartesian axes

spheres, the direction of differentiation of each sphere was the same.

To assess whether apoptotic cell death was induced during the formation of NSSs, we utilized the TUNEL assay to detect apoptotic cells on the cryosections of the spheres. We observed only a small number of apoptotic cells, localized at the surface of the spheres but not in the dense cores, with the percentages of TUNELpositive cells being low throughout culture (Otsu et al. 2011). These results indicate that, using the NSS method, ES cells uni-directionally differentiate into neurons without selective apoptosis of non-neural cells. Although a default mechanism has been reported to randomly induce neuronal differentiation from mouse ES cells (Smukler et al. 2006), our NSS method initially induced the differentiation of ES cells into cells in the intermediate stage of early neurogenesis, followed by their rapid conversion into neural stem cells. The appearance of markers of epiblast cells, neural stem cells and neurons became noticeable on days 2, 4, and 6, respectively, of neuronal differentiation. This temporal stepwise progression of neuronal differentiation from ES cells resembles the progression of differentiation in embryos, from the ICM cells of the blastula to neuroectodermal cells via epiblast cells (Pevny et al. 1998; Loebel et al. 2003), suggesting that culture conditions may provide an environment similar to the physiological environment required for early neurogenesis in embryos, and also that this stepwise progression of differentiation results in the conversion of ES cells into homogeneous neural stem cells.

Maintenance of cell-cell communication is important in maintaining the homogeneity of neural cells derived from ES cells. Mouse ES cell colonies derived from a single ES cell at clonal density have a compact structure, reflecting the maintenance of cell-cell interaction. In culture, our method did not result in the dissociation of colonies of undifferentiated ES cells; rather, it resulted in the differentiation of ES cells as whole colonies. This is similar to physiologic conditions, in that stem cells differentiate as a mass when ICM develop naturally in vivo and because cell-cell interactions facilitate cell differentiation and viability (Gurdon 1988). Unlike a selective culture method, accompanied by massive death of non-neural cells (Tropepe et al. 2001), the NSS method facilitates efficient neural differentiation without marked cell death (Otsu et al. 2011). Undifferentiated ES cells were reported to interact with each other through gap junctions, promoting the diffusion of second messengers such as calcium ion and cAMP (Wong et al. 2008). In addition, calcium gradients were shown to control the differentiation of Gap junction-coupled neural cells in Xenopus (Webb et al. 2005). Similar to the NSS method, the SDIA method gradually promotes the neural differentiation of mouse ES cells, which proliferate clonally on PA6 feeder layers (Kawasaki et al. 2000). Therefore, maintenance of cell-cell interaction may affect the efficiency of terminal differentiation and the homogeneity of differentiated cells in vitro as well as cell viability.

Conditioned medium has been found to promote the differentiation of ES cells (Morizane et al. 2006; Kato et al. 2006). Among the secreted proteins in ACM isolated by proteomic analysis (Lafon-Cazal et al. 2003) was cystatin C, a protein that promotes the efficiency of neurogenesis of mouse ES cells (Kato et al. 2006). Factors derived from striatum astrocyte were reported to promote the differentiation of human ES cells into tyrosine hydroxylase-positive neurons (Buytaert-Hoefen et al. 2004). The efficiency of neural differentiation was dependent not only on the promotion of neural differentiation and the selective cell death of nonneural cells, but on the prevention of neural cell death and their differentiation into non-neural cells. Thus, future research will focus on the identification of factors that may have different functional properties but synergistically promote the efficiency of neurogenesis by the NSS method.

Our previous findings have suggested that NSSs mimic the normal neurodevelopmental process and result in model clusters of CNS cells, and that the NSS method can provide a pluripotent stem cell-derived organ culture model of the brain. Therefore, using this culture model, our future research will focus on elucidating the mechanism of efficient neurogenesis and on assessing drugs, chemical compounds and physical stimuli that may impair neurodevelopment.

References

- Améen C, Strehl R, Björquist P, Lindahl A, Hyllner J, Sartipy P (2008) Human embryonic stem cells: current technologies and emerging industrial applications. Crit Rev Oncol Hematol 65:54–80
- Amit M, Carpenter MK, Inokuma MS, Chiu CP, Harris CP, Waknitz MA, Itskovitz-Eldor J, Thomson JA (2000) Clonally derived human embryonic stem cell lines maintain pluripotency and proliferative potential for prolonged periods of culture. Dev Biol 227:271–278
- Bain G, Kitchens D, Yao M, Huettner JE, Gottlieb DI (1995) Embryonic stem cells express neuronal properties in vitro. Dev Biol 168:342–357
- Buytaert-Hoefen KA, Alvarez E, Freed CR (2004) Generation of tyrosine hydroxylase positive neurons from human embryonic stem cells after coculture with cellular substrates and exposure to GDNF. Stem Cells 22:669–674
- Ericson J, Rashbass P, Schedl A, Brenner-Morton S, Kawakami A, van Heyningen V, Jessell TM, Briscoe J (1997) Pax6 controls progenitor cell identity and neuronal fate in response to graded Shh signaling. Cell 90:169–180
- Gardner RL, Beddington RS (1988) Multi-lineage 'stem' cells in the mammalian embryo. J Cell Sci Suppl 10:11–27
- Glinka A, Wu W, Delius H, Monaghan AP, Blumenstock C, Niehrs C (1998) Dickkopf-1 is a member of a new family of secreted proteins and functions in head induction. Nature 391:357–362
- Gokhan S, Mehler MF (2001) Basic and clinical neuroscience applications of embryonic stem cells. Anat Rec 265:142–156
- Guan K, Chang H, Rolletschek A, Wobus AM (2001) Embryonic stem cell-derived neurogenesis. Retinoic acid induction and lineage selection of neuronal cells. Cell Tissue Res 305:171–176
- Gurdon JB (1988) A community effect in animal development. Nature 336:772–774
- Ikeda H, Osakada F, Watanabe K, Mizuseki K, Haraguchi T, Miyoshi H, Kamiya D, Honda Y, Sasai N, Yoshimura N, Takahashi M, Sasai Y (2005) Generation of Rx+/ Pax6+ neural retinal precursors from embryonic stem cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 102:11331–11336
- Kato T, Heike T, Okawa K, Haruyama M, Shiraishi K, Yoshimoto M, Nagato M, Shibata M, Kumada T, Yamanaka Y, Hattori H, Nakahata T (2006) A

neurosphere-derived factor, cystatin C, supports differentiation of ES cells into neural stem cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 103:6019–6024

- Kawasaki H, Mizuseki K, Nishikawa S, Kaneko S, Kuwana Y, Nakanishi S, Nishikawa SI, Sasai Y (2000) Induction of midbrain dopaminergic neurons from ES cells by stromal cell-derived inducing activity. Neuron 28:31–40
- Lafon-Cazal M, Adjali O, Galéotti N, Poncet J, Jouin P, Homburger V, Bockaert J, Marin P (2003) Proteomic analysis of astrocytic secretion in the mouse. Comparison with the cerebrospinal fluid proteome. J Biol Chem 278:24438–24448
- Loebel DA, Watson CM, De Young RA, Tam PP (2003) Lineage choice and differentiation in mouse embryos and embryonic stem cells. Dev Biol 264:1–14
- Morizane A, Takahashi J, Shinoyama M, Ideguchi M, Takagi Y, Fukuda H, Koyanagi M, Sasai Y, Hashimoto N (2006) Generation of graftable dopaminergic neuron progenitors from mouse ES cells by a combination of coculture and neurosphere methods. J Neurosci Res 83:1015–1027
- Muramatsu S, Okuno T, Suzuki Y, Nakayama T, Kakiuchi T, Takino N, Iida A, Ono F, Terao K, Inoue N, Nakano I, Kondo Y, Tsukada H (2009) Multitracer assessment of dopamine function after transplantation of embryonic stem cell-derived neural stem cell in a primate model of Parkinson's disease. Synapse 63:541–548
- Nakayama T, Momoki-Soga T, Inoue N (2003) Astrocyte-derived factors instruct differentiation of embryonic stem cells into neurons. Neurosci Res 46:241–249
- Nakayama T, Momoki-Soga T, Yamaguchi K, Inoue N (2004) Efficient production of neural stem cells and neurons from embryonic stem cells. Neuroreport 15:487–491
- Nakayama T, Sai T, Otsu M, Momoki-Soga T, Inoue N (2006) Astrocytogenesis of embryonic stem-cellderived neural stem cells: default differentiation. Neuroreport 17:1519–1523
- O'Shea KS (1999) Embryonic stem cell models of development. Anat Rec 257:32–41
- Okabe S, Forsberg-Nilsson K, Spiro AC, Segal M, McKay RD (1996) Development of neuronal precursor cells and functional postmitotic neurons from embryonic stem cells in vitro. Mech Dev 59:89–102
- Okuno T, Nakayama T, Konishi N, Michibata H, Wakimoto K, Suzuki Y, Nito S, Inaba T, Nakano I, Muramatsu S, Takano M, Kondo Y, Inoue N (2009) Self-contained

induction of neurons from human embryonic stem cells. PLoS One 4:e6318

- Otsu M, Sai T, Nakayama T, Murakami K, Inoue N (2011) Uni-directional differentiation of mouse embryonic stem cells into neurons by the neural stem sphere method. Neurosci Res 69:314–321
- Pevny LH, Sockanathan S, Placzek M, Lovell-Badge R (1998) A role for SOX1 in neural determination. Development 125:1967–1978
- Pfister S, Steiner KA, Tam PP (2007) Gene expression pattern and progression of embryogenesis in the immediate post-implantation period of mouse development. Gene Expr Patterns 7:558–573
- Quinlan GA, Williams EA, Tan SS, Tam PP (1995) Neuroectodermal fate of epiblast cells in the distal region of the mouse egg cylinder: implication for body plan organization during early embryogenesis. Development 121:87–98
- Smukler SR, Runciman SB, Xu S, van der Kooy D (2006) Embryonic stem cells assume a primitive neural stem cell fate in the absence of extrinsic influences. J Cell Biol 172:79–90
- Suga H, Kadoshima T, Minaguchi M, Ohgushi M, Soen M, Nakano T, Takata N, Wataya T, Muguruma K, Miyoshi H, Yonemura S, Oiso Y, Sasai Y (2011) Selfformation of functional adenohypophysis in threedimensional culture. Nature 480:57–62
- Takahashi K, Yamanaka S (2006) Induction of pluripotent stem cells from mouse embryonic and adult fibroblast cultures by defined factors. Cell 126:663–676
- Tam PP (1989) Regionalisation of the mouse embryonic ectoderm: allocation of prospective ectodermal tissues during gastrulation. Development 107:55–67
- Tropepe V, Hitoshi S, Sirard C, Mak TW, Rossant J, van der Kooy D (2001) Direct neural fate specification from embryonic stem cells: a primitive mammalian neural stem cell stage acquired through a default mechanism. Neuron 30:65–78
- Watanabe K, Kamiya D, Nishiyama A, Katayama T, Nozaki S, Kawasaki H, Watanabe Y, Mizuseki K, Sasai Y (2005) Directed differentiation of telencephalic precursors from embryonic stem cells. Nat Neurosci 8:288–296
- Webb SE, Moreau M, Leclerc C, Miller AL (2005) Calcium transients and neural induction in vertebrates. Cell Calcium 37:375–385
- Wong RC, Pera MF, Pébay A (2008) Role of gap junctions in embryonic and somatic stem cells. Stem Cell Rev 4:283–292

Embryonic Stem Cell-Derived Motoneurons Develop Aberrant Axonal Sprouting

13

Hong-Lin Su and Hung-Chuan Pan

Contents

Introduction	131
Axon Formation In Vitro	132
Axon Formation In Vivo	132
Signal Molecules Controlling Axon Formation	134
LKB1, SAD-A/B, and MARKs	134
Par3-Par6-aPKC	134
Rac, Rho, Cdc42 Family	135
AKT, PI-3 Kinase and PTEN	135
Ras-MAPK Pathway	135
Wnt and GSK-3 Pathway	136
Protein Translation and Degradation	136
The Environment Cues on Axon Guidance	137
Axon Formation of Embryonic Stem	
Cells-Derived Neurons	138
References	139

Abstract

The organized neural cells form neural networks for receiving, transducing and integrating neural information. In developing embryo, asymmetrical distribution of specific molecules in neural progenitors contributes to neural polarization and initiates the formation of axons and dendrites on cell cycle exit. Axon is responsible for propagating action potential and triggering an electric or chemical output to the contacted cells. This chapter describes the recent findings about the cellular mechanisms of axon initiation and axon elongation in vitro by using isolated hippocampal neurons and embryonic stem cellsderived motoneurons. In addition, the in vivo studies related to the axon specification are emphasized. Environmental cues for stimulating the axon formation and axon guidance are also introduced.

Introduction

Developing neural progenitors in general are shaped with multineurites after existing cell cycle. These neurites consequently differentiate into dendrites and an axon, adapted to receive nerve impulses and propagate nerve signals to the connected cells, respectively. Some kinds of sensory neurons are featured with unipolar or bipolar morphology to convey external stimuli. Most interneurons possess multineurites and a short arborized axon to modulate neural signals and

H.-L. Su (🖂)

H.-C. Pan

Department of Neurosurgery, Taichung Veterans General Hospital Faculty of Medicine, School of Medicine, National Yang-Ming University, 160, Sec 3, Chung Kang Road, Taichung 407, Taiwan e-mail: hcpan@vghtc.gov.tw

Department of Life Sciences, National Chung Hsing University, 250, Kuo-Kuang Road, Taichung 402, Taiwan e-mail: suhonglin@nchu.edu.tw

propagate the information to projection neurons, which have several branched dendrites and one long and thin axon. Receiving the signals from interneurons, projection neurons integrate the input information from the dendrites and initiate an action potential along the axon to activate or inhibit the activity of distal targeted cells.

The culture system of isolated hippocampal neurons is a classical experimental model for investigating axon initiation, elongation and dendrite formation (Fukata et al. 2002). Using this approach, scientists have extensively advanced the profiles of cellular and molecular interactions for the specification of axon and dendrites in the last decades. In addition, using isolated dorsal root ganglion cells and retina ganglion cells also provides substantial progresses for our understanding of the establishment of neural polarity. Besides of the genetic control in cultured neurons, extracellular environments also provide guiding cues for the controlling of axon extension and neural targeting. Recent investigations emphasize that intrinsic and extrinsic factors determine the early establishment of neural polarity and later axon guidance, respectively. Especially, parts of the in vitro findings of these determining factors are further consolidated by the genetic manipulation in experimental rodents.

Axon Formation In Vitro

The stereotype of morphological change of neurites makes the cultured hippocampal neurons a suitable approach for investigating axon formation. According to the morphological transition of isolated cortical neurons, the neurite specification in plated hippocampal neurons at embryo day 18 (E18) can be classified into five consecutive stages (Arimura and Kaibuchi 2007) (Fig. 13.1). At stage 1, the newly attached neurons on the culture plate extend lamellipodial and filopodial protrusion. These cell processes are dynamic and unstable on day 1. After cultured for 1-2 days, these cell processes extend and become more stable, called as immature neurites. On day 2-4 in vitro culture, one of the immature neurites will robustly grow and extend to be a distinguishable axon and the other neurites will become dendrites. This stage 3 is a critical step for the disrupting of cell symmetry and axon initiation. At stage 4, the axon is further extensively elongated and the dendrites become highly branched and further outgrowth. Finally, stage 5 neurons are fully maturated, featured with the emerging of numerous dendrite spines, functional synapses and the initiation segment of axon, where the action potential will be first initiated.

This observation in the isolated embryonic hippocampal neurons leads to the hypothesis that axon initiation can occur in any one of immature neurites at stage 3. The stochastic model of axon formation has been proposed, arguing that the axon specification is not predetermined but formed in a stochastic manner. Besides these morphological observations, artificially disrupting an axon can transform one of the existing dendrites to become the new axon, suggesting the existence of intrinsic inhibitory signal for preventing new axon formation and for maintaining existing one axon status (Goslin and Banker 1989).

Axon Formation In Vivo

While the *in vitro* culture advances our understandings on intracellular determinants of axon formation, single cortical neurons on culture plates face completely different environment as *in vivo* and the stochastic model requires further validation and examination *in vivo*. In utero and ex utero cortical electroporation give a new investigation system for modifying gene expression in neural progenitors before the occurrence of polarization in post-mitotic neurons (Hand et al. 2005). With these modern techniques, scientists can access to visualize the morphological changes and position transition for the labeled neural progenitors and explore the effects of cellular factors on the axon formation.

For cortical neurogenesis in vertebrates, embryonic neural stem cells, also named as radial glia cells on ventricular zone, extend and reach their neurites to the outer marginal zone of cortex (Fig. 13.2). On cell cycle exiting, the daughter cells usually migrate along the existing neurites



Fig. 13.1 The five stages of axon formation of isolated hippocampal neurons in vitro



Fig. 13.2 The bipolar model of axon formation of cortical neurons in vivo

of radial glia cells toward the marginal zone before reaching their final destination. The migrating cortical neurons exhibit bipolar shape and present a leading process and a trailing process. The leading process is featured with thick growth cone but the trailing is usually thin and long. Accumulative evidences support that the leading process and the trailing process will differentiate into the dendrite and the axon in developing brain, respectively.

Similar scenario of axon formation of migrating cortical pyramidal neurons is observed for retinal ganglion cells and bipolar cells in the developing vertebrate retina. In contrast to the stochastic model *in vitro*, this bipolar model of axon formation *in vivo* argues that the axon and dendrite polarity are inherited from the apico-basal bipolar configuration of a migratory neuron due to its stereotypical shape, but are not a stochastic determination (Barnes and Polleux 2009).

Signal Molecules Controlling Axon Formation

LKB1, SAD-A/B, and MARKs

The mammalian liver kinase B1 (LKB1), the counterpart of the C. elegans Par4, is an upstream serine/threonine kinase among six Par (partitioning-defective) proteins. Pars genes are first discovered from the screening of genetic candidates controlling epithelial cell polarity during the development and cell metastasis of Caenorhabditis elegans (C. elegans) (Kemphues et al. 1988). LKB1 is highly conserved and is critical for determining cell polarity in the nematodes and distant vertebrate species. Recent studies have indicated that LKB1 cooperates with SAD kinase (mammalian ortholog of Par1) to control neuronal polarization and axon development. Especially, genetic defect of LKB1 results in blockage of axon formation in developing pyramidal neurons in vivo (Shelly et al. 2007). LKB1 activity is regulated by brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) through the phosphorylation by protein kinase A.

It is suggested that the polarity-controlling activity of LKB1 kinase is dependent on the directly activated downstream effectors, including the SAD-A/B kinases, microtubule affinity regulating kinases (MARKs) and AMP-activated protein kinases (AMPKs). Expression knock-down by RNAi on SAD kinase abrogated the LKB1triggered multiple axons formation. In addition, mice with double null for SAD-A and SAD-B kinase showed retardation of their axon initiation and elongation in vivo (Kishi et al. 2005). MARKs are the putative substrates of LKB1 and participate in the phosphorylation of microtubule-associated proteins, such as Tau protein, and axon elongation. Regarding to the AMPK, genetic and pharmacologic inhibitions of AMPK prevent the neurite growth in primary cells. Resveratrol, a polyphenol in plants, can activate AMPK and promote significant neurite growth in neuronal cell lines, primary neurons and neurons in brain (Dasgupta and Milbrandt 2007). Nevertheless, AMPK $\alpha 1/\alpha 2$ double null cortical neurons show normal cortical neurogenesis, neuronal migration, polarization and cell survival, suggesting that their genetic defect effects may be compromised by the redundant expression of other kinase members.

Par3-Par6-aPKC

Similar to the LKB1 (par4 ortholog), Par3 and Par6 were first discovered through genetic studies in C. elegans for their roles in cell polarity. Par3 serves as a scaffolding protein and associates with Par6, atypical protein kinase C (aPKC) and other polarity-regulating factors to set up an asymmetric intracellular signal center (Polleux and Snider 2010). In stage 3 cultured hippocampal neurons, Par3 and Par6 are accumulated in the nascent axon. Disturbance of Par3/6 location disrupts the established cell polarity and neurite specification. In addition, in vivo studies reveal that Par3-Par6-aPKC complexes are located in the apical region of ventricular cells of embryo and in the tip of nascent axon of migratory neuronal cells.

However, in *Drosophila*, disrupting the Par3, Par6, and aPKC orthologs genes did not result in abnormal axon or dendrite specification. Moreover, since the discovery of par3/Par6 in *C. elegans* and vertebrates, no genetic-modified mice were generated to illustrate the necessary role of Par3/6 in axon specification. While clear and strong evidences are validated in cultured cortical neurons, the importance of Par3/par6 for establishing neural polarity *in vivo* requires further sophisticated experiments to unveil.

Rac, Rho, Cdc42 Family

Rac, Rho and Cdc42 belong to the Ras superfamily and regulate cell adhesion, cell extension and cell migration through controlling the actin organization. Cellular morphological changes, like the filopodia, lamellipodia and stress fiber, are classical phenotypes of activated Cdc42, Rac and Rho protein, respectively. In addition, these small GTPase also influence the cell mortality and cell proliferation. For instance, the cell protrusion and migration are regulated by the Rac1 and the cell extension and lamellipodial are controlled by Cdc42 and Rac activity. Besides of the distinct morphology of cell process, all these three proteins have been shown to be involved in axon specification and axon growth (Arimura and Kaibuchi 2005).

A classical hierarchical cascade was observed in Swiss 3T3 fibroblast cells, where Cdc2 activates Rac and phosphorylated Rac further stimulates Rho. The activity of Rho-family GTPases is controlled by guanine nucleotide exchange factor (GEF), GTPase-activating protein (GAP), and guanine nucleotide dissociation inhibitor (GDI). GEF activates Rho-family GTPases by linking GTPases to their effectors and promoting the exchange of GDP with GTP. In contrast to GEF, GAP promotes the GTP hydrolytic activity of the Rho-family GTPases and inactivates these proteins into a GDP-bound status. The GDI regulators target to the prenylated carboxy terminus of Rho-family GTPases and sustain their inactive state in the cytoplasm.

AKT, PI-3 Kinase and PTEN

Besides the Rac and Rho small GTPase family, intracellular AKT, also called protein kinase B, are involved in the establishment of neural polarity and axon formation. The activated AKT is enriched in growth cones of polarized neurons (Shi et al. 2003). Expression of constitutive active AKT mutant leads to the formation of multiple axons. AKT proteins are positively regulated by phosphatidylinositol-3 kinase (PI3K) and negatively regulated by phosphastase and tensin homolog deleted on chromosome 10 (PTEN). Using LY294002 or Wortmannin inhibits PI3K activity and disrupts the axon formation. PTEN dephosphorylates phosphatidylinositol (3,4,5)-triphosphate (PIP3) and its overexpression also results in the blockage of neurite and axon formation in cultured hippocampal neurons.

Ras-MAPK Pathway

Similar to the AKT localization in plated cortical neurons, Ras downstream kinases, including c-jun N-terminal kinase (JNK) and extracellular related kinase (ERK), are restricted to the growth cones and the tip of growing axons. Pharmacological inactivation of the JNK and ERK kinases, such as PD98059 and U0126 respectively, also interrupted the axon growth and the neurite formation. The roles of these MAPK kinases may act on enhancing local transcription and translation, or regulating the cytoskeleton proteins by phosphorylation of microtubule-associated proteins.

Studies on DRG neurons revealed that ERK signal is essential for axon formation, elongation and further arborization. Here, the morphology and the development of DRG neurons are briefly introduced. Sensory neurons of the DRG are pseudo-unipolar neurons, which project their bifurcated axon to distinct peripheral targets, including skin, muscles and tendons. Receiving the sensory stimuli, the sensory neurons transduce the information through a short axon targeting into dorsal interneurons of spinal cord. Most sensory DRG neurons express the neurotrophin receptor TrkA and project thin and long axon fibers to innervate the epidermis. During the early development, nerve growth factor (NGF) is especially critical for controlling the cell survival, neurite maturation and target innervation. Disrupting the NGF expression in neonatal mice abrogated the epidermal innervation and axon branching in the skin tissue.

Recent evidences discovered that the mice lacking of an ERK upstream regulator, membranous Raf protein, and an ERK downstream effector, serum response factor (SRF) protein, showed impaired axon arborization in cutaneous skin but in companied with extensive axon elongation (Wickramasinghe et al. 2008; Zhong et al. 2007). In addition, deletion of SRF in neonatal hippocampus caused disrupted configuration of the mossy fiber distribution (Knoll et al. 2006). Furthermore, the deficit of SRF in adult hippocampus resulted in impaired neural plasticity. These evidences demonstrate the importance of ERK and SRF on the neural elongation and arborization, especially when the growing axon meets the local growth factor cues, such as NGF, in the migratory tract to destined organs.

Wnt and GSK-3 Pathway

Providing synthetic Wnt3a can induce the neurite branching of DRG neurons, demonstrating that Wnt canonical pathway participates in the neurite formation. Glycogen synthase kinase 3 (GSK-3), a key molecule modulating the downstream activation of Wnt signal, is constitutively phosphorylated in the cytoplasm. Providing Wnt ligands steer the activation of Wnt receptor (Frizzle/LRP) and cause the dephosphorylation of GSK-3 β , resulting in accumulated stabilized β -catenin in nucleus. Treating GSK-3 β inhibitors with isolated cortical neurons results in multiple axon formation, similar to the Wnt ligands-treating results in DRG neurons.

Notably, administrating GSK-3^β inhibitors, such as lithium chloride, to spinal cord-lesioned rats suppressed the activity of this kinase around lesion and induced a significant axon sprouting response in spinal cord (Dill et al. 2008). This result suggested that GSK-3 inhibitor is a potential drug for promoting functional recovery of damaged adult neural system. In a human trial, Dr. Wise Young first demonstrated the safety of lithium in chronic spinal cord injury patients (Young 2009). However, phase II test revealed that oral lithium carbonate administration did not achieve significant recovery for the functional outcomes of treated patients (Yang et al. 2012). These results illustrated that additional factors are required to gain function improvement in the human patients.

Immunocytochemical staining of Wnt-related proteins has demonstrated that adenomatous poyposis coli (APC) is selectively accumulated at the nascent axon tip and colocalized with Par3 in the stage 3 polarized hippocampal neurons (Arimura and Kaibuchi 2005; Shi et al. 2004). Cytoskeleton studies demonstrate that APC binds microtubule plus ends, enhances microtubule stability, and promote the elongation of cell process. In cultured hippocampal neurons, Par3 forms a complex with APC and kinesin family 3A proteins (KIF3A), a cargo transporter along microtubules to initiate neural polarity. Disturbing the APC function and APC expression leads to dislocalization of Par3 and defects in axon specification and neuronal polarity (Arimura and Kaibuchi 2005; Shi et al. 2004).

Interestingly, intracellular GSK-3 β can directly regulate the microtubule-binding activity of APC. Dephosphorylated GSK-3 β enhances the APC stability, leading to an accumulation of APC in neurites and stabilization of microtubules in the nascent axon. Conversely, sustained GSK-3 β activity disrupts the spatial polarization of APC and Par3 accumulation at the nascent axon tip. These evidences strongly emphasize the importance of Wnt/GSK-3 β on the axon specification, axon elongation and maintenance (Arimura and Kaibuchi 2005; Shi et al. 2004).

Protein Translation and Degradation

Local protein synthesis and degradation have been recognized as an important mechanism to control the neural polarity. The translocation of specific mRNA and the local synthesized molecules are necessary for the specification of axon and dendrites and further synapse formation. For instance, Par3 mRNA is highly enriched in the tip of axon process and its encoded protein is essential for the axon formation and initiation.

Besides the positive control of axon formation, dynamic polymerization of certain cytoskeletons and degradation of specific molecules in the nascent axon are also important for the axon specification, elongation and maintenance. Selective degradation of local protein content has been demonstrated to be a decisive event during neuronal development. For instance, local unphosphorylated AKT kinase in putative axonal process was shown to be more vulnerable than the phosphorylated AKT kinase for proteosome degradation (Yan et al. 2006). Selective removal the inactive kinase increases the proportion of phosphorylated kinase and trigger spatial enrichment of the activated signals in the axon. Similar regulation of protein degradation in axon formation was observed for the GTPase Rap1b and Smurf2 proteins (Schwamborn et al. 2007).

In addition to the selective degradation of protein kinase or GTPase, specific ubiquitin proteosome system is also involved in the axon and dendrite specification. The E3 ubiquitin ligase Cdh1-anaphase-promoting complex (Cdh1-APC) has been shown to be involved in axonal morphogenesis of mammalian central nerve system. Distinct to their noted role in cell cycle progress, in post-mitotic neurons Cdh1-APC selectively degrades a transcription factor, SnoN, and consequently prevents SnoN to bind its downstream target gene, the scaffolding protein Cdc1 (Stegmuller et al. 2006). Reduced Cdc1 expression attenuated the local JNK activity and axon elongation. The importance of SnoN in axon formation is further validated by elegant experiments showing that gain or loss-of function analysis disturbs the axon morphology in vivo. Moreover, these intrinsic ubiquitin activities are regulated by the external TGFβ-Smad pathway. In cerebellar granule neurons, Smad2 expression is associated with SnoN and regulates the Cdh1-APC/SnoN activity in axonal growth. Inhibition of endogenous Smad signaling advances axonal growth. Conversely, Smad2 overexpression potentiates the SnoN degradation by activated Cdh1-APC and result in inhibition of axonal growth. These findings emphasize the role of upstream regulator of BMP/Smad pathway in axon growth control and indicate a possible therapeutic approach to enhance the neurite outgrowth in injured nerve tissues.

The Environment Cues on Axon Guidance

The aforementioned studies of environmental factors, such as Wnt, may determine the neural polarity and axon specification. In addition, these factors also contribute to the axon guidance, a later stage of axon elongation, supported by the genetic studies from several model animals, showing that external cues are essential for the direction guidance of axonal migration. These cues include extracellular matrix, axon guiding molecules, neurotrophic factors and neural patterning factors. The detail information of the axon guidance has been extensive reviewed (Bashaw and Klein 2010; O'Donnell et al. 2009). Several important concepts and related molecules are briefly illustrated here.

It is notable that migrating growth cones of axon are guided by both attractive and/or repulsive signals from the microenvironment. For instance, secreted extracellular netrin can attract the growth cone in a dose-dependent manner by the binding avidity to its membrane receptor, the deleted in colorectal cells (DCC) molecule. Other guiding molecules, including Ephs/Ephrins, Robos/Slits and Plexins/Semaphorins families are also critical mediators for modulating cell attraction or repulsion stereotypically to direct the migratory route of developing neurons.

In primitive nerve tissues, neural patterning factors, such as Wnt, sonic hedgehog (Shh) and BMP molecules, are also recognized as neural guiding factors for controlling the axon direction. For instance, the gradient concentration of Shh in ventral spinal cord provides an attractive cue for the dorsal neurons to migrate toward floor plate and extend the axon projection cross the midline of neural tube.

The initial axon guidance is associated with the asymmetrical distribution of guidance cue ligands on the cell membrane of growth cones where axon outgrowth will start. This specialized localization aims to sense and response the external cue gradients. In the next step, intracellular guiding-related molecules are polarized and enriched to the direction of environmental cues to orientate the tract of elongated axon.

The detail mechanisms about how the cell orchestrating the external stimuli signals and then integrating the intracellular cytoskeleton organization for directing elongation of axon are extensively elucidated in recent genetic studies of *C. elegans* (Quinn et al. 2006). In response to guidance cues, asymmetric occurrences of exocytosis and endocytosis, local accumulation of F-actin, microtubules, calcium signaling and



Fig. 13.3 The axon formation of ES-derived motoneurons in vitro

protein translation all participate in extending growth cone. Several membrane proteins, including Src, ezrin, radixin, moesin, cofilin and lamellipodin, are locally enriched in the growth cones and modulate the cytoskeleton organization and neurite extension. In the developing neurons of *C. elegans*, the direction of neural migration is mainly steered by the asymmetrical distribution of membrane DCC in order to response the higher gradient concentration of netrin. This signal of extracellular gradients are mediated and amplified by the intracellular Rac and PI3K pathway to the master molecule, lammelipodin, for coordinating actin and microtubules assembly and cell migration (Quinn and Wadsworth 2008).

Axon Formation of Embryonic Stem Cells-Derived Neurons

Most *in vitro* studies on axon formation are using primary hippocampal neurons of mouse embryo. However, the molecular mechanisms underlying axon formation in other types of projection neurons remains largely unexplored. Embryonic stem cells (ESCs)-derived neurons can be continually traced *in vitro* from the stages of postmitosis to the axon initiation, elongation and maintenance, providing a new system for studying de novo axon formation and the effects of intrinsic neural polarization factors. In contrast, the isolated hippocampal neurons from neonatal rat are polarized prior to dissociation and re-initiate cellular polarization after being plating *in vitro* (Barnes and Polleux 2009). The new axon determination among immature neurites may be affected by the restricted distribution of preexisting axon-regulating factors, which are already localized in the axon tip of hippocampal neuron before the cell isolation.

Neurons with different morphologies may utilize distinct molecular mechanisms to organize their cellular architecture. While the establishment of neuronal polarity has been extensively studied using rat hippocampal neurons, this process has been largely unexplored in mammalian motoneurons. When examining at axonogenesis in ES-derived HB9-GFP transgenic motoneurons, our study revealed that the GFP expression is faithfully recapitulated with the HB9 promoter activity, which are a well-established motoneurons-specific transcription factor (Pan et al. 2011) (Fig. 13.3). Immature cellular processes extended by the GFP+ cells were highly dynamic and not preserved after the first 3 h of tracing. Later the GFP+ cell retracted most of its initial cellular processes and developed a bipolar organization. In most of the GFP⁺ cells, one of the immature neurites underwent axonal specialization, which was accompanied by the compartmentalization of intrinsic polarizing factors into the axon, including the phosphorylated AKT, PI3K, and JNK. This mechanism for axon formation in the ES-derived motoneuron is similar to the model for bipolar definition, but distinct from the stochastic model, in the primary hippocampal neurons.

Interestingly, we found that two thirds of the total GFP⁺ cells were precisely configured and correctly programmed to form the normal uni-axonal conformation, indicating that the appropriate intrinsic regulators were present and likely play a critical role in the morphogenesis of motoneurons.

In hippocampal neurons, an inhibitory feedback signal is necessary to prevent the re-specification of additional axons from dendrites and maintain the correct axon configuration. Especially, in the HB9-GFP+ cells, one third of the nascent motoneurons extended bilateral cell processes that developed into aberrant bi-axonal configuration, suggesting the similar inhibitory mechanism may be absent in ES-derived motoneurons. However, regulatory factors contributing to appropriate bipolar motoneuron development are not well-understood, and we cannot exclude the possibility that environmental cues, such as an extracellular matrix or diffusible chemo-attractive factors, must be precisely integrated with intrinsic signals to orchestrate axon formation.

Engrafting the HB9-GFP⁺ cells into the spinal cord did not rectify the aberrant bi-axon formation. The effects of bi-axon motoneuron after transplantation still require further exploration. The bi-axon motoneurons may serve as bridging cells to establish a stable connection of engrafted cells with host tissue and help the survival of engrafted neurons. However, we also did not rule out the possibility that the bi-axon motoneuron might be activated by adjacent neurons and consequently transmit inappropriate electric signals to sensory neurons or interneurons. The resulting misconnection might lead to allodynia-like neuropathy, thereby restricting the application of this engraftments for treating spinal cord injury (Hofstetter et al. 2005).

In conclusion, in this chapter the molecular mediators for controlling axon formation *in vitro* and *in vivo* are described in detail. Using ESCderived motoneurons provides a new *in vitro* template for studying axon formation. Understanding the cellular mechanisms underlying axonal and dendritic specification will allow us to improve the function of injured neural tissues, direct the axon morphogenesis of transplanted neurons and thereby increase the safety and efficacy of stem cell-based therapy.

References

- Arimura N, Kaibuchi K (2005) Key regulators in neuronal polarity. Neuron 48:881–884
- Arimura N, Kaibuchi K (2007) Neuronal polarity: from extracellular signals to intracellular mechanisms. Nat Rev Neurosci 8:194–205
- Barnes AP, Polleux F (2009) Establishment of axondendrite polarity in developing neurons. Annu Rev Neurosci 32:347–381
- Bashaw GJ, Klein R (2010) Signaling from axon guidance receptors. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol 2:a001941
- Dasgupta B, Milbrandt J (2007) Resveratrol stimulates AMP kinase activity in neurons. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 104:7217–7222
- Dill J, Wang H, Zhou F, Li S (2008) Inactivation of glycogen synthase kinase 3 promotes axonal growth and recovery in the CNS. J Neurosci 28:8914–8928
- Fukata Y, Kimura T, Kaibuchi K (2002) Axon specification in hippocampal neurons. Neurosci Res 43:305–315
- Goslin K, Banker G (1989) Experimental observations on the development of polarity by hippocampal neurons in culture. J Cell Biol 108:1507–1516
- Hand R, Bortone D, Mattar P, Nguyen L, Heng JI, Guerrier S, Boutt E, Peters E, Barnes AP, Parras C, Schuurmans C, Guillemot F, Polleux F (2005) Phosphorylation of Neurogenin2 specifies the migration properties and the dendritic morphology of pyramidal neurons in the neocortex. Neuron 48:45–62
- Hofstetter CP, Holmstrom NA, Lilja JA, Schweinhardt P, Hao J, Spenger C, Wiesenfeld-Hallin Z, Kurpad SN, Frisen J, Olson L (2005) Allodynia limits the usefulness of intraspinal neural stem cell grafts; directed differentiation improves outcome. Nat Neurosci 8:346–353
- Kemphues KJ, Priess JR, Morton DG, Cheng NS (1988) Identification of genes required for cytoplasmic localization in early *C. elegans* embryos. Cell 52:311–320
- Kishi M, Pan YA, Crump JG, Sanes JR (2005) Mammalian SAD kinases are required for neuronal polarization. Science 307:929–932
- Knoll B, Kretz O, Fiedler C, Alberti S, Schutz G, Frotscher M, Nordheim A (2006) Serum response factor controls neuronal circuit assembly in the hippocampus. Nat Neurosci 9:195–204

- O'Donnell M, Chance RK, Bashaw GJ (2009) Axon growth and guidance: receptor regulation and signal transduction. Annu Rev Neurosci 32:383–412
- Pan HC, Wu YT, Shen SC, Wang CC, Tsai MS, Cheng FC, Lin SZ, Chen CW, Liu CS, Su HL (2011) Characterization of axon formation in the embryonic stem cell-derived motoneuron. Cell Transplant 20:493–502
- Polleux F, Snider W (2010) Initiating and growing an axon. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol 2:a001925
- Quinn CC, Wadsworth WG (2008) Axon guidance: asymmetric signaling orients polarized outgrowth. Trends Cell Biol 18:597–603
- Quinn CC, Pfeil DS, Chen E, Stovall EL, Harden MV, Gavin MK, Forrester WC, Ryder EF, Soto MC, Wadsworth WG (2006) UNC-6/netrin and SLT-1/slit guidance cues orient axon outgrowth mediated by MIG-10/RIAM/lamellipodin. Curr Biol 16:845–853
- Schwamborn JC, Khazaei MR, Puschel AW (2007) The interaction of mPar3 with the ubiquitin ligase Smurf2 is required for the establishment of neuronal polarity. J Biol Chem 282:35259–35268
- Shelly M, Cancedda L, Heilshorn S, Sumbre G, Poo MM (2007) LKB1/STRAD promotes axon initiation during neuronal polarization. Cell 129:565–577
- Shi SH, Jan LY, Jan YN (2003) Hippocampal neuronal polarity specified by spatially localized mPar3/mPar6 and PI 3-kinase activity. Cell 112:63–75

- Shi SH, Cheng T, Jan LY, Jan YN (2004) APC and GSK-3beta are involved in mPar3 targeting to the nascent axon and establishment of neuronal polarity. Curr Biol 14:2025–2032
- Stegmuller J, Konishi Y, Huynh MA, Yuan Z, Dibacco S, Bonni A (2006) Cell-intrinsic regulation of axonal morphogenesis by the Cdh1-APC target SnoN. Neuron 50:389–400
- Wickramasinghe SR, Alvania RS, Ramanan N, Wood JN, Mandai K, Ginty DD (2008) Serum response factor mediates NGF-dependent target innervation by embryonic DRG sensory neurons. Neuron 58:532–545
- Yan D, Guo L, Wang Y (2006) Requirement of dendritic Akt degradation by the ubiquitin-proteasome system for neuronal polarity. J Cell Biol 174:415–424
- Yang ML, Li JJ, So KF, Chen JY, Cheng WS, Wu J, Wang ZM, Gao F, Young W (2012) Efficacy and safety of lithium carbonate treatment of chronic spinal cord injuries: a double-blind, randomized, placebo-controlled clinical trial. Spinal Cord 50:141–146
- Young W (2009) Review of lithium effects on brain and blood. Cell Transplant 18:951–975
- Zhong J, Li X, McNamee C, Chen AP, Baccarini M, Snider WD (2007) Raf kinase signaling functions in sensory neuron differentiation and axon growth *in vivo*. Nat Neurosci 10:598–607

Part IV

Hematopoietic Stem Cells

Crucial Role of the Polycomb Group Gene Product BMI-1 in the Maintenance of Self-Renewing Hematopoietic Stem Cells

George Wendt, Shunsuke Nakamura, and Atsushi Iwama

Contents

Introduction	144
Polycomb Group (PcG) Complexes	144
BMI1: An Overview	146
BMI1 in Hematopoiesis	146
BMI1 Knockout Mouse	146
Overexpression of BMI1	148
BMI1: Fetal vs. Adult Requirement	149
Oncogenic Function	149
Tumor-Suppressor Function	150
Human Disease	150
Future Perspectives	150
References	152

Abstract

Epigenetic regulation is critical for biological development and homeostasis. The polycomb group (PcG) proteins form the Polycomb Repressive Complexes (PRC) 1 and 2, and are responsible for reversibly silencing gene expression via histone modifications. BMI1, a component of PRC1, plays an important role in the maintenance of self-renewal of somatic stem cells as well as cancer cells, and is also involved in cellular differentiation and reactive oxygen species signaling. Loss of Bmi1 in mice results in the progressive depletion of HSCs, ultimately leading to lethal pancytopenia. This depletion is mediated primarily by the derepression of the Ink4a/Arf locus, resulting in cellular senescence and apoptosis. BMI1 appears to function in a similar capacity in most malignancies, where overexpression or ectopic expression of BMI1 silences tumor suppressor gene loci including the INK4A/ ARF locus, enabling malignant growth of the tumor. Overexpression of Bmi1 is not sufficient to induce malignancies in mice, though it does accelerate tumorigenesis in certain model systems. Bmil-overexpressing hematopoietic cells are significantly more resistant to stresses such as ex vivo culture and serial transplantation. BMI1 can function as both an oncogene and a tumor suppressor, depending on the cellular context. When functioning as an oncogene, BMI1 targets tumor suppressor gene loci including the INK4A/ARF locus, as is reported in numerous types of cancer. In line

G. Wendt • S. Nakamura • A. Iwama(⊠) Department of Cellular and Moleular Medicine, Graduate School of Medicine, Chiba University, 1-8-1 Inohana, Chuo-ku, Chiba 260-8670, Japan e-mail: aiwama@faculty.chiba-u.jp

with recent reports that suggest PcG components can act as tumor suppressors, however, Bmi1 was recently found to act as a tumor suppressor in an *Ink4a/Arf*-deficient background. Future research on BMI1 will likely be focused on how to manipulate the PcG-mediated epigenetic machineries for regenerative medicine and cancer therapy.

Introduction

Epigenetic regulation is defined as the mechanisms that maintain cell-type specific gene expression patterns in daughter cells through cell division independently of the primary DNA sequence. Epigenetic mechanisms involve DNA methylation, histone modifications, and various types of RNA-mediated interactions (Cedar and Bergman 2011) and play a key role in cellular memory, the ability of cells to remember cell-lineage specific expression patterns induced by transiently expressed regulatory factors through subsequent cell divisions. The faithful retention of cellular memory is essential not only for normal development, but also for the maintenance of cellular homeostasis. This homeostasis is maintained in part by the controlled self-renewal and differentiation of adult stem cells. Various histone modifying entities are responsible for maintaining cellular memory, such as the transcriptional activator trithorax group (TrxG) proteins and the transcriptional repressor polycomb group (PcG) proteins (Simon and Kingston 2009). The PcG genes were initially discovered in Drosophila as sites of gene mutations that induced the homeotic mutations, or mutations that result in malformation of the body axis. Axial development in humans is also regulated by PcG-mediated repression of the Homeobox (HOX) genes. The PcG gene family is made up of several members, including the focus of this review, the BMI1 polycomb ring finger oncogene. Several recent studies have shown that PcG gene family members play critical roles in the function of hematopoietic stem cells, but this review will primarily focus on the role that the BMI1 gene product plays in normal and malignant hematopoiesis.

For a more complete review of other PcG proteins and hematopoiesis, see Konuma et al. (2010).

Polycomb Group (PcG) Complexes

The PcG proteins form multiprotein complexes that cooperate in order to silence the transcription of target genes. Two such complexes with conserved function across multiple species are termed Polycomb Repressive Complex (PRC)1 and PRC2 (Fig. 14.1). Canonical PRC2 is composed of the SUZ12, EED, EZH1/2, and RBAP48/46, and it catalyzes the di- and tri-methylation of histone H3 at Lysine 27 (H3K27me2/3) as well as the mono- and di-methylation of histone H1 at lysine 26 (H1K26me1/2) (Margueron and Reinberg 2011). Canonical PRC1 is composed of BMI1, RING1A/B, HPH, and CBX, and it catalyzes the mono-ubiquitylation of histone H2A at lysine 119 (H2AK119ub1). In Drosophila, the PRCs are recruited to their target sites through binding partners and genomic sequences known as Polycomb response elements (PREs). These PREs are not, however, functionally conserved in mammals. Instead, several proteins, such as YY1 and RYBP, and more recently long intergenic non-coding RNAs (lincRNAs) such as ANRIL have been shown to participate in the recruitment of PcG proteins (Aguilo et al. 2011; Simon and Kingston 2009).

According to the canonical model, PRC2 acts as an initiator complex, tri-methylating H3K27, a modification that recruits PRC1, which then acts as the functional gene silencing complex. Recently, however, several instances of PRC1 being recruited without PRC2 involvement have been demonstrated. For instance, recent studies have shown that murine PRC1 can be recruited to chromatin directly by the interaction between Bmi1 and the transcription factor Runx1 (Yu et al. 2012). In another study, it was demonstrated that a variant of PRC1, which includes Rybp instead of a Cbx protein, is sufficient for the maintenance of H2AK119ub1 in murine embryonic stem cells (ESCs) deficient in PRC2 (Tavares et al. 2012). Additionally, Gao et al. (2012) identified six



Fig. 14.1 The composition of the polycomb repressive complexes. (a) Canonical PRC1 composed of BMI1, a CBX protein, a PHC protein and the ubiquitin-protein ligase RING1B (or its homolog RING1A). Additionally, recent studies have reported that RYBP can also act as a part of the PRC1 complex, in an interaction that excludes CBX proteins. Another recent study highlighted the diversity of PRC1 complexes by showing that as many as six

distinct variants of PRC1 in human cells (Fig. 14.1a). Although all six variants contained RING1A/RING1B, each had a different Polycomb group RING finger protein (PCGF) and a different complement of polypeptide binding partners, RYBP or its homolog YAF2. The BMI1-(PCGF4)-RYBP/YAF2 containing variant also excludes CBX proteins and was also found to be essential for the differentiation of human ESCs.

unique PCGF proteins (including BMI1) form six mutually exclusive PRC1 complexes, with non-canonical compositions having largely unknown functions. (b) PRC2 consists of SUZ12, EED, RBAP48/46, and the methyltransferase EZH2 (or its homolog EZH1), as well as other proteins of note known to associate with the complex. Together, PRC1 and 2 are responsible for silencing a variety of genomic loci via epigenetic mechanisms

Apart from their role in the regulation of development, PcG proteins are also well known regulators of somatic stem cell function. By silencing tumor suppressor loci and by keeping developmental genes poised for activation, PcG proteins are critical for the self-renewal and differentiation functions of somatic stem cells. Most famously, PRC1 and 2 cooperate to silence the *INK4B/ARF/INK4A* loci in numerous cell

types, preventing INK4A-mediated senescence and ARF-mediated activation of the p53 pathway. Silencing the *INK4B/ARF/INK4A* loci is essential for the self-renewal of stem cells. ANRIL, a lincRNA encoded in the *INK4B/ARF/INK4A* loci, has recently been reported to interact with the PRC1 component CBX7, promoting the silencing of the *INK4A* locus (Aguilo et al. 2011). These recent examples of regulation of PcG proteins by non-coding RNAs are a very exciting new avenue of investigation that will be discussed in greater detail later in this review.

BMI1: An Overview

As mentioned earlier, BMI1 (PCGF4) is a component of PRC1. Murine Bmil was initially discovered as a frequent site of provirus insertion in Mo-MLV-induced B-cell lymphoma in Eu-Myc transgenic mice (van Lohuizen et al. 1991). Human BMI1 was identified soon after and mapped to the short arm of chromosome 10 (10p13), a region known to be involved in translocations in various leukemias (Alkema et al. 1993). Shortly thereafter, Bmil's ability to act as an oncogene was verified by overexpressing Bmil in murine lymphoid cells in order to induce lymphomas (Haupt et al. 1993). The development of a Bmil knockout mouse yielded many insights into the physiological role that *Bmi1* plays *in vivo*, including its role in development and hematopoiesis (van der Lugt et al. 1994). The Bmil knockout mouse will be discussed in greater detail later in this review.

BMI1 is a particularly interesting protein due to its apparent requirement by nearly all types of characterized somatic stem cells (Sauvageau and Sauvageau 2010). Examination of murine *Bmi1* has revealed that the gene product is required by or characteristic of hematopoietic stem cells, neural stem cells, hair follicle stem cells, intestinal stem cells, and pancreatic acinar stem-cell like cells. Mechanistically, Bmi1 appears to be essential for silencing the *Ink4a/Arf* locus, repression of which promotes self-renewal over senescence/apoptosis. Loss of Bmi1 leads to the derepression of the *Ink4a/Arf* locus and senescence/apoptosis in multiple tissues (Jacobs et al. 1999a). Bmi1 has also been shown to regulate somatic stem cells by keeping key differentiation genes poised for activation (Oguro et al. 2010) and by regulating the stem cell niche (Oguro et al. 2006) (Fig. 14.2a).

Of great clinical interest, BMI1 expression has also been shown to be characteristic of or critical for the maintenance of many types of malignancies (Bracken and Helin 2009; Sauvageau and Sauvageau 2010), ranging from solid tumors such as medulloblastomas, neuroblastomas, squamous cell lung carcinomas, hepatocellular carcinoma, colorectal cancer and hematological malignancies such as acute myeloid leukemias (AML) and B-cell non-Hodgkin's lymphomas. The role of BMI1 in hematological malignancies will be discussed in depth later in the review. Mechanistically, murine Bmil appears to maintain tumor cell self-renewal via repression of the Ink4a/Arf locus (Jacobs et al. 1999b). Similarly, expression levels of BMI1 in human tumors tend to negatively correlate with expression of the INK4a/ARF locus (Fig. 14.2b). Interestingly, despite the vast amount of reports detailing BMI1's role as an oncogene, we have recently shown that Bmi1 can also act as a tumor suppressor under certain conditions (Oguro et al. 2012), a finding which will be discussed in greater detail later. These findings highlight the clinical importance of completely understanding the role that BMI1 and its targets play in regulating the many aspects of cancer.

BMI1 in Hematopoiesis

As mentioned previously, BMI1 is indispensible for the function of hematopoietic stem cells. In the following sections, we will discuss what has been learned about hematopoiesis from Bmi1 lossof-function and gain-of-function tools, including the *Bmi1* knockout mouse, the *Bmi1* over-expressing mouse, and retroviral overexpression of *Bmi1*.

BMI1 Knockout Mouse

Although *Bmi1-/-* mice show normal embryonic hematopoiesis, they exhibit a progressive post-natal pancytopenia. The bone marrow becomes


Fig. 14.2 BMI1 in normal and tumor cells. (a) BMI1 is required for the suppression of the $p16^{INK4A}$ and $p14^{ARF}$ and for the suppression of lineage commitment factors in somatic stem cells. (b) Amplification or overexpression of *BMI1* can repress the expression of the *INK4A/ARF* tumor

severely hypoplastic and is gradually replaced by adipocytes with age (van der Lugt et al. 1994; Oguro et al. 2006). The hematopoietic defects in Bmi1^{-/-} mice can be largely attributed to impaired HSC self-renewal. Bmi1-/- HSCs cannot maintain long-term hematopoiesis, although their short-term repopulating capacity is relatively preserved (Park et al. 2003; Iwama et al. 2004). This leads to a progressive postnatal depletion of HSCs in Bmi1-/- mice. The defect in HSC selfrenewal is both cell-autonomous and non-autonomous, as the hematopoietic microenvironment in $Bmi1^{-/-}$ mice is also impaired (Iwama et al. 2004; Oguro et al. 2006). Of note, multipotent progenitor (MPP) cells in Bmi1-/- BM are grossly normal when compared to wild-type BM (Park et al. 2003).

suppressor gene locus in an oncogenic function, whereas loss of function of BMI1 can result in the derepression of oncogenes such as *HMGA2*, highlighting BMI1's simultaneous role as a tumor suppressor

Mechanistically, expression of Ink4a and Arf is markedly increased in the hematopoietic cells of Bmil-deficient mice (Iwama et al. 2004; Park et al. 2003) and over expression of Ink4a and Arf in HSCs results in cell cycle arrest and p53dependent apoptosis, respectively (Park et al. 2003). Self-renewal capacity of Bmi1-/- HSCs can be substantially rescued by the deletion of both Ink4a and Arf (Oguro et al. 2006). These findings define the Ink4a/Arf locus as a critical target of Bmi1 in the maintenance of HSC selfrenewal (Fig. 14.2a). However, the BM microenvironment defects in Bmil-deficient mice appears to occur independently of Ink4a and Arf derepression, as deletion of Ink4a and Arf in Bmil-deficient mice does little to restore the microenvironment (Oguro et al. 2006).

BMI1

Clonal analyses of HSCs in vitro revealed impaired proliferative potential accompanied by a reduction in multi-lineage differentiation capacity in Bmi1-/- cells. Paired daughter cell assays to monitor the behavior of HSCs in vitro demonstrated that Bmi1 is essential for CD34-Lineage marker-Sca-1+c-Kit+ (LSK) HSCs to inherit multilineage differentiation potential through successive cell divisions. In most daughter cell pairs generated from wild-type CD34-LSK HSCs, at least one of the cells inherits multi-lineage differentiation potential, whereas Bmi1-/- CD34-LSK HSCs showed accelerated loss of multi-lineage differentiation potential, leading to inefficient expansion of their progeny (Iwama et al. 2004). Retroviral transduction of Bmi1-/- CD34-LSK HSCs with Bmil, however, completely rescued their defects in proliferation and multi-lineage differentiation potential in vitro and long-term repopulating capacity in vivo, suggesting that execution of stem cell activity is absolutely dependent on Bmi1 (Iwama et al. 2004).

Bmi1 is also critical for maintaining the multipotency of HSC/MPPs. Loss of Bmi1 results in the resolution of bivalent domains at the *Ebf1* and *Pax5* loci, leading to their premature expression in HSC/MPPs. *Ebf1* and *Pax5* are B cell specific master transcription factor genes that function in B lineage specification at the earliest stage of B cell differentiation. Premature activation of these transcription factors is accompanied by accelerated lymphoid specification and a marked reduction in HSC/MPPs (Oguro et al. 2010) (Fig. 14.2a).

Furthermore, Bmi1 appears to regulate a number of genes involved in mitochondrial function and reactive oxygen species (ROS) homeostasis, and *Bmi1*-deficient mice exhibit increased levels of ROS in HSCs and thymocytes when compared to wild-type mice. Treatment with the antioxidant *N*-acetyl-_L-cysteine (NAC) or interruption of the response to DNA damage by deletion of *Chk2* rescues multiple defects in *Bmi1*-deficient mice including the defect in the number of thymocytes and BM HSC/progenitor cells, but not the defect in self-renewal of *Bmi1*-deficient HSCs (Liu et al. 2009). Similarly, knockdown of *BMI1* using lentiviral RNA interference results in the accumulation of ROS in human cord blood CD34⁺ HSCs (Rizo et al. 2009). Recent studies have shown that an increased level of ROS primes *Drosophila* hematopoietic progenitors for differentiation, a process which involves down-regulation of PcG activity (Owusu-Ansah and Banerjee 2009), suggesting a novel functional interaction between ROS and Bmi1.

Overexpression of BMI1

A central role for *Bmi1* in HSC self-renewal has been demonstrated by the overexpression of PcG genes in HSCs (Iwama et al. 2004). Over expression of Bmil in HSCs induces a striking expansion of multipotent progenitor cells ex vivo and a marked augmentation of HSC repopulating capacity in vivo. Overexpression of other PRC1 components including Ring1b, Mph1/Rae28, or M33 had no such effects. Only Mel18 minimally expanded multipotential progenitor cells ex vivo. As mentioned earlier, overexpression of Bmil significantly enhances the probability of HSCs giving rise to multipotent daughter cell pairs in paired daughter cell assays. This finding indicates that Bmi1 promotes symmetrical cell division of HSCs, shown by the preservation of multi-lineage differentiation potential. Unexpectedly, transduction of Bmil into CD34+LSK progenitor cells did not enhance their colony-forming efficiency or in vivo repopulating capacity at all. These findings suggest that Bmi1 promotes HSC self-renewal, but does not confer a growth advantage or longterm repopulating capacity on CD34+LSK progenitor cells, a population with limited potential for proliferation and differentiation.

Recently, we analyzed the effect of overexpression of *Bmi1* with a new mouse line where *Bmi1* can be conditionally overexpressed in a hematopoietic cell-specific fashion. Overexpression of *Bmi1* in this mouse does not significantly affect steady state hematopoiesis, but it efficiently protects HSCs from stresses through *ex vivo* culture and serial transplantation, conditions in which HSCs are exposed to oxidative stress. However, our Bmi1overexpressing mouse shows no difference in the levels of intracellular ROS compared to wild type mice. This suggests that Bmi1 may be negatively regulated downstream of ROS signaling and an excess of Bmi1 may overcome this negative regulation (Nakamura et al. 2012). Further experiments to investigate this hypothesis are currently underway.

In human cord blood CD34⁺ hematopoietic progenitor cells, retroviral transduction of BMI1 results in improved stem cell maintenance. *BM11*overexpressing cells retain HSC specific activity *in vivo* after *ex vivo* culture. It was also observed that *BM11* overexpressing CD34⁺/CD38⁻ cells enriched in HSCs show less apoptosis and more quiescence (Rizo et al. 2008). Lentiviral knock down of *BM11* in human cord blood CD34⁺ cells impairs their long-term expansion and colonyforming capacity, and reduces stem cell frequencies. Knock down was also partially associated with increased expression of *p14*^{ARF} and *p16*^{INK4A} (Rizo et al. 2009).

Taken together, both loss-of-function and gain-of-function analyses have established a central role for Bmi1 in the maintenance and/or augmentation of HSC function and suggest that the level of Bmi1 is a critical determinant of the self-renewal capacity and multipotency of HSCs. In this regard, Bmi1 could be a useful target for *ex vivo* HSC expansion and other therapeutic manipulation of HSCs.

BMI1: Fetal vs. Adult Requirement

Bmi1 is necessary for efficient self-renewal and expansion of adult HSCs but is less critical for the generation of progenitor cells and is dispensable for fetal liver hematopoiesis. However, transplantation of Bmi1-/- fetal liver cells results in transient hematopoietic reconstitution, which suggests that Bmi1-/- fetal liver HSCs cannot self-renew in BM, but can give rise to MPPs that can sustain hematopoiesis for 4-8 weeks (Park et al. 2003). These findings underscore the requirement of Bmi1 in adult BM but not in fetal liver hematopoiesis. Conversely, Ezh2, a component of PRC2, is dispensable for adult hematopoiesis but required for fetal hematopoiesis, though Ezh2-deficient adult mice have defects in lymphopoiesis. Unlike Bmi1-deficient

embryos, Ezh2-deficient embryos die prenatally due to anemia, and expansion of hematopoietic stem and progenitor cells is significantly impaired in Ezh2-deficient fetal livers (Mochizuki-Kashio et al. 2011). Of interest, however, Ezh2-deficient fetal liver cells can reconstitute hematopoiesis in recipient BM. Similarly, deletion of Ezh2 in adult mice affects the differentiation (particularly of the lymphoid lineages), but not self-renewal, of HSCs. Collectively, these findings suggest that fetal and BM HSCs are differentially regulated by PcG proteins.

Additionally, the role that Bmi1 plays in leukemogenesis appears to differ between fetal hematopoietic progenitors and adult hematopoietic progenitors. In 2003, Lessard and Sauvageau showed that *Bmi1*-deficient fetal liver cells can be transformed into a primary leukemia, but that the leukemia is not transplantable. In contrast, *Bmi1*deficient BM cells cannot be transformed into a primary leukemia (Yuan et al. 2011). This has interesting implications for cancer biology, suggesting that pediatric malignancies can be fundamentally different from adult malignancies despite having similar cytological profiles.

Oncogenic Function

Bmi1 is essential for maintenance of not only normal HSCs, but also leukemic stem cells (LSCs), a rare cell population in certain leukemias capable of giving rise to leukemia in recipients following single cell transplants. Studies indicate that overexpression of only BMI1 is not sufficient to induce leukemia but BMI1 is an important collaborating factor in leukemic transformation. As mentioned previously, Bmi1 was first identified as a molecule that cooperates with Myc in the induction of B-cell lymphomagenesis (van Lohuizen et al. 1991). Consistent with these findings, BMI1 expression levels in the CD34+ cells correlate with the progression and prognosis of myelodysplastic syndrome (Mihara et al. 2006) and chronic and acute myelogenous leukemia, with high levels of BMI1 indicating a poor prognosis. In a Bmi1-/- background, granulocytemacrophage progenitors (GMPs) transformed with the leukemic fusion gene *MLL-AF9* show enhanced differentiation and retain less LSCs, suggesting a critical role for Bmi1 in leukemic maintenance (Yuan et al. 2011). Taken together, these findings show that BMI1 can act as a potent oncogene in hematological malignancies.

Tumor-Suppressor Function

Interestingly, recent findings have shown that PcG proteins are capable of acting not only as oncogenes but also as tumor suppressor genes. The identification of inactivating mutations in the PcG gene EZH2, a component of PRC2, unveiled a tumor suppressor function in myelodysplastic syndrome and myeloproliferative neoplasms including myelofibrosis (Ernst et al. 2010; Nikoloski et al. 2010), T cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia (T-ALL) (Ntziachristos et al. 2012), and early T-cell precursor acute lymphoblastic leukemia (ETP ALL) (Zhang et al. 2012). Recent findings also showed that PRC1 also has a tumor suppressor function in Drosophila through repression of genes related to Notch signaling (Classen et al. 2009) and JAK-STAT signaling (Martinez et al. 2009).

We have also recently shown that Bmil acts as a tumor suppressor. Loss of Bmil in an Ink4a/ Arf-null background restores the long-term selfrenewal capacity of HSCs, but results development of a myeloproliferative disease with progressive and lethal myelofibrosis. Further investigation revealed that loss of Bmi1 results in the derepression of the oncogene Hmga2, which is at least partially responsible for the development of myelofibrosis observed in the Bmi1/Ink4a/Arf triple knockout mice (Oguro et al. 2012) (Fig. 14.2a). This overexpression of Hmga2 is also found in human primary myelofibrosis (PMF). In another study, 13% of enrolled PMF patients exhibited loss-of-function mutations of EZH2 (Ernst et al. 2010). Although no mutation of BMI1 has been indentified in PMF patients without EZH2 mutations, it is possible that other mechanisms exists that compromise PcG function in human malignancies. Together, these results suggest that PcG proteins

including BMI1 act not only oncogenes but also as tumor suppressors.

Human Disease

Given its central role in both hematopoiesis and cancer, it is not surprising that BMI1 is intricately linked with many human hematopoietic malignancies. As mentioned above, *BMI1* expression increases with disease progression and high levels of *BMI1* correlate with poor overall survival in myelodysplastic syndrome, acute and chronic myeloid leukemia, and non-Hodgkin B-cell lymphomas. In one study, *BMI1* gene amplifications were observed in 12 % of mantle cell lymphoma (MCL) cases, a type of malignancy in which *BMI1* expression is also elevated (Rubio-Moscardo et al. 2005).

There is still much to be discovered about the signaling pathways that regulate BMI1. SALL4, an oncogene that is expressed in AML, is capable of upregulating *BMI1* expression by directly binding to its promoter (Yang et al. 2007). Moreover, transgenic mice that constitutively express SALL4 develop leukemia and have increased levels of *Bmi1* expression, particularly upon progression from a preleukemic myelodysplastic stage toward a more acute myeloid leukemic phenotype (Yang et al. 2007).

Future Perspectives

Since the discovery of BMI1 over 20 years ago, much progress has been in understanding how this unique gene product maintains somatic stem cells and cancer. There is still much, however, that remains to be investigated about BMI1. Though its role in silencing the *INK4a/ARF* locus has been well demonstrated, recent studies have suggested that BMI1 also plays a role in the regulation of diverse cellular events. As such, it will now be critical to elucidate not only the loci that BMI1 is responsible for suppressing, but also the various proteins and noncoding RNAs that might play a role in regulating BMI1 function.



Fig. 14.3 lincRNAs act as binding partners to the polycomb complexes. (a) The lincRNA *Xist* is critical for recruiting the RYBP-PRC1 complex to loci on the X chromosome for dosage compensation during embryonic development. This interaction is independent of PRC2.

The importance of non-canonical PRC1 complexes has come into the spotlight recently. A report describing the role of RYBP1 in noncanonical PRC1 recruitment highlights the importance of discovering and characterizing BMI1's as-of-yet unknown binding partners (Tavares et al. 2012). Beyond protein-protein interactions, recent studies have suggested a novel role for non-coding RNAs in the regulation of PcG proteins (Fig. 14.3). Cao et al. (2011) identified a regulatory network in which micro-RNA targets of EZH2 regulate the transcription of BMI1. Post-transcriptional regulation by noncoding RNAs is also an exciting new avenue of investigation. The long non-coding RNA ANRIL has been implicated in the recruitment of PRC1 to the INK4a/ARF locus through interactions with CBX7 (Yap et al. 2010). Similarly, the long non-coding RNA HOTAIR has been implicated in the recruitment PRC2 to the HOXD locus (Rinn et al. 2007), and overexpression of HOTAIR in human cells has been shown to result in genome-wide retargeting of PRC2 (Gupta et al. 2010). Given the significant roles these non-coding RNAs play in the regulation of PcG proteins,

(b) *HOTAIR* plays an important role in the recruitment of PRC2 to loci critical for development and tumorigenicity, including the *HOXD4* locus. Other lincRNAs may function in a similar fashion, acting as the initial step in recruiting PRC2 to its genomic binding sites

searching for non-coding RNAs that interact with BMI1 promises to be an interesting avenue of investigation.

The biochemical regulation of BMI1 also remains largely uncharacterized. Voncken et al. (2005) showed that Bmi1 is phosphorylated by the MAPKAP kinase, 3pK, and that this phosphorylation results in a dissociation of Bmi1 from chromatin followed derepression of target genes. Since 3pK is downstream of the p38 signaling pathway, a pathway activated in response to ROS, this suggests a role for ROS in the regulation of BMI1 function. Of interest, overexpression of *Bmi1* confers resistance to oxidative stress on HSCs, but does not attenuate ROS levels in HSCs (Nakamura et al. 2012), suggesting that Bmi1 is located downstream of ROS signaling and negatively regulated by it. This is particularly interesting given the body of research into the role that ROS plays in the regulation of hematopoietic stem cells (Shao et al. 2011), potentially indicating a new pathway through which ROS restricts BMI1 function in stem cells.

Given its prominent role in the maintenance of both stem cells and cancer cells, advancing our understanding of BMI1 will not only be fascinating from a perspective of stem cell biology, but may also lead to the development of new cancer therapies and regenerative medicine applications.

References

- Aguilo F, Zhou M-M, Walsh MJ (2011) Long noncoding RNA, polycomb, and the ghosts haunting INK4b-ARF-INK4a expression. Cancer Res 71:5365–5369
- Alkema MJ, Wiegant J, Raap AK, Berns A, van Lohuizen M (1993) Characterization and chromosomal localization of the human proto-oncogene BMI-1. Hum Mol Genet 2:1597–1603
- Bracken AP, Helin K (2009) Polycomb group proteins: navigators of lineage pathways led astray in cancer. Nat Rev Cancer 9:773–784
- Cao Q, Mani R-S, Ateeq B, Dhanasekaran SM, Asangani IA, Prensner JR, Kim JH, Brenner JC, Jing X, Cao X, Wang R, Li Y, Dahiva A, Wang L, Pandhi M, Lonigro RJ, Wu YM, Tomlins SA, Palanisamy N, Qin Z, Yu J, Maher CA, Varambally S, Chinnaiyan AM (2011) Coordinated regulation of polycomb group complexes through microRNAs in cancer. Cancer Cell 20:187–199
- Cedar H, Bergman Y (2011) Epigenetics of haematopoietic cell development. Nat Rev Immunol 11:478–488
- Classen A-K, Bunker BD, Harvey KF, Vaccari T, Bilder D (2009) A tumor suppressor activity of Drosophila Polycomb genes mediated by JAK-STAT signaling. Nat Genet 41:1150–1155
- Ernst T, Chase AJ, Score J, Hidalgo-Curtis CE, Bryant C, Jones AV, Waghorn K, Zoi K, Ross FM, Reiter A, Hochhaus A, Drexler HG, Duncombe A, Cervantes F, Oscier D, Boultwood J, Grand FH, Cross NC (2010) Inactivating mutations of the histone methyltransferase gene EZH2 in myeloid disorders. Nat Genet 42:722–726
- Gao Z, Zhang J, Bonasio R, Strino F, Sawai A, Parisi F, Kluger Y, Reinberg D (2012) PCGF homologs, CBX proteins, and RYBP define functionally distinct PRC1 family complexes. Mol Cell 45:344–356
- Gupta RA, Shah N, Wang KC, Kim J, Horlings HM, Wong DJ, Tsai MC, Hung T, Argani P, Rinn JL, Wang Y, Brzoska P, Kong B, Li R, West RB, van de Vijver MJ, Sukumar S, Chang HY (2010) Long non-coding RNA HOTAIR reprograms chromatin state to promote cancer metastasis. Nature 464:1071–1076
- Haupt Y, Bath ML, Harris AW, Adams JM (1993) bmi-1 transgene induces lymphomas and collaborates with myc in tumorigenesis. Oncogene 8:3161–3164
- Iwama A, Oguro H, Negishi M, Kato Y, Morita Y, Tsukui H, Ema H, Kamijo T, Kato-Fukui Y, Koseki H, van Lohuizen M, Nakauchi H (2004) Enhanced selfrenewal of hematopoietic stem cells mediated by the polycomb gene product Bmi-1. Immunity 21: 843–851

- Jacobs JJ, Kieboom K, Marino S, DePinho RA, van Lohuizen M (1999a) The oncogene and polycombgroup gene bmi-1 regulates cell proliferation and senescence through the ink4a locus. Nature 397:164–168
- Jacobs JJ, Scheijen B, Voncken JW, Kieboom K, Berns A, van Lohuizen M (1999b) Bmi-1 collaborates with c-Myc in tumorigenesis by inhibiting c-Myc-induced apoptosis via INK4a/ARF. Genes Dev 13:2678–2690
- Konuma T, Oguro H, Iwama A (2010) Role of the polycomb group proteins in hematopoietic stem cells. Dev Growth Differ 52:505–516
- Lessard J, Sauvageau G (2003) Bmi-1 determines the proliferative capacity of normal and leukaemic stem cells. Nature 423:255–260
- Liu J, Cao L, Chen J, Song S, Lee IH, Quijano C, Liu H, Keyvanfar K, Chen H, Cao LY, Ahn BH, Kumar NG, Rovira II, Xu XL, van Lohuizen M, Motoyama N, Deng CX, Finkel T (2009) Bmi1 regulates mitochondrial function and the DNA damage response pathway. Nature 459:387–392
- Margueron R, Reinberg D (2011) The polycomb complex PRC2 and its mark in life. Nature 469:343–349
- Martinez A-M, Schuettengruber B, Sakr S, Janic A, Gonzalez C, Cavalli G (2009) Polyhomeotic has a tumor suppressor activity mediated by repression of Notch signaling. Nat Genet 41:1076–1082
- Mihara K, Chowdhury M, Nakaju N, Hidani S, Ihara A, Hyodo H, Yasunaga S, Takihara Y, Kimura A (2006) Bmi-1 is useful as a novel molecular marker for predicting progression of myelodysplastic syndrome and patient prognosis. Blood 107:305–308
- Mochizuki-Kashio M, Mishima Y, Miyagi S, Negishi M, Saraya A, Konuma T, Shinga J, Koseki H, Iwama A (2011) Dependency on the polycomb gene Ezh2 distinguishes fetal from adult hematopoietic stem cells. Blood 118:6553–6561
- Nakamura S, Oshima M, Yuan J, Saraya A, Miyagi S, Konuma T, Yamazaki S, Osawa M, Nakauchi H, Koseki H, Iwama A (2012) Bmil confers resistance to oxidative stress on hematopoietic stem cells. PLoS One. In press.
- Nikoloski G, Langemeijer SMC, Kuiper RP, Knops R, Massop M, Tonnissen ER, van der Heijden A, Scheele TN, Vandenberghe P, de Witte T, van der Reijden BA, Jansen JH (2010) Somatic mutations of the histone methyltransferase gene EZH2 in myelodysplastic syndromes. Nat Genet 42:665–667
- Ntziachristos P, Tsirigos A, Van Vlierberghe P, Nedjic J, Trimarchi T, Flaherty MS, Ferres-Marco D, da Ros V, Tang Z, Siegle J, Asp P, Hadler M, Rigo I, De Keersmaecker K, Patel J, Huynh T, Ultro F, Poglio S, Samon JB, Paietta E, Racevskis J, Rowe JM, Rabadan R, Levine RL, Brown S, Pflumio F, Dominquez M, Ferrando A, Aifantis I (2012) Genetic inactivation of the polycomb repressive complex 2 in T cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Nat Med 18:298–303
- Oguro H, Iwama A, Morita Y, Kamijo T, van Lohuizen M, Nakauchi H (2006) Differential impact of Ink4a and row microenvironment in Bmi1-deficient mice. J Exp Med 203:2247–2253

- Oguro H, Yuan J, Ichikawa H, Ikawa T, Yamazaki S, Kawamoto H, Nakauchi H, Iwama A (2010) Poised lineage specification in multipotential hematopoietic stem and progenitor cells by the polycomb protein Bmi1. Cell Stem Cell 6:279–286
- Oguro H, Yuan J, Tanaka S, Miyagi S, Mochizuki-Kashio M, Ichikawa H, Yamazaki S, Koseki H, Nakauchi H, Iwama A (2012) Lethal myelofibrosis induced by Bmi1-deficient hematopoietic cells unveils a tumor suppressor function of the polycomb group genes. J Exp Med 209:445–454
- Owusu-Ansah E, Banerjee U (2009) Reactive oxygen species prime Drosophila haematopoietic progenitors for differentiation. Nature 461:537–541
- Park IK, Qian D, Kiel M, Becker MW, Pihalja M, Weissman IL, Morrison SJ, Clarke MF (2003) Bmi-1 is required for maintenance of adult self-renewing haematopoietic stem cells. Nature 423:302–305
- Rinn JL, Kertesz M, Wang JK, Squazzo SL, Xu X, Brugmann SA, Goodnough LH, Helms JA, Farnham PJ, Segal E, Chang HY (2007) Functional demarcation of active and silent chromatin domains in human HOX loci by noncoding RNAs. Cell 129:1311–1323
- Rizo A, Dontje B, Vellenga E, de Haan G, Schuringa JJ (2008) Long-term maintenance of human hematopoietic stem/progenitor cells by expression of BMI1. Blood 111:2621–2630
- Rizo A, Olthof S, Han L, Vellenga E, de Haan G, Schuringa JJ (2009) Repression of BMI1 in normal and leukemic human CD34(+) cells impairs self-renewal and induces apoptosis. Blood 114:1498–1505
- Rubio-Moscardo F, Climent J, Siebert R, Piris MA, Martin-Subero JI, Nielander I, Garcia-Conde J, Dyer MJ, Terol MJ, Pinkel D, Martinez-Climent JA (2005) Mantle-cell lymphoma genotypes identified with CGH to BAC microarrays define a leukemic subgroup of disease and predict patient outcome. Blood 105:4445–4454
- Sauvageau M, Sauvageau G (2010) Polycomb group proteins: multi-faceted regulators of somatic stem cells and cancer. Cell Stem Cell 7:299–313
- Shao L, Li H, Pazhanisamy SK, Meng A, Wang Y, Zhou D (2011) Reactive oxygen species and hematopoietic stem cell senescence. Int J Hematol 94:24–32
- Simon JA, Kingston RE (2009) Mechanisms of polycomb gene silencing: knowns and unknowns. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 10:697–708
- Tavares L, Dimitrova E, Oxley D, Webster J, Poot R, Demmers J, Bezstarosti K, Taylor S, Ura H, Koide H, Wutz A, Vidal M, Elderkin S, Brockdorff N (2012) RYBP-PRC1 complexes mediate H2A ubiquitylation at polycomb target sites independently of PRC2 and H3K27me3. Cell 148:664–678
- van der Lugt NM, Domen J, Linders K, van Roon M, Robanus-Maandag E, te Riele H, van der Valk M,

Deschamps J, Sofroniew M, van Lohuizen M, Berns A (1994) Posterior transformation, neurological abnormalities, and severe hematopoietic defects in mice with a targeted deletion of the bmi-1 proto-oncogene. Genes Dev 8:757–769

- van Lohuizen M, Verbeek S, Scheijen B, Wientejens E, van der Gulden H, Berns A (1991) Identification of cooperating oncogenes in E mu-myc transgenic mice by provirus tagging. Cell 65:737–752
- Voncken JW, Niessen H, Neufeld B, Rennefahrt U, Dahlmans V, Kubben N, Holzer B, Ludwig S, Rapp UR (2005) MAPKAP kinase 3pK phosphorylates and regulates chromatin association of the polycomb group protein Bmil. J Biol Chem 280: 5178–5187
- Yang J, Chai L, Liu F, Fink LM, Lin P, Silberstein LE, Amin HM, Ward DC, Ma Y (2007) Bmi-1 is a target gene for SALL4 in hematopoietic and leukemic cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 104:10494–10499
- Yap KL, Li S, Muñoz-Cabello AM, Raguz S, Zeng L, Mujtaba S, Gil J, Walsh MJ, Zhou MM (2010) Molecular interplay of the noncoding RNA ANRIL and methylated histone H3 lysine 27 by polycomb CBX7 in transcriptional silencing of INK4a. Mol Cell 38:662–674
- Yu M, Mazor T, Huang H, Huang HT, Kathrein KL, Woo AJ, Chouinard CR, Labadorf A, Akie TE, Moran TB, Xie H, Zacharek S, Taniuchi I, Roeder RG, Kim CF, Zon LI, Fraenkel E, Candtor AB (2012) Direct recruitment of polycomb repressive complex 1 to chromatin by core binding transcription factors. Mol Cell 45:330–343
- Yuan J, Takeuchi M, Negishi M, Oguro H, Ichikawa H, Iwama A (2011) Bmi1 is essential for leukemic reprogramming of myeloid progenitor cells. Leukemia 25:1335–1343
- Zhang J, Ding L, Holmfeldt L, Wu G, Heatley SL, Payne-Turner D, Easton J, Chen X, Wang J, Rusch M, Lu C, Chen SC, Wei L, Collins-Underwood JR, Ma J, Roberts KG, Pounds SB, Ulyanov A, Becksfort J, Gupta P, Huether R, Kriwacki RW, Parker M, McGoldrick DJ, Zhao D, Alford D, Espy S, Bobba KC, Song G, Pei D, Cheng C, Roberts S, Barbato MI, Campana D, Coustan-Smith E, Shurtleff SA, Raimondi SC, Kleppe M, Cools J, Shimano KA, Hermiston ML, Doulatov S, Eppert K, Laurenti E, Notta F, Dick JE, Basso G, Hunger SP, Loh ML, Devidas M, Wood B, Winter S, Dunsmore KP, Fulton RS, Fulton LL, Hong X, Harris CC, Dooling DJ, Ochoa K, Johnson KJ, Obenauer JC, Evans WE, Pui CH, Naeve CW, Ley TJ, Mardis ER, Wilson RK, Downing JR, Mulligan CG (2012) The genetic basis of early T-cell precursor acute lymphoblastic leukaemia. Nature 481:157-163

Hematopoietic Stem Cell Function and Skeletal Formation: Positive Role of *Hemp* Gene

15

Hiroaki Honda

Contents

Introduction	156
Structure and Expression of Hematopoietic	
Expressed Mammalian Polycomb (Hemp)	156
Hemp-Deficient Mice Exhibit Skeletal	
Abnormalities Similar to Human	
Klippel-Feil Anomaly	158
Impaired Proliferative and Repopulating	
Ability of <i>Hemp</i> -Deficient	
Hematopoietic Stem Cells	159
Summary and Future Perspectives	160
References	161

Abstract

Hematopoietic stem cells (HSCs) have a capacity to undergo self-renewal and differentiation into several distinct cell lineages, which maintain blood production and provide mature blood cells throughout life. To clarify molecular mechanisms governing HSC development, we performed a genome-wide gene expression analysis of fetal liver (FL) HSC cDNA library, and identified a novel gene, hemp (hematopoietic expressed mammalian polycomb), that encodes a protein with a zinc-finger domain and four malignant brain tumor (mbt) repeats. To elucidate its biological role(s), we generated hemp-deficient mice and found that Hemp plays pivotal roles in HSC function and skeletal formation. Mononuclear cell number in hemp-/- FLs was markedly reduced, and hemp^{-/-} FL HSCs exhibited significant defects in colony-forming and competitive repopulation assays. In addition, hemp-/- embryos exhibited various skeletal malformations, such as a fusion of cervical vertebrae. Since osteoblasts and HSCs coexist in the bone marrow niche and physically and functionally interact with each other, it is suggested that Hemp-mediated signalling positively and coordinately regulates normal development of these types of cells. In addition, skeletal abnormalities detected in hemp-/- mice closely resemble to those observed in human Klippel-Feil anomaly, suggesting that Hemp might be involved in the pathogenesis of this disease.

H. Honda (\boxtimes)

Department of Disease Model, Research Institute of Radiation Biology and Medicine, Hiroshima University, Minami-ku, Hiroshima 734-8553, Japan e-mail: hhonda@hiroshima-u.ac.jp

Introduction

Stem cells are characterized by their ability to balance self-renewal with differentiation into mature cell lineages. Among various types of stem cells, hematopoietic stem cells (HSCs) are most intensively studied and well characterized (Dzierzak and Speck 2008; Zon 2008). A number of genes that regulate HSC activity have been identified, but the overall mechanisms governing HSC function are not fully understood.

To address this issue, we performed a largescale, gene-expression screen in mouse fetal liver (FL) HSC cDNA library and identified a number of genes preferentially expressed in HSCs (SCDb, http://stemcell.mssm.edu/v2/). Among them, we focused on one that encodes a protein containing a C2C2 zinc finger domain and four tandem mbt (malignant brain tumor) repeats. Mbt is a protein domain originally identified in the protein product of a Drosophila polycomb group (PcG) gene, *lethal(3)malignant brain tumor* (*D*-*l*(3)*mbt*), whose recessive mutations cause the malignant transformation of larval and adult brain tissues (Wismar et al. 1995). Since the mbt repeats are also found in another Drosophila PcG gene, Scm (sex comb on midleg), and are highly conserved in their human counterparts, H-l(3)mbt (Koga et al. 1999; Wismar 2001), SCMH1 (sex comb on midleg homolog 1) (Berger et al. 1999) and SCML2 (Montini et al. 1999), we named the novel gene as hemp (hematopoietic expressed mammalian polycomb, also deposited in the database as *mbtd1* [*mbt domain containing 1*]).

Recent studies revealed that mbt domain binds to methylated histone residue(s) and regulates gene expression patterns (Bonasio et al. 2010). Thus, it is strongly suggested that Hemp regulates HSC function in an epigenetic manner, but biological role(s) of Hemp remains unclear. To address this issue, we generated and analysed *hemp*-deficient mice. Interestingly, *hemp*-deficient mice exhibited significant defects not only in HSC function but also in skeletal development, indicating that Hemp plays essential roles in definitive hematopoiesis and osteogenesis.

Structure and Expression of Hematopoietic Expressed Mammalian Polycomb (Hemp)

The comparison of the schematic structures of Hemp and previously identified mbt-containing proteins are shown in Fig. 15.1a. The mbtcontaining proteins can be divided into two groups, depending on whether or not they possess an SPM (Scm, Ph and MBT) domain, which mediates protein-protein interactions (Bornemann et al. 1996; Peterson et al. 1997). SPM-lacking mbt proteins include Hemp, h-L(3)mbt-like a (Wismar 2001), h-L(3)mbt-like b (Wismar 2001) and M4mbt (Markus et al. 2003) (shown as SPM(-) in Fig. 15.1a), while SPM-containing mbt proteins include D-L(3)mbt (Wismar et al. 1995), H-L(3)mbt (Koga et al. 1999), SCMH1 (Berger et al. 1999), SCML2 (Montini et al. 1999), Sfmbt (Scm-related gene containing four mbt domains) (Usui et al. 2000) and MBT-1 (Arai and Miyazaki 2005) (shown as SPM(+) in Fig. 15.1a). It is noteworthy that Hemp and other mbt-containing, SPM-lacking proteins share a structural similarity in that they contain four tandem mbt repeats preceded by a C2C2 zinc finger domain SPM(-) (Fig. 15.1c). Therefore, these proteins may constitute a new subfamily of mbt-containing proteins.

Because the expression of hemp mRNA in distinct hematopoietic lineages was already reported (Phillips et al. 2000), we examined the expression patterns of hemp in mouse tissues and in human hematopoietic and non-hematopoietic cell lines. The results of Northern blots are shown in Fig. 15.1b. In adult mouse tissues, hemp showed relatively restricted expression with high expression in the testis (top panel). In human cell lines, hemp was expressed abundantly in most of the hematopoietic cell lines (middle panel), while it exhibited weak expression in all of the nonhematopoietic cell lines, except HEPG2 (bottom panel). These results indicated that hemp is preferentially expressed in hematopoietic cell lines and suggested that Hemp functions largely in hematopoietic lineages. We then investigated hemp expression patterns during embryogenesis



Fig. 15.1 (a) Comparison of the primary structures of Hemp (*boxed*) and previously reported mbt-containing proteins. The proteins are divided into two groups, SPM(–) and SPM(+), depending on whether, or not they possess the SPM domain (shown as a *black box*). The mbt domain and the C2C2/C2HC Zn finger domain are indicated by *gray* and *dotted boxes*, respectively. (b) Expression of *hemp* RNA in mouse tissues and in human hematopoietic and non-hematopoietic cell lines. The

position of *hemp* is indicated by an *arrowhead*. Hybridization with β -*actin* is shown as an internal control. (c) Immunohistochemical staining for Hemp expression. Sagittal sections of an embryo at E14.5 were immunohistochemically stained with an anti-Hemp antibody (×50). Staining patterns of the whole embryo are shown in the *upper panel* and those in the *boxed areas* of the liver and the cartilage are magnified in the *lower panels* by immunohistochemical staining using an anti-Hemp antibody. The representative result is shown in Fig. 15.1c. As shown in the upper panel of this figure, various tissues were positively stained, indicating that Hemp functions in a variety of cell types. As hemp-/- embryos exhibit phenotypical and functional abnormalities in the hematopoietic and skeletal tissues (see below), the liver and cartilage, where definitive hematopoiesis and osteogenesis occur, were examined in detail. In the liver, interstitial cells, including hematopoietic cells, showed positive staining, and in the cartilage, most of the chondrocytes and some undifferentiated mesenchymal cells exhibited positive signals (lower panels of Fig. 15.1c). These results strongly suggested that the defects in *hemp*^{-/-} embryos (see below) were primarily attributed to Hemp deficiency. Positive staining was detected in the nucleus (lower panels of Fig. 15.1c), confirming that Hemp functions as a nuclear protein, as indicated by its primary structure (Fig. 15.1a).

Hemp-Deficient Mice Exhibit Skeletal Abnormalities Similar to Human Klippel-Feil Anomaly

We generated hemp-deficient heterozygous $(hemp^{+/-})$ mice by a conventional gene targeting method (Honda et al. 2011). Intercrossing of $hemp^{+/-}$ mice produced no live homozygous $(hemp^{-/-})$ mice at weaning (3 weeks after birth), indicating that that $hemp^{-/-}$ mice die perinatally. To determine the time of lethality, embryos and neonates, obtained from timed $hemp^{+/-}$ intercrosses, were genotyped. The results showed that $hemp^{-/-}$ die soon after birth (Honda et al. 2011).

To investigate the cause of $hemp^{-/-}$ postnatal lethality, prenatal and neonatal mice were subjected to pathological analysis. However, despite intensive analysis, no obvious changes were detected in the internal organs of $hemp^{-/-}$ mice (not shown). We then examined skeletal formation in $hemp^{-/-}$ mice, because previous studies showed that mice with deficiencies in several of the PcG proteins exhibited abnormal skeletal development, which would induce lethality in mice (van Lohuizen 1998).

Remarkable skeletal abnormalities were found in hemp-/- embryos. However, the phenotypes were different from those observed in mice lacking several of the PcG genes, such as bmi-1, mel-18, and M33, which exclusively displayed anterior/posterior homeotic transformations of vertebrae due to the ectopic or deregulated expression of Hox gene families (van Lohuizen 1998). Thus, Hemp appears to regulate skeletal development in a manner distinct from that of the PcG proteins. The most prominent and commonly observed one was a fusion of cervical vertebrae. The representative photographs of hemp+/+ and hemp-/- embryos are shown in the left and middle panels of Fig. 15.2a. As shown in this figure, hemp-/- embryo exhibited C2/C3 and C4/C5 fusions (indicated by black arrows and a bracket). Interestingly, these features closely resemble to those observed in human Klippel-Feil anomaly (Klimo et al. 2007; Smoker and Khanna 2008). A radiograph of a patient with Klippel-Feil anomaly is shown in the right panel of Fig. 15.2a, which also shows fusions of cervical vertebrae (C2/C3 and C4/C5, indicated by white arrows, cited from http:// www.klippel-feil.org/). In addition, rib anomalies, which were detected in hemp-/- embryos (Honda et al. 2011), were reported to be frequently associated with this disease (Baga et al. 1969). Therefore, it is suggested that Hemp might be involved in the pathogenesis of the disease.

The Klippel-Feil anomaly is etiologically heterogeneous, but several cases bear chromosomal aberrations and thus are considered to have a genetic component (Fukushima et al. 1995; Goto et al. 2006). Of note, one case with Klippel-Feil anomaly had a translocation involving chromosome band 17q23 (Fukushima et al. 1995), which is close to the human *hemp* orthologous locus at 17q21.3. In addition, several patients with unrelated skeletal abnormalities



Fig. 15.2 (a) Skeletal photographs of *hemp*^{+/+} and *hemp*^{-/-}embryos at E14.5 (*left and middle panels*, respectively) and a radiograph of a patient with Klippel-Feil anomaly (*right panel*). Abnormal cervical region in *hemp*^{-/-} embryo are *boxed*, *magnified*, and fusions of cervical vertebrae are indicated by *black arrows* and *a bracket*. Fusions of cervical vertebrae in human Klippel-Feil anomaly are indicated by *white arrows*. Cervical bones are numbered as C1 ~ C5. (b) Phenotypic characterization and stem/progenitor assays of *hemp*^{+/+} and *hemp*^{-/-} FL HSCs. *Left panel*; comparison of cell numbers between *hemp*^{+/+} (*open bar*) and *hemp*^{-/-} (*closed bar*) FLs at E14.5 (data ± SD). 2nd left panel; average numbers of colony forming units in culture (CFU-C) generated from *hemp*^{+/+} and *hemp*^{-/-} CD150⁺ LSK cells at E14.5. The colony types

were shown to bear chromosomal aberrations involving 17q21.3 (Yue et al. 2007; Rooryck et al. 2008; Zahir et al. 2009). Therefore, it would be intriguing to investigate whether human *hemp* expression is affected in patients with Klippel-Feil anomaly and/or patients with skeletal abnormalities carrying chromosomal aberrations involving 17q21.3.

formed were classified into colony-forming unit-granulocyte, macrophage ([CFU-GM] *open bar*), burst-forming unit-erythoid ([BFU-E] *gray bar*), CFU-Mix (*closed bar*) and counted (data±SD). 2nd right panel; average numbers of high proliferative potential-colony forming cells (HPP-CFCs) generated from *hemp*^{+/+} (*open bar*) and *hemp*^{-/-} (*closed bar*) CD150⁺ LSK cells at E14.5. Colonies from 1 to 2 mm and >2 mm were classified and counted independently (data±SD). *Right panel*; competitive repopulation assay of *hemp*^{+/+} (*open box*) and *hemp*^{-/-} (*closed box*) CD150⁺ LSK cells at E14.5. Donor cells (Ly5.2) were transplanted into recipient mice (Ly5.1) together with competitors (Ly5.1). Donor-derived chimerism in the peripheral blood (PB) at 1, 2, 3 and 4 months after transplantation are shown (data±SD)

Impaired Proliferative and Repopulating Ability of *Hemp*-Deficient Hematopoietic Stem Cells

We then investigated whether Hemp deficiency affected embryonic hematopoiesis, since *hemp* was originally isolated from a mouse FL HSC cDNA library (Phillips et al. 2000). We first examined fetal liver (FL) cell number of $hemp^{+/+}$ and $hemp^{-/-}$ embryos. Macroscopically, the FL sizes of $hemp^{-/-}$ embryos were significantly smaller than those in $hemp^{+/+}$ embryos (not shown). In accordance with this observation, as shown in the left panel of Fig. 15.2b, the mean cell number of $hemp^{-/-}$ FLs was reduced approximately twofold relative to that of controls.

To investigate the effect of Hemp deficiency on functional properties of HSCs, we then performed colony-forming units in culture (CFU-C) and high proliferative potential colony-forming cell (HPP-CFC) assays, which reflect proliferative potentials of stem/progenitor cells. CD150+, lineage marker (Lin)-negative, Sca-1+ and c-Kit+ (LSK) cells, which represent HSCs with longterm reconstitution ability, were used for these studies. As shown in middle two panels of Fig. 15.2b, hemp-/- CD150+ LSK cells generated a significantly reduced number of colonies in both CFU-C and HPP-CFC assays as compared to hemp+/+ CD150+ LSK cells. These results indicated that the proliferative ability of hemp-/-HSCs was markedly decreased.

Next, to assess the repopulating ability of HSCs, we performed a competitive repopulation assay. As shown in right panel of Fig. 15.2b, the repopulation capacity of *hemp^{-/-}* CD150⁺ LSK cells was significantly reduced as compared to *hemp^{+/+}* CD150⁺ LSK cells, as indicated by a marked decrease in the percentages of donor-derived cells in the peripheral blood (PB) in the recipient mice. The overall results demonstrated that Hemp deficiency induced severe functional defects in FL HSCs.

To gain insights into the molecular mechanisms underlying the impaired hematopoietic activities of *hemp*^{-/-} HSCs, we performed microarray analysis to search for genes whose expression levels were altered in FL HSCs by the Hemp deficiency. Several genes were identified whose expression levels differed in enriched *hemp*^{+/+} or *hemp*^{-/-} hematopoietic stem and progenitor cell arrays (Honda et al. 2011). Interestingly, these genes included those that have been shown to play pivotal roles in HSC self-renewal capacity and differentiation ability, such as *Sox4*, *Erdr1*, *KLF6*, and *Stat* and *chemokine* family members (Deneault et al. 2009). Thus, it is strongly suggested that Hemp plays pivotal roles in HSC activity through regulating expression patterns of these genes.

Summary and Future Perspectives

In this study, we have demonstrated that Hemp, an mbt-containing protein, plays essential roles in HSC function and skeletal formation. An association between skeletal anomalies and impaired hematopoiesis has been reported in human diseases (Charles et al. 2008), and in particular, the Klippel-Feil anomaly can be associated with Fanconi anemia (McGaughran 2003) and Diamond-Blackfan syndrome (Lazarus and McCurdy 1984; Greenspan et al. 1991). Therefore, it will be interesting to determine whether human Hemp dysfunctions are involved in the pathogenesis of these diseases.

Studies have shown that the mbt domain binds to methylated histone residues, such as H3K4, H3K9, H3K27, H3K36, and H4K20 (Bonasio et al. 2010). In fact, a recent report demonstrated that MBTD1, a human homologue of Hemp, has a high binding affinity to mono- and di-methylated lysine residue of H3K20 (H3K20me1 and H3K20me2) (Eryilmaz et al. 2009). Therefore, it is likely that Hemp mediates signalling by binding to H3K20me1 and/or H3K20me2 through its mbt repeats. Since osteoblasts and HSCs coexist in the bone marrow niche and physically and functionally interact with each other, it is suggested that Hemp-mediated signalling positively and coordinately regulates these types of cells and contributes to normal HSC development and skeletal formation (Fig. 15.3).

Since *hemp*-deficient mice die neonatally, its role(s) in adult tissues remains unclear. To address this issue, we generated and analyzed *hemp* conditional knockout mice, in which Hemp was inducibly ablated mainly in hematopoietic tissues. Preliminary results showed that Hemp plays pivotal roles in adult hematopoiesis as well as in embryonic hematopoiesis. Further studies will clarify which genes are direct targets of Hemp, with what protein(s) Hemp forms a complex, and how Hemp exerts its biological activity.



Fig. 15.3 Schematic illustration of Hemp function. Hemp binds to methylated histone residues through the mbt domains, which regulates gene transcription, defines proliferation and differentiation of osteoblasts and HSCs that interact with each other in the bone marrow niche, and finally contributes to normal HSC function and skeletal formation

References

- Arai S, Miyazaki T (2005) Impaired maturation of myeloid progenitors in mice lacking novel Polycomb group protein MBT-1. EMBO J 24:1863–1873
- Baga N, Chusid EL, Miller A (1969) Pulmonary disability in the Klippel-Feil syndrome. A study of two siblings. Clin Orthop Relat Res 67:105–110
- Berger J, Kurahashi H, Takihara Y, Shimada K, Brock HW, Randazzo F (1999) The human homolog of Sex comb on midleg (SCMH1) maps to chromosome 1p34. Gene 237:185–191

- Bonasio R, Lecona E, Reinberg D (2010) MBT domain proteins in development and disease. Semin Cell Dev Biol 21:221–230
- Bornemann D, Miller E, Simon J (1996) The Drosophila Polycomb group gene Sex comb on midleg (Scm) encodes a zinc finger protein with similarity to polyhomeotic protein. Development 122:1621–1630
- Charles JE, Robert PE, Anthony WB (2008) Inborn errors of development, Secondth edn. Oxford University Press, Oxford
- Deneault E, Cellot S, Faubert A, Laverdure JP, Fréchette M, Chagraoui J, Mayotte N, Sauvageau M, Ting SB, Sauvageau G (2009) A functional screen to identify novel effectors of hematopoietic stem cell activity. Cell 137:369–379
- Dzierzak E, Speck NA (2008) Of lineage and legacy: the development of mammalian hematopoietic stem cells. Nat Immunol 9:129–136
- Eryilmaz J, Pan P, Amaya MF, Allali-Hassani A, Dong A, Adams-Cioaba MA, Mackenzie F, Vedadi M, Min J (2009) Structural studies of a four-MBT repeat protein MBTD1. PLoS One 4:e7274
- Fukushima Y, Ohashi H, Wakui K, Nishimoto H, Sato M, Aihara T (1995) De novo apparently balanced reciprocal translocation between 5q11.2 and 17q23 associated with Klippel-Feil anomaly and type A1 brachydactyly. Am J Med Genet 57:447–449
- Goto M, Nishimura G, Nagai T, Yamazawa K, Ogata T (2006) Familial Klippel-Feil anomaly and t(5;8) (q35.1;p21.1) translocation. Am J Med Genet A 140:1013–1015
- Greenspan A, Cohen J, Szabo RM (1991) Klippel-Feil syndrome. An unusual association with Sprengel deformity, omovertebral bone, and other skeletal, hematologic, and respiratory disorders. A case report. Bull Hosp Jt Dis Orthop Inst 51:54–62
- Honda H, Takubo K, Oda H, Kosaki K, Tazaki T, Yamasaki N, Miyazaki K, Moore KA, Honda Z, Suda T, Lemischka IR (2011) Hemp, an mbt domain-containing protein, plays essential roles in hematopoietic stem cell function and skeletal formation. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 108:2468–2473
- Klimo P Jr, Rao G, Brockmeyer D (2007) Congenital anomalies of the cervical spine. Neurosurg Clin N Am 18:463–478
- Koga H, Matsui S, Hirota T, Takebayashi S, Okumura K, Saya H (1999) A human homolog of Drosophila lethal(3)malignant brain tumor (l(3)mbt) protein associates with condensed mitotic chromosomes. Oncogene 18:3799–3809
- Lazarus KH, McCurdy FA (1984) Multiple congenital anomalies in a patient with- Diamond-Blackfan syndrome. Clin Pediatr (Phila) 23:520–521
- Markus J, Feikova S, Sramko M, Wolff L, Bies J (2003) Proliferation-linked expression of the novel murine gene m4mbt encoding a nuclear zinc finger protein with four mbt domains. Gene 319:117–126
- McGaughran J (2003) Klippel-Feil anomaly in Fanconi anemia. Clin Dysmorphol 12:197

- Montini E, Buchner G, Spalluto C, Andolfi G, Caruso A, den Dunnen JT, Trump D, Rocchi M, Ballabio A, Franco B (1999) Identification of SCML2, a second human gene homologous to the Drosophila sex comb on midleg (Scm): a new gene cluster on Xp22. Genomics 58:65–72
- Peterson AJ, Kyba M, Bornemann D, Morgan K, Brock HW, Simon J (1997) A domain shared by the Polycomb group proteins Scm and ph mediates heterotypic and homotypic interactions. Mol Cell Biol 17:6683–6692
- Phillips RL, Ernst RE, Brunk B, Ivanova N, Mahan MA, Deanehan JK, Moore KA, Overton GC, Lemischka IR (2000) The genetic program of hematopoietic stem cells. Science 288:1635–1640
- Rooryck C, Burgelin I, Stef M, Taine L, Thambo JB, Lacombe D, Arveiler B (2008) A 580 kb microdeletion in 17q21.32 associated with mental retardation, microcephaly, cleft palate, and cardiac malformation. Eur J Med Genet 51:74–80
- Smoker WR, Khanna G (2008) Imaging the craniocervical junction. Childs Nerv Syst 24:1123–1145
- Usui H, Ichikawa T, Kobayashi K, Kumanishi T (2000) Cloning of a novel murine gene Sfmbt, Scm-related gene containing four mbt domains, structurally belonging to the Polycomb group of genes. Gene 248:127–135

- van Lohuizen M (1998) Functional analysis of mouse Polycomb group genes. Cell Mol Life Sci 54: 71–79
- Wismar J (2001) Molecular characterization of h-l(3)mbtlike: a new member of the human mbt family. FEBS Lett 507:119–121
- Wismar J, Loffler T, Habtemichael N, Vef O, Geissen M, Zirwes R, Altmeyer W, Sass H, Gateff E (1995) The Drosophila melanogaster tumor suppressor gene lethal(3)malignant brain tumor encodes a prolinerich protein with a novel zinc finger. Mech Dev 53:141–154
- Yue Y, Farcas R, Thiel G, Bommer C, Grossmann B, Galetzka D, Kelbova C, Küpferling P, Daser A, Zechner U, Haaf T (2007) De novo t(12;17) (p13.3;q21.3) translocation with a breakpoint near the 5' end of the HOXB gene cluster in a patient with developmental delay and skeletal malformations. Eur J Hum Genet 15:570–577
- Zahir FR, Langlois S, Gall K, Eydoux P, Marra MA, Friedman JM (2009) A novel de novo 1.1 Mb duplication of 17q21.33 associated with cognitive impairment and other anomalies. Am J Med Genet 149(A):1257–1262
- Zon LI (2008) Intrinsic and extrinsic control of haematopoietic stem-cell self-renewal. Nature 453:306–313

16

Relationship Between Radiosensitivity of Human Neonatal Hematopoietic Stem/Progenitor Cells and Individual Maternal/ Neonatal Obstetric Factors

Satoko Ebina, Atsuko Omori, Yasushi Mariya, and Ikuo Kashiwakura

Contents

Introduction	164
Materials and Methods	164
Growth Factors and Fluorescent Antibodies	164
Cord Blood Collection and	
Maternal/Neonatal Obstetric Factors	165
Separation of Mononuclear Low-Density	
(LD) Cells and Purification of CD34 ⁺ Cells	165
In Vitro Irradiation	166
Methylcellulose Culture	166
Plasma Clot Culture	166
Identification of Megakaryocyte	
Colonies by Immunofluorescence	166
Statistical Analysis	167
Results	167
Summary of the Characteristics of CB	
and Maternal/Neonatal Demographics	167
Correlations Between the CB Volume,	
Total LD/CD34 ⁺ Cells, Maternal/Neonatal	
Obstetric Factors, and Surviving Fraction	
of HSPCs	168
Associations of the Maternal/Neonatal	
Obstetric Factors with the CB Volume,	
Total LD/CD34+ Cells, and the Surviving	
Fraction of HSPCs	168
Discussion	168
References	172

S. Ebina

Department of Disability and Health, Hirosaki University Graduate School of Health Sciences, 66-1 Hon-cho, Hirosaki, 036-8564, Japan

A. Omori • Y. Mariya • I. Kashiwakura (⊠) Department of Radiological Life Sciences, Hirosaki University Graduate School of Health Sciences, 66-1 Hon-cho, Hirosaki 036-8564, Japan e-mail: ikashi@cc.hirosaki-u.ac.jp

Abstract

Hematopoietic stem cells (HSCs) in placental/ umbilical cord blood (CB), which is neonatal peripheral blood, have increasingly been used for hematopoietic stem cell transplantations. It is likely HSCs are sensitive to extracellular oxidative stresses, such as ionizing radiation and redox-directed chemotherapeutic agents. However, the radiosensitivity of HSPCs and neonatal hematopoietic system remains unclear. This study investigated the potential relationship between the radiosensitivity of hematopoietic stem/progenitor cells (HSPCs) in CB, which was obtained from singleton and full-term deliveries, and maternal/neonatal obstetric factors. Freshly prepared CB CD34+ cells exposed to 2Gy X-irradiation were assayed for hematopoietic progenitor cells such as colony-forming unit-granulocyte-macrophage(CFU-GM), burstforming unit-erythroid (BFU-E), colony-forming unit-granulocyte-erythroid-macrophage-megakaryocyte (CFU-Mix), and colony-forming unit-megakaryocyte (CFU-Meg). As a result, the neonatal weight, placental weight, CB volume, total low-density (LD) cells, and CD34+ cells showed mutually significant positive correlations. The CB volume and total LD cells showed a significant reverse correlation with the surviving fraction of CFU-Meg. The surviving fraction of CFU-GM in spring (March-May) was significantly higher than that in autumn (September-November). The surviving fraction of CFU-Meg in the spring was significantly lower than that in the autumn. Male neonates

showed a significantly higher surviving fraction of CFU-GM than female neonates. Contrarily, females showed a significantly higher surviving fraction of CFU-Meg than males. The present results suggest that the obstetric factors, such as the season of birth and neonatal gender, influence the radiosensitivity of neonatal hematopoiesis.

Introduction

Hematopoietic stem cells (HSCs) can self-renew and differentiate into all the hematopoietic lineages throughout the lifetime of an organism (Johnson 1980; Humphries et al. 1981). Due to their high proliferative potential, HSCs are extremely sensitive to extracellular oxidative stresses such as radiation and chemotherapeutic agents (Nagayama et al. 2002; Kashiwakura et al. 2006; Monzen et al. 2009). HSCs are abundantly contained in placental/umbilical cord blood (CB), which is similar to bone marrow and peripheral blood (Nakahata and Ogawa 1982). Therefore, CB has increasingly become an important source for hematopoietic stem cell transplantations in patients with diseases such as hematopoietic malignancies (Nagayama et al. 2002; Tse and Laughlin 2005; O'Brien et al. 2006). Meanwhile, because CB is neonatal peripheral blood, the CB volume, total number of nucleated cells, and CD34⁺ cells are influenced by maternal/ neonatal obstetric factors. Significantly positive correlations were observed among the neonatal weight, placental weight, CB volume, total number of nucleated cells, and CD34⁺ cells (Ballen et al. 2001; Nakagawa et al. 2004; Omori et al. 2008, 2010). Furthermore, at birth, the cytokine responses of CB mononuclear cells to innate/adaptive stimuli tend to reflect the maternal/neonatal environment (Gold et al. 2009). Some previous studies have demonstrated relationships between parental/environmental factors and CB responses, including circulating cytokine concentrations and IgE levels, genetic/environmental factors, and month of birth (Kimpen et al. 1987; Malamitsi-Puchner et al. 2005). In addition, during normal pregnancy, the hemostatic balance changes in the direction of hypercoagulability to support a decrease in bleeding complications related to delivery, resulting in the consumption of platelets and blood coagulation factors (Hellgren 2003).

Despite a number of radiation researches conducted regarding tissues and organs, the influence of radiation on fetuses/neonates remains unclear. Therefore, it is highly possible that the evaluation of the radiosensitivity of HSPCs in CB may reveal the influence of radiation on the neonatal hematopoiesis. Although various associated factors, such as intrauterine influences, maternal exposures/environment, and neonatal factors, may influence the radiosensitivity and differentiation of hematopoietic stem/progenitor cells (HSPCs) in CB, the details of their specific mechanisms remain uncertain.

We have previously investigated the influence of maternal/neonatal obstetric factors on the CB volume, total number of nucleated cells, and CD34⁺ cells, observing a wide-range of individual differences in the CB volume and total number of HSPCs (Omori et al. 2008, 2010). In the present chapter, a new approach to investigate whether maternal/neonatal obstetric factors are associated with the radiosensitivity of HSPCs in CB collected after birth is described based on the previous report (Omori et al. 2010). The results of the present study raise an important point regarding the influence of radiation on fetuses and neonates that details of which remain unclear.

Materials and Methods

Growth Factors and Fluorescent Antibodies

Recombinant human interleukin-3 (IL-3), human stem cell factor (SCF), and thrombopoietin (TPO) were purchased from BioSource (Tokyo, Japan). The recombinant human granulocyte colony-stimulating factor (G-CSF) and erythropoietin (EPO) were purchased from Sankyo Co. Ltd. (Tokyo, Japan). The recombinant human granulocyte/macrophage colony-stimulating factor (GM-CSF) was purchased from PeproTech, Inc. (Rocky Hill, NJ, USA). These factors were administered at the following concentrations: IL-3 and SCF, 100 ng/ml; TPO, 50 ng/ml; G-CSF and GM-CSF, 10 ng/ml; and EPO, 4 U/ml medium. The fluorescence-labeled monoclonal antibodies, fluorescein isothiocyanate (FITC)conjugated anti-human CD34 (gp105-120, FITC-CD34), and FITC-conjugated anti-human CD41 (gpIIbIIIa, FITC-CD41) were purchased from Beckman Coulter Immunotech (Marseille, France). Mouse IgG1-FITC and mouse IgG2a-FITC (Becton Dickinson Biosciences) were used as isotype controls.

Cord Blood Collection and Maternal/ Neonatal Obstetric Factors

This study was approved by the Committee of Medical Ethics of Hirosaki University Graduate School of Medicine (Hirosaki, Japan). After obtaining informed consent from the mothers, CB was obtained at the birth center (Fukushi birth center, Goshogawara, Japan) or the hospital (Hirosaki National Hospital, Hirosaki, Japan). According to the guidelines of the Tokyo Cord Blood Bank, CB was collected from singleton, full-term, and vaginal deliveries before placental delivery (in utero collection) and immediately after neonatal delivery without any medical complications of pregnancy. Using sterile collection bags (CBC-20; Nipro, Osaka, Japan) containing the anticoagulant (28 ml) citrate phosphate dextrose, CB was collected, drained by gravity, and allowed to flow until the flow ceased. Extensive data regarding the medical and family histories were voluntarily collected and reported by the staff at both the birth center and hospital. According to our previous reports (Omori et al. 2008, 2010), the associated obstetric factors as parameters extracted from the clinical charts were as follows: the month of birth, maternal age, paternal age, residential area, number of pregnancies, number of parities, self-reported maternal weight and height, pre-pregnancy BMI, gestational

weight gain, maternal smoking status, duration of labor, gestational age, neonatal gender, neonatal weight and height, placental weight, cord length, and meconium (+/–) in the amniotic fluids. According to the astronomical solar calendar, the month of birth was classified into four categories as follows: spring (March, April, May), summer (June, July, August), autumn (September, October, November), and winter (December, January, February) in the northern hemisphere sites (Sullivan Dillie et al. 2008). Samples with unknown or missing data with respect to the obstetric factors were excluded from this study. Finally, a total of 63 CB samples were characterized.

Separation of Mononuclear Low-Density (LD) Cells and Purification of CD34⁺ Cells

Within 24 h after CB collection, LD cells were separated using Ficoll-Paque. Twenty milliliters of CB diluted twofold with PBS (-) containing 5 mM ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA-PBS (-); Wako Pure Chemicals, Tokyo, Japan) were layered on 15 ml Ficoll-Paque (1.077 g/ ml; Amersham Pharmacia Biotech AB, Uppsala, Sweden). The samples were centrifuged for 30 min at 300 g at room temperature. The buffy coat was harvested and diluted with EDTA-PBS (-). To remove platelets, cells were washed twice with EDTA-PBS (-) by centrifugation for 10 min at 100 g and 4 °C. The cells were resuspended with 4 °C EDTA-PBS (-), and then counted using Türk's solution. According to the manufacturer's instructions, LD cells prepared from CB were processed for CD34+ cell enrichment; magnetic cell sorting (Miltenyi Biotec, Germany) was used for the positive selection of CD34⁺ cells. At the end of the procedure, the CD34⁺ cell recovery from LD cells was approximately 0.1-0.6%, and the purity analyzed by flow cytometry was 80-95%. Viability was verified using the trypan blue dye exclusion method. Processing for CD34+ cells was not performed when the number of total LD cells

was extremely low (fewer than 8×10^7 cells), which was due to poor recovery.

In Vitro Irradiation

Within 24 h after isolation, the CD34⁺ cells were exposed to X-rays (2 Gy, 150 kVp, 20 mA, 0.5mm aluminum and 0.3-mm copper filters) from an X-ray generator (MBR-1520R; Hitachi Medical Co., Tokyo, Japan) at a distance of 45 cm between the focus and target at a dose rate of approximately 80 cGy/min. The dose rate was monitored with an ionization chamber and evaluated.

Methylcellulose Culture

The colony-forming cell (CFC) was composed of colony-forming unit-granulocyte-macrophage (CFU-GM), burst-forming unit-erythroid (BFU-E), and colony-forming unit-granulocyte-erythroid -macrophage-megakaryocyte (CFU-Mix). These cells were assayed using a methylcellulose culture, as described previously (Kashiwakura et al. 2000). Briefly, the CD34⁺ cells (1×10^3) were suspended in 1 ml methylcellulose medium (Methocult H4230, Stem Cell Technologies Inc., Vancouver, BC, Canada) supplemented with SCF, IL-3, G-CSF, GM-CSF, and EPO. This mixture was transferred onto 24-well cell culture plates (Falcon, Becton Dickinson Labware, Lincoln Park, NJ, USA) at 0.3 ml/well and then incubated at 37 °C for 14 days in a humidified atmosphere containing 5% CO2. The colonies consisting of more than 50 cells were counted using an inversion microscope (x40; Olympus, Tokyo, Japan). The identification of each colony was performed based on their morphology according to the methods described by Kaufman et al. (2001). Briefly, the CFU-GM-derived colony, which is composed of granulocytes and macrophages, shows no color. In contrast, the BFU-E-derived colony is composed of erythroid cells with hemoglobin red. Since the CFU-Mix multilineage colony contains many granulocytes, erythroids, macrophages, and megakaryocytes, the red parts

appear in this colony. The generated mature cells contained in each colony have been checked using a cytospin smear technique, as described in previous studies (Liu et al. 2007).

Plasma Clot Culture

CFU-Meg was assayed by the plasma clot technique using platelet-poor human plasma. The culture medium contained 15-20% human platelet-poor AB plasma plus a combination of TPO, IL-3, and SCF, which supports maximum CFU-Meg growth, as the growth factors in IMDM. Further additives were penicillin (100 U/ml), streptomycin (100 µg/ml), sodium pyruvate (1 mM), MEM vitamins (1%) and MEM nonessential amino acids (1%; Gibco BRL, Gland Island, NY, USA), thioglycerol $(1 \times 10^{-5} \text{ M};$ Sigma, St Louis, MO, USA), L-asparagine $(2 \mu g/ml)$ and CaCl₂ (74 $\mu g/ml$; both from Wako Pure Chemicals, Tokyo, Japan), and 0.2% bovine serum albumin (BSA; Boehringer, Mannheim GmbH, Germany). The CD34⁺ cells were added to the culture medium at a concentration of 1×10^3 cells/ml. This baseline culture was plated onto 24-well cell culture plates at 0.3 ml per well and incubated at 37 °C for 11-12 days in a humidified atmosphere containing 95% air and 5% CO₂.

Identification of Megakaryocyte Colonies by Immunofluorescence

Each well was fixed twice for 15 min with acetone and methanol (2:1). The plates were dried by airflow overnight and stored at -20 °C until the start of the staining procedure. Prior to staining, the plates were thawed to room temperature, and thereafter, PBS containing 0.5% BSA (PBS-B) was added to soften the clot. The solution was replaced with FITC-CD41 mAb diluted 1:100 in PBS-B; the plates were then incubated at room temperature for 1 h, followed by a single wash with PBS-B. The nuclei were counterstained with propidium iodine (0.3 ng/ml; Sigma, St Louis, MO, USA). After a final wash, the FITC-positive colonies were scored as CFU-Meg-

	Number of CB samples and percentage	Mean + S D
$\mathbf{N}_{\mathbf{r}}$	C2	55.2 × 10.0
Net weight of CB (g)	63	55.3±18.9
Total LD cells $(\times 10^7)$	62	16.9 ± 11.1
Total CD34 ⁺ cells (×10 ⁷)	58	137.4 ± 86.6
Neonatal weight (g)	59	3135.4 ± 353.7
Neonatal height (cm)	59	49.6±1.6
Placental weight (g)	59	562.0 ± 110.1
Neonatal gender		
Males	29 (49.2%)	
Females	30 (50.8%)	
The month of birth		
Spring	11 (18.6%)	
Summer	23 (39.0%)	
Autumn	14 (23.7%)	
Winter	11 (18.6%)	
Maternal age (years)	59	28.5 ± 5.8
Parity		
Nulliparous	26 (44.1%)	
Multiparous	33 (55.9%)	
The residential circumstances		
Inside the city	23 (39.7%)	
In the neighbor city, town and village	21 (36.2%)	
Temporarily return to hometown	14 (24.1%)	
Maternal smoking status		
Smoker	12 (24%)	
Nonsmoker	38 (76%)	

Table 16.1 Characteristics of CB and maternal/neonatal demographics

CB cord blood, LD cells low-density cells, S.D. standard deviation

Each value in the parentheses indicates the rate of the number of CB samples divided by the total CB samples

colonies using a fluorescence microscope at \times 100 magnification (Olympus, Tokyo, Japan) (Takahashi et al. 2007). In contrast, the FITC-negative colonies stained by propidium iodine alone were determined as non-CFU-Meg-colonies.

Statistical Analysis

Multivariate linear regression analysis was performed to test for associations between the mutually adjusted obstetric factors (independent variables) and the characteristics of CB samples, including the CB volume, total LD cells, total CD34⁺ cells, and surviving fraction of each HSPC (dependent variables). Then, univariate analyses were performed using the Student's *t*-test and Pearson's correlation coefficient, depending on the distribution pattern of the data. A multiple-comparison test was also conducted using the Bonferroni–Dunn test. The statistical analysis was performed using the SPSS software version 12 (SPSS Japan, Tokyo, Japan) and the software program Origin (Origin Lab, Northampton, MA, USA) for Windows. A value of p <0.05 was considered to be statistically significant.

Results

Summary of the Characteristics of CB and Maternal/Neonatal Demographics

Table 16.1 summarizes the characteristics of the CB samples collected in this study and the maternal/neonatal demographics. The net weight of CB (CB volume), total LD cells, and total CD34⁺ cells were 55.30 ± 18.87 (g), 16.90 ± 11.12 (×10⁷), 137.38 ± 86.64 (×10⁴), respectively. To assess the radiosensitivity of HSPCs, the distribution of each progenitor cell including CFC, CFU-GM, BFU-E, CFU-Mix, and CFU-Meg was evaluated in nonirradiated and irradiated cells. As a result, the ratio of viable cell counts, the surviving fraction of CFC, CFU-GM, BFU-E, CFU-Mix, and CFU-Meg was 0.24 ± 0.09 , 0.21 ± 0.08 , 0.33 ± 0.22 , 0.33 ± 0.22 , 0.33 ± 0.27 , and 0.20 ± 0.12 , respectively.

Correlations Between the CB Volume, Total LD/CD34⁺ Cells, Maternal/ Neonatal Obstetric Factors, and Surviving Fraction of HSPCs

The CB samples were analyzed to assess the correlations between the CB volume, total LD cells, total CD34+ cells, maternal/neonatal obstetric factors, and surviving fraction of each HSPC. Significant positive correlations were observed between the neonatal weight, placental weight, CB volume, total LD cells, and total CD34+ cells (p <0.05; data not shown). Next, the correlations between the surviving fraction of each HSPC and the maternal/neonatal obstetric factors were estimated. The neonatal weight showed a significant positive correlation with the surviving fraction of CFU-GM (p <0.05; Fig. 16.1a) but not with the surviving fraction of CFC, BFU-E, or CFU-Mix (data not shown). Neither the net weight of CB nor the total LD cells showed a significant correlation with the surviving fraction of CFU-GM (Fig. 16.1c, e). Although the neonatal weight showed a weak positive correlation (but not statistically) with the surviving fraction of CFU-Meg (Fig. 16.1b), both the net weight of CB and total LD cells showed a significant reverse correlation with the surviving fraction of CFU-Meg (p <0.05; Fig. 16.1d, f).

Associations of the Maternal/Neonatal Obstetric Factors with the CB Volume, Total LD/CD34⁺ Cells, and the Surviving Fraction of HSPCs

The associations of the maternal/neonatal obstetric parameters including the month of birth, neonatal gender, parity, maternal smoking status, and meconium (+/-) in the amniotic fluids were evaluated. No significant difference was observed in the neonatal weight, placental weight, CB volume, total LD cells, total CD34+ cells, or surviving fraction of each HSPC among any of the parameters (data not shown). Meanwhile, after performing the multiple-comparison tests, the seasonal variation in the surviving fraction of each HSPC was determined. The surviving fraction of CFU-GM in the spring was significantly higher than that in the autumn and in the winter, respectively (p <0.05; Fig. 16.2a). In contrast, the surviving fraction of CFU-Meg in the spring and in the summer was significantly lower than that in the autumn, respectively (p <0.01, p <0.05; Fig. 16.2b). In addition, male neonates showed a significantly higher surviving fraction of CFU-GM than female neonates (p < 0.05; 16.3a); however, females showed a Fig. significantly higher surviving fraction of CFU-Meg than males (p <0.05; Fig. 16.3b). Interestingly, classifying gender into males and females (Fig. 16.4), and then focusing on the seasonal variations in the surviving fraction of each HSPC, females showed a significantly higher surviving fraction of CFU-GM in the summer than that in the autumn (p <0.05; Fig. 16.4c). In contrast, the surviving fraction of CFU-Meg in the spring and in the summer was significantly lower than that in the autumn, respectively (p <0.01, p <0.05; Fig. 16.4d). Next, the correlations between the surviving fraction of each HSPC and the CB acid-base status and gas values were estimated. As a result, a significantly reverse correlation was observed between the surviving fraction of BFU-E and the umbilical artery base excess (p < 0.05; data not shown).

Discussion

The results of the present study showed the significantly positive correlations between neonatal weight, placental weight, net weight of CB, total LD cells, and total CD34⁺ cells. These findings were consistent with our previous reports (Omori et al. 2008, 2010) and those of other groups (Ballen et al. 2001; Nakagawa et al. 2004), confirming that the CB samples used in the present study were relevant subjects for investigation.





Fig. 16.1 Correlations between the surviving fraction of HSPCs and obstetric factors. A significant positive correlation was observed (a) between the neonatal weight and the surviving fraction of CFU-GM (n=51). (d, f) Net

weight of CB and total LD cells showed a significant reverse correlation with the surviving fraction of CFU-Meg (n=28). Pearson's correlation coefficient: *p <0.05

A significant positive correlation was observed between the neonatal weight and the surviving fraction of CFU-GM (Fig. 16.1a), which is the major population (70%) of CFCs (Takahashi et al. 2010). On the other hand, despite the neonatal weight showing a weak positive (but not statistical) correlation with the surviving fraction of CFU-Meg, the net weight of CB and the total LD cells showed a significant reverse correlation with the surviving fraction of CFU-Meg



Fig. 16.2 Multiple-comparison test of seasonal variations in the surviving fraction of HSPCs. (a) The surviving fraction of CFU-GM in the spring was significantly higher than that in the autumn and in the winter (n=51). (b) The surviving fraction of CFU-Meg in the spring and in the summer was significantly lower than that in the autumn (n=28). Bonferroni–Dunn test: *p <0.05, **p <0.01

(Fig. 16.1d, f). The hierarchical development from hematopoietic stem cells (HSCs) to mature cells of the hematolymphoid system involves progressive loss of self-renewal capacity, proliferation ability, and lineage potentials (Manz et al. 2002; Edvardsson et al. 2006). That is, a small fraction of self-renewing multipotent HSCs differentiate into clonogenic common lymphoid progenitors and clonogenic common myeloid progenitors (CMPs) in early stage of human hematopoiesis. Furthermore, CMPs determine the downstream progeny, granulocyte/macrophage (GMPs) or megakaryocyte/erythrocyte progenitors (MEPs). Although no precise mechanism can be explained by the present results only, since the reverse correlations were observed between the surviving fraction of CFU-GM and CFU-Meg, there still exists the possibility that obstetric factors influence the radiosensitivity of neonatal CMPs and/or GMPs/MEPs.

Meanwhile, the most effective and profound parameter was the month of birth when the CB samples were collected. In particular, the significantly different seasonal variation in the surviving fractions was observed between in the spring and in the autumn (Fig. 16.2). Kimpen et al. (1987) have suggested that the concentration of CB IgE is higher in the spring and lower in the autumn. Also Sullivan Dillie et al. (2008) have suggested that the exposure to outdoor aeroallergens, such as grass and tree pollens, is high in the spring or early summer because IL-5 and IL-13 responses were the highest in the spring and summer. In addition, Mandel et al. (2008) have demonstrated that the ultraviolet, solar radiation exposure in the spring and early summer is much stronger than that in the autumn and winter. Although the details of the mechanisms associated with the radiosensitivity of neonatal HSPCs in CB are still unclear, the seasonal variation in the surviving fraction of HSPCs may be partly explained by the seasonal cytokine and IgE levels, which are sensitive to maternal environment and immune response.

Regarding the gender variation in the surviving fraction of HSPCs, male neonates showed a significantly higher surviving fraction of CFU-GM than female neonates but females showed a significantly higher surviving fraction of CFU-Meg than males (Fig. 16.3). Morrissey et al. (2008) have demonstrated that gender does not significantly affect the hypersensitivity response to ultraviolet radiation. However, it was reported by Hansen et al. (1992) that, considering the susceptibility to innate/adaptive stimuli, boys showed significantly higher levels of IgE and more often an elevated IgE value than girls. In addition, our previous report by Chiba et al. (2010) demonstrated that the CB cortisol concentration (the measurement of stress-associated hormone and oxidative stress markers) in male neonates was significantly higher than that in



Fig. 16.3 Comparison of the surviving fraction of HSPCs by neonatal gender. (a) The male neonates showed a significantly higher surviving fraction of CFU-GM than the female neonates (n=47; 23 males and 24 females). (b) the females showed a significantly higher surviving fraction of CFU-Meg than the males (n=28; 14 males and 14 females). Student's *t*-test: *p <0.05

female neonates. Females showed a significantly higher surviving fraction of CFU-Meg in autumn than that in the summer and in the spring, respectively (Fig. 16.4d). Interestingly, it is similar to the results of all the samples (Fig. 16.2b). These findings may be reflecting the different susceptibility by gender. Therefore, the gender variation in the surviving fraction of HSPCs in CB may suggest that male neonates are more likely to be sensitive to the maternal exposures/environment, intrauterine, and hormonal influences. Although the number of CB samples collected in the present study was relatively small, there can be a possibility of some differences in neonatal hematopoiesis between males and females.

Moreover, the significant reverse correlation was observed between the surviving fraction of BFU-E and the umbilical artery base excess (data not shown). The higher LD cell yields in CB were observed in the vaginal deliveries (Omori et al. 2010) and the neutrophil granules were induced by the maternal stress factors such as a long, stressful labor (Lim et al. 2000; Yektaei-Karin et al. 2007; Juutistenaho et al. 2010). Therefore, it seems to be some relationships between the surviving fraction of BFU-E and the base excess due to metabolic acidosis caused by unanticipated complications during intrapartum. In general, the buffy-coat prepared from CB contains mainly lymphocytes and then monocytes, with small numbers of HSPCs. Askari et al. (2005) have reported that the total nucleated cell count appears to be more affected by different variables than the CD34⁺ count. However, regarding the association between the behavior of these cells and stress, only limited information has so far been reported. In order to resolve these complicated individual differences in the radiosensitivity of neonatal HSPCs in CB, further researches using a large number of CB samples are required.

Collectively, the results of the present study suggest that the maternal/neonatal obstetric factors, such as the month of birth and neonatal gender, influence the radiosensitivity of neonatal hematopoiesis. Consequently, there is a possibility that the maternal/neonatal obstetric factors influence the balance or homeostasis in neonatal hematopoiesis during pregnancy. Therefore, it is important to consider the possibility that some interactions through the maternal external/internal intrauterine environments trigger cellular responses. Although the quality of HSPCs or the mechanism behind the radiation survival of HSPCs still remains unclear, the present study presumably provides a new insight into the relationship between the radiosensitivity of neonatal hematopoiesis and maternal/neonatal obstetric factors.

Acknowledgments We are indebted to all the staff of Fukushi Birth Center and Hirosaki National Hospital for collecting the CB samples. This work has received support from a Grant for Hirosaki University Institutional Research (2008–2011).





Fig. 16.4 Multiple-comparison test of seasonal variations in the surviving fraction of HSPCs among male neonates or among females. (a, b) The male neonates showed no significant difference between any seasonal variations (CFU-GM: n (male) =23; spring=6, summer=10, autumn=2, winter=5, CFU-Meg: n (male) =14; spring=4, summer=4, autumn=3, winter=3). (c) The females showed

a significantly higher surviving fraction of CFU-GM in the summer than that in the autumn (n (female) =24; spring=3, summer=12, autumn=4, winter=5). (d) The surviving fraction of CFU-Meg in the summer and in the spring was significantly lower than that in the autumn, respectively (n (female) =14; spring=3, summer=4, autumn=5, winter=2). Bonferroni–Dunn test: *p <0.05, **p <0.01

References

- Askari S, Miller J, Chrysler G, McCullough J (2005) Impact of donor- and collection-related variables on product quality in ex utero cord blood banking. Transfusion 45:189–194
- Ballen KK, Wilson M, Wuu J, Ceredona AM, Hsieh C, Stewart FM, Popovsky MA, Quesenberry PJ (2001) Bigger is better: maternal and neonatal predictors of hematopoietic potential of umbilical cord blood units. Bone Marrow Transplant 27:7–14
- Chiba T, Omori A, Takahashi K, Tanaka K, Kudo K, Manabe M, Mariya Y, Kashiwakura I (2010) Correlations between the detection of oxidative stress-related molecules in

umbilical cord blood and the physical condition of the mother and neonate. J Obstet Gynaecol Res 36:958-964

- Edvardsson L, Dykes J, Olofsson T (2006) Isolation and characterization of human myeloid progenitor populations TpoR as discriminator between common myeloid and megakaryocyte/erythroid progenitors. Exp Hematol 34:599–609
- Gold DR, Bloomberg GR, Cruikshank WW, Visness CM, Schwarz J, Kattan M, O'Connor GT, Wood RA, Burger MS, Wright RJ, Witter F, Lee-Parritz A, Sperling R, Sadovsky Y, Togias A, Gern JE (2009) Parental characteristics, somatic fetal growth, and season of birth influence innate and adaptive cord blood cytokine responses. J Allergy Clin Immunol 124:1078–1087

- Hansen LG, Høst A, Halken S, Holmskov A, Husby S, Lassen LB, Storm K, Osterballe O (1992) Cord blood IgE. I. IgE screening in 2814 newborn children. Allergy 47(4 Pt 2):391–396
- Hellgren M (2003) Hemostasis during normal pregnancy and puerperium. Semin Thromb Hemost 29:125–130
- Humphries RK, Eaves AC, Eaves CJ (1981) Self-renewal of hemopoietic stem cells during mixed colony formation in vitro. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 78:3629–3633
- Johnson G (1980) Colony formation in agar by adult bone marrow multipotential hemopoietic cells. J Cell Physiol 103:371–383
- Juutistenaho S, Eskola M, Sainio S, Aranko K, Kekomäki R (2010) Association of stress-related perinatal factors and cord blood unit hematopoietic progenitors is dependent on delivery mode. Transfusion 50:663–671
- Kashiwakura I, Kuwabara M, Inanami O, Murakami M, Hayase Y, Takahashi TA, Takagi Y (2000) Radiation sensitivity of megakaryocyte colony-forming cells in human placental and umbilical cord blood. Radiat Res 153:144–152
- Kashiwakura I, Inanami O, Abe Y, Satoh K, Takahashi TA, Kuwabara M (2006) Regeneration of megakaryocytopoiesis and thrombopoiesis in vitro from X-irradiated human hematopoietic stem cells. Radiat Res 166:345–351
- Kaufman DS, Hanson ET, Lewis RL, Auerbach R, Thomson JA (2001) Hematopoietic colony-forming cells derived from human embryonic stem cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 98:10716–10721
- Kimpen J, Callaert H, Embrechts P, Bosmans E (1987) Cord blood IgE and month of birth. Arch Dis Child 62:478–482
- Lim FT, Scherjon SA, van Beckhoven JM, Brand A, Kanhai HH, Hermans JM, Falkenburg JH (2000) Association of stress during delivery with increased numbers of nucleated cells and hematopoietic progenitor cells in umbilical cord blood. Am J Obstet Gynecol 183:1144–1152
- Liu HC, Chen SH, Wang LY, Yeh TC, Chai IJ, Liang DC (2007) In vitro cell growth stimulated by recombinant human cytokines can help to diagnose transient leukemia in neonates. J Formos Med Assoc 106:365–371
- Malamitsi-Puchner A, Protonotariou E, Boutsikou T, Makrakis E, Sarandakou A, Creatsas G (2005) The influence of the mode of delivery on circulating cytokine concentrations in the perinatal period. Early Hum Dev 81:387–392
- Mandel Y, Grotto I, El-Yaniv R, Belkin M, Israeli E, Polat U, Bartov E (2008) Season of birth, natural light, and myopia. Ophthalmology 115:686–692
- Manz MG, Miyamoto T, Akashi K, Weissman IL (2002) Prospective isolation of human clonogenic common myeloid progenitors. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 99:11872–11877
- Monzen S, Takahashi K, Yoshino H, Kasai-Eguchi K, Abe Y, Maruyama A, Itoh K, Kashiwakura I (2009) Heavy ion beam irradiation regulates the mRNA expression in megakaryocytopoiesis from human

hematopoietic stem/progenitor cells. J Radiat Res 50:477-486

- Morrissey K, Xue W, Cooper K, Baron E (2008) Age and gender effects on contact sensitization and photoimmune suppression in young and middle-aged adults. Photodermatol Photoimmunol Photomed 24:46–48
- Nagayama H, Misawa K, Tanaka H, Ooi J, Iseki T, Tojo A, Tani K, Yamada Y, Kodo H, Takahashi TA, Yamashita N, Shimazaki S, Asano S (2002) Transient hematopoietic stem cell rescue using umbilical cord blood for a lethally irradiated nuclear accident victim. Bone Marrow Transplant 29:197–204
- Nakagawa R, Watanabe T, Kawano Y, Kanai S, Suzuya H, Kaneko M, Watanabe H, Okamoto Y, Kuroda Y, Nakayama T, Chugoku-Shikoku Cord Blood Bank (2004) Analysis of maternal and neonatal factors that influence the nucleated and CD34 cell yield for cord blood banking. Transfusion 44:262–267
- Nakahata T, Ogawa M (1982) Hemopoietic colony-forming cells in umbilical cord blood with extensive capability to generate mono- and multipotential hemopoietic progenitors. J Clin Invest 70:1324–1328
- O'Brien TA, Tiedemann K, Vowels MR (2006) No longer a biological waste product: umbilical cord blood. Med J Aust 184:407–410
- Omori A, Takahashi K, Hazawa M, Misaki N, Ohba H, Manabe M, Sato H, Kudo K, Takahashi TA, Kashiwakura I (2008) Maternal and neonatal factors associated with the high yield of mononuclear lowdensity/CD34+ cells from placental/umbilical cord blood. Tohoku J Exp Med 215:23–32
- Omori A, Manabe M, Kudo K, Tanaka K, Takahashi K, Kashiwakura I (2010) Influence of obstetric factors on the yield of mononuclear cells, the CD34+ cell count and volume of placental/umbilical cord blood. J Obstet Gynaecol Res 36:52–57
- Sullivan Dillie KT, Tisler CJ, Dasilva DF, Pappas TE, Roberg KA, Carlson-Dakes KT, Evans MD, Rosenthal LA, Gangnon RE, Gern JE, Lemanske RF Jr (2008) The influence of processing factors and non-atopyrelated maternal and neonate characteristics on yield and cytokine responses of cord blood mononuclear cells. Clin Exp Allergy 38:298–304
- Takahashi K, Monzen S, Eguchi-Kasai K, Abe Y, Kashiwakura I (2007) Severe damage of human megakaryocytopoiesis and thrombopoiesis by heavy-ion beam radiation. Radiat Res 168:545–551
- Takahashi K, Monzen S, Hayashi N, Kashiwakura I (2010) Correlations of cell surface antigens with the individual differences of radio-sensitivity in human hematopoietic stem/progenitor cells. Radiat Res 173:184–190
- Tse W, Laughlin MJ (2005) Umbilical cord blood transplantation: a new alternative option. Hematol Am Soc Hematol Educ Program Book 377–383
- Yektaei-Karin E, Moshfegh A, Lundahl J, Berggren V, Hansson LO, Marchini G (2007) The stress of birth enhances in vitro spontaneous and IL-8-induced neutrophil chemotaxis in the human newborn. Pediatr Allergy Immunol 18:643–651

Part V

Stem Cells in Tumors and Cancer

Diagnosis of Primary and Metastatic Germ Cell Tumors Using Embryonic Stem Cell Transcription Factors

17

Lynette M. Sholl and Jason L. Hornick

Contents

Introduction	178
Clinical Overview	178
Histopathology of Germ Cell Tumors	178
Seminomatous Germ Cell Tumors	178
Spermatocytic Seminoma	180
Nonseminomatous Germ Cell Tumors	180
Embryonal Carcinoma	180
Yolk Sac Tumor	180
Choriocarcinoma	180
Teratoma	180
Mixed Germ Cell Tumors	181
	101
Intratubular Germ Cell Neoplasia	181
Intratubular Germ Cell Neoplasia Developmental and Pathologic Roles	181
Intratubular Germ Cell Neoplasia Developmental and Pathologic Roles of Embryonic Stem Cell Transcription Factors	181
Intratubular Germ Cell Neoplasia Developmental and Pathologic Roles of Embryonic Stem Cell Transcription Factors The Role of Immunohistochemistry	181
Intratubular Germ Cell Neoplasia Developmental and Pathologic Roles of Embryonic Stem Cell Transcription Factors The Role of Immunohistochemistry in Germ Cell Tumor Diagnosis	181 181 182
Intratubular Germ Cell Neoplasia Developmental and Pathologic Roles of Embryonic Stem Cell Transcription Factors The Role of Immunohistochemistry in Germ Cell Tumor Diagnosis OCT4	181 181 182 183
Intratubular Germ Cell Neoplasia Developmental and Pathologic Roles of Embryonic Stem Cell Transcription Factors The Role of Immunohistochemistry in Germ Cell Tumor Diagnosis OCT4 NANOG	181 181 182 183 183
Intratubular Germ Cell Neoplasia Developmental and Pathologic Roles of Embryonic Stem Cell Transcription Factors The Role of Immunohistochemistry in Germ Cell Tumor Diagnosis OCT4 NANOG SOX2	181 181 182 183 183 183
Intratubular Germ Cell Neoplasia Developmental and Pathologic Roles of Embryonic Stem Cell Transcription Factors The Role of Immunohistochemistry in Germ Cell Tumor Diagnosis OCT4 NANOG SOX2 SALL4	181 181 182 183 183 183 184
Intratubular Germ Cell Neoplasia Developmental and Pathologic Roles of Embryonic Stem Cell Transcription Factors The Role of Immunohistochemistry in Germ Cell Tumor Diagnosis OCT4 NANOG SOX2 SALL4 Expression of Other Regulatory	181 181 182 183 183 183 183
Intratubular Germ Cell Neoplasia Developmental and Pathologic Roles of Embryonic Stem Cell Transcription Factors The Role of Immunohistochemistry in Germ Cell Tumor Diagnosis OCT4 NANOG SOX2 SALL4 Expression of Other Regulatory Factors in Germ Cell Tumors	181 181 182 183 183 183 184 184

Abstract

Germ cell tumors (GCTs) are the most common solid tumors that affect men in the third and fourth decades of life. The vast majority of GCTs arise in the testis, with a small percentage arising at extragonadal sites including the mediastinum, brain, and sacrococcygeum. These tumors frequently present at an advanced stage with distant metastases, but even advanced disease is highly amenable to therapy and can be cured. The original diagnosis may be based on limited biopsy material and without a clinical history of a testicular mass. As a result, it can be difficult to render a confident diagnosis of GCT. Historically, the available immunohistochemical markers for GCT were limited both in sensitivity and specificity. In the last decade, insights into the biology of embryonic stem (ES) cells have led to the identification of transcription factors that are critical to the maintenance of germ cell pluripotency. These ES cell transcription factors, in particular OCT4, NANOG, SOX2 and SALL4, are also highly expressed in GCTs. These markers can be used both to support a diagnosis of GCT, as well as to determine tumor subtype. This chapter will describe the clinical and pathologic features of germ cell tumors, discuss the role of ES cell transcription factors in maintaining pluripotency in the developmental and pathologic setting, and discuss how ES cell transcription factor expression patterns can be exploited in GCT diagnosis at both primary and metastatic sites.

L.M. Sholl • J.L. Hornick (🖂)

Department of Pathology, Brigham and Women's Hospital, 75 Francis Street, Boston, MA 02115, USA e-mail: jhornick@partners.org

Introduction

The past decade has seen an explosion in our understanding of the genetic regulation of embryogenesis and stem cell biology. Embryonic stem (ES) cell transcription factors play a central role in maintaining pluripotency, driving cell proliferation, and blocking differentiation. Tumors that arise from gonadal primordial germ cells, termed germ cell tumors (GCTs), retain the expression of many of these ES cell transcription factors. Recognition of these expression patterns at the mRNA and protein level has led to the development of an array of new, more sensitive and specific diagnostic markers for GCTs.

Clinical Overview

GCTs represent a group of highly curable malignant neoplasms that, with some exceptions, involve the male gonad. According to the U.S. National Cancer Institute, >8,000 men are diagnosed with and ~350 die of GCTs annually (http://seer.cancer.gov/statfacts/html/testis. html#incidence-mortality). GCTs can affect men at any age, but more than half are diagnosed before the age of 35. These tumors are sixfold more common in men living in developed countries. The only clearly identified risk factor is cryptorchidism (Brooks et al. 2011).

Clinically, GCT typically presents as a painless testicular nodule or swelling; however, patients with advanced disease may have constitutional symptoms, back pain, or hemoptysis secondary to lung involvement (Brooks et al. 2011). High resolution trans-scrotal ultrasonography is recommended for resolving the differential diagnosis of testicular GCT versus a benign process such as hydrocele, torsion, or infection. The prognosis of GCT is best for patients with early stage disease, necessitating rapid surgical intervention (orchiectomy) for any lesions that are radiographically suspicious for malignancy.

GCTs spread in a predictable manner to the retroperitoneal (interaortocaval and peri-aortic) lymph nodes and distantly to lungs, liver, brain and bones. GCTs are associated with elevated serum human chorionic gonadotropin (HCG), alpha fetoprotein (AFP) and lactate dehydrogenase (LDH); of these, only a high level of serum HCG is specific to GCT and correlates with the presence of syncytiotrophoblasts. Stage I disease is confined to the testis, stage II involves the retroperitoneal nodes with low serum tumor markers, and stage III involves distant sites and/ or is associated with high serum tumor markers (Edge et al. 2009). Stage I disease is associated with an excellent prognosis, with >95% cure rate.

The tumor histology impacts on the clinical course, including therapeutic management. Thus, it is critical that pathologists accurately and completely classify these tumors, which for clinical purposes are divided into seminomas and nonseminomatous GCTs; more than half of this latter category is mixed GCTs containing multiple tumor types.

Histopathology of Germ Cell Tumors

Seminomatous Germ Cell Tumors

Comprising approximately half of diagnosed testicular tumors, seminomas are the most common pure form of GCT (Ulbright 2005). Seminomas are associated with a better prognosis than nonseminomatous GCTs and are highly responsive to platinum-based chemotherapy. Histologically, seminomas are comprised of uniform, round cells with abundant, glycogen-containing cytoplasm and large, smooth nuclei containing prominent nucleoli (Fig. 17.1). The tumor cells are typically arranged in clusters or sheets traversed by fibrous bands and are often associated with dense lymphocytic and/or granulomatous inflammation. The correlates in the female gonad and central nervous system are dysgerminoma and germinoma, respectively. Ancillary immunohistochemical studies are rarely required to make the diagnosis in tumors with this characteristic histomorphology. However, the inflammatory infiltrate can occasionally obscure the tumor cells, possibly leading to a benign inflammatory misdiagnosis. In some cases,



Fig. 17.1 Immunohistochemical stains demonstrating the protein expression patterns of ES cell transcription factors in germ cell tumors: yolk sac tumor (*YST*), teratoma (*panel A*), seminoma (*panel F*) and embryonal carcinoma (*EC*) (*panel K*). OCT4 and NANOG are negative in

YST and teratoma (*B* and *C*) and positive in seminoma and EC (*G*, *H*, *L* and *M*). SOX2 is negative in YST and seminoma (*D* and *I*) and positive in teratoma and embryonal carcinoma (*D* and *O*). SALL4 is negative in teratoma (*E*) and positive in YST, seminoma, and EC (*E*, *J* and *P*)

particularly if the specimen is not well fixed, seminoma may resemble embryonal carcinoma (Ulbright 2005). For the purposes of treatment, this is a critical distinction that can be aided by immunohistochemical studies (see below).

Spermatocytic Seminoma

This tumor type more frequently affects older men and is associated with an absence of tumor marker elevation. Three different cells types are typically visible: small cells with scant cytoplasm and dark nuclei, variably-sized round cells with round nuclei and filamentous chromatin reminiscent of spermatocytes, and giant mononucleate cells with round to indented nuclei. The tumor cells can be present within an edematous stroma, and the lymphocytic/granulomatous inflammation common in conventional seminoma is rarely observed in this entity. The differential diagnosis is with seminoma; however, in contrast to seminoma, this tumor type is thought to arise from a more differentiated cell of origin and should be considered as a biologically distinct entity from other GCTs.

Nonseminomatous Germ Cell Tumors

A GCT containing any nonseminomatous component is considered a nonseminomatous (mixed) germ cell tumor. It is unusual for any of these tumor types to appear in their pure form in the adult population; thus, the majority of nonseminomatous GCTs is mixed and frequently contains a component of seminoma.

Embryonal Carcinoma

This tumor type is the most undifferentiated of the nonseminomatous GCTs and most closely reflects the primordial germ cell state. Embryonal carcinoma is comprised of large, polygonal to columnar undifferentiated cells with large, vesicular nuclei and prominent nucleoli (Fig. 17.1). The cytoplasm is clear to granular and can range from eosinophilic to basophilic. The cells tend to overlap and have indistinct cell-cell borders. The cells can grow in solid sheets or can form papillae or blastocyst-like structures. The differential diagnosis includes seminoma, yolk sac tumor, and choriocarcinoma.

Yolk Sac Tumor

Yolk sac tumor is the most common testicular tumor in young children and is a frequent component of mixed GCTs of adults. Approximately 90% of patients have elevated serum AFP (Eble et al. 2004). Yolk sac tumor can manifest with a wide variety of patterns including microcystic or macrocystic, solid, alveolar-glandular, papillary, hepatoid, and enteric patterns. The endodermal sinus pattern, which contains connective tissue stalks lined by cuboidal tumor cells (the so-called Schiller-Duval body) is considered pathognomonic of yolk sac tumor.

Choriocarcinoma

Choriocarcinoma is rare as a pure testicular GCT and is an uncommon component of mixed GCT. It is associated with a very high level of serum HCG (>100,000 mIU/mL). Histologically, is contains a combination of syncytiotrophoblastic, cytotrophoblastic, and intermediate trophoblastic cells arranged in a hemorrhagic and necrotic background. The syncytiotrophoblastic cells are large, multinucleate, hyperchromatic cells. Cytotrophoblastic cells are smaller with pale to clear cytoplasm and irregular nuclear contours. Intermediate trophoblastic cells are morphologically similar to cytotrophoblastic cells, and may only be discernible with immunohistochemical stains, although this distinction is of no diagnostic relevance in testicular GCTs.

Teratoma

More than half of teratomas occur in the pediatric population and are benign. In adults, they represent a common component of testicular mixed GCT and have metastatic potential. Teratomas may be comprised of one or all three germinal layers. Ectodermal components include squamous epithelium, glandular and neural tissue; skeletal muscle is the most common mesodermal component, and virtually any endodermal structure (gastrointestinal tract, respiratory tract, thyroid) can be seen (Fig. 17.1). When fetal-type tissue is present the teratoma is considered "immature". Somatic malignant neoplasms (e.g., squamous cell carcinoma, sarcoma) can arise within the tissues of a teratoma.

Mixed Germ Cell Tumors

Mixed GCTs comprise up to half of all GCTs, but are rarely seen in pre-pubertal children. The histopathology of the component parts is identical to their appearance in pure form. Teratoma together with embryonal carcinoma and/or yolk sac tumor i s the most common combination. Accurate classification of the subtypes is important, with a large proportion of seminoma predicting better response to therapy, and the presence of embryonal carcinoma correlating with stage II disease (Eble et al. 2004).

Intratubular Germ Cell Neoplasia

Intratubular germ cell neoplasia, unspecified (IGCNU) is the accepted terminology for GCT precursors. IGCNU is invariably seen adjacent to the resected GCT within the tubules of the residual testis, and has been identified in ~5% of contralateral testes in men with testicular GCT and in 1% of testicular biopsies performed for infertility (Reuter 2005). Morphologically, IGCNU appears as enlarged germ cells, sitting atop a thickened basement membrane, and displacing Sertoli cells to the center of the tubule. These cells have abundant clear cytoplasm and atypical features, including irregular nuclear contours and prominent nucleoli.

Developmental and Pathologic Roles of Embryonic Stem Cell Transcription Factors

In the early 2000s, basic research into the biology of ES cells identified *OCT4*, *SOX2*, and *NANOG* as key regulators of the ES cell transcriptional machinery (Boyer et al. 2005). These three genes encode transcription factors that, because of the timing of their expression and their regulatory targets, are thought to be central to the transcriptional identity of ES cells. OCT4 and NANOG are both homeodomain transcription factors and SOX2 is an HMG-box transcription factor; these evolutionarily conserved proteins bind their gene targets in a cooperative manner.

OCT4 (POU5F1, OCT3/4) is considered a master regulator and is critical to maintaining ES cell identity and "stemness". During embryogenesis, OCT4 is expressed to the blastocyst stage, during which time it specifically blocks trophoblastic differentiation and promotes primitive endoderm and germ cell layer differentiation. During differentiation, it undergoes methylationbased silencing. OCT4 expression is evident in primordial germ cells in the human fetus, is entirely absent soon after birth under normal circumstances, and remains silenced in all adult tissues (Gaskell et al. 2004). Using a culture model in which the levels of OCT4 expression could be titrated, Gidekel et al. (2003) demonstrated that low levels of OCT4 drive ES cell differentiation towards trophoectoderm, while high levels drive differentiation toward primitive endoderm. When injected into mice, these OCT4-high cells form embryonal carcinoma/primitive neural tumors. The authors also demonstrated that OCT4 can drive malignant transformation in somatic cell systems; fibroblasts transfected with OCT4 demonstrate robust colony formation, anchorageindependent growth, and formation of malignant tumors when injected into a recipient mouse. Together, these observations suggest that OCT4 is an oncogene that is expressed early in germ cell tumorigenesis (Gidekel et al. 2003).

OCT4, SOX2, c-MYC and KLF4 can induce reprogramming of adult fibroblasts to pluripotent stem cells (Takahashi and Yamanaka 2006). NANOG was initially thought to be dispensable in the process; however, subsequent studies demonstrated that NANOG is required for full reprogramming and that endogenous activation likely compensates for the absence of the transgene in experimental systems (Silva et al. 2009). NANOG specifically permits ES cell selfrenewal, and when overexpressed can block ES cell differentiation. Consistent with this function, NANOG mRNA is expressed only in undifferentiated cell types, including ES cells and primordial germ cells, as well as in embryonal carcinoma cell lines; it is undetectable in any adult tissue (Chambers et al. 2003). In the preimplantation mouse embryo, NANOG mRNA expression is confined to the inner cell mass, and is downregulated by the time of implantation. Expression of NANOG is restricted to the stem cell compartment in embryonic testes and is lost in all normal adult tissues. It is highly expressed in embryonal carcinoma and seminoma but not in yolk sac tumors. Quantitative PCR for NANOG gene copy number in testicular GCTs reveals that it does not undergo significant copy number gain, despite being present on chr12p, a region that is amplified in ~80% of GCTs (Hart et al. 2005). Rather, the methylation state of a regulatory element within the NANOG promoter appears to correlate with its level of expression, with hypomethylation predicting NANOG overexpression in GCTs (Nettersheim et al. 2011).

SOX2 or sex determining region Y-2 is a critical embryonic transcription factor that acts in tandem with OCT4 and other cofactors to drive an ES cell-specific gene expression program that includes NANOG upregulation (Fong et al. 2011). SOX2 is expressed in the blastocyst phase during embryonic development, but in contrast to OCT4 and NANOG, SOX2 is not expressed in primordial germ cells. In the adult testis, it is strongly expressed in Sertoli cells and shows variable expression in spermatogonia (Sonne et al. 2009). OCT4 and SOX2 have been shown to regulate the cell cycle via the miR302 family of microR-NAs by increasing entry into the S phase and by inhibiting cyclin D1 regulatory activity (Card et al. 2008). In somatic tissues, SOX2 is critical to neural and lens development (Fantes et al. 2003) and plays a role in foregut differentiation. It has been shown to be amplified and/or overexpressed in a variety of tumor types, and in many cases its expression is associated with more aggressive tumor behavior (Bass et al. 2009; Sholl et al. 2010).

SALL4, a member of the spalt family of zinc finger transcription factors, is also required for ES cell pluripotency and for driving the fate of the inner cell mass away from trophoblastic differentiation. SALL4 is expressed at the twocell stage of embryonic development; hence, it is expressed earlier than the other critical transcription factors discussed above and has been shown to exert direct transcriptional regulatory control over OCT4 and cooperates with NANOG in regulating embryonic transcription (Zhang et al. 2006). It has genome-wide regulatory effects and notably drives epigenetic modifications via polycomb repressive complexes and DNA methyltransferases (Yang et al. 2011). SALL4 is highly expressed in leukemic cells and appears to play a role in tumorigenesis via epigenetic regulation of the tumor suppressor gene PTEN and other important apoptotic pathway genes. During fetal development, SALL4 expression is largely restricted to the gastric epithelium, with limited to no expression at other sites (Ushiku et al. 2010). After birth, SALL4 is highly expressed in normal oocytes (Cao et al. 2009a). Aside from weak expression in a subset of gastrointestinal adenocarcinomas, among solid malignant tumors, SALL4 is specifically overexpressed in GCTs (Cao et al. 2009b).

The Role for Immunohistochemistry in Germ Cell Tumor Diagnosis

Resected primary testicular GCTs are readily classified based on histomorphology, as the tumor typically is well-preserved within the orchiectomy specimen and is present in large quantities. In contrast, extragonadal GCTs arising in the mediastinum or central nervous system and retroperitoneal testicular GCT metastases are often diagnosed on small biopsy specimens that suffer crush artifact. In this context, immunohistochemistry may be an invaluable adjunct to morphologic examination. The traditional markers of GCT are either nonspecific, such as CD30 or placental-like alkaline phosphatase (PLAP), or insufficiently sensitive, such as AFP. The discovery of KIT overexpression in germinomas has established it

Marker	IGCNU	Seminoma/ Germinoma	Embryonal carcinoma	Yolk sac tumor	Teratoma (mature)	Teratoma (immature)	Choriocarcinoma
Oct4	++	++++	++++	_	_	_	_
Nanog	++	++ to ++++	++++	_	_	_	a
Sox2	++	-	++++	_	++	++	_b
SALL4	++	++++	++++	++++	– to +	-	+ to +++

 Table 17.1
 Embryonic stem cell transcription factor expression in germ cell neoplasia

^aNanog expression has been reported in choriocarcinoma arising in association with gestational trophoblastic tumors ^bLimited data

"+" indicates intensity of expression from weak (+) to strong (++++)

as a marker of seminoma as well; however, KIT is expressed in a variety of other tumor types and is therefore of limited specificity.

OCT4

OCT4 was the first ES cell marker demonstrated to be of utility in the diagnosis of GCT. Looijenga et al. (2003) performed an exhaustive immunohistochemical screen of human tumors and found that OCT4 protein expression is specific to IGCNU, seminoma/dysgerminoma/germinoma and embryonal carcinoma (Table 17.1). These authors found that <0.01% of differentiated nonseminomatous GCTs and extragonadal malignant neoplasms expressed OCT4 protein, thus describing the first highly specific antibody for the diagnosis of GCTs (Looijenga et al. 2003). Subsequent studies have confirmed the specificity of OCT4 protein expression for embryonal carcinoma and seminoma, both in pure form and as part of mixed GCTs at both primary and metastatic sites (Santagata et al. 2007). Jones (2004) demonstrated the superior sensitivity and specificity of OCT4 protein expression in the diagnosis of metastatic embryonal carcinoma and seminoma, as compared to traditional markers of GCTs, including PLAP and CD30. In the female gonad, OCT4 expression is specific for both primary and metastatic dysgerminoma and gonadoblastoma associated with dysgerminoma (Cheng et al. 2004).

NANOG

Gene expression studies demonstrated that NANOG is highly expressed in testicular carcinoma in situ (IGCNU) and GCTs, at levels similar to those seen in ES cells (Almstrup et al. 2004). Not surprisingly, the NANOG protein is expressed at high levels in seminoma and embryonal carcinoma, as well as in IGCNU. NANOG is the most sensitive marker for central nervous system germinoma compared to other ES cell transcription factors and to the traditional diagnostic marker PLAP (Santagata et al. 2006). A study of primary and metastatic testicular GCTs demonstrated that NANOG is highly sensitive and specific for seminoma and embryonal carcinoma (Santagata et al. 2007) (Table 17.1). NANOG is not expressed in yolk sac tumors, teratomas, or testicular choriocarcinomas; however, NANOG expression has been reported in choriocarcinomas arising in the context of gestational trophoblastic disease, where it appears to be critical for invasion and proliferation of tumor cells (Siu et al. 2008). NANOG protein expression otherwise appears to be restricted to GCTs, with only a few cases of somatic tumors showing rare cells staining (Liu et al. 2010; Santagata et al. 2007).

SOX2

Of the ES cell transcription factors, Sox2 appears to be the least specific for GCTs, as it is highly expressed in squamous cell carcinomas arising at multiple sites, as well as in a subset of pulmonary adenocarcinomas and neuroendocrine tumors (Long and Hornick 2009; Sholl et al. 2009). However, within the GCT differential diagnosis, it is highly expressed in embryonal carcinoma but not in seminoma, thus proving useful in making this sometimes morphologically difficult distinction (Santagata et al. 2007) (Table 17.1). In contrast to OCT4, NANOG, and SALL4, SOX2 is expressed weakly to moderately in components of mature and immature teratomas (Liu et al. 2010).

SALL4

SALL4 has more recently been adopted into clinical diagnosis of GCTs. Its use in pathologic diagnosis was introduced in 2009, with an emphasis on its utility in distinguishing yolk sac tumors from other GCTs and non-GCT mimics (Cao et al. 2009a). Similar to OCT4, it is highly expressed in seminoma/germinoma and embryonal carcinoma; however, in contrast to the other ES cell transcription factors discussed above, it is uniquely expressed in yolk sac tumors (Table 17.1). Numerous studies examining SALL4 have confirmed its utility in the diagnosis of yolk sac tumors primary to the testis, ovary, mediastinum, and sacrococcygeum, as well as metastatic sites (Liu et al. 2010). Variable SALL4 expression has been reported in malignant rhabdoid tumors (Venneti et al. 2011); otherwise it is not known to be expressed in other solid tumors. Among hematopoietic malignant neoplasms, it is expressed in precursor B-lymphoblastic lymphoma (Cui et al. 2006).

Expression of Other Regulatory Factors in Germ Cell Tumors

UTF1 (Liu et al. 2010) is another pluripotency marker expressed in normal and neoplastic testis that is regulated by OCT4 and SOX2. In contrast to OCT4 (and NANOG), UTF1 is expressed in spermatogonia of the adult testis, where it is thought to play a role in self-renewal (Kristensen et al. 2008). It appears to be slightly less specific than the other ES cell transcription factors for GCTs, as it is weakly expressed in approximately 4% of hematopoietic and other solid tumors (Wang et al. 2010). In the spectrum of GCTs, UTF1 shows strong expression in IGCNU, seminoma and embryonal carcinoma, and variable expression in yolk sac tumors, but is negative in teratomas and choriocarcinoma. There are conflicting reports on the expression profile of UTF1 in spermatocytic seminoma (Kristensen et al. 2008; Wang et al. 2010). TCL1 (Liu et al. 2010), the T-cell lymphoma/leukemia 1 oncogene, is expressed in T and B-cell lymphomas and is thought to mediate AKT function. Of the GCTs, it is expressed only in seminoma and IGCNU, at a sensitivity of up to 91% (Lau et al. 2010).

The miRNA LIN28 has also been implicated in maintenance of pluripotency, with expression of LIN28 in tandem with OCT4, SOX2 and NANOG demonstrated to reprogram adult human fibroblasts to inducible pluripotent stem cells (Yu et al. 2007). LIN28 is highly expressed in stem cells and regulates the let7 family of miRNAs by blocking their processing to the mature state. LIN28 is down-regulated during differentiation, permitting a rise in let7 expression, and leading to repression of Lin28, Myc, Sall4, and downstream effectors of NANOG, OCT4 and SOX2 (Melton et al. 2010). In contrast to the transcription factors, Lin28 expression localizes to the cytoplasm, consistent with its role in mediating extranuclear RNA to protein processing. It is both sensitive and specific for IGCNU, as well as for gonadal and extragonadal seminoma, embryonal carcinoma and yolk sac tumor, with one study demonstrating equivalent performance to Sall4 and increased sensitivity for yolk sac tumor as compared to Oct4 (Cao et al. 2011).

In conclusion, over the past decade, insights into embryonic stem cells established in basic science laboratories were rapidly translated into clinical diagnostic tools. Now, the ES cell transcription factors OCT4, NANOG, SOX2, and SALL4 are in widespread use in pathology immunohistochemistry laboratories for the diagnosis of GCTs, particularly in metastatic sites. As the field of ES cell biology moves forward, additional factors that are critical to the regulation of pluripotency continue to be discovered. In addition to potentially serving as diagnostic, prognostic, and predictive markers of GCTs, these discoveries promise to shed light on the regulatory factors responsible for maintenance of stemness in health and disease. Our increasingly sophisticated understanding of epigenetic regulatory networks, including histone modification, CpG-island methylation, and microRNAs will likely have implications for our understanding of germ cell tumorigenesis and open new avenues for treatment.

References

- Almstrup K, Hoei-Hansen CE, Wirkner U, Blake J, Schwager C, Ansorge W, Nielsen JE, Skakkebaek NE, Rajpert-De Meyts E, Leffers H (2004) Embryonic stem cell-like features of testicular carcinoma in situ revealed by genome-wide gene expression profiling. Cancer Res 64(14):4736–4743
- Bass AJ, Watanabe H, Mermel CH, Yu S, Perner S, Verhaak RG, Kim SY, Wardwell L, Tamayo P, Gat-Viks I, Ramos AH, Woo MS, Weir BA, Getz G, Beroukhim R, O'Kelly M, Dutt A, Rozenblatt-Rosen O, Dziunycz P, Komisarof J, Chirieac LR, Lafargue CJ, Scheble V, Wilbertz T, Ma C, Rao S, Nakagawa H, Stairs DB, Lin L, Giordano TJ, Wagner P, Minna JD, Gazdar AF, Zhu CQ, Brose MS, Cecconello I, Jr UR, Marie SK, Dahl O, Shivdasani RA, Tsao MS, Rubin MA, Wong KK, Regev A, Hahn WC, Beer DG, Rustgi AK, Meyerson M (2009) SOX2 is an amplified lineage-survival oncogene in lung and esophageal squamous cell carcinomas. Nat Genet 41(11):1238–1242
- Boyer LA, Lee TI, Cole MF, Johnstone SE, Levine SS, Zucker JP, Guenther MG, Kumar RM, Murray HL, Jenner RG, Gifford DK, Melton DA, Jaenisch R, Young RA (2005) Core transcriptional regulatory circuitry in human embryonic stem cells. Cell 122(6):947–956
- Brooks HD, Pagliaro LC, Lim ZD, Pisters LL, Tannir NM (2011) Germ cell tumors, Chapter 36. In Kantarjian HM, Woolf RA, Koller CA (eds) The MD Anderson manual of medical oncology, 2nd edn. The McGraw-Hill Companies, New York
- Cao D, Guo S, Allan RW, Molberg KH, Peng Y (2009a) SALL4 is a novel sensitive and specific marker of ovarian primitive germ cell tumors and is particularly useful in distinguishing yolk sac tumor from clear cell carcinoma. Am J Surg Pathol 33(6):894–904
- Cao D, Humphrey PA, Allan RW (2009b) SALL4 is a novel sensitive and specific marker for metastatic germ cell tumors, with particular utility in detection of metastatic yolk sac tumors. Cancer 115(12):2640–2651
- Cao D, Allan RW, Cheng L, Peng Y, Guo CC, Dahiya N, Akhi S, Li J (2011) RNA-binding protein LIN28 is a marker for testicular germ cell tumors. Hum Pathol 42(5):710–718
- Card DA, Hebbar PB, Li L, Trotter KW, Komatsu Y, Mishina Y, Archer TK (2008) Oct4/Sox2-regulated miR-302 targets cyclin D1 in human embryonic stem cells. Mol Cell Biol 28(20):6426–6438
- Chambers I, Colby D, Robertson M, Nichols J, Lee S, Tweedie S, Smith A (2003) Functional expression cloning of Nanog, a pluripotency sustaining factor in embryonic stem cells. Cell 113(5):643–655
- Cheng L, Thomas A, Roth LM, Zheng W, Michael H, Karim FW (2004) OCT4: a novel biomarker for dysgerminoma of the ovary. Am J Surg Pathol 28(10):1341–1346

- Cui W, Kong NR, Ma Y, Amin HM, Lai R, Chai L (2006) Differential expression of the novel oncogene, SALL4, in lymphoma, plasma cell myeloma, and acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Mod Pathol 19(12):1585–1592
- Eble JN, Sauter G, Epstein JI, Sesterhenn IA (eds) (2004) Pathology and genetics of tumours of the urinary system and male genital organs. IARC Press, Lyon
- Edge SB, Byrd DR, Compton CC, Fritz AG, Greene FL, Trotti A (eds) (2009) AJCC cancer staging manual, Seventhth edn. Springer, New York
- Fantes J, Ragge NK, Lynch SA, McGill NI, Collin JR, Howard-Peebles PN, Hayward C, Vivian AJ, Williamson K, van Heyningen V, FitzPatrick DR (2003) Mutations in SOX2 cause anophthalmia. Nat Genet 33(4):461–463
- Fong YW, Inouye C, Yamaguchi T, Cattoglio C, Grubisic I, Tjian R (2011) A DNA repair complex functions as an Oct4/Sox2 coactivator in embryonic stem cells. Cell 147(1):120–131
- Gaskell TL, Esnal A, Robinson LL, Anderson RA, Saunders PT (2004) Immunohistochemical profiling of germ cells within the human fetal testis: identification of three subpopulations. Biol Reprod 71(6):2012–2021
- Gidekel S, Pizov G, Bergman Y, Pikarsky E (2003) Oct-3/4 is a dose-dependent oncogenic fate determinant. Cancer Cell 4(5):361–370
- Hart AH, Hartley L, Parker K, Ibrahim M, Looijenga LH, Pauchnik M, Chow CW, Robb L (2005) The pluripotency homeobox gene NANOG is expressed in human germ cell tumors. Cancer 104(10):2092–2098
- Jones TD, Ulbright TM, Eble JN, Baldridge LA, Cheng L (2004) OCT4 staining in testicular tumors: a sensitive and specific marker for seminoma and embryonal carcinoma. Am J Surg Pathol 28(7):935–940
- Kristensen DM, Nielsen JE, Skakkebaek NE, Graem N, Jacobsen GK, Rajpert-De Meyts E, Leffers H (2008) Presumed pluripotency markers UTF-1 and REX-1 are expressed in human adult testes and germ cell neoplasms. Hum Reprod 23(4):775–782
- Lau SK, Weiss LM, Chu PG (2010) TCL1 protein expression in testicular germ cell tumors. Am J Clin Pathol 133(5):762–766
- Liu A, Cheng L, Du J, Peng Y, Allan RW, Wei L, Li J, Cao D (2010) Diagnostic utility of novel stem cell markers SALL4, OCT4, NANOG, SOX2, UTF1, and TCL1 in primary mediastinal germ cell tumors. Am J Surg Pathol 34(5):697–706
- Long KB, Hornick JL (2009) SOX2 is highly expressed in squamous cell carcinomas of the gastrointestinal tract. Hum Pathol 40(12):1768–1773
- Looijenga LH, Stoop H, de Leeuw HP, de Gouveia Brazao CA, Gillis AJ, van Roozendaal KE, van Zoelen EJ, Weber RF, Wolffenbuttel KP, van Dekken H, Honecker F, Bokemeyer C, Perlman EJ, Schneider DT, Kononen J, Sauter G, Oosterhuis JW (2003) POU5F1 (OCT3/4) identifies cells with pluripotent potential in human germ cell tumors. Cancer Res 63(9):2244–2250
- Melton C, Judson RL, Blelloch R (2010) Opposing microRNA families regulate self-renewal in mouse embryonic stem cells. Nature 463(7281):621–626
- Nettersheim D, Biermann K, Gillis AJ, Steger K, Looijenga LH, Schorle H (2011) NANOG promoter methylation and expression correlation during normal and malignant human germ cell development. Epigenetics 6(1):114–122
- Reuter VE (2005) Origins and molecular biology of testicular germ cell tumors. Mod Pathol 18(Suppl 2):S51–S60
- Santagata S, Hornick JL, Ligon KL (2006) Comparative analysis of germ cell transcription factors in CNS germinoma reveals diagnostic utility of NANOG. Am J Surg Pathol 30(12):1613–1618
- Santagata S, Ligon KL, Hornick JL (2007) Embryonic stem cell transcription factor signatures in the diagnosis of primary and metastatic germ cell tumors. Am J Surg Pathol 31(6):836–845
- Sholl LM, Long KB, Hornick JL (2009) Sox2 expression in pulmonary non-small cell and neuroendocrine carcinomas. Appl Immunohistochem Mol Morphol 18(1):55–61
- Sholl LM, Barletta JA, Yeap BY, Chirieac LR, Hornick JL (2010) Sox2 protein expression is an independent poor prognostic indicator in stage I lung adenocarcinoma. Am J Surg Pathol 34(8):1193–1198
- Silva J, Nichols J, Theunissen TW, Guo G, van Oosten AL, Barrandon O, Wray J, Yamanaka S, Chambers I, Smith A (2009) Nanog is the gateway to the pluripotent ground state. Cell 138(4):722–737
- Siu MK, Wong ES, Chan HY, Ngan HY, Chan KY, Cheung AN (2008) Overexpression of NANOG in gestational trophoblastic diseases: effect on apoptosis, cell invasion, and clinical outcome. Am J Pathol 173(4):1165–1172
- Sonne SB, Perrett RM, Nielsen JE, Baxter MA, Kristensen DM, Leffers H, Hanley NA, Rajpert-De-Meyts E (2009) Analysis of SOX2 expression in developing

human testis and germ cell neoplasia. Int J Dev Biol 54(4):755–760

- Takahashi K, Yamanaka S (2006) Induction of pluripotent stem cells from mouse embryonic and adult fibroblast cultures by defined factors. Cell 126(4):663–676
- Ulbright TM (2005) Germ cell tumors of the gonads: a selective review emphasizing problems in differential diagnosis, newly appreciated, and controversial issues. Mod Pathol 18(Suppl 2):S61–S79
- Ushiku T, Shinozaki A, Shibahara J, Iwasaki Y, Tateishi Y, Funata N, Fukayama M (2010) SALL4 represents fetal gut differentiation of gastric cancer, and is diagnostically useful in distinguishing hepatoid gastric carcinoma from hepatocellular carcinoma. Am J Surg Pathol 34(4):533–540
- Venneti S, Le P, Martinez D, Xie SX, Sullivan LM, Rorke-Adams LB, Pawel B, Judkins AR (2011) Malignant rhabdoid tumors express stem cell factors, which relate to the expression of EZH2 and Id proteins. Am J Surg Pathol 35(10):1463–1472
- Wang P, Li J, Allan RW, Guo CC, Peng Y, Cao D (2010) Expression of UTF1 in primary and metastatic testicular germ cell tumors. Am J Clin Pathol 134(4):604–612
- Yang J, Corsello TR, Ma Y (2011) Stem cell gene SALL4 suppresses transcription through recruitment of DNA methyltransferases. J Biol Chem 287(3):1996–2005
- Yu J, Vodyanik MA, Smuga-Otto K, Antosiewicz-Bourget J, Frane JL, Tian S, Nie J, Jonsdottir GA, Ruotti V, Stewart R, Slukvin II, Thomson JA (2007) Induced pluripotent stem cell lines derived from human somatic cells. Science 318(5858):1917–1920
- Zhang J, Tam WL, Tong GQ, Wu Q, Chan HY, Soh BS, Lou Y, Yang J, Ma Y, Chai L, Ng HH, Lufkin T, Robson P, Lim B (2006) Sall4 modulates embryonic stem cell pluripotency and early embryonic development by the transcriptional regulation of Pou5f1. Nat Cell Biol 8(10):1114–1123

Novel Internalizing Human Antibodies Targeting Brain Tumor Sphere Cells

18

Scott Bidlingmaier, Xiaodong Zhu, Yue Liu, Yang Su, and Bin Liu

Contents

Introduction	187
Human Monoclonal Antibodies and Phage Antibody Display	188
Selection of Glioblastoma Multiforme	
(GBM) Sphere Targeting	
Antibodies by Phage Display	188
Characterization of Anti-GBM	
Sphere Antibodies	189
GBM Sphere Targeting Antibodies – Therapeutic	
Potential	189
References	189

S. Bidlingmaier • X. Zhu • Y. Liu • Y. Su • B. Liu (⊠) Department of Anesthesia, University of California at San Francisco, 1001 Potrero Avenue, Box 1305, San Francisco, CA 94110, USA e-mail: Liub@anesthesia.ucsf.edu

Abstract

Glioblastoma multiforme (GBM) is the most common and aggressive form of primary brain tumor current treatments are hampered by resistance and recurrence. A subpopulation of GBM tumor cells can grow as spheres when cultured in serum-free medium and these sphere cells exhibit enhanced tumor-initiating ability and drug resistance. Human monoclonal antibodies targeting brain tumor sphere cells have been identified by phage antibody display technology and could be useful for the development of novel therapies that target subpopulations of GBM cells to combat recurrence and resistance to treatment.

Introduction

Glioblastoma multiforme (GBM) is the most common and aggressive form of brain cancer. Treatment typically involves a combination of surgery, radiotherapy, and chemotherapy, but only a modest increase in overall survival has been accomplished (Nicholas 2007; Benitez et al. 2008; Chang et al. 2007; Reardon et al. 2008) and the median survival time for a newly diagnosed patient is only \approx 1 year (Krex et al. 2007). Even when complete surgical resection of the tumor is possible, recurrence has been nearly impossible to prevent with subsequent treatment.

Tumors are known to be heterogeneous, and it has been hypothesized that a fraction of cells within the tumor (frequently referred to as cancer stem cells (CSCs) or more accurately defined operationally as tumor initiating cells (TICs)) may be responsible for initiating and sustaining tumor development (Reya et al. 2001; Pardal et al. 2003; Dalerba et al. 2007). Subpopulations with TIClike properties were initially identified in hematologic malignancies and later in many types of solid tumors, including brain tumors (Singh et al. 2003, 2004a, b; Bidlingmaier et al. 2008). A subpopulation of malignant glioma cells that are positive for the glycosylation-dependent CD133 epitopes (AC133 and AC141) has been shown to have significantly enhanced ability to initiate tumors in immunocompromised mice (Singh et al. 2003, 2004b; Yuan et al. 2004; Bidlingmaier et al. 2008). For example, one study found that injection of as few as 100 CD133 epitope-positive human glioma cells was sufficient to initiate tumors in immunocompromised mice, whereas 100,000 CD133 epitope-negative cells isolated from the same tumor mass were unable to initiate tumors (Singh et al. 2004b). It has been speculated that while current therapies may be successful in eliminating the vast majority of the bulk tumor, they may not completely eliminate tumor-initiating cell subpopulations, leading to tumor recurrence and treatment failure (Eyler and Rich 2008; Jiang et al. 2007). Therapies optimized for eliminating theses subpopulations would therefore be more effective in preventing recurrence than those targeting the bulk tumor (Eyler and Rich 2008; Sims et al. 2007).

The TIC subpopulation in primary glioma tumors can be enriched by culturing the cells in serum-free medium supplemented with epidermal growth factor and basic fibroblast growth factor (Yuan et al. 2004). Under these conditions, GBM cells proliferate as detached spheres that retain the characteristics of the original tumor (Lee et al. 2006). GBM tumor sphere cells have an enhanced capacity for self-renewal and are able to initiate tumors after serial transplantation. In addition, the ability of primary GBM tumors to form spheres in vitro has been shown to be a significant prognostic factor (Laks et al. 2009; Pallini et al. 2008). Thus, GBM tumor spheres provide an attractive target for the development of therapies targeting brain tumor-TICs.

Human Monoclonal Antibodies and Phage Antibody Display

Tumor targeting monoclonal antibodies are currently in use and in development as effective cancer therapies (Adams and Weiner 2005; Nelson et al. 2010). Antibody phage display has proven to be an efficient approach for the identification and development of human monoclonal antibodies against both known and novel tumor antigens (Liu et al. 2004; Ruan et al. 2006; An et al. 2008). Very large phage display libraries containing billions of unique antibodies can be efficiently constructed from naïve human B cells (Sheets et al. 1988), resulting in much smaller bias against self-antigens. Selection of a phage antibody library has lead to the identification of lead compounds for therapeutics, diagnostics and prognostics as well as affinity agents for target discovery (Roth et al. 2007; He et al. 2010; Bidlingmaier et al. 2009).

Selection of Glioblastoma Multiforme (GBM) Sphere Targeting Antibodies by Phage Display

To identify antibodies that bind to glioblastoma TICs, we employed a FACS-based scFv phage antibody library selection procedure (Zhu et al. 2010). Tumor spheres were grown from five fresh human GBM brain tumors and nine previously established GBM xenografts by seeding monodispersed GBM cells in serum free medium containing basic fibroblast growth factor and epidermal growth factor. After 2 weeks of culture, tumor spheres of sizes ranging from a few hundred to a few thousand cells formed. The GBM tumor sphere cells were found to have a higher colony forming capacity than the bulk tumor cells, suggesting that the spheres are potentially enriched for cancer initiating cells. CD133 expression was also analyzed in the spheres and CD133 expression was observed in 11 of 14 GBM tumor sphere cultures. A 500 million member naïve phage antibody library was selected on GBM tumor spheres under internalizing conditions to generate a polyclonal population of antibodies that target internalizing epitopes (Zhu et al. 2010). In the second and third rounds of selection, the polyclonal populations were incubated with monodispersed tumor sphere cells and cell subpopulations expressing high levels of CD133 (along with bound phage) were sorted by FACS and recovered (Zhu et al. 2010). After the third round, the polyclonal phage antibody selection output was analyzed for binding to GBM sphere cells and about 45% of phage antibodies were found to bind GBM sphere cells but not control cells. In total, 20 unique scFvs that bind to GBM spheres were recovered. The phage antibodies bind to varying fractions of the GBM sphere cell population (3-99%) (Zhu et al. 2010). One of the GBM sphere binding scFvs had been previously isolated and shown to bind ALCAM/166, while the other 19 target unknown surface antigens.

Characterization of Anti-GBM Sphere Antibodies

Costaining experiments with anti-CD133 antibody were done and two phage antibodies, GB8 and GH9, were found to bind primarily to the CD133+ subpopulations of GBM tumor spheres (Zhu et al. 2010). Neither GB8 or GH9 was found to compete with the anti-CD133 antibody, and FACS and co-IP experiments confirmed that GB8 and GH9 do not bind to CD133. The surface expression of the antigens targeted by all of the phage antibodies is concurrently downregulated with CD133 when GBM cells are switched from sphere selective medium to serum-containing medium. The phage antibodies were selected for the ability to internalize and several were tested and confirmed to undergo significant internalization into GBM sphere cells in as little as 1 h (Zhu et al. 2010), demonstrating that the selection strategy was effective.

The phage antibodies were converted to the scFv form, purified, and tested for their ability to inhibit tumor sphere self-renewal. One of the scFvs, GC4, significantly inhibited GBM sphere growth but not cell lines that are not bound by GC4 (Zhu et al. 2010). GC4 also inhibited the

growth of established GBM tumor spheres. A GC4 IgG1 was constructed from the scFv sequence and was found to inhibit GBM tumor sphere self-renewal and GBM cell colony formation in soft agar assays (Zhu et al. 2010). Inhibition of proliferation by GC4 scFv and IgG1 was observed in GBM cells derived from four out of five independent cases (Zhu et al. 2010).

GBM Sphere Targeting Antibodies – Therapeutic Potential

We have identified novel internalizing human scFvs that target GBM spheres, which are potentially enriched in TICs. In addition, we have identified a scFv and corresponding IgG that inhibits self-renewal of GBM tumor sphere cells. This antibody will be tested in appropriate *in vivo* models. Since the anti-GBM sphere antibodies possess internalizing function, they can also be used as delivery agents for molecules such as drugs or drug-loaded nanoparticles, toxins, or radionuclides. These TIC-targeted therapies could be used after traditional therapies such as surgery, chemotherapy, or radiotherapy that reduce the bulk tumor load to reduce the potential for tumor recurrence and improve patient outcome.

References

- Adams GP, Weiner LM (2005) Monoclonal antibody therapy of cancer. Nat Biotechnol 23(9):1147–1157
- An F, Drummond DC, Wilson S, Kirpotin DB, Nishimura S, Broaddus CV, Liu B (2008) Targeted drug delivery to mesothelioma cells using functionally selected internalizing human single chain antibodies. Mol Cancer Ther 7(3):569–578
- Benítez JA, Domínguez-Monzón G, Segovia J (2008) Conventional and gene therapy strategies for the treatment of brain tumors. Curr Med Chem 15:729–742
- Bidlingmaier S, Zhu X, Liu B (2008) The utility and limitations of glycosylated human CD133 epitopes in defining cancer stem cells. J Mol Med 86: 1025–1032
- Bidlingmaier S, He J, Wang Y, An F, Feng J, Gao D, Nishimura S, Franc B, Broaddus CV, Liu B (2009) Identification of the antigen bound by a tumor-targeting phage antibody using yeast surface human proteome display: MCAM is a mesothelioma-associated cell surface antigen. Cancer Res 69(4):1570–1577

- Chang JE, Khuntia D, Robins HI, Mehta MP (2007) Radiotherapy and radiosensitizers in the treatment of glioblastoma multiforme. Clin Adv Hematol Oncol 5(894–902):907–915
- Dalerba P, Cho RW, Clarke MF (2007) Cancer stem cells: models and concepts. Annu Rev Med 58:267–284
- Eyler CE, Rich JN (2008) Survival of the fittest: cancer stem cells in therapeutic resistance and angiogenesis. J Clin Oncol 26:2839–2845
- He J, Wang Y, Feng J, Zhu J, Lan X, Iyer AK, Zhang N, Seo Y, VanBrocklin HF, Liu B (2010) Targeting prostate cancer cells *in vivo* using a rapidly internalizing novel human single chain antibody fragment. J Nucl Med 51(3):417–432
- Jiang X, Zhao Y, Smith C, Gasparetto M, Turhan A, Eaves A, Eaves C (2007) Chronic myeloid leukemia stem cells possess multiple unique features of resistance to BCR-ABL targeted therapies. Leukemia 21:926–935
- Krex D, Klink B, Hartmann C, von DA, Pietsch T, Simon M, Sabel M, Steinbach JP, Heese O, Reifenberger G, Weller M, Schackert G (2007) Long-term survival with glioblastoma multiforme. Brain 130:2596–2606
- Laks DR, Masterman-Smith M, Visnyei K, Angenieux B, Orozco NM, Foran I, Yong WH, Vinters HV, Liau LM, Lazareff JA, Mischel PS, Cloughesy TF, Horvath S, Kornblum HI (2009) Neurosphere formation is an independent predictor of clinical outcome in malignant glioma. Stem Cells 27:980–987
- Lee J, Kotliarova S, Kotliarov Y, Li A, Su Q, Donin NM, Pastorino S, Purow BW, Christopher N, Zhang W, Park JK, Fine HA (2006) Tumor cells derived from glioblastomas cultured in bFGF and EGF more closely mirror the phenotype and genotype of primary tumors than do serum-cultured cell lines. Cancer Cell 9:391–403
- Liu B, Conrad F, Cooperberg MR, Kirpotin DB, Marks JD (2004) Mapping tumor epitope space by direct selection of single chain Fv antibody libraries on prostate cancer cells. Cancer Res 64(2):704–710
- Nelson AL, Dhimolea E, Reichert JM (2010) Development trends for human monoclonal antibody therapeutics. Nat Rev Drug Discov 9(10):767–774
- Nicholas MK (2007) Glioblastoma multiforme: evidencebased approach to therapy. Expert Rev Anticancer Ther 7:S23–S27
- Pallini R, Ricci-Vitiani L, Banna GL, Signore M, Lombardi D, Todaro M, Stassi G, Martini M, Maira G, Larocca LM, De MR (2008) Cancer stem cell analysis and clinical outcome in patients with glioblastoma multiforme. Clin Cancer Res 14:8205–8212

- Pardal R, Clarke MF, Morrison SJ (2003) Applying the principles of stem-cell biology to cancer. Nat Rev Cancer 3:895–902
- Reardon DA, Desjardins A, Rich JN, Vredenburgh JJ (2008) The emerging role of anti-angiogenic therapy for malignant glioma. Curr Treat Options Oncol 9:1–22
- Reya T, Morrison SJ, Clarke MF, Weissman IL (2001) Stem cells, cancer, and cancer stem cells. Nature 414:105–111
- Roth A, Conrad F, Hayes M, Drummond DC, Kirpotin DB, Benz CC, Marks JD, Liu B (2007) Anti-CD166 single chain antibody-mediated intracellular delivery of liposomal drugs to prostate cancer cells. Mol Cancer Ther 6(10):2737–2746
- Ruan W, Sassoon A, An F, Simko JP, Liu B (2006) Identification of clinically significant tumor antigens by selecting phage antibody library on tumor cells in situ using laser capture microdissection. Mol Cell Proteomics 5(12):2364–2373
- Sheets MD, Amersdorfer P, Finnern R, Sargent P, Lindquist E, Schier R, Hemingsen G, Wong C, Gerhart JC, Marks JD (1988) Efficient construction of a large nonimmune phage antibody library: the production of high-affinity human single-chain antibodies to protein antigens. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 95(11):6157–6162
- Sims AH, Howell A, Howell SJ, Clarke RB (2007) Origins of breast cancer subtypes and therapeutic implications. Nat Clin Pract Oncol 4:516–525
- Singh SK, Clarke ID, Terasaki M, Bonn VE, Hawkins C, Squire J, Dirks PB (2003) Identification of a cancer stem cell in human brain tumors. Cancer Res 63:5821–5828
- Singh SK, Clarke ID, Hide T, Dirks PB (2004a) Cancer stem cells in nervous system tumors. Oncogene 23:7267–7273
- Singh SK, Hawkins C, Clarke ID, Squire JA, Bayani J, Hide T, Henkelman RM, Cusimano MD, Dirks PB (2004b) Identification of human brain tumour initiating cells. Nature 432:396–401
- Yuan X, Curtin J, Xiong Y, Liu G, Waschsmann-Hogiu S, Farkas DL, Black KL, Yu JS (2004) Isolation of cancer stem cells from adult glioblastoma multiforme. Oncogene 23:9392–9400
- Zhu X, Bidlingmaier S, Hashizume R, James D, Berger MS, Liu B (2010) Identification of internalizing human single-chain antibodies targeting brain tumor sphere cells. Mol Cancer Ther 9:2131–2141

Use of Bone Marrow Mesenchymal Stem Cells as Tumor Specific Delivery Vehicles

Ting Zhang and Gang Li

Contents

Introduction	191
Mesenchymal Stem Cells (MSCs)	192
Tumor Microenvironment and Involvement of MSCs in Tumor Establishment	193
Tumor-Tropic Characteristics of MSCs	194
In Vivo Imaging Demonstrating MSCs Tumor-Homing Potentials	195
Evidence for Use of MSCs as Anti-tumor Agents Delivery Vehicles	195
References	199

T. Zhang

Department of Orthopaedics and Traumatology, Prince of Wales Hospital, The Chinese University of Hong Kong, Shatin, Hong Kong, People's Republic of China

G. Li (🖂)

Stem Cells and Regeneration Program, School of Biomedical Sciences and Li Ka Shing Institute of Health Sciences, Prince of Wales Hospital, The Chinese University of Hong Kong, Shatin, Hong Kong, People's Republic of China e-mail: gangli@cuhk.edu.hk

Abstract

Eradication of cancer, especially when it has metastasized is extremely difficult and conventional cancer therapies are simply unable to specifically target tumors/cancers, thus causing unwanted side effects and complications. Recently, it has been shown that bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) are able to migrate specifically to tumors and contribute to the formation of tumor-associated stroma. These properties make MSCs good candidates as anti-tumor agent delivery vehicles and lead to a great deal of interest in the possibility of genetically modifying MSCs to express anticancer molecules and using them as specific targeted anticancer agents. In this chapter, we will review the biological properties of MSCs and the contribution of MSCs in tumor establishment. The potential therapeutic applications of MSCs in the treatment of tumor using different MSCs-delivered anticancer agents will also be reviewed.

Introduction

Cancer is a major public health problem throughout the world and remains one of the leading causes of mortality and morbidity. A major obstacle for the effective treatment of cancer is the invasive capacity of the tumor cells. Due to the absence of sufficient specificity to the tumor tissue, current conventional cancer therapies (surgery, chemotherapy and radiotherapy) are frequently unsuccessful and cause severe side effects and results in low therapeutic efficiency. Therefore, it is critical to develop remedial tumor-targeting approaches for improved efficiency and minimizing systemic toxicity. In many cases, using a gene promoter to drive specific gene expression selectively in a cancer context is the strategy for avoiding toxicity to normal cells and tissues. A gene delivery vehicle that will deliver the tumor killing factors into a majority of the cancer cell population, with the potential to be administered to patients multiple times without eliciting an immune response, represents an essential requirement for successful cancer gene therapy. Mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) are multi-potent adult stem cells that are easy to acquire and expand in vitro; MSCs also have higher migration potential to the injury or tumor sites (Studeny et al. 2002). The tropism of MSCs for tumors makes MSCs uniquely destined to function as cellular delivery vehicles for antitumor agents. It is possible to genetically modify MSCs for the purpose of expressing therapeutic proteins and secreting these proteins into the tumor, such as interferon IFN $-\beta$, cytosine deaminase, tumornecrosis factor-related apoptosis-inducing ligand, and oncolyticviruses (Ren et al. 2008; Kucerova et al. 2008; Duan et al. 2009; Sasportas et al. 2009). These approaches have been demonstrated in various pre-clinical models and yielded potent antitumor effects. In the present chapter, a

general description of MSCs will be described and we will also review the interactions of MSCs with cancers and therapeutic potential of genetic engineered MSCs.

Mesenchymal Stem Cells (MSCs)

MSCs are multipotent adult stem cells of mesodermal germ layer origin which were first identified in the stromal compartment of bone marrow by Friedenstein et al. in 1960s (Friedenstein et al 1968). In addition to the primary source of bone marrow, MSCs can be isolated from different tissues including adipose tissue, tendons, synovial membrane, skeletal muscle, dermis, pericytes, trabecular bone, human umbilical cord, lung, dental pulp, amniotic fluid, fetal liver, and even peripheral blood, suggesting that MSCs are diversely distributed in vivo. Although there is not a single cell surface marker that uniquely characterizes MSCs, a panel of specific cell surface antigens for MSCs has been identified, including expression of CD105, CD73, and CD90 in greater than 95% of the culture, and lack expression of CD45, CD34, CD14 or CD11b, CD79a, or CD19 and HLA-DR surface molecules. The immune phenotype of MSCs is widely described as MHC I+, MHC II-, CD40-, CD80- and CD86- (Loebinger and James 2010). Therefore, transplantation of MSCs into an allogenic host may not require immunosuppression, and thus, MSCs are regarded as non-immunogenic through bypassing host immune surveillance. MSCs are considered non-hematopoietic multipotent stemlike cells that possess an innate ability for selfrenewal and capable of differentiating into a variety of mesodermal lineage, including chondrocytes, osteoblasts, adipocytes, muscle cells, pericytes, reticular fibroblasts under proper experimental conditions in vitro and in vivo. A growing body of evidence suggests that MSCs also have endodermic neuroectodermic differentiation potential and (Loebinger and James 2010). The multilineage potential of MSCs plays an important role in wound healing and tissue regeneration through differentiation and the release of important growth factors and cytokines (Hall et al. 2007).

Their multilineage potential as well as easy acquisition, fast ex vivo expansion, and the feasibility of autologous transplantation makes MSCs the ideal choice for cell therapy application in regenerative medicine. Moreover, once MSCs are intravenously or systematically delivered, they are endogenously recruited and selectively homed to sites of inflammation and injury, and improved recovery in animal models of skin wounds, stroke and myocardial infarction (Cheng et al. 2008). Tumor/cancer resemble chronic wounds and is considered as "a wound that never heals", also tumor microenvironments share many similarities with the tissue repair processes that attract specific homing of MSCs (Hall et al. 2007). The specific tumor-oriented migration and incorporation of MSCs have been demonstrated in various preclinical models, including malignant glioma (Sasportas et al. 2009), melanoma pancreatic and breast carcinoma (Zischek et al. 2009; Kidd et al. 2009), colon carcinoma (Mueller et al. 2011) and neuroblastoma in immuno-compromised mouse models, regardless the location of the tumors, which demonstrated the potential for MSCs to be used as ideal delivery vehicles for anticancer agents.

However, some studies reported that bone marrow-derived MSCs could increase the growth of human breast cancer, colon cancer, lymphoma, and melanoma cells in vivo. Once they are incorporated into the tumor mass, MSCs contribute with other cells like myofibroblasts, endothelial cells, pericytes, and inflammatory cells to create a microenvironment and influence the morphology and proliferation of cells within their vicinity through a combination of cell-to-cell interactions and the produce of tumorigenic chemokines (Direkze et al. 2004; Cogle et al. 2007). Due to the potential effects of MSCs on tumor growth, understanding the interaction between MSCs and tumor cells has become fundamental to determine whether the homing ability of MSCs can be harnessed for tumor-targeted delivery of therapeutic agents. Therefore MSCs were described as a "double-edged sword" in their interaction with tumors. However, if MSCs are suitably engineered with anticancer genes they could be employed as a valuable "single-edged sword" against cancers.

Tumor Microenvironment and Involvement of MSCs in Tumor Establishment

Malignant cells cannot survive alone but live within a complex microenvironment termed as tumor "stroma". Tumor stroma are composed of four main elements: (1) tumor vasculature, (2) cells of the immune system, (3) extra cellular matrix (ECM), and (4) fibroblastic stromal cells-also known as tumor-associated fibroblasts (TAF), carcinoma-associated fibroblasts (CAF), and reactive stroma. Most tumors have some degree of tumor stroma and the tumor viability is dependent on the nonmalignant cells of the tumor microenvironment. These stromal elements respond to signals and factors produced by the tumor cells and provide components necessary for tumor survival, including structural support, cytokines, growth factors, and removal of metabolic and biological wastes, vasculature and extracellular matrices (Hall et al. 2007).

Tumor cells need the necessary oxygen and nutrient supplies for growth and survival. Tumors can switch on angiogenesis by recruiting surrounding mature host blood vessels to sprout new capillaries which grow toward, and eventually infiltrate the tumor mass. The pro-angiogenic molecules such as basic fibroblast growth factor (bFGF) could function as a tumor-derived capillary growth factor and stimulate angiogenesis in various models and vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) functions as a potent pro-survival (anti-apoptotic) factor for endothelial cells in newly formed vessels. Tumor cells, tumor-associated macrophages, and TAF could produce VEGF and are involved in tumor-induced angiogenesis. Both tumor-associated macrophages and TAF could support tumor growth and are abundantly detected in tumors (Hall et al. 2007). The cellular origin of TAF remains unclear. Many studies have showed that in addition to their involvement in haematopoiesis, bone marrow is a source of myofibroblasts for many tissues including the gut, lung, and kidney and this phenomenon has been demonstrated particularly in areas of damage and repair, including simple wound healing. Actually, tumors have been compared to unresolved wounds that produce a continuous source of inflammatory mediators. Direkze et al. (2004) showed that bone marrow can contribute to myofibroblast and fibroblast populations in the stromal tissue of tumors in a mouse model of pancreatic insulinoma; they also provided much of the evidence for the participation of BMSCs in tumor tissue and demonstrated with up to 40 % of the myofibroblasts were bone marrow-derived in mouse model of bone marrow transplantation (Direkze et al. 2004). Another study by Cogle et al. (2007), showed that and up to 20 % of the neoplastic cells are bone marrow derived in a patient with lung cancer after sexmismatched bone marrow transplantation. Tumor neovasculature is critical for tumor growth. Bexell et al. (2009), indicated that MSCs could efficiently migrate to and integrate into tumor vessels and act as pericyte-like cells for delivery

of antiangiogenic substances to vascularized tumors following intra-tumoral grafting. In addition, another research group demonstrated that MSCs are precursors of TAF-like cells in tumors and act as a component of tumor associated fibrovascular networks, including the pericytic population that contributes to the microvessels involved in the neovacularization as well as the fibroblastic population that contributes to matrix remodeling and tumor growth (Spaeth et al. 2009). However, our understanding of the fate and function of MSCs inside the tumor microenvironment is still limited, better understanding of the nature of MSCs-tumor cell interaction is needed to ensure high efficacy of MSCs-based anticancer strategies. New approaches targeting both malignant cells and tumor stromal elements may lead to advancement of anticancer therapy.

Tumor-Tropic Characteristics of MSCs

Numerous studies of various pathological conditions have demonstrated that after systemic or local infusion, MSCs could selectively migrate to sites of injury, or inflammation and to stimulate proliferation and differentiation of resident progenitor cells through growth factor secretion and matrix remodeling. Moreover, their immunomodulatory and anti-inflammatory effects may benefit wound healing. Recent studies have demonstrated that treatment of brain injury with MSCs accelerates wound healing and tissue regeneration (Hall et al. 2007). Tumors can be characterized as sites of tissue damage, or "wounds that never heal", as well as sites of potential inflammatory mediators, cytokine and chemokine production. These signals are capable of recruiting responding cell types including MSCs. The first report of the homing of MSCs to tumors was demonstrated by implantation of rat MSCs into rats bearing syngeneic gliomas, and showed that genetically modified with interleukin-2 (IL-2) had antitumor effect and prolonged the survival time of tumor-bearing rats (Nakamura et al. 2004). Since then, the innate tropism of MSCs for tumors and incorporation of MSCs into tumors have been confirmed in a number of pre-clinical studies in animal tumor models. In these animal models, intravenously delivered MSCs have been shown to selectively migrate to and survive in cancer tissues, such as breast and melanoma lung metastases, Kaposi's sarcoma, colorectal cancer, pancreatic cancer, ovarian cancer and malignant gliomas (Loebinger and James 2010). MSCs administrated by other routes have shown consistent results as intravenous administration, including intraperitoneal delivery for ovarian cancer and intracerebrally in a glioma model.

While many factors have been implicated, the exact mechanisms underlying the migration of MSCs to tumors have not been fully characterized. Secretion of chemokines/cytokines from tumor tissues stimulates the migration of MSCs. MSCs have a variety of chemokine and cytokine receptors on their surface and could respond to the ligands. Cytokines and growth factors such as VEGFs, TGFs, FGFs, PDGFs and IL-8 released from the neoplasm or inflammatory tissues are the possible factors that mediate MSCs migration toward tumors. It is known that these factors released from cancer cells promote the migration of endothelial cell and stromal progenitors from the bone marrow towards the cancer bed and participate in the formation of tumor stroma (Direkze et al. 2004). Adhesion molecules, such as integrins and L-selectin may also play roles in the mobilization and homing of MSCs to tumors. The engraftment of MSCs in tissues is likely triggered by tissue damage or tumor growth. Among the chemokines, stromal cell-derived factor-1 (SDF-1) is of particular interest. The receptor for SDF-1 is CXCR4, is expressed on MSCs. CXCR4 and SDF-1 are found to play very important roles in inflammation and tumor tropism of MSCs. The migration of BMSCs to fibrotic lung is reduced with SDF-1 neutralization. When retrovirally transduced MSCs constitutively express CXCR4, more MSCs were homed toward the infarct region of the myocardium (Cheng et al. 2008). Overexpression CXCR4 in human umbilical cord blood derived MSCs (hUCB-MSCs) also enhanced the migratory capacity of MSCs toward gliomas (Loebinger and James 2010). A better understanding of the signaling pathways associated with tropism of MSCs to tumors may permit more targeted MSCs delivery to desired sites for therapeutic purposes.

In Vivo Imaging Demonstrating MSCs Tumor-Homing Potentials

Multimodal imaging methods have been developed to monitor MSCs tracking in the past decade. In vivo imaging techniques help to understand the cell fate in vivo and design effective strategies for MSCs administration route and timing. There are optical and non-optical techniques for tracking MSCs fate in vivo, including fluorescent in situ hybridization (FISH), flow cytometry methods, histology, immunohistochemistry, immunofluorescence etc. FISH has been used to identify male MSCs within gliomas of female mice (Bexell et al. 2009). Flow cytometry allows for quantification of MSCs within a tumor after digesting the tumor into a single cell suspension. Histology and immunofluorescence can detect MSCs in vivo using specific antibodies to detect the labeled cells, such as anti-green fluorescent protein (GFP), anti-firefly luciferase, or anti-human antibodies. Histology is often used in combination with bioluminescent imaging (BLI) to validate MSCs engraftment and their spatial orientation, morphology, differentiation, and function within tumors.

BLI technology is noninvasive, nondestructive, quantitative, and commonly used in cancer studies. Real-time MSC tracking is often done in animal models employing fluorescent dyes and enzymes as cell labels. Reporter genes, such as GFP and luciferase are considered indirect labels and produce a signal undiminished following cell proliferation and differentiation that can be detected using in vivo optical imaging devices. Different cell types may be distinguished by indirect labeling with different reporter genes. Wang and colleagues have conducted study to track the distribution and differentiation of MSCs in tumor-bearing mice; the 4 T1 murine breast cancer cells were labeled with renilla luciferase-monomeric RFP reporter gene and the MSCs were labeled with firefly luciferase-enhanced GFP reporter gene; and results showed that the MSCs can selectively localize, survive, and proliferate in both subcutaneous tumors and lung metastastic tumors by bioluminescence imaging (Wang et al. 2009). BLI is ideal for longitudinal studies that will

significantly reduce the number of animal used. But the BLT imaging cannot be used clinically due to the absence of inherent MSC-specific markers and FDA approved genetically modified MSCs or agents for optical imaging purposes. Non-optical methods such as magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), positron emission tomography (PET), and single photon emission computed tomographies (SPECT), which are already used clinically for cell tracking, but their sensitivity and accuracy need further important.

Evidence for Use of MSCs as Anti-tumor Agents Delivery Vehicles

Upon homing to the tumor mass, MSCs may promote tumor progression through immune response suppression, inhibition of tumor cells apoptosis, and stimulation of epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition, angiogenesis, cell proliferation and metastasis. It has been found that co-injection of mouse melanoma cells, Lewis lung carcinoma cells or colon cancer cells and MSCs into syngeneic mice led to increased tumor size compared with injection of cancer cells alone through enhanced tumor angiogenesis (Suzuki et al. 2011). In the other hand, some studies demonstrated that MSCs also display their intrinsic anticancer activities. In an in vivo model of Kaposi's sarcoma, intravenously injected human MSCs homed to tumor sites and potently inhibited tumor growth (Loebinger and James 2010). When mixed with tumor cells, adherent bone marrow cells inhibit primary tumor growth and metastases formation in mice transplanted with Lewis lung carcinoma or B16 melanoma due to some soluble factor(s) released by marrow stromal cells (Loebinger and James 2010). Human skin-derived MSCs also exhibited tumor targeting characteristics and significantly inhibited tumor growth when systemically injected into tumor bearing animals (Loebinger and James 2010). Therefore, the effects of MSCs on tumor growth may vary in different tumor types or at different stages of tumor development. Because MSCs can be easily acquired, culture expanded, and manipulated by viral transduction, as (Fig. 19.1) showed, genetically modified MSCs could be



Fig. 19.1 Engraftment of MSCs within tumor xenografts. Subcutaneous tumor xenografts were established prior to intravenous injection of MSCs, which were subsequently

found within the tumor stroma. The therapeutic potential of delivering agents to tumors via genetically engineered MSCs was effective in inhibiting the tumor growth

promising tools for delivery therapeutic agents such as small chemical molecules, modulators of the immune system, oncolytic and antiangiogenetic factors, as well as enzymes that can be activated by pro-drugs. As indicated in Table 19.1, a number of anticancer genes have been engineered into MSCs, resulting in anticancer effects on various carcinoma models.

We have showed that when MSCs were infected with herpes simplex virus thymidine kinase (HSV-TK) gene by lentiviral transduction, TK-BMSCs maintained their tumor tropism capabilities and significantly inhibited the growth of subcutaneous PC3 prostate cancer xenografts in nude mice, in the presence of pro-drug Ganciclovir (GCV) (Fig. 19.2a, b). Xenogenic TK-BMSCs also survived and exerted a significant anti-tumor effect in an animal model bearing metastastic RIF-1 (fibrosarcoma) tumor in the presence of pro-drug GCV. Using the TK-BMSCs alone did not cause any harmful side effects *in vivo* (Song et al. 2011). Another research group reported that engineered MSCs expressing the suicide gene

cytosine deaminase::uracilphosphoribosyltransfe rase (CD::UPRT), which convert the relatively nontoxic 5-fluorocytosine (5-FC) into the highly toxic antitumor 5-fluorouracil(5-FU), significantly inhibited prostate cancer tumor growth following intravenous administration (Cavarretta et al. 2010). MSCs as cellular vehicles delivering prodrug-activating enzymes together with their ability to engraft into tumors make them an attractive form of tumor gene therapy. MSCs derived from adipose tissue expressing fusion yeast CD::UPRT gene in combination with prodrug 5-FC also showed potent cytotoxic effect over human colon adenocarcinoma cells HT-29 *in vitro* and *in vivo* (Kucerova et al. 2008).

Using viral-mediated transfection approach, MSCs could be genetically modified to express different kinds of interleukins and mediate efficient cytotoxic effect on target tumor cells *in vivo*. For instance, when MSCs were transfected with IL-12 gene and intravenously delivered, they induced IL-12 production in the tumors and inhibited tumor growth (Duan et al. 2009).

Anticancer agents	Anticancer mechanism	Tumor model	Administration route	Species: MSC/ tumor hosts	Reference
CX3CL1	Activates cytotoxic lymphocytes and NK cells	Lung	iv	Mouse/mouse	Xin et al. (2007)
NK4	Inhibits angiogenesis and lymphogenesis and promote apoptosis	Colon	iv	Mouse/mouse	Kanehira et al. (2007)
CD	Pro-drug conversion	Prostate	sc/iv	Human/mouse	Cavarretta et al. (2010)
		Colon	sc/iv	Human/mouse	Kucerova et al. (2008)
HSV-tk		Pancreas	iv	Mouse/mouse	Zischek et al. (2009)
		Prostate	iv	Rat/mouse	Song et al. (2011)
		Fibrosarcoma	iv	Rat/mouse	Xiang et al. (2009)
IFNα	Immunostimulatory, apoptosis inducing and anti-angiogenic	Melanoma	iv	Mouse/mouse	Ren et al. (2008)
		Glioma	it/ic	Mouse/mouse	Sato et al. (2005)
		Glioma	it/iv	Human/mouse	Nakamizo et al. (2005)
IFNβ		Breast	sc/iv	Human/mouse	Studeny et al. (2004)
		Pancreas	ip	Human/mouse	Kidd et al. (2009)
		Melanoma	sc/iv	Human/mouse	Studeny et al. (2002)
IL2	Immunomodulatory cytokine	Glioma	it/ic	Rat/rat	Nakamura et al. (2004)
IL7	Immunostimulatory	Glioma	it	Rat/rat	Gunnarsson et al. (2010)
IL12	Activates cytotoxic lymphocyte and NK cells and produce IFNγ	Melanoma	iv	Mouse/mouse	Chen et al. (2008)
		Hepatoma	iv	Mouse/mouse	Chen et al. (2008)
		Breast	iv	Mouse/mouse	Chen et al. (2008)
		Ewing sarcoma	iv	Mouse/mouse	Duan et al. (2009)
IL18	Immunostimulatory	Glioma	it	Rat/rat	Xu et al. (2009)
TRAIL	Induce apoptosis	Glioma	it	Human/mouse	Sasportas et al. (2009)
		Glioma	ic	Human/mouse	Menon et al. (2009)
		Glioma	iv	Human/mouse	Kim et al. (2008)
		Lung	iv	Human/mouse	Loebinger et al. (2009)
		Breast, lung	sc/iv	Human/mouse	Grisendi et al. (2010)
		Colon	sc	Human/mouse	Mueller et al. (2011)
		Pancreas	iv	Human/mouse	Mohr et al. (2010)

Table 19.1 Anticancer agents delivered by mesenchymal stem cell

CD Cytosine deaminase, *CX3CL1* Chemokine fractalkine, *HSV-tk* Herpes simplex virus-thymidine kinase, *ic* Intracerebral, *IFN* Interferon, *IL* Interleukin, *ip* Intraperitoneal, *it* Intratumoral, *iv* Intravenous, *NK* Natural killer, *sc* Subcutaneous, *TRAIL* Tumor necrosis factor-related apoptosis inducing ligand

In a mouse melanoma model, application of MSCs expressing IL-12 strongly reduced the formation of lung metastases through activating CD8+ T cells (Chen et al. 2008). In a mouse xenograft model of hepatocellular carcinoma, MSCs overexpressing IL-12 homed to tumors after intravenous injection and significantly reduced the tumor growth and prolonged mouse survival time (Chen et al. 2008).

Type I interferon (IFN) also displays multiple antitumor effects including inhibition of tumor cell proliferation, tumor angiogenesis, induction of tumor cell apoptosis, and activation of host immune defense against tumors. Experiments



Days post tumor implantation

Fig. 19.2 (a) In the RIF-1 lung metastasis model, significant inhibition of tumor growth was found only in the TK-BMSCs+GCV group. (b) Anti-tumor effect of systemically administered TK-BMSCs in the presence of

GCV in PC3 tumor transplant mice was confirmed. At day 33 and day 36 post tumor implantation, tumor volume was significantly smaller in the TK-BMSCs+GCV group (*p < 0.05)

showed that treatment of human intracranial glioma xenografts with hMSC-IFN- β significantly increase animal survival time (Nakamizo et al. 2005). In a mouse prostate cancer lung metastasis model, MSCs producing IFN- β at tumor sites in the lungs was found to mediate natural killer (NK) cell activity and anti-tumor effects; and MSCs constitutively producing IFN- α could reduce the growth of melanoma lung metastasis (Ren et al. 2008).

Induction of tumor apoptosis by necrosis factorrelated apoptosis inducing ligand (TRAIL) has also been reported. TRAIL induces apoptosis in tumor cells, but has no or minimal toxicity in normal cells. TRAIL has a short pharmacokinetic half-life in vivo. When TRAIL gene is stably transduced to MSCs, MSCs serve as a continuous source of TRAIL production that overcomes the problem. In a recent study, when injected i.v. or s.c. into the tumor bearing mice, MSCs overexpressing TRAIL localized into tumors and mediated tumor apoptosis without apparent toxicities to surrounding normal tissues. MSCs expressing TRAIL have also shown to target a variety of tumor cell lines in vitro, including human cervical carcinoma, lung cancer, breast cancer, pancreatic cancer and colon cancer (Loebinger et al. 2009; Grisendi et al. 2010). Menon et al.(2009),demonstrated that after transduced with a lentivirus expressing secretable TRAIL (S-TRAIL), the tumor tropic ability of human bone marrow MSCs are retained and hMSC S-TRAIL together with ipsilateral significantly inhibited tumor growth in an established intracranial glioma tumor model (Menon et al. 2009).

In conclusion, in this chapter we have described the rationale for using MSCs as delivery vehicles for therapeutic agents in anti-tumor therapy. We have also discussed the mechanisms underlying the MSCs homing and killing. Because of their better accessibility, higher expansion potential, low immunogenicity and suitability for genetic manipulation, MSCs become an ideal source for transgene or drugs delivery and for anti-tumor therapy. At present it is unclear whether MSCs have positive or negative effects on tumor progression. Studies supported using genetically engineered MSCs as anticancer vehicles and efficiency of MSCs mediated anticancer therapy has been demonstrated. When genetically modified MSCs were administrated systemically, they significantly inhibited tumor growth in multiple animal models, supporting their clinical application. Issues like how long the engineered MSCs will survive *in vivo*, how specific will the MSCs target tumors as well as the optimal does and timing of MSCs delivery needed further careful investigations.

Acknowledgement This work is supported by a grant from National Natural Science Foundation of China (NSFC No.81172177) to Li Gang.

References

- Bexell D, Gunnarsson S, Tormin A, Darabi A, Gisselsson D, Roybon L, Scheding S, Bengzon J (2009) Bone marrow multipotent mesenchymal stroma cells act as pericyte-like migratory vehicles in experimental gliomas. Mol Ther 17:183–190
- Cavarretta IT, Altanerova V, Matuskova M, Kucerova L, Culig Z, Altaner C (2010) Adipose tissue-derived mesenchymal stem cells expressing prodrug-converting enzyme inhibit human prostate tumor growth. Mol Ther 18:223–231
- Chen X, Lin X, Zhao J, Shi W, Zhang H, Wang Y, Kan B, Du L, Wang B, Wei Y, Liu Y, Zhao X (2008) A tumorselective biotherapy with prolonged impact on established metastases based on cytokine gene-engineered MSCs. Mol Ther 16:749–756
- Cheng Z, Ou L, Zhou X (2008) Targeted migration of mesenchymal stem cells modified with CXCR4 gene to infarcted myocardium improves cardiac performance. Mol Ther 16:571e9
- Cogle CR, Theise ND, Fu D, Ucar D, Lee S, Guthrie SM, Lonergan J, Rybka W, Krause DS, Scott EW (2007) Bone marrow contributes to epithelial cancers in mice and humans as developmental mimicry. Stem Cells 25:1881–1887
- Direkze NC, Hodivala-Dilke K, Jeffery R, Hunt T, Poulsom R, Oukrif D, Alison MR, Wright NA (2004) Bone marrow contribution to tumor-associated myofibroblasts and fibroblasts. Cancer Res 64:8492–8495
- Duan X, Guan H, Cao Y, Kleinerman ES (2009) Murinebone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells as vehicles for interleukin-12 gene delivery into Ewing sarcoma tumors. Cancer 115:13–22
- Friedenstein AJ, Petrakova KV, Kurolesova AI, Frolova GP (1968) Heterotopic of bone marrow. Analysis of precursor cells for osteogenic and hematopoietic tissues. Transplantation 6:230–247
- Grisendi G, Bussolari R, Cafarelli L, Petak I, Rasini V, Veronesi E, De Santis G, Spano C, Tagliazzucchi M, Barti-Juhasz H, Scarabelli L, Bambi F, Frassoldati A,

Rossi G, Casali C, Morandi U, Horwitz EM, Paolucci P, Conte P, Dominici M (2010) Adipose-derived mesenchymal stem cells as stable source of tumor necrosis factor-related apoptosis-inducing ligand delivery for cancer therapy. Cancer Res 70:3718–3729

- Gunnarsson S, Bexell D, Svensson A, Siesjö P, Darabi A, Bengzon J (2010) Intratumoral IL-7 delivery by mesenchymal stromal cells potentiates IFN gammatransduced tumor cell immunotherapy of experimental glioma. J Neuroimmunol 218:140–144
- Hall B, Andreeff M, Marini F (2007) The participation of mesenchymal stem cells in tumor stroma formation and their application as targeted-gene delivery vehicles. Handb Exp Pharmacol 180:263–283
- Kanehira M, Xin H, Hoshino K, Maemondo M, Mizuguchi H, Hayakawa T, Matsumoto K, Nakamura T, Nukiwa T, Saijo Y (2007) Targeted delivery of NK4 to multiple lung tumors by bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells. Cancer Gene Ther 14:894–903
- Kidd S, Spaeth E, Dembinski JL, Dietrich M, Watson K, Klopp A, Battula VL, Weil M, Andreeff M, Marini FC (2009) Direct evidence of mesenchymal stem cell tropism for tumor and wounding microenvironments using in vivo bioluminescent imaging. Stem Cells 27:2614–2623
- Kim SM, Lim JY, Park SI, Jeong CH, Oh JH, Jeong M, Oh W, Park SH, Sung YC, Jeun SS (2008) Gene therapy using TRAIL secreting human umbilical cord bloodderived mesenchymal stem cells against intracranial glioma. Cancer Res 68:9614–9623
- Kucerova L, Matuskova M, Pastorakova A, Tyciakova S, Jakubikova J, Bohovic R, Altanerova V, Altaner C (2008) Cytosine deaminase expressing human mesenchymal stem cells mediated tumour regression in melanoma bearing mice. J Gene Med 10:1071–1082
- Loebinger MR, Janes SM (2010) Stem cells as vectors for antitumour therapy. Thorax 65:362–369
- Loebinger MR, Eddaoudi A, Davies D, Janes SM (2009) Mesenchymal stem cell delivery of TRAIL can eliminate metastatic cancer. Cancer Res 69:4134–4142
- Menon LG, Kelly K, Yang HW, Kim SK, Black PM, Carroll RS (2009) Human bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stromal cells expressing S-TRAIL as a cellular delivery vehicle for human glioma therapy. Stem Cells 27:2320–2330
- Mohr A, Albarenque SM, Deedigan L, Yu R, Reidy M, Fulda S, Zwacka RM (2010) Targeting of XIAP combined with systemic mesenchymal stem cell-mediated delivery of sTRAIL ligand inhibits metastatic growth of pancreatic carcinoma cells. Stem Cells 28:2109–2120
- Mueller LP, Luetzkendorf J, Widder M, Nerger K, Caysa H, Mueller T (2011) TRAIL-transduced multipotent mesenchymal stromal cells (TRAIL-MSC) overcome TRAIL resistance in selected CRC cell lines in vitro and in vivo. Cancer Gene Ther 18:229–239

- Nakamizo A, Marini F, Amano T, Khan A, Studeny M, Gumin J, Chen J, Hentschel S, Vecil G, Dembinski J, Andreeff M, Lang FF (2005) Human bone marrowderived mesenchymal stem cells in the treatment of gliomas. Cancer Res 65:3307–3318
- Nakamura K, Ito Y, Kawano Y, Kurozumi K, Kobune M, Tsuda H, Bizen A, Honmou O, Niitsu Y, Hamada H (2004) Antitumor effect of genetically engineered mesenchymal stem cells in a rat glioma model. Gene Ther 11:1155–1164
- Ren C, Kumar S, Chanda D, Kallman L, Chen J, Mountz JD, Ponnazhagan S (2008) Cancer gene therapy using mesenchymal stem cells expressing interferon-beta in a mouse prostate cancer lung metastasis model. Gene Ther 15:1446–1453
- Sasportas LS, Kasmieh R, Wakimoto H, Hingtgen S, Water JA, vande Mohapatra G, Figueiredo JL, Martuza RL, Weissleder R, Shah K (2009) Assessment of therapeutic efficacy and fate of engineered human mesenchymal stem cells for cancer therapy. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 106:4822–4827
- Sato H, Kuwashima N, Sakaida T, Hatano M, Dusak JE, Fellows-Mayle WK, Papworth GD, Watkins SC, Gambotto A, Pollack IF, Okada H (2005) Epidermal growth factor receptor transfected bone marrow stromal cells exhibit enhanced migratory response and therapeutic potential against murine brain tumors. Cancer Gene Ther 12:757–768
- Song C, Xiang J, Tang J, Hirst DG, Zhou J, Chan KM, Li G (2011) Thymidine kinase gene modified bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells as vehicles for antitumor therapy. Hum Gene Ther 22:439–449
- Spaeth EL, Dembinski JL, Sasser AK, Watson K, Klopp A, Hall B, Andreeff M, Marini F (2009) Mesenchymal stem cell transition to tumor-associated fibroblasts contributes to fibrovascular network expansion and tumor progression. PLoS One 4:e4992
- Studeny M, Marini FC, Champlin RE, Zompetta C, Fidler IJ, Andreeff M (2002) Bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells as vehicles for interferon-beta delivery into tumors. Cancer Res 62:3603–3608
- Studeny M, Marini FC, Dembinski JL, Zompetta C, Cabreira-Hansen M, Bekele BN, Champlin RE, Andreeff M (2004) Mesenchymal stem cells: potential precursors for tumor stroma and targeted-delivery vehicles for anticancer agents. J Natl Cancer Inst 96:1593–1603
- Suzuki K, Sun R, Origuchi M, Kanehira M, Takahata T, Itoh J, Umezawa A, Kijima H, Fukuda S, Saijo Y (2011) Mesenchymal stromal cells promote tumor growth through the enhancement of neovascularization. Mol Med 17:579–587
- Wang H, Cao F, De A, Cao Y, Contag C, Gambhir SS, Wu JC, Chen X (2009) Trafficking mesenchymal stem cell engraftment and differentiation in tumor-bearing mice by bioluminescence imaging. Stem Cell 27:1548–1558

- Xiang J, Tang J, Song C, Yang Z, Hirst DG, Zheng QJ, Li G (2009) Mesenchymal stem cells as a gene therapy carrier for treatment of fibrosarcoma. Cytotherapy 11:516–526
- Xin H, Kanehira M, Mizuguchi H, Hayakawa T, Kikuchi T, Nukiwa T, Saijo Y (2007) Targeted delivery of CX3CL1 to multiple lung tumors by mesenchymal stem cells. Stem Cells 25:1618–1626
- Xu G, Jiang XD, Xu Y, Zhang J, Huang FH, Chen ZZ, Zhou DX, Shang JH, Zou YX, Cai YQ, Kou SB, Chen

YZ, Xu RX, Zeng YJ (2009) Adenoviral-mediated interleukin-18 expression in mesenchymal stem cells effectively suppresses the grouth of glioma in rats. Cell Biol Int 33:466–474

Zischek C, Niess H, Ischenko I, Conrad C, Huss R, Jauch KW, Nelson PJ, Bruns C (2009) Targeting tumor stroma using engineered mesenchymal stem cells reduces the growth of pancreatic carcinoma. Ann Surg 250:747–753

CD34+/AC133+ Endothelial Progenitor Cells as Imaging Probes for Neovascularization of Tumors

20

Ali S. Arbab

Contents

Introduction	204
Characteristics of CD34+/AC133+ Endothelial Progenitor Cells (EPCs)	204
The Role of EPCs in Tumor Neovascularization	205
CD34+/AC133+ Endothelial Progenitor Cells as Imaging Probes	207
Converting EPCs as Optical and Fluorescent	
Imaging Probes	207
Making EPCs as Nuclear Medicine	
Imaging Probes	209
Making EPCs as MR Imaging Probes	212
Using EPCs as Multimodal	
Imaging Probes	215
References	216

Abstract

It was generally considered that blood vessel formation during postnatal life is restricted to angiogenesis only, and for decades tumor vascularization was thought to be the exclusive result of the sprouting of new vessels from the preexisting ones. However, recent studies demonstrated the existence of additional angiogenic and vasculogenic mechanisms associated with tumor growth. Tumor growth and metastasis strongly depends on neovascularization. Endothelial cells that contribute to tumor neovasculatures can originate from sprouting and co-option of neighboring preexisting vessels. However, there is emerging evidence indicating that bone-marrow derived endothelial progenitor cells (EPCs) also contribute to the vasculogenesis and growth of certain tumors. A subpopulation of CD34+ human hematopoietic stem cells (HSCs) identified by the cell-surface molecule CD133 (AC133), have been shown to be more specific for endothelial differentiation and angiogenesis. We have published the reports showing involvement of peripheral blood, cord blood and bone marrow derived EPCs into tumor neovascularization, and the EPCs' involvement in tumor neovascularization was determined by in vivo magnetic resonance and nuclear medicine imaging. In this communication different imaging modalities for in vivo tracking of EPCs to the sites of active angiogenesis/vasculogenesis are discussed, where EPCs are used as imaging probes.

A.S. Arbab(🖂)

Department of Radiology, Henry Ford Health System, 1 Ford Place, 2F, mailbox 82, Detroit, MI 48202, USA e-mail: saali@rad.hfh.edu

Introduction

Tumor growth and metastasis strongly depends on neovascularization. The formation of blood vessels occurs by two mechanisms: vasculogenesis and angiogenesis. Vasculogenesis is the process where blood vessels are formed *de novo* by *in situ* differentiation of the primitive progenitors i.e. angioblasts - into mature endothelial cells, which was thought to only take place during embryonic development (Risau and Flamme 1995). In contrast, angiogenesis occurs both during the embryonic development and the postnatal life, and is defined as a process that gives rise to new blood vessels by proliferation and migration of preexisting, differentiated endothelial cells (Folkman and Shing 1992). Angiogenic factors, such as vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), that are released by tumor cells stimulate angiogenesis by promoting activation, proliferation, sprouting and migration of endothelial cells to the tumor tissue and therefore allow for a rapid formation of new blood vessels (Ellis et al. 2001). Endothelial cells that contribute to tumor neovasculatures can originate from sprouting and co-option of neighboring pre-existing vessels (Zhang et al. 2002). However, there is emerging evidence indicating that bone-marrow derived endothelial progenitor cells (EPCs) also contribute to the vasculogenesis and growth of certain tumors (Asahara et al. 1997). A subpopulation of CD34+ human hematopoietic stem cells (HSCs) identified by the cell-surface molecule CD133 (AC133), have been shown to be more specific for endothelial differentiation and angiogenesis (Gehling et al. 2000; Janic et al. 2010). Higher expression of genes regulating angiogenesis was also observed in AC133+ cells. Additionally, our published results also showed migration and incorporation of intravenously administered CD34+/AC133+ cells in the xenoplanted tumors' neovasculatures (Arbab et al. 2006). EPCs collected from bone marrow, peripheral or cord blood have been used in different animal tumor or ischemia models to determine if these cells have the capacity to become part of the neovasculatures in tissues. When infused into immune compromised mice, EPCs were incorporated into the vasculature of xenotransplanted tumors and were correlated to tumor volume and production of vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) (Mancuso et al. 2003). As reported by our group and other investigators, hypoxia induced stromal cell derived factor 1α (SDF- 1α) has been detected as one of the potent chemo-attractants for the migration and incorporation of bone marrow derived EPCs due to the presence of CXCR4 receptors in these cells (Ceradini et al. 2004; Arbab et al. 2008). Moreover, we have also reported the role of inflammatory cytokine RANTES, which also act as chemo attractant for these EPCs (Janic et al. 2010).

Capacity of EPCs or CD34+/AC133+ stem cells to migrate and incorporate into the tumor neovasculatures is usually demonstrated by histopathology or immunohistochemistry. Recently it was demonstrated that magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) can also monitor the migration of systemically administered magnetically (iron labeled) labeled mammalian cells to different organs, tumors, and at sites of active angiogenesis (Arbab and Frank 2008). Nuclear medicine and optical imaging techniques are also being used to determine the migration and accumulation of administered cells to the sites of lesion or sites of interest. Ex vivo manipulation of EPCs will allow the in vivo detection of the sites of homing and active neovascularization in tumors.

Characteristics of CD34+/AC133+ Endothelial Progenitor Cells (EPCs)

Characterization and phenotypical expression of EPCs is still controversial and there is still no consensus on the EPC's definition. Some investigators pointed out that EPCs are CD45 marker negative and should express CD31, KDR (VEGFR2), VE-cadherin and vWF (Ingram et al. 2004). These investigators usually collect cells from peripheral or cord blood mononuclear cells as an adherent cell population and propagate them in differentiating media containing high amount of fetal bovine serum (FBS). There are reports showing peripheral blood CD45 positive angiogenic cells that show all the hallmarks of EPCs as well as CD45 surface marker (Duda et al. 2007).

Previous studies demonstrated the existence of circulating endothelial cells (ECs) in peripheral blood in various vascular diseases (Hladovec et al. 1978). However, for a while it was unclear whether these cells or their precursors play a role in postnatal vascular growth. The breakthrough came from the work by Asahara et al. (1997) who demonstrated the presence of CD34+/vascular endothelial growth factor receptor-2 (VEGFR2)+EPCs in human peripheral blood. These cells gave rise to mature ECs in culture and were capable of incorporating into the sites of active neovascularization in animal models. This landmark work opened the possibility that in adults, endothelial stem or precursor cells may contribute to the formation of new blood vessels by vasculogenesis. Since then, researchers have been gaining significant insights into the postnatal neovascularization and the EPCs' origin, phenotype and function. However, the main factor hindering the EPCs research is the controversy on the identity of EPCs. Earlier studies defined EPCs as the cells co-expressing hematopoietic stem cell marker CD34 and endothelial marker VEGFR2. Since subsequent work showed that some mature endothelial cells also coexpress CD34 and VEGFR2 and that CD34 was not an exclusive marker for hematopoietic cells, a novel CD133 glycoprotein was accepted as a more appropriate marker for immature progenitor cells (Gehling et al. 2000; Peichev et al. 2000). Glycosilated form of CD133 protein is expressed on hematopoietic stem cells but not on mature endothelial cells, and it is recognized by AC133 monoclonal antibody. Peichev et al. (2000) suggested that a subset of circulating CD34+ cells that are positive for both VEGFR-2 and AC133 represent a functional EPC population that plays a role in postnatal angiogenesis or vasculogenesis. EPCs also share many cell surface markers with ECs and with stem/progenitor cells of different tissues. However, currently it is customary to define EPCs as cells that are positive for AC133, CD34 and VEGFR2 markers, with the following distinction: AC133+/CD34+/VEGFR2+ cells represent an immature, highly proliferative EPC population

localized mainly in the bone marrow, while AC133-/CD34+/VEGFR2+ cells are considered circulatory, more mature cells that are limited in their proliferative capacity (Khakoo and Finkel 2005). In addition, these more mature cells also express some of the endothelial specific antigens such as platelet endothelial cell adhesion molecule 1 (PECAM-1 or CD31), E-selectin (CD62E) and VE-cadherin (CD144), chemokine receptor CXCR-4 (CD184) and have the ability to migrate in response to the CXCR-4 ligand, SDF-1 α and vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF). It is now generally accepted that new vessels can also be formed via recruitment of circulating EPCs. Indeed, studies in recent years demonstrated that intravenously administered progenitors isolated from bone marrow, peripheral blood or cord blood can home to ischemic sites, including tumor sites, emphasizing the significance of the paracrine effect of tumor secreted factors. Despite of the significant amount of data available, controversy still remains on the identity and function of the putative EPC and its' functional significance and contribution to tumor vasculature and growth. Gradually, the consensus on the putative EPC phenotype is arising, nevertheless further identification and characterization of novel, more specific EPC markers is warranted.

To show the endothelial potential of cord blood CD34+/AC133+ cells, we have performed extensive *in vitro* and *in vivo* studies. Our recent publications showed the potential of long- and short-term cultured cord blood derived CD34+/ AC133+ EPCs to make tube like structured both *in vitro* and *in vivo* matrigel angiogenesis studies (Janic et al. 2010). Some of our *in vivo* animals studies have already been published (Arbab et al. 2006, 2008), where we showed the incorporation of administered CD34+/AC133+ EPCs in the tumor neovasculatures.

The Role of EPCs in Tumor Neovascularization

It was generally considered that blood vessel formation during postnatal life is restricted to angiogenesis only, and for decades tumor vascularization was thought to be the exclusive result of the sprouting of new vessels from the preexisting ones. However, recent studies demonstrated the existence of additional angiogenic and vasculogenic mechanisms associated with tumor growth, such as intussusceptive angiogenesis, vessel cooption, vasculogenic mimicry, lymphangiogenesis, and the recruitment of endothelial progenitor cells (El Hallani et al. 2010). In most cases, these mechanisms take place concomitantly and are the potential targets for novel antiangiogenic/antitumor therapeutic strategies.

Mobilization of EPCs from the bone marrow into the circulation and their homing to the sites of neovascularization, and subsequent differentiation into mature ECs are tightly regulated processes. Investigators have tried to identify the paracrine signals associated with tissue ischemia and tumor growth that create favorable environment that attracts EPCs. The recruitment of EPCs from bone marrow (BM) is initiated by increased circulatory levels of factors such as VEGF, fibroblast growth factor (FGF), SDF-1a, granulocyte-monocytes colony stimulating factor (GM-CSF), osteopontin, etc. that are released by growing tumors. These factors activate BM microenvironment to switch from a dormant to a pro-angiogenic state and the process involves the activation of matrix metalloproteinase-9 (MMP-9) that releases bone marrow stromal cells' membrane bound c-Kit (CD117) ligand. Generated soluble form of c-Kit ligand stimulates c-Kit positive EPCs to move from BM niche to the BM vascular zone and translocate to the circulation (Heissig et al. 2002). Tissue hypoxia present in tumors and ischemic vascular diseases is considered to be central to this paracrine mechanism and this ischemic effect was shown to be mediated by marked increase in VEGF and SDF-1 α circulating levels (Ceradini et al. 2004). VEGF and SDF-1a expressions are transcriptionally upregulated by tissue hypoxia induced expression and/or activation of hypoxia inducible factor-1 α (HIF-1 α) (Ceradini et al. 2004). In addition to the increase in their circulatory levels, VEGF and SDF-1 α expressions are increased locally, within the hypoxic tissue itself that in turn stimulate

recruitment of progenitor cells to the hypoxic site as well. Our recent work also indicated that the homing of EPCs into the neovessels of implanted tumor was related to HIF-1 α induced SDF-1 α expression (Arbab et al. 2008). Recent studies also demonstrated the correlation between VEGF and SDF-1 α expression at the transcriptional and functional/effector level. VEGF was shown to up-regulate SDF-1a and CXCR-4 molecules. In addition, it was demonstrated the possible synergistic effect between two cytokines by showing that without a concurrent VEGF signal; SDF-1a was insufficient in recruiting EPCs to tumor sites (Kollet et al. 2001). In addition to VEGF and SDF-1 α , numerous other factors produced by tumor and surrounding cells have been implicated to play a role in EPC recruitment to tumor sites. Tumor produced CCL2 and CCL5 were reported to mobilize EPCs from the circulation. Neurotrophins induced angiogenesis was implicated in breast tumor growth and in ischemic animal models. Adiponectin, a peptide hormone secreted by adipocytes, was also shown to promote EPC numbers, migration, and mammary tumor growth in animal model. In addition, factors that regulate physiological angiogenesis can also play a role in EPC recruitment and mobilization (Janic and Arbab 2010).

The relationship between the temporal and spatial distribution of EPCs recruited from the bone marrow and tumor growth is not completely delineated. Moreover, migration and incorporation of EPCs in relation to the expression of different angiogenic or chemo-attractant factors (such as VEGF, MMPs, PDGF, SDF-1 α , HIF-1 α , bFGF, $\alpha_{\nu}\beta_{3}$ integrin, etc.) at different stages of tumor development have not been elucidated. Noninvasive imaging methods may provide for the localization of EPCs and HSCs within the tumor, thus furthering the understanding of extracellular and stromal components required for incorporation of these cells into the neovasculatures.

It is hypothesized that once recruited to tumor sites, EPCs can have a dual role in tumor angiogenesis, i.e. they can provide structural function by incorporating into the vessels, and a supporting paracrine role where they secrete angiogenic factors. Our initial results with cord blood derived EPCs also showed both synergistic as well as paracrine effects in the formation of tube-like structures in matrigel plate by microvascular endothelial cells (MEC) (Janic et al. 2010). Many attempts have been made in answering what is the actual contribution of EPCs on tumor vessel growth and more importantly, do EPCs incorporate into the newly form vasculature. Lyden et al. (2001) first demonstrated the contribution of EPCs to tumor neovascularization, where they showed that transplantation of circulatory EPCs restored tumor angiogenesis and growth in angiogenesis defective, Id1+/-Id3-/- host mouse and donor-derived cells were detected throughout the tumor neovessels, with 90% percent of contribution. Since then, many similar studies were done, however, the reported percentages of EPCs contributing to the tumor neovascularization varied significantly, depending on the tumor model used. On the other hand, Purhonen et al. (2008) reported that in animal model, BM derived or other EC precursors did not contribute to tumor vascular endothelium at all, and that cancer growth does not require BM derived endothelial progenitors. Since demonstrating the significant luminal incorporation of EPC within the tumor neovasculatures proved very challenging, the biological role of EPCs in tumor angiogenesis was very often questioned. On the other hand, more recent reports showed that specific ablation of BM-derived EPCs with anti-VE-cadherin antibody markedly impaired tumor growth associated with reduced vascularization (Nolan et al. 2007). This also support the idea that even with the low vessel incorporation rate, the pararcrine EPC function may be the one that is critical for tumor angiogenesis. Nolan et al. (2007) also indicated that the percentage of incorporated BM progenitors and the density of BM progenitorsderived vessels might depend on the stage and size of the tumor. Therefore, the differences in EPC incorporation in previously published reports may not only be due the diversity of tumor models/types studied, but also due to the tempo-

ral differences in tumor development at the time

of study.

CD34+/AC133+ Endothelial Progenitor Cells as Imaging Probes

With more understanding of the neovascularization processes and the involvement of bone marrow derived or circulating endothelial cells in tumor neovascularization, it is now the demand of the scientific community to in vivo monitor the neovascularization process and to understand the involvement of EPCs. However, there has been no in vivo technique invented to determine the involvement of endogenous or exogenegous EPCs in tumor neovascularization unless EPCs are from transgenic source carrying reporter such as green fluorescent protein/red fluorescent protein (GFP/RFP) or luciferase or EPCs are exogenously manipulated to carry reporter gene/s or to carry contrast agents for specific imaging modalities.

Converting EPCs as Optical and Fluorescent Imaging Probes

There is growing interest in the field of optical imaging for establishing the efficacy of engineered stem cells for therapeutic applications. Organic fluorophores such as rhodamine, fluorescein, DAPI, PKH26 and alexa488, are among the most commercially available, inexpensive, widely and easily used for a variety of straightforward shorter term labeling applications in cell and developmental biology. However, organic dyes hold little promise for the current calling of long term labeling for cell tracking strategies. One of the major ways to ex vivo label cells is the use of reporter gene systems. The gene of interest is chosen based on the imaging modality to be used, physiological events that are to be monitored or therapeutic goals to be achieved. Even genetically encoded fluorescent proteins like GFP are subject to the limitations of generally broad emission spectra capable of generating false positive results and an overlap of emission spectra with tissue autofluorescence as well as absorption and limited resolution to a few millimeters.

Enhanced red-shifted versions of fluorescent proteins such as DsRed proved capable of giving several orders of magnitude higher signal intensity in vivo, as compared to bioluminescence, however the large background autofluorescence severely reduces signal-to-noise ratio. Potential improvements in brightness and photostability of in vivo fluorescence imaging are underway with subsequent generations of monomeric red fluorescent protein (mRFP1), of the 'mFruits' such as tdTomato and TagRFP-T. In addition methods for optimizing expression of individual components of multimodality fusion vectors are in progress, such as a thermostable variant of firefly luciferase joined with mRFP and herpes simplex virus 1 thymidine kinase gene (tk) that demonstrated superior expression from all three reporter proteins. Similarly cells can be transduced to carry bioluminescent probe such as luciferase (Arbab et al. 2009).

Involvement of exogenously administered bone marrow or peripheral blood derived or endogenous bone marrow derived EPCs in tumor neovascularization has been determined mostly by invasive or ex vivo methods such as immunohistochemistry from biopsy materials or by fluorescent microscope following the administration of genetically altered or organofluorophore tagged EPCs. Alternatively investigators have used transgenic animal model (usually carrying reporter protein, such as GFP or RFP) to determine the involvement of endogenous cells in tumor neovascularization (Hillen et al. 2008). Two types of models have been used; (1) animals carrying reporter protein positive cells (such as GFP+), which is universally present in all cells of the animals, (2) animals carrying promoter driven GFP+cells that can only be present in endothelial cells. The later model has been used to determine tumor angiogenesis (Hillen et al. 2008). Animals with universally GFP+cells can be used to monitor the migration and involvement of GFP+cells in implanted tumors but cannot differentiate involvement of surrounding (sprouting and co-opting) cells from bone marrow cells. Making of animal model that will allow in vivo tracking the involvement of endogenous bone marrow cells to tumor development and

neovascularization is challenging. The following criteria should be present to make an ideal model; (1) the animal should have reporter (such as GFP or RFP) only in bone marrow cells if the target is to determine the effect of bone marrow cells, (2) all other tissues of the body except bone marrow cells should not have any reporter positive cells, (3) if vasculogenesis/angiogenesis is the target, then reporter gene should be expressed under the guidance of specific promoter, (such as Tie2 or ICAM), (4) tumors or lesion should be produced with cells that should not have similar reporter gene or protein. However, to be able to track the migration of reporter positive endogenous bone marrow cells by in vivo imaging, the number of promoter driven reporter positive cells should be sufficient enough or all migrated bone marrow cells should be positive for the reporter. Optical imaging (such as fluorescent or bioluminescent) and nuclear medicine imaging can be utilized to track the reporter gene positive endogenous cells to the sites of tumor or other lesions (Arbab et al. 2009). Recently a chimeric animal model has been developed in our laboratory to determine the involvement of BMPC in the tumor neovascularization (Fig. 20.1). Sub-lethally irradiated athymic mice received bone marrow cells from green fluorescent protein positive (GFP+) transgenic mice. GFP+bone marrow cells were transplanted in athymic mice 24 h following sub-lethal irradiation and the tumors were implanted after 28 days when flowcytometric analysis showed more than 70% engraftment of GFP+cells. Migration and accumulation of transplanted bone marrow cells in the implanted breast cancer and glioma were determined by optical imaging (Kodak, Carestream multi-spectral system, Carestream, USA) with proper excitation and emission profiles. Optical imaging showed gradual increase in GFP intensity in the tumors. Immunohistochemical analyses under fluorescent microscope showed multiple GFP+cells lining the blood vessels and other infrastructures of the tumors. Staining for different angiogenic factors indicated that the GFP+cell accumulated to the sites of higher expression of PDGF, SDF-1 and VEGF in the tumors. Analysis also showed that GFP+cells not only incorporated into the



Fig. 20.1 Tracking of endogenous bone marrow progenitor cells (BMPC) to tumors. Chimeric mouse was developed by transplanting GFP+bone marrow cells from donor mouse in an athymic sub-lethally irradiated mouse. Tumors (breast cancer or glioma) were implanted when 70–80% engraftment efficiency achieved. Optical imaging shows (*left upper panel*) accumulation of GFP+cells (fluorescent signals) in the tumors. Accumulation of BMPC was observed as early as 3 days following implantation of tumors. Non-chimeric

neovasculatures but majority of the accumulated GFP+cells also remained at the peri-vascular regions. The GFP+cells that incorporated into neo-vessels also showed endothelial cell markers (CD34 and CD31). However, there were also GFP+cells in the tumors which were not positive for endothelial cell markers. These findings are in line of our previously reported results where we showed that cord blood derived EPCs not only incorporated into *in vitro* angiogenesis (matrigel studies) but also helped human dermal microvascular endothelial cells (HDMEC) to form tube like structures (Janic et al. 2010) indicating their paracrine effects. One of the disadvantages of making chimeric animal using universally

athymic mouse does not show any fluorescent intensity in the tumor. Fluorescent microscopy (*left lower panel*) shows accumulation of GFP+cells all over the tumor tissues including blood vessels. Immunohistochemistry shows higher expression of PDGF, SDF-1 α and VEGF (*right upper panel*) at the sites of accumulation of GFP+cells in tumors. Some of the GFP+cells that are incorporated into tumor blood vessels also show endothelial cell markers, CD31 and CD34 (*right lower panel*)

GFP+bone marrow cells is that there is no way to determine the precise involvement of bone marrow derived EPCs in tumor neovascularization. To know the precise involvement of EPCs in the formation of tumor neovessels we need to make chimeric animal where reporter gene will be expressed only by conditional promoter such as Tie2 in endothelial cells.

Making EPCs as Nuclear Medicine Imaging Probes

Different radioisotopes and radiopharmaceuticals have been used to label cells *in vitro* and track the

administered cells in vivo by gamma camera and or single photon emission computerized tomography (SPECT) imaging. Indium-111 (In-111) oxine is one of the Foods and Drug Administration (FDA) approved agents that is readily available and used for cell labeling (Read et al. 1990). The early biodistribution and homing of free/dissociated In-111 in the bone marrow may not reflect the location of labeled cells due to presence of unbound free In-111. Therefore, to determine the homing of In-111 oxine labeled cells it is necessary to wait until the clearance of unlabeled radioactivity from the circulation. Post-administration scanning is usually performed 24-72 h after injection of labeled cells to determine the specific distribution at the sites of interests. Due to short half-life, In-111 labeled stem cells cannot be tracked for more than 7 days (Read et al. 1990). However, it is also important to balance between the added radioactivity and number of cells during labeling. Added radioactivity more 4-5 Bq per cells showed impairment of functions (Yoon et al. 2010). Mesenchymal stem cells (MSC) have been labeled with In-111-oxine to track the migration of the cells in myocardial infarction. However, high resolution computed tomography (CT) images were used to co-localize the migrated cells in the heart. SPECT images with limited spatial resolution are commonly superimposed on high-resolution imaging such as MRI or CT for tracking cell-based therapies and/or cellular probes. We have used In-111-oxine labeled cord blood EPCs to monitor the migration and accumulation to the sites of glioma and confirmed that these cells incorporated in tumor neovessels (Fig. 20.2a). Cord blood derived EPCs were labeled with In-111-oxine on the day of IV administration in human glioma U251 bearing rats. SPECT images were obtained on days 0, 1 and 3. The whole body biodistribution and accumulation of administered EPCs in glioma was also calculated. It was determined that about 2-2.25% administered EPCs accumulated in the tumors in 24 h. Concomitant injection of magnetically labeled EPCs confirmed the accumulation and incorporation into glioma neovessels on histochemistry. Ex vivo labeling of cells with radioactive agents is very advantageous when whole body biodistribution and number of accumulated cells to the sites of interests need to be calculated. Precise calculation of the distribution of A.S. Arbab

administered cells is possible by determining the doses of administered cells (both the number and the radioactivity at the time of administration). The easiest way to calculate the number of accumulated cells is to normalize it with the whole body activity on day zero (considered as administered dose).

SPECT can also be used to monitor the migration and homing of genetically modified stem cells (Arbab et al. 2009). The most effective reporter gene that can be inserted into stem cells is sodium iodide symporter (NIS) using viral vectors. Injection of radioactive iodine (such as I-123 or I-131) or technetium-99m-pertechnetate (Tc-99m) will result in the uptake by stem cells carrying NIS and these cells can subsequently be tracked by gamma camera or SPECT scanners. Tracking of these genetically tagged cells can be performed repeatedly as long as the cells express the gene, however, the long term effects of radiation to these cells following repeated exposures needs to be determined. Herpes simplex virus thymidine kinase gene carrying cells can be tracked by using iodinated 2'-fluoro-2'-deoxy-1-B-D-arabinofuranosyl-5-iodouracil (FIAU) or 1-(2-Deoxy-2-fluoro-ß-L-arabinofuranosyl)-5-methyluracil (FMAU). Most favorable isotope is I-123, which would be expensive for repeated scanning procedures. We have successfully transduced cord blood derived EPCs by both adeno and lenti viral vectors and showed the migration and incorporation of the IV administered transgenic EPCs carrying NIS to the sites of tumor neovessels both in breast cancer and glioma studies (Rad et al. 2009; Varma et al. 2012) (Fig. 20.2b). Both locally or systemically administered transgenic EPCs showed incorporation of EPCs into tumor neovessels and expression of transgene products, which was detected by Tc-99 m SPECT. To determine the number of administered cells that are migrated and incorporated into tumor neovessels, one has to confirm that 100% administered cells should be traduced and should express gene products, and the expression should be sufficient enough to accumulate administered radioactive agent to be detected by SPECT. Based on our In-111-labeled EPCs studies in glioma, we concluded that at least 100,000 NIS positive EPCs need to be accumulated in the tumors to be detected by Tc-99 m-SPECT (Varma et al. 2012).



Fig. 20.2 Tracking of EPCs by SPECT and MRI. (a) Tracking of labeled EPCs: EPCs were labeled either with In-111-oxine or iron oxides and the migration and accumulation of administered cells were determined by SPECT or MRI, respectively. SPECT images show the biodistribution of administered cells in different organs as well as in the tumor (*left lower panel*, *yellow circles*). The accumulation of In-111 labeled cells was highest after 24 h. Biodistribution of cell associated radioactivity is different from that of administered In-111 only (*left upper panel*). Note that injected In-111 does not accumulate in the tumor (*yellow circle left upper panel*). MR images detect the iron oxides labeled EPCs in the tumor (*right panel*) which is also confirmed by DAB enhanced Prussian blue staining.

tered EPCs in tumor vessels. (b) Tracking of transgenic EPCs: SPECT and MRI have detected the transgenic and iron oxides labeled EPCs to the sites of glioma (*upper panel*) and breast cancer (*lower panel*). EPCs were genetically transformed to carry NIS and then magnetically labeled with ironoxides. Post EPC administration MR images show low signal intensity in the tumor (circle in glioma and arrows in breast cancer). Tc-99m-SPECT show increased activity of Tc-99m in the tumors indicating functional expression of transgene (NIS). Immunohistochemistry show the presence of iron positive cells in the tumors as well as endothelial cells which are also positive for NIS

Both In-111 and iron oxides labeled EPCs were injected

into the same animals. Note the incorporation of adminis-

There has been limited success in the *in vitro* labeling of stem cells with positron emitting radioisotopes because of acute radiation injury causing death of the labeled cells (Arbab et al. 2009). Moreover, the half lives of available positron emitters are short, making this technique impractical for long-term follow up beyond 2–3 days. Transfecting cells with the reporter genes such as thymidine kinase has allowed for the tracking of cells in experimental and clinical studies by PET when combined with intravenous injection of positron emitters (i.e., 18 F-FHPG) or SPECT agents FIAU. PET reporter gene approaches assume that the primary stem cells would be stably transfected



Fig. 20.2 (continued)

and these cells can be tracked following repeated injection of positron emitters. Although PET scans have higher sensitivity (i.e., contrast to noise because of lack of inherent background signals) they have an inherent low spatial resolution as compared to MRI and CT. Therefore similar to SPECT, PET scans usually require high resolution anatomical image to locate the activity in vivo. The potential loss of expression of reporter genes over time makes PET impractical for longitudinal imaging studies. Investigators have also used genetically engineered cells for multimodality scanning, however, image resolution and localization of the signal from cells is limited. Tamura et al. (2004) reported the recruitment of bone marrow EPCs to implanted tumor by PET scanning where EPCs were ex vivo labeled with [2-(18)F] 2-fluoro-2-deoxy-D-glucose (FDG).

Making EPCs as MR Imaging Probes

Superparamagnetic iron oxides nanoparticles (SPIO) are a class of MRI contrast agents that are

being used to magnetically label to track these cell using T2W or T2*W images (Arbab and Frank 2008). Although several approaches for labeling cells with SPIO nanoparticles have been explored, most of the agents used were proprietary compounds, involved unique or complex synthesis, or biochemical modification of the dextran coat of the SPIO nanoparticles to stimulate endocytosis by cells. In 2002, a straightforward approach was developed combining (U)SPIO nanoparticles (e.g., ferumoxtran and ferumoxides) with commonly available polycationic transfection agents to effectively label cells (Frank et al. 2003). Arbab et al. (2004) showed that by mixing two FDA approved agents, ferumoxides (Feridex IV, Berlex, NJ) and protamine sulfate together to form a complex efficiently and effectively labeling stem cells. Ferumoxides is a dextran-coated colloidal SPIO nanoparticles that magnetically saturates at low fields and has an extremely high NMR T2 relativity. Changes in R2 (R2=1/T2) are linear with respect to iron concentration. Protamine sulfate is a drug that contains >60% arginine and is used for treatment of heparin anticoagulation overdose. Both agents are being used off-labeled for magnetic labeling of cells. Cells are labeled with the ferumoxides-protamine sulfate (FePro) complex via macropinocytosis and can be imaged at clinically relevant MRI fields using standard imaging techniques. Unlabeled stem cells usually contain less that 0.1 picograms of iron per cell whereas labeled cells grown in suspension (i.e., HSC, T-cells) contain 1-5 picograms iron per cells and cells that adhere to culture dish (i.e., MSC, human cervical cancer cells, macrophages) can take up from 5 to >20 picograms iron per cell. Labeling embryonic or adult stem cells with ferumoxides-protamine sulfate does not alter the viability and functional capability of cells or the differential capacity of the stem cells (Arbab et al. 2004). Recent studies have shown that cells can safely handle the iron load following FePro labeling (Pawelczyk et al. 2006). In the cell, SPIO nanoparticles are in endosomes that with time fuse with lysosomes and start to dissolve over 3-5 days. Cellular metabolism of the increased iron load results in a transient decrease in transferrin receptor mRNA and protein levels and a corresponding increase in ferritin gene and protein expression that was maintained for at least 1 month in MSCs (Pawelczyk et al. 2006). Previously we have shown that retention of iron in the labeled cells depends on the rate of division and metabolic activity of cells (Arbab et al. 2003). In rapidly growing cells the intracellular iron completely disappeared by 5–8 divisions. On the other hand, the intracellular iron was observed after 6 weeks in cells, where cell division was almost inhibited. Janic et al. (2009) has further improved the labeling procedures using ferumoxides-protamine sulfate and used extensively to label EPCs and track them in neovascularization both in the tumor and stroke.

Anderson et al.(2005) first reported the tracking of IV administered mouse EPCs to the sites of implanted glioma (orthotopic) and tumor neovascularization by *in vivo* MRI and confirmed it with *ex vivo* very high resolution MRI followed by immunohistochemistry. Endothelial lining of new blood vessels showed positive markers for endothelial cells (CD31) and some of the CD31+ cells also positive for iron (Prussian blue staining). In this proof of principal study the authors have not investigated the relation of tumor size and timing of injection of EPCs for incorporation into tumor neovessels. In the next report Arbab et al. (2006) from the same group showed that the migration and incorporation of IV administered human peripheral blood derived AC133+ EPCs were related to the size of the tumor (subcutaneously implanted glioma). The investigators had administered magnetically labeled EPCs in groups of animals on the day of tumor implantation and on day 3 (when tumor was at 0.2 cm size) and the MRI were obtained when the tumor grew to 0.5, 1.0, and 1.5 cm in size. MRI was able to detect the migration and accumulation of iron positive EPCs to the sites of tumors as early as 3 days following IV administration in tumors that received EPCs on day 3 of implantation. However, MRI showed higher amount of low signal intensities on T2*-weighted images (T2*WI) in tumors when it grew to 1.0 cm in size in both groups of animals (IV injected on day 0 or day 3 of tumor implantation) indicating tumor size dependent accumulation and incorporation of EPCs into neovessels. The goal of this study was to detect the migration of labeled cells into growing tumors. Once the tumors were approximately 1 cm in size, there was no apparent difference on MRI or histopathology between group that received IV EPCs on the day of tumor implantation and group that received IV EPCs on day 3 of tumor implantation (i.e., the timing of labeled cell administration did not matter). At the early stages of tumor growth (0.5-1 cm), most of the labeled cells were found along the tumor margins and in between tumor and surrounding muscles or connective tissues. When tumors grew to 1.5 cm, the areas of low signal intensity detected on MRI as well as iron positive cells on histology were no longer at the periphery of the tumor. This might be a result of the lack of availability of magnetically labeled AC133 cells for migration and homing from the bone marrow, lung, liver, or spleen to the tumor due to apoptosis. Alternatively, the labeled cells may have undergone several cell divisions, thereby diluting the intracellular iron label to levels that could not be visualized

on MRI or histopathology. The importance of the size of the tumor for the accumulation and incorporation of administered EPCs might be related to activation and release of angiogenic growth factors or cytokines. It has been proven that release of VEGF, a strong angiogenic factor, is related to tumor hypoxia, which is related to tumor size and distance from existing vessels. This study also clearly showed the involvement of exogenously administered EPCs in tumor neovascularization. There is an argument that host macrophage will take up the dead ironlabeled cells after homing and incorporation into target tissues, and these macrophages along with dead cells will produce misleading low signal intensity on MRI or can show iron positive cells on Prussian blue staining. With this report and with subsequent publications Arbab et al. have shown that host macrophages (mouse) did not show any iron on Prussian blue staining, where either rat glioma or human tumors were implanted subcutaneously in mouse and magnetically labeled human EPCs were administered intravenously. Mouse macrophages were seen mostly at the site of necrosis in the tumor whereas iron positive human EPCs were seen along the peripheral part of the tumors (Arbab et al. 2006, 2008).

In a subsequent investigation Arbab et al. (2008) showed the involvement of magnetically labeled peripheral and cord blood derived EPCs in the tumor neovascularization following local administration within the tumors. Using rat glioma and melanoma models the migration of locally implanted, magnetically labeled peripheral and cord blood derived CD34+/AC133+ EPCs was monitored by MRI. After completely mixing two populations of cells (CD34+/AC133+ and tumor cells) and implanting them as a mixture, one would expect a homogenous distribution of human CD34+/AC133+ cells throughout the growing tumor mass. The objectives of this study were to determine (1) whether cellular MRI can detect the migration of magnetically labeled AC133+ cells in relation to tumor growth when co-implanted with tumor cells, and (2) whether the migration of AC133+ cells is related to the expression of angiogenic and other tumor or surrounding tissue micro environmental

factors. It was hypothesized that if hypoxia is the sole factor for stimulating angiogenesis, the coimplanted CD34+/AC133+ EPCs will remain at the center of the tumor to support neovascularization. Alternatively, if angiogenic factors from within the growing tumor or at the tumor-tissue interface are expressed in sufficient amount, EPCs will migrate towards those areas. Visualizing implanted EPCs' differential migration by MRI at different stages of tumor growth or development can provide insight into some of molecular mechanisms involved in in vivo tumor angiogenesis. However, after implantation, CD34+/AC133+ cells re-distributed, and when tumor grew to 1-1.5 cm in size MRI and histological analysis revealed that most of the cells migrated towards the peripheral parts of the tumor that co-localized with the strong expression of HIF-1 α and SDF-1 α that indicated the more hypoxic microenvironment. The same areas also expressed high levels of PDGF and MMP-2 that usually reflects high angiogenic activity. Western blot analysis also indicated higher expression of SDF-1a, PDGF, and MMP-2 at the peripheral part of the tumors. It was also shown by immunofluorescent staining that human CD34+/AC133+ cells that were detected at the periphery incorporated into the tumor neovasculature (Arbab et al. 2008). In addition to shedding more lights into the biological mechanisms of EPC migration within the tumor environment, this work also introduced a novel non-invasive MRI method for in vivo stem cell tracking that may facilitate the development of novel diagnostic and treatment strategies (Fig. 20.3). This study also showed the tumor size dependent migration of locally implanted EPCs towards the periphery of the tumor and incorporation into tumor neovascularization. The phenomenon was unrelated to tumor types. Both glioma and melanoma showed similar migratory patterns of locally implanted EPCs and the migration was clearly observed by MRI. Moreover, iron labeled EPCs also worked as histological marker, which was easily detected by Prussian blue. Surprisingly, host macrophage did not show any iron positivity even with local implantation of magnetically labeled EPCs.



Fig. 20.3 Relation of EPCs' migration and expression of angiogenic factors. MRI images show the migration of locally implanted magnetically labeled EPCs towards the periphery of the tumors (*left upper panel*). The low signal intensity areas seen on MRI due to iron oxides labeled EPCs are different from the low signal intensity areas seen in control tumor (due to necrosis). Presence of iron positive cells is seen at the periphery of the

Using EPCs as Multimodal Imaging Probes

Very recently our group also reported the use of EPCs as gene carrier and MRI imaging probes to target tumor neovascularization (Varma et al. 2012). The gene that was used also acted as imaging probes for nuclear medicines techniques, such as SPECT. The purposes of this study were to determine whether (1) intravenously administered genetically transformed cord blood derived EPC can carry hNIS to the sites of tumors in rat orthotopic model of human glioma and express transgene products, and (2) whether accumulation of these administered EPC can be tracked by *in vivo* MRI and the expression of hNIS can be determined by *in vivo* Tc-99m SPECT. Ultimate goal was to determine whether in future, EPC

tumors that received EPCs. Control tumor does not show any iron positive cell. Immunohistochemistry (*lower panel*) show the expression of different angiogenic factors at the peripheral part of the tumor, where abundant iron positive cells are observed. Western blot analysis of the tumor lysate show higher amount of SDF-1, MMP-2 and PDGF at the peripheral part of the tumor (*right upper panel*)

could be used as gene carrier/delivery system for glioma therapy. This was the first study to report the use of cord blood derived EPCs to carry a gene (hNIS) to the sites of glioma, and the migration and the expression of gene products were determined by *in vivo* MRI and SPECT studies, respectively. These EPCs were used both as gene carrier and imaging probes. EPCs can be used to deliver therapeutic genes to the sites of lesions. The use of EPCs to carry therapeutic gene to the sites of neovascularization in different lesions are underway in our laboratory. Ultimate goal is to use EPCs as therapeutic agent either to enhance or reduce neovascularization.

In conclusion EPCs can effectively separate from peripheral blood, bone marrow and cord blood. With the established culture technique developed by our group, one can propagate the separated EPCs to many folds, which then can be manipulated *ex vivo* to carry contrast agents or reporter gene. Following systemic administration these cells can be tracked by different imaging modalities to the sites of active angiogenesis/vasculogenesis in tumors. EPCs can be used as probes for real time detection of tumor neovascularization.

References

- Anderson SA, Glod J, Arbab AS, Noel M, Ashari P, Fine HA, Frank JA (2005) Noninvasive MR imaging of magnetically labeled stem cells to directly identify neovasculature in a glioma model. Blood 105:420–425
- Arbab AS, Frank JA (2008) Cellular MRI and its role in stem cell therapy. Regen Med 3:199–215
- Arbab AS, Bashaw LA, Miller BR, Jordan EK, Lewis BK, Kalish H, Frank JA (2003) Characterization of biophysical and metabolic properties of cells labeled with superparamagnetic iron oxide nanoparticles and transfection agent for cellular MR imaging. Radiology 229:838–846
- Arbab AS, Yocum GT, Kalish H, Jordan EK, Anderson SA, Khakoo AY, Read EJ, Frank JA (2004) Efficient magnetic cell labeling with protamine sulfate complexed to ferumoxides for cellular MRI. Blood 104:1217–1223
- Arbab AS, Pandit SD, Anderson SA, Yocum GT, Bur M, Frenkel V, Khuu HM, Read EJ, Frank JA (2006) Magnetic resonance imaging and confocal microscopy studies of magnetically labeled endothelial progenitor cells trafficking to sites of tumor angiogenesis. Stem Cells 24:671–678
- Arbab AS, Janic B, Knight RA, Anderson SA, Pawelczyk E, Rad AM, Read EJ, Pandit SD, Frank JA (2008) Detection of migration of locally implanted AC133+ stem cells by cellular magnetic resonance imaging with histological findings. FASEB J 22:3234–3246
- Arbab AS, Janic B, Haller J, Pawelczyk E, Liu W, Frank JA (2009) In vivo cellular imaging for translational medical research. Curr Med Imaging Rev 5:19–38
- Asahara T, Murohara T, Sullivan A, Silver M, van der Zee R, Li T, Witzenbichler B, Schatteman G, Isner JM (1997) Isolation of putative progenitor endothelial cells for angiogenesis. Science 275:964–967
- Ceradini DJ, Kulkarni AR, Callaghan MJ, Tepper OM, Bastidas N, Kleinman ME, Capla JM, Galiano RD, Levine JP, Gurtner GC (2004) Progenitor cell trafficking is regulated by hypoxic gradients through HIF-1 induction of SDF-1. Nat Med 10:858–864, Epub 2004 Jul 2004
- Duda DG, Cohen KS, Scadden DT, Jain RK (2007) A protocol for phenotypic detection and enumeration of circulating endothelial cells and circulating progenitor cells in human blood. Nat Protoc 2:805–810

- El HS, Boisselier B, Peglion F, Rousseau A, Colin C, Idbaih A, Marie Y, Mokhtari K, Thomas J-L, Eichmann A, Delattre J-Y, Maniotis AJ, Sanson M (2010) A new alternative mechanism in glioblastoma vascularization: tubular vasculogenic mimicry. Brain 133:973–982
- Ellis LM, Liu W, Ahmad SA, Fan F, Jung YD, Shaheen RM, Reinmuth N (2001) Overview of angiogenesis: biologic implications for antiangiogenic therapy. Semin Oncol 28:94–104
- Folkman J, Shing Y (1992) Angiogenesis. J Biol Chem 267:10931–10934
- Frank JA, Miller BR, Arbab AS, Zywicke HA, Jordan EK, Lewis BK, Bryant LH Jr, Bulte JW (2003) Clinically applicable labeling of mammalian and stem cells by combining superparamagnetic iron oxides and transfection agents. Radiology 228:480–487
- Gehling UM, Ergun S, Schumacher U, Wagener C, Pantel K, Otte M, Schuch G, Schafhausen P, Mende T, Kilic N, Kluge K, Schafer B, Hossfeld DK, Fiedler W (2000) In vitro differentiation of endothelial cells from AC133positive progenitor cells. Blood 95:3106–3112
- Heissig B, Hattori K, Dias S, Friedrich M, Ferris B, Hackett NR, Crystal RG, Besmer P, Lyden D, Moore MA, Werb Z, Rafii S (2002) Recruitment of stem and progenitor cells from the bone marrow niche requires MMP-9 mediated release of kit-ligand. Cell 109:625–637
- Hillen F, Kaijzel EL, Castermans K, oude Egbrink MG, Lowik CW, Griffioen AW (2008) A transgenic Tie2-GFP athymic mouse model; a tool for vascular biology in xenograft tumors. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 368:364–367
- Hladovec J, Prerovsky I, Stanek V, Fabian J (1978) Circulating endothelial cells in acute myocardial infarction and angina pectoris. Klin Wochenschr 56:1033–1036
- Ingram DA, Mead LE, Tanaka H, Meade V, Fenoglio A, Mortell K, Pollok K, Ferkowicz MJ, Gilley D, Yoder MC (2004) Identification of a novel hierarchy of endothelial progenitor cells using human peripheral and umbilical cord blood. Blood 104:2752–2760
- Janic B, Arbab AS (2010) The role and therapeutic potential of endothelial progenitor cells in tumor neovascularization. Sci World J 10:1088–1099
- Janic B, Rad AM, Jordan EK, Iskander AS, Ali MM, Varma NR, Frank JA, Arbab AS (2009) Optimization and validation of FePro cell labeling method. PLoS One 4:e5873
- Janic B, Guo AM, Iskander AS, Varma NR, Scicli AG, Arbab AS (2010) Human cord blood-derived AC133+ progenitor cells preserve endothelial progenitor characteristics after long term in vitro expansion. PLoS One 5:e9173
- Khakoo AY, Finkel T (2005) Endothelial progenitor cells. Annu Rev Med 56:79–101
- Kollet O, Spiegel A, Peled A, Petit I, Byk T, Hershkoviz R, Guetta E, Barkai G, Nagler A, Lapidot T (2001) Rapid and efficient homing of human CD34(+) CD38(-/low)CXCR4(+) stem and progenitor cells to the bone marrow and spleen of NOD/SCID and NOD/ SCID/B2m(null) mice. Blood 97:3283–3291

- Lyden D, Hattori K, Dias S, Costa C, Blaikie P, Butros L, Chadburn A, Heissig B, Marks W, Witte L, Wu Y, Hicklin D, Zhu Z, Hackett NR, Crystal RG, Moore MA, Hajjar KA, Manova K, Benezra R, Rafii S (2001) Impaired recruitment of bone-marrow-derived endothelial and hematopoietic precursor cells blocks tumor angiogenesis and growth. Nat Med 7:1194–1201
- Mancuso P, Calleri A, Cassi C, Gobbi A, Capillo M, Pruneri G, Martinelli G, Bertolini F (2003) Circulating endothelial cells as a novel marker of angiogenesis. Adv Exp Med Biol 522:83–97
- Nolan DJ, Ciarrocchi A, Mellick AS, Jaggi JS, Bambino K, Gupta S, Heikamp E, McDevitt MR, Scheinberg DA, Benezra R, Mittal V (2007) Bone marrow-derived endothelial progenitor cells are a major determinant of nascent tumor neovascularization. Genes Dev 21:1546–1558
- Pawelczyk E, Arbab AS, Pandit S, Hu E, Frank JA (2006) Expression of transferrin receptor and ferritin following ferumoxides-protamine sulfate labeling of cells: implications for cellular magnetic resonance imaging. NMR Biomed 19:581–592
- Peichev M, Naiyer AJ, Pereira D, Zhu Z, Lane WJ, Williams M, Oz MC, Hicklin DJ, Witte L, Moore MA, Rafii S (2000) Expression of VEGFR-2 and AC133 by circulating human CD34(+) cells identifies a population of functional endothelial precursors. Blood 95:952–958
- Purhonen S, Palm J, Rossi D, Kaskenpaa N, Rajantie I, Yla-Herttuala S, Alitalo K, Weissman IL, Salven P (2008) Bone marrow-derived circulating endothelial precursors do not contribute to vascular endothelium

and are not needed for tumor growth. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 105:6620–6625

- Rad AM, Iskander AS, Janic B, Knight RA, Arbab AS, Soltanian-Zadeh H (2009) AC133+ Progenitor cells as gene delivery vehicle and cellular probe in subcutaneous tumor models: a preliminary study. BMC Biotechnol 9:28
- Read EJ, Keenan AM, Carter CS, Yolles PS, Davey RJ (1990) In vivo traffic of indium-111-oxine labeled human lymphocytes collected by automated apheresis. J Nucl Med 31:999–1006
- Risau W, Flamme I (1995) Vasculogenesis. Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol 11:73–91
- Tamura M, Unno K, Yonezawa S, Hattori K, Nakashima E, Tsukada H, Nakajima M, Oku N (2004) In vivo trafficking of endothelial progenitor cells their possible involvement in the tumor neovascularization. Life Sci 75:575–584
- Varma NR, Janic B, Iskander AS, Shankar A, Bhuiyan MP, Soltanian-Zadeh H, Jiang Q, Barton K, Ali MM, Arbab AS (2012) Endothelial progenitor cells (EPCs) as gene carrier system for rat model of human glioma. PLoS One 7:e30310
- Yoon J-K, Park B-N, Shim W, Ahn YH, Lee G (2010) Transient cell cycle arrest of rat bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells by in-111 labeling. J Nucl Med Meeting Abstracts 51:1774
- Zhang ZG, Zhang L, Jiang Q, Chopp M (2002) Bone marrow-derived endothelial progenitor cells participate in cerebral neovascularization after focal cerebral ischemia in the adult mouse. Circ Res 90:284–288

Intestinal Stem Cells: From Homeostasis to Cancer

Julie Pannequin, Dominique Joubert, and Frédéric Hollande

Contents

219
220
222
222
223
225

Abstract

The gastrointestinal epithelium is a highly organised tissue that is constantly renewed. For this reason, it is one of the most rapidly proliferating organs in the body. A complete turnover of the epithelium occurs every 3-5 days in the mouse, a process that is maintained by a small population of intestinal stem cells (ISCs) that reside in the crypt bases. In order to maintain homeostasis, the balance between intestinal stem cell (ISC) renewal and differentiation must be carefully monitored. In this review, we first summarize 50 years of research in this field starting with the work of Christopher Leblond in the late 1950s. We then debate on the precise localization of intestinal stem cells underlining the existing battle between researchers supporting the columnar base crypt theory or the +4 position (+4LRCs). Some of the proposed specific markers of intestinal stem cells are detailed. Herein, we finish by describing colon cancer stem cells and giving some of the consequences of their existence.

Introduction

Because of its role as a protective barrier between the internal organs and the luminal content, the intestinal epithelium is constantly faced with multiple toxic substances susceptible to generate mutations or other cellular alterations. To minimise the potential impact of such alterations

J. Pannequin • D. Joubert • F. Hollande (⊠) Department of Oncology, CNRS UMR 5203, Inserm U661, Montpellier 1 and 2 Universities, Institute of Functional Genomics (IGF), 141 Rue de la Cardonille, 34094 Montpellier, France e-mail: fhollande@univ-montp1.fr

while maintaining its complex function as an absorptive and secretory organ, it undergoes a complete renewal within less than a week, thanks to a highly organised system: proliferative cells, located at the bottom of intestinal crypts, generate differentiated cells that migrate along the crypt and villi until they undergo anoikis and shed from the surface into the lumen.

Following the discovery of this renewal mechanism, it wasn't long before scientists hypothesized that such system could only function throughout life if at least one cell type was capable of self-renewal, thus permanently feeding the crypt base with new cells. In addition, it became apparent that this or these cell type(s) would have the potential to generate all lineages present in the intestinal epithelium, including cells with such different phenotypes as enterocytes, enteroendocrine, goblet or Paneth cells (Fig. 21.1). Pioneer studies progressively demonstrated that these two properties were most likely restricted to a very small number of cells located in the bottom of intestinal crypts, suggesting that these cells, combining self-renewal and capacity to generate all the differentiated cell types, could be considered as *intestinal stem cells*.

From the description of the pioneers studies, through the search for specific stem cell markers and their precise localisation, the present chapter will summarize the evolutions in our understanding of this so important "cell minority" for the largest organ in mammals Finally, we will discuss the genotypic and phenotypic link between intestinal stem cells and the recently identified "colorectal cancer stem cells", the discovery of which will without doubt influence future therapeutic approaches against this type of cancer.

Intestinal Stem Cells: The "Pioneer" Studies

The long story of intestinal stem cells started in the late 1950s with Leblond et al.'s (1959) work, who characterized for the first time intestinal stem cells, firstly named crypt base columnar cells, by using the then recent technique of autoradiography. Authors found that crypt base columnar (CBC) cells were radiosensitive and could be killed with relatively low doses of [³H] thymidine. Within a few hours of [³H]thymidine injection, some CBC cells died and were phagocytosed by neighboring viable CBC cells, generating a large radiolabeled phagosome in some CBC cells but not in any other cell type. Later, radiolabeled but more digested phagosomes appear in other cell types. Because labeled phagosomes initially appeared in CBC cells and only later in the four main differentiated cell types, they concluded that CBC cells had differentiated into each of the four cell lines. This was the first demonstration that the population of CBC cells includes cells capable of generating each of the lineages. The "Unitarian theory of the origin of the four epithelial cell types" was based on this work, but it remained for later studies to formally prove the existence of stem cells within the crypt.

Later, Bjerknes and Cheng (1999) provided additional information on these cells using elegant clonal marking techniques using the Dlb-1 locus which, in mice, generates an intestinal binding site for the lectin Dolichos biflorus agglutinin. SWR mice are Dlb-1-/-, whereas C57BL/6 mice are Dlb-1^{+/+}, and F1 crosses of these two strains yield heterozygous Dlb-1+/mice. Mutagens such as N-nitroso-N-ethylurea (NEU) induce somatic mutations in one Dlb-1 allele only in random F1 intestinal epithelial cells. Provided this mutation occurs on the "C57BL/6 allele", it should generate, if the affected cell is a progenitor, a clone of cells left unstained by the Dolichos biflorus lectin (Bjerknes and Cheng 1999). Using this approach, Winton and Ponder (1990) first showed that a single mutated cell can give rise to all cells in an adult mouse crypt. Although this study said little about the nature and the location of these cells, it supported the conclusion that there are multipotent stem cells among CBC cells, and the authors also estimated the necessary time for entire crypt epithelium renewal at approximately 12 weeks.

In the meantime, Potten (1990) also performed a number of breakthrough experiments concerning intestinal stem cells. They used different doses of irradiation in order to reduce the crypt



Fig. 21.1 Distribution of epithelial cell types in the adult small intestinal crypt. Structure of adult small intestine depicting the two suspected stem cells zone, the +4LRC situated immediately above the paneth cells and the base columnar cells intermingled between the paneth cells. Opposite gradients of Wnt and BMP signaling activity are represented *on the left*. In the large intestine (*colon*) paneth

cells are absent and there are no villi but a flat surface *on the top* of the crypt (*Inset*). There are two main families of terminally differentiated cells: Absorptive and secretory cells. Secretory cells family includes goblet cells secreting mucus, enteroendocrine cells secreting various peptides, Tuft cells, and Paneth cells secreting antibacterial proteins such as lysozymes, defensins and cryptidins

stem cell compartment to different extents, so as to measure the ability of the crypt to survive and regenerate and to estimate the number of potential stem cells per crypt (Potten 1990). Such assays led to the proposal of a hierarchical stemcell organization, with 4–6 stem cells per crypt upon which the entire crypt renewal ultimately depends. Asymmetric division was also well investigated by Potten's team, who suggested that stem cells initiate apoptosis if their number increases or trigger regenerative division if their number drops. Although this concept is very attractive, it remains controversial, and a number of recent studies argue against the existence of such mechanism in the gut (Escobar et al. 2011; Schepers et al. 2011).

Using a cell signaling perspective, Hans Clevers's team generated numerous important data concerning the essential role of Wnt signals for intestinal stem cells. Thus, Korinek et al. (1998) disrupted the gene encoding Tcf-4 by homologous recombination and found that it was lethal for newborn mice. In addition, the neonatal epithelium was composed entirely of differentiated, non-dividing villus cells. They concluded that the genetic program controlled by Tcf-4 maintains the crypt stem cells of the small intestine. Van der Flier et al. (2007), by microarray data, generated a list of Tcf-4 target genes, and this group eventually demonstrated that crypt base columnar (CBC) cells (Fig. 21.1), expressing one of these target genes (Lgr5), are able to generate mouse intestinal crypts containing all main cell types (Barker et al. 2007). The same team was the first to show that single Lgr5 (+) cells can initiate crypt-villus organoids in vitro for a short term, with all differentiated cell types, confirming that these cells are highly likely to be intestinal stem cells (Sato et al. 2009). More recently they expanded their knowledge to successfully establish long-term culture of murine and human colon samples, notably through the addition of hormones, vitamins and other growth factors (Sato et al. 2011).

Where Do Intestinal Stem Cells Reside?

To date, there is still a clear discrepancy between results obtained by different teams concerning the exact nature and location of intestinal stem cells. Are these cells located at position +4 (labelretaining cells, or LRCs +4) in the crypt or interspersed between paneth cells (crypt base columnar cells, or CBCs) (Fig. 21.1)?

Three hypotheses have been brought forward to explain these seemingly controversial observations. The first states that CBCs represent the true intestinal stem cells, whereas the +4 LRC are an artefact of the long-term retention assay. An alternative would be that the +4 LRCs actually represent intestinal stem cells whereas CBCs do not. However, recent results from Barker et al. (2007) described above do not support this model9. Third, both CBCs and +4 LRCs could represent different types of stem cells. Evidence indicates that stem cells within the stomach and hair follicle are located in areas distinct from the base of the epithelial invaginations, such as the neck and bulge regions (Tumbar et al. 2004). Therefore, these locations, initially identified using long-term label retaining assays, could identify stem cells that exist in a prolonged quiescent state, reflecting the presence of an inhibitory microenvironment, whereas CBC cells represent

a population of stem cells more readily responsive to stimulatory signals generated by adjacent mesenchymal cells, such as BMP antagonists like Noggin or Gremlin (He et al. 2004; Kosinski et al. 2007). Thus, it may be that in rapidly renewing adult tissues, two stem cell compartments coexist and work in a coordinated manner. The more active stem cell type would serve to maintain the regenerative capacities of these tissues under homeostatic conditions, whereas the other, less affected by environmental stress because of its quiescent state, would be held in reserve for "special occasions". In agreement with this theory, recent results by F. de Sauvage's group (Tian et al. 2011) demonstrate that complete loss of Lgr5-expressing cells does not alter homeostasis in the adult mouse intestine. This work suggests that Bmi1-expressing cells give rise to Lgr5 (+) cells and to all other cell lineages, and that they may represent a reserve stem cell pool in case of injury to the epithelium. Taken together, these results strongly suggest that at least two types of stem cells reside in the intestinal crypts and that they most likely regulate each other's behaviour to maintain the homeostasis of this tissue.

In Search of Specific Intestinal Stem Cell Markers

The formal identification of intestinal stem cells has proven a long and arduous task for researchers over the years, starting from candidates detected with radio-labelled isotopes during functional studies, to the recent identification of membrane markers that can be used for immunohistochemical or flow cytometry staining. While functional studies have been described in earlier paragraphs, the search for selective markers was originally influenced by reports characterizing stem cell markers in other tissues.

Thus, **CD133** (known as prominin-1 in the mouse) was among the first proteins to be considered as a putative marker of intestinal stem cells, similar to what had been suggested before in other organs. Despite conflicting results in earlier reports, generation of a knock-in (KI) reporter mouse strain enabling the visualization and tracing

of Prominin-1-positive cells (Snippert et al. 2009) conclusively demonstrated that Prominin-1 is also expressed in progenitors and can therefore not be considered as a marker of CSCs.

Another, more recently identified putative marker for stem cells is aldehyde dehydrogenase 1 (**ALDH1**). ALDH is a detoxifying enzyme that oxidizes intracellular aldehydes. Isolation of stem cells and precursors through the enzymatic activity of ALDH1 was first performed by Jones et al. (1995) in hematopoietic cells. Huang et al (2009) performed similar experiments on colon tumour samples. However, localization of ALDH-positive cells shown by immunohistochemistry is either at position +4 in the crypt or at the CBC position, which means that high ALDH expression is not restricted to one type of intestinal stem cells.

EphB receptors are important regulators of cell positioning and migration in the intestinal epithelium (Batlle et al. 2002). Although EphB receptors were originally considered as putative stem cell biomarkers, decreasing levels of EphB2 expression are found in intestinal progenitor as they migrate upwards and EphB3 is also detected in Paneth cells and early progenitors, indicating that they are not specific for intestinal stem cells. Nevertheless, using the high expression of EphB2, Jung et al. (2011) recently isolated and expanded human colonic stem cells.

Recently, the then orphan G-protein-coupled receptor Lgr5 was proposed as a marker of intestinal stem cells (Barker et al. 2007). Its expression was observed at the base of both colonic and small intestinal crypts, in the so-called CBC cells. Lineage tracing experiments demonstrated that Lgr5-expressing cells could differentiate into all the expected lineages of the small intestinal and colonic epithelium, suggesting that they behaved as intestinal stem cells. In addition, the recent identification of R-spondins as probable ligands for this receptor and the description of their role as essential for the maintenance of stem cells adds some weight to the hypothesis that Lgr5marks at least one stem cell subpopulation. However, the poor quality of biological tools to reliably detect this protein has so far hampered its use as a routine stem cell marker.

Bmi1, a potent negative regulator of p16INK4, was first identified as a protein selectively located in hematopoietic and neural stem cell compartments (Lessard and Sauvageau 2003). To further understand the role of Bmi-1 in adult stem cells, Sangiorgi and Capecchi (2008) generated a mouse expressing at a moxifen-inducible Cre-recombinase from the Bmi1 locus. They found that Bmi1 was expressed in LRC cells located four cells above the base of the crypt (+4 position). These cells are undifferentiated, proliferate, give rise to differentiated cells and self-renew over time. These properties being strictly required to identify any cell population as stem cells, they concluded that Bmi1-expressing cells represent at least one of the stem cell populations of the small intestine. However, controversy still persist as to whether this protein is only expressed in cells located at the +4 position, with some groups considering that Lgr5-positive CBCs also express Bmi1.

Colon Tumour-Initiating Cells

The concept of cancer stem cells originated more than 20 years ago when researchers hypothesized that the observed cellular heterogeneity within human tumours might come, similar to what was found in their organ of origin, from an ancestor cell type. Thus, in contrast to the "stochastic model" of tumorigenesis, which supposes that every cancerous cell has the capacity to proliferate extensively and regenerate the tumour, the "cancer stem cell" model assumes that only a subset of cells within the tumour population has the ability to initiate and sustain tumour growth and to generate more differentiated offspring. Yet, the experimental identification of "cancer stem cells" or "tumour-initiating cells" only occurred in the late 1990s and was initially performed in haematopoietic tumours, before being reproduced in many solid tumours including colon cancer (Zhang and Rosen 2006). Similar to what was described in other tumour types, their existence in colorectal tumours was originally hypothesized following the observation that, during their growth, these tumours were steadily able to generate both poorly and highly differentiated cells.
The "cancer stem cell" theory proposes that these cells are rare, difficult to detect, and that they display high tumorigenicity in immunosuppressed mice. Using the controversial stem cell marker CD133, two teams showed that an enrichment of tumour cells expressing CD133 from colorectal cancer led to a strong increase of tumour growth following xenografting in nude mice (O'Brien et al. 2007; Ricci-Vitiani et al. 2007). Importantly they showed that colonic cells obtained from dissociation of cancer specimens can be propagated and expanded in a serum-free medium containing epidermal growth factor and fibroblastic growth factors. In these conditions, tumour stem cells and progenitors float and give rise to colon spheres. Later on, Dalerba et al. (2007) used the combination of CD144, EpCAM and CD166 as markers to select potential colorectal cancer stem cells. EpCAM and CD44 were selected on the basis of their previously described expression in human breast cancer, whereas CD166 was known as a mesenchymal stem cell marker. Interestingly, Shmelkov et al. (2008) recently reported that all epithelial cells within primary colon cancer samples from humans and mice express CD133, raising the question of whether CD133 should be considered as a marker of colon CSCs.

The identification of colorectal cancer stem cells raised multiple **new questions**, notably concerning their origin, their role in metastasis development, and the consequence of their identification for therapeutic approaches.

Where do these cancer stem cells originate? Since their discovery, healthy intestinal stem cells have often been suspected as the cell of origin for colorectal cancer initiation. Indeed, in view of their prolonged lifespan, these cells were always considered as having an increased likelihood to accumulate the documented sequence of mutations leading to human colorectal carcinoma development, in contrast with differentiated intestinal cells, which are short-lived. Yet, another possibility would be that initiating mutations could also appear in progenitors or differentiated cells and confer "stem-like" characteristics to these cells. Another major breakthrough in our understanding of this issue was obtained by Nick Barker and Hans Clevers, who clearly demonstrated that Apc mutations initiate the rapid growth of carcinomas in the mouse only when they occur in Lgr5-positive intestinal stem cells (Barker et al. 2009). However, whether human tumours are actually initiated by mutations in this cell type remains an open question to date.

Beyond the initiation phase, tumour-initiating cells have also been implicated in the development of metastases that, as observed in a number of other cancers, are at the source of most patients' death from colorectal cancer. Since epithelial to mesenchyme transition (EMT) is an essential feature of tumour invasion, and because Wnt signaling is highly active in the invasive front of colon tumor (Fodde and Brabletz 2007), Brabletz et al. (2005) have proposed an integrated model named "the migrating cancer stem cell concept". These migrating stem cells would have the plasticity to adapt to different environments and efficiently form metastasis at distant sites from the primary tumor (Brabletz et al. 2005). Moreover, a study by Joan Massagué's group on several cancers including colon, suggests that circulating cells having undergone EMT can not only colonise distant metastatic sites, but also return to their primary tumor of origin through a process called "tumor self-seeding" (Kim et al. 2009). Whether or not some of these cells at least are cancer stem cells, this process could provide a biological explanation for increased tumor aggressiveness and dysplasia, as well as for local tumor recurrences. More recently, a stream of results obtained on various cancers suggested that the cancer stem cell and EMT phenotype are tightly linked (Monteiro and Fodde 2010). Furthermore, the recent work by Pang et al. (2010) suggested the existence of different subsets of cancer cells with stem cell properties in tumor development and progression: stationary CSCs that are tumorigenic and responsible for growth of the primary tumors, and another subset of CSCs with metastatic capacity, expressing CD26, that are also involved in treatment resistance.

Innate or acquired **treatment resistance** remains a major issue in colon cancer therapy, leading to poor treatment response or to later relapse, and this notion is now clearly associated with the presence of "cancer stem cells". Indeed, tumor relapse after chemotherapy could partly be explained by the enrichment of the chemoresistant population of cancer stem cells. Thus, Dylla et al. (2008) was one of the first to show that colon tumour-initiating cells are enriched in colon tumours following chemotherapy and remain capable of rapidly regenerating tumors from which they originated. More recently, Emmink et al. (2011) demonstrated that differentiated human colorectal cancer cells protect tumor-initiating cells from treatment with irinotecan, suggesting that specific tissue organization within tumours could also be a reason for increased treatment resistance.

In conclusion, a huge amount of knowledge has been gathered on intestinal stem cells since the very first hypothesis laid by Leblond et al. (1959) more than 50 years ago. However, many questions remained unanswered in this exciting field of research. For example, we are still to unravel the complexity of signals that maintain the constant size of stem cell compartments in intestinal crypts, to understand the degree of "programmation vs epigenetic regulation" in the transition between stem, progenitor and differentiated cells, and to identify whether mesenchymal stem cells have a role to play in intestinal physiology. The broad array of molecular and cellular tools available today will allow researchers to make further inroads in our understanding of intestinal stem cell origin and regulation, as well as of their functional relationship to colorectal cancer stem cells. Such inroads should hopefully benefit cancer patients by guiding the design of compounds in order to minimize tumor relapse.

References

- Barker N, van Es JH, Kuipers J, Kujala P, van den Born M, Cozijnsen M, Haegebarth A, Korving J, Begthel H, Peters PJ, Clevers H (2007) Identification of stem cells in small intestine and colon by marker gene Lgr5. Nature 449:1003–1007
- Barker N, Ridgway RA, van Es JH, van de Wetering M, Begthel H, van den Born M, Danenberg E, Clarke AR, Sansom OJ, Clevers H (2009) Crypt stem cells as the cells-of-origin of intestinal cancer. Nature 457:608–611

- Batlle E, Henderson JT, Beghtel H, van den Born MM, Sancho E, Huls G, Meeldijk J, Robertson J, van de Wetering M, Pawson T, Clevers H (2002) Beta-catenin and TCF mediate cell positioning in the intestinal epithelium by controlling the expression of EphB/ ephrinB. Cell 111:251–263
- Bjerknes M, Cheng H (1999) Clonal analysis of mouse intestinal epithelial progenitors. Gastroenterology 116:7–14
- Brabletz T, Jung A, Spaderna S, Hlubek F, Kirchner T (2005) Opinion: migrating cancer stem cells–an integrated concept of malignant tumour progression. Nat Rev Cancer 5:744–749
- Dalerba P, Dylla SJ, Park IK, Liu R, Wang X, Cho RW, Hoey T, Gurney A, Huang EH, Simeone DM, Shelton AA, Parmiani G, Castelli C, Clarke MF (2007) Phenotypic characterization of human colorectal cancer stem cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 104:10158–10163
- Dylla SJ, Beviglia L, Park IK, Chartier C, Raval J, Ngan L, Pickell K, Aguilar J, Lazetic S, Smith-Berdan S, Clarke MF, Hoey T, Lewicki J, Gurney AL (2008) Colorectal cancer stem cells are enriched in xenogeneic tumors following chemotherapy. PLoS One 18:3–18
- Emmink BL, Van Houdt WJ, Vries RG, Hoogwater FJ, Govaert KM, Verheem A, Nijkamp MW, Steller EJ, Jimenez CR, Clevers H, Borel Rinkes IH, Kranenburg O (2011) Differentiated human colorectal cancer cells protect tumor-initiating cells from irinotecan. Gastroenterology 141:269–278
- Escobar M, Nicolas P, Sangar F, Laurent-Chabalier S, Clair P, Joubert D, Jay P, Legraverend C (2011) Intestinal epithelial stem cells do not protect their genome by asymmetric chromosome segregation. Nat Commun 29:258
- Fodde R, Brabletz T (2007) Wnt/beta-catenin signaling in cancer stemness and malignant behavior. Curr Opin Cell Biol 19:150–158
- He XC, Zhang J, Tong WG, Tawfik O, Ross J, Scoville DH, Tian Q, Zeng X, He X, Wiedemann LM, Mishina Y, Li L (2004) BMP signaling inhibits intestinal stem cell self-renewal through suppression of Wntbeta-catenin signaling. Nat Genet 36:1117–1121
- Huang EH, Hynes MJ, Zhang T, Ginestier C, Dontu G, Appelman H, Fields JZ, Wicha MS, Boman BM (2009) Aldehyde dehydrogenase 1 is a marker for normal and malignant human colonic stem cells (SC) and tracks SC overpopulation during colon tumorigenesis. Cancer Res 69:3382–3389
- Jones RJ, Barber JP, Vala MS, Collector MI, Kaufmann SH, Ludeman SM, Colvin OM, Hilton J (1995) Assessment of aldehyde dehydrogenase in viable cells. Blood 85:2742–2746
- Jung P, Sato T, Merlos-Suárez A, Barriga FM, Iglesias M, Rossell D, Gallardo MM, Blasco MA, Sancho E, Clevers H, Batlle E (2011) Isolation and in vitro expansion of human colonic stem cells. Nat Med 17:1225–1227
- Kim MY, Oskarsson T, Acharyya S, Nguyen DX, Zhang XH, Norton L, Massagué J (2009) Tumor self-seeding by circulating cancer cells. Cell 139:1315–1326

- Korinek V, Barker N, Moerer P, van Donselaar E, Huls G, Peters PJ, Clevers H (1998) Depletion of epithelial stem-cell compartments in the small intestine of mice lacking Tcf-4. Nat Genet 19:379–383
- Kosinski C, Li VS, Chan AS, Zhang J, Ho C, Tsui WY, Chan TL, Mifflin RC, Powell DW, Yuen ST (2007) Gene expression patterns of human colon tops and basal crypts and BMP antagonists as intestinal stem cell niche factors. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 104:15418–15423
- Leblond CP, Messier B, Kopriwa B (1959) Thymidine-H3 as a tool for the investigation of the renewal of cell populations. Lab Invest 8:296–306, discussion 306–308
- Lessard J, Sauvageau G (2003) Bmi-1 determines the proliferative capacity of normal and leukaemic stem cells. Nature 423:255–260
- Monteiro J, Fodde R (2010) Cancer stemness and metastasis: therapeutic consequences and perspectives. Eur J Cancer 46:1198–1203
- O'Brien CA, Pollett A, Gallinger S, Dick JE (2007) A human colon cancer cell capable of initiating tumour growth in immunodeficient mice. Nature 445:106–110
- Pang R, Law WL, Chu AC, Poon JT, Lam CS, Chow AK, Ng L, Cheung LW, Lan XR, Lan HY, Tan VP, Yau TC, Poon RT, Wong BC (2010) A subpopulation of CD26+ cancer stem cells with metastatic capacity in human colorectal cancer. Cell Stem Cell 4:603–615
- Potten CS (1990) A comprehensive study of the radiobiological response of the murine (BDF1) small intestine. Int J Radiat Biol 58:925–973
- Ricci-Vitiani L, Lombardi DG, Pilozzi E, Biffoni M, Todaro M, Peschle C, De Maria R (2007) Identification and expansion of human colon-cancer-initiating cells. Nature 445:111–115
- Sangiorgi E, Capecchi MR (2008) Bmi1 is expressed in vivo in intestinal stem cells. Nat Genet 40:915–920
- Sato T, Vries RG, Snippert HJ, van de Wetering M, Barker N, Stange DE, Van Es JH, Abo A, Kujala P, Peters PJ, Clevers H (2009) Single Lgr5 stem cells build crypt-

villus structures in vitro without a mesenchymal niche. Nature 459:262–265

- Sato T, Stange DE, Ferrante M, Vries RG, van Es JH, van den Brink S, van Houdt WJ, Pronk A, van Gorp J, Siersema PD, Clevers H (2011) Long-term expansion of epithelial organoids from human colon, adenoma, adenocarcinoma, and Barrett's epithelium. Gastroenterology 4:1225–1227
- Schepers AG, Vries R, van den Born M, van de Wetering M, Clevers H (2011) Lgr5 intestinal stem cells have high telomerase activity and randomly segregate their chromosomes. EMBO J 16:1104–1109
- Shmelkov SV, Butler JM, Hooper AT, Hormigo A, Kushner J, Milde T, St Clair R, Baljevic M, White I, Jin DK, Chadburn A, Murphy AJ, Valenzuela DM, Gale NW, Thurston G, Yancopoulos GD, D'Angelica M, Kemeny N, Lyden D, Rafii S (2008) CD133 expression is not restricted to stem cells, and both CD133+ and CD133- metastatic colon cancer cells initiate tumors. J Clin Invest 118:2111–2120
- Snippert HJ, van Es JH, van den Born M, Begthel H, Stange DE, Barker N, Clevers H (2009) Prominin-1/CD133 marks stem cells and early progenitors in mouse small intestine. Gastroenterology 136:2187–2194
- Tian H, Biehs B, Warming S, Leong KG, Rangell L, Klein OD, de Sauvage FJ (2011) A reserve stem cell population in small intestine renders Lgr5-positive cells dispensable. Nature 18:255–259
- Tumbar T, Guasch G, Greco V, Blanpain C, Lowry WE, Rendl M, Fuchs E (2004) Defining the epithelial stem cell niche in skin. Science 303:359–363
- Van der Flier LG, Sabates-Bellver J, Oving I, Haegebarth A, De Palo M, Anti M, Van Gijn ME, Suijkerbuijk S, Van de Wetering M, Marra G, Clevers H (2007) The intestinal Wnt/TCF signature. Gastroenterology 132:628–632
- Winton DJ, Ponder BA (1990) Stem-cell organization in mouse small intestine. Proc Biol Sci 241:13–18
- Zhang M, Rosen JM (2006) Stem cells in the etiology and treatment of cancer. Curr Opin Genet Dev 16:60–64

Cancer Stem Cells and Modeling Cancer in the Mouse

Carolina Vicente-Dueñas, Elena Campos-Sanchez, Juan D. Hourcade, Isabel Romero-Camarero, Isidro Sanchez-Garcia, and Cesar Cobaleda

Contents

Introduction	228
The Intuitive Approach: Constitutive Transgenesis	229
A Step Forward: Knock-In Cancer Models	229
Refining the Tools: Conditional Knock-In Mouse Models	230
The Cancer Cell-of-Origin at the Center of the Scene	230
Accommodating all the Variables: Stem Cell- Activated Knock-Ins	231
Future Prospects	233
References	233

E. Campos-Sanchez • J.D. Hourcade C. Cobaleda (⊠) Centro de Biologia Molecular Severo Ochoa, Department of Development and Differentiation, CSIC/UAM, Nicolas Cabrera, 1 Cantoblanco, Madrid 28049, Spain e-mail: ccobaleda@cbm.uam.es

Abstract

The complexity of cancer biology cannot be understood in all its depth solely with the study of human patients and the samples derived from them. These types of studies are undeniably essential, but the heterogeneity among human patients, together with the long latency of the disease and its usually delayed diagnosis, make it difficult to recapitulate all the phases of the disease from human studies. In this context, genetically engineered mouse models (GEMMs) of human cancer are essential tools for our understanding of the processes leading to the disease. The sophistication of the techniques allowing us to model cancer in mice has increased enormously over the last years, to the extent that we can now induce, study and manipulate the disease, its evolution and its response to treatment in a way that is not possible in humans. The identification of cancer stem cells (CSCs) as the only cells within the tumor with the capacity of propagating and maintaining the disease has added a new layer of complexity to our understanding of cancer. However, most of GEMMs generated and characterized to date have not being designed to take into account the existence of CSCs and their role in the disease generation, evolution and response to treatment. In this chapter we briefly revise the major milestones in the history of the generation of mouse models of cancer, and propose new strategies for the future, taking into consideration what we nowadays know about the hierarchical nature of tumors.

C. Vicente-Dueñas • I. Romero-Camarero I. Sanchez-Garcia Instituto de Biología Molecular y Celular del Cáncer, CSIC/Universidad de Salamanca, Salamanca 37007, Spain

Introduction

In spite of our constantly increasing knowledge about the molecular biology of tumors, cancer is already the second cause of death in developed countries, and its incidence keeps rising. Until very recently, cancer has been considered, and treated accordingly, mainly as a disease resulting from abnormal cellular proliferation. Most of the drugs currently used in the clinic are aimed at interfering with actively replicating cells. As such, they have very serious side effects since all other, non-tumoral, dividing cells are affected, therefore leading to the dramatic effects of chemotherapy in other tissues (hematopoietic, intestinal mucosa, hair, etc.). It is true that, in spite of these side effects, most patients show an initial response to the currently used therapies. However, after a remission period of variable length, most cancer patients relapse and only a few achieve a definitive cure that is, in any case, impossible to certify with current methodologies. This fact clearly indicates that our understanding of the disease is still incomplete, and that a new paradigm is required if we want to find new approaches to treat and, hopefully, cure cancer. Relapse occurs because current therapeutic strategies (surgery, radiotherapy and most chemotherapy) are aimed at eliminating only the most evident part of the tumor, i.e., the tumor mass, but they fail to kill the rare cells that are at the root of cancer (Sanchez-Garcia et al. 2007). The cancer stem cell (CSC) theory has already proven, for most human cancer types, that tumors are hierarchically organized, stem cell-based tissues in which only a subset, usually small, of the cancerous population has the capacity to maintain and regenerate the tumor (Sanchez-Garcia 2010). This is, therefore, the tumoral population that must be targeted too, if we want to achieve complete relapse and cancer cure. However, this implies that we must accept moving our focus in cancer research and treatment from proliferation to differentiation and stem cell biology. To be able to study and understand the intricate hosttumor interactions taking place during the development of the neoplasias, it is indispensable to carry out the experiments in an in vivo setting in which the cancer can emerge in the presence of the correct microenvironment. Research in mice allows us to integrate the complexity of the different organs and systems, with all their different cell types, within the framework of the global physiological status of the organism. Our final objective would be to recapitulate in the mouse all the molecular, cellular, tissular and organic characteristics of human cancers, including their initiation, progression, evolution, response to therapy and eventual cure or relapse. Since it was discovered that human tumors contain activated oncogenes, many research efforts have been dedicated to the creation of mouse models of cancer in which organ-specific tumors are generated from normal cells that reside in their physiological tissue microenvironments in the context of an otherwise healthy organism, with all its other systems (immune, endocrine, etc.) intact. The hundreds of genetically engineered mouse models (GEMMs) of cancer generated in the last 15 years have greatly increased our knowledge of the biology of cancer and have provided new tools where to test therapeutic strategies. However, in most cases, their capacity to fully recapitulate all the characteristics of human pathology is still incomplete (Cespedes et al. 2006; Cheon and Orsulic 2011). This is a direct consequence of our lack of knowledge of many of the cellular and molecular features behind cancer development and evolution. Of course, this might sound like a vicious circle: if there are so many things that we still ignore about human cancer, how can we possibly try to mimic the disease in GEMMs? However, we believe that the key to answer many of the unsolved questions about cancer lies precisely in this iterative loop of trying to progressively improve animal models and afterwards applying the obtained knowledge to the study of human disease, and then again refining the models under the light of the human data, and so forth. Clearly, at this point it is obvious that the proliferationbased model of understanding cancer has proved insufficient to efficiently tackle the disease, and that GEMMs based just on deregulated oncogene expression, although they still have a lot to offer in certain areas (e.g., pharmacological testing),

they cannot fully mimic the complexity of the human disease. Therefore, the most recent findings about the stem-cell based nature of human tumors, as postulated by the CSC theory, must be taken into account, from a bottom-up perspective, when trying to reproduce the disease in mice. In this chapter we will revise the approaches most commonly used until now to induce cancer in the mouse, and we will propose new ways of generating improved GEMMs based on the CSC theory.

The Intuitive Approach: Constitutive Transgenesis

The discovery that human tumors contain activated oncogenes in the early 1980s led to the logical speculation proposing that the introduction of these mutated forms into the mouse genomic DNA from the germline onwards would lead to the reproduction of the human pathology. Quickly it became clear that indeed, transgenic oncogene expression lead to the development of tumors in the mouse (Adams et al. 1985; Hanahan 1985; Leder et al. 1986; Stewart et al. 1984). Furthermore, more sophisticated approaches of controlling oncogene expression allowed to show that the expression of the tumor-inducing protein was not only required for cancer initiation, but also for disease maintenance, since the withdrawal of oncogene expression caused the reversion of the tumoral condition (Boxer et al. 2004; Chin et al. 1999; Huettner et al. 2000; Perez-Caro et al. 2009). These findings reinforced the concept of oncogenes as the therapeutic targets to be aimed at. However, in these initial transgenic approaches, the final tumoral phenotype was highly conditioned by the expression cassette chosen to drive and direct the expression of the oncogene to a given cellular compartment. The underlying hypothesis was, at that time, that the characteristics of cells forming the main bulk of the tumor mass were directly related to the cellular types that originated the tumor. Hence, the way to mimic human tumors would be to target oncogene expression to those specific differentiated cell types that seem to be the responsibles for the tumoral phenotype. However, this apparently intuitive reasoning might be flawed: for example, the most abundant cells in the blood are the erythrocytes, but they cannot contribute at all to their own generation, and they do not possess any information that can help us understand the process of their own development. So it might be a mistake to assume that targeting oncogenes to differentiated cell types is going to mimic human cancer just because the tumors are mainly composed by cells with these characteristics. Another potentially interfering experimental artifact stems from the fact that in human patients, oncogene activation takes place in a sporadic manner in individual cells during prenatal or postnatal life. However, in classical transgenesis, in general, the oncogene is expressed in all cells in which the chosen expression cassette is active. Finally, classical transgenes present the well-known problems of copy-number and integration effects, and both problems affect the reproducibility and control of oncogene expression.

A Step Forward: Knock-In Cancer Models

To reduce these artifacts and refine the control of the ectopic expression of the oncogenes, while at the same time expressing them in the right cellular context, one possibility was to specifically alter the endogenous copy of the mouse protooncogene or tumor suppressor by homologous recombination, replacing it with the mutated (deleted, chimeric, etc.) oncogenic form. The embryonic stem (ES) cells modified in this way were afterwards injected into mouse blastocysts to create chimeric mice. In this way, a single copy of the oncogene is expressed under the full control of its normal regulatory sequences. Also, in the chimeric animal, only a certain percentage of the cells carry the oncogenic alteration, and they can belong to any cellular type in the organism, provided that the cells carrying the alteration are viable. The fact that the alteration might be incompatible with the development of certain cellular types can also answer important questions on the molecular mechanisms of action of the oncogene. Studies with chimeras have been very informative in shedding light on determining if the initial oncogenic mutation is, by itself, enough to lead to full-blown tumor development (Castellanos et al. 1997; Castilla et al. 1996, 1999; Dobson et al. 1999; Okuda et al. 1998; Yergeau et al. 1997). Two relevant examples of this approach are those of the *Bcr-ABLp190* and Mll-AF9 oncogenes, associated with different types of leukemias in humans (Castellanos et al. 1997; Corral et al. 1996). Chimeric mice bearing the translocation developed only leukemias, in spite of the wider pattern of expression of the endogenous loci used. Therefore, these results show the lineage specificity of the oncogenes and the specific association with the corresponding tumors (leukemias, in this case). Furthermore, this indicates that the oncogenes are sufficient to give rise to the tumors when expressed from the right promoters. For other chimeric fusions, like Aml1-ETO and Cbfb-MYH11, associated with myeloid leukemia, however, the oncogenic proteins interfered with cell viability and the targeted ES cells could not contribute to hematopoietic development (Castilla et al. 1996, 1999; Okuda et al. 1998; Yergeau et al. 1997). Therefore, leukemia could not develop. Another problem of this approach is that, although the chimeras are viable, it was not possible to obtain germline transmission and give rise to heterozygous animals, furthermore showing the toxicity of the oncogenic proteins and demonstrating that the tumorigenicity of these oncogenes can only be revealed in the context of sporadic mutations, and not through inherited germline transmission.

Refining the Tools: Conditional Knock-In Mouse Models

The above-mentioned studies already pointed towards the idea that the cancer-initiating events might take place at the stem cell/progenitor level, independently of the final phenotype of the main bulk of tumoral cells. As pointed out before, this could be explained simply by accepting that the phenotype of the mature tumor cells is not just a reflection of the phenotype of the cells in which the oncogenic defect first appears, but rather that it is the oncogene itself the one determining the differentiation program of the targeted cell. We have seen that the introduction of the genomic alteration in a constitutively active form in the germline is not an effective approach to mimic human tumors. Therefore, the next alternative would be to temporally or spatially restrict the expression of the oncogenic alteration. This can be achieved by the use of inducible promoters and lineage-specific recombinases. The P1 bacteriophage Cre recombinase and the yeast FLP recombinase are the current tools of choice for mammalian systems, although new technological approaches are constantly being developed. With the combination of these systems, complex genetic recombination events can be induced, leading to the generation of inter- or intra- chromosomal rearrangements in a regulated, controlled manner. Therefore, mice can be created carrying recombinase-activatable, but silent, oncogenic alterations, under the control of the desired regulatory regions. These mice will develop and behave normally, but when crossed with transgenic tissuespecific recombinases, rearrangement will take place and the cancer-inducing alteration will become activated. The limitation of these conditional knock-in mouse models is that, once more, the final tumoral phenotype of these models is, to a large extent, determined by the temporal and spatial windows of expression of the recombinase (Coste et al. 2007; Forster et al. 2003; Grippo et al. 2003; Guerra et al. 2007; Johnson et al. 2001).

The Cancer Cell-of-Origin at the Center of the Scene

From what we have seen, until now, all the approaches trying to model cancer in the mouse have been centered on the oncogene's role, without really considering the role of the cell of origin in the generation and evolution of the tumor, always taking for granted that the differentiation status of the tumor cells was a caricature of the closest normal cellular counterparts. This point of view is in line with the conception of cancer as a disease of cellular proliferation, driven by the oncogene, and without taking much into account the aspects related to cellular differentiation. It is well accepted that cancer is a clonal disease that arises in a single cell whose descendants generate the tumor. However, the nature of this cell has received little attention. In the last years, evidences have accumulated suggesting that the cells-of-origin of several types of cancer are stem cells (Ailles and Weissman 2007; Al-Hajj et al. 2003; Bonnet and Dick 1997; Sanchez-Garcia 2010; Sanchez-Garcia et al. 2007). This was already known to be the case for many years in some specific cases, like in chronic myelogenous leukemia (CML), characterized by an abnormal granulocytic expansion. In spite of this cell typespecific mature tumoral phenotype, the translocation t(9;22) causing the disease can be found in all the cellular types of the patient's hematopoietic system, indicating that it has taken place in the hematopoietic stem cells (Jamieson et al. 2004). If this happens to be the case for many tumors, as all these new evidences suggest, then all the data coming from mouse models that do not take this fact into account should be interpreted with caution. But even in tumors that do not have a stem cell origin, the nature of the cell suffering the initial oncogenic alteration is of relevance for correctly recapitulating the cancer phenotype in mice. Indeed, there are cancers in which the cellof-origin is a differentiated cell (Cobaleda et al. 2007). But also here, it is the interaction between the reprogramming capacity of the oncogenic lesion and the plasticity of the target cell (that is, its capacity for being reprogrammed by the oncogene) what determines the outcome and the nature of the cancer-maintaining cell. Since not all the cells have the same propensity to being reprogrammed, and not all the oncogenes have the same reprogramming power, targeting an oncogenic alteration to the wrong cellular type will very likely fail in reproducing the phenotype of a given human tumor in the mouse.

Accommodating all the Variables: Stem Cell-Activated Knock-Ins

From a developmental point of view, it would make sense that, whatever reprogramming capacities the oncogenes have, they should be more effective when acting in plastic cells, like multipotent stem cells or early progenitors, since these cells are, according to their biological function, more prone to adopt new identities. Along these lines, it has been shown in both the haematopoietic (Eminli et al. 2009) and nervous (Kim et al. 2009) systems that, the more differentiated the cells are, the more difficult it is to induce them to change their fate. Indeed, it is 300 times easier to reprogram HSCs to pluripotency that to do it with B or T cells (Eminli et al. 2009). According to all these facts, in the last years some examples are already starting to appear in the literature showing that targeting oncogene expression to the stem cell compartment in model mice might be the correct way of reproducing the genotype-phenotype correlations found in human cancer. One case is that of CML. The t(9;22) translocation gives rise to the chimeric oncogene BCR-ABL, which is expressed, as we have mentioned, from the hematopoietic stem cell onwards in human patients, but causes a phenotype that, during the chronic phase, is restricted to the granulocytic compartment. It has recently been proven that restricting the expression of BCR-ABL to the stem cell compartment is enough to produce CML in the mouse (Perez-Caro et al. 2009). In this study, the promoter and locus-control region of the Sca-1 gene were used to drive a stem cell-restricted pattern of oncogene expression. The development of a fullblown CML in this model, in which mature differentiated cells constituting the tumor mass do not express the oncogene, shows that CSCs can indeed arise by reprogramming, and suggest that the oncogenes can initiate tumors but then be dispensable for posterior cancer progression (Perez-Caro et al. 2009). This model also identifies a main problem of our understanding (and treatment) of cancer: the fact that the oncogenic mutations (even pathognomonic ones like the t(9;22) translocation in CML) might have different roles in the CSCs that in differentiated tumoral cells. This would explain why targeted therapies such as imatinib can successfully eliminate differentiated CML cells without eradicating the CSCs (i.e., without eradicating the disease). Therefore, these improved mouse models could also be an essential tool for the

development of new, anti-cancer stem cells therapies. It could be argued that this kind of cancermodelling approach might work from well-know stem cell-based cancers, as CML, but not for other tumor types, postulated as arising from differentiated cells. However, as we have seen, more and more evidences are accumulating supporting the idea that human cancers are not originated in differentiated cells, as the current dogma proposes, but rather in stem/progenitor cells. Therefore, these models should be valid for a wide range of tumor types. One example is provided by our results in the study of human mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue (MALT) lymphomas (Vicente-Dueñas et al. 2012). These are tumors composed of mature differentiated B cells, but current attempts at modelling the disease by targeting MALT-lymphoma associated oncogenes to differentiated cells have failed to reproduce the tumor in the mice. However, targeting the expression of the human MALT1 oncogene to the stem cell compartment using the Sca-1 regulatory sequences has recently allowed us to faithfully recapitulate the main features of the human disease in the mouse, showing that oncogene-mediated reprogramming might also be a mechanism for tumoral development in this type of tumors, and suggesting that maybe a similar process might be taking place in human disease (Vicente-Dueñas et al. 2012). In fact, very recently it has been shown for a paradigmatic differentiated B cell tumor as chronic lymphocytic leukemia (CLL), that the propensity to generate clonal B cells has been acquired already at the hematopoietic stem cell (HSC) stage (Kikushige et al. 2011). HSCs purified from CLL patients displayed lymphoid-lineage gene priming and produced a high number of polyclonal B cell progenitors. Strikingly, in xenogeneic recipients their maturation into B cells was restricted always to mono- or oligo-clones with CLL-like phenotype. These data suggest that HSCs can be involved in leukemogenesis even in mature lymphoid tumors. It appears that HSC in CLL serve as aberrant preleukemic cells that produce an increased number of polyclonal pro-B cells. The finding of aberrant HSCs in CLL raises the

question of what mechanisms drive this process.

Presumably, genetic and/or epigenetic mutations are present in these cells and determine their aberrant behavior, but this still remains to be determined. Without doubt, animal models of CLL that take into account these new findings will be indispensable for the elucidation of these molecular mechanisms.

As we have seen, the study of hematopoietic tumors has provided great insight into the nature of tumor development, but there are also mouse models of solid tumors of epithelial origin showing that directing the expression of the oncogene to the stem cell compartment is the right way of reproducing the genotype-phenotype associations seen in human cancer. In intestinal cancers, activation of the oncogenic Wnt signalling pathway specifically in the crypt stem cell compartment gives rise to hierarchically organized adenomas very similar to the human ones. On the contrary, inducing the same lesion in more differentiated intestinal cells only originates shortlived small lesions, therefore proving that the tumors are of stem cell origin (Barker et al. 2009; Zhu et al. 2009). Similarly, in the nervous system, when oncogenic lesions associated with astrocytomas are expressed in the progenitor cell compartment, they give rise to tumor development. However, when they are targeted to the more differentiated adult parenchyma, only local astrogliosis takes place (Alcantara Llaguno et al. 2009).

These and other results exemplify how the oncogenic initiating events require, for the development of the correct tumoral phenotype, an appropriate cellular context that can only be provided by a stem/progenitor cell target, even if the macroscopic tumor lesion will finally be formed by cells more similar to normal tissue differentiated cells. However, in spite of their improvement, also these models are different form the situation seen in human tumors. Indeed, in humans, given the natural clonal evolution of cancer, all the tumoral cells carry the initial tumor-inducing alteration, independently of what are the functions that this alteration is playing at the different stages of differentiation of the tumoral cells. Therefore, further improvements in the models are required. The objective would be to initiate the expression of the cancer-initiating genetic defects in stem/progenitors, but then to maintain its expression in a similar manner as how it happens in human tumours. For this, conditional gene targeting should be used but, in this case, in combination with Cre recombinases driven by stem/progenitor-specific promoters. This would take us very close to reproducing, at least at the cellular and molecular level, what the current knowledge suggests is happening in the development of human tumors.

Future Prospects

From all the aforementioned evidences, we can conclude that the CSC theory should be the starting point for the design of new GEMMs of cancer. We cannot continue using the same old models and the same experimental approaches and just pretend that they are equally valid under the light of the CSC theory. We need to revise our strategies for generating mouse models of cancer and adopt a bottom-up approach in which we apply what we currently know about human cancer development to the generation of mouse models capable of recapitulating the genotype/phenotype correlations that characterize human tumors. These new models will be essential for exploring new therapies and predicting their effects in patients in a clinically relevant way.

References

- Adams JM, Harris AW, Pinkert CA, Corcoran LM, Alexander WS, Cory S, Palmiter RD, Brinster RL (1985) The c-myc oncogene driven by immunoglobulin enhancers induces lymphoid malignancy in transgenic mice. Nature 318:533–538
- Ailles LE, Weissman IL (2007) Cancer stem cells in solid tumors. Curr Opin Biotechnol 18:460–466
- Alcantara Llaguno S, Chen J, Kwon CH, Jackson EL, Li Y, Burns DK, Alvarez-Buylla A, Parada LF (2009) Malignant astrocytomas originate from neural stem/ progenitor cells in a somatic tumor suppressor mouse model. Cancer Cell 15:45–56
- Al-Hajj M, Wicha MS, Benito-Hernandez A, Morrison SJ, Clarke MF (2003) Prospective identification of tumorigenic breast cancer cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 100:3983–3988

- Barker N, Ridgway RA, van Es JH, van de Wetering M, Begthel H, van den Born M, Danenberg E, Clarke AR, Sansom OJ, Clevers H (2009) Crypt stem cells as the cells-of-origin of intestinal cancer. Nature 457:608–611
- Bonnet D, Dick JE (1997) Human acute myeloid leukemia is organized as a hierarchy that originates from a primitive hematopoietic cell. Nat Med 3:730–737
- Boxer RB, Jang JW, Sintasath L, Chodosh LA (2004) Lack of sustained regression of c-MYC-induced mammary adenocarcinomas following brief or prolonged MYC inactivation. Cancer Cell 6:577–586
- Castellanos A, Pintado B, Weruaga E, Arevalo R, Lopez A, Orfao A, Sanchez-Garcia I (1997) A BCR-ABL(p190) fusion gene made by homologous recombination causes B-cell acute lymphoblastic leukemias in chimeric mice with independence of the endogenous bcr product. Blood 90:2168–2174
- Castilla LH, Wijmenga C, Wang Q, Stacy T, Speck NA, Eckhaus M, Marin-Padilla M, Collins FS, Wynshaw-Boris A, Liu PP (1996) Failure of embryonic hematopoiesis and lethal hemorrhages in mouse embryos heterozygous for a knocked-in leukemia gene CBFB-MYH11. Cell 87:687–696
- Castilla LH, Garrett L, Adya N, Orlic D, Dutra A, Anderson S, Owens J, Eckhaus M, Bodine D, Liu PP (1999) The fusion gene Cbfb-MYH11 blocks myeloid differentiation and predisposes mice to acute myelomonocytic leukaemia. Nat Genet 23:144–146
- Cespedes MV, Casanova I, Parreno M, Mangues R (2006) Mouse models in oncogenesis and cancer therapy. Clin Transl Oncol 8:318–329
- Cheon DJ, Orsulic S (2011) Mouse models of cancer. Annu Rev Pathol 6:95–119
- Chin L, Tam A, Pomerantz J, Wong M, Holash J, Bardeesy N, Shen Q, O'Hagan R, Pantginis J, Zhou H, Horner JW 2nd, Cordon-Cardo C, Yancopoulos GD, DePinho RA (1999) Essential role for oncogenic Ras in tumour maintenance. Nature 400:468–472
- Cobaleda C, Jochum W, Busslinger M (2007) Conversion of mature B cells into T cells by dedifferentiation to uncommitted progenitors. Nature 449:473–477
- Corral J, Lavenir I, Impey H, Warren AJ, Forster A, Larson TA, Bell S, McKenzie AN, King G, Rabbitts TH (1996) An Mll-AF9 fusion gene made by homologous recombination causes acute leukemia in chimeric mice: a method to create fusion oncogenes. Cell 85:853–861
- Coste I, Freund JN, Spaderna S, Brabletz T, Renno T (2007) Precancerous lesions upon sporadic activation of betacatenin in mice. Gastroenterology 132:1299–1308
- Dobson CL, Warren AJ, Pannell R, Forster A, Lavenir I, Corral J, Smith AJ, Rabbitts TH (1999) The mll-AF9 gene fusion in mice controls myeloproliferation and specifies acute myeloid leukaemogenesis. EMBO J 18:3564–3574
- Eminli S, Foudi A, Stadtfeld M, Maherali N, Ahfeldt T, Mostoslavsky G, Hock H, Hochedlinger K (2009) Differentiation stage determines potential of hematopoietic cells for reprogramming into induced pluripotent stem cells. Nat Genet 41:968–976

- Forster A, Pannell R, Drynan LF, McCormack M, Collins EC, Daser A, Rabbitts TH (2003) Engineering de novo reciprocal chromosomal translocations associated with Mll to replicate primary events of human cancer. Cancer Cell 3:449–458
- Grippo PJ, Nowlin PS, Demeure MJ, Longnecker DS, Sandgren EP (2003) Preinvasive pancreatic neoplasia of ductal phenotype induced by acinar cell targeting of mutant Kras in transgenic mice. Cancer Res 63:2016–2019
- Guerra C, Schuhmacher AJ, Canamero M, Grippo PJ, Verdaguer L, Perez-Gallego L, Dubus P, Sandgren EP, Barbacid M (2007) Chronic pancreatitis is essential for induction of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma by K-Ras oncogenes in adult mice. Cancer Cell 11:291–302
- Hanahan D (1985) Heritable formation of pancreatic betacell tumours in transgenic mice expressing recombinant insulin/simian virus 40 oncogenes. Nature 315:115–122
- Huettner CS, Zhang P, Van Etten RA, Tenen DG (2000) Reversibility of acute B-cell leukaemia induced by BCR-ABL1. Nat Genet 24:57–60
- Jamieson CH, Ailles LE, Dylla SJ, Muijtjens M, Jones C, Zehnder JL, Gotlib J, Li K, Manz MG, Keating A, Sawyers CL, Weissman IL (2004) Granulocytemacrophage progenitors as candidate leukemic stem cells in blast-crisis CML. N Engl J Med 351:657–667
- Johnson L, Mercer K, Greenbaum D, Bronson RT, Crowley D, Tuveson DA, Jacks T (2001) Somatic activation of the K-ras oncogene causes early onset lung cancer in mice. Nature 410:1111–1116
- Kikushige Y, Ishikawa F, Miyamoto T, Shima T, Urata S, Yoshimoto G, Mori Y, Iino T, Yamauchi T, Eto T, Niiro H, Iwasaki H, Takenaka K, Akashi K (2011) Selfrenewing hematopoietic stem cell is the primary target in pathogenesis of human chronic lymphocytic leukemia. Cancer Cell 20:246–259
- Kim JB, Sebastiano V, Wu G, Arauzo-Bravo MJ, Sasse P, Gentile L, Ko K, Ruau D, Ehrich M, van den Boom D, Meyer J, Hubner K, Bernemann C, Ortmeier C, Zenke M, Fleischmann BK, Zaehres H, Scholer HR (2009) Oct4-induced pluripotency in adult neural stem cells. Cell 136:411–419
- Leder A, Pattengale PK, Kuo A, Stewart TA, Leder P (1986) Consequences of widespread deregulation of the c-myc gene in transgenic mice: multiple neoplasms and normal development. Cell 45:485–495

- Okuda T, Cai Z, Yang S, Lenny N, Lyu CJ, van Deursen JM, Harada H, Downing JR (1998) Expression of a knocked-in AML1-ETO leukemia gene inhibits the establishment of normal definitive hematopoiesis and directly generates dysplastic hematopoietic progenitors. Blood 91:3134–3143
- Perez-Caro M, Cobaleda C, Gonzalez-Herrero I, Vicente-Duenas C, Bermejo-Rodriguez C, Sanchez-Beato M, Orfao A, Pintado B, Flores T, Sanchez-Martin M, Jimenez R, Piris MA, Sanchez-Garcia I (2009) Cancer induction by restriction of oncogene expression to the stem cell compartment. EMBO J 28:8–20
- Sanchez-Garcia I (2010) Getting to the stem of cancer. Semin Cancer Biol 20:63–64
- Sanchez-Garcia I, Vicente-Duenas C, Cobaleda C (2007) The theoretical basis of cancer-stem-cell-based therapeutics of cancer: can it be put into practice? Bioessays 29:1269–1280
- Stewart TA, Pattengale PK, Leder P (1984) Spontaneous mammary adenocarcinomas in transgenic mice that carry and express MTV/myc fusion genes. Cell 38:627–637
- Vicente-Dueñas C, Fontán L, Gonzalez-Herrero I, Romero-Camarero I, Segura V, Aznar MA, Alonso-Escudero E, Campos-Sanchez E, Ruiz-Roca L, Barajas-Diego M, Sagardoy A, Martinez-Ferrandis JI, Abollo-Jimenez F, Bertolo C, Peñuelas I, Garcia-Criado FJ, García-Cenador MB, Tousseyn T, Agirre X, Prosper F, Garcia-Bragado F, McPhail ED, Lossos IS, Du M-Q, Flores T, Hernandez-Rivas JM, Gonzalez M, Salar A, Bellosillo B, Conde E, Siebert R, Sagaert X, Cobaleda C, Sanchez-Garcia I, Martinez-Climent JA (2012) Expression of MALT1 oncogene in hematopoietic stem/progenitor cells recapitulates the pathogenesis of human lymphoma in mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 109(26):10534–10539
- Yergeau DA, Hetherington CJ, Wang Q, Zhang P, Sharpe AH, Binder M, Marin-Padilla M, Tenen DG, Speck NA, Zhang DE (1997) Embryonic lethality and impairment of haematopoiesis in mice heterozygous for an AML1-ETO fusion gene. Nat Genet 15:303–306
- Zhu L, Gibson P, Currle DS, Tong Y, Richardson RJ, Bayazitov IT, Poppleton H, Zakharenko S, Ellison DW, Gilbertson RJ (2009) Prominin 1 marks intestinal stem cells that are susceptible to neoplastic transformation. Nature 457:603–607

23

Is CD44 a Marker for Cancer Stem Cells?

Thalia Blacking

Contents

Introduction	236
CD44	236
CD44 in Cancer	237
CD44, Cancer Stem Cells and Stem Cells	238
Prospective Isolation – Why Should CD44 Identify Cancer Stem Cells?	239
CD44+ Cancer Stem Cells, Metastasis and the Epithelial Mesenchymal Transition	240
CD44 and the Cancer Stem Cell Niche	241
Clonal Evolution and <i>De Novo</i> Generation of CD44+ Cancer Stem Cells	242
Future Directions for Evaluating CD44 as a Cancer Stem Cell Marker	244
References	246

Abstract

CD44 is a cell surface transmembrane glycoprotein involved in cell adhesion and migration, and also the regulation of numerous intracellular signalling events. As well as the ubiquitously expressed standard form, alternative splicing and post-translational modification give rise to numerous variant isoforms. Altered expression of CD44 occurs in cancer, particularly in association with invasion and metastasis.

More recently the molecule has received considerable attention as a potential marker of cancer stem cells (CSC). The CD44+ fraction of numerous tumours has been reported to demonstrate enhanced tumourigenic potential and the ability to recapitulate the parental tumour. Blockade of CD44 may therefore represent a means of eliminating the putative tumour-propagating CSC fraction of some tumours.

However, CD44 is not a universal marker of CSC. More fundamentally, some evidence suggests that the CD44+ CSC phenotype could be unstable, or even acquired by cells within the CD44– fraction, questioning the concept of CD44+ cancer cells existing at the apex of a unidirectional developmental hierarchy. Moreover, any notion of targetting CD44 will be complicated by its widespread expression on normal cells. Thus, although many features of CD44 make it an attractive candidate as a CSC marker, there is need for a greater understanding of the significance of expression, and in particular the expression of variant isoforms, in the context of putative cellular hierarchies in cancer.

T. Blacking (🖂)

Comparative Oncology and Stem Cell Research Group, The Royal (Dick) School of Veterinary Studies and Roslin Institute, The University of Edinburgh, Easter Bush, Midlothian, EH25 9RG, UK e-mail: thalia.blacking@ed.ac.uk

Introduction

Stem cells and cancer stem cells (CSC) are defined by their functional capabilities, the cardinal properties - features essential for their definition as CSC - being those of unlimited selfrenewal capacity and tissue- (or tumour-) specific multipotency. Although functional assays for CSC properties exist, a defined surface marker phenotype, which could reliably identify cells with these characteristics, would be of immense value. Firstly, it would permit rapid, accurate and quantitative assessment using flow cytometry the technique is readily applicable to bloodborne neoplasias, and may also may be used to examine the cellular composition of disaggregated solid tumours. Additionally, histological techniques allow the identification of the distribution of marker-positive cells in the context of the overall architecture of solid tissues. This, unlike other means of identifying CSC from solid tumours requiring disruption of tissue structure (such as proliferation as spheroids in low-density serumfree culture) could demonstrate the relationship between any putative population and the cellular and stromal environment, or niche, in which it resides in vivo.

Cell surface antigens identifying stem cell populations in normal tissues have been reported to identify putative CSC populations in tumours. Among the most prominent of these are CD133 (a marker of haematopoietic stem cells (HSC), neural stem cells and endothelial progenitors) and the HSC marker CD34. One marker which has received considerable attention, despite not being exclusively associated with normal tissue stem cell populations, is the widely expressed glycoprotein CD44. Altered expression of CD44 in cancer has been recognised for many years, but it has more recently been associated with the tumourigenic, putative CSC fraction of numerous tumours. Here we will examine some of the evidence for CD44 as a CSC marker, particularly in the context of breast cancer (for which the molecule was originally reported to identify a specialised tumourigenic subpopulation), and its potential application as a therapeutic target.

CD44

CD44 is a cell surface glycoprotein made up of a cytoplasmic domain, a single-pass transmembrane domain and an n-terminal extracellular region. This extracellular region comprises several domains, including a motif that binds hyaluronan (HA), a polysaccharide molecule ubiquitously expressed on the extracellular matrix (ECM), which is the major ligand of CD44. Between the transmembrane and HA-binding domains is a stem-like region which, for the standard form of the molecule (CD44s), is composed of the gene products of exons 5, 6, and 7. Into this region may be inserted combinations of the gene products of an additional ten variant exons (v1-v10), through alternative splicing (Fig. 23.1a). Through this and other post-translational modification such as glycosylation, numerous variant forms exist (collectively CD44v) such that the size of the molecule may vary from 80 to 200 kDa (Fig. 23.1b, c).

Expression of CD44 is almost ubiquitous, with alternative splicing mechanisms being regulated by tissue-specific factors. The standard form - initially described as a marker of T-cells and other haematopoietic subsets predominates. Variant isoforms show a more restricted distribution, associated particularly with certain epithelial tissues, though again specific expression patterns are recognised on cells of the haematopoietic lineages such as activated lymphocytes and dendritic cells. HA is ubiquitously expressed as a component of the extracellular matrix (ECM) and may also be expressed on the cell surface - CD44 is therefore involved in both cell-cell and cell-matrix adhesion. CD44 may also bind other extracellular ligands including selectins, fibronectin and osteopontin. The cytoplasmic domain interacts with the actin cytoskeleton through adaptor proteins such as ezrin, radixin and moiesin (ERM proteins) and ankyrin. This linkage facilitates both cell adhesion and also the cytoskeletal rearrangements and changes in morphology required for processes such as migration and extravasation (Marhaba and Zoller 2004).



Fig. 23.1 Structure of CD44. (a) CD44 gene – Standard form encoded by ten exons, with combinations of a further ten variant exons incorporated through alternative splicing. *S* standard form, *E* extracellular, *T* transmembrane, *C* cytoplasmic, *V* variant. (b) CD44 standard form (CD44s) extracellular (*E*), transmembrane (*T*) and cytoplasmic (*C*) domains. (c) CD44 variant forms incorporate combinations of variant exon products (*V*) into stem region of extracellular domain

As well as its function in tissue structure and organisation, CD44 plays a critical role in many processes within the haematopoietic system, including lymphocyte activation and trafficking, homing of progenitors to the bone marrow, and antigen presentation. Blockade of CD44 using monoclonal antibodies inhibits normal proliferation, differentiation and homing in vitro and in vivo (Miyake et al. 1990; Khaldoyanidi et al. 1996). Interestingly, although it is also important in the adhesion and migration of cells during embryogenesis (Haegel et al. 1994), it is not an absolute requisite for normal development. CD44-knockout mice develop normally and survive to adulthood, albeit with impairments in immune cell function (Protin et al. 1999).

CD44, like many adhesion molecules, has no intrinsic catalytic activity. However, consensus sequences within its extracellular domain allow it to act as a co-receptor or modulator for other molecules involved in signal transduction and catalytic processes (Marhaba and Zoller 2004; Zoller 2011). These include receptor tyrosine kinases (RTKs) such as c-MET, VEGFR-2 and ErbB2, growth factors such as hepatocyte growth factor and scatter factor, and matrix metalloproteinases. CD44-ligand interaction may promote anti-apoptotic effects through mediators such as PI3k-AKT, BCL-xL and NFkB. Some interactions are specific to particular isoforms - for example, an epitope encoded by variant exon 3 provides a consensus sequence for interaction with fibroblastic growth factor (FGF), vital in the proliferation and outgrowth of cells in the developing limb (Sherman et al. 1998). Thus, beyond its structural role as a cell adhesion molecule, CD44 plays important costimulatory roles in many cellular processes.

CD44 in Cancer

There are many parallels between the processes of cell adhesion and migration as they occur in physiological (e.g., activation and homing of haematopoietic cells) and pathological (e.g., invasion and metastasis in neoplasia) situations. At around the same time as the CD44 molecule and its variants were being characterised, investigations revealed that it may play an important role in the pathogenesis and progression of cancer.

Gunthert et al. (1991) reported that a novel form of CD44, whose cDNA was homologous to the standard form at 3' and 5' ends but which encoded an additional extracellular domain, was associated with metastatic capability in a rat pancreatic carcinoma cell line. The molecule – which represented an alternatively spliced form of CD44 incorporating exons v6 and v7 – could be overexpressed in the nonmetastatic parental cell line, conferring metastatic ability (Gunthert et al. 1991). Moreover, using the same model, a monoclonal antibody to this variant could retard or prevent metastasis formation (Seiter et al. 1993). These investigations suggested a critical role in for CD44v expression in the metastatic process.

In other tumour types, it was the standard form of CD44 which was implicated as a mediator of invasive and metastatic behaviour. Although many of these studies preceded the precise definition of the plethora of CD44 variants, it had been recognised that there was a larger, "epithelial" isoform ("CD44E"), functionally distinct from the standard, "haematopoietic" form ("CD44H") in terms of its hyaluronan-binding capacity (Stamenkovic et al. 1991). Increased expression of CD44, along with integrins (particularly $\alpha_{4}\beta_{1}$ and $\alpha_{3}\beta_{3}$), had been reported to correlate with progression in human melanomas; both human and murine melanoma cells expressing low levels of CD44 were less efficient in producing pulmonary tumour nodules upon xenotransplantation than were those expressing high levels (Hart et al. 1991). In vitro, Thomas et al. showed that transfection of CD44H (i.e., the standard form) into human melanoma cells could enhance their capacity to migrate on HA-coated substrate, whereas this was not the case for CD44E (Thomas et al. 1992). Similarly, transfection of human B-cell lymphoma cells with CD44H, but not CD44E, promoted local growth and metastatic behaviour in nude mice (Sy et al. 1991).

With improved understanding of the complex alternative splicing and post-translational modifications that may be undergone by CD44 transcripts, a multitude of variant isoforms has now been described. Multiple isoforms may be detected within a single tissue or tumour (or tumour cell line), and each may be associated with disease progression mechanisms. The significance of different expression patterns varies between tumour types. For example, in a panel of surgical samples from lung tumours, CD44s was expressed by 100% of non-small cell lung carcinomas (NSCLC) but only 57% of small cell lung carcinomas (SCLC). Moreover, whilst 69% of NSCLC expressed CD44v, this was not detected in any surgical samples from SCLC, suggesting that CD44 expression is enhanced in NSCLC and repressed in SCLC (Kondo et al. 1998).

Expression of variant exon 6 (v6) in particular has been associated with indices of more aggressive disease – higher grade tumours, a tendency towards invasion, metastasis or local recurrence, and a poor prognosis – in diverse malignancies. However, CD44 is by no means a universal marker of progression. Expression of CD44 or its variant isoforms does not necessarily correlate with tumour grade or metastatic propensity (Fox et al. 1994). For example, whilst early bladder carcinomas show increased expression of both standard and variant isoforms, this is progressively lost as they acquire a deeply invasive, aggressive phenotype (Sugino et al. 1996).

Whilst CD44 appears to have a causative role in metastasis in some experimental systems, it is not indispensable. Driessens et al generated CD44-double knockout (DKO) cells from a highly metastatic murine lymphoma cell line. Whilst DKO cells lost their capacity to bind HA in vitro, they showed no deficiency in their ability to form subcutaneous tumours, invade surrounding tissues, or metastasise to liver, spleen or bone marrow in vivo (Driessens et al. 1995). Importantly, any potential role for CD44 as a biomarker or prognostic indicator is likely to be complicated by the widespread expression of the standard and, to a lesser extent, variant forms in normal tissues. Thus, it appears that the implications of CD44s or CD44v expression in malignancy must be examined carefully, for each tumour type under scrutiny.

CD44, Cancer Stem Cells and Stem Cells

Many candidate CSC markers are investigated owing to their potential to discriminate stem cells within the corresponding normal tissue - these include the haematopoietic stem cell (HSC) marker CD34 and the HSC, neural stem cell and endothelial progenitor cell marker CD133. CD44, by contrast, initially received more attention as a potential CSC marker than as a means of identifying normal stem cells. Expression of CD44 had been described on some normal stem and progenitor cell populations including ESC and haematopoietic precursors (Haegel et al. 1994; Dimitroff et al. 2001). Immunohistochemical studies had identified greater levels of CD44 expression within zones of cellular proliferation, such as the basal layer of epithelia, where selfrenewing cells are located (Alho and Underhill 1989), and expression on epithelial stem and progenitor populations had been described (Hebbard et al. 2000). However, prior to its investigation as a CSC marker, its role in normal stem cell isolation had not been widely explored. This is perhaps because its relatively widespread expression (even for variant forms) might suggest that it would have limited discriminatory utility.

The first report suggesting a role for CD44 in the prospective identification of CSC was published in 2003, and remains one of the most frequently cited in the field. Using flow cytometry, Al-Hajj et al. (2003) fractionated cells derived from human primary and metastatic breast tumours according to their expression of cell surface markers. For all but one of nine tumours, cells in the CD44+CD24-/lowLineage- fraction required much lower inoculums (10-50 times fewer cells) than the unsorted population to produce tumours in immunosuppressed mice. Tumourigenicity was further enhanced by additionally selecting for cells expressing high levels of ESA (epithelial surface antigen, also known as epCAM). CD24+Lin- cells were unable to form tumours except in one subject (Al-Hajj et al. 2003).

The CD44⁺CD24^{-/low}Lin⁻ cells could be serially passaged in mice, forming tumours from which further CD44⁺CD24^{-/low}Lin⁻ cells could be isolated (i.e., self-renewal capacity), as could the other nontumourigenic cell populations found in the original tumour (i.e., multilineage differentiation). The ability to demonstrate these two cardinal CSC properties *in vivo* was considered a breakthrough in the demonstration of the CSC hypothesis within solid tumours. Critical also was the fact that these cells had been *prospectively* identified – confirming the concept that it might be possible to predict with accuracy the identity of CSC, making them relevant clinical targets (Al-Hajj et al. 2003).

CD44 has since been widely reported as a phenotypic marker of putative CSC in both solid and haematopoietic malignancies. When assessed as a single marker or in combination with other cell surface antigens, CD44⁺ populations have shown enhanced tumourigenicity in "gold standard" xenotransplantation assays in immunosuppressed hosts. Associations have also been demonstrated between CD44 expression and other methods of CSC isolation, such as proliferation as "tumourspheres" in serumfree culture or the presence of a Hoechst 33342 dye-effluxing "side population".

In cell lines representing malignancies such as lung, colorectal and breast cancer, cells with a CD44⁺ CSC phenotype demonstrate enhanced resistance to cytotoxic chemotherapy. Consistent with this, Lee et al. (2011) used immunohistochemistry to examine clinical samples taken from breast cancer patients before and after administration of combination chemotherapy (doxorubicin docetaxel/cyclophosphamide). Not only was a higher proportion of pre-treatment CD44+CD24- putative CSC associated with more aggressive disease, but these cells also appeared more resistant to chemotherapy, suggested by an increased proportion in post-treatment samples. This increase in CD44+CD24- cells post-chemotherapy was associated with shorter disease-free survival times (Lee et al. 2011). Conversely, (and crucial to its potential clinical relevance), direct targetting of CD44-expressing putative CSC, using gene knockout strategies or CD44-specific monoclonal antibodies, reduces tumour formation in some murine models of cancer (Jin et al. 2006; Zeilstra et al. 2008).

Prospective Isolation – Why Should CD44 Identify Cancer Stem Cells?

One now widely accepted proviso to the CSC hypothesis is that tumourigenic cancer stem cells do not necessarily arise through transformation of a normal tissue stem cell, but rather through the acquisition, by *any* cell, of functional stem cell characteristics. Thus, the existence of normal CD44⁺ stem cells within a tissue does not necessarily dictate that the CSC of tumours arising in that tissue will be CD44⁺.

However, expression of CD44 is associated with many mechanisms involved in normal stem cell homeostasis and implicated in the persistence, proliferative capacity and apoptotic resistance shown by CSC, supporting the case for its role as a marker. These include Wnt- β -catenin signalling, which regulates self-renewal, and the prosurvival and antiapoptotic Pi3K-AKT and NF-KB pathways (Wielenga et al. 1999; Misra et al. 2005; Zeilstra et al. 2008; Bourguignon et al. 2009). Also, normal stem cell populations express membrane pump transporter proteins such as MDR-1 (P-glycoprotein) and ABCG2 (BCRP), allowing them to efflux xenotoxic substances. The expression of these multidrug transporters in cancer results in resistance to chemotherapeutic agents, and this is proposed as another mechanism by which CSC may persist in tissues after cancer therapy. CD44-HA interaction is reported to upregulate and stabilise expression of the membrane pump transporter P-glycoprotein (Misra et al. 2005; Bourguignon et al. 2009).

In experimental models where tumour suppressor function is impaired, CD44 may promote a growth advantage through promotion of premalignant cell growth and survival - this could represent an early event in cancer and would be consistent with a role for CD44 in tumour-initiating CSC. The tumour suppressor p53 interacts with the CD44 promoter, inhibiting its expression - Godar et al. (2008) demonstrated using RNA interference techniques that loss of p53 function may produce growth-stimulatory and antiapoptotic effects, which can be abrogated by concurrent blockade of CD44. Similarly, in а tumour-prone murine model of colon cancer with a point mutation in the APC tumour suppressor, knockout of the CD44 gene results in increased apoptosis at the crypt base, and reduced formation of aberrant crypts (Zeilstra et al. 2008). This suggests that the expression of CD44 might enhance cellular survival where apoptosis would otherwise occur in response to altered growth signals.

CD44+ Cancer Stem Cells, Metastasis and the Epithelial Mesenchymal Transition

One aspect of tumour biology for which the CSC hypothesis, where applicable, may provide critical insights is that most lethal feature of cancer, the process of metastasis. According to the hypothesis,

only CSC may propagate the tumour – so active metastases will form only where CSC successfully migrate to other sites, whereas if a non-CSC / daughter cell is disseminated from the primary tumour, this will not be capable of proliferation – thus, analysis of metastases might provide important information about the identity of CSC. As discussed, considerable evidence implicates CD44 in the secondary spread of many tumours, with disruption preventing metastasis formation in *in vivo* models (Seiter et al. 1993; Yu et al. 1997; Weber et al. 2002; Draffin et al. 2004).

Eight of the nine breast cancers investigated by Al-Hajj et al. (2003) had been derived from metastatic samples (pleural effusion), suggesting the CD44+CD24-/low CSC were capable of successfully establishing distant metastasis. In another study, although the prevalence of the putative CD44+CD24-/low tumour stem cell phenotype in primary breast tumours did not correlate with tumour progression or prognosis, a greater prevalence was associated with a tendency for distant metastasis upon recurrence (Abraham et al. 2005). The presence of disseminated tumour cells in breast cancer can be detected with immunohistochemistry for cytokeratins (CK). Balic et al. (2006) assessed CK + bone marrow samples from 50 early breast cancer patients and found that all specimens had detectable CD44+CD24-/low cells, with prevalence (33-100%) much greater than that seen in primary tumour masses, again associating the CD44+ putative breast CSC population with a tendency toward metastasis.

However, it is important to recognise that any role of CD44 as a facilitator of metastasis does not necessarily imply a role within a putative CSC fraction. For example, in murine models of sarcoma formation, where CD44 gene knockouts were superimposed upon mutations in the tumour suppressors APC or p53, tumours formed and survival times were equivalent but metastases did not form. Thus, although CD44 was involved in the metastatic process, it was not essential for tumour incidence or growth at the primary site. Thus, in this model, CD44 expression could not define any putative CSC fraction (Weber et al. 2002).

Recently, attention has fallen upon the process of "Epithelial-Mesenchymal Transition" (EMT), and also the mechanisms by which this might relate to CSC-associated cellular phenotypes and behaviour. EMT is a normal process during normal embryonic development, whereby epithelial cells adopt a motile phenotype, allowing migration in the extracellular environment. There appear to be multiple parallels between this conversion between cellular states as it occurs in embryogenesis, and that observed during the progression of carcinomas. It is proposed that EMT enables carcinoma cells to escape the confines of the normally structured epithelial environment, facilitating local invasion and also breach of the basement membrane, leading to intravasation and distant dissemination. Many signalling pathways dysregulated in cancer and which may be mediated by CD44, including Wnt-βcatenin, TGFβ and those initiated by receptor tyrosine kinases EGFR and FGFR, influence EMT (Thiery 2002).

Some recent evidence has suggested that an EMT-like process may generate CSC. Mani et al. (2008) demonstrated upregulation of mesenchymal markers in normal and neoplastic mammary with the putative CSC cells phenotype CD44^{high}CD24^{low/-}. Immortalised normal (HMLE) or transformed (HMLER) mammary epithelial cells were exposed to TGF β , or the EMT-inducing transcription factors Snail or Twist overexpressed. This resulted in a predominantly CD44^{high}CD24^{low/-} phenotype, the ability to form tumourspheres, and (for HMLER) increased tumourigenicity (Mani et al. 2008). Whilst suggesting a mechanism which may result in the generation of CD44+ cells with enhanced metastatic capability in epithelial tumours, less clear is why or if EMT should confer the cardinal CSC properties of self renewal or multilineage potential per se. Further work may shed more light on a role for EMT in the origin of CSC.

CD44 and the Cancer Stem Cell Niche

The potent effects imparted by the environment or "niche" in which a cell exists cannot be disregarded when considering tumour evolution and progression. In normal tissues, the stem cell niche provides important extracellular controls and cues additional to the stem cells' own intrinsic program, helping to maintain progenitor function and/or quiescence and to direct tissue homeostasis. Similarly, tumour cells interact with surrounding stroma in a reciprocal manner, and can influence the stroma such that it is more conducive to tumour growth, and it is proposed that CSC reside within a "Cancer Stem Cell Niche", which maintains their function and identity. Disruption of tumour cell niches may represent a valuable means of therapeutic intervention.

CD44 is involved the homing of normal haematopoietic progenitors to the bone marrow niche through interactions with HA and also other ligands expressed on BM endothelium such as E-selectin (Dimitroff et al. 2001). It appears to play an analogous role in the arrest of tumour cells on bone marrow endothelium (Draffin et al. 2004), and may also promote preparation of a "premetastatic niche" in other metastatic predilection sites such as lymph node and lung (Jung et al. 2009). As a component of the peritumour stroma, the CD44 ligand HA may itself play a role in tumour progression, and represents another potential therapeutic target. Like direct blockade of CD44, disruption of HA may inhibit retention of disseminated tumour cells at metastatic sites such as bone marrow (Draffin et al. 2004).

Yu et al. (1997) disrupted CD44 function in a highly metastatic murine carcinoma cell line, and showed that whilst cells could adhere to and penetrate the lung endothelium and enter the interstitium, they then underwent apoptosis. This would be consistent with the idea of a distinction between cancer cells which disseminate but fail to develop further, and a CSC population which may give rise to active metastases through their ability to prepare an appropriate niche. Similarly, in a murine model of AML, ligation of CD44 with monoclonal antibodies prevented the engraftment of transplanted leukaemic stem cells. Cells were unable to home effectively to their microenvironmental niches, and their selfrenewal and repopulation abilities were impaired, leading to their eradication (Jin et al. 2006).

The involvement of CD44 in establishing putative CSC niches thus represents an important avenue for further investigation.

Clonal Evolution and *De Novo* Generation of CD44+ Cancer Stem Cells

One key implication of the CSC hypothesis for cancer therapy is the concept that the behaviour of cancer cells will be predictable, based on their status as CSC (tumourigenic) or non-CSC (nontumourigenic). This implies that therapy could effectively "ignore" certain cells within a tumour – as long as treatment eliminates the tumourpropagating CSC population, the rest of the cells should be unable to sustain the malignancy and the tumour will regress.

However, increasing evidence indicates that the reality is more complex than was at first promised by the CSC model. Although it is the basis for much of CSC theory, the observation that some cancer cells are more tumourigenic than others is also consistent with clonal evolution (Nowell 1976). In this model, prevailing pressures (which may include the host immune response, interactions with the surrounding microenvironment, or anticancer therapy) may give rise to phenotypically and functionally distinct cancer cell subpopulations, but this is not a predictable developmental hierarchy like that proposed by the CSC hypothesis. This complicates any notion of targetted therapy based on a predictable CSC phenotype, as all of these populations may be capable of sustaining and propagating the tumour.

Data from a detailed genetic profiling study by Shipitsin et al. (2007) demonstrated that, whilst CD44⁺CD24^{low/-} breast cancer cells did show more "stemness"-associated characteristics and correlated with indicators of prognosis, CD24⁺ cells were not only prevalent in distant metastases in drug-refractory patients but also showed a distinct genetic signature. This suggested that they represented a divergent subpopulation, rather than simply the terminally differentiated progeny of the CD44⁺ cells (Shipitsin et al. 2007). Indeed,



Fig. 23.2 Clonal evolution of CD44⁺ CSC will complicate their identification and targetting. (a) Cancer stem cell hierarchy – CSC maintain the tumour, through self-renewal and differentiation into all relevant cellular lineages. They have a predictable phenotype (e.g. CD44⁺). Progeny have more restricted potential, are incapable of extensive proliferation and are non-tumourigenic. (b) Clonal evolution of CSC – If CSC are subject to clonal evolution, additional diverse CSC populations may develop during tumour progression. If this is associated with variation in surface phenotype, targetting CSC on this basis will not be a reliable approach

evidence from both haematological and solid tumours has indicated that CSC themselves may undergo clonal evolution (Barabe et al. 2007; Hermann et al. 2007). If both CSC and clonal evolution processes may occur within a single tumour, it will be difficult to prospectively identify or target a putative CSC fraction on the basis of surface phenotype and be confident that only the cells with a given expression profile are capable of tumour maintenance (Fig. 23.2a, b).

There is also evidence that expression of a CD44⁺ CSC phenotype within cell populations may be unstable – that is, that CD44⁻ cells may acquire the CD44⁺ phenotype. A central tenet of the model is a hierarchy in which CSC may give rise to non-CSC, and not vice versa, with no transition of tumour cells from non-CSC to CSC



Fig. 23.3 Therapeutic targetting of CSC may not be valid in the face of an unstable differentiation hierarchy. (a) CSC model with strict differentiation hierarchy. Only CSC have the potential to sustain extensive proliferation and maintain the tumour, to form metastases, or to form new tumours in xenotransplantation experiments. (b) CSC targetting. If CSC are selectively eliminated, residual non-CSC are incapable of repopulating the tumour, which will

"compartments". It now appears that, for at least some CD44⁺-defined putative CSC subsets, this is not the case, and that cells expressing the putative stem cell phenotype may arise from the nonstem fraction, both *in vitro* and *in vivo* (Chaffer et al. 2011; Gupta et al. 2011). This has important implications for the clinical relevance of the CSC

regress. (c) Absence of a strict developmental hierarchy – "CSC" may arise within "non-CSC" populations, such that these are not biologically distinct with regards tumourigenic potential. Where "non-CSC" have the *potential* to maintain or form new tumours, applicability of the CSC hypothesis (and associated nomenclature) is questionable

hypothesis, for if CD44⁺ CSC may arise *de novo* from CD44⁻ non-CSC, therapy will still have to target all cells in the tumour (Fig. 23.3a–c).

These reports investigate a particular putative CSC phenotype (CD44⁺CD24^{low/-}ESA⁺) in cultured cells, whose behaviour may be different from that of cancer cells *in situ*. For example, levels of CD44

surface expression in some culture systems fluctuate according to transit of cells through the cell cycle, and this is associated with altered biological behaviour. CD44^{high} cells in several canine cancer cell lines comprise a greater proportion of dividing (G2/M-phase) cells than do CD44^{low} cells, leading to the appearance of CSC-associated traits (including greater proliferative capacity and formation of tumourspheres) in assays. However, as both populations can recapitulate the expression pattern of the parental cell line, in this context the marker does not distinguish "CSC" from "non-CSC" (Blacking et al. 2011).

In the human gastric adenocarcinoma cell line MNK45, upregulation of v4, v5, and v7 splice variants in G2/M phase is associated with increased adhesion to endothelial cells (Oertl et al. 2005). Harper et al. (2010) examined the cell cycle profiles of both primary and cultured human head and neck carcinoma cells as well as normal oral mucosa, and found that CD44^{high} cells showed increased clonogenicity and a lower rate of apoptosis, associated with a greater proportion of cells in G2. By contrast, in the seminal breast CSC study by Al-Hajj et al. (2003) (which examined cells directly ex vivo) cell cycle profiles of tumourigenic and nontumourigenic cells were similar, and so would not account for the differences between the biological behaviour of CD44^{high} and CD44^{-/low} cells. Thus, given that the implications of CD44 expression appear to vary considerably between systems, these should be interrogated carefully in every instance.

Future Directions for Evaluating CD44 as a Cancer Stem Cell Marker

There is now considerable evidence to support the existence of cellular hierarchies within multiple tumour types, particularly haematopoietic malignancies. However, one of the most enticing prospects raised by the CSC hypothesis was the possibility that there might be a consistent, universal marker enabling identification of CSC in diverse tissues. No such candidate marker has emerged, and it is this author's opinion that, particularly in light of the possibility of *de novo* generation or clonal evolution of CSC subsets, it may never be possible to definitively predict which cells represent a CSC fraction (such that all other cells may be considered non-tumourigenic) without examining tumours on a caseby-case basis. Where the conditions of the CSC model are not demonstrated to apply, it is inappropriate to use associated nomenclature on the basis of surface phenotype alone. The CSC hypothesis has, however, focussed attention on the existence of and interplay between heterogeneous cell types within tumours, and the possible significance of specific phenotypes. Thus, careful further investigation of the role of CD44 expression by putative CSC fractions is certainly warranted.

It is surprising, given the breadth of data about CD44's potential role in cancer progression and the numerous studies implicating it as a putative CSC marker, that there exists much less experimental data examining what actual functional role it may have in the context of the CSC. For example, where unfractionated breast tumour cells are predominantly CD44⁺, but only CD44+CD24^{low/-} (and not CD44+CD24+) cells show enhanced tumourigenicity (Al-Hajj et al. 2003), this might suggest that (in this context at least) expression of CD44 itself does not convey a specific functional advantage. It is functional capacity (self renewal, ability to give rise to all relevant lineages), not phenotype, which defines the putative CSC. Thus, further investigation of whether CD44 is contributing to these stem cell characteristics, or merely identifying their likely presence, will be valuable. This may require investigation on a tumour type-specific (if not case-specific) basis, as the phenotypic profile of CSC is variable and frequently unpredictable. For instance, in some colon cancers expression of CD24 (which is associated in its own right with tumour progression, invasive and metastatic properties) is reported to correlate more closely with clonogenicity than CD44, and the tumourinitiating fraction of pancreatic adenocarcinoma has been reported as CD44+CD24+ (Li et al. 2007; Vermeulen et al. 2008).

The frequencies of *de facto* tumour-initiating cells within CD44⁺ putative CSC fractions are often low (requiring inoculums of hundreds or thousands of cells), even in highly manipulated

tumourigenic cell lines (Al-Hajj et al. 2003; Chaffer et al. 2011). By contrast, in some models, transplantation of as few as one cancer cell can recapitulate the parental tumour (Quintana et al. 2008). There are numerous caveats to interpreting and comparing the results of tumourigenicity assays in the literature, as they may be influenced by so many factors. Significantly, the inability of a cell to survive or proliferate when inoculated as a xenograft (particularly where this is not orthotopic, i.e., at the natural tumour site) may not accurately reflect its potential in the original tumour, where it is surrounded by a network of supportive cells, and subject to local cell-cell interactions. However, given that the clinical relevance of CSC research requires that one can identify as precisely as possible the tumourigenic cell fraction it will be of great value to seek additional discriminatory features, be they phenotypic or functional.

For example, the use of CD44/CD24 profile to define "stem-like", "luminal" or "basal" cellular compartments in human breast originated and is employed mostly within the CSC field. Many studies of normal breast use different means to isolate stem and progenitor cells, including alternative surface markers or functional assays such as expression of Aldehyde Dehydrogenase (ALDH). A greater understanding of cellular hierarchies within normal tissues and further fractionation of neoplastic CD44⁺ populations using these additional markers could facilitate more precise identification of tumourigenic subsets.

A significant factor when considering the use of CD44 as a CSC marker, and thus for potential therapeutic targetting, is its ubiquitous expression in normal tissues. Studies of murine models suggest that widespread inactivation of CD44 produces less disruption to normal tissues than might be expected, given its role in critical processes such as cell adhesion and leukocyte trafficking (Protin et al. 1999; Jin et al. 2006; Zeilstra et al. 2008). Nonetheless, it is unlikely that this approach would be feasible in a clinical setting. Bispecific antibodies, which bind to a cell on the basis that it expresses two different antigens, might facilitate more precise targetting of candidate cells (Zoller 2011). Such approaches will still require identification of a second, more tumour-specific antigen than CD44 to define the target cells.

The role of specific CD44 variants remains largely unexplored in the context of the CSC hypothesis – for example, antibodies used in flow cytometric studies most commonly recognise the standard form of the molecule, or identify both standard and variant forms without discrimination. As discussed, there is abundant evidence that CD44 variants play a role in the pathogenesis of different tumour types, and that blockade of these may impede or even prevent tumour progression.

Defining more precisely the spectrum (i.e., CD44s and/or the multitude of CD44v isoforms) of expression in normal and neoplastic tissue may provide valuable information to help identify and characterise putative CSC. For example, a change in the proportions of CD44 isoforms, and particularly increased expression of variant exons v4 and v6, is an early event in colorectal neoplasia (Wielenga et al. 1999). Recently, Olsson et al. (2011) published analysis of CD44 variant expression in 187 human breast tumours and 13 breast cancer cell lines. They demonstrated that standard and variant forms were expressed heterogeneously within tumours, with particular subtypes dominated by one isoform. Moreover, expression patterns were altered when cells were propagated as tumourspheres, although whether this represented enrichment of a specific subpopulation or altered expression patterns was not clear. Although CD44s was the predominant isoform in Basal B type tumours, it was not detected in tumours with the CD44+CD24⁻ phenotype, with which the CD44v3-v10 isoform showed the strongest correlation. Interestingly, there was also no correlation between the CD44+CD24- phenotype and expression of the functional CSC marker ALDH1, although this latter was associated with strong CD44s expression (Olsson et al. 2011).

These complex altered splice variant patterns will need to be further dissected if the role of CD44 in any putative CSC population is to be adequately determined. Moreover, whilst particular variants may be more frequently associated with individual tumour types or indices of progression such as metastasis, alternative splicing patterns of CD44 may be further modulated by DNA damage (Filippov et al. 2007). This is likely further to complicate attempts to fully understand the role of CD44 as a marker of CSC, particularly as it implies that expression patterns may change during the course of cancer therapy. If specific CSC are shown to express specific variant isotypes of CD44, blockade of these could provide a vital means of targetting CSC whilst limiting adverse effects on normal CD44⁺ populations.

In conclusion, although CD44 remains the focus of considerable interest within the CSC field, there remain (as for the hypothesis as a whole) many unanswered questions regarding its role in the identification of these elusive cells. Its expression appears to identify putative CSC in numerous tumours and cancer cell lines, but the potential for clonal evolution of CD44- CSC populations and for CD44⁺ cells to arise in CD44⁻ populations may make it an unpredictable marker. Moreover, its ubiquitous nature and function in normal tissues is likely to complicate notions of therapeutic blockade. A fuller understanding of the molecule's function in the context of CSC, how it interacts with the putative CSC niche, and the roles of CD44v isoforms, may prove vital to our understanding of its relevance and potential role as a therapeutic target.

References

- Abraham BK, Fritz P, Mcclellan M, Hauptvogel P, Athelogou M, Brauch H (2005) Prevalence of CD44+/ CD24–/low cells in breast cancer may not be associated with clinical outcome but may favor distant metastasis. Clin Cancer Res 11:1154–1159
- Al-Hajj M, Wicha MS, Benito-Hernandez A, Morrison SJ, Clarke MF (2003) Prospective identification of tumorigenic breast cancer cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 100:3983–3988
- Alho AM, Underhill CB (1989) The hyaluronate receptor is preferentially expressed on proliferating epithelial cells. J Cell Biol 108:1557–1565
- Balic M, Lin H, Young L, Hawes D, Giuliano A, Mcnamara G, Datar RH, Cote RJ (2006) Most early disseminated cancer cells detected in bone marrow of breast cancer patients have a putative breast cancer stem cell phenotype. Clin Cancer Res 12:5615–5621
- Barabe F, Kennedy JA, Hope KJ, Dick JE (2007) Modeling the initiation and progression of human acute leukemia in mice. Science 316:600–604

Blacking TM, Waterfall M, Argyle DJ (2011) CD44 is associated with proliferation, rather than a specific cancer stem cell population, in cultured canine cancer cells. Vet Immunol Immunopathol 141:46–57

T. Blacking

- Bourguignon LY, Xia W, Wong G (2009) Hyaluronanmediated CD44 interaction with p300 and SIRT1 regulates beta-catenin signaling and NFkappaBspecific transcription activity leading to MDR1 and Bcl-xL gene expression and chemoresistance in breast tumor cells. J Biol Chem 284:2657–2671
- Chaffer CL, Brueckmann I, Scheel C, Kaestli AJ, Wiggins PA, Rodrigues LO, Brooks M, Reinhardt F, Su Y, Polyak K, Arendt LM, Kuperwasser C, Bierie B, Weinberg RA (2011) Normal and neoplastic nonstem cells can spontaneously convert to a stem-like state. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 108:7950–7955
- Dimitroff CJ, Lee JY, Rafii S, Fuhlbrigge RC, Sackstein R (2001) CD44 is a major E-selectin ligand on human hematopoietic progenitor cells. J Cell Biol 153:1277–1286
- Draffin JE, Mcfarlane S, Hill A, Johnston PG, Waugh DJ (2004) CD44 potentiates the adherence of metastatic prostate and breast cancer cells to bone marrow endothelial cells. Cancer Res 64:5702–5711
- Driessens MH, Stroeken PJ, Rodriguez Erena NF, Van Der Valk MA, Van Rijthoven EA, Roos E (1995) Targeted disruption of CD44 in MDAY-D2 lymphosarcoma cells has no effect on subcutaneous growth or metastatic capacity. J Cell Biol 131:1849–1855
- Filippov V, Filippova M, Duerksen-Hughes PJ (2007) The early response to DNA damage can lead to activation of alternative splicing activity resulting in CD44 splice pattern changes. Cancer Res 67:7621–7630
- Fox SB, Fawcett J, Jackson DG, Collins I, Gatter KC, Harris AL, Gearing A, Simmons DL (1994) Normal human tissues, in addition to some tumors, express multiple different CD44 isoforms. Cancer Res 54:4539–4546
- Godar S, Ince TA, Bell GW, Feldser D, Donaher JL, Bergh J, Liu A, Miu K, Watnick RS, Reinhardt F, Mcallister SS, Jacks T, Weinberg RA (2008) Growthinhibitory and tumor- suppressive functions of p53 depend on its repression of CD44 expression. Cell 134:62–73
- Gunthert U, Hofmann M, Rudy W, Reber S, Zoller M, Haussmann I, Matzku S, Wenzel A, Ponta H, Herrlich P (1991) A new variant of glycoprotein CD44 confers metastatic potential to rat carcinoma cells. Cell 65:13–24
- Gupta PB, Fillmore CM, Jiang G, Shapira SD, Tao K, Kuperwasser C, Lander ES (2011) Stochastic state transitions give rise to phenotypic equilibrium in populations of cancer cells. Cell 146:633–644
- Haegel H, Dierich A, Ceredig R (1994) CD44 in differentiated embryonic stem cells: surface expression and transcripts encoding multiple variants. Dev Immunol 3:239–246
- Harper LJ, Costea DE, Gammon L, Fazil B, Biddle A, Mackenzie IC (2010) Normal and malignant epithelial cells with stem-like properties have an extended

G2 cell cycle phase that is associated with apoptotic resistance. BMC Cancer 10:166

- Hart IR, Birch M, Marshall JF (1991) Cell adhesion receptor expression during melanoma progression and metastasis. Cancer Metastasis Rev 10:115–128
- Hebbard L, Steffen A, Zawadzki V, Fieber C, Howells N, Moll J, Ponta H, Hofmann M, Sleeman J (2000) CD44 expression and regulation during mammary gland development and function. J Cell Sci 113(Pt 14):2619–2630
- Hermann PC, Huber SL, Herrler T, Aicher A, Ellwart JW, Guba M, Bruns CJ, Heeschen C (2007) Distinct populations of cancer stem cells determine tumor growth and metastatic activity in human pancreatic cancer. Cell Stem Cell 1:313–323
- Jin L, Hope KJ, Zhai Q, Smadja-Joffe F, Dick JE (2006) Targeting of CD44 eradicates human acute myeloid leukemic stem cells. Nat Med 12:1167–1174
- Jung T, Castellana D, Klingbeil P, Cuesta Hernandez I, Vitacolonna M, Orlicky DJ, Roffler SR, Brodt P, Zoller M (2009) CD44v6 dependence of premetastatic niche preparation by exosomes. Neoplasia 11:1093–1105
- Khaldoyanidi S, Denzel A, Zoller M (1996) Requirement for CD44 in proliferation and homing of hematopoietic precursor cells. J Leukoc Biol 60:579–592
- Kondo K, Miyoshi T, Hino N, Shimizu E, Masuda N, Takada M, Uyama T, Monden Y (1998) High frequency expressions of CD44 standard and variant forms in non-small cell lung cancers, but not in small cell lung cancers. J Surg Oncol 69:128–136
- Lee HE, Kim JH, Kim YJ, Choi SY, Kim SW, Kang E, Chung IY, Kim IA, Kim EJ, Choi Y, Ryu HS, Park SY (2011) An increase in cancer stem cell population after primary systemic therapy is a poor prognostic factor in breast cancer. Br J Cancer 104:1730–1738
- Li C, Heidt DG, Dalerba P, Burant CF, Zhang L, Adsay V, Wicha M, Clarke MF, Simeone DM (2007) Identification of pancreatic cancer stem cells. Cancer Res 67:1030–1037
- Mani SA, Guo W, Liao MJ, Eaton EN, Ayyanan A, Zhou AY, Brooks M, Reinhard F, Zhang CC, Shipitsin M, Campbell LL, Polyak K, Brisken C, Yang J, Weinberg RA (2008) The epithelial-mesenchymal transition generates cells with properties of stem cells. Cell 133:704–715
- Marhaba R, Zoller M (2004) CD44 in cancer progression: adhesion, migration and growth regulation. J Mol Histol 35:211–231
- Misra S, Ghatak S, Toole BP (2005) Regulation of MDR1 expression and drug resistance by a positive feedback loop involving hyaluronan, phosphoinositide 3-kinase, and ErbB2. J Biol Chem 280:20310–20315
- Miyake K, Medina KL, Hayashi S, Ono S, Hamaoka T, Kincade PW (1990) Monoclonal antibodies to Pgp-1/ CD44 block lympho-hemopoiesis in long-term bone marrow cultures. J Exp Med 171:477–488
- Nowell PC (1976) The clonal evolution of tumor cell populations. Science 194:23–28
- Oertl A, Castein J, Engl T, Beecken WD, Jonas D, Melamed R, Blaheta RA (2005) Endothelial adhesion of synchronized gastric tumor cells changes during cell cycle transit

and correlates with the expression level of CD44 splice variants. World J Gastroenterol 11:6243–6248

- Olsson E, Honeth G, Bendahl PO, Saal LH, Gruvberger-Saal S, Ringner M, Vallon-Christersson J, Jonsson G, Holm K, Lovgren K, Ferno M, Grabau D, Borg A, Hegardt C (2011) CD44 isoforms are heterogeneously expressed in breast cancer and correlate with tumor subtypes and cancer stem cell markers. BMC Cancer 11:418
- Protin U, Schweighoffer T, Jochum W, Hilberg F (1999) CD44-deficient mice develop normally with changes in subpopulations and recirculation of lymphocyte subsets. J Immunol 163:4917–4923
- Quintana E, Shackleton M, Sabel MS, Fullen DR, Johnson TM, Morrison SJ (2008) Efficient tumour formation by single human melanoma cells. Nature 456:593–598
- Seiter S, Arch R, Reber S, Komitowski D, Hofmann M, Ponta H, Herrlich P, Matzku S, Zoller M (1993) Prevention of tumor metastasis formation by anti-variant CD44. J Exp Med 177:443–455
- Sherman L, Wainwright D, Ponta H, Herrlich P (1998) A splice variant of CD44 expressed in the apical ectodermal ridge presents fibroblast growth factors to limb mesenchyme and is required for limb outgrowth. Genes Dev 12:1058–1071
- Shipitsin M, Campbell LL, Argani P, Weremowicz S, Bloushtain-Qimron N, Yao J, Nikolskaya T, Serebryiskaya T, Beroukhim R, Hu M, Halushka MK, Sukumar S, Parker LM, Anderson KS, Harris LN, Garber JE, Richardson AL, Schnitt SJ, Nikolsky Y, Gelman RS, Polyak K (2007) Molecular definition of breast tumor heterogeneity. Cancer Cell 11:259–273
- Stamenkovic I, Aruffo A, Amiot M, Seed B (1991) The hematopoietic and epithelial forms of CD44 are distinct polypeptides with different adhesion potentials for hyaluronate-bearing cells. EMBO J 10:343–348
- Sugino T, Gorham H, Yoshida K, Bolodeoku J, Nargund V, Cranston D, Goodison S, Tarin D (1996) Progressive loss of CD44 gene expression in invasive bladder cancer. Am J Pathol 149:873–882
- Sy MS, Guo YJ, Stamenkovic I (1991) Distinct effects of two CD44 isoforms on tumor growth in vivo. J Exp Med 174:859–866
- Thiery JP (2002) Epithelial-mesenchymal transitions in tumour progression. Nat Rev Cancer 2:442–454
- Thomas L, Byers HR, Vink J, Stamenkovic I (1992) CD44H regulates tumor cell migration on hyaluronatecoated substrate. J Cell Biol 118:971–977
- Vermeulen L, Todaro M, De Sousa Mello F, Sprick MR, Kemper K, Perez Alea M, Richel DJ, Stassi G, Medema JP (2008) Single-cell cloning of colon cancer stem cells reveals a multi-lineage differentiation capacity. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 105:13427–13432
- Weber GF, Bronson RT, Ilagan J, Cantor H, Schmits R, Mak TW (2002) Absence of the CD44 gene prevents sarcoma metastasis. Cancer Res 62:2281–2286
- Wielenga VJ, Smits R, Korinek V, Smit L, Kielman M, Fodde R, Clevers H, Pals ST (1999) Expression of CD44 in Apc and Tcf mutant mice implies regulation by the WNT pathway. Am J Pathol 154:515–523

- Yu Q, Toole BP, Stamenkovic I (1997) Induction of apoptosis of metastatic mammary carcinoma cells in vivo by disruption of tumor cell surface CD44 function. J Exp Med 186:1985–1996
- Zeilstra J, Joosten SP, Dokter M, Verwiel E, Spaargaren M, Pals ST (2008) Deletion of the WNT target and

cancer stem cell marker CD44 in Apc(Min/+) mice attenuates intestinal tumorigenesis. Cancer Res 68:3655–3661

Zoller M (2011) CD44: can a cancer-initiating cell profit from an abundantly expressed molecule? Nat Rev Cancer 11:254–267

NK-92 Cytotoxicity Against Cancer Stem Cells in Hematologic Malignancies

Brent A. Williams, Brenna E. Swift, Richard Cheng, and Armand Keating

Contents

Introduction	249
Role of Natural Killer Cells in the Immune System	250
Cell Line Therapy for Cancer	251
Immune Therapy for Cancer Stem Cells	251
Clonogenic Assays – Historical Development	252
Application of the Clonogenic Assay to Study Cytotoxicity of Cellular Agents	253
NK-92 as a Cancer Stem Cell Targeting Agent – Leukemia and Multiple Myeloma	253
References	255

Abstract

The discovery that many cancers are driven by a rare population of cancer stem cells has raised new questions as to how the immune system recognizes these cells. There is evidence to support an immunophenotypically defined stem cell in acute myeloid leukemia and multiple myeloma, two common hematologic malignancies. While chemotherapy can cure a minority of AML patients, multiple myeloma is generally incurable with this approach. However, allogeneic stem cell transplantation is the most effective therapy for AML implying an important role for the graft-versus-leukemia effect while multiple myeloma is typically treated with autologous bone marrow transplantation. One novel emerging therapeutic approach is the use of immune effector cell lines that have a broad tumour killing capacity such as NK-92. Here we review the role of NK-92 in the recognition and killing of cancer stem cells in leukemia and multiple myeloma and outline the application of clonogenic cytotoxicity assays to study these immunologic interactions.

Introduction

The field of cancer immunology has focused on the interaction of the immune system with bulk tumour cells. The discovery of cancer stem cells has raised new questions as to how the immune system recognizes these cells, and has significant

B.A. Williams (⊠) • B.E. Swift • R. Cheng • A. Keating Cell Therapy Program, 4-605 Princess Margaret Hospital, 610 University Avenue, Toronto, ON M5G 2 M9, Canada e-mail: brentw@uhnres.utoronto.ca

therapeutic implications. In the case of acute myeloid leukemia and multiple myeloma, two common hematologic malignancies, the stem cell compartment comprises a rare subpopulation (Lapidot et al. 1994; Bonnet and Dick 1997; Matsui et al. 2008). While chemotherapy can cure a minority of AML patients, multiple myeloma is generally incurable with this approach.

AML accounts for approximately 90% of all acute leukemias in adults and has an incidence of 2.4/100 000/year (Lowenberg et al. 1999). More than 13,000 new cases of AML are diagnosed annually in the US and approximately 9,000 deaths will be due to this disease (Ries et al. 2008). The mainstay of therapy for AML is based on a core regimen of daunorubicin and cytarabine and although 70-85% of AML patients treated with current chemotherapy protocols are able to achieve a morphologic remission, (Hurwitz et al. 1995; Ribeiro et al. 2005) many relapse because of recurrence from minimal residual disease (MRD) leading to a 5 year survival of approximately 40% (Lowenberg et al. 1999). Allogeneic bone marrow transplantation has improved outcomes for high risk patients in part from a graft-versus-leukemia effect (GVL). However, only 60% of patients will have a matched sibling or unrelated donor, leaving a large proportion of patients without a transplant option (Ruggeri et al. 2002). Although GVL was initially thought to be solely mediated by T cells, there is evidence supporting a role of NK cells in mediating GVL (Ruggeri et al. 2002). However, allogeneic stem cell transplantation is the most effective therapy for AML, implying an important role for GVL in curing patients and by inference in eliminating leukemic stem cells.

Multiple myeloma accounts for 1% of malignancies and 13% of hematologic cancers, with a median age at diagnosis of 70 years (Palumb and Anderson 2011). Combination therapies including immunomodulatory agents (e.g. thalidomide and lenalidomide), or proteosome inhibitors (e.g. bortezomib) with steroids (e.g. dexamethasone) are replacing traditional MM chemotherapy drugs in induction regimens prior to autologous stem cell transplantation (Palumbo and Rajkumar 2009). Thalidomide is currently used for maintenance therapy, with lenalidomide under investigation. In patients ineligible for transplant, combinations of alkylating agents (e.g. melphalan) and steroids (e.g. prednisone), with either thalidomide or bortezomib are the standard of care (Palumbo and Rajkumar 2009). Despite this treatment strategy, MM remains largely incurable with a median survival around 3–6 years.

Allogeneic transplantation in MM may lead to longer remission, lower relapse rates and long-term survival in subsets of patients (Bruno et al. 2009). This suggests a possible graftversus-myeloma (GVM) effect with the potential to eradicate MM stem cells in some patients in whom conventional chemotherapy treatment alone would lead to eventual disease relapse. Reducedintensity conditioning with allogeneic transplantation reduces treatment-related mortality and an increased overall survival in patients receiving HLA matched sibling allogeneic transplantation after an initial autologous transplant compared to patients receiving single or tandem autologous transplants (Bruno et al. 2009). Nevertheless, the reason for the increased toxicity of allogeneic bone marrow transplantation in MM patients, due in part to graft versus host disease (GVHD), needs to be better understood. Additional studies should aim to enhance the GVM effect important for increasing survival after allogeneic transplant, while minimizing GVHD (Bruno et al. 2009).

The GVL and GVM are mediated by lymphocytes (T and NK cells) that recognize host and tumour-specific antigens. A particularly novel emerging therapeutic approach is the use of immune effector cell lines with broad tumour killing capacity, such as the NK cell line, NK-92. Here, we review the role of NK-92 in the recognition and killing of cancer stem cells in leukemia and multiple myeloma and focus on the use of clonogenic cytotoxicity assays to study immune effector interactions with cancer stem cells.

Role of Natural Killer Cells in the Immune System

The cellular immune system comprises lymphocytes and myeloid cells which work in coordination primarily to fight microbial infection. The lymphocyte subset includes T and NK cells which play important roles in tumour immune surveillance (Swann and Smyth 2007). T and NK cells both contain cytotoxic granules containing perforin and granzymes that can be exocytosed onto target cells leading to apoptosis. In addition, they can kill via death ligands on their surface such as Fas Ligand or TRAIL. Cytotoxic T-cells recognize foreign peptides in the context of class I HLA allowing for the immune system to probe internal proteins produced by cells while NK cells play a complementary role.

NK cells are able to recognize and destroy cells that have downregulated HLA class I molecules on their surface. This enables NK cells to destroy virally-infected cells or tumor cells unrecognized by T cells which rely on antigen presentation in the context of HLA class I. NK cells express killer immunoglobulin like receptors (KIRs) that, when engaged by self HLA class I molecules, inhibit NK cells from killing. Therefore, when cells downregulate HLA class I, they are susceptible to NK cell recognition and cytolysis as described by the "missing self" hypothesis (Karre et al. 1986). Further, work by Ruggeri et al. (2002) in AML patients treated with haplotype bone marrow transplants demonstrates that mismatch of the recipient's HLA-type with the donor's NK cell KIR receptors leads to improved survival. NK cells also have a number of activating receptors that recognize ligands on target cells, such as NKG2D, implicated in recognition of leukemic blasts (Diermayr et al. 2008). A balance of inhibitory and activating signals determines whether an NK cell kills its target (Sutlu and Alici 2009).

Cell Line Therapy for Cancer

The ability to create cell lines from primary tumour samples has been critical to facilitate experimental work leading to our current understanding of tumour biology and also in the development of effective cancer therapies. Malignant transformation can occur in the cells of the immune system such as T or NK cells, with occasional retention of the ability to recognize and lyse other tumour cells. Application of these cells to treat cancer is like fighting 'fire with fire' and can be accomplished by utilizing Good Manufacturing Practice (GMP) facilities to scale up large therapeutic doses of cells in a standardized manner.

The first attempt to utilize cell lines as therapeutic agents was with cell line, TALL-104 derived from a patient with T-cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia which had the ability to kill a wide range of tumour targets in an MHC unrestricted manner (Cesano and Santoli 1992). It was tested in a phase I study to treat breast cancer and most toxicities were limited to grade I/II with one patient experiencing grade IV liver toxicity (Visonneau et al. 2000). NK-92, a cell line derived from a patient with a NK-cell non-Hodgkin lymphoma (Gong et al. 1994), has undergone extensive preclinical development (Tonn et al. 2001). NK-92 recently underwent a Phase I trial of patients with metastatic renal cancers and melanoma with no major toxicities reported (Arai et al. 2008). The use of such cell lines for cancer treatment is a novel approach, and has several advantages over other forms of adoptive immunotherapy that use endogenously-derived autoloor allogeneic NK cells, including gous standardization of therapy and cell manufacture as well as unlimited potential for ex vivo cell expansion. We are currently evaluating NK-92 in a Phase I clinical trial for advanced hematological malignancies at the Princess Margaret Hospital and have not observed any significant adverse reactions to date.

Immune Therapy for Cancer Stem Cells

The best evidence that cellular immune therapies can eliminate cancer stem cells is cure of leukemia after allogeneic transplantation. While the benefit of allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplantation is greatest for chronic myeloid leukemia (Arora et al. 2009), there is still benefit in acute myeloid leukemia (Litzow et al. 2010) and acute lymphoblastic leukemia (Burke et al. 2009). However, a traditional understanding of the graft-versus-leukemia (GVL) effect has centered around the role of T-cells recognizing tumour cells via major and minor histocompatibility elements (Pierce et al. 2001). In addition to GVL, is the risk of GVHD that increases with the number of HLA loci mismatches. However, the observation that some patients benefit from fully matched donors without any GVHD, suggests a tumour specific element to the GVL or a greater susceptibility to killing of malignant tissue compared with normal tissue. Cure of patients with allogeneic transplantation relies on engraftment of donor hematopoietic stem cells, the establishment of chimerism and reconstitution of a functional immune system.

NK cells were implicated in GVL when AML patients treated haplotype transplants (halfmatched) with KIR ligand mismatches had better survival outcomes than those without mismatches (Ruggeri et al. 2002). There is, however little direct evidence to support the notion that the cure of hematologic malignancy by bone marrow transplantation is the result of elimination of cancer stem cells. Many clinical study outcomes measure morphologic parameters of bone marrow, and even when minimal residual disease is assessed, it is rarely done with specificity for cancer stem cells. Furthermore, there is a paucity of in vitro and in vivo studies that directly study the interaction of immune effectors with cancer stem cells (Costello et al. 2000; Langenkamp et al. 2009; Williams et al. 2010; Swift et al. 2012), leaving much to be understood about the cellular and molecular immunology behind the recognition of cancer stem cells. This is, in part, related to difficulties in defining and studying cancer stem cells and in studying the interactions of immune cells with rare cell subpopulations.

Clonogenic Assays – Historical Development

The clonogenic assay was developed by Puck et al. (1956) initially as a system to grow HeLa cells and then to grow epithelial cells from normal human tissue (liver, conjunctiva, kidney and appendix) (Cieciura et al. 1956). This involved the use of semi-solid medium supplemented with growth factors and nutrients to grow colonies derived from single cells. This predated the discovery of hematopoietic stem cells by McCulloch and Till (1960) using the *in vivo* spleen colony forming assay. An effective means to generate murine bone marrow derived colonies was done in 1966 using agar plates with mouse kidney or embryonic feeder layers (Bradley and Metcalf 1966). The first attempt to grow primary tumours in semi-solid medium was with murine myeloma colonies were grown by McCulloch's research group (Park et al. 1971). Subsequently, they applied this approach to study sensitivity of murine and human hematopoietic stem cells to chemotherapy drugs (Ogawa et al. 1973). Further applications of an agar based colony forming assay for primary acute myeloid leukemia samples was demonstrated to predict clinical response and resistance (Park et al. 1980).

Today, the clonogenic assay involves growing the cells either in methylcellulose or agar with various growth factors and cytokines. Proliferation of a subset of cells results in the appearance of colonies that can be enumerated typically at 10–14 days.

The value of clonogenic assays is that it allows assessment of single cells with high proliferative capacity. Tumour stem and progenitor cells have the ability to form colonies in a semisolid state matrix consisted of either agar or methylcellulose providing a readout for testing cytotoxic agents. However, limitations of clonogenic assays include low frequency of clonogenic cells, two log range for cytotoxicity evaluation and clump artifacts for some types of cells (Hoffman 1991). Clonogenic chemotherapy assays are good at predicting patients likely to be resistant to a particular chemotherapy agent, but not as accurate at determining those who will be sensitive. Clonogenic assays have the potential of individualizing patient treatment as they can predict clinical responses, but have not been incorporated into standard of care for any given cancer, possibly because of the inability to grow a high proportion of primary tumours using this approach.

Application of the Clonogenic Assay to Study Cytotoxicity of Cellular Agents

Few studies have examined the *in vitro* sensitivity of cancer stem cells to immune effector killing. In one study, lymphokine activated killer (LAK) cells and allogeneic lymphocytes were shown to exert a modest cytotoxic effect on AML cancer stem cells (CD34+ CD38–) that were intrinsically resistant to the chemotherapeutic agent, daunorubicin (Costello et al. 2000). This was done by sorting the cells and performing a chromium release assay. A limitation of that study was that the LAK cells were a mixed population of IL-2 activated T and NK cells, making it difficult to discern the contribution of either cell type.

Another study using the clonogenic assay to examine the role of KIR mismatched NK cells against primary AML showed a reduction in colonies (Langenkamp et al. 2009). This study also utilized the chromium release assay and reported secondary replating of clonogenic cells. Similarly, autologous activated marrow-infiltrating T-lymphocytes (MILs) have demonstrated superior in vitro cytotoxicity against clonogenic MM cells compared to activated peripheral blood lymphocytes (PBLs) isolated from the same patient. Normal hematopoietic progenitors were not affected by MILs or PBLs, providing pre-clinical evidence for the safety of this therapy (Noonan et al. 2005). However, a direct comparison between bulk tumor and clonogenic cell killing was not considered in this work. Further, neither study utilized appropriate controls to differentiate killing during the 4 h co-incubation versus over the 2 week low density incubation in methylcellulose, making a comparison of methods difficult to interpret.

We therefore developed an assay to control for the effect of NK-92 on targets cells during low density interactions over the 2 week methylcellulose incubation following the initial high density interaction for 4 h in a 96 well plate. This allowed for a better comparison to the standard 4 h chromium release assay in an attempt to compare the killing of bulk versus cancer stem cells by immune effectors (Fig. 24.1) and also to quantify the killing that occurred during both conditions of co-incubation (Fig. 24.2).

The clonogenic assay provides an additional useful functional readout independent of the variability of the immunophenotype of cancer stem cells. It is noteworthy that patients whose primary MM samples form colonies in vitro, have poorer survival outcomes than those who do not (Takahashi et al. 1985). Moreover, the sensitivity of clonogenic leukemic cells to chemotherapy predicts the clinical response in AML (Park et al. 1980). These data suggest that clonogenicity is a clinically relevant parameter. While clonogenic cells are not cancer stem cell per se, they include a subset of malignant progenitors and stem cells with significant proliferative capacity and the ability to contribute to disease progression. Inhibition of colony formation therefore, is an appropriate surrogate measure of cancer stem cell toxicity or cytostasis.

NK-92 as a Cancer Stem Cell Targeting Agent – Leukemia and Multiple Myeloma

We tested NK-92 against cell line KG1, an acute myeloid leukemia cell line, utilizing chromium release (CRA), flow cytometric (FCCA) and methycellulose (MCA) and liquid culture (LCA) cytotoxicity assays (Williams et al. 2010), all standardized to the same 4 h co-incubation in a 96 well plate. While additional killing was detected with an Annexin V based FCCA, it still did not predict the results of killing in the clonogenic assay at a 10:1 effector:target ratio. In fact, at this ratio, percent lysis in the CRA was 78% while all colonies were ablated in the MCA, leading to a cytotoxicity readout of 100%. We interpreted this to indicate preferential killing of leukemic stem cells in the cell line KG1 relative to bulk cells. Given that KG1 has stem cell capacity outside the classically defined CD34+CD38- population, this was a useful technique to measure cytotoxicity against leukemic stem cells. Further, our results



Fig. 24.1 Methylcellulose cytotoxicity assay (primary and secondary). Target cells are added to individual wells of a 96 well-U bottom plate. NK-92 are added to treatment wells at varying effector:target ratios. Low density control samples are prepared by separate incubation of target and effector cells in the 96 well plate followed by co-injection into methylcellulose to evaluate the impact of NK-92 cells on target cell capacity to form colonies after 1–2 weeks. The plates are centrifuged at 500 rpm for 5 min and then incubated for 4 h at 37°C and 5% CO₂. Subsequently, the cell suspension is injected into 3.8 ml of methylcellulose,

with the clonogenic assay were confirmed by a liquid culture proliferation cytotoxicity assay in which no residual proliferative capacity remained relative to controls at a 10:1 effector:target ratio.

Similarly, we demonstrated that clonogenic MM cells in the RPMI 8226 and NCI-H929 cell lines were also preferentially killed by NK-92 relative to bulk cells by comparing CRA, FCCA and MCA data. Bulk RPMI 8226 and NCI-H929 cell death was 25 and 30%, respectively in the chromium release assay at a 10:1 effector to target ratio and increased to 50% in the more sensitive FCCA. Notably, the clonogenic growth of RPMI 8226 and NCI-H929 was inhibited by 70 and 85%, respectively at the same effector to target ratio (Swift et al. 2012).

Further, secondary replating of residual colonies enables a more precise calculation of cytotoxicity against clonogenic MM cells to be obtained, as self-renewal of residual colonies are accounted for after NK cell treatment. Secondary replating

vortexed and plated in triplicate in 35 mm Petri dishes and incubated at 37°C, 5% CO_2 and 100% humidity. After 1–2 weeks colonies are enumerated on each plate. Target and effector cells are injected separately into methylcellulose to identify the baseline number of colonies and to demonstrate that NK-92 cells cannot form colonies. Primary colonies from the low density control and treatment groups are replated in a secondary methylcellulose assay with enumeration of secondary colonies after 1–2 weeks. The concentration of cells was adjusted to achieve the same plating density as the primary culture

can be performed by two methods: individual colonies can be plucked and replated (Fig. 24.1) or colonies (and intervening cells) from the entire plate can be pooled and replated at the initial seeding density. The first method addresses the residual colony-forming capacity of individual colonies, while the second pools all cells on the plate (including non-colony forming cells) which has the potential to detect quiescent stem cells that may remain between the colonies. Both methods compare the clonogenicity of residual cells after NK cell treatment to the clonogenicity of colonies in the low density control which involves incubating NK cells and targets in separate wells for 4 h and then co-introducing them into methylcellulose.

Replating pooled residual RPMI 8226 and NCI-H929 colonies after NK-92 treatment formed significantly fewer colonies than did the low density control. Similarly, replating ten individual residual colonies after NK-92 treatment **Fig. 24.2** Methylcellulose cytotoxicity assay calculations. Cytotoxicity calculations are determined using terms A, B, C, and D described in Fig. 24.1



produced fewer secondary colonies than replating ten colonies from the low density control. This suggests that NK-92 treatment reduced the clonogenic potential of residual MM cells. Furthermore, pooled and individual replating methods produced similar results for residual RPMI 8226 and NCI-H929 colonies after NK cell treatment compared to the low density control, suggesting that cells interspersed between colonies do not have clonogenic potential (Swift et al. 2012).

Secondary replating by either method facilitates the calculation of cumulative clonogenic inhibition and for NK-92 against RPMI 8226 and NCI-H929 detected an additional 3–6% increase in the cytotoxicity when factoring in selfrenewal of secondary colonies (Swift et al. 2012). Therefore, the approach of secondary replating provides a more accurate enumeration of toxicity against cancer stem cell if colonies remain in the primary assay.

In conclusion, NK-92 is one of two clinically tested cell lines with potential to treat hematological malignancies. The ability to effectively kill clonogenic cells, a surrogate measure of cancer stem cell killing, indicates their therapeutic potential. Our work suggests that NK-92 can preferentially target malignant stem cells versus bulk tumour by as yet to be determined mechanisms. We expect that identifying mechanisms that mediate the interaction of cellular immune effectors and the cancer stem cell will lead to more effective cancer immunotherapies.

References

- Arai S, Meagher R, Swearingen M, Myint H, Rich E, Martinson J, Klingemann H (2008) Infusion of the allogeneic cell line NK-92 in patients with advanced renal cell cancer or melanoma: a phase I trial. Cytotherapy 10(6):625–632
- Arora M, Weisdorf DJ, Spellman SR, Haagenson MD, Klein JP, Hurley CK, Selby GB, Antin JH, Kernan NA, Kollman C, Nademanee A, McGlave P, Horowitz MM, Petersdorf EW (2009) HLA-identical sibling compared with 8/8 matched and mismatched unrelated donor bone marrow transplant for chronic phase chronic myeloid leukemia. J Clin Oncol 27(10):1644–1652
- Bonnet D, Dick JE (1997) Human acute myeloid leukemia is organized as a hierarchy that originates from a primitive hematopoietic cell. Nat Med 3(7):730–737
- Bradley TR, Metcalf D (1966) The growth of mouse bone marrow cells in vitro. Aust J Exp Biol Med Sci 44(3):287–299
- Bruno B, Rotta M, Patriarca F, Mordini N, Allione B, Carnevale-Schianca F, Giaccone L, Sorasio R, Omede P, Baldi I, Bringhen S, Massaia M, Aglietta M, Levis A, Gallamini A, Fanin R, Palumbo A, Storb R, Ciccone G, Boccadoro M (2009) A comparison of allografting with autografting for newly diagnosed myeloma. N Engl J Med 356(11):1110–1120
- Burke MJ, Cao Q, Trotz B, Weigel B, Kumar A, Smith A, Verneris MR (2009) Allogeneic hematopoietic cell transplantation (allogeneic HCT) for treatment of pediatric Philadelphia chromosome-positive acute lymphoblastic leukemia (ALL). Pediatr Blood Cancer 53(7):1289–1294
- Cesano A, Santoli D (1992) Two unique human leukemic T-cell lines endowed with a stable cytotoxic function and a different spectrum of target reactivity analysis and modulation of their lytic mechanisms. In Vitro Cell Dev Biol 28A(9–10):648–656

- Cieciura SJ, Marcus PI, Puck TT (1956) Clonal growth in vitro of epithelial cells from normal human tissues. J Exp Med 104(4):615–628
- Costello RT, Mallet F, Gaugler B, Sainty D, Arnoulet C, Gastaut JA, Olive D (2000) Human acute myeloid leukemia CD34+/CD38– progenitor cells have decreased sensitivity to chemotherapy and Fas-induced apoptosis, reduced immunogenicity, and impaired dendritic cell transformation capacities. Cancer Res 60(16):4403–4411
- Diermayr S, Himmelreich H, Durovic B, Mathys-Schneeberger A, Siegler U, Langenkamp U, Hofsteenge J, Gratwohl A, Tichelli A, Paluszewska M, Wiktor-Jedrzejczak W, Kalberer CP, Wodnar-Filipowicz A (2008) NKG2D ligand expression in AML increases in response to HDAC inhibitor valproic acid and contributes to allorecognition by NK-cell lines with single KIR-HLA class I specificities. Blood 111(3):1428–1436
- Gong JH, Maki G, Klingemann HG (1994) Characterization of a human cell line (NK-92) with phenotypical and functional characteristics of activated natural killer cells. Leukemia 8(4):652
- Hoffman RM (1991) In vitro sensitivity assays in cancer: a review, analysis, and prognosis. J Clin Lab Anal 5(2):133–143
- Hurwitz CA, Mounce KG, Grier HE (1995) Treatment of patients with acute myelogenous leukemia: review of clinical trials of the past decade. J Pediatr Hematol Oncol 17(3):185–197
- Karre K, Ljunggren HG, Piontek G, Kiessling R (1986) Selective rejection of H-2-deficient lymphoma variants suggests alternative immune defence strategy. Nature 319(6055):675–678
- Langenkamp U, Siegler U, Jorger S, Diermayr S, Gratwohl A, Kalberer CP, Wodnar-Filipowicz A (2009) Human acute myeloid leukemia CD34+CD38- stem cells are susceptible to allorecognition and lysis by single KIRexpressing natural killer cells. Haematologica 94(11):1590–1594
- Lapidot T, Sirard C, Vormoor J, Murdoch B, Hoang T, Caceres-Cortes J, Minden M, Paterson B, Caligiuri MA, Dick JE (1994) A cell initiating human acute myeloid leukaemia after transplantation into SCID mice. Nature 367(6464):645–648
- Litzow MR, Tarima S, Perez WS, Bolwell BJ, Cairo MS, Camitta BM, Cutler CS, de Lima M, Dipersio JF, Gale RP, Keating A, Lazarus HM, Luger S, Marks DI, Maziarz RT, McCarthy PL, Pasquini MC, Phillips GL, Rizzo JD, Sierra J, Tallman MS, Weisdorf DJ (2010) Allogeneic transplantation for therapy-related myelodysplastic syndrome and acute myeloid leukemia. Blood 115(9):1850–1857
- Lowenberg B, Downing JR, Burnett A (1999) Acute myeloid leukemia. N Engl J Med 341(14):1051–1062
- Matsui W, Wang Q, Barber JP, Brennan S, Smith BD, Borrello I, McNiece I, Lin L, Ambinder RF, Peacock C, Watkins DN, Huff CA, Jones RJ (2008) Clonogenic multiple myeloma progenitors, stem cell properties, and drug resistance. Cancer Res 68(1):190–197

- McCulloch EA, Till JE (1960) The radiation sensitivity of normal mouse bone marrow cells, determined by quantitative marrow transplantation into irradiated mice. Radiat Res 13:115–125
- Noonan K, Matsui W, Serafini P, Carbley R, Tan G, Khalili J, Bonyhadi M, Levitsky H, Whartenby K, Borrello I (2005) Activated marrow-infiltrating lymphocytes effectively target plasma cells and their clonogenic precursors. Cancer Res 65(5):2026–2034
- Ogawa M, Bergsagel DE, McCulloch EA (1973) Sensitivity of human and murine hemopoietic precursor cells to chemotherapeutic agents assessed in cell culture. Blood 42(6):851–856
- Palumbo A, Anderson K (2011) Multiple myeloma. N Engl J Med 364(11):1046–1060
- Palumbo A, Rajkumar SV (2009) Treatment of newly diagnosed myeloma. Leukemia 23(3):449–456
- Park CH, Bergsagel DE, McCulloch EA (1971) Mouse myeloma tumor stem cells: a primary cell culture assay. J Natl Cancer Inst 46(2):411–422
- Park CH, Amare M, Savin MA, Goodwin JW, Newcomb MM, Hoogstraten B (1980) Prediction of chemotherapy response in human leukemia using an in vitro chemotherapy sensitivity test on the leukemic colonyforming cells. Blood 55(4):595–601
- Pierce RA, Field ED, Mutis T, Golovina TN, Von Kap-Herr C, Wilke M, Pool J, Shabanowitz J, Pettenati MJ, Eisenlohr LC, Hunt DF, Goulmy E, Engelhard VH (2001) The HA-2 minor histocompatibility antigen is derived from a diallelic gene encoding a novel human class I myosin protein. J Immunol 167(6):3223–3230
- Puck TT, Marcus PI, Cieciura SJ (1956) Clonal growth of mammalian cells in vitro; growth characteristics of colonies from single HeLa cells with and without a feeder layer. J Exp Med 103(2):273–283
- Ribeiro RC, Razzouk BI, Pounds S, Hijiya N, Pui CH, Rubnitz JE (2005) Successive clinical trials for childhood acute myeloid leukemia at St Jude Children's research hospital, from 1980 to 2000. Leukemia 19(12):2125–2129
- Ries LAG, Krapcho M, Stinchcomb DG, Howlader N, Horner MJ, Mariotto A, Miller BA, Feuer EJ, Altekruse SF, Lewis DR, Clegg L, Eisner MP, Reichman M, Edwards BK (eds) (2008) SEER cancer statistics review, 1975–2005. National Cancer Institute, Bethesda
- Ruggeri L, Capanni M, Urbani E, Perruccio K, Shlomchik WD, Tosti A, Posati S, Rogaia D, Frassoni F, Aversa F, Martelli MF, Velardi A (2002) Effectiveness of donor natural killer cell alloreactivity in mismatched hematopoietic transplants. Science 295(5562): 2097–2100
- Sutlu T, Alici E (2009) Natural killer cell-based immunotherapy in cancer: current insights and future prospects. J Intern Med 266(2):154–181
- Swann JB, Smyth MJ (2007) Immune surveillance of tumors. J Clin Invest 117(5):1137–1146
- Swift BE, Williams BA, Kosaka Y, Wang XH, Medin JA, Viswanathan S, Martinez-Lopez J, Keating A (2012) Natural killer cell lines preferentially kill clonogenic multiple myeloma cells and decrease myeloma

engraftment in a bioluminescent xenograft mouse model. Haematologica 97(7):1020–1028

- Takahashi T, Lim B, Jamal N, Tritchler D, Lockwood G, McKinney S, Bergsagel DE, Messner HA (1985) Colony growth and self renewal of plasma cell precursors in multiple myeloma. J Clin Oncol 3(12):1613–1623
- Tonn T, Becker S, Esser R, Schwabe D, Seifried E (2001) Cellular immunotherapy of malignancies using the clonal natural killer cell line NK-92. J Hematother Stem Cell Res 10(4):535–544
- Visonneau S, Cesano A, Porter DL, Luger SL, Schuchter L, Kamoun M, Torosian MH, Duffy K, Sickles C, Stadtmauer EA, Santoli D (2000) Phase I trial of TALL-104 cells in patients with refractory metastatic breast cancer. Clin Cancer Res 6(5):1744–1754
- Williams BA, Wang XH, Keating A (2010) Clonogenic assays measure leukemia stem cell killing not detectable by chromium release and flow cytometric cytotoxicity assays. Cytotherapy 12(7):951–960

Cancer Stem Cells in Head and Neck Squamous Cell Carcinoma

Mark E. Prince and Steven B. Chinn

Contents

Introduction	260
Background	260
Identification of Cancer Stem Cells	262
CD44	262
ALDH	262
CD133	263
Tumorigenesis	263
Metastasis	264
Treatment Failures	266
Tumor Microenvironement/Niche and Supporting Cells	266
Clinical Implications and Future Aims	268
References	269

Abstract

Head and neck squamous cell carcinoma (HNSCC) is the 6th most common cancer worldwide. Despite advances in diagnostic and treatment modalities, overall survival has not significantly changed over the last 30-years. Better understanding of the molecular pathophysiology of HNSCC may allow the introduction of novel diagnostic and therapeutic modalities that could impact survival. At the cellular level, cancer stem cells represent the mechanism for cancer tumorigenesis, metastasis and treatment failure. Head and neck cancer stem cells are a subpopulation of cancer cells with the unique ability for tumorigenesis, self renewal and the ability to recapitulate the heterogeneity of head and neck squamous cell carcinoma. Head and neck cancer stem cells have been shown to have a higher capacity for tumorigenesis and have greater metastatic potential in-vitro and in-vivo. In addition their slow growth and ability to survive adverse conditions makes them a great candidate as mediators of treatment resistance and cancer recurrence. Better understanding of the molecular mechanisms of head and neck cancer stem cells may allow more targeted therapies and improved survival.

M.E. Prince (🖂) • S.B. Chinn

Department of Otolaryngology – Head and Neck Surgery, University of Michigan, 1500 East Medical Center Drive, Ann Arbor, MI 48109, USA e-mail: mepp@umich.edu

Introduction

Cancer remains the second leading cause of death in America. Worldwide, head and neck squamous cell carcinoma (HNSCC) is the sixth most common cancer, affecting over 400,000 patients, and leading to over 200,000 deaths. In the United States, 50,000 Americans are affected leading to over 11,000 deaths annually (Jemal et al. 2011). Head and neck squamous cell carcinoma arises from the upper aerodigestive epithelium of the oral cavity, oropharynx, nasopharynx, larynx and upper esophagus. Metastases typically present regionally in the lymph nodes of the neck and distantly in the lungs. Treatment typically involves a combination of surgical resection and/or radiation at the primary site and regional cervical lymph drainage sites. Chemotherapy is reserved as a synergistic adjunct for radiation therapy, for systemic therapy, and for advanced disease. Treatment failure, local recurrence and regional metastasis predicts poor outcome, with a 50% decrease in their overall survival. Distant metastases are nearly uniformly fatal. Despite the increasing depth of knowledge and development of advanced diagnostic and therapeutic interventions, overall survival of HNSCC remains unchanged over the last 30 years. Better understanding of the mechanisms associated with treatment failures and metastasis promises improved outcomes for HNSCC patients.

As research furthers our understanding of the mechanisms of cancer, current evidence supports the analogy of tumor growth to organogenesis. Just as an organ contains stem cells that are capable of producing heterogeneous progeny that make up a complex organ, a subpopulation of cells in tumors are also designed in a hierarchal fashion with the ability to create a complex heterogeneous conglomeration of cells. This subpopulation of tumorigenic cells in human malignancy has been deemed cancer stem cells (CSC). Cancer stem cells were originally identified in hematogenous malignancies (Lapidot et al. 1994), however over the past several years research into their role in tumorigenesis, metastasis and treatment failure in solid organ malignancies has intensified. Cancer stem cells are defined as a subset of cancer cells with the ability to

form new tumors, recapitulate the heterogeneity of the original tumor, and have the capacity for self-renewal. Cancer stem cells have recently been identified as a novel and potential target for head and neck squamous cell carcinoma.

Background

Tumorigenicity has been classically described based on the stochastic model of tumorigenesis. In this model, cancer arises from multiple different mutations within cells. These mutations eventually lead to immortalized cells, all of which are capable of tumor growth. This concept if valid effectively means there is no selectivity between cancers cells that lead to a heterogeneous tumor; every cell is capable of tumorigenesis and metastasis (Fig. 25.1a). The cancer stem cell theory of tumorigenesis has long been established, but more recently has gained increasing popularity due to identification of CSC in solid malignancies. In the cancer stem cell theory, there is a hierarchy of cells capable of tumorigenesis and metastasis. Cancer stem cells are capable of giving rise to other CSC as well as to differentiated progenitor cells that make up the vast majority of a heterogeneous tumor population. Only the CSC are capable of tumorigenesis while the progenitor cells have limited to no ability to form tumors. Malignant transformation within normal squamous epithelial stem cells or in differentiated cells creates a subgroup of cells with a cancer stem cell phenotype. The cancer stem cell phenotype is a rare subset of cells with the ability for self-renewal, regeneration of the heterogeneous original tumor and the ability to form cancer. In the CSC theory, this subgroup of cells is responsible for initiation of tumor growth and spread, whereas non-CSC are incapable of regeneration of progeny or the ability to recapitulate a tumor (Fig. 25.1b) (Reya et al. 2001). Despite these two contrasting views on tumorigenesis, the stochastic and cancer stem cells models are not mutually exclusive. Whether CSC are derived from mutated stem cells in a stochastic mechanism or differentiated cells are altered forming dedifferentiated cells with stem cell properties remains unclear. However, what is known is that there


appears to exist a subpopulation with greater capacity for cancer formation relative to other cells within a heterogeneous tumor cell population.

Subpopulations of highly tumorigenic cells, or CSC, were first described in hematologic malignancies (Lapidot et al. 1994). Since then they have been identified in multiple tumor types, both hematologic and solid, using a variety of cellular markers. Studies performed in leukemia were the first to demonstrate the ability of leukemia CSC to form tumors, regenerate the primary leukemia based on the cellular markers CD34 and CD38 (Bonnet and Dick 1997). Breast cancer was the first solid organ malignancy to be identified containing CSC. Work by Al-Hajj et al. (2003) revealed that breast cancer cells with the cellular markers CD44+/CD24-/low/Lineage- cells were isolated from human breast carcinoma and orthotopically injected into immunocompromised mice. These cells were capable of serial regeneration, recapitulation of the primary tumor and self-renewal of the tumor initiating cells. Since then, CSC have been identified in CNS, pancreatic, lung, colon and recently head and neck squamous cell carcinoma.

Work by Prince et al. (2007) identified a subpopulation of HNSCC tumor cells with stem cell-like phenotypes initially using the cellular marker CD44 and more recently with aldehyde dehydrogenase (ALDH) (Chen et al. 2009; Clay et al. 2010). Like other cancer stem cells, these cells have stem cell-like qualities: self-renewal, tumorigenesis and the ability to recapitulate a heterogeneous tumor. This marked the first identification of CSC in HNSCC.

Identification of Cancer Stem Cells

Cancer stem cells are often identified by specific molecular markers or enzymatic reactions. Using these CSC specific markers allows the use of flow cytometry to identify and sort a select subpopulation of cancer cells. Fluorescence activated flow cytometry enables rapid identification and distribution of cells by suspending them in a stream of fluid and each cell placed into a single droplet. The droplets are then passed through a laser whose light is then deflected based on the fluorescent nature of the cell. The deflected light activates an electrical charge to the cell based on its fluorescence. The charged droplets then fall through an electrostatic deflection system that diverts droplets into containers based upon their charge. This rapid distribution of cells allows high throughput analysis based on physical and/or chemical properties of the cells. The cellular makers CD44, ALDH and CD133 are used to identify head and neck cancer stem cells by fluorescent activated flow cytometry.

CD44

CD44 is a type-1 transmembrane glycoprotein, also known as Phagocytic Glycoprotein-1 (PGP-1). This transmembrane protein primarily serves as a receptor for hyaluronate and is involved in adhesion of leukocytes to endothelial cells, extracellular matrix and stromal cells. The function of CD44 can be altered by a combination of alternative splicing of its variable region and alternative glycosylation of both the constant region and the variable region. Downstream effects of CD44 binding include invasion and metastasis (Wang et al. 2009). In HNSCC, the CSC populations were initially identified based on elevated expression of CD44. Supporting evidence for CD44 as a marker for CSC in HNSCC has shown cells expressing high levels of CD44 have a more primitive morphologic appearance, express higher levels of the stem cell marker BMI-1, and co-stain with the basal cell marker cytokeratin 5/14. In vivo, cells with high CD44 (CD44^{high}) expression are capable of tumorigenesis, whereas cells with low CD44 (CD44^{low}) expression do not (Prince et al. 2007). The identification of CD44 by flow cytometry has traditionally used fluorochromeconjugated anti-CD44 antibodies against epitopes within the conserved region of the CD44 extracellular domain. The top 1% of cells expressing are defined as CD44^{high} and those with less than 1% expression are defined as CD44^{low} (Fig. 25.2a).

ALDH

The aldehyde dehydrogenase (ALDH) superfamily is made up of 19 separately encoded genes. The expression and activity of the ALDH product is found in nearly all intracellular components. ALDH is a NAD(P)+-dependent enzyme involved in oxidation of aldehydes for both physiologic and pathologic cellular mechanisms. The isoforms ALDH1A1 and ALDH3A1 have been shown to play a critical role in embryonal tissues as well as adult stem cells. ALDH was initially identified as a normal physiologic stem cell marker and then as a cancer stem cell marker in myeloma, breast cancer and leukemia (Ginestier et al. 2007). ALDH1 has been shown to be a putative marker for CSC in HNSCC and colon cancer (Clay et al. 2010; Chen et al. 2009).

Identification of ALDH1 activity by flow cytometry uses the fluorescent substrate BIODIPY aminoacetaldehyde (BAAA) assay (Aldefluor Assay[®]). The BAAA substrate is added to cell culture and passively diffuses into cells. The ALDH enzyme then oxidized BAAA to BIOPDIPY aminoacetate (BAA–). BAA[–] is unable to escape the cell and emits a highly fluorescent light (Storms et al. 1999). Cells containing high levels of ALDH (ALDH+) and low levels (ALDH–) can be identified and sorted based on the level of BAA[–] fluorescence emitted using fluorescent activated cell sort (Fig. 25.2b).



Fig. 25.2 Flow cytometery. (a) CD44 and (b) ALDH flow cytometry for identification of HNSCC CSC

CD133

CD133 is a five-transmembrane glycoprotein localizing to cell membrane protrusions and microvilli. It has also been found expressed on endothelial precursor cells, glial stem cells and prostate epithelial stem cells. CD133 was originally described as a CSC marker in leukemia and glioblastoma. Zhou et al. (2007) identified CD133+ cells to have a CSC phenotype and as a putative marker of laryngeal squamous cell carcinoma. Similar to CD44, fluorochrome-conjugated anti-CD133 antibodies are used to identify cells with high levels of CD133 and sort them by fluorescent activated flow cytometry for analysis.

Tumorigenesis

The ability to form a tumor mass and reproduce indefinitely defines cancer. Cancer stem cells represent a mechanism for tumorigenesis. Understanding their role is critical to developing therapies. As described previously, HNSCC CSC have been shown to have greater rates of tumor initiation. Prince et al. (2007) were able to demonstrate as few as 5,000 cells with CD44^{high} expression were capable of tumor growth in the flanks of NOD/SCID mice. Correspondingly, cells with CD44^{low} expression had limited ability to grow, even when $>1 \times 10^6$ cells were injected. Tumors that were grown from CD44^{high} cells were then extracted and analyzed for histology and cellular composition. The histology of the tumors demonstrated recapitulation of a heterogeneous tumor that mimicked the original primary tumor. When these tumors where reanalyzed by flow cytometry, the tumor cell make-up was heterogeneous and there was renewal of the CD44^{high} cells. Additionally, analysis of the CSC transcriptome demonstrated greater expression of BMI-1, an established tumorigenic stem-cell related gene, in the CD44^{high} tumor and cell populations. This was the first description of a subgroup of HNSCC cells with the CSC phenotype.

In two independent studies evaluating the role of ALDH in tumorigenesis, it was shown that cells isolated from primary tumors with ALDH+had greater rates of tumorigenesis in mouse flank and neck injections (Clay et al. 2010; Chen et al. 2009). This work has been confirmed and repeated by several groups. Advancing their work, Chinn et al., were able to demonstrate an enhanced ability for HNSCC cells expressing CD44^{high} and ALDH+to have greater tumorigenesis and significantly elevated rates of tumor growth using an oral cavity orthotopic mouse model (Chinn et al., unpublished work). Tumor histology and flow cytometry confirmed the ability for recapitulation of a heterogeneous tumor, and self-renewal (Fig. 25.3a and c).

Based on these studies, CD44^{high} and ALDH+ cells have been shown to be highly tumorigenic and maintain the CSC phenotype. In contrast to the stochastic theory on tumorigenesis, only a highly select subset of cells is capable of tumorigenesis. This evidence strongly supports the cancer stem cell theory; that a select group of cells have the capacity to form a new cancer with repopulation of the heterogeneous cellular population of the original tumor and form new cancer stem cells with the same capacity for tumor regeneration. The cells lacking cancer stem cell markers are incapable of tumorigenesis and thus recapitulation and self-renewal.

Metastasis

Regional and distant metastasis in most solid organ malignancies predicts extremely poor prognosis. Current treatment modalities for distant metastases are often only palliative in nature. Head and neck cancer metastasis has been associated with clinical and pathologic parameters such as tumor size, perineural invasion, tumor differentiation, extracapsular spread from regional metastasis and tumor location. However, the exact cellular and molecular mechanisms of invasion and metastasis remain unknown, thus presenting a critical area of study to develop potentially novel therapies.

Although CSCs are known to exhibit increased tumorigenicity compared with the rest of the tumor population, their invasive and metastatic potential has only recently been elucidated. Cancer stem cells represent a novel area of study for metastasis as they have the ability to form spheroids and can grow independent of attachment. Given the ability for "independent" growth, in theory, a single cancer cell can invade either a blood vessel or the lymphatic system (Brabletz et al. 2005). This cell can then travel to regional or distant site, bind to and invade through regional or distant organs. Cancer stem cells make an ideal mediator of metastatic spread given their propensity for survival in adverse conditions and more importantly their independent tumorigenetic capability. Understanding and targeting these cells is vital to advancing treatment strategies for HNSCC.

Work in breast cancer has been shown that approximately 30% of patients present with occult disseminated tumor cells in their bone marrow. Analysis of bone marrow metastasis demonstrated a higher proportion of the cells expressing the cancer stem cell marker phenotype (CD44+/ CD24–) (Balic et al. 2006). Additionally, when reimplanted into a mouse model, these metastatic cells were capable of regenerating cells with the cancer stem cell phenotype (tumorigenesis, recapitulation of a heterogeneous tumor and self-renewal). Analysis of the breast CSC marker ALDH demonstrated greater metastatic potential and predicted poor outcomes in inflammatory



Fig. 25.3 Animal models of CSC mediated tumorigenesis and metastasis. (a) CSC orthotopic tip of tongue injections had greater rates of tumorigenesis in the tongue (*arrow*) and regional metastasis to the lymph nodes (*arrow head*).

(b) CSC tail vein injections had greater rates of spread to the lungs compared to non-CSC. (c) Tongue and lymph node histopathology demonstrating recapitulation of a heterogeneous SCC

breast cancer (Charafe-Jauffret et al. 2010). Pancreatic adenocarcinoma has also demonstrated CSC as potential mediators of metastasis. Hermann et al. (2007) were able to identify a subgroup of pancreatic CSC (CD133⁺ CXCR4⁺) with an enhanced metastatic phenotype.

In HNSCC, expression analysis of biomarkers (CMET, HIF, TWIST, SNAIL) associated with increased metastatic potential have been shown to have enhanced expression in cells with CSClike phenotypes. In addition, CSC have been shown to be highly enriched within the epithelialmesenchymal transition (EMT) (Sun and Wang 2011; Chen et al. 2011). The EMT represents a physiologic step in embryology and for wound healing allowing transition of cells to switch morphology and function to form specific functions. In cancer, this phenomenon allows cancer cell to transition from an epithelial morphology to a more mesenchymal morphology. This transition allows increased invasion, loss of cellular adhesions and ultimately the capacity for regional and distant migration. Taken together, the elevated expression of invasive metastatic cancer genes and the findings of CSC enrichment at the EMT further supports the concept that CSC mediate the invasive and more metastatic borders of tumor growth and likely control metastatic potential.

In vitro work by Chinn et al. (unpublished) and Davis et al. (2010) has shown that CSC expressing CD44^{high} have an increased rate of wound closure and have an increased ability to

migrate through a porous barrier compared to non-CSC. In-vivo work using a tail vein mouse model by Davis et al. (2010) were the first to show that CD44^{high} cells efficiently formed lung lesions, whereas non-CSCs did not give rise to any distant disease (Fig. 25.3b). The metastatic potential of these cells was confirmed in an orthotopic mouse model. Chinn et al. (unpublished) were the first to demonstrate significantly higher spontaneous regional and distant metastases in mice injected with cells expressing CD44^{high} and CD44^{high}/ALDH+compared to those injected with CD44^{low} and CD44^{low}/ALDH-cell (Fig. 25.3a). Histologic and flow analysis of the primary tumor, regional lymph node metastasis and distant lung metastasis confirmed recapitulation and selfrenewal (Fig. 25.3c). Additionally, flow analysis of primary patient specimens has shown CSC enrichment in the metastatic lesions. Collectively, these findings support CSC as an important mediator and potential target in HNSCC metastasis.

Treatment Failures

Similar to metastasis, treatment failure portends a poor prognosis in HNSCC. One of the mechanisms of treatment failure is treatment resistance. Increasing amount of work in other solid organ malignancies has shown a propensity for CSC to be a primary mediator of chemotherapy and radiation resistance (Fig. 25.4a). Given CSC ability for tumorigenesis, incomplete CSC eradication can lead to treatment failure and recurrence. Work in glioblastoma and breast cancers have shown that CSCs have a greater ability to have sustained growth and survival in harsh conditions and may use innate resistance mechanisms against treatment induced cell death (Bao et al. 2006). Cancer stem cells are thought to possess the mechanisms necessary for treatment resistance based on two vital characteristics: CSC pump activity and slow cycling cells (Clarke et al. 2006).

Okamoto et al. (2009) studied CD44+ cells in a head and neck cancer cell line and found higher expression of CD133 and ABCG2 levels compared to CD44- cells. In addition, CD44+ cells were found to have greater chemotherapeutic resistance. Likewise, Yang et al. (2011) evaluated laryngeal SCC cells expressing CD133+ and demonstrated significantly lower cell death when these cells were co-cultured with 3 common HNSCC chemotherapy agents. Higher levels of ABGC2 expression was found in CD133+ cells and likely corresponds with chemoresistance. CSC expressing CD44 and CD133 appear to have greater chemoresistance likely mediated through ABCG2 mechanisms.

Koukourakis et al. (2012) recently demonstrated that cells expressing the CSC markers CD44, CD24, Oct4 and integrin-b1 were associated with poor radiation therapy outcomes. Hypoxia has been shown to be associated with radiation resistance, higher rates of local-regional recurrences and may lead to poor differentiation (Kim et al. 2009). Cancer stem cells have been shown to have a high capacity for sustained growth and survival under hypoxic conditions, suggesting another mechanism for radiation resistant tumors. Radiation induced tumor cytotoxicity relies upon oxygen derived oxygen free radicals; tumor hypoxia coupled with CSC ability for hypoxic survival provides the mechanism and role of CSC in radiation resistance and treatment failure. As mentioned previously, HIF genes are critical in the hypoxia pathways and have been shown to be overexpressed in CSC and may be responsible for some aspect of radiationresistance and post-radiation recurrence in HNSCC. The enhanced mechanisms of CSC to evade treatment survival may help explain treatment failure and poor outcomes. Further study of these CSC-specific mechanisms may potentially lead to novel CSC-specific targets.

Tumor Microenvironement/Niche and Supporting Cells

Stem cells rely on surrounding signals within their native microenvironment to signal, regulate and support stem cell proliferation, differentiation, and apoptosis. In adverse conditions, there is an increase in stem cell activity in an effort to preserve normal organ function. In cancers, a similar phenomenon takes place. Recently the stem cell environment and the need for supporting cells to



Fig. 25.4 (a) Standard treatment with cancer stem cell survival serves as potential mechanisms of treatment failure. A single cancer stem cell may also be capable of

forming metastasis. (b) Cancer stem cell targeted treatment (*red arrow*) may lead to more effective and specific tumor treatment

facilitate cancer stem cell function and maintenance of stemness has been described. This environment has been described as the cancer stem cell "tumor niche" with supporting cells (endothelial, extracellular matrix, inflammatory cells, etc.) providing inter-cellular signals to maintain the CSC hierarchy in tumors, enhance tumor growth and stimulate invasiveness (Fig. 25.5). The cancer stem cell niche has been previously described in glioblastoma and colon cancer. In glioblastoma, there is a close relationship between glioblastoma cancer stem cells and endothelial cells. Additionally, the relationship with angiogenesis was symbiotic; CSC were found to secrete vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), thus enhancing local angiogenesis leading to a cancer promoting feedback loop.





In colon cancer, CSC maintenance has been shown to be associated with colonic stroma, particularly tumor associated myofibroblasts. Myofibroblasts produce Wnt-ligands. Wnt has been shown to control stemness and dedifferentiation. This association with supporting cells supports the impact and importance of the cancer stem cell niche (Korkaya et al. 2011). Furthermore, the cancer stem cell niche has also been shown to "dedifferentiate" cells. This is of particular importance in the epithelial-mesenchymal transition (EMT). The EMT region of tumor growth has been shown to be an early and critical step in invasion, metastasis and ultimately poor prognosis.

The cancer stem cell niche and the EMT has been recently described in head and neck cancer. Krishnamurthy et al. (2010) were the first to describe the "tumor niche" in HNSCC CSC. They were able to demonstrate a propensity for CSC to aggregate around tumor vessels and depend on endothelial cells for maintenance of their stemness and may enhance survival and treatment resistance. These "tumor niche" may act via specific cellular interactions and mediators of cancer stem cell survival, growth and differentiation. Likewise, cancer stem cells were shown to have higher levels of EMT-associated genes (SNAIL, TWIST, etc.). These cells had a higher propensity for metastasis compared to those lacking the EMT associated expression patterns.

Similar to the supporting cells, tumor environment has also been shown to increase CSC activity. Hypoxia has long been associated with tumor aggressiveness, metastasis, treatment failure, and poor survival (Lu and Kang 2010). Hypoxic conditions, such as in rapidly growing tumors often switch intracellular metabolism to a more oxygen independent pathways. In addition, activation of pro-stem cell pathways has been described. OCT3/4 has recently been identified in HNSCC CSC and associated with poor outcomes.

Clinical Implications and Future Aims

The ultimate goal for research into CSC is to apply the findings to patient care. This can be done twofold: diagnostics and targeted therapy. Joshua et al. (2012) evaluated primary HNSCC patient tumors. They found that tumors with elevated CD44+ cells (>36%) had a significantly increased risk of recurrence of their primary tumor compared to tumors with lower CD44+ levels (<15%). When they implanted these cancers into mice there was a significant correlation with in-vivo tumor growth and primary tumor recurrence. Cancer stem cells represent a subset of tumor cells that drive tumorigenesis, metastasis and treatment failure. This correlate in humans further supports the role of CSC in HNSCC. By designing CSC-specific therapies, there is potentially a greater likelihood that we will be able to treat patients with distant metastasis and traditional chemotherapy and radiation-treatment failures (Fig. 25.4a). Numerous studies in other solid organ malignancies are studying the effects of CSC-targeted therapies. This can be done either based on inherent factors associated with cancer stem cells, such as CSC-specific genes, immunity, behavior or in modulating the surrounding niche that supports CSC proliferation.

At the genomic level, by identifying CSCmarkers it may be possible to detect and diagnose HNSCC at presentation or during surveillance after treatment. Faber et al. (2011) were able to demonstrate higher concentrations of CD44 in peripheral blood samples of HNSCC patients compared to healthy controls. In addition, recent evidence has shown that despite CSC being a highly specific subgroup of cancer cells, cellular heterogeneity within CSC subgroups lead to variations in tumor behavior. Further research to delineate the differences between CSC that are capable of providing tumor resistance to treatment and invasive and metastatic spread is critical. Further defining CSC subgroups may allow for better characterization of tumor behavior and better predict prognosis.

The findings that head and neck cancer stem cells are vital for tumorigenesis, metastasis and treatment failure make them attractive area of study. Targeted therapies directed at CSC may reduce remnant cells that lead to recurrence and metastasis and allow for more targeted therapy (Fig. 25.4a and b). Future work to better understand the CSC specific molecular pathways will be critical to understand the mechanisms of tumorigenesis, metastasis and treatment failures with the ultimate goal to development of novel CSC diagnostics and therapeutic targets.

References

- Al-Hajj M, Wicha MS, Benito-Hernandez A, Morrison SJ, Clarke MF (2003) Prospective identification of tumorigenic breast cancer cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 100:3983–3988
- Balic M, Lin H, Young L, Hawes D, Giuliano A, McNamara G, Datar RH, Cote RJ (2006) Most early disseminated cancer cells detected in bone marrow of breast cancer patients have a putative breast cancer stem cell phenotype. Clin Cancer Res 12:5615–5621
- Bao S, Wu Q, McLendon RE, Hao Y, Shi Q, Hjelmeland AB, Dewhirst MW, Bigner DD, Rich JN (2006) Glioma stem cells promote radioresistance by preferential activation of the DNA damage response. Nature 444:756–760
- Bonnet D, Dick JE (1997) Human acute myeloid leukemia is organized as a hierarchy that originates from a primitive hematopoietic cell. Nat Med 3:730–737
- Brabletz T, Jung A, Spaderna S, Hlubek F, Kirchner T (2005) Opinion: migrating cancer stem cells – an integrated concept of malignant tumour progression. Nat Rev Cancer 9:744–749
- Charafe-Jauffret E, Ginestier C, Iovino F, Tarpin C, Diebel M, Esterni B, Houvenaeghel G, Extra JM, Bertucci F, Jacquemier J, Xerri L, Dontu G, Stassi G, Xiao Y, Barsky SH, Birnbaum D, Viens P, Wicha MS (2010) Aldehyde dehydrogenase 1-positive cancer stem cells mediate metastasis and poor clinical outcome in inflammatory breast cancer. Clin Cancer Res 16:45–55
- Chen YC, Chen YW, Hsu HS, Tseng LM, Huang PI, Lu KH, Chen DT, Tai LK, Yung MC, Chang SC, Ku HH, Chiou SH, Lo WL (2009) Aldehyde dehydrogenase 1 is a putative marker for cancer stem cells in head and neck squamous cancer. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 385(3):307–313
- Chen C, Wei Y, Hummel M, Hoffmann TK, Gross M, Kaufmann AM, Albers AE (2011) Evidence for epithelial-mesenchymal transition in cancer stem cells of head and neck squamous cell carcinoma. PLoS One 6(1):e16466
- Clarke MF, Dick JE, Dirks PB, Eaves CJ, Jamieson CH, Jones DL, Visvader J, Weissman IL, Wahl GM (2006) Cancer stem cells—perspectives on current status and future directions: AACR workshop on cancer stem cells. Cancer Res 66:9339–9344
- Clay MR, Tabor M, Owen JH, Carey TE, Bradford CR, Wolf GT, Wicha MS, Prince ME (2010) Single-marker identification of head and neck squamous cell carcinoma cancer stem cells with aldehyde dehydrogenase. Head Neck 32:1195–1201
- Davis SJ, Divi V, Owen JH, Bradford CR, Carey TE, Papagerakis S, Prince ME (2010) Metastatic potential of cancer stem cells in head and neck squamous cell

carcinoma. Arch Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg 136(12):1260–1266

- Faber A, Barth C, Hörmann K, Kassner S, Schultz JD, Sommer U, Stern-Straeter J, Thorn C, Goessler UR (2011) CD44 as a stem cell marker in head and neck squamous cell carcinoma. Oncol Rep 26(2):321–326
- Ginestier C, Hur MH, Charafe-Jauffret E, Monville F, Dutcher J, Brown M, Jacquemier J, Viens P, Kleer CG, Liu S, Schott A, Hayes D, Birnbaum D, Wicha MS, Dontu G (2007) ALDH1 is a marker of normal and malignant human mammary stem cells and a predictor of poor clinical outcome. Cell Stem Cell 1(5):555–567
- Hermann PC, Huber SL, Herrler T, Aicher A, Ellwart JW, Guba M, Bruns CJ, Heeschen C (2007) Distinct populations of cancer stem cells determine tumor growth and metastatic activity in human pancreatic cancer. Cell Stem Cell 1:313–323
- Jemal A, Bray F, Center MM, Ferlay J, Ward E, Forman D (2011) Global cancer statistics. CA: Cancer J Clin 61:69–90
- Joshua B, Kaplan MJ, Doweck I, Pai R, Weissman IL, Prince ME, Ailles LE (2012) Frequency of cells expressing CD44, a head and neck cancer stem cell marker: correlation with tumor aggressiveness. Head Neck 34(1):42–49
- Kim Y, Lin Q, Glazer PM, Yun Z (2009) Hypoxic tumor microenvironment and cancer cell differentiation. Curr Mol Med 9(4):425–434
- Korkaya H, Liu S, Wicha MS (2011) Breast cancer stem cells, cytokine networks, and the tumor microenvironment. J Clin Invest 121(10):3804–3809
- Koukourakis MI, Giatromanolaki A, Tsakmaki V, Danielidis V, Sivridis E (2012) Cancer stem cell phenotype relates to radio-chemotherapy outcome in locally advanced squamous cell head-neck cancer. Br J Cancer 14. doi:10.1038/bjc.2012.33
- Krishnamurthy S, Dong Z, Vodopyanov D, Imai A, Helman JI, Prince ME, Wicha MS, Nör JE (2010) Endothelial cell-initiated signaling promotes the survival and self-renewal of cancer stem cells. Cancer Res 70(23):9969–9978

- Lapidot T, Sirard C, Vormoor J, Murdoch B, Hoang T, Caceres-Cortes J, Minden M, Paterson B, Caligiuri MA, Dick JE (1994) A cell initiating human acute myeloid leukaemia after transplantation into SCID mice. Nature 367(6464):645–648
- Lu X, Kang Y (2010) Hypoxia and hypoxia-inducible factors: master regulators of metastasis. Clin Cancer Res 16(24):5928–5935
- Okamoto A, Chikamatsu K, Sakakura K, Hatsushika K, Takahashi G, Masuyama K (2009) Expansion and characterization of cancer stem-like cells in squamous cell carcinoma of the head and neck. Oral Oncol 45(7):633–639
- Prince ME, Sivanandan R, Kaczorowski A, Wolf GT, Kaplan MJ, Dalerba P, Weissman IL, Clarke MF, Ailles LE (2007) Identification of a subpopulation of cells with cancer stem cell properties in head and neck squamous cell carcinoma. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 104:973–978
- Reya T, Morrison SJ, Clarke MF, Weissman IL (2001) Stem cells, cancer, and cancer stem cells. Nature 414(6859):105–111
- Storms RW, Trujillo AP, Springer JB, Shah L, Colvin OM, Ludeman SM, Smith C (1999) Isolation of primitive human hematopoietic progenitors on the basis of aldehyde dehydrogenase activity. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 96:9118–9123
- Sun S, Wang Z (2011) Head neck squamous cell carcinoma c-Met+ cells display cancer stem cell properties and are responsible for cisplatin-resistance and metastasis. Int J Cancer 129(10):2337–2348
- Wang SJ, Wong G, de Heer AM, Xia W, Bourguignon LY (2009) CD44 variant isoforms in head and neck squamous cell carcinoma progression. Laryngoscope 119(8):1518–1530
- Yang JP, Liu Y, Zhong W, Yu D, Wen LJ, Jin CS (2011) Chemoresistance of CD133+ cancer stem cells in laryngeal carcinoma. Chin Med J 124(7):1055–1060
- Zhou L, Wei X, Cheng L, Tian J, Jiang JJ (2007) CD133, one of the markers of cancer stem cells in Hep-2 cell line. Laryngoscope 117:455–460

Cancer Stem Cell Antigens from Autologous Tumor Cell Lines in Patient-Specific Active Immunotherapy for Metastatic Cancer

26

Robert O. Dillman, Andrew N. Cornforth, and Carol DePriest

Contents

Introduction	272
Background and Rationale	272
Cancer: An Unmet Need	272
Cancer Immunotherapy	272
Cancer Vaccines and Active Specific	
Immunotherapy	273
Immune Targeting of Cancer Stem Cells	273
Methods	276
Tumor Cell Vaccine (TCV)	276
Dendritic Cell Vaccine (DCV)	276
Results	277
Establishment of Cell Lines	277
Results of Clinical Trials	277
Prognostic and Predictive Markers	279
Summation, Discussion, and Conclusions	281
Feasibility and Efficiency	281
Refrences	282

R.O. Dillman (🖂)

Hoag Institute for Research and Education, Hoag Family Cancer Institute, Hoag Hospital, One Hoag Drive, Building 44, Suite 210, Newport Beach, CA 92663, USA e-mail: robert.dillman@hoag.org

A.N. Cornforth Cancer Stem Cell Division, California Stem Cell, Inc., 18301 Von Karman Ave, Suite 130, Irvine, CA 92612, USA e-mail: andrew.cornforth@californiastemcell.com

C. DePriest

Hoag Institute for Research and Education, Hoag Family Cancer Institute, One Hoag Drive, Building 44, Suite 210, Newport Beach, CA 92663, USA e-mail: carol.depriest.5@gmail.com

Abstract

Cancer is lethal because of metastatic spread, and is seldom curable, even in patients who can be rendered free of disease. Autologous, proliferating, self-renewing tumor cells (cancer stem cells and/or early progenitor cells), which are responsible for metastatic tumors, could be excellent sources of antigen for vaccines that could be used for the active specific immunotherapy of patients with advanced cancer. We have established proliferating pure tumor cell cultures from cancer samples, followed by further expansion for patient-specific therapeutic purposes. In clinical trials, patients were treated with a series of s.c. injections of irradiated autologous tumor cells (TCV), or autologous dendritic cells (DCV), loaded with antigens from their tumor cell line. Cell lines were successfully established for nearly half of patients, with the highest success rates in melanoma, renal cell, sarcoma, and glioblastoma. For patients with melanoma and renal cell, who were treated with TCV, observed 5-year survival rates were nearly three times longer than national figures. For patients with melanoma who were treated with DCV, the 5-year survival rate was five times greater than national estimates. In a randomized trial comparing DCV and TCV in patients with metastatic melanoma, at a median follow up of 2 years, survival is better in patients treated with DCV. Patientspecific active immunotherapy with antigens from autologous proliferating, self-renewing tumor cells is a feasible approach. Such

treatment is associated with encouraging long-term survival rates, and results are superior in patients treated with DCV loaded with antigen from such cells. A higher success rate of establishing cancer stem cell cultures is needed, and additional clinical trials will be required to establish the clinical benefit.

Introduction

Cancer continues to be the number one health concern in Western countries. Targeting cancer stem cells by the endogenous immune system should provide benefit to cancer patients, perhaps not so much as a rapid acting cytotoxic therapy, but rather by providing long-term benefit by prevention of new tumor sites that result from cancer stem cells. If there are common antigens on cancer stem cells, then perhaps a vaccine approach could actually prevent cancers in populations. In this chapter we describe the rationale for pursuing cancer stem cells as a source of antigen for inducing or enhancing an anti-cancer immune response. We describe many of the issues which confront investigators in trying to develop an appropriate vaccination, or immune enhancing strategy, and the reasons we have chosen autologous proliferating cell cultures as the antigen source, and why we are focusing on autologous dendritic cells as the means of presenting such antigens. Most importantly, we summarize the results of technically challenging, laborious, bench-to-bedside clinical trials, which are complicated to execute, and the encouraging long-term survival data that has emerged from this effort, especially in metastatic melanoma.

Background and Rationale

Cancer: An Unmet Need

In the United States, cancer is the number one cause of death in younger populations (<age 80 years). Cancer deaths have increased dramatically as longevity has increased, thanks to advances that have decreased the risk of dying

earlier from other maladies, especially cardiovascular disease. Cancer survival rates have steadily improved thanks to technologies that allow earlier diagnosis and more sensitive detection of cancer in the body, and improvements in surgical procedures, radiation therapy technology, and especially systemic therapies. In the modern age, cancer usually is lethal because of the spread of cancer throughout the body-metastatic diseaserather than effects of localized cancer. For this reason systemic therapies that can target cancer anywhere in the body are crucial to improve longterm cancer survival. Although progress has been made in the treatment of metastatic disease, older systemic treatments such as chemotherapy are very toxic, and contribute little to long-term survival. Newer targeted therapies, such as monoclonal antibodies and tyrosine kinase inhibitors often must be given indefinitely because of their mechanisms of action on cell surface molecules and intracellular transduction pathways. Hence their total contribution to the cost of cancer therapy is increasingly an issue. Furthermore, as we gain more experience with these products, it is evident that most targeted therapies do have undesirable toxicities and side-effects, and have improved survival rates only marginally. Newer treatment strategies are needed that are potentially curative, are associated with minimal side effects, and can be delivered over a relatively short time period, but induce long-lasting beneficial effects.

Cancer Immunotherapy

Immunotherapy is one of several systemic modalities that, to date, have produced only limited improvement in cancer survival (Dillman 2011). Approved immunotherapeutics include the cytokines interferon-alpha (IFN- α), interleukin-2 (IL-2), and granulocyte-macrophage colony stimulating factor (GM-CSF), which have been available for more than two decades, and more recently the monoclonal antibody ipilimumab (Hodi et al. 2010) and the cell therapy sipileucil-T (Kantoff et al. 2010) These agents induce changes in the immune system, which result in anti-cancer effects. The three cytokines unleash a variety of immune effects, and are relatively non-specific in their actions. Ipilimumab targets cytotoxic T-lymphocyte antigen-4 (CTLA-4) to unleash autoimmune effects, which again are not cancer-specific. Sipileucil-T product consists of autologous dendritic cells (DC) that have been co-incubated with a fusion protein of GM-CSF and prostatic acid phosphatase (PAP). Although the sipileucil-T was intended to induce specific anti-PAP activity on prostate cancer cells, this product consists of heterogeneous white blood cells, including DC, and T-lymphocytes. Sipileucil-T is the first DC-product approved for cancer therapy. Although most monoclonal antibodies were originally designed to be cytotoxic to tumor cells (TC) via interaction with complement and/or effector immune cells, it is increasingly evident that their primary mechanism of anti-tumor effects is altered cell biology secondary to targeting membrane receptors (e.g. rituximab, trastuzumab, cetuximab, etc.) or blocking cancer-stimulating ligands (e.g. bevacizumab) (Dillman 2009).

Cancer Vaccines and Active Specific Immunotherapy

The ideal cancer immunotherapy would induce and/or enhance the cancer patient's endogenous immune system to recognize his/her cancerassociated antigens resulting in long-lasting anti-cancer effects with minimal toxicity. Such a products is typically classified as a cancer vaccine. However, the term "vaccine" classically was used to describe products that are injected to immunize (induce an immune response) against antigens to prevent a malady, such as infection. When such vaccinations are used to induce and/ or enhance immune effects against an existing malady, the approach is more accurately referred to as "active specific immunotherapy." Using these definitions, all cancer vaccine approaches to date would be classified as active specific immunotherapy, since their testing has been in patients who already have been diagnosed with cancer. However, because most products have been administered with the intent of preventing new sites of metastases, rather than elimination

of detectable cancer, there are aspects of this approach that overlap. Although it may actually work as an adoptive cell therapy, sipileucil-T has been characterized as both a vaccine and active specific immunotherapy. Similarly, in this paper the term "vaccine" is used to characterize products injected with intent to prolong survival in patients who are already diagnosed with metastatic disease, regardless of whether metastatic cancer is detectable at the time of treatment.

Immune Targeting of Cancer Stem Cells

We continue to believe that the best source of antigens for cancer vaccines are the patient's own proliferating cancer cells (Dillman et al. 1993). Furthermore, we believe it is better to use relatively pure proliferating, self-renewing autologous cells as the source of antigen rather than whole tumor, in order to target cancer stem cells. In terms of antigen-presentation, we now have clinical evidence that it is better to present such antigens via autologous DC that have been loaded with antigen exogenously rather than endogenously (Dillman et al. 2006, 2009, 2010, 2012). We feel that injection into subcutaneous tissue is an adequate site for antigen exposure. We believe it is advantageous to administer these products with an immune-enhancing adjuvant.

Why Proliferating Cancer Cells?

Cancer patients die because of the spread of cancer cells and proliferation of these cells. Cancer cells that self-renew and proliferate in cell culture are derived from such cells and should express antigens that are uniquely associated with this process (Dillman et al. 1993). Such cell cultures contain tumor stem cells and/or early progenitor cells. In contrast, the malignant cells in a depot of tumor are mostly more differentiated TC which have lost the ability to proliferate indefinitely, and therefore stop proliferating in cell culture after a few passages. The malignant cell composition of a tumor sample ranges from 5 to 95% of the cells in the specimen. Depots of tumor contain varying amounts of immune cells, stromal elements, and mesenchymal cells, in addition to varying numbers of TC. These non-cancer tumor elements also die out during cell culture. Cell preparations from tumor deposits, whether whole cells, or lysates, contain large quantities of antigens from nonmalignant cells. This may be the explanation for the failure of autologous approaches that utilized heat shock proteins (Testori et al. 2008).

Why Cells Rather Than Specific Antigens?

Vaccination with specific antigens, including monovalent or polyvalent peptides and other components of cell membranes, have been useful for proof-of-principal for cancer vaccines, because of the known antigen, but have failed to produce meaningful survival benefit in clinical trials (Kirkwood et al. 2001; Lawson et al. 2010; Schwartzentruber et al. 2011). These approaches are limited by the complexity and heterogeneity of humans and their malignancies, as opposed to microbes in which such approaches have been effective for preventive vaccines. Inducing the immune response to focus on such a specific antigen, or a small number of common antigens, may actually be detrimental because of distracting the immune system away from more important antigens, some of which may be unique to different patients. This hypothetical concern is supported by results from clinical trials. For instance, in a melanoma vaccine trial, patients receiving a ganglioside vaccine had a much worse survival than patients who received IFN- α (Kirkwood et al. 2001). In the pivotal ipilimumab trials, patients receiving gp100 peptide vaccine alone had a worse survival compared to ipilimumab or ipilimumab plus gp-100 (Hodi et al. 2010). Was ipilimumab really more effective, or did it overcome the negative effects of immunizing with gp100 alone?

Why Autologous Rather Than Allogeneic Cells?

Autologous TC express any and all antigens that are relevant to that patient's cancer, especially any unique neoantigens that are specific to mutations or epigenetics in that individual's cancer. Compared to whole tumors, proliferating allogeneic cells offer the same benefits as proliferating autologous TC, in terms of purity and self-renewing proliferation. They also express antigens that are common to that cancer cell type. However, allogeneic TC also express many irrelevant antigens and alloantigens that may dilute the immune response to tumor-associated antigens, or actually distract the immune response away from some important antigens. This may explain why in the CancerVax® melanoma trials in patients with resected stage III or stage IV disease, survival was better in the Bacille-Calmette-Guerre (BCG)-placebo arms than the active therapy arms that included BCG with allogeneic TC (Morton et al. 2007). Numerous melanoma trials utilizing lysates or cells from allogeneic lines have also failed to demonstrate benefit, perhaps for similar reasons (Hersey et al. 2002; Mitchell et al. 2007; Sondak et al. 2002; Wallack et al. 1998).

What Is the Best Vaccine Dose?

For each vaccination, we decided to inject the antigens associated with about 10 million TC. We had no way of knowing which antigens were most important; therefore, cell number was our surrogate measure for the quantity of any and all relevant antigens. We selected 10 million TC based on the encouraging clinical results reported in colorectal cancer patients who exhibited cellular and humoral immune responses after injections of about 10 million TC from whole tumors with BCG (Hoover et al. 1993). However, our TC product was clearly different because it consisted of pure, proliferating TC, while the products in the literature utilized cell suspensions from whole tumor with variable numbers of TC. While we could have examined much lower numbers of TC, we believed that in terms of potency, more antigen exposure was probably better. It was hard to give more TC because of practical limitations related to incubator space and cost. We also quickly recognized that TC from individual patients varied in viability, sensitivity to radiation, and tolerance of freezing and thawing, but were consistent across frozen aliquots. Therefore we elected to examine the potency issue retrospectively over the range of cells that were actually given to different patients during the first three vaccinations (Dillman et al. 2005). Using correlation with survival, over the range of cells that were injected,

2–10 million per injection, we could not determine a preferred or undesired dose. Therefore, we have continued to administer whatever number of cells are available for each given patient. Although there was substantial inter-patient variability, there was minimal intra-patient variability for each thawed TC-vial at the time of injection.

In our most recent work we utilized DC as the antigen presenting cell rather than the tumor cells themselves (Dillman et al. 2006, 2009, 2010, 2012). We incubated DC and TC at a ratio of about 2:1, but because this was arbitrary, and because of biological variability and practical considerations, we did not try to match the numbers of viable DC and TC for co-incubation. For this reason the number of cells injected ranged from 5 to 33 million (median 15) per injection, and the number of viable cells injected ranged from 4 to 24 million (median 10). Because samples were aliquoted, and because of their biologic similarity, at the time of each treatment, approximately the same number of cells were injected for that specific patient.

What Is the Best Route of Administration?

In all of our trials we have administered the autologous cell-based vaccine products by subcutaneous (s.c.) injection. Exposure to antigens in various sites of the body can induce or enhance immune effects. Various animal models have supported certain routes over others, but there is no consensus regarding an optimal route for vaccinations. It would be costly and impractical to conduct large comparative human trials to definitively establish a preferred route of administration. In addition to the s.c. route, successful immunization has been documented by exposure to antigen via oral (p.o.), intravenous (i.v.), intradermal (i.d.), intramuscular (i.m.), and intranasal routes. We felt that i.v. might be an inferior route of administration because of the opsonization of tumor cells and elimination in the lung, liver, and spleen via that route. The i.v. route may not be as effective as cutaneous-lymph node lymphatic pathways. The i.v. route would also increase the risk of possible anaphylactic reactions. In our studies we chose skin injections because of the common use of this approach, and chose s.c. over i.d for practical reasons. It is technically easier to inject s.c. than i.d.; larger volumes can be injected s.c. than i.d.; and it is easier to include the entire product in one s.c. injection rather than multiple painful i.d. injections. Once there was suggestion of benefit, we saw no reason to rigorously investigate other routes of administration.

What Is the Best Adjuvant?

We have been giving our patient-specific vaccines with GM-CSF. When we started these studies the literature strongly supported the benefits of giving a non-specific immune stimulating agent along with a vaccine. Our bias was toward the immunestimulating cytokines rather than more traditional adjuvants such as BCG or alum. When we started our first trials, IFN- α , IFN- γ , and GM-CSF were commercially available, but not IL-2. Animal models had suggested that GM-CSF was a particularly good adjuvant (Warren and Weiner 2000). Our first exploratory trials included the injections of irradiated autologous tumor which were given with a variety of different adjuvants by different physicians. Subsequently we conducted a randomized phase II trial that enabled some comparison of IFN-y, to GM-CSF (Dillman et al. 2003). Although we saw no difference between these two, there was a suggestion that either or both might be better than no adjuvant, BCG, or dinitrophenol, based on limited retrospective comparisons (Dillman et al. 2003). When we began using the DC product, we thought that coadministration with GM-CSF might be advantageous for those cells. Given the encouraging results we have observed, we have seen no reason to explore other adjuvants. By the time our DC trials were initiated, the FDA allowed us to suspend the cells in 500 micrograms of GM-CSF under the same investigational new drug exemption (IND), rather than having to inject the GM-CSF separately.

What Is the Best Schedule for Administration?

We have injected our patients weekly for 3 weeks and monthly for 5 months. We have no idea if this is the optimal schedule. A variety of schedules have been proposed based on animal models, and various investigators have utilized a variety of different schedules in clinical trials. Most have used weekly, biweekly, or monthly, schedules for induction, and monthly, semi-annual, or annual for maintenance. When we started our work, we were influenced by publications of results in hamster animal models, and encouraging clinical results associated with injections of BCG and autologous tumor in patients with colorectal cancer (Hoover et al. 1993). Based on those reports, we chose the weekly times three induction schedule, and monthly booster schedule. We were limited to a total of eight injections because of the number of tumor cells available, and the intent to utilize antigen from about 10 million cells at each injection.

Methods

We have used two patient-specific products in clinical trials: a tumor cell vaccine (TCV) and a dendritic cell vaccine (DCV). The sources of antigen for both products are autologous proliferating cancer cells, putative cancer stem cells and/or progenitor cells. In both instances the first requirement is the ability to establish an autologous TC line in cell culture. The TCV relies on endogenous DC for antigen presentation. The DCV relies on DC loaded exogenously with antigens from TC.

Tumor Cell Vaccine (TCV)

Detailed descriptions of the methods used to establish autologous tumor cell lines have been previously published (Nayak and Dillman 1991; Dillman et al. 1993, 2011; Selvan et al. 2010) Fresh tumor samples were transported to a cell biology laboratory in a transport kit that included media and antibiotics. In a laminar flow hood, using sterile technique, cell suspensions were created using mechanical mincing and enzymedigestion. Cell suspensions, either were placed directly into flasks containing enriched RPMI-1640 culture media, or cryopreserved for subsequent efforts to establish a cell line. An important step in this process was the serial reduction of protein concentration to inhibit fibroblast overgrowth (Nayak and Dillman 1991; Selvan et al. 2010). Successful establishment of a cell line was defined by serial passages associated with exponential growth and expansion to 50 million tumor cells that had the immunohistochemical phenotype and morphological appearance for that given cancer. This process typically took from a few weeks to months depending on the contamination with fibroblasts, and the rate of tumor cell growth. Patients and their referring oncologists were notified when a cell culture had been successfully established. Depending on desires of the patient, and the direction from the managing oncologist, the cells then were either cryopreserved, or expanded to 150-200 million cells for possible treatment. The time for additional expansion, which was dependent on the exponential growth rate of the culture, typically ranged from 1 to 2 months. After completion of expansion, cells were irradiated with 100 Gy in a cesium irradiator, then apportioned into aliquots and cryopreserved for therapeutic use, and for skin tests and future laboratory tests. Whether patients were ever treated depended on how well their disease had been controlled during the time needed to grow the cells, and the direction of their managing physician. At the time of treatment, an aliquot of cells was thawed, washed, and suspended in a syringe for injection.

Dendritic Cell Vaccine (DCV)

The first step for this product was the establishment of a tumor cell line as described for the TCV. After a TC line had been established, patients underwent a single 4 l leukapheresis from which peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC) were isolated. DC were generated from PBMC by incubating in the presence of GM-CSF and Interleukin-4 (IL-4) (Cornforth et al. 2011c). In the initial phase II melanoma and renal cell trials, PBMC were isolated by Ficoll-Hypaque density centrifugation. For the subsequent randomized melanoma trial, PBMC were isolated using a closed system (Elutra[®] Cell Separation System CaridianBCT, Lakewood, CO.) About 400 million PBMC were placed in T225 flasks containing GM-CSF and IL-4 and incubated for 6 days to generate DC. Adherent DC were incubated overnight with TC, during which time tumor cells were phagocytosed by the DC. For melanoma and renal cell patients treated during 2001-2006, the TC were incubated in the presence of IFN- γ prior to irradiation in an effort to increase expression of histocompatibility antigens (Cornforth et al. 2011b). Approximately 100 million tumor cells were incubated with 100-200 million DC, then that product was aliquoted and cryopreserved in vials that were thawed just prior to injection. For the randomized phase II trial conducted during 2007–2011, DC were co-incubated with the contents of the singledose TC vials that would have been thawed for injection if the patient had been randomized to receive TCV. Thus, producing the DCV took about four additional weeks, one for the DC production process and incubation with TC, and 3 weeks for quality control tests.

Results

We have been conducting clinical trials with these patient-specific products since 1990. For all of these trials the therapeutic products were produced in the Cell Biology Laboratory of the Hoag Cancer Center in Newport Beach, California. The treatment schedules for all protocols called for injections weekly for 3 weeks, and then monthly for 5 months. All trials were reviewed and approved by Institutional Review Boards for the protection of human subjects.

Establishment of Cell Lines

The first requirement for treatment with such a patient-specific TC-based immunotherapy is the successful establishment of a cell line. During 1990–2001 efforts were made to grow a variety of tumor types. Experience with samples from the first 695 patients was previously published (Dillman et al. 2002), and specifically for ovarian

cancer (Dillman et al. 1999), sarcoma (Dillman et al. 2004a), renal cell (Dillman et al. 2004b), and melanoma (Dillman et al. 2007, 2009). During 2001-2006 the focus was limited to melanoma and renal cell cancer per request of the U.S. Food and Drug Administration. During 2007-2011 the focus was on melanoma. All together, between 1990 and 2011 there were 1,018 tumor samples submitted from 943 individuals, including 222 primary tumors and 752 metastatic lesions. This total includes tissues that were contaminated, or of poor quality, and efforts that were aborted because of knowledge of clinical deterioration and demise of patients. There were 406 cell lines established for an overall success rate of 40, or 43% based on individual patients. The success rate has varied by tissue. The highest success rates were for the mesenchymal tumors (melanoma, renal cell, sarcomas, and glioblastomas) for which the success rate was 414/811 (51%). The ratios of successful cell lines established to number of individual patients and numbers of patients treated were 300/647 for melanoma (170 treated), 59/97 for renal cell cancer (36 treated), 41/71 for sarcoma (23 treated), 14/26 for glioblastoma (7 treated), 19/82 for lung (5 treated), 21/68 for ovary (3 treated), 8/50 for colorectal (3 treated), 8/44 for breast (1 treated), 3/10 for pancreas (none treated), and 3/10 for anaplastic astrocytoma (none treated). The success rate for melanoma cell lines has ranged between 50 and 60% in all three eras.

Results of Clinical Trials

TCV 1990-2001

TCV were given per Cancer Biotherapy Research Group (CBRG, formerly National Biotherapy Study Group) protocols 91–08 (November 1990 through September 1993) and 92–12 (June 1992 and March 2001). TCV were shipped to various sites that had laboratory facilities capable of storing and thawing samples. The CBRG 91–08 protocol allowed treating physicians to administer an adjuvant of their choice or none. The CBRG 92–12 protocol prescribed randomization to either GM-CSF or IFN- γ which were injected separately from the TC. There were 177 evaluable patients enrolled for TCV therapy between 1990 and 2001, 42 per CBRG 92–08 and 125 per CBRG 92–12 (Dillman et al. 2002). Some tumor-specific data was previously published for patients with ovarian cancer (Dillman et al. 1999), sarcoma (Dillman et al. 2004a), renal cell cancer (Dillman et al. 2004b), and melanoma (Dillman et al. 2007). The only tissue type for which objective tumor responses were documented was melanoma.

Melanoma. The 74 evaluable melanoma patients had a median age of 50 years, 45 were male, 53 were given GM-CSF and/or IFN-γ as an adjuvant, and 36 had no evidence of disease at the time treatment started. At baseline 8/70 (11.4%) had a positive delayed type hypersensitivity (DTH) reaction to autologous tumor cells at baseline, but after three injections, 14/50 (28%) who were retested had a positive DTH. Three of the 36 patients with detectable disease at baseline had an objective tumor response (8.3%), one complete and two partial. No surviving patients were lost to follow up. With longer follow up, 22 patients are known to have survived more than 5 years. The updated median survival is 20 months and the 5-year survival rate is 28%.

Renal Cell Carcinoma. The 27 renal cell cancer patients had a median age of 62 years, 21 were male, 20 were given GM-CSF and/or IFN-γ as an adjuvant, and 11 had no evidence of disease at the time treatment started. Only 1/25 had a positive DTH reaction to an i.d. injection of autologous tumor cells at baseline while 6/19 retested after three injections had converted to a positive reaction. Using more recent versions of the American Joint Committee on Cancer staging systems (versions 6 and 7), six of these patients had disease localized to the kidney (three stage I and three stage II) as their most advanced stage of disease. None of the 16 patients who had detectable disease at baseline had an objective tumor response. No patients were lost to follow up and all surviving patients had been followed more than 5 years at the time of this analysis. The median survival is 26 months and the 5-year survival rate is 41%.

The stage distribution of the 11 patients who were still alive after 5 years were 3-stage I (small localized), 2-stage II (larger but localized), 2-stage III (regionally advanced), and 4-stage IV (distant metastatic). Four of the 19 patients whose most advanced stage of disease had been stage IV survived more than 5 years. Only one of the eight patients who had stage I-III disease did not survive 5 years and he had not recurred at the time of death.

Sarcoma. The 23 sarcoma patients had a median age of 50 years, 11 were male, 19 were given GM-CSF and/or IFN-y as an adjuvant, and only three had no evidence of disease at the time treatment started. Five had leiomyoscarcoma, four liposarcoma, two osteosarcoma, two synovial sarcoma, one Ewing's sarcoma, and nine unspecified. At baseline 0/21 had a positive DTH to autologous tumor cells at baseline, but after three injections, 7/16 that were retested had a positive DTH. None of the 18 patients with detectable disease at baseline had an objective tumor response. Two patients were lost to follow up, one at 14 months and one at 20 months. Two surviving patients had been followed more than 5 years at the time of this analysis. The median survival was 11 months and the 5-year survival rate was 11%. Two patients survived more than 5 years after treatment: one was a 16 year old male with recurrent and metastatic osteosarcoma, and the other was a 43 year old male with synovial sarcoma. Each had lung metastases as their only site of distant metastases.

DCV 2001-2006

Patients were enrolled in the open-label, phase I-II DCV trial between December 2000 and October 2006. For these trials TC were exposed to IFN- γ *in vitro* before being loaded on DC. The final DCV was suspended in 500 micrograms of GM-CSF for injection. Only patients with renal cell cancer or melanoma were treated per protocols specific for each tumor type. In these trials all therapeutic products were administered in Newport Beach per request of the US Food and Drug Administration. *Renal Cell Cancer*. There were nine patients with metastatic renal cell cancer treated with DCV plus GM-CSF during 2001–2004 (NCI-V01-1647, NCT00014131). Most advanced stage of disease was stage IV for eight, and stage III for one. Their median survival is 26 months and 5-year survival is 33%. We have compared these 9 DCV patients to a comparable subset of 21 renal cell cancer patients (19 stage IV, 2 stage III) treated with TCV during 1990–2001 This latter group had a median survival of only 12 months, but 5-year survival was 29%. The survival curves did not differ for the DCV and TCV patients (p=0.42).

Melanoma. We previously reported the results for 54 melanoma patients treated with DCV during this era (NCI-V01-1646, NCT009480) (Dillman et al. 2009). None of the 15 patients with measurable disease at the time of treatment had an objective tumor response. The updated survival curve for these patients reveals a median survival of 62 months and a 5-year survival rate of 50%.

DCV vs TCV 2007-2011

In this era only patients with metastatic melanoma were treated per an open-label, randomized phase II trial (NCT00436930). Patients were enrolled between October 2007 and February 2011. In contrast to the previous trial, TC were not exposed to IFN- γ in the production of the TCV. Once a cell line had been established, and the patient referred to begin treatment, he/she was stratified by extent and measurability of metastatic melanoma, then randomized to receive either TCV or DCV, both of which were suspended in GM-CSF. This trial was stopped prematurely when Hoag Hospital, which had supported these trials financially, abruptly closed the laboratory for fiscal reasons. Although the randomized trial was stopped early, which greatly reduced the power to detect a difference in outcome, an unplanned analysis performed at a time when 21 patients had died, showed a better survival for patients in the DCV arm with a 73% reduction in death (Dillman et al. 2012). The median survival had not been reached in the

DCV arm vs 15.9 months in the TCV arm, and respective 2-year survival rates were 72 and 31% (p=.007). A comparison of patient characteristics and prior treatments revealed no differences between the study arms. Variables compared included most advanced stage of disease and whether measurable disease was present at the time of treatment; these two variables were used for stratification at the time of randomization. There was also no difference between the two arms in age, gender, Karnofsky performance status, lactate dehydrogenase level, or prior therapies.

At the time of the analysis, the survival curve for the 18 patients in the DCV arm is quite similar to that generated for the 54 patients treated with DCV during 2001-2006, and the survival curve for the 24 TCV patients is quite similar to that generated for the 74 melanoma patients treated with TCV during 1990-2001 (21 per CBRG 91-08 and 53 per CBRG 9212). An analysis of data pooled data from these three trials included 98 TCV and 72 DCV patients. Characteristics were similar in terms of age (median 51 vs 52 years), gender (38% female in both), no evidence of disease at the time of treatment (46 vs 47%), and presence of M1c visceral disease at the time of treatment (13 vs 14%). Overall survival is about three times longer in patients treated with DCV (median 63 vs 21 months), and 5-year survival rates are twice as high (51 vs 26%) with a significant difference in the Kaplan-Meier survival curves (p < 0.001).

Prognostic and Predictive Markers

In the course of these trials we have examined a variety of possible biological markers and clinical features that are associated with therapeutic benefit. Because of issues of sample size, most of these analyses have been in the context of clinical trials in patients with metastatic melanoma. In subsets of patients levels and changes of serum gangliosides and thymus activation-regulated chemokine (TARC) have shown some correlation with progression free survival (time to progression) (Selvan et al. 2008; Cornforth et al. 2009). Elevated serum levels of S100b and lactate dehydrogenase (LDH) have been prognostic of worse survival (Schiltz et al. 2008) but do not appear to be independent variables (Dillman et al. 2011). Because of the difficulties in accurately defining dates of disease progression, overall survival is still the best endpoint for such correlations.

Delayed Type Hypersensitivity Reaction to Autologous Tumor Cells

DTH reaction to i.d. injections of autologous tumor cells appeared encouraging in our initial trials combining all tumor types (Dillman et al. 2002), but longer follow up and injection of tumor cells grown in serum free media, have failed to support this observation. A major issue is whether such tests are a predictive marker of successful immune enhancement, or merely a prognostic marker for inherent immune competence as an epiphenomenon of disease burden. As we developed better tumor samples for skin testing using serum free media, the rates of DTH response decreased to a level for which meaningful correlation was no longer possible. In the most recent analysis, of 139 patients treated with TCV who had the tumor DTH test measured at baseline, only 13 had a positive DTH test at baseline. Their survival was the same as for the 126 patients who had a negative DTH test (median 20 months for both, 5-year survival 23 vs 27%).

Only 109 of the 139 patients had a DTH test at week-4 after three weekly injections of DCV. The most common reason for not being retested was rapid progression of disease. Of these 109 patients, six were positive at both baseline and week-4, three changed from positive to negative, and 27 converted from negative to positive. Survival for the 33 patients who had a positive DTH at week-4 was not better than for the 76 patients who had a negative DTH at week-4 (median 22 vs 21 months, 5-year survival 29 vs 32%). Theoretically patients whose immune systems are already recognizing their tumor, but their disease is progressing anyway, are unlikely to benefit from further boosting of the immune system. A comparison of the 27 patients whose DTH converted from negative to positive, to the 76 who were negative at both baseline and week-4, also showed no difference in survival (median 21 months for both, 5-year survival 28 vs 32%).

We examined this issue again in the 54-patient DCV trial in metastatic melanoma (Dillman et al. 2009). The skin test used in this trial differed from that used in the TCV trials in that cells used in the DTH test had all been grown in serum free medium. Such an analysis also introduced a bias because only patients who were doing well had an opportunity to get repeated DTH tests. No patients had a clearly positive test at baseline, and only 5 were DTH-positive to tumor cells at week-4. One of these patients died 6 weeks after enrollment because of a cerebrovascular event that was unrelated to melanoma, one died at 46 months of progressive disease, and three are still alive with more than 6 years of follow up. An updated analysis of those 54 patients, using the variable of whether patients ever had an equivocal or positive DTH test to autologous tumor at baseline, week-4 or week-12 (n=13) or not (n=41) does not suggest a difference in survival, with median of about 5 years in both groups (p=0.74).

Clinical Variables

Baseline clinical variables can be prognostic of survival. Cancer trials repeatedly identify older age, poor performance status, advanced stage of disease, and tumor burden as poor prognostic factors. Lactate dehydrogenase (LDH) as a marker of tumor burden is also prognostic of poor outcome in many studies. For the 54-patient DCV trial, univariate analyses identified eight features associated with improved survival: ECOG performance status (PS) of 0, no measurable disease at study entry, receiving eight vaccinations, age <50 years, normal baseline LDH, no history of visceral metastases, and anergy to standard skin tests (Dillman et al. 2011). Multivariate logistic regression for survival at 3.5 years identified six independent features: prior radiation therapy, younger age, male gender, Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group performance status of 0 (asymptomatic and no limitations in activity), higher numbers of cells administered during the first three injections, and lower numbers of viable cells administered during the first three injections (Dillman et al. 2011). This model correctly classified survival for 28/32 patients (87%) and death for 20/22 (91%). Most studies have suggested that female gender, as opposed to male gender, is better prognostic variable, but this has not been true in all trials, and gender was not an important variable in the univariate analysis. Performance status is highly correlated with tumor burden and visceral metastases. Older age is an independent variable. Radiation has been suggested to induce a form of apoptosis that is more favorable for antigen loading onto DC, and may also decrease circulating regulatory T cells.

Laboratory Variables

It is interesting that the multivariate analysis included two variables related to the vaccine product (Dillman et al. 2011). The total number of cells injected should be a surrogate for quantity of antigen injected. The inverse relation to viable cells is consistent with a concept that apoptosing, but not yet phagocytosed tumor cells present in the final product may be contributing to immune stimulation. In univariate analyses the only laboratory variable associated with prolonged survival was *in vitro* resistance to IFN- γ (Cornforth et al. 2011a). In the 54-patient DCV melanoma trial, tumor cells were exposed to IFN- γ in vitro to enhance expression of histocompatibility antigens (HLA-1, HLA-2) (Cornforth et al. 2011b). However, this may have been an indirect assay for the presence of stem cells in the culture, since they typically express none or very low levels of HLA-1and HLA-2. When this variable was included in the multivariate analysis, the predictive accuracy increased to 27/29 (93%) for survival and 19/20 (95%) for death (Dillman et al. 2011). Laboratory variables that were not associated with survival included the expression of S100 on the original pathology specimen, baseline and week-4 levels of disialogangliosides, baseline and week-4 levels of thymus activation-regulated chemokine (TARC), the time and passages needed to reach 50 million TC, the level of expression of various melanomaassociated antigens including Mage, Mart-1, Mel-5, HMB45, S100, and tyrosinase level, increase of HLA-1 and HLA-2 expression, ELISPOT detection of autologous lymphocyte reaction to autologous tumor cells, and any of various DC variables including the numbers of lymphocytes and monocytes collected during leukapheresis, and the levels and changes in expression of CD11c, CD80, CD83, CD86 (Dillman et al. 2011).

Summation, Discussion, and Conclusions

In this chapter we summarize two decades of bench-to-bedside translational research in which cancer patients were treated with cell-based vaccine preparations derived from autologous self-renewing tumor cells.

Feasibility and Efficiency

Our experience over the past two decades shows that patient-specific active specific immunotherapy with antigens from autologous proliferating, self-renewing tumor cells is a feasible approach, but the production process needs to be more efficient and expeditious. The success rate for establishing cell cultures to produce the antigenic product needs to be higher, and ideally 100%. This will greatly increase the numbers of patients who might be treated with such products. In addition, the time required to grow a sufficient number of cells also needs to be decreased. During the time it takes to produce the product, many patients experience progressive disease and go on to other therapies from which they usually derive minimal or no benefit, and therefore the patient is never in a favorable clinical condition for potential benefit from such a therapy, which by design, will not have anti-cancer effects on more differentiated tumor cells, but rather is designed to prevent new cancer sites from emerging, or recurrence of existing sites of metastases that can be treated with other modalities. Expedience and efficiency should be achievable with a focused effort.

Efficacy

This patient-specific anti-tumor stem cell immunotherapy is associated with encouraging longterm survival rates, and results are superior in patients treated with DC loaded with antigen from such cells. It is generally held that metastatic melanoma and renal cell cancer are associated with 5-year survival rates of only about 10%. However, such patients treated in our TC trials had 5-year survival rates between 25 and 30%, and the phase II trial with DCV suggested a 5-year survival of about 50% for melanoma. Because of the unintentional patient selection bias secondary patient referral, and to the time needed to develop the vaccine product, only randomized trials can establish the true degree of benefit. In metastatic melanoma, the results of our 42-patient randomized phase II trial are consistent with the results obtained in the earlier in the 74-patient TCV trial and 54-patient DCV trial. Randomized trials would be needed in other tumor types as well.

Toxicity

The toxicities associated with these treatments have been minimal, and generally limited to local injection-site reactions. This active specific immunotherapy is not associated with dermatologic, gastrointestinal, hematologic, hepatic, renal, or neurologic toxicities, or fatigue or hair loss. Although autoimmune reactions were a theoretical concern for this approach, such toxicities have not been observed.

Cost

The cost of cancer treatment, and the value of such treatments (benefit to cost), are garnering increasing scrutiny. Unfortunately many targeted therapies, including monoclonal antibodies and tyrosine kinase inhibitors have to be given indefinitely because of their mechanism of action; and, therefore are quite costly over time. These patient-specific therapies have been given in the outpatient setting intermittently over a few months. Although the initial unit cost for production is relatively high, the total cost associated with such therapy is much less than the \$100,000 a year charges applied to recently approved therapies such as sipileucil-T and ipilimumab.

Cancer Patient Populations

This approach can be applied to tumor types other than melanoma and renal cell cancer. Even with the current limitations that are a consequence of the amount of time required to grow a sufficient number of cells for treatment, this approach could easily be applied to ovarian cancer, glioblastoma, and regionally advanced lung cancer, because these malignancies are all associated with a high mortality rate, for which there is initial standardized multidisciplinary therapy that takes several months to deliver. Many of these patients have a limited tumor burden after completing the standard therapy, and would be ideal candidates for such an adjunctive immunotherapy approach.

References

- Cornforth AN, Lee GJ, Fowler AW, Carbonell DJ, Dillman RO (2009) Increases in serum TARC/ CCL17 levels are associated with progression-free survival in advanced melanoma patients in response to dendritic cell-based immunotherapy. Clin Immunol 29:657–664
- Cornforth AN, Fowler AW, Carbonell DJ, Dillman RO (2011a) Resistance to the proapoptotic effects of interferon-gamma on melanoma cells used in patient-specific dendritic cell immunotherapy is associated with improved overall survival. Cancer Immunol Immunother 60:123–131
- Cornforth AN, Fowler AW, Carbonell DJ, Fan E, Dillman RO (2011b) Characterization of interferonγ-treated melanoma tumor cells for use in dendritic cell-based immunotherapy. Cancer Biother Radiopharm 26:345–351
- Cornforth AN, Lee G, Dillman RO (2011c) Autologous peripheral blood mononuclear cell recognition of autologous proliferating tumor cells in the context of a patient-specific vaccine trial. J Biomed Biotechnol 2011:635850
- Dillman RO (2009) Antibody therapy. In: Oldham RK, Dillman RO (eds) Principles of cancer biotherapy, vol 5th. Springer, Dordrecht, pp 303–406
- Dillman RO (2011) Cancer immunotherapy. Cancer Biother Radiopharm 26:1–64
- Dillman RO, Nayak SK, Beutel L (1993) Establishing in vitro cultures of autologous tumor cells for use in active specific immunotherapy. J Immunother 14:65–69
- Dillman RO, Nayak SK, Brown JV, Mahdavi K, Beutel LD (1999) The feasibility of using short-term cultures of ovarian cancer cells for use as autologous tumor cell vaccines as adjuvant treatment of advanced ovarian cancer. Cancer Biother Radiopharm 14:443–449
- Dillman RO, Beutel LD, Barth NM, de Leon C, O'Connor AA, DePriest C, Nayak SK (2002) Irradiated cells from autologous tumor cell lines as patient-specific vaccine therapy in 125 patients with metastatic cancer: induction of delayed-type hypersensitivity to autologous tumor is associated with improved survival. Cancer Biother Radiopharm 17:51–66

- Dillman RO, Wiemann M, Nayak SK, de Leon C, Hood K, DePriest C (2003) Interferon-gamma or granulocyte macrophage colony stimulating factor administered as adjuvants with a vaccine of irradiated autologous tumor cells from short-term cell line cultures: a randomized phase II trial of the Cancer Biotherapy Research Group. J Immunother 26:367–373
- Dillman RO, Barth NM, Selvan SR, Beutel LD, DePriest C, de Leon C, Peterson C, Nayak S (2004a) Phase I/II trial of autologous tumor cell line-derived vaccine for recurrent or metastatic sarcomas. Cancer Biother Radiopharm 19:581–588
- Dillman RO, Barth NM, VanderMolen LA, Mahdavi K, Beutel LD, de Leon C, DePriest C, Nayak S (2004b) Autologous tumor cell line-derived vaccine for patientspecific treatment of advanced renal cell carcinoma. Cancer Biother Radiopharm 19:570–580
- Dillman RO, Beutel LD, DePriest C, Schiltz PM, Selvan SR, Nayak SK (2005) Cancer vaccine potency: is there a dose/response relationship for patient-specific vaccines and clinical outcomes? Cancer Biother Radiopharm 20:373–378
- Dillman RO, Selvan SR, Schiltz PM (2006) Patient-specific dendritic cell vaccines for metastatic melanoma. N Engl J Med 355:1179–1181
- Dillman RO, DePriest C, de Leon C, Barth NM, Schwartzberg LS, Beutel LD, Schiltz PM, Nayak SK (2007) Patientspecific vaccines derived from autologous tumor cell lines as active specific immunotherapy: results of exploratory phase I/II trials in patients with metastatic melanoma. Cancer Biother Radiopharm 22:309–321
- Dillman RO, Selvan SR, Schiltz PM, McClay EF, Barth NM, DePriest C, de Leon C, Mayorga C, Cornforth AN, Allen K (2009) Phase II trial of dendritic cells loaded with antigens from self-renewing, proliferating autologous tumor cells as patient-specific anti-tumor vaccines in patients with metastatic melanoma: final report. Cancer Biother Radiopharm 24:311–319
- Dillman RO, Nanci AA, Williams ST, Kim RB, Hafer RL, Coleman CL, Wang PC, Duma CM, Chen PV, Selvan SR, Cornforth AN, Depriest C (2010) Durable complete response of refractory, progressing metastatic melanoma after treatment with a patient-specific vaccine. Cancer Biother Radiopharm 25:553–557
- Dillman RO, Fogel GB, Cornforth AN, DePriest C (2011) Features associated with survival in metastatic melanoma patients treated with patient-specific vaccines consisting of proliferating autologous tumor cells and autologous dendritic cells. Cancer Biother Radiopharm 26:407–415
- Dillman RO, Cornforth AN, DePriest C, McClay EF, Amatruda TT, Carbonell D, de Leon C, Mayorga C, Ellis R, Cubellis J (2012) Randomized trial of autologous dendritic cell vs tumor cell vaccines in patients with metastatic melanoma. Proc Am Assoc Cancer Res (Abstr. 3703)
- Hersey P, Coates AS, McCarthy WH, Thompson JF, Sillar RW, McLeod R, Gill PG, Coventry BJ, McMullen A, Dillon H, Simes RJ (2002) Adjuvant immunotherapy of patients with high-risk melanoma using vaccinia viral lysates of melanoma: results of a randomized trial. J Clin Oncol 20:4181–4190

- Hodi FS, O'Day SJ, McDermott DF, Weber RW, Sosman JA, Haanen JB, Gonzalez R, Robert C, Schadendorf D, Hassel JC, Akerley W, van den Eertwegh AJ, Lutzky J, Lorigan P, Vaubel JM, Linette GP, Hogg D, Ottensmeier CH, Lebbe C, Peschel C, Quirt I, Clark JI, Wolchok JD, Weber JS, Tian J, Yellin MJ, Nichol GM, Hoos A, Urba WJ (2010) Improved survival with ipilimumab in patients with metastatic melanoma. N Engl J Med 363:711–723
- Hoover JC Jr, Brandhorst JS, Peters LC, Surdyke MG, Takesheta Y, Madariaga J, Muenz LR, Hanna MG Jr (1993) Adjuvant active specific immunotherapy for human colorectal cancer: 6.5-year median follow-up of a phase III prospectively randomized trial. J Clin Oncol 11:390–399
- Kantoff PW, Higano CS, Shore ND, Berger ER, Small EJ, Penson DF, Redfern CH, Ferrari AC, Dreicer R, Sims RB, Xu Y, Frohlich MW, Schellhammer PR, IMPACT Study Investigators (2010) Sipuleucel-T immunotherapy for castration-resistant prostate cancer. N Engl J Med 363:411–422
- Kirkwood JM, Ibrahim JG, Sosman JA, Sondak VK, Agarwala SS, Ernstoff MS, Rao U (2001) High-dose interferon alfa-2b significantly prolongs relapse-free and overall survival compared with the GM2-KLH/ QS-21 vaccine in patients with resected stage IIB-III melanoma: results of intergroup trial E1694/S9512/ C509801. J Clin Oncol 19:2370–2380
- Lawson DH, Lee SJ, Tarhini AA, Margolin MS, Ernstoff MS, Kirkwood JM (2010) E4697: phase III cooperative group study of yeast-derived granulocyte macrophage colony-stimulating factor (GM-CSF) versus placebo as adjuvant treatment of patients with completely resected stage II-IV melanoma. J Clin Oncol 28:15s (suppl; abstr 8504)
- Mitchell MS, Abrams J, Thompson JA, Kashani-Sabet M, DeConti RC, Hwu WJ, Atkins MB, Whitman E, Ernstoff MS, Haluska FG, Jakowatz JG, Das Gupta TK, Richards JM, Samlowski WE, Costanzi JJ, Aronson FR, Deisseroth AB, Dudek AZ, Jones VE (2007) Randomized trial of an allogeneic melanoma lysate vaccine with low-dose interferon Alfa-2b compared with high-dose interferon Alfa-2b for resected stage III cutaneous melanoma. J Clin Oncol 25:2078–2085
- Morton DL, Mozzillo N, Thompson JF, Kelley MC, Faiies M, Wagner J, Schneebaum S, Schuchter L, Gammon G, Leahsoof R, MMAIT Clinical Trials Group (2007) An international, randomized, phase III trial of bacillus calmette-guerin (BCG) plus allogeneic melanoma vaccine (MCV) or placebo after complete resection of melanoma metastatic to regional or distant sites. J Clin Oncol 25:474s (abstr 8508)
- Nayak SK, Dillman RO (1991) Establishment of multiple tumor cell lines from a patient with melanoma: a simple method to control fibroblast growth. Clin Biotechnol 3:237–242
- Schiltz PM, Dillman RO, Korse CM, Cubellis JM, Lee GJ, De Gast GC (2008) Lack of elevation of serum S100B in patients with metastatic melanoma as a predictor of outcome after induction with an autologous vaccine of proliferating tumor cells and dendritic cells. Cancer Biother Radiopharm 23:214–221

- Schwartzentruber DJ, Lawson DH, Richards JM, Conry RM, Miller DM, Treisman J, Gailani F, Riley L, Conlon K, Pockaj B, Kendra KL, White RL, Gonzalez R, Kuzel TM, Curti B, Leming PD, Whitman ED, Balkissoon J, Reintgen DS, Kaufman H, Marincola FM, Merino MJ, Rosenberg SA, Choyke P, Vena D, Hwu P (2011) Gp100 peptide vaccine and interleukin-2 in patients with advanced melanoma. N Engl J Med 364:2119–2127
- Selvan SR, Dillman RO, Fowler AW, Carbonell DJ, Ravindranath MH (2008) Monitoring response to treatment in melanoma patients: potential of a serum glycomic marker. Int J Cancer 122:1374–1383
- Selvan SR, Carbonell DJ, Fowler AW, Beatty AR, Ravindranath MH, Dillman RO (2010) Establishment of stable cell lines for personalized melanoma cell vaccine. Melanoma Res 20:280–292
- Sondak VK, Liu PY, Tuthill RJ, Kempf RA, Unger JM, Sosman JA, Thompson JA, Weiss GR, Redman BG, Jakowatz JG, Noyes RD, Flaherty LE (2002) Adjuvant immunotherapy of resected, intermediatethickness, node-negative melanoma with an allogeneic

tumor vaccine: overall results of a randomized trial of the southwest oncology group. J Clin Oncol 20:2058–2066

- Testori A, Richards J, Whitman E, Mann GB, Lutzky J, Camacho L, Parmiani G, Tosti G, Kirkwood JM, Hoos A, Yuh L, Gupta R, Srivastava PK, C-100-21 Study Group (2008) Phase III comparison of vitespen, an autologous tumor-derived heat shock protein gp96 peptide complex vaccine, with physician's choice of treatment for stage IV melanoma: the C-100-21 study group. J Clin Oncol 26:955–962
- Wallack MK, Sivanandham M, Balch CM, Urist MM, Bland KI, Murray D, Robinson WA, Flaherty L, Richards JM, Bartolucci AA, Rosen L (1998) Surgical adjuvant active specific immunotherapy for patients with stage III melanoma: the final analysis of data from a phase III, randomized, double-blind, multicenter vaccinia melanoma oncolysate trial. J Am Coll Surg 187:69–77
- Warren TL, Weiner GJ (2000) Uses of granulocytemacrophage colony- stimulating factor in vaccine development. Curr Opin Hematol 7:168–173

Safe Resection of Hemangioblastoma Using Indocyanine Green Videoangiograghy

Yasuo Murai and Akira Teramoto

Contents

Introduction	286
Technical Note	286
Representative Case Presentation	286
Indocyanine Green Videoangiography for Neurosurgery	287
Indocyanine Green Videoangiography for Haemangioblastoma	288
References	289

Abstract

The aim of the present study was to assess the usefulness of a new technique for surgical microscope-based indocyanine green videoangiography (ICGVAG) in the removal of cerebellar haemangioblastomas (HBs). Cerebellar HB was detected in five patients presenting with symptoms of vertigo and/or headaches and diagnosed on the basis of preoperative magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) and cerebral angiographic findings. None of the patients underwent any procedure prior to ICGVAG that would affect the ICG findings, such as perilesional haemostatic coagulation or ablation. In each patient, it was possible to judge the approximate location of the tumour in relation to the brain surface and to differentiate between the feeding and draining vessels. Following resection of the tumour, ICGVAG images confirmed that the mural nodule had been eliminated. None of the patients required blood transfusion, either during or after the surgery. For each patient, the lesion was pathologically confirmed as HB, postoperative contrastenhanced MRI confirmed the absence of a residual tumour and diffusion-weighted MRI revealed no ischaemic changes. Differentiation between the feeding and draining vessels in the region of the lesion is particularly important for successful surgical removal of HBs. ICGVAG findings enabled easy vascular differentiation and were also useful for confirming that there was no residual tumour. Thus, ICGVAG is useful for the safe resection of HBs.

Y. Murai (🖂) • A. Teramoto

Department of Neurosurgery, Nippon Medical School, 1-1-5, Sendagi, Bunkyo-ku, Tokyo 113-8603, Japan e-mail: ymurai@nms.ac.jp

Introduction

Currently, a critical issue (Wang et al. 2006) in the successful removal of cerebellar haemangioblastomas (HBs) is intraoperative assessment of feeding arteries, draining veins and the location of the mural nodule (Jagannathan et al. 2008). Additional techniques such as preoperative embolization have been suggested (Murai et al. 2012) to prevent haemorrhagic complications. Intraoperative digital subtraction angiography (DSA) is the gold standard (Murai et al. 2011b; Wang et al. 2006) technique for evaluating feeding arteries and draining veins. However, there are some drawbacks (Ferroli et al. 2011) to the DSA technique, including its technical complications, the time and cost and the use of an ionized agent in the operating room (Murai et al. 2009). A noninvasive technique for direct intraoperative evaluation of vessel patency is needed (Kim et al. 2011). The usefulness of indocyanine green videoangiography (ICGVAG) as a tool for intraoperative monitoring has been reported since approximately 1998 (Sakatani et al. 2000), and its use is particularly indicated during the neurosurgical treatment of vascular disorders (Raabe et al. 2003). Subsequently, ICGVAG has been reported to be an easy, rapid and inexpensive modality (Raabe et al. 2005). With regard to intracranial lesions, ICGVAG has been reported to be useful in cases (Woitzik et al. 2006; Takagi et al. 2007) of cerebral arterio venous malformation (Killory et al. 2009), cerebral aneurysm (Murai et al. 2011a), vascular reconstructive surgery (Woitzik et al. 2005), and cerebral infarction (Kuebler et al. 1998). ICGVAG is considered to be useful for confirming aneurysm occlusion, residual blood flow through perforators of approximately 0.3 mm in diameter and patency of reconstructed blood vessels (Raabe et al. 2005). However, there have been only a few reports (Britz et al. 2002; Hwang et al. 2010) indicating the usefulness of ICGVAG with regard to tumourous lesions (Murai et al. 2011c). Here we report the intraoperative ICGVAG findings in cases of cerebellar haemangioblastoma (HB) and discuss the usefulness of this imaging modality.

Technical Note

Tumour removal for cerebellar HB was performed in five cases using the Carl Zeiss Surgical Microscope OPMI Pentero INFRARED 800 (Carl Zeiss Co.; Tokyo, Japan). After craniotomy and dural incision, 10 mg/kg (25 mg/10 mL of distilled water) of ICG was intravenously infused through a peripheral blood vessel, followed by flushing with 10 mL of physiological saline. The feeding artery, draining vein and tumour lesion were then observed using ICGVAG (Murai et al. 2009).

Representative Case Presentation

A 43-year-old man presented with vertigo and headaches. Computed tomography, magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) and cerebral angiography revealed a cerebellar HB with the posterior inferior cerebellar artery (PICA) as its feeding artery. Craniotomy was performed through a midline suboccipital approach.

Following incision of the dura, the cisterna magna was opened and the cerebrospinal fluid was aspirated. The fluid content of the cyst was also aspirated and the operative field was secured. The site of the abnormal tortuous vessel around the lesion was confirmed from above the arachnoid (Fig. 27.1). ICG, at 10 mg/kg (25 mg/10 ml of distilled water), was intravenously infused through a peripheral blood vessel, flushing was performed with 10 ml of physiological saline, and visualization was achieved 9 s after ICG infusion.

The feeding artery (peripheral segment of PICA) (Fig. 27.2) was visualized before the arterial phase, while the draining vein (Fig. 27.3) was visualized before the venous phase. Thus, the feeding and draining vessels could be clearly differentiated. ICGVAG performed following tumour resection showed no abnormal staining that would correspond to a tumour shadow. Postoperative contrast-



Fig. 27.1 The lesion site is unclear in the visual field of an ordinary microscope. It is difficult to distinguish the feeders and the drainers



Fig. 27.3 An ICGVAG image taken 25 s after ICG infusion. The tortuous draining vessel has been enhanced



Fig. 27.2 An ICGVAG image taken 9 s after ICG infusion. The feeding artery is visualized; however, the draining vessel has not yet been enhanced

enhanced MRI on day 2 after resection also confirmed that the tumour lesion had been totally removed. The postoperative course was uneventful and the tumour was pathologically diagnosed as HB. On day 43 after resection, ICGVAG revealed no abnormal staining that would correspond to a tumour shadow, and postoperative contrastenhanced MRI also confirmed complete removal of the tumour.

Indocyanine Green Videoangiography for Neurosurgery

ICGVAG is a new intraoperative vascular imaging modality in the field of neurosurgery. Raabe et al. (2003) reported their clinical experience with ICGVAG as an intraoperative vascular imaging technique for evaluating cerebral vascular surgery. With regard to its usefulness in comparison with invasive intraoperative cerebral angiography, ICGVAG is an easy (Murakami et al. 2011), rapid and inexpensive modality (Takagi et al. 2007). With regard to intracranial vascular disease, ICGVAG is useful in cases of cerebral aneurysm (Raabe et al. 2005), vascular bypass surgery (Woitzik et al. 2006), cerebral vascular malformations (Takagi et al. 2007) and ischaemic lesions (Kuebler et al. 1998). There have also been reports of the usefulness of this imaging modality in a small number of patients with tumorous lesions (Murai et al. 2011c; Hansen et al. 1993). Hwang et al. (2010) and the authors (Murai et al. 2011a) reported that ICG may provide visual enhancement of such lesions. There have been only one report (Murai et al. 2011a) of its application in patients with cerebral cavernous angiomas located in the optic chiasma. In comparison with digital subtruction angiography, which is a radiographic test, ICGVAG is a fluorescence test and is unable to depict the lesion site if the suffusing light is blocked by the brain tissue, cranial nerves or vessels (Utsuki et al. 2010). Therefore, a lesion in the brain parenchyma can only be observed if the perilesional tissue is removed. However, procedures such as coagulation, compression or ablation around the lesion may affect the ability to depict the lesion itself and/or the image findings, thereby making it difficult to achieve objective evaluation of the lesion. As cerebral cavernous angiomas are usually located in the deep brain parenchyma, it is comparatively rare to obtain ICGVAG cavernoma images that are unaffected by surgical procedures. We are unaware of any such reports to date. In this study (Murai et al. 2011a), the cavernous angioma was depicted as an avascular area, a finding similar to the usual findings with cerebral angiography. Collection of data from more such cases is required. In comparison to cerebral cavernous angioma, HB lesions are often found as mural nodules located close to the brain surface (Wang et al. 2001). Therefore, ICGVAG retain the potential to be useful tools as intraoperative imaging to remove the HB. However, there are only a small number (Murai et al. 2011b; Kim et al. 2011) of clinical reports regarding the application of ICGVAG in patients with cerebellar haemangioblastomas.

Indocyanine Green Videoangiography for Haemangioblastoma

Manipulation of tumour or vascular anatomy and normal brain tissues or vessels is always important in brain tumour surgeries (Wang et al. 2006). ICGVAG has been indicated during the surgical resection of cerebral arteriovenous malformations (AVM) (Takagi et al. 2007). Because HB is angiographically similar to such malformations, it is probable that ICGVAG can be conveniently applied to the surgical removal of HBs. In our study (Murai et al. 2011a), the HB, feeding artery and draining veins could be clearly visualized by ICGVAG, thus aiding in the clarification of tumour borders and decreasing the extent of necessary resection. There have recently been additional reports concerning ICGVAG findings of haemangioblastomas in the cerebellum and spinal cord. (Hwang et al. 2010; Murakami et al. 2011) both reported cases with spinal haemangioblastomas.

HB lesions more often present as mural nodules located close to the brain surface (Wang et al. 2001) rather than in the deep areas. The lesion is partially exposed on the cerebellar surface, and the blood vessels from the tumour form an abnormal vascular network on the brain surface directly above. These anatomical characteristics make ICGVAG convenient for intraoperative examination of HBs. For cases of AVM, which are often located deep in the brain (Takagi et al. 2007), it is necessary to employ cerebral angiography, which is a radiographic test capable of seeing through the brain. In comparison with cerebral angiography, ICGVAG, which is a fluorescence test, is unable to depict the lesion site if the light is blocked by the brain parenchyma (Raabe et al. 2003). Therefore, a lesion in the brain parenchyma can only be observed with ICGVAG if the perilesional tissue is first removed. ICGVAG is currently under evaluation for future application in the differential diagnosis of imaging findings (Ferroli et al. 2011), and the present cases provide important examples of intraoperative ICGVAG imaging of HBs.

In addition to confirming the location of the tumour body, successful resection of HBs requires differentiation between the feeding and draining vessels and evaluation of the presence/absence of residual tumour tissue (Britz et al. 2002). Wang et al. (2006) reported that their surgical principles for HB are similar to that for AVM: selective division of feeding arteries, preservation of the main draining veins and protection of vessels across the tumour surface during dissection, and they are crucial for total tumour resection. Cleavage of the main draining veins, which are

extremely dilated, should be carried out at the last moment. Jagannathan et al. (2008) also reported that care should be taken to coagulate and sharply interrupt vessels individually as they enter or leave the tumour capsule and that vessels supplying the tumour should be cauterized and sharply transected. With regard to differentiating between the feeding and draining vessels, the blood in the draining vessels is predominantly arterial blood due to shunting, but both types of blood vessels are abnormal compared to ordinary vessels. Therefore, it is not easy to differentiate between the feeding and draining vessels on the basis of their appearance. However, ICGVAG allows ready differentiation because it permits observation of the direction and time flow of blood (Takagi et al. 2007). This may also contribute to the prevention of intraoperative blood loss. Wang et al. 2006 reported the usefulness of intraoperative sonographic guidance and (Utsuki et al. 2010) suggested that fluorescence diagnosis performed using 5-aminolevulinic acid can provide useful information when making the choice to remove HBs. In addition, the existence of a residual tumour can be confirmed on the basis of marked contrast enhancement of the lesion with ICGVAG.

In conclusion, ICGVAG has many advantages compared to intraoperative digital subtraction angiography. ICGVAG was found to be very useful for detecting the feeding artery, draining vein and tumour mass before tumour removal. After resection of the tumour, ICGVAG findings immediately indicated the patency of the peritumoural normal vessels and the presence of any residual tumour.

References

- Britz GW, Ghatan S, Spence AM, Berger MS (2002) Intracarotid RMP-7 enhanced indocyanine green staining of tumors in a rat glioma model. J Neurooncol 56:227–232
- Ferroli P, Acerbi F, Albanese E, Tringali G, Broggi M, Franzini A, Broggi G (2011) Application of intraoperative indocyanine green angiography for CNS tumors: results on the first 100 cases. Acta Neurochir Suppl 109:251–257
- Hansen DA, Spence AM, Carski T, Berger MS (1993) Indocyanine green (ICG) staining and demarcation of

tumor margins in a rat glioma model. Surg Neurol $40{:}451{-}456$

- Hwang SW, Malek AM, Schapiro R, Wu JK (2010) Intraoperative use of indocyanine green fluorescence videography for resection of a spinal cord hemangioblastoma. Neurosurgery 67(3 Suppl Operative): ons300–ons303
- Jagannathan J, Lonser RR, Smith R, DeVroom HL, Oldfield EH (2008) Surgical management of cerebellar hemangioblastomas in patients with von Hippel-Lindau disease. J Neurosurg 108:210–222
- Killory BD, Nakaji P, Gonzales LF, Ponce FA, Wait SD, Spetzler RF (2009) Prospective evaluation of surgical microscope-integrated intraoperative near-infrared indocyanine green angiography during cerebral arteriovenous malformation surgery. Neurosurgery 65:456–462
- Kim EH, Cho JM, Chang JH, Kim SH, Lee KS (2011) Application of intraoperative indocyanine green videoangiography to brain tumor surgery. Acta Neurochir (Wien) 153:1487–1495
- Kuebler WM, Sckell A, Habler O, Kleen M, Kuhnle GE, Welte M, Messmer K, Goetz AE (1998) Noninvasive measurement of regional cerebral blood flow by nearinfrared spectroscopy and indocyanine green. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 18:445–456
- Murai Y, Adachi K, Koketsu K, Teramoto A (2009) Noninvasive measurement of cortical blood flow by microscope-integrated intraoperative indocyanine green videoangiography. Jpn J Neurosurg 18:839–843 (Japanese)
- Murai Y, Adachi K, Koketsu K, Teramoto A (2011a) Indocyanine green videoangiography of optic cavernous angioma. Neurol Med Chir (Tokyo) 51:296–298
- Murai Y, Adachi K, Matano F, Tateyama K, Teramoto A (2011b) Indocyanin green videoangiography study of hemangioblastomas. Can J Neurol Sci 38:41–47
- Murai Y, Adachi K, Takagi R, Koketsu K, Matano F, Teramoto A (2011c) Intraoperative Matas test using microscope-integrated intraoperative indocyanine green videoangiography with temporary unilateral occlusion of the A1 segment of the anterior cerebral artery. World Neurosurg 76:477
- Murai Y, Kominami S, Yoshida Y, Mizunari T, Adachi K, Koketsu K, Kobayashi S, Teramoto A (2012) Preoperative liquid embolization of cerebeller hemangioblastomas using N-butyl cyanoacrylate. Neuroradiology 54:981–988
- Murakami T, Koyanagi I, Kaneko T, Iihoshi S, Houkin K (2011) Intraoperative indocyanine green videoangiography forspinal vascular lesions: case report. Neurosurgery 68(1 Suppl Operative):241–245
- Raabe A, Beck J, Gerlach R, Zimmermann M, Seifert V (2003) Near-infrared indocyanine green video angiography: a new method for intraoperative assessment of vascular flow. Neurosurgery 52:132–139
- Raabe A, Nakaji P, Beck J, Kim LJ, Hsu FP, Kamerman JD, Seifert V, Spetzler RF (2005) Prospective evaluation of surgical microscope-integrated intraoperative near infrared indocyanine green videoangiography during aneurysm surgery. J Neurosurg 103:982–989

- Sakatani K, Kashiwasake-Jibu M, Terada H, Zuo H (2000) Development of surgical confocal scanning microscope for intra-operative imaging of brain tumors using near infrared fluorescence: technical note. Neurol Res 22:533–536
- Takagi Y, Kikuta K, Nozaki K, Sawamura K, Hashimoto N (2007) Detection of a residual nidus by surgical microscope-integrated intraoperative near-infrared indocyanine green videoangiography in a child with a cerebral arteriovenous malformation. J Neurosurg 107:416–418
- Utsuki S, Oka H, Sato K, Shimizu S, Suzuki S, Fujii K (2010) Fluorescence diagnosis of tumor cells in hemangioblastoma cysts with 5-aminolevulinic acid. J Neurosurg 112:130–132

- Wang C, Zhang J, Liu A, Sun B (2001) Surgical management of medullary hemangioblastoma. Report of 47 cases. Surg Neurol 56:218–227
- Wang Y, Wang Y, Gao X, Wang Y (2006) Intraoperative sonographically guided resection of hemangioblastoma in the cerebellum. J Clin Ultrasound 34:247–249
- Woitzik J, Horn P, Vajkoczy P, Schmiedek P (2005) Intraoperative control of extracranial-intracranial bypass patency by near-infrared indocyanine green videoangiography. J Neurosurg 102:692–698
- Woitzik J, Peña-Tapia PG, Schneider UC, Vajkoczy P, Thomé C (2006) Cortical perfusion measurement by indocyanine-green videoangiography in patients undergoing hemicraniectomy for malignant stroke. Stroke 37:1549–1551

M.A. Hayat (ed.), *Stem Cells and Cancer Stem Cells, Volume 9*, DOI 10.1007/978-94-007-5645-8_28, © Springer Science+Business Media Dordrecht 2013

28

Overcoming Chemotherapy Resistance by Targeting Hyaluronan/ CD44-Mediated Stem Cell Marker (Nanog) Signaling and MicroRNA-21 in Breast, Ovarian, and Head and Neck Cancer

Lilly Y.W. Bourguignon

Contents

Introduction	292
Stem Cell Marker (Nanog) Expression and HA/CD44-Mediated Chemotherapy Resistance in Breast and Ovarian Cancer	293
Stem Cell Marker (Nanog) Signaling and MicroRNA-21 (miR-21) Function in HA/CD44-Mediated Chemotherapy Resistance in Breast Cancer	294
Stem Cell Marker (Nanog)-Regulated Stat-3 Signaling and MicroRNA-21 (miR-21) in HA/CD44-Mediated Chemotherapy Resistance in Head and Neck Cancer	295
Proposed Models for Stem Cell Marker (Nanog) Signaling and MicroRNA-21 Function in Oncogenesis and Chemotherapy Resistance	200
In Solid Tumor Progression	296 297

Abstract

Multidrug resistance frequently contributes to the failure of chemotherapeutic drug treatments in patients diagnosed with solid tumors such as breast, ovarian and head and neck cancers. It is now certain that oncogenic signaling is directly involved in chemotherapeutic drug resistance and tumor progression. A number of studies have aimed at identifying those molecules which are expressed specifically by epithelial tumor cells and correlate with metastatic behavior and chemotherapy resistance. Among such candidate molecules is hyaluronan (HA), the major glycosaminoglycan component of extracellular matrix (ECM). HA serves not only as a primary constituent of connective tissue extracellular matrices but also functions as a bio-regulatory molecule. Pertinently, HA is enriched in many types of tumors. HA is capable of binding to CD44 which is a ubiquitous, abundant and functionally important receptor expressed on the surface of many normal cells and tumor cells.

Recent evidence indicates that HA-CD44 interaction with the stem cell marker, Nanog promotes downstream, intracellular signaling pathways that influence multiple cellular functions. In particular, certain microRNAs such as miR-21 (small RNA molecules with ~20–25 nucleotides) have been shown to play roles in regulating tumor cell survival and chemotherapy resistance. In this article, a special focus is placed on the role of Nanog overexpression in activating oncogenic signaling

L.Y.W. Bourguignon (⊠) University of California, San Francisco, VA Medical Center, 4150 Clement Street, San Francisco, CA 94121, USA e-mail: lilly.bourguignon@ucsf.edu

molecule(s) and miRNA-21 function leading to the concomitant onset of HA/CD44mediated tumor cell activities (e.g., survival and chemoresistance) and tumor progression. Conversely, donwregulation of Nanog not only inhibits miR-21 expression/function and HA/CD44-mediated tumor cell behaviors but also enhances chemosensitivity. This new knowledge could serve as groundwork for the future development of new drug targets to inhibit the stem cell marker (Nanog) signaling and miR-21 function in order to overcome chemotherapy resistance in the progression of HA/CD44-induced solid tumor cancers such as breast, ovarian and head and neck cancer.

Introduction

Myriad studies have attempted to identify specific adhesion molecule(s) expressed in solid tumor cancer [e.g., breast cancer, ovarian cancer and head and neck squamous cell carcinoma (HNSCC)] that correlate with tumor cell invasive behavior(s). Among such candidate molecules is hyaluronan (HA) which is a nonsulfated, unbranched glycosaminoglycan consisting of repeating disaccharide units, D-glucuronic acid and N-acetyl-D-glucosamine (Lee and Spicer 2000). HA, which is detected in the extracellular matrix (ECM) of most mammalian tissues, is synthesized by specific HA synthases and digested into various smaller-sized molecules by hyaluronidases. Most importantly, HA has been found to accumulate at tumor cell attachment sites and appears to play an important role in promoting cancer-specific behaviors (Toole et al. 2002).

CD44 denotes a family of cell-surface glycoprotein receptors which are expressed in a variety of human solid neoplasms, particularly those classified as breast cancer, ovarian cancer and HNSCC (Bourguignon et al. 2008; Wang and Bourguignon 2011). Nucleotide sequence analyses reveal that many CD44 isoforms (derived by alternative splicing mechanisms) are variants of the standard form, CD44s (Screaton et al. 1992). The presence of high levels of CD44 variant (CD44v) isoforms is emerging as an important metastatic tumor marker in a number of cancers including human breast cancer, ovarian cancer and head and neck cancers (Bourguignon 2008; Wang and Bourguignon 2011). Recent studies have shown that CD44 is also expressed in tumor stem cells which have the unique ability to initiate tumor cell-specific properties (Al-Hajj et al. 2003). In fact, CD44 appears to be an important surface marker for cancer stem cells (Al-Hajj et al. 2003). All CD44 isoforms contain an HA-binding site in their extracellular domain and thereby serve as a major cell surface receptor for HA. Importantly, both CD44 isoform and HA are overexpressed/elevated at sites of tumor attachment (Toole et al. 2002). HA binding to CD44 isoform not only affects cell adhesion to extracellular matrix (ECM) components, but also is involved in the stimulation of a variety of tumor cell-specific functions leading to cytoskeleton function and tumor progression (Bourguignon 2008). Multidrug resistance frequently contributes to the failure of chemotherapeutic drug treatments in patients diagnosed with solid tumors, such as breast cancer, ovarian cancer and head and neck cancer (Bourguignon et al. 2008, 2012; Wang and Bourguignon 2011). P-glycoprotein (P-gp), the product of the MDR1 (ABCB1) gene, is a transmembrane ATP-dependent transporter molecule known to play a critical role in drug fluxes and chemotherapeutic resistance in a variety of cancers (Higgins 1992). Interestingly, recent studies indicate that both HA and CD44 are also involved in chemotherapeutic drug resistance in many cancer types (Bourguignon et al. 2008, 2012; Wang and Bourguignon 2011). Specifically, HA binding is capable of stimulating MDR1 expression and drug resistance in tumor cells (Bourguignon et al. 2008). In addition, CD44 interacts with P-gp to promote cell migration and the invasion of tumor cells (Bourguignon et al. 2008). Furthermore, HA/ CD44-mediated ErbB2 signaling and PI3 kinase/ AKT-related survival pathways are also involved in chemotherapeutic drug resistance in tumor cells. Previously, we reported that activation of several other HA-CD44-mediated oncogenic signaling pathways [e.g., intracellular Ca²⁺ mobilization, epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR)mediated ERK signaling and topoisomerase activation] leads to multidrug resistance in HNSCC cells (Wang and Bourguignon 2011). However, the cellular and molecular mechanisms controlling the ability of CD44 isoform-positive solid tumor cells to migrate, invade and resist chemotherapy treatment remain to be poorly understood.

The stem cell marker, Nanog is an important transcription factor involved in the self-renewal and maintenance of pluripotency in the inner cell mass (ICM) of mammalian embryo and of embryonic stem (ES) cells (Mitsui et al. 2003). Nanog signaling is regulated by interactions among various pluripotent stem cell regulators (e.g., Rex1, Sox2 and Oct3/4) which together control the expression of a set of target genes required for ES cell pluripotency (Mitsui et al. 2003). These findings confirm the essential role of Nanog in regulating a variety of cellular functions. Recently, several tumor cell types have been shown to express common embryonic stem cell markers including Nanog (Bourguignon et al. 2008, 2009a, 2012). The Nanog family of proteins has also been found to act as growth-promoting regulators in different tumor cells (Bourguignon et al. 2008, 2009a, 2012). Our recent work indicates that HA binding to epithelial tumor cells promotes Nanog protein association with CD44, followed by Nanog activation and the expression of pluripotent stem cell regulators (e.g., Rex1 and Sox2) (Bourguignon et al. 2008). These findings strongly suggest that HA/CD44 signaling and Nanog function are tightly linked. Several studies have focused on enhancing chemosensitivity using various Nanog signaling perturbation approaches. This review will focus on stem cell marker, Nanog and its role in regulating tumor cell survival and multi-drug resistance during HA/CD44-activated signaling pathways in breast cancer, ovarian cancer and head and neck cancer.

Stem Cell Marker (Nanog) Expression and HA/CD44-Mediated Chemotherapy Resistance in Breast and Ovarian Cancer

Multidrug resistance is a challenging clinical problem in the treatment of both breast and ovarian cancers (Harnett et al. 1986). The most commonly used anti-tumor agents in the treatment of disseminated breast or ovarian cancers include doxorubicin and paclitaxel (taxol) (Gewirtz 1999). The ability of doxorubicin to bind DNA and/or produce free radicals is thought to be possible mechanisms to induce cytotoxic effects on tumor cells (Gewirtz 1999). Paclitaxel is known to bind a subunit of the tubulin heterodimers that form cellular microtubules (Bhalla 2003). The paclitaxel-cytoskeletion interaction accelerates tubulin polymerization and inhibits the depolymerization of microtubules resulting in an inactivation of the mitotic checkpoint and tumor cell killing (Bhalla 2003). Resistance to chemotherapeutic drugs used in breast and ovarian cancer treatments (e.g., doxorubicin and paclitaxel) is often associated with overexpression of the multidrug resistance gene 1 [MDR1 or P-glycoprotein (P-gp)] (Higgins 1992; Baker and El-Osta 2004). The MDR1 gene product functions as a drug efflux pump actively reducing intracellular drug concentrations in resistant tumor cells (Higgins 1992; Baker and El-Osta 2004). However, the biological factors determining the ability of certain breast and ovarian epithelial cells to overexpress the *MDR1* gene and display the multidrug resistant phenotype remain to be poorly understood. It is currently very difficult to predict the efficacy of any particular chemotherapeutic drug treatment. Thus, there is a great need to clarify the tumor biology mechanisms underlying the clinical behavior of multidrug resistance in both breast and ovarian tumor cells.

A number of studies indicate that HA, CD44 and Nanog are overexpressed in solid tumors including breast and ovarian cancers, and that these three molecules are all implicated in the initiation and development of malignancy (Bourguignon et al. 2008, 2009a, b, 2012). Thus, identifying the specific extracellular matrixsurface receptor (i.e., HA-CD44)-mediated signaling events plus the Nanog function(s) required for activation of epithelial tumor cells could be very important for understanding the disease mechanisms occurring during breast and ovarian tumor progression. Our recent results reveal that HA binding to breast or ovarian tumor cells promotes Nanog protein association with CD44 followed by Nanog activation and the expression of pluripotent stem cell regulators (e.g., Rex1 and Sox2) leading to doxorubicin and paclitaxel (taxol) resistance (Bourguignon et al. 2008).

Furthermore, we found that overexpression of Nanog by transfecting tumor cells (e.g., breast or ovarian tumor cells) with Nanog cDNA stimulates Rex1/Sox2 gene expression and breast/ ovarian tumor cell behaviors (e.g., MDR1 overexpression, and multidrug resistance) (Bourguignon et al. 2008). Downregulation of Nanog signaling by transfecting tumor cells with Nanog siRNA not only blocks HA/CD44mediated breast/ovarian tumor cell behaviors but also enhances chemosensitivity (Bourguignon et al. 2008). Taken together, these findings suggest that targeting HA/CD44-activated Nanog signaling pathways may represent a novel approach to overcome chemotherapy resistance in some breast and ovarian tumor cells displaying stem cell marker properties during tumor progression.

Stem Cell Marker (Nanog) Signaling and MicroRNA-21 (miR-21) Function in HA/CD44-Mediated Chemotherapy Resistance in Breast Cancer

The microRNAs (miRNAs) are evolutionarily conserved and function as negative regulators of gene expression by inhibiting the expression of mRNAs that contain complementary target sites referred to as the "seed region" (Cowland et al. 2007). Previous data has revealed that human miRNAs are processed from capped and polyadenylated transcripts, that are precursors to the mature miRNAs (pri-miRNAs) (Cai et al. 2004). In mammalian miRNA biogenesis, primary transcripts of miRNA genes (pri-mRNAs) are subsequently cleaved to produce an intermediate molecule containing a stem loop of ~70 nucleotides (pre-mRNAs) by the nuclear RNase III enzyme DROSHA and exported from the nucleus by Exportin 5 (Cowland et al. 2007). A second RNase III enzyme Dicer then generates the mature miRNA which is loaded into the RNAinduced silencing complex (RISC) in association with the argonaute protein (Ago) that induces silencing via the RNA interference pathway (Valencia-Sanchez et al. 2006). Although Dicer has an important role in the silencing action of miRNAs, recent studies have shown that silencing can still occur in cells that lack Dicer (Giraldez et al. 2005). It has recently been shown that the nuclear p68-RNA helicase is required in the uptake of certain miRNAs into the silencing complex (Salzman et al. 2007). p68 belongs to a family of proteins that are involved in RNA metabolism processes such as translation and RNA degradation (de la Cruz et al. 1999). A previous study showed that miR-21 processing or biogenesis (via the precursor pri-miR-21) required p68 and DROSHA in breast tumor cells (Davis et al. 2008). Several transcription factors, including Nanog, also appear to be involved in the regulation of pri-miRNA expression during development (Lee et al. 2004).

Accumulating evidence indicates the involvement of non-coding microRNAs (miRNAs, approximately 22-nucleotides) in both cancer development and multidrug resistance (Bourguignon et al. 2009a, 2012). Analysis of the array profile of miRNA expression in normal breast and breast carcinoma tissues reveals that miRNA-21 (miR-21) is abundantly produced in tumors compared to normal tissues. The functional significance of miR-21 has been elucidated in several recent studies following the discovery of its specific targets (Asangani et al. 2008). miR-21 is now one of the most studied miRNAs due to its involvement in cancer progression. It has recently been shown that miR-21 plays a role in the inhibition of a tumor suppressor protein such as Program Cell Death 4 (PDCD4) via a conserved site within the 3'-UTR (3'-untranslated region) of the mRNA (Asangani et al. 2008). Downregulation of PDCD4 expression by miR-21 leads to tissue invasion and metastasis (Asangani et al. 2008). Thus, miR-21 is currently considered to be an oncogene.

In a recent study we investigated a novel HA/ CD44-mediated Nanog signaling mechanism that regulates the biogenesis of miR-21 production leading to the tumor suppressor protein (PDCD4) reduction, inhibitors of the apoptosis family of proteins (IAPs)/MDR1 (P-gp) overexpression, anti-apoptosis and chemoresistance in breast tumor cells (Bourguignon et al. 2009a). Inhibition of either Nanog signaling or silencing miR-21 expression/function by transfecting breast tumor cells with Nanog siRNA or anti-miR-21 inhibitor not only results in PDCD4 upregulation and PDCD4-eIF4A complex formation, but also causes a reduction of IAP/MDR1 (P-gp) and an enhancement of apoptosis and chemosensitivity (Bourguignon et al. 2009a). These findings provide important new insights into understanding the roles that HA/CD44-mediated Nanog-miR-21 signaling play in regulating anti-apoptosis and chemotherapy resistance in breast tumor cells.

Stem Cell Marker (Nanog)-Regulated Stat-3 Signaling and MicroRNA-21 (miR-21) in HA/CD44-Mediated Chemotherapy Resistance in Head and Neck Cancer

Head and neck squamous cell carcinoma (HNSCC) is a malignancy that involves cancers of the lip, oral cavity, pharynx, hypopharynx, larynx, nose, nasal, sinuses, neck, ears and salivary glands (Parkin et al. 2005). Advanced HNSCC is an aggressive disease associated with major morbidity and mortality. The 3-year survival rate for patients with advanced-stage HNSCC treated with standard therapy is only 30-50 %. Resistance to standard therapy continues to be a limiting factor in the treatment of HNSCC. Nearly 40-60% of HNSCC patients subsequently develop chemoresistance, locoregional recurrences or distant metastases (Parkin et al. 2005). Thus, clarification of key aspects of tumor cell functions underlying the clinical behavior of HNSCC is greatly needed.

Cisplatin is the most common anti-head and neck chemotherapy used today. The ability of this drug to induce tumor cell death is often counteracted by the presence of anti-apoptotic regulators leading to chemoresistance (Wang and Bourguignon 2011). Several lines of evidence point toward the IAP family (e.g., c-IAP-1, c-IAP-2 and XIAP) playing a role in oncogenesis via their effective suppression of apoptosis (Hunter 2007). The mode of action of IAPs in suppressing apoptosis appears to be through direct inhibition of caspases and pro-caspases (primarily caspase 3 and 7) (Hunter 2007). IAPs also support chemoresistance by preventing tumor cell death induced by anticancer agents. Although certain anti-apoptotic proteins (e.g., Bcl-xL) have been shown to participate in antiapoptosis and chemoresistance in HA/CD44activated breast tumor cells (Bourguignon et al. 2009b), the involvement of IAPs in HA/CD44mediated HNSCC cell survival and chemoresistance has just begun to be elucidated.

The "signal transducer and activator of transcription protein 3" (Stat-3) was initially identified as APRF (Acute Phase Response Factor), an inducible DNA binding protein that binds to the IL-6-responsive element within the promoters of hepatic acute phase genes (Darnell 1997). Accumulating evidence indicates that Stat-3 also plays an important role in regulating cell growth, differentiation, and survival. Nanog and Stat-3 also appear to be both structurally linked and functionally coupled in HA/CD44 signaling during epithelial tumor cell activation (Bourguignon et al. 2008).

A number of studies indicate that more than 50% of microRNA [(miRNA), small RNA molecules with ~20-25 nucleotides] are located in cancer-related genomic regions or fragile sites, suggesting that miRNA may be closely associated with the pathogenesis of a variety of cancers including HNSCC (Chang et al. 2008). Analysis of an array profile of miRNA expression in HNSCC tissues reveals that miR-21 is abundantly produced in these tumors compared to normal tissues. The functional significance of miR-21 has been elucidated in several recent studies following the discovery of its specific targets (Asangani et al. 2008), making miR-21 one of the most-studied miRNAs due to its involvement in cancer progression. Importantly, miR-21 plays a role in the inhibition of tumor suppressor proteins such as Program Cell Death 4 (PDCD4), via a conserved site within the 3'-UTR (3'-untranslated region) of the mRNA (Asangani et al. 2008; Bourguignon et al. 2009a). Downregulation of PDCD4 expression by miR-21 leads to tumor cell growth, survival, chemoresistance, invasion and metastasis (Bourguignon et al. 2009a). Thus, miR-21 is currently considered to be an oncogenic miRNA.

In our recent study we discovered a new matrix HA/CD44-mediated Nanog/Stat-3 signaling mechanism that regulates miR-21 production



Fig. 28.1 A proposed model for HA/CD44-mediated Nanog signaling in the regulation of oncogenesis and chemotherapy resistance in solid tumor progression

and cisplatin chemoresistance in HNSCC cells (Bourguignon et al. 2012). Specifically, our results indicate that HA/CD44 activates Nanog-Stat-3 signaling which, in turn, stimulates miR-21 expression and function. These events lead to the reduction of the tumor suppressor protein, PDCD4, upregulation of survival proteins, IAP family (e.g., c-IAP-1, c-IAP-2 and XIAP) and cisplatin chemoresistance in HNSCC cells (Bourguignon et al. 2012). Inhibition of either Nanog/Stat-3 signaling or silencing miR-21 expression/function not only results in PDCD4 upregulation, but also causes a reduction of survival protein expression and an enhancement of cisplatin chemosensitivity to cisplatin (Bourguignon et al. 2012). Thus, our findings strongly support the contention that Nanog, Stat-3, and miR-21 form a functional signaling axis that regulates tumor cell survival and cisplatin chemoresistance in HNSCC cells.

Proposed Models for Stem Cell Marker (Nanog) Signaling and MicroRNA-21 Function in Oncogenesis and Chemotherapy Resistance in Solid Tumor Progression

The stem cell marker (Nanog)-mediated tumor cell survival and chemoresistance are closely linked to oncogenic signaling pathways and miRNA-21 production in HA/CD44-associated solid tumor cancers including breast, ovarian and head and neck cancers. Our current models for illustrating HA-dependent and CD44-specific Nanog activation and miR-21 signaling pathways are described as follows:

Specifically, HA binding to tumor cell surface(s) (Fig. 28.1-step 1) promotes CD44 association with the stem cell marker, Nanog (Fig. 28.1-step 2) which then becomes translocated
from the cytosol to the nucleus (Fig. 28.1-step 3, indicated by the solid line) and interacts with the microprocessor complex containing the RNAase III (DROSHA) and the RNA helicase (p68) (Fig. 28.1-step 4, indicated by the solid line) and/ or Stat-3 (Fig. 28.1-step 4a, indicated by the solid line) which then binds to an upstream/enhancer region (containing Stat-3 binding sites) of the miR-21 promoter (Fig. 28.1-step 5, indicated by the solid line), resulting in miR-21 gene expression and mature miR-21 production (Fig. 28.1step 6, indicated by the solid line). The resultant miR-21 then functions to downregulate the tumor suppressor protein (PDCD4) (Fig. 28.1-step 7, indicated by the solid line). Subsequently, these changes result in the expression of MDR1 and survival proteins, IAPs (e.g., survivin, c-IAP1/2 and XIAP) (Fig. 28.1-step 8, indicated by the solid line) and stimulation of anti-apoptosis, survival and chemoresistance (Fig. 28.1-step 9, indicated by the solid line) in tumor cells. In direct contrast, downregulation of Nanog or miR-21 [by treating tumor cells with Nanog siRNA (Fig. 28.1-step A, indicated by the dash line) or anti-miR-21 inhibitor (Fig. 28.1-step B, indicated by the dash line), respectively] blocks Nanog nuclear translocation (Fig. 28.1-step 3, indicated by the dash line) and Nanog-p68/DROSHA complex formation (Fig. 28.1-step 4, indicated by the dash line), abolishes Nanog-Stat-3 binding/miR-21 gene expression (Fig. 28.1-step 5, indicated by the dash line) and inhibits miR-21 production (Fig. 28.1-step 6, indicated by the dash line) leading to the expression of tumor suppressor protein (PDCD4) (Fig. 28.1-step 7, indicated by the dash line). Subsequently, these changes result in the inhibition of MDR1 and IAPs (survivin, c-IAP1/2 and XIAP) expression (Fig. 28.1-step 8, indicated by the dash line), stimulation of apoptosis/cell death as well as enhancement of chemosensitivity (step 1-step 9, indicated by the dash line) in tumor cells. This newly-discovered Nanog signaling pathway leading to miR-21 functioning should provide important drug targets for sensitizing tumor cell apoptosis and overcome chemoresistance in HA/CD44-activated cancer cells such as breast, ovarian and head and neck cancers.

References

- Al-Hajj M, Wicha MS, Benito-Hernandez A, Morrison SJ, Clarke MF (2003) Prospective identification of tumorigenic breast cancer cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 100:3983–3988
- Asangani IA, Rasheed SA, Nikolova DA, Leupold JH, Colburn NH, Post S, Allgayer H (2008) MicroRNA-21 (miR-21) post-transcriptionally downregulates tumor suppressor Pdcd4 and stimulates invasion, intravasation and metastasis in colorectal cancer. Oncogene 27:2128–2136
- Baker EK, El-Osta A (2004) MDR1, chemotherapy and chromatin remodeling. Cancer Biol Ther 3:819–824
- Bhalla KN (2003) Microtubule-targeted anticancer agents and apoptosis. Oncogene 22:9075–9086
- Bourguignon LY (2008) Hyaluronan-mediated CD44 activation of RhoGTPase signaling and cytoskeleton function promotes tumor progression. Semin Cancer Biol 18:251–259
- Bourguignon LY, Peyrollier K, Xia W, Gilad E (2008) Hyaluronan-CD44 interaction activates stem cell marker Nanog, Stat-3-mediated MDR1 gene expression, and ankyrin-regulated multidrug efflux in breast and ovarian tumor cells. J Biol Chem 283:17635–17651
- Bourguignon LY, Spevak CC, Wong G, Xia W, Gilad E (2009a) Hyaluronan-CD44 interaction with PKCc promotes oncogenic signaling by the stem cell marker, Nanog and the production of microRNA-21 leading to downregulation of the tumor suppressor protein, PDCD4, anti-apoptosis and chemotherapy resistance in breast tumor cells. J Biol Chem 284:26533–26546
- Bourguignon LY, Xia W, Wong G (2009b) Hyaluronanmediated CD44 interaction with p300 and SIRT1 regulates beta-catenin signaling and NFkappaB-specific transcription activity leading to MDR1 and Bcl-xL gene expression and chemoresistance in breast tumor cells. J Biol Chem 284:2657–2671
- Bourguignon LY, Earle C, Wong G, Spevak CC, Krueger K (2012) Stem cell marker (Nanog) and Stat-3 signaling promote MicroRNA-21 expression and chemoresistance in hyaluronan/CD44-activated head and neck squamous cell carcinoma cells. Oncogene 31:149–160
- Cai X, Hagedorn CH, Cullen BR (2004) Human microR-NAs are processed from capped, polyadenylated transcripts that can also function as mRNAs. RNA 10:1957–1966
- Chang SS, Jiang WW, Smith I, Poeta LM, Begum S, Glazer C, Shan S, Westra W, Sidransky D, Califano JA (2008) MicroRNA alterations in head and neck squamous cell carcinoma. Int J Cancer 123:2791–2797
- Cowland JB, Hother C, Grønbaek K (2007) MicroRNAs and cancer. APMIS 115:1090–1106
- Darnell JE Jr (1997) STATs and gene regulation. Science 277:1630–1635
- Davis BN, Hilyard AC, Lagna G, Hata A (2008) SMAD proteins control DROSHA-mediated microRNA maturation. Nature 454:56–61

- de la Cruz J, Kressler D, Linder P (1999) Unwinding RNA in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*:DEAD-box proteins and related families. Trends Biochem Sci 24:192–198
- Gewirtz DA (1999) A critical evaluation of the mechanisms of action proposed for the antitumor effects of the anthracycline antibiotics adriamycin and daunorubicin. Biochem Pharmacol 57:727–741
- Giraldez AJ, Cinalli RM, Glasner ME, Enright AJ, Thomson JM, Baskerville S, Hammond SM, Bartel DP, Schier AF (2005) MicroRNAs regulate brain morphogenesis in zebrafish. Science 308:833–838
- Harnett PR, Kirsten F, Tattersall MH (1986) Drug resistance in clinical practice: patterns of treatment failure in advanced breast and ovarian cancer. J Clin Oncol 4:952–957
- Higgins CF (1992) ABC transporters: from microorganisms to man. Annu Rev Cell Biol 8:67–113
- Hunter AM (2007) The inhibitors of apoptosis (IAPs) as cancer targets. Apoptosis 12:1543–1568
- Lee JY, Spicer AP (2000) Hyaluronan: a multifunctional, megadalton, stealth molecule. Curr Opin Cell Biol 12:581–586
- Lee Y, Kim M, Han J, Yeom KH, Lee S, Baek SH, Kim VN (2004) MicroRNA genes are transcribed by RNA polymerase II. EMBO J 23:4051–4060

- Mitsui K, Tokuzawa Y, Itoh H, Segawa K, Murakami M, Takahashi K, Maruyama M, Maeda M, Yamanaka S (2003) The homeoprotein Nanog is required for maintenance of pluripotency in mouse epiblast and ES cells. Cell 113:631–642
- Parkin DM, Bray F, Ferlay J, Pisani P (2005) Global cancer statistics 2002. CA Cancer J Clin 55:74–108
- Salzman DW, Shubert-Coleman J, Furneaux H (2007) P68 RNA helicase unwinds the human let-7 microRNA precursor duplex and is required for let-7-directed silencing of gene expression. J Biol Chem 282:32773–32779
- Screaton GR, Bell MV, Jackson DG, Cornelis FB, Gerth U, Bell JI (1992) Genomic structure of DNA coding the lymphocyte homing receptor CD44 reveals 12 alternatively spliced exons. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 89:12160–12164
- Toole BP, Wight T, Tammi M (2002) Hyaluronan-cell interactions in cancer and vascular disease. J Biol Chem 277:4593–4596
- Valencia-Sanchez MA, Liu J, Hannon GJ, Parker R (2006) Control of translation and mRNA degradation by miR-NAs and siRNAs. Genes Dev 20:515–524
- Wang S, Bourguignon LY (2011) Role of hyaluronanmediated CD44 signaling in head and neck squamous cell carcinoma progression and chemoresistance. Am J Pathol 178:956–963

Part VI

Stem Cells for Regenerative Medicine

Urinary Bladder Regenerative Medicine

Manoj V. Rao and Arun K. Sharma

Contents

Introduction	301
The Goals of Scaffolds	303
Synthetic Non-biodegradable Materials	303
Naturally Derived Materials	304
Acellular Extracellular Matrices and Cell Seeding	305
Synthetic Biodegradable Polymers	307
References	310

M.V. Rao

Division of Pediatric Urology, Ann & Robert H. Lurie Children's Hospital of Chicago, 225 East Chicago Avenue, Chicago, IL 60611, USA

A.K. Sharma

Division of Pediatric Urology, Ann & Robert H. Lurie Children's Hospital of Chicago, 225 East Chicago Avenue, Chicago, IL 60611, USA

Northwestern University Feinberg School of Medicine, Department of Urology, 303 East Chicago Avenue, Chicago, IL 60611, USA

Northwestern University, Institute for BioNanotechnology in Medicine (IBNAM), 303 East Superior Street, Chicago IL 60611, USA e-mail: arun-sharma@northwestern.edu

Abstract

One of the greatest challenges in urology is the surgical replacement of urinary bladder tissue. In a variety of pathological conditions, the bladder must be replaced or its capacity expanded in order to store urine at a low pressure, avoiding potential damage to the kidneys. The gold standard in current practice involves the incorporation of a vascularized patch of detubularized bowel into the urinary bladder, leading to a wide variety of complications with the potential loss of the ability to empty urine in a volitional manner. In an effort to circumvent these issues, multiple investigators have utilized different scaffolding materials in hopes of avoiding the continued reliance on intestinal tissue in bladder replacement surgery. The optimal biomaterial would be able to reproduce the function, elasticity, vascularity, and innervation of the native bladder tissue so as to recreate normal voiding, ideally combined with multipotent stem/progenitor cells. Although the histological and physiological function of the urinary system is complex, decades of research into bladder tissue engineering has lead to significant progress in the quest for the ideal biomaterial.

Introduction

The normal function of the urinary bladder is to store and expel urine at a low pressure with the appropriate neurological cues. This ability is due to the compliant viscoelastic bladder wall receiving the appropriate neural signal to accommodate increasing volumes of urine. While multiple disease states exist in which the bladder is unable to perform this task, the management of spinal cord injury patients circa World War I highlights the importance of normal bladder function (Silver 2011). At the time of World War I, a major cause of death amongst spinal cord injury patients was pyelonephritis attributable to the mismanagement of the dennervated bladder. Many of these patients, due to the inability to expel urine against a closed or a dyssynergic urinary sphincter, stored urine at a high bladder pressure. A landmark discovery in the care of patients with spinal cord anomalies was the importance of maintaining a low bladder leak point pressure (under $40 \,\mathrm{cm}\,\mathrm{H_2O}$) in order to prevent urine refluxing into the kidneys leading to kidney injury and pyelonephritis (McGuire et al. 1983).

With long standing outlet obstruction, the urinary bladder wall (likely due to ischemia) undergoes a variety of microscopic architectural changes ultimately resulting in the loss of its compliance due to decreased elasticity. Using the formula compliance = volume/pressure, as the volume of urine increases in the urinary bladder, a poorly compliant bladder will have increasing internal pressures, leading to pressure transmission to the kidneys. Although there is no universally agreed upon value for a compliant urinary bladder wall, the trend of the bladder pressure as it distends with fluid may be used to determine compliance in the setting of urodynamic studies. With the loss of compliance, hypertrophy and scarring of the bladder wall may also lead to a decreased bladder capacity. The ability to maintain a safe bladder pressure with an adequate capacity is an invaluable part of treatment in any surgery aiming to replace or expand the bladder capacity.

Medical treatments are utilized to maintain a low bladder pressure in patients with spinal cord anomalies, such as myelodysplasia or traumatic spinal cord injuries, and those who have end organ damage from bladder outlet obstruction, such as in posterior urethral valves or long-standing benign prostatic hyperplasia. Anticholinergic medications, to relax the bladder wall, and clean intermittent catheterization, to empty the bladder before high pressures are reached, are typically utilized as a first-line treatment for patients with high pressure, poorly compliant or small capacity bladders in order to prevent hydroureteronephrosis and potential kidney damage. However, when medical interventions fail, the gold standard surgical treatment remains augmentation cystoplasty using bowel interposition to increase the volume of urine the bladder can accommodate at a low pressure as well as to increase the bladder capacity.

The underlying principle inherent to any bladder augmentation or replacement surgery is LaPlace's Law, in which bladder pressure=wall tension/radius. Assuming the wall tension remains constant, the goal of any bladder surgery is to provide a large radius in order to maintain a low bladder pressure, preventing reflux of urine to the kidneys. Using this law, the optimal reservoir for urinary storage should be spherical in shape similar to a healthy urinary bladder. Other than patients with spinal cord abnormalities and bladder outlet obstruction, bladder replacement surgery may also be utilized for multiple urological conditions.

In 2012, over 70,000 patients will be diagnosed with bladder cancer and about 15,000 will die from this disease (Siegel et al. 2012). The cost per patient for bladder cancer is higher than all other cancers due to rigorous tumor surveillance protocols - the overall annual cost of bladder cancer is nearly \$4 billion in the United States (Botteman et al. 2003). Although over 70% of bladder cancer patients will be diagnosed with non-muscle invasive bladder cancer, select cases of bladder cancer, such as cancer within a bladder diverticulum or an urachal remnant, a partial cystectomy with intestinal augmentation may be used. Patients with more advanced or aggressive forms of disease may require complete surgical removal of the urinary bladder and pelvic lymph nodes with incorporation of the ureters into a detubularized segment of bowel as a means to drain urine at a low pressure. Other than cancer and myelomeningocele requiring bladder surgery, a small capacity bladder due to radiation therapy, tuberculosis, or bladder exstrophy also may require augmentation of the bladder with intestinal tissue.

Any portion of the gastrointestinal tract from stomach to the colon may be utilized to increase capacity and decrease pressure in augmentation cystoplasty or replace the urinary bladder in the setting of malignancy. The addition of bowel to the urinary tract may lead to a multitude of problems including electrolyte imbalances, vitamin deficiencies, diarrhea, mucus production, stone formation, pyelonephritis, lack of bladder sensation, rupture of the bowel diversion, altered medication metabolism, altered linear growth in children and even malignancy in the bowel segment contacting urine (Rubenwolf et al. 2009). Relative contraindications to using a large segment of intestine exist in those with a shortened or a diseased gastrointestinal tract, as seen in cloacal exstrophy or Crohn's disease, respectively. In hopes to prevent this wide array of potential complications and avoid removing a portion of the gastrointestinal tract, multiple investigators have studied various scaffolds in different animal models in hopes to engineer an appropriate replacement for the human bladder with its abilities to expand and accommodate urine at a low pressure as well as contract and empty urine in a volitional manner. These scaffolds have been combined with various cell types including terminally differentiated bladder tissue constituents as well as multipotent stem cells. Over the past decades, tremendous growth has occurred in bladder regenerative medicine. The focus of this chapter aims to examine the various scaffolding materials being studied in the design of the ideal bladder replacement while briefly touching upon the use of stem cells within this context.

The Goals of Scaffolds

In order to improve upon the surgical treatment for high-pressure low capacity bladder, multiple biomaterials have been studied in lieu of the standard detubularized intestinal segment. There are several categories of biomaterials that deserve mention- synthetic non-biodegradable materials, naturally-derived materials, acellular extracellular matrices and synthetic biodegradable polymers. When discussing each biomaterial, a key issue is the usage of seeded or unseeded technology. While modern techniques involve seeded scaffolds with cultured cells grown on the biomaterial prior to implantation, traditional scaffolds utilize an unseeded technology in which the material alone is incorporated into the bladder wall allowing for native tissues to engulf and proliferate over the material.

When studying the outcomes of various biomaterials, an understanding of the intricate microscopic architecture of the bladder is important. The bladder has a multilayer urothelial mucosa lining its inner aspect with tight junctions between the umbrella cells to prevent the absorption of excreted urinary toxins from the kidney back into the bloodstream. The multilayered smooth muscle is a support to the urothelium and its underlying submucosa, providing the ability to contract and also stretch and expand with the appropriate signal. The signals to the organ originate from the central nervous system and reach the bladder via nerve fibers that can be readily identified within the muscular and submucosal layers. While sympathetic nerve fibers originate from cell bodies in its paraspinal plexus, the parasympathetic fibers originate from ganglion within the bladder wall itself. Various molecules, such as collagen and elastin, within the extracellular matrix provide the mechanical framework for the bladder. An increased amount of Type III to Type I collagen, seen with chronic obstruction, reduces bladder wall compliance and elasticity. Another important feature of the urinary bladder is its robust vascular channels providing nutrients and removing metabolic byproducts from the organ. The aim of tissue engineering is to recreate the physical and functional properties of the healthy human bladder with the appropriate histological and biochemical makeup as well as the ability to store and empty urine at a low intravesical pressure.

Synthetic Non-biodegradable Materials

The history of bladder tissue regenerative medicine can be traced back to the mid twentieth century. At that time a host of unseeded, non-biodegradable, non-biologic materials were studied in the context of bladder augmentation cystoplasty. After Bohne et al. (1955) first described using acrylic molds in bladder substitution, investigators utilized various synthetic scaffolds such as polytetrafluoroethylene (Teflon®), polyvinyl sponges, rubber, gelatin sponges, and vicryl matrices, to name a few. These materials proved to be inadequate due to a multitude of shortcomings including encrustation with stones, bacterial colonization and inflammation with contractures. Many of the animals in these experiments died due to multitude postoperative issues. The animals that survived were able to provide guidance for future studies.

Many of these materials were created as spherical molds to allow tissue growth, but then required a second operation to remove the material. Any re-operative surgery is challenging in that scarring and obliteration of tissue planes is commonly encountered. Ideally, biomaterials used for augmentation cystoplasty would not require removal and instead may biodegrade within the host. Few synthetic materials were able to recreate the histological makeup of the bladder, specifically the muscular backing, whereas a urothelium lined luminal surface was noted by most investigators, affirming the robust regenerative capacity of the urothelium noted by many investigators. The ability to recreate the intravesical vasculature and neural network were not a consideration at that time. Also important, synthetic materials proved difficult to manipulate in the operating room; in some cases, the material would not be useful if it became saturated with bodily fluids. Some synthetic materials required further chemical modification so as to withstand this shortcoming. Although initial attempts were unsuccessful, the knowledge gleaned lead to further advances in the bladder regenerative medicine.

Naturally Derived Materials

Initial forays into engineering a bladder substitute lead to the realization that the biomaterial of choice should be non-immunogenic, biodegradable and able to reproduce the histological and functional ability of the normal healthy bladder. Naturally derived materials were first utilized as a bladder tissue substitute in the early to mid 1900s in the form of fascial grafts (Neuhof 1917). Fascial grafts proved inadequate due to bone formation with poor histological regeneration of the bladder. Since that time a variety of other naturally derived substances have been studied as well including dura, placental membrane, peritoneum, pericardium and even canine bladder.

Most animal studies using naturally derived materials were able to demonstrate varying degrees of urothelial cell uptake, muscular growth, and occasionally, bladder capacity increase. In a very interesting series of experiments, early success with the usage of a canine bladder transplant to other dog bladders prompted Tsuji et al. (1963) to attempt to use dog bladder xenografts in humans. They sought to perform two augments in patients with tuberculosisinduced contracted bladders, one partial cystectomy, and one radical cystectomy. Unfortunately all surgeries had poor results. The first two patients failed with no improvement in functional capacity and the other two needed further surgical procedures, including cutaneous ureterostomy due to severe contraction in the radical cystectomy patient.

In another study, readily available dura mater, the tough outermost layer of the brain's connective tissue, was used for bladder replacement in 34 humans requiring surgery for a variety of conditions. Although 13 patients had successful outcomes with increased capacity and continued ability to empty their bladder, there is was no demonstrable muscular generation over the graft (Kelami 1975). Hradec (1970) described using a peritoneal flap in two cases of subtotal cystectomy. The lack of muscular growth on histological exam raised questions about the regenerative capacity of the human bladder wall. Others were able to demonstrate muscle growth however results were not consistent across studies. Although human studies were unable to consistently reproduce the initial promise seen in animals, continued interest in the area of naturally derived materials lead to the discovery of acellular extracellular matrices in the field of bladder augmentation.

Acellular Extracellular Matrices and Cell Seeding

Acellular extracellular matrices consist of mechanically and chemically treated organs harvested from cadaveric humans or animals. The two main types of acellular extracellular matrices utilized in bladder augmentation are small intestine submucosa (SIS) and bladder acellular matrix (BAM). SIS, derived from porcine small intestine, is mechanically processed to remove the mucosal luminal surface as well as the outer muscular and serosal layers. The resultant translucent submucosal tissue is about 1/10 mm in thickness and contains a variety of growth factors. Its utility in bladder augmentation followed successful unseeded SIS patch grafting of canine arteries (Lantz et al. 1990). Numerous studies have been performed on bladder augmentation with SIS.

In a series of studies, canines underwent partial cystectomy with an unseeded SIS graft to replace 35–40% of the anterior bladder wall. Kropp et al. (1996a) was able to demonstrate regeneration of urothelium, muscularis and serosal layers of the bladder. On closer inspection the smooth muscle bundle size, orientation and the ratio of connective tissue to muscle was abnormal in the SISbladder augmented canines. One canine out of 13 had a single bladder stone within the augmented bladder, but none of the augmented areas showed scarring and contracture. SIS-augmented bladders demonstrated good compliance, appropriate capacity, and even signs of nerve tissue within the augmented areas. The response to various chemical and electrical stimuli was diminished in comparison to normal bladders perhaps due to the altered muscle composition and concentration (Kropp et al. 1996b).

Overall the initial animal studies showed promise but the consistency of results has been variable between studies likely due the origin of the intestinal segment used to create the SIS graft as well as size of the bladder augment. A recent analysis compared proximal versus distal intestinal SIS segments in a partial cystectomy rat model. The defect created was 40-50% of the bladder capacity. Inflammatory reactions in the proximal SIS-augmented bladders had higher amounts of mast cells and eosinophils with decreased attrition rates of macrophage and neutrophil in comparison to distal intestinal SIS augments. This suggests more of an atopic reaction with the proximal SIS grafts, whereas the distal SIS grafts had a more appropriate healing reaction. When analyzing the final histological changes, the authors noted a higher proportion of scarring and collagenous tissue in the proximal SIS augmented bladders (Ashley et al. 2010). When creating a larger bladder defect with removal of 90% of the bladder wall, SIS augments fail to maintain bladder capacity due to graft scarring with calcifications noted (Zhang et al. 2006). The lack of uniformity in SIS grafts and the inability to regenerate more than half the bladder wall are concerning.

The introduction of cell-seeding may overcome some of the shortcomings that are encountered in unseeded SIS grafts. When describing cell-seeding, it is important to have a cursory knowledge of stem cells currently used in bladder regenerative medicine. Stem cells can be obtained from a variety of sources. Embryonic stem cells demonstrate a pluripotent differentiation capability with the ability to recreate any of the three germ cell layers. However they are plagued by political and ethical debate which limits the access to newer lines. They also may form a cancerous teratoma when implanted in vivo. These issues limit their widespread usage in urological regenerative medicine.

Alternatively, mesenchymal stem cells, which can be obtained from bone marrow, peripheral blood, connective tissue or muscle, have been shown to be multipotent with the ability to differentiate into tissue other than their original source (e.g., marrow stem cells can form muscle and adipose stem cells can form nerve). Mesenchymal stem cells, especially those which are marrow-derived, have been studied extensively. This is due to the lack of political and ethical debate, the ability to regenerate multiple tissues, and also the ease with which they may be obtained. A simple iliac crest marrow harvesting procedure can be performed on an outpatient basis. Concerns exist about the lack of proliferative capacity in vitro with mesenchymal stem cells. Other sources of stem cells include adipose tissue, umbilical cord, placenta and amniotic fluid. More recently investigators have even demonstrated the ability to isolate stem cells from urine (Wu et al. 2011). However, further study must be conducted on urinederived stem cells.

In a recent study, SIS seeded on both sides with autologous marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells was used in a partial cystectomy non-human primate model (Sharma et al. 2011). A complete layer of urothelial mucosa was seen in both unseeded and seeded SIS grafts. While the unseeded SIS control demonstrated scarring within the graft along with inflammatory infiltrates, seeded SIS animals demonstrated muscle content nearly identical to native bladder tissue without scarring or inflammation. Markers demonstrated the origin of the regenerated muscle was from the stem cells. The ability of seeded stem cells to assist in the regenerative process may add to the future applicability of SIS grafts.

Bladder acellular matrix (BAM) is a collagenous xenograft created after mechanical and chemical processing of bladder tissue from sacrificed animals. The resultant scaffold is composed of collagen and elastin along with growth factors and adhesive molecules, facilitating cell adhesion and ingrowth of regenerated tissue. Its consistency mirrors that of normal bladder tissue reportedly making it easy to handle during surgery. Furthermore, the inflammatory potential may also be reduced as most antigens are removed by the processing of the graft. In a rat partial cystectomy model, BAM grafts utilized lead to stone formation, infection and contracture in four animals despite antibiotic treatment (Obara et al. 2006). The regenerated bladder tissue within the scaffold displayed urothelium, smooth muscle and nerve fibers; however the ratio of muscle to collagen was significantly inferior from normal bladder tissue. Although rat models have a well-recognized predisposition to stone formation, the inability of antibiotic treatment to rid the grafted animals of pyuria is concerning.

Extrapolating outcomes from rats to humans is difficult due in part to the smaller size, urinary lithogenicity, and the relatively quick regenerative capacity of the urinary bladder in healing wounds. As opposed to the vast majority of research done in this area, the benefits of the aforementioned non-human primate model although the beyond the scope of this chapter deserve mention. Most investigators utilized rat models due to the cost, minimal upkeep, and accessibility. However, their urinary bladder histological makeup differs from humans in that none of their neuronal cell bodies are found within the bladder wall. The entire innervation to the bladder comes from the pelvic ganglion (McMurray et al. 2006). Non-human primates are structurally and histologically more similar to human beings. Few utilize these animals in bladder regenerative medicine though they are more representative of humans likely due to cost and accessibility.

Addressing the limitations of using a rat model, Probst studied a canine partial cystectomy model in which the control animals' bladder specimens were processed into unseeded BAM grafts for usage in seven experimental canines. The unseeded BAM grafted animals demonstrated a significantly larger bladder capacity than those without augmentation. Five experimental dogs had urinary tract infections 1 month post operatively; and at the time of death, three animals showed significant bacterial contamination. No mention was made of any further antibiotic treatment after 48 h from the perioperative period. The BAM graft was about 1.5 times the size of the cystectomy defect and some shrinkage in the absence of scarring was noted at the time of harvest. Besides the complete urothelial lining of the BAM graft, muscular and serosal layers along with nerve fibers throughout the wall and submucosal portions of the graft were identified 7 months after surgery. Detailed analysis of the ratio of collagen to smooth muscle was not performed and a portion of the original BAM graft was still visible at the end of the study. The rate of infection and

bacterial colonization in BAM graft studies using different animals is concerning.

Others have compared outcomes of BAM grafts seeded with adipose-derived stem cell cells versus unseeded grafts in a rabbit model (Zhu et al. 2010). The seeded BAM grafts demonstrated improved bladder capacity and regenerated smooth muscle and neural tissue. However no muscle or nerve fibers were identified in the unseeded BAM grafts. Furthermore the smooth muscle and nerve stains utilized for identification, namely alpha smooth muscle actin and S-100, respectively, are non-specific markers and the investigators were also unable to demonstrate if the regenerated layers were derived from the stem cells or from the native bladder tissue. Recently, investigators demonstrated the ability to seed rat-derived hair follicle stem cells onto BAM and demonstrated better growth and shape of regenerated bladder tissue than acellular BAM (Drewa et al. 2009). The most important aspect of this study was the novel description of hair follicles as a source for stem cells in bladder tissue engineering.

The concerns regarding the origin of the regenerated tissue in the BAM graft model has also been studied in vitro. Marrow-derived stem cells seeded onto BAM grafts and subjected to exogenous growth factors have been shown to differentiate into smooth muscle using multiple histological stains (Antoon et al. 2012). To our knowledge, this scaffold with growth factors and marrow-derived stem cells has yet to be applied in an animal model. Although there are positive studies with acellular extracellular matrices, there has been robust growth in the study of synthetic polymers in bladder augmentation surgery.

Synthetic Biodegradable Polymers

The appeal of a synthetic, biodegradable polymer lies in a multitude of factors which are highlighted by a comparison to the aforementioned biomaterials. Permanent synthetic materials routinely demonstrated mechanical failure along with stones, bacterial colonization and scarring. In some cases re-operative surgery was required to remove the material and urothelial lining was the only layer consistently found. On a microscopic level, naturally derived materials at best were able to demonstrate a scant amount of detrusor muscle at the periphery of the graft. When applied in clinical trials, most patients had poor outcomes and required further interventions. Acellular matrices, such as SIS and BAM, have been studied in detail more recently and have shown promise. However, biodegradable synthetic polymers may be more valuable in their reproducibility and known degradation characteristics. This is highlighted by the inconsistent results noted with SIS grafts and the variable reactions noted based on its origin. When using naturally derived materials or acellular matrices, the host from which the matrix is derived may not be identical to future sources of material and this is a confounding variable of any investigation using acellular matrices. Furthermore, the health of the host must be extensively evaluated in order to prevent the transmission of disease to the recipient.

Biodegradable polymers are created to seamlessly mesh with the existent architecture of the host tissue and can be tailored to degrade gradually as the regenerative process evolves of the target tissue. The safety profile of biomaterials is evidenced by PLGA or poly(lactic-co-glycolic acid). PLGA biodegradable polymers have already been FDA approved after rigorous testing to be used in medical devices, controlled release systems and even surgical sutures. Its ability to undergo hydrolysis in vivo and reform its original monomers, lactic and glycolic acid which are naturally produced in the human body with metabolism, makes it an appealing biomaterial. By altering the ratio of lactic to glycolic acid, molecular weight, and crystallinity, the degradation rate can be predictably be altered from weeks to even years. Also, due to its thermoplasticity, alterations can also be made to create three-dimensional structures with a rough surface allowing for easier and more robust ingrowth of regenerated tissue and proteins. Polymer-based biodegradable constructs can be seeded with growth factors to help generate more robust vascular and neural regeneration.

The work of Vacanti and Langer generated a great deal of interest in the utilization of polymer-based scaffolds for bladder tissue engineering. These investigators demonstrated that autologous cells could be seeded and expanded on these scaffolds in vitro prior to their re-introduction back into the host. Many authors have studied the application of this technology to bladder augmentation.

In a landmark study, Oberpenning et al. (1999) first described seeding of autologous cells onto a bladder-shaped biodegradable polymer composed of polyglycolic acid (PGA) and coated with poly-DL-lactide-co-glycolide (PLGA) in a canine trigone-sparing partial cystectomy model. After performing a transmural bladder biopsy, the urothelial cells were seeded on one side with the detrusor muscle cells on the other side of the construct and then expanded in culture. Cell-free polymers were unable to duplicate the results of the seeded polymers in a variety of measures including bladder capacity, bladder wall compliance, distensibility, shape, and histologically. The unseeded scaffolds displayed fibroblast deposition, scarring and graft contracture. The seeded polymers demonstrated an intact urothelial lining, complete muscular layer, along with neural tissue at 6 months after implantation. This trial set the groundwork for the first and only clinical trial utilizing a polymer-based seeded scaffold in bladder augmentation.

Seven pediatric myelomeningocele patients underwent augmentation cystoplasty due to high pressure or poorly compliant bladders (Atala et al. 2006). All patients underwent suprapubic bladder biopsy from the dome of the bladder to obtain urothelial and smooth muscle cells for seeding onto scaffolds. Four patients received a seeded collagen matrix from acellular bladder submucosa, one of whom also had an omental wrap. Three patients received a collagen-PGA hybrid seeded scaffold with omental wrap. After 7 weeks of expanding the seeded cells ex vivo on the construct, patient underwent augmentation cystoplasty. All patients underwent a rigorous bladder cycling protocol beginning 3 weeks after surgery. Patients underwent cystoscopic biopsy of the engineered and native bladder tissue for histological analysis six to eight separate times.

Post-operative analysis in the patients who received a collagen matrix scaffold demonstrated minor improvements in leak point pressures and bladder wall compliance. Patients without omental wraps actually had a decreased bladder capacity and one required reoperative intervention with augmentation cystoplasty. The collagen-PGA seeded scaffold patients had minor improvements in leak point pressures as well as bladder capacity and wall compliance. Bladder biopsies demonstrated the collagen-PGA scaffolds regenerated all layers of the bladder wall. There was no mention of the vascular or neural supply to this tissue. Without question, this study is groundbreaking, but there are shortcomings that deserve mention.

First, all patients post-operatively required intermittent catheterization to drain their bladders and were continued on anticholinergic medications. One of the goals of tissue engineered augmentation cystoplasty is the neural regeneration may allow these patients to be free of catherization and avoid the well-known side effects of anticholinergic medications. Histological analysis using stains specific to neural tissue was not performed. Another concern is the cells used to seed the scaffolds were obtained from neurologically impaired patients and had been subjected to years of stress. It is unknown whether these cells will develop into normal healthy tissue or if the patients will simply redevelop their prior bladder pathology. Studies have since demonstrated the regenerative capacity of urothelial cells from diseased bladders is diminished when compared to healthy patients (Subramaniam et al. 2011). Finally although the usage of the omental wrap to provide enhanced blood supply in reconstructive surgery or to avoid overlapping suture lines with potential fistula formation is common, the inflammatory mediators released may alter the characteristics of the scaffold, leading to unknown consequences. Since this trial, multiple studies on different scaffolds have been performed due in part to some to of the inherent shortcomings of PGA and PLGA scaffolds.

PGA and PLGA scaffolds lack a few fundamental properties required for the ideal bladder augmentation scaffold. First and foremost, bladder tissue must be capable of expanding and contracting in order to accommodate and expel urine. Both of these scaffolds may be too rigid to provide this function. Although they have been shown to maintain their shape on cystogram, neither trial, specifically the study by Oberpenning et al. (1999) in which dogs were able to spontaneously void, analyzed the ability of the scaffold to contract similar to the native bladder tissue in response to the appropriate signal. Studies have shown the ability to contract and expand leads to better muscle growth and contractile ability, so without a flexible scaffolding material, the muscle layer may not develop appropriately (Heise et al. 2009). Also, these materials may lose their original configuration and mechanical properties with repeated stress of the contracting and expanding surrounding bladder tissue.

Although glycolic and lactic acid are normal byproducts of metabolism, there is a risk for systemic acidosis should they be absorbed during polymer degradation. One of the key complications of intestinal augmentation cystoplasty is the systemic acid-base imbalance created by the absorption of urinary waste products across gastrointestinal mucosa. The gastrointestinal tissue lacks the tight junctions seen between urothelial cells and is built to absorb nutrients and chemicals from digestion. When using ileum or colon, ammonium chloride is absorbed which can lead to systemic acidosis that in children may cause linear growth retardation due to the leaching of calcium from the axial skeleton. In the clinical trial by Atala et al. (2006), systemic acidosis was not seen in their population however, the size of the graft and the usage of rigorous intermittent catheterization protocol may be the explanation as the acid byproducts may have been drained before systemic absorption occurred. Although the tight junctions seen in the urothelium impede absorption of most metabolites, the urothelial lining is capable of absorbing chemicals with the risk for systemic toxicity as is seen with intravesical instillation of the anti-cholinergic medication oxybutynin (Lehoranta et al. 2002). Furthermore even if the acid byproducts are not absorbed they will alter the local tissue environment for the regenerating and native bladder cells and this may be detrimental to their appropriate development.

The poly(1,8-octanediol-co-citrate) elastomer (POC) is formed from the reaction of citric acid with the water-soluble 1,8-octanediol. It has been recently utilized as a scaffold for in bladder augmentation cystoplasty as well as in other tissue engineering areas such as vascular grafting and cartilage replacement. The differences between POC and the aforementioned synthetic, biodegradable scaffolds such as PGA, make it an exciting addition to bladder tissue engineering arsenal. Its mechanical property is an important aspect of any augmentation cystoplasty scaffold as it may reproduce the viscoelastic properties seen in healthy bladder walls. As previously mentioned, the ability of the scaffold to expand and contract helps regenerate healthy smooth muscle. POC has been to shown to withstand burst pressures and contractile forces of small arteries. By altering various parameters of POC, including crosslinking temperature, time for crosslinking, or the concentrations of the two monomers, the degradation rate can be altered but the mechanical strength remains the same. Similar to other FDAapproved polyesters, it has been shown to be non-toxic and non-immunogenic in immunocompetent animals and likely will demonstrate a similar profile in humans. Unlike the acidic load released by PGA, which may influence the surrounding cellular milieu, the byproducts of POC are negligible and mainly consist of citric acid, a byproduct of the Krebs cycle.

In a recent study, POC scaffolds were tested in three different arms of a rat partial cystectomy model: POC seeded on opposite sides with human marrow-derived protein-labeled mesenchymal stem cells and a commonly used urothelial cell line; POC seeded on opposite sides with the same urothelial cell line and protein-labeled smooth muscle; and unseeded POC (Sharma et al. 2010). After seeding the stem cells at a low density, the POC scaffold allowed for massive stem cell expansion, demonstrating its non-toxic properties and its ability to allow stem cell regeneration ex vivo similar to that seen with PGA and PLGA constructs. The elastomeric properties of the scaffold allowed for stretching with forceps up to 137% of its length without deformity and suture placement with no damage to the biomaterial, an attribute lacking in PGA scaffolds. The animals were harvested at 4 and 10 week time points and at that time stem cell seeded POC continued to demonstrate the elasticity and pliability sought in regenerative bladder engineering.

Upon extensive histological studies, the stem cell/urothelium seeded scaffolds demonstrated smooth muscle of human-origin based on humanspecific protein staining in a greater muscle to collagen ratio than the other arms with intact urothelial lining, beginning at 4 weeks. The replicative capability of stem cells may explain the greater amount of muscle tissue seen in comparison to the muscle/urothelial seeded POC group. Whereas the smooth muscle/urothelial seeded constructs showed decreasing smooth muscle expansion from the 4 to the 10-week period. There was no evidence of inflammation in the upper tracts in nearly all of the rats. However, stone material was seen on bladder tissue, a well-recognized pitfall of this animal model. Encrustation was not on the POC scaffold but instead on the host bladder tissue. Further study is needed to determine why this occurred; however it may be due to citric acid chelating with urinary byproducts overproduced in rats. This initial study prompted further manipulation of the POC scaffold in future studies.

With the addition of the vasculogenic CD34+ hematopoietic stem cells (HSCs), POC scaffolds augmented into partial cystectomy rats displayed more robust neovascularity and were the only scaffolds to have early nerve fiber regeneration (unpublished data). The degree of neovascularization in the setting of CD34+ HSC POC constructs was five times higher than that of the native bladder tissue. Also perhaps more important, the source of mesenchymal stem cells whether adults, pediatric myelomeningocele patients, or age-matched healthy pediatric patients all functioned the same both in vivo and in vitro. The implications and possibilities raised by this research are quite profound.

If nerve regeneration is possible, with CD34+ HSC-augmented POC grafts in a spinal injury model would animals be able to void spontaneously? Furthermore, can these cells be used in bladder cancer patients, in whom there may be a pan-urinary tract cancer predilection, to be augmented without risk for cancer recurrence? The questions raised by this study are numerous and ongoing research work from multiple labs across the world continues to show promise in the search for the optimal scaffold for bladder tissue engineering.

In conclusion, bladder tissue regenerative medicine in the context of biomaterials has evolved tremendously over the years. At the onset of this journey, investigators have and continue to seek a tissue replacement capable of recapitulating the histological makeup and functional ability of a normal healthy bladder. Besides the scaffolding material, other pertinent variables exist in this search such as the source of and materials to seed onto this biomaterial. Human studies have been conducted over the years with some success but current investigators need to exploit animal models that are more representative of humans who may benefit from this research in order to obtain translatable data. Should the target population be myelomeningocele patients, then large animal models with a similar voiding behavior, anatomical makeup, and neurological deficit must be used to evaluate scaffolds. Nearly a century after the initial studies, the field of regenerative biomaterials has made significant progress but much remains to be discovered.

References

- Antoon R, Yeger H, Loai Y, Islam S, Farhat WA (2012) Impact of bladder-derived acellular matrix, growth factors, and extracellular matrix constituents on the survival and multipotency of marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells. J Biomed Mater Res A 100A:72–83
- Ashley RA, Roth CC, Palmer BW, Kibar Y, Routh JC, Fung KM, Frimberger D, Lin HK, Kropp BP (2010) Regional variations in small intestinal submucosa evoke differences in inflammation with subsequent impact on tissue regeneration in the rat bladder augmentation model. BJU Int 105:1462–1468
- Atala A, Bauer SB, Soker S, Yoo JJ, Retik AB (2006) Tissue-engineered autologous bladders for patients needing cystoplasty. Lancet 367:1241–1246
- Bohne AW, Osborne RW, Hettle PJ (1955) Regeneration of the urinary bladder in the dog following total cystectomy. Surg Gynecol Obstet 100:259–264
- Botteman MF, Pashos CL, Redaelli A, Laskin B, Hauser R (2003) The health economics of bladder cancer: a comprehensive review of the published literature. Pharmacoeconomics 21:1315–1330

- Drewa T, Joachimiak R, Kaznica A, Sarafian V, Pokrywczynska M (2009) Hair stem cells for bladder regeneration in rats: preliminary results. Transplant Proc 41:4345–4351
- Heise R, Ivanova J, Parekh A, Sacks M (2009) Generating elastin-rich small intestinal submucosa-based smooth muscle constructs utilizing exogenous growth factors and cyclic mechanical stimulation. Tissue Eng Part A 15:3951–3960
- Hradec E (1970) Critical appraisal of human bladder regeneration. Int Urol Nephrol 2:369–377
- Kelami A (1975) Duraplasty of the urinary bladder-results after two to six years. Eur Urol 1:178–181
- Kropp BP, Rippy MK, Badylak SF, Adams MC, Keating MA, Rink RC, Thor KB (1996a) Regenerative urinary bladder augmentation using small intestinal submucosa: urodynamic and histopathologic assessment in long-term canine bladder augmentations. J Urol 155:2098–2104
- Kropp BP, Sawyer BD, Shannon HE, Rippy MK, Badylak SF, Adams MC, Keating MA, Rink RC, Thor KB (1996b) Characterization of small intestine submucosa regenerated canine detrusor: assessment of reinnervation, in vitro compliance and contractility. J Urol 156:599–607
- Lantz GC, Badylak SF, Coffey AC, Geddes LA, Blevins WE (1990) Small intestinal submucosa as a small-diameter arterial graft in the dog. J Invest Surg 3:217–227
- Lehoranta K, Tainio H, Lukkari-Lax E, Hakonen T, Tammela TL (2002) Pharmacokinetics, efficacy, and safety of intravesical formulation of oxybutynin in patients with detrusor overactivity. Scand J Urol Nephrol 36:18–24
- McGuire EJ, Woodside JR, Borden TA (1983) Upper urinary tract deterioration in myelodysplasia and detrusor hypertonia: a followup study. J Urol 129:823–826
- McMurray G, Casey JH, Naylor AM (2006) Animal models in urological disease and sexual dysfunction. Br J Pharmacol 147:S62–S69
- Neuhof H (1917) Fascial transplantation into visceral defects: an experimental and clinical study. Surg Gynecol Obst 25c:383–427
- Obara T, Matsuura S, Narita S, Satoh S, Tsuchiya N, Habuchi T (2006) Bladder acellular matrix grafting regenerates urinary bladder in the spinal cord injury rat. Urology 68:892–897

- Oberpenning F, Meng J, Yoo JJ, Atala A (1999) De novo reconstitution of a functional mammalian urinary bladder by tissue engineering. Nat Biotechnol 17:149–155
- Rubenwolf PC, Beissert A, Gerharz EW, Riedmiller H (2009) 15 years of continent urinary diversion and enterocystoplasty in children and adolescents: the Würzburg experience. BJU Int 105:698–705
- Sharma AK, Hota PV, Matoka DJ, Fuller NJ, Jandali D, Thaker H, Ameer GA, Cheng EY (2010) Urinary bladder smooth muscle regeneration utilizing bone marrow derived mesenchymal stem cell seeded elastomeric poly(1,8-octanediol-co-citrate) based thin films. Biomaterials 31:6207–6217
- Sharma AK, Bury MI, Marks AJ, Fuller NJ, Meisner JW, Tapaskar N, Halliday LC, Matoka DJ, Cheng EY (2011) A non-human primate model for urinary bladder regeneration utilizing autologous sources of bone marrow derived mesenchymal stem cells. Stem Cells 29:241–250
- Siegel R, Naishadham D, Jemal A (2012) Cancer statistics, 2012. CA Cancer J Clin 62:10–29
- Silver JR (2011) Management of the bladder in traumatic injuries of the spinal cord during the First World War and its implications for the current practice of urology. BJU Int 108:493–500
- Subramaniam R, Hinley J, Stahlschmidt J, Southgate J (2011) Tissue engineered potential of urothelial cells from diseased bladders. J Urol 186:2014–2020
- Tsuji I, Kuroda K, Fujieda J, Shirashi Y, Kassai T, Ishida H (1963) A clinical and experimental study on cystoplasty not using the intestine. J Urol 89:214–225
- Wu S, Wang Z, Bharadwaj S, Hodges SJ, Atala A, Zhang Y (2011) Implantation of autologous urine derived stem cells expressing vascular endothelial growth factor for potential use in genitourinary reconstruction. J Urol 186:640–647
- Zhang Y, Frimberger D, Cheng EY, Lin HK, Kropp BP (2006) Challenges in a larger bladder replacement with cell-seeded and unseeded small intestinal submucosa grafts in a subtotal cystectomy model. BJU Int 98:1100–1105
- Zhu W, Xu Y, Feng C, Fu Q, Song L, Cui L (2010) Bladder reconstruction with adipose-derived stem cell-seeded bladder acellular matrix grafts improve morphology composition. World J Urol 28:493–498

Tissue Engineering and Regenerative Medicine: Role of Extracellular Matrix Microenvironment

30

Ngan F. Huang

Contents

Introduction	313
Types of Extracellular Matrices Naturally-Derived Extracellular Matrices Synthetic Polymers	314 314 315
Control of Extracellular Matrix Organization	316
Extracellular Matrix Chemical Signaling	316
Cell Sources	317
Extracellular Matrices in Tissue Engineering Models Artificial Skin Equivalents Vascular Conduit	318 318 320
Future Directions	321
References	322

N.F. Huang (🖂)

Department of Cardiothoracic Surgery, Stanford University, 300 Pasteur Drive, Stanford, CA 94305-5407, USA e-mail: ngantina@stanford.edu

Abstract

Tissue engineering and regenerative medicine hold tremendous promise for repairing diseased or dysfunctional tissues with functional biological replacements. To date, a number of engineered tissues are FDA-approved or are undergoing clinical trials. An important component of engineered tissues is the extracellular matrix (ECM) which provides mechanical and physical stability to the tissue, while also providing instructive signaling cues. In the advent of technological advancements, ECMs can be engineered with greater spatial and mechanical organization to better mimic physiological properties of native ECMs. The ECMs used in the generation of artificial skin and vascular grafts are highlighted as examples of engineered tissues under development and commercialization.

Introduction

Tissue engineering is broadly defined as the application of engineering and life science principles to create biological tissue replacements. Since the time that tissue engineering was popularized by Langer and Vacanti in the 1990s, the field continues to hold promise for replacing diseased or injured tissues with functional substitutes. In the past several decades, tissue engineering made a number of technological advancements, including the fabrication of three-dimensional scaffolds that promote cell survival, incorporation of stem cell-derived cells, and the identification of inducing factors that modulate cell behavior. Through these technological breakthroughs, tissue engineering has achieved some clinical successes, including engineered skin and vascular conduits.

The classical tissue engineering triad (cells, extracellular matrix (ECM), and inducing agent) remains as important components in the successful fabrication of engineered tissues. Among the triad, the ECM provides both structural support as well as dynamic signaling cues that influence cellular organization and function. Here, we first overview the types of ECMs and methods to modulate the organization of ECMs. Then, using artificial skin and vascular grafts as prime examples, we will then highlight the role of ECMs in the development and commercialization of engineered tissues.

Types of Extracellular Matrices

The desirable qualities of biomaterials consist of the ability to match the mechanical and structural properties of the native tissue ECM, as well as being biocompatible and biodegradable. A three-dimensional porous scaffold is ideal for enabling cellular ingrowth, proliferation, and the formation of interconnected three-dimensional tissue structures. ECMs can be broadly classified as naturally-derived or synthetic. Naturally-derived ECMs, which can be harvested from donor tissues, are favorable materials due to their biocompatibility. However, the disadvantage of naturally-derived ECMs is the limited control of the ECM's mechanical and chemical properties, as well as the potential exposure to xenoproteins when originating from non-human sources. As an alternative to naturally-derived ECMs, synthetic materials overcome the limitation of naturally-derived ECMs in the ability to tune the mechanical and physical properties using chemistry. To date, many naturally-derived or synthetic ECMs can be commercially obtained for medical or research use (Table 30.1). Below are descriptions of some commonly used ECMs.

Naturally-Derived Extracellular Matrices

About one third of the proteins in the body consist of collagen, a family of helical fibrillar proteins that provides structural integrity and sustains mechanical loads (Myllyharju and Kivirikko 2001). Among the various types of collagen, collagen type I is most abundant and is found in the heart, blood vessels, bone and skin. Some types of collagen have more specialized functions. For example, collagen type II is prevalent in hyaline cartilage and is associated with the absorption of shock in the joints and vertebra. Collagen is first synthesized within the cell in a procollagen form before being secreted to the extracellular space, where it is cleaved by proteolytic enzymes to enable collagen fibril assembly (Diegelmann 2001). Enzymes that break down collagen include acid phosphatase, leucine amino peptidase, collagenase, and matrix metalloproteinases (Lauer-Fields and Fields 2002).

Fibrin is formed by the process of thrombinmediated fibrinopeptide release that converts fibrinogen to fibrin, followed by a crosslinking step to form a stabilized fibrin matrix (Ho et al. 2006). Fibrin becomes degraded by fibrinolytic enzymes such as plasmin (Sierra 1993). Fibrin can be easily extracted, purified from blood plasma, or embedded with exogenous growth factors such as vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) and basic fibroblast growth factor (bFGF) to provide further instructive cues. Fibrin is already FDAapproved as a surgical sealant matrix.

Matrigel is a basement membrane extract derived from mouse Engelbreth-Holm-Swarm (EHS) sarcoma. Matrigel is composed of a mixture of matrix proteins such as laminin, fibronectin, and collagen IV, as well as a number of growth factors including bFGF and transforming growth factor- β (TGF- β) (Kleinman et al. 1982). As a temperature-sensitive material, Matrigel remains a liquid when maintained at 4 °C and forms a gel at physiological temperature. One limitation of Matrigel is that it is not well chemically defined, so it can vary between batches.

Hyaluronic Acid (HA) is a carbohydrate that is prevalent in articular cartilage, and it plays a

Product	Company	Material	Form	Use
Medical Grade	e			
AlloDerm	Lifecell	Human skin	Sheet	Reconstruction of the abdominal wall, breast, head, neck
TissueMend	TEI Biosciences	Fetal bovine skin	Sheet	Surgical repair and reinforcement of soft tissue in rotator cuff
PriMatrix	TEI Biosciences	Fetal bovine skin	Sheet	Wound management
Permacol	Tissue Science Laboratories	Porcine skin	Sheet	Soft connective tissue repair
Axis dermis	Mentor	Human dermis	Sheet	Pelvic organ prolapsed
Graft Jacket	Wright Medical Tech	Human skin	Sheet	Foot ulcers
Oasis	Healthpoint	Porcine small intestinal submucosa (SIS)	Sheet	Wound and burn repair
CuffPatch	Arthrotek	Porcine SIS	Sheet	Reinforcement of soft tissues
Surgisis	Cook SIS	Porcine SIS	Sheet	Soft tissue repair and reinforcement
Restore	DePuy	Porcine SIS	Sheet	Reinforcement of soft tissues
Tisseel	Baxter Biosciences	Human fibrin from plasma	Gel	Surgical hemostasis
Research Grad	de			
Matrigel	BD Biosciences	Basement membrane extract from EHS mouse sarcoma	Gel	Cell culture
BD PuraMatrix	BD Biosciences	Synthetic self-assembling peptides	Gel	Cell culture
Extracellular Matrix	BD Biosciences	Human ECM derived from placenta	Gel	Cell culture
3D Collagen Composite Scaffolds	BD Biosciences	Bovine skin	Sheet	Cell culture

Table 30.1 Partial list of commercial ECMs

role in resisting compressive forces between joints in the body. HA is comprised of disaccharide repeats of glucuronic acid and N-acetyl glucosamine. HA is synthesized by HA synthases and becomes degraded by hyaluronidases (Watanabe and Yamaguchi 1996).

Decellularized tissue scaffolds represent another class of natural-derived ECMs.

Decellularized tissues are obtained by chemically treating the tissues to remove cellular components, leaving behind only the intact ECM (Cho et al. 2005). The advantages of decellularized tissues are the preservation of complex three-dimensional structure, mechanical integrity, and the presence of multiple types of ECMs. However, the limitations of decellularized tissues are the inability to control its mechanical or chemical properties and the potential presence of xenoantigens if the tissues are harvested from non-human sources.

Synthetic Polymers

Synthetic polymers, which can be produced by chemical synthesis or recombinant DNA technology, have well-controlled chemical structure and mechanical properties. A number of synthetic biomaterials are already FDA-approved, such as polyglycolic acid (PGA) sutures. Medical-grade polyester and expanded polytetrafluoroethylene (ePTFE) are other examples of synthetic ECMs that have been used in medical devices. Among the types of synthetic polymers, PGA and poly-L-lactic acid (PLLA) are aliphatic polyesters that are widely studied as biocompatible and biodegradable materials for tissue engineering applications. These polymers can be synthesized by ring-opening polymerization reaction (Wu and Wang 2001). Since aliphatic polyesters can have poor cell attachment and can undergo failure after prolonged cyclic strain, they can be modified to promote cell attachment and improved elastic properties. To enhance cell attachment on synthetic materials, polymers can be modified with cell binding domains such as RGD (Liu et al. 2004), YIGSR, and IKVAV peptide sequences derived from laminin (Santiago et al. 2006). The elasticity and tensile strength of these materials can be tuned by the cross-linking reactive residues interspersed within the elastin-like domains (Liu et al. 2004).

Control of Extracellular Matrix Organization

To mimic the spatial geometry of physiological tissues, numerous approaches have been taken to control ECM spatial patterning in two-dimensional and three-dimensional scales, as is reviewed extensively elsewhere (Huang and Li 2011). Briefly, among the approaches to pattern at the two-dimensional scale include soft lithography, dip pen nanolithography (DPN), and electron-beam lithography. Soft lithography is a conventional method for patterning cells at the microscale by creating pre-designed patterns on a silicon wafer and then transferring the patterns to deformable materials such as polydimethylsiloxane (PDMS) (Huang and Li 2011). The PDMS can then be used directly for cell culture or as a template for microcontact printing onto another substrate. Microchannels of patterned PDMS can also be used to create microfluidic patterns onto substrates. Besides soft lithography is DPN, which is a technique that creates nanoscale patterns using a contact-based printing technique by transferring molecules from an atomic force microscopy (AFM) tip to a substrate. Other forms

of contact-based cantilevers can be used to create microscale patterns (Huang et al. 2010). In addition, electron-beam lithography utilizes electrosensitive resist to create nanopatterns with up to 3-nm resolution (Huang and Li 2011). The advantage of DPN and electron-beam lithography is the ability to create defined patterns in the absence of a silicon wafer.

To mimic the three-dimensional structure and geometry of native ECMs, some commonly used methods include salt-leaching, stacking of microfabricated films, three-dimensional printing (3DP), and electrospinning. Conventional methods to create porous three-dimensional scaffolds utilize salt-leaching or gas-foaming approaches to create cavities within the scaffold that promote cellular ingrowth. However, these approaches provide very limited control over the architecture of the scaffold. In contrast, controllable threedimensional structures can be created by stacking of microfabricated films. Another approach involves computer-assisted three-dimensional design and printing of binder materials into sequential layers, enabling precisely-controlled spatial patterning. 3DP can be used to create complex geometric structures, including interconnected pores. Electrospinning is an approach to create nanofibrous polymers by the deposition of charged polymeric solution onto a grounded collector plate. Electrospinning can be used to create networks that mimic native nanofibrous ECM. Depending on the configuration of the collector plate, the nanofibers can be spun in geometric patterns such as parallel-oriented nanofibers (Xu et al. 2004). These methods to modulate ECM structure and geometry enable the formation of engineered tissues that better resemble the architecture of native tissues.

Extracellular Matrix Chemical Signaling

Cell-ECM interactions are involved in a wide range of biological processes, from the formation of embryonic organs to pathological remodeling in disease states. In chick embryos, for example, fibronectin is critical for embryonic development and is expressed in the dorsal aorta of embryonic day 6 (E6), and laminin is prevalent in the aortic vascular wall at E10 (Risau and Lemmon 1988). Heparan sulfate proteoglycans like perlecan appear during embryonic development on E10 in mice during development of the heart and blood vessels (Handler et al. 1997). In the adult vasculature, for example, collagen IV is highly abundant in the basement membrane of blood vessels (Francis et al. 2008).

ECM-mediated regulation of cell behavior is largely due to heterodimeric transmembrane adhesion receptors known as integrins. The extracellular domain of integrins binds to ECMs, whereas the intracellular domain connects to the actin cytoskeleton through the focal adhesion complex. ECMs modulate cell behavior and function in part by recruiting specific integrins into focal adhesions. Among the proteins that cluster at focal adhesions is focal adhesion kinase (FAK), a 125-kDa cytoplasmic protein-tyrosine kinase that interacts with both integrins and intracellular signaling pathways. FAK mediates signal transduction processes that affect a variety of cellular functions, including cell proliferation, migration, and adhesion (Gronthos et al. 2000). For example, endothelial cells cultured on fibronectin dis-FAK-dependent play Rac activation that stimulates transition to S phase of cell cycle by cdk4 phosphorylation, whereas this effect is not achieved on laminin (Planat-Benard et al. 2004a). This observation is consistent with previous studies suggesting enhanced proliferation on $\alpha_{s}\beta_{1}$ and $\alpha_{1}\beta_{2}$ ligands (such as fibronectin), as compared to $\alpha_2\beta_1$ ligands (like laminin) (Planat-Benard et al. 2004b). ECM-integrin interactions have been shown to activate downstream signaling pathways related to cell survival and function, including mitogen activated protein kinase (MAPK) and Akt pathways. These findings implicate the fundamental importance of ECMintegrins in the control of cellular behavior and function, which is important for engineering biological tissues.

In the advent of high-throughput combinatorial screening approaches, it is now feasible to examine the effects of numerous ECM compositions on cell behavior simultaneously. ECM microarrays can be fabricated using a robotic printing technology that deposits nanoliter volumes of ECMs onto substrates with printed areas spanning hundreds of microns. Cells can then be cultured on the arrays and assayed for biological responses. When used in conjunction with automated image acquisition and analysis software, this can be a powerful approach to examine the effects of biomaterials on cell function, as well as in determination of stem cell fate commitment. Such ECM microarrays have been utilized to show differential effects of ECM compositions on hepatic function, as well as differentiation of ESCs into hepatic or cardiac lineages (Flaim et al. 2005, 2008). This approach can be used to examine the effects of not only naturally-derived ECMs but also synthetic polymers such as acrylates (Anderson et al. 2004).

Cell Sources

Besides the ECM, another important component of engineered tissues is cells. To date, there are numerous sources of cells for engineered tissues, ranging from somatic cells to stem cells. Somatic cells such as fibroblasts and endothelial cells are already being utilized for clinical-grade engineering of vascular grafts by Cytograft. Although somatic cells such as dermal fibroblasts can be easily harvested and cultured, others such as cardiomyocytes are generally non-proliferative and are therefore impractical to isolate for therapeutic applications. Furthermore, since cells derived from patients may be diseased or dysfunctional, somatic cells may have limited therapeutic potential.

Therefore, stem cells and progenitor cells serve as an alternative source of therapeutic cells for tissue regeneration. Stem cells can be generally categorized as pluripotent, multipotent, or unipotent, based on the degree of plasticity to differentiate. Pluripotent stem cells, which consist of embryonic stem cells or induced pluripotent stem cells (iPSCs), have the greatest flexibility to differentiate into cells derived from all three germ layers (Bilic and Izpisua Belmonte 2012). ESCs are harvested from the inner cell mass of fertilized embryos. In contrast to ESCs, iPSCs can be derived autologously from somatic cells, overcoming the ethical concerns associated with the generation of embryos. Multipotent stem cells, such as bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs), can differentiate into many lineages include bone, cartilage, fat, and skeletal muscle (Prockop 1997). In contrast, unipotent stem cells, including those found in mammary epithelium (Visvader and Lindeman 2011), are generally committed to one lineage. Due the ability to differentiate stem cells into therapeutic cells, stem cells remain a promising cell source for tissue engineering applications.

Extracellular Matrices in Tissue Engineering Models

Among the earliest success stories of engineered tissues are that of biological skin equivalents. Owing to the simplicity in the structure and thickness of skin, a number of acellular as well as cellularized skin substitutes are currently in the market for treatment of burns and ulcers. However, complex organs such as the heart or liver will require further research in order to engineer biological equivalents. Among the more complex three-dimensional tissues, engineered vascular conduits have made considerable advancements towards clinical use. To illustrate the role of ECMs in tissue engineering applications, we briefly describe the progress in the development and commercialization of artificial skin grafts and vascular conduits (Table 30.2).

Artificial Skin Equivalents

As the largest organ in the human body, skin is comprised of the epidermis and a dermis layers. The stratified and keratinized epidermis serves as a physical barrier to the body, whereas the dermis provides strength and support. The dermis contains a biochemical framework of collagen, elastin, HA, and proteoglycans that enables the skin to regenerate and repair. For treatment of wound injuries or disease, skin autografting is effective but is invasive and can lead to morbidity or infection. As a result, alternative treatments including bioengineered skin grafts are in demand.

Artificial skin grafts are one of the first successful tissue engineered products to be FDAapproved. The emergence of skin grafts was motivated by the need to cover burn injuries for patients with insufficient autologous skin for grafting. However, skin grafts were later shown to have broader applications for treatment of chronic wounds and skin diseases and could be an off-the-shelf therapy.

The ideal properties of an engineered skin graft would include good contact to the wound site upon application, accelerate tissue regeneration and wound repair, mimic the structure and function of native skin, and not be rejected immunologically by the host tissue. Today there are a number of companies that have commercialized acellular or cell-seeded grafts for treatment of burns, skin wounds, and skin diseases. A hallmark feature of these grafts is the presence of an ECM scaffolding structure that provides structural support for the ingrowth of cells.

Acellular porous scaffolds such as those composed of collagen provide a physical structure for cell migration, which is necessary for the wound healing process. Moreover, scaffolds derived from decellularized skin tissue retain some aspects of the native biochemical composition and fibrous structure. For example, AlloDerm (LifeCell) consists of decellularized cadaveric human skin that retains the dermal matrix components and basement membrane. As the scaffolds become bioresorbed with time, it is replaced by the ECM secreted by the host cells.

In addition to acellular scaffolds, cellularized scaffolds using keratinocytes and/or fibroblasts can be used in conjunction with ECM scaffolds to generate biological skin grafts. These cells are harvested from donor full-thickness skin biopsies and can be used autologously or allogenically. One commercial dermal graft is Dermagraft (Advanced Biohealing), which is indicated for the treatment of full-thickness diabetic foot ulcers. Dermagraft consists of a three-dimensional bioresorbable polyglactin mesh scaffold containing allogenic fibroblasts. The cells proliferate within the scaffold as well as secrete matrix

Туре	Product Name	Composition	
Skin Graft	AlloDerm (LifeCell)	Decellularized human cadaveric skin with dermal matrix and basement membrane	
	Apligraf (Organogenesis)	Bovine collagen gel containing a layer of allogenic fibroblasts and a layer of allogenic keratinocytes	
	Biobrane (Smith and Nephew)	Porcine collagen bonded to nylon mesh and silicone film	
	Bioseed-S (BioTissue Technologies)	Suspension of autologous keratinocytes in fibrin glue	
	Dermagraft (Advanced Biohealing)	Polyglactin mesh scaffold containing allogenic fibroblasts	
	Epicel (Genzyme BioSurgery)	Cultured epidermal sheet of autologous keratinocytes	
	Integra (Integra Life Sciences)	Bilayered skin substitute containing an inner layer of bovine collagen and glycosaminoglycans and an outer layer of silicone	
	Laserskin (Fidia Advanced Biopolymers)	Hyaluronic acid membrane with laser-drilled micropores and autologous keratinocytes	
	OrCel (Forticell Bioscience)	Bovine collagen scaffold containing a layer of allogenic fibroblasts and a layer of allogenic keratinocytes	
Vascular Graft	Artegraft (Artegraft)	Bovine collagen conduit	
	AlboGraft (LeMaitre Vascular)	Polyester vascular graft	
	Gore Propaten (Gore Medical)	Expanded polytetrafluoroethylene (ePTFE) conduit with bonded heparin	
	Humacyte (Humacyte)	Human ECM-derived vascular graft	
	Lifeline (Cytograft)	Autologous fibroblast sheets in tubular form with a lining of autologous endothelial cells	
	Lifespan (Edwards Life Sciences)	Expanded ePTFE conduit	

Table 30.2 Skin and vascular grafts

proteins and cytokines. This dermal graft works by restoring the dermal bed to facilitate wound healing. Another class of biological skin substitutes is epidermal grafts. Epicel (Genzyme Biosurgery) is an example of an autologous epidermal graft consisting of multiple layers of keratinocytes. It is indicated for patients who have deep dermal or full thickness burns to prevent infection and fluid loss at the wound bed. Although Epicel does not utilize any exogenous matrix, another epidermal graft called Bioseed-S (BioTissue Technologies) utilizes fibrin matrix to adhere the keratinocytes to the wound bed. In addition to epidermal and dermal replacements, composite skin grafts contain both epidermal and dermal components. Apligraf (Organogenesis) is a bilayered tissue construct that contains allogenic fibroblasts cultured in purified acid-soluble collagen I gel, upon which a layer of stratified keratinocytes are grown. Apligraf is used for the treatment of diabetic foot and venous leg ulcers. Another composite skin graft, OrCel (Forticell Bioscience), contains a cross-linked bovine collagen I scaffold with asymmetric pore distribution such that one side contains macroscopic pores and the other side is a non-porous. Within this asymmetric scaffold, the porous side is cultured with fibroblasts, whereas the non-porous side is coated with gelatin and cultured with keratinocytes from the same donor. Taken together, these commercial skin grafts illustrate the prevalence of ECMs for therapeutic skin repair.

Recent research suggests that engineered tissue constructs cultured with stem cells may accelerate wound healing. Not only can stem cells provide beneficial paracrine factors but also differentiate into vascular lineages. For example, in a porcine model, bone marrow-derived MSCs cultured on collagen glycosaminoglycan polymer scaffolds showed promise for treatment of partial thickness burn wounds, as measured by contraction area, degree of keratinization, and angiogenesis. The stem cell-seeded scaffolds contracted significantly less than the control no treatment group, while displaying improved keratinization and angiogenesis, and histologically the stem cells appeared to persist in the tissue (Liu et al. 2008). Bone marrow-derived MSCs have also been shown to differentiate into keratinocytes when cultured on electrospun collagen/poly(1lactic acid)-co-poly(3-caprolactone) nanofibrous scaffolds. The differentiated keratinocytes were morphologically round in appearance and expressed known markers including keratin 10 and filaggrin (Jin et al. 2011). In conjunction with nanofibrous polymers that mimic the nanotextured environment of native skin, these engineered constructs may be useful for engineering of biological skin equivalents. In summary, artificial skin equivalents are among the most successful engineered tissues in clinical use, and further research in the incorporation of stem cells or ECM organization will likely lead to improved products for medical use.

Vascular Conduit

Blood vessels have a trilayered structure consisting of endothelial cells in innermost layer, smooth muscle cells in the medial layer, and an adventitial layer composed of fibroblasts. Blood vessels are responsible for transporting blood and nutrients throughout the body. The endothelium plays a dominant role in preventing obstructions of the vessel by modulating vessel tone and by reacting with circulating blood components. However, endothelial cells that become dysfunctional are a major cause of prevalent cardiovascular diseases. Any obstruction to blood vessels may result in myocardial infarction, stroke, or atherosclerotic disease. When donor vessels are not available for bypass grafting, vascular conduits are an attractive alternative.

Synthetic polymer-based acellular grafts are commercially available off-the-shelf products for

vascular intervention. Grafts composed of ePTFE and polyester are flexible and can withstand suturing. Gore Propaten (Gore Medical), for example, is an ePTFE conduit that is bonded with heparin to further reduce thrombogenesis. Gore Propaten has been shown to reduce neointimal hyperplasia in a baboon model of aortoiliac bypass (Lin et al. 2004).

Naturally-derived polymeric acellular grafts have also shown therapeutic promise. Artegraft, for example, is a woven and crosslinked collagen conduit derived from bovine carotid artery. This conduit is indicated for usage as an arterio-venous (A-V) shunt, arterial replacement, arterial bypass, arterial patch, and femoropopliteal bypass. A recent prospective, randomized controlled clinical study demonstrated improved primary patency in the patients treated with Artegraft, in contrast to those receiving grafts composed of expanded ePTFE (Kennealey et al. 2011). Although derived from bovine tissue, Artegraft appears to be non-antigenic and negative for bovine spongiform encephalopathy. Another approach for the production of naturally-derived ECMs for vascular grafting is based on the technology from Humacyte using human cell-derived ECM. The advantages of this approach include the absence of xenoproteins and the ability to be delivered together with cells or drugs. Humacyte's vascular grafts appear to be non-immunogenic, leakproof, easily sutured, and have a long-term shelf life. A recent publication demonstrated that the human vascular grafts had similar mechanical properties as native vessels, and could be implanted in a baboon model for A-V access for hemodialysis (Dahl et al. 2011).

Although acellular grafts are clinically effective and patent as large-diameter vascular grafts, the patency of acellular grafts becomes reduced when less than 6 mm diameter due to thrombus formation and intimal hyperplasia. Therefore, there is a tremendous need to develop small-diameter biological vascular grafts as a therapeutic option for replacement of small diameter vessels. Cell-based vascular grafts that promote the formation of a luminal layer of endothelial cells are a promising therapeutic option, since endothelial cells play an important role in resisting adhesion of lipogenic proteins and monocytes. However, with respect to commercialization, cell-based vascular grafts are further behind in clinical testing. Cytograft is currently undergoing clinical trials for grafts used for hemodialysis access (McAllister et al. 2009). These grafts also have therapeutic potential for bypass grafting. Cytograft is an autologous vascular graft formed by completely endogeneous ECMs. From a patient skin biopsy, the fibroblasts and endothelial cells are harvested and expanded in vitro. The patient's fibroblasts are then cultured in the form of cell sheets before rolling together to form a tube-shaped graft with sufficient mechanical integrity. The vascular graft is maintained within a bioreactor before lining the lumen with endothelial cells. In the first clinical trial for hemodialysis access in a multicenter cohort study, ten patients were recruited who had end-stage renal disease with high risk of access graft failure (McAllister et al. 2009). Among the ten patients, five had grafts for hemodialysis that were functional for 6-20 months after implantation. The primary patency rates were 60% at 6 months post-implantation. This study shows promise of these grafts for clinical use.

To simplify the manufacturing process and to reduce manufacturing costs, Cytograft propose a number of potential modifications to future generation products (Peck et al. 2012). For example, the presence of the endothelium may not be necessary due to the high flow rates in A-V shunts, and eliminating the endothelial aspect may reduce the complexity of the graft. In addition, an allogenic source of cells could also reduce manufacturing costs associated with autologous generation of vascular grafts. Furthermore, a non-living graft could be produced in which the cells are devitalized, leaving behind the matrix which is responsible for the mechanical integrity of the product. Ultimately, the generation of a non-living graft, similar to the strategy of Humacyte, would simplify the production process and increase the storage life, while reducing the manufacturing cost and eliminating the need for patient-specific biopsies.

Recent research strategies aim to develop stem cell-derived vascular grafts. For example, autologous ovine bone marrow-derived MSCs were cultured on decellularized ovine carotid arteries before implanting as an interpositional graft in the carotid artery (Zhao et al. 2010). The cellseeded grafts remained patent for over 5 months, whereas the acellular graft became occluded within 2 weeks. Histologically, endothelial and smooth muscle cells infiltrated the graft, and ECM components elastin and collagen could be detected. Some stem cells persisted up to 2 months after transplantation. When bone marrow-derived MSCs were cultured on circumferentially oriented poly-L-lactide nanofibrillar scaffolds, not only did the cells align along the direction of the polymer nanofibrils, but they also conferred some anti-thrombogenic properties that promoted graft patency and deposition of native collagen and elastin ECM proteins (Hashi et al. 2007). When implanted as interpositional grafts, the cell-seeded conduits formed an intimal endothelial layer and medial smooth muscle layer. Although the majority of MSCs were no longer detectable by 7 days after engraftment, the short-term persistence of MSCs appeared to have a functional impact on graft patency. In summary, acellular conduits are effective for large-diameter vascular grafts, and cell-based grafts are a promising approach for small-diameter grafts.

Future Directions

In summary, ECMs are a critical component of engineered tissues by modulating cell behavior while providing structural support. Although naturally-derived ECMs are biocompatible and easily purified, synthetic materials enable greater control over the chemical and mechanical properties. Increasingly important will be the successful generation of three-dimensional scaffolds that mimic the complex spatial geometry of endogenous tissues. To date, artificial blood vessels and skin substitutes are examples of engineered tissues that have achieved some degrees of clinical success. However, a number of refinements to the ECM are necessary to further their functionality. Current approaches to generate three-dimensional porous scaffolds with complex physiological architecture are limited in long manufacturing time, requirement of specialized equipment, or lack scalability. Therefore, technological advancements are needed to improve the scalability of three-dimensional scaffolds with preformed spatial organization. Additionally, the mechanical and physical properties of the ECM should match that of the native tissue, and the degradation rates of the scaffolds should match that of native ECM production. Due to the diffusion limits of threedimensional scaffolds, a bioreactor system may help perfuse nutrients to the cells to maintain viability. By furthering the advancement of novel ECM fabrication technologies, it is anticipated that engineered tissues will become a more widely used therapy.

References

- Anderson DG, Levenberg S, Langer R (2004) Nanoliterscale synthesis of arrayed biomaterials and application to human embryonic stem cells. Nat Biotechnol 22:863–866
- Bilic J, Izpisua Belmonte JC (2012) Concise review: induced pluripotent stem cells versus embryonic stem cells: close enough or yet too far apart? Stem Cells 30:33–41
- Cho SW, Lim SH, Kim IK, Hong YS, Kim SS, Yoo KJ, Park HY, Jang Y, Chang BC, Choi CY, Hwang KC, Kim BS (2005) Small-diameter blood vessels engineered with bone marrow-derived cells. Ann Surg 241:506–515
- Dahl SL, Kypson AP, Lawson JH, Blum JL, Strader JT, Li Y, Manson RJ, Tente WE, DiBernardo L, Hensley MT, Carter R, Williams TP, Prichard HL, Dey MS, Begelman KG, Niklason LE (2011) Readily available tissue-engineered vascular grafts. Sci Transl Med 3:68ra69
- Diegelmann RR (2001) Collagen metabolism. Wounds 13:177–182
- Flaim CJ, Chien S, Bhatia SN (2005) An extracellular matrix microarray for probing cellular differentiation. Nat Methods 2:119–125
- Flaim CJ, Teng D, Chien S, Bhatia SN (2008) Combinatorial signaling microenvironments for studying stem cell fate. Stem Cells Dev 17:29–39
- Francis ME, Uriel S, Brey EM (2008) Endothelial cellmatrix interactions in neovascularization. Tissue Eng Part B Rev 14:19–32
- Gronthos S, Mankani M, Brahim J, Robey PG, Shi S (2000) Postnatal human dental pulp stem cells (DPSCs) *in vitro* and in vivo. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 97:13625–13630
- Handler M, Yurchenco PD, Iozzo RV (1997) Developmental expression of perlecan during murine embryogenesis. Dev Dyn 210:130–145
- Hashi CK, Zhu Y, Yang GY, Young WL, Hsiao BS, Wang K, Chu B, Li S (2007) Antithrombogenic property of bone

marrow mesenchymal stem cells in nanofibrous vascular grafts. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 104:11915–11920

- Ho W, Tawil B, Dunn JC, Wu BM (2006) The behavior of human mesenchymal stem cells in 3D fibrin clots: dependence on fibrinogen concentration and clot structure. Tissue Eng 12:1587–1595
- Huang NF, Li S (2011) Regulation of the matrix microenvironment for stem cell engineering and regenerative medicine. Ann Biomed Eng 39:1201–1214
- Huang NF, Patlolla B, Abilez O, Sharma H, Rajadas J, Beygui RE, Zarins CK, Cooke JP (2010) A matrix micropatterning platform for cell localization and stem cell fate determination. Acta Biomater 6:4614–4621
- Jin G, Prabhakaran MP, Ramakrishna S (2011) Stem cell differentiation to epidermal lineages on electrospun nanofibrous substrates for skin tissue engineering. Acta Biomater 7:3113–3122
- Kennealey PT, Elias N, Hertl M, Ko DS, Saidi RF, Markmann JF, Smoot EE, Schoenfeld DA, Kawai T (2011) A prospective, randomized comparison of bovine carotid artery and expanded polytetrafluoroethylene for permanent hemodialysis vascular access. J Vasc Surg 53:1640–1648
- Kleinman HK, McGarvey ML, Liotta LA, Robey PG, Tryggvason K, Martin GR (1982) Isolation and characterization of type IV procollagen, laminin, and heparan sulfate proteoglycan from the EHS sarcoma. Biochemistry (Mosc) 21:6188–6193
- Lauer-Fields JL, Fields GB (2002) Triple-helical peptide analysis of collagenolytic protease activity. Biol Chem 383:1095–1105
- Lin PH, Chen C, Bush RL, Yao Q, Lumsden AB, Hanson SR (2004) Small-caliber heparin-coated ePTFE grafts reduce platelet deposition and neointimal hyperplasia in a baboon model. J Vasc Surg 39:1322–1328
- Liu JC, Heilshorn SC, Tirrell DA (2004) Comparative cell response to artificial extracellular matrix proteins containing the RGD and CS5 cell-binding domains. Biomacromolecules 5:497–504
- Liu P, Deng Z, Han S, Liu T, Wen N, Lu W, Geng X, Huang S, Jin Y (2008) Tissue-engineered skin containing mesenchymal stem cells improves burn wounds. Artif Organs 32:925–931
- McAllister TN, Maruszewski M, Garrido SA, Wystrychowski W, Dusserre N, Marini A, Zagalski K, Fiorillo A, Avila H, Manglano X, Antonelli J, Kocher A, Zembala M, Cierpka L, de la Fuente LM, L'Heureux N (2009) Effectiveness of haemodialysis access with an autologous tissue-engineered vascular graft: a multicentre cohort study. Lancet 373:1440–1446
- Myllyharju J, Kivirikko KI (2001) Collagens and collagen-related diseases. Ann Med 33:7–21
- Peck M, Gebhart D, Dusserre N, McAllister TN, L'Heureux N (2012) The evolution of vascular tissue engineering and current state of the art. Cells Tissues Organs 195:144–158
- Planat-Benard V, Menard C, Andre M, Puceat M, Perez A, Garcia-Verdugo JM, Penicaud L, Casteilla L (2004a) Spontaneous cardiomyocyte differentiation from adipose tissue stroma cells. Circ Res 94:223–229

- Planat-Benard V, Silvestre JS, Cousin B, Andre M, Nibbelink M, Tamarat R, Clergue M, Manneville C, Saillan-Barreau C, Duriez M, Tedgui A, Levy B, Penicaud L, Casteilla L (2004b) Plasticity of human adipose lineage cells toward endothelial cells: physiological and therapeutic perspectives. Circulation 109:656–663
- Prockop DJ (1997) Marrow stromal cells as stem cells for nonhematopoietic tissues. Science 276:71–74
- Risau W, Lemmon V (1988) Changes in the vascular extracellular matrix during embryonic vasculogenesis and angiogenesis. Dev Biol 125:441–450
- Santiago LY, Nowak RW, Peter Rubin J, Marra KG (2006) Peptide-surface modification of poly(caprolactone) with laminin-derived sequences for adipose-derived stem cell applications. Biomaterials 27:2962–2969
- Sierra DH (1993) Fibrin sealant adhesive systems: a review of their chemistry, material properties and clinical applications. J Biomater Appl 7:309–352

- Visvader JE, Lindeman GJ (2011) The unmasking of novel unipotent stem cells in the mammary gland. EMBO J 30:4858–4859
- Watanabe K, Yamaguchi Y (1996) Molecular identification of a putative human hyaluronan synthase. J Biol Chem 271:22945–22948
- Wu XS, Wang N (2001) Synthesis, characterization, biodegradation, and drug delivery application of biodegradable lactic/glycolic acid polymers. Part II: biodegradation. J Biomater Sci Polym Ed 12:21–34
- Xu CY, Inai R, Kotaki M, Ramakrishna S (2004) Aligned biodegradable nanofibrous structure: a potential scaffold for blood vessel engineering. Biomaterials 25:877–886
- Zhao Y, Zhang S, Zhou J, Wang J, Zhen M, Liu Y, Chen J, Qi Z (2010) The development of a tissue-engineered artery using decellularized scaffold and autologous ovine mesenchymal stem cells. Biomaterials 31:296–307

Index

A

Adiponectin, 206 Aldehyde dehydrogenase (ALDH), 262-263 Aldehyde dehydrogenase 1 (ALDH1), 223 Al-Hajj, M., 239, 240, 244, 261 ALS. See Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS), 30-31 Anderson, S.A., 213 Arbab, A.S., 212-214 Asahara, T., 205 Askari, S., 171 Atala, A., 309 Axon sprouting embryonic stem cells-derived neurons, 138-139 environment cues, 137-138 isolated hippocampal neurons, 132 neural progenitors, 131 signal molecules AKT, PI-3 kinase and PTEN, 135 LKB1, SAD-A/B, and MARKs, 134 Par3-Par6-aPKC, 134 protein translation and degradation, 136-137 Rac, Rho, Cdc42 family, 135 Ras-MAPK pathway, 135-136 Wnt and GSK-3 pathway, 136 in vitro,132-133 in vivo bipolar model, 132-133 cortical neurons, 133 radial glia cells, 132-133 retinal ganglion cells, 134 in utero and ex utero cortical electroporation, 132

B

Balic, M., 240
Barker, N.S., 222, 224
Basic helix-loop-helix-zipper (bHLHZ) transcription factors, 119
Bekhite, M.M., 109
Bexell, D., 193
Biological pacemakers, 77
Bishop, M.W., 5
Bjerknes, M., 220

BMI-1

biochemical regulation, 151 cellular homeostasis, 144 diverse cellular event regulation, 150 epigenetic regulation, 144 fetal vs. adult requirement, 149 hematopoiesis, 146 human disease, 150 knockout mouse, 146-148 lincRNAs, 151 oncogenic function, 149-150 overexpression, 148-149 overview, 146 polycomb group (PcG) complexes, 144-146 regenerative medicine application, 152 tumor-suppressor function, 150 Bohne, A.W., 304 Bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells. See Mesenchymal stem cells (MSC) Bone morphogenetic protein (BMP), 18 Borlongan, C.V., 44 Brabletz, T., 224 β receptor antagonist propranolol, 98

С

Cairo, M.S., 36 Calabrese, J.M., 116 Cancer cells and pluripotent stem cells (PSCs) metabolism glutamine, 90-91 glycolysis and reactive oxygen species (ROS) FoxO transcription factor, 87 glutathione peroxidase, 87 manganese-containing superoxide dismutase (MnSOD), 86 oxidative stress, 88 senescence, 88-90 tumorigenesis, 84 Warburg effect anaerobic glycolysis, 84 glucose transporter proteins, 85 lactic acid production, 86 metastatic tumor detection, 84 tumor suppressor protein, p53 85

Cancer stem cell model, genetically engineered abnormal cellular proliferation, 228 cancer cell-of-origin, 230-231 conditional knock-in mouse model, 230 constitutive transgenesis, 229 genetically engineered mouse models (GEMMs), 228 knock-in cancer model. 229-230 stem cell-activated knock-ins genetic defects, 233 genotype-phenotype correlation, 231 mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue (MALT), 232 oncogenic mutations, 231 stem/progenitor-specific promoters, 233 tumoral phenotype, 232 Cao, C., 151 Capecchi, M.R., 223 Cardiomyocytes cellular processes, 72 drug screening and personalized medicine, 78-79 electrophysiological characteristics, 73 gene and protein profile, 72-73 human embryonic stem cell vs. human pluripotent stem cell, 74 metabolism and excitation-contraction coupling, 73-74 pluripotent stem cells-derived biological pacemakers, 77 cardiotoxicity, 75 clinical-grade cardiomyocyte production, 78 disease modelling, 75-76 genetic factors, 74 hypertrophy, 76 inherited arrhythmia models, 76-77 myocardial infarction, 77-78 Cardiotoxicity, 75 Carvajal-Vergara, X., 76 Cavarretta, I.T., 197 CD44, 262-263 CD133, 222-223, 263 CD34+/AC133+ endothelial progenitor cells (EPCs) angiogenesis, 204 characteristics, 204-205 MR imaging probes diagnostic and treatment strategy, 214-215 endothelial cells (CD31), 213 ferumoxides, 212 melanoma, 214 subcutaneously implanted glioma, 213 superparamagnetic iron oxides nanoparticles, 212 VEGF, 214 multimodal imaging probes, 215-216 nuclear medicine imaging probes high resolution computed tomography images, 210indium-111 oxine, 210 multimodality scanning, 212 positron emitting radioisotopes, 211 radioisotopes and radiopharmaceuticals, 209

single photon emission computerized tomography, 210-211 optical and fluorescent imaging probes chimeric animal model, 208-209 **DsRed**, 208 endothelial cell markers, 209 human dermal microvascular endothelial cells, 209 monomeric red fluorescent protein, 208 organic fluorophores, 207 reporter gene system, 207 tumor neovascularization, 205-207 vasculogenesis, 204 CD44 glycoprotein aldehyde dehydrogenase, 245 bispecific antibodies, 245 cancer stem cells, 238-239 cell surface antigens, 236 clonal evolution and de novo generation adenocarcinoma cell line MNK45, 244 canine cancer cell lines, 244 drug-refractory patients, 242 putative stem cell phenotype, 243 surface phenotype, 242 therapeutic targetting, 243 de facto tumour-initiating cells, 244-245 DNA damage, 246 double knockout cells, 238 epithelial isoform, 238 epithelial mesenchymal transition, 240-241 haematopoietic malignancy, 244 hyaluronan, 236 lymphocyte activation and trafficking, 237 matopoietic progenitors, 241 metastatic murine carcinoma cell line, 241 molecule function, 246 monoclonal antibody, 237 prospective isolation, 239-240 splicing mechanism, 236-237 structure, 236-237 Cellbag system, 22 Cell line therapy, 251 Cerebellar haemangioblastoma (HB), 286 Charcot, J-M., 30 Cheng, H., 220 Chen, J.F., 121 Chen, X., 197 Chiba, T., 170 Choriocarcinoma, 180 Cisplatin, 295 Cogle, C.R., 193 Cord blood CD34+ cells, 65-66 Cryopreservation colony forming assay, 9 haematopoietic progenitors, 4 membrane integrity, 9 thawing and washing, 8 umbilical cord blood addition of cryoprotectant, 6 freezing process, 6-7

selection of cryoprotectant, 5–6 storage, 7–8 volume reduction, 4–5 Cultibag system, 22

D

Dalerba, P., 224 Davis, S.J., 265, 266 DCV. *See* Dendritic cell vaccine (DCV) Dendritic cell vaccine (DCV), 276–277 de Sauvage, F.J., 222 Direkze, N.C., 193 Dolnikov, K., 73 Duan, X., 197 Dylla, S.J., 225

Е

Early embryonic miRNA cluster (EEmiRC), 116–117 Embryoid bodies, 96 Embryonal carcinoma, 179–180 Emmink, B.L., 225 Enzymatic digestion, 15 Epidermal growth factor (EGF), 107 Epigenetic regulation, 144 Epithelial-mesenchymal transition (EMT), 265 Explant culture, 15–16

F

Faber, A., 268 Fibrin, 314 Fibroblast growth factor (FGF), 18 Fibroblast growth factor receptor-1 (FGFR1), 108 Fried egg phonomenon, 16 Friedenstein, A.J., 192 Fukuda, K., 66

G

Gao, Z., 144 GCTs. See Germ cell tumors (GCTs) Gene-cell therapy clinical implications, 26-27 neuro-degeneration, 27 trophic/growth factors FGF2, 28-29 **VEGF**, 28 umbilical cord blood cells (UCBCs), 27-28 vectors, 26 Gene therapy, 67–68 Genetically modified stem cells, 31 Germ cell tumors (GCTs) clinical overview, 178 embryonic stem cell transcription factors, 181-182 histopathology embryonal carcinoma, 179-180 **IGCNU**, 181

mixed GCTs, 181 nonseminomatous GCT, 180 seminomatous GCT, 178-180 spermatocytic seminoma, 180 teratoma, 179-181 yolk sac tumor, 180 immunohistochemistry CD30.182 LIN28, 184 NANOG, 183 OCT4, 183 SALL4, 184 SOX2, 183-184 UTF1. 184 Gidekel, S., 181 Glioblastoma multiforme (GBM), 187 Glutamine, 90-91 Glycogen synthase kinase 3 (GSK-3), 136 Godar, S., 240 Gornicka-Pawlak, E., 44 Grisendi, G., 197 Gunnarsson, S., 197 Gunthert, U., 237

Н

Habich, A., 41 Han, M.K., 88 Hansen, L.G., 170 Harper, L.J., 244 Hayflick limit, 16 Head and neck squamous cell carcinoma (HNSCC) aldehyde dehydrogenase, 262-263 cancer stem cell identification, 262 theory, 260 CD44, 262-263 CD133, 263 cellular markers, 261 chemotherapy, 260 clinical implications, 267-269 metastasis, 264-266 stem cell-like phenotypes, 261 treatment failures, 266-267 tumorigenesis, 263-265 tumor microenvironment/niche and supporting cells, 266-268 upper aerodigestive epithelium, 260 Hemagglutininating virus of Japan (HVJ). See Sendai virus (SeV) vectors Hematopoietic expressed mammalian polycomb (hemp) gene Hemp function illustration, 160-161 impaired proliferative and repopulating ability, 159-160 Klippel-Feil anomaly, 160 methylated histone residues, 160 osteogenesis, 156 skeletal abnormalities, 158-159

structure and expression hematopoietic cell lines, 156 immunohistochemical staining, 157-158 mbt-containing proteins, 156–157 nuclear protein, 157-158 protein-protein interaction, 156 Hematopoietic stem/progenitor cells (HSPCs) radiosensitivity cord blood and maternal/neonatal demographics, 167 - 168fetuses and neonates, 164 materials and methods CD34+ cells, 165-166 cord blood collection, 165 growth factors and fluorescent antibodies, 164 - 165megakaryocyte colonies identification, 166-167 methylcellulose culture, 166 plasma clot culture, 166 statistical analysis, 167 in vitro irradiation, 166 maternal/neonatal obstetric factors clonogenic common myeloid progenitors, 170 megakaryocyte/erythrocyte progenitors, 170 metabolic acidosis, 171 multiple-comparison test, 168, 170 neonatal gender, 168, 171 neonatal weight, 168-169 neutrophil granules, 171 reverse correlation, 168-169 seasonal variations, surviving fraction, 168, 172 Hermann, P.C., 265 Heterogenous ribonuclear protein K (hnRNPK), 106 HNSCC. See Head and neck squamous cell carcinoma (HNSCC) Hradec, E., 304 Huang, E.H., 223 Human iPSC-derived cardiomyocytes, 96 Human monoclonal antibodies characterization, 189 GBM, 187 phage antibody display, 188 selection, 188-189 therapeutic potential, 189 tumor initiating cells (TICs), 188 Hunt, C.J., 8 Hwang, S.W., 288 Hyaluronic acid (HA), 314-315 Hydroxyethyl starch (HES) sedimentation, 4-5 Hypertrophy, 76 Hypoxia, 268

I

ICGVAG. *See* Indocyanine green videoangiograghy (ICGVAG) Immune therapy, 251–252 Indocyanine green videoangiograghy (ICGVAG) cerebellar haemangioblastoma removal, 286 craniotomy, 286

feeding artery, 286-287 haemangioblastoma, 288-289 lesion site, 286-287 neurosurgery, 287-288 Induced pluripotent stem cells (iPSC) long-QT syndrome, 97-98 neuroregeneration, 31-32 oligodendrocyte precursor cells mouse monoclonal antibody O4, 52 myelin basic protein, 53 O4⁺ starfish-like morphology, 54 secondary neurospheres method, 52 spinal cord injury model experiment, 53 in vitro oligodendrocyte differentiation, 54 X-linked adrenoleukodystrophy patients, 55 Sendai virus (SeV) vectors cord blood CD34+ cells, 65-66 gene therapy, 67-68 iPSC generation, 61-62 peripheral blood cells, 66-67 Intestinal stem cells (ISCs) Bmi1, 223 CD133. 222-223 cell signaling perspective, 221 colon tumour-initiating cells cancer stem cell theory, 224 cellular heterogeneity, 223 epithelial-to-mesenchyme transition, 224 irinotecan. 225 colorectal cancer stem cell, 220 crypt base columnar cells, 221-222 EphB receptors, 223 epithelial cell types, 220-221 intestinal epithelium, 219 neonatal epithelium, 221 N-nitroso-N-ethylurea (NEU), 220 Intratubular germ cell neoplasia (IGCNU), 181 Itzhaki, I., 76

J

Jagannathan, J., 289 Janic, B., 213 Jones, R.J., 223 Jones, T.D., 183 Joshua, B., 268 Jung, C.B., 76 Jung, P., 223

K

Kanehira, M., 197 Kanellopoulou, C., 115 Kapur, N., 106 Kaufman, D.S., 166 Kehat, I., 72 Kimpen, J., 170 Kim, S.M., 197 Kogler, G., 41, 42 Konuma, T., 144 Korbling, M., 45 Korinek, V., 221 Koukourakis, M.I., 266 Krishnamurthy, S., 268 Kropp, B.P., 305 Kucerova, L., 197 Kucia, M., 41 Kurata, H., 7 Kurtzberg, J., 37

L

Langer, R., 313 Leblond, C.P., 219, 220, 225 Lee, H.E., 239 LEOPARD syndrome, 76 Lessard, J., 149 Leukemia inhibitory factor (LIF), 105 Leukemic stem cells (LSCs), 149 Leung, A.K., 116 Lin, C.H., 119 Loebinger, M.R., 197 Long-QT syndrome clinical features and pathophysiology, 94-95 disease models, 95 drug screening approach, 98 genetic predisposition, 99 human cardiomyocytes, 98-99 human heart disease modeling, 96 induced pluripotent stem cell models, 97-98 personalized drug therapy, 99 Looijenga, L.H., 183 Louis, H., 30 Lovelock, J.E., 5 Lyden, D., 207

Μ

Mandel, Y., 170 Mani, S.A., 241 Matrigel, 314 Matsa, E., 76 McCulloch, E.A., 252 McGuckin, C., 41, 42 Melton, C., 120 Menon, L.G., 197, 199 Mesenchymal stem cells (MSC) anticancer genes, 193 anti-tumor agents delivery vehicles anticancer agents, 196-197 intracranial glioma tumor model, 199 Kaposi's sarcoma, 195 mouse melanoma model, 197 RIF-1 lung metastasis model, 196, 198 tumor xenografts, 195-196 type I interferon, 197 viral-mediated transfection approach, 196

cell aging, 16-17 expansion methods cell factory, 19-20 microcarrier, 20-21 spinner flask and wave-type bioreactor, 21-22 isolation enzymatic digestion, 15 explant culture, 15-16 medium composition fetal calf serum, human serum and xenofree media, 17-18 proliferation trigger, 18-19 mesodermal germ layer, 192 migration potential, 192 tissue engineering, 14 tissue repair processes, 192 transforming growth factor beta, 14 tumor microenvironment, 193-194 tumor-tropic characteristics, 194 in vivo imaging, 195 Metastasis, 264-266 Microcarrier, 20-21 MicroRNAs (miRNAs) biogenesis, 112 cell cycle regulation, 118-119 context-dependent transcriptional activation, 113-114 differentiation DGCR8-/-ES cells, 120 miR-34, 121 oncogenic RAS/RAF/MAPK pathway, 120 progenitor cell maturation, 119 embryonic development, 112 epigenetic silencing, 117-118 function, 113 mechanism of action, 112-113 pluripotency maintenance DGCR8 protein, 115 Dicer-dependent small non-coding RNA molecules, 114 early embryonic miRNA cluster, 116–117 mouse embryonic stem cells, 115-116 signal modulators, 114 spatial and temporal gene expression, 111 stem-cell maintenance and differentiation, 119 Midmyocardial cells (M cells), 95 MiR-21, 294-295 MiR-290-295 cluster. See Early embryonic miRNA cluster (EEmiRC) Mohr, A., 197 Moretti, A., 76 Morrissey, K., 170 MSCs. See Mesenchymal stem cells (MSC) Mueller, L.P., 197 Murchison, E.P., 115 Myocardial infarction, 77-78

Ν

Nakamizo, A., 197 Nakamura, K., 197 Nanog signaling and microRNA-21 breast cancer, 294-295 head and neck cancer, 295-296 hyaluronan, 292 mammalian embryo and embryonic stem cells, 293 nucleotide sequence analyses, 292 ovarian and breast cancer, 293-294 solid tumor progression, 296-297 Naturally-derived extracellular matrices, 314-315 Neural stem sphere (NSS) method apoptotic cells, 128 cell-cell communication, 128 cytokeratin-14, 127 gene expression, 125-127 mouse and monkey ES cells, 125 nestin, 127 neurodevelopmental process, 129 Parkinson's disease, 125 physiologic conditons, 129 three-dimensional scatter graph, 127-128 Neuro-regeneration, diseased brain gene-cell therapy clinical implications, 26-27 neuro-degeneration, 27 trophic/growth factors, 28-29 umbilical cord blood cells, 27-28 vectors, 26 neuro-degeneration, neuro-protection and neuro-genesis amyotrophic lateral sclerosis, 30-31 blood-brain barrier, 29-30 genetically modified stem cells, 31 induced pluripotent stem cells, 31-32 problem with nerves, 26 quality of life, 25 transplantation levels, 26 NK-92 cytotoxicity cancer immunology, 249 cell line therapy, 251 clonogenic assays application, 253-255 historical development, 252 graft-versus-leukemia effect, 250 graft-versus-myeloma effect, 250 immune system, 250-251 immune therapy, 251-252 leukemia and multiple myeloma CD34+CD38-population, 253 chromium release assay, 254 cumulative clonogenic inhibition, 255 methylcellulose cytotoxicity assay, 254 toxicity, 255 Nolan, D.J., 207

0

Oberpenning, F., 308, 309 Okamoto, A., 266 Oligodendrocyte precursor cells (OPCs) A2B5-immunopanning purification clonal density, 56 dissection procedure, 57 intact protein cell surface, 57 mouse mature astrocytes, 56 paracrinical effects, 55 PDGF-receptor α, 56 A2B5 mouse monoclonal antibody, 55 demyelination, 51 induced pluripotent stem cell mouse monoclonal antibody O4, 52 myelin basic protein, 53 O4⁺ starfish-like morphology, 54 secondary neurospheres method, 52 spinal cord injury model experiment, 53 in vitro oligodendrocyte differentiation, 54 X-linked adrenoleukodystrophy patients, 55 Olsson, E., 245 OPCs. See Oligodendrocyte precursor cells

Р

Paclitaxel, 293 Pang, R., 224 Patient-specific active immunotherapy autologous cell-based vaccine products, 275 autologous tumour cells, 274 cancer immunotherapy, 272-273 cancer patient populations, 282 cancer vaccines, 273 cell lines establishment, 277 clinical trials DCV vs. TCV, 279 melanoma, 278-279 renal cell carcinoma, 278-279 sarcoma, 278 cost. 282 cytokines, 275 efficacy, 281-282 feasibility and efficiency, 281 hamster animal models, 276 immune enhancing strategy, 272 immune targeting, 273 methods DCV, 276-277 TCV. 276 prognostic and predictive markers clinical variables, 280-281 delayed type hypersensitivity reaction, 280 laboratory variables, 281 serum gangliosides, 279 specific antigens, 274 toxicity, 282 tyrosine kinase inhibitors, 272 Peichev, M., 205 Perinatal hypoxicischemic encephalopathy (HIE), 43 Phagocytic Glycoprotein-1 (PGP-1). See CD44 Phosphoinositide-dependent kinase 1 (PDK1), 105 Pimentel-Coelho, P.M., 44

Polycomb group (PcG) complexes, 144-146. See also BMI-1 Ponder, B.A., 220 Potten, C.S., 220, 221 Prince, M.E., 261, 263 Protein kinase C (PKC) anionic phospholipids, 104 embryonic stem cell differentiation to cardiomyocytes, 107-109 proliferation, 106-107 self-renewal, 105-106 isoenzymes, 104 protein-protein interaction, 105 receptor for activated C-kinase, 105 serine/threonine kinases, 103 Puck, T.T., 252 Purhonen, S., 207

Q

Quinlan, L.R., 106

R

Raabe, A., 287
RDEB. See Recessive dystrophic epidermolysis bullosa (RDEB)
Recessive dystrophic epidermolysis bullosa (RDEB) donor cell chimerism, 45 gene encoding type VII collagen (COL7A1), 44–45 gene replacement concept, 45 minimal somatic mutation, 46 potential cell therapy, 44–45 reduced-intensity conditioning regimens, 46
Recrystallization, 8
Ren, C., 197
Rubinstein, P., 4
Ruggeri, L., 251

S

Sangiorgi, E., 223 Sasportas, L.S., 197 Sato, H., 197 Sauvageau, G., 149 Schneider, L., 84 Sendai virus (SeV) vectors iPSCs cord blood CD34+ cells, 65-66 gene therapy, 67-68 iPSCs generation, 61-62 peripheral blood cells, 66-67 modification cell reprogramming, 62 LLC-MK2 cells, 63-64 polymerase-related genes, 62, 64 RNA polymerase, 63 temperature sensitivity, 63 temperature-shift treatment, 65

non-integrating, 60-61 synthetic modified mRNA, 60 Senescence, 88-90 Serum response factor (SRF) protein, 135 Shipitsin, M., 242 Shmelkov, S.V., 224 Signal transducer and activator of transcription protein 3 (Stat-3), 295 Singh, V., 17 Song, C., 197 Spermatocytic seminoma, 180 Spinner flask bioreactor, 21-22 Stromal cell-derived factor-1 (SDF-1), 194 Studeny, M., 197 Sullivan Dillie, K.T., 170 Sun, J., 43 Synthetic polymers, 315–316

Т

Takahashi, K., 39, 107 Tamura, M., 212 Tarantino, C., 121 Tata, P.R., 116 TCV. See Tumor cell vaccine (TCV) Tedder, R.S., 7 Teratoma, 179-181 Thalidomide, 250 Till, J.E., 252 Timmins, N.E., 22 Tissue engineering and regenrative medicine biological tissue replacements, 313 bioreactor system, 322 cell sources, 317-318 chemical signaling, 316-317 ECM organization control, 316 ECM types commercial ECMs, 314-315 naturally-derived, 314-315 synthetic polymers, 315–316 tissue engineering models artificial skin equivalents, 318-320 skin and vascular grafts, 318-319 vascular conduit, 320-321 Tissue regeneration advantages/limitations of cord blood, 38-39 allogeneic stem cell transplantation, 36 brain injury, 43-44 cord blood transplantation malignant disorder treatment, 37 non-malignant disorder treatment, 37-38 HSCs, 36 progenitor cells angiogenic and anti-inflammatory effects, 40 immunodepletion method, 41 microarray analyses, 43 monocytes, 40 multi-lineage progenitor cells, 42-43 unrestricted somatic stem cells, 41-42

Tissue regeneration (cont.) recessive dystrophic epidermolysis bullosa donor cell chimerism, 45 gene encoding type VII collagen (COL7A1), 44-45 gene replacement concept, 45 minimal somatic mutation, 46 potential cell therapy, 44-45 reduced-intensity conditioning regimens, 46 stem cells, 39-40 Torsades de pointes, 94 Translation elongation factor (eEF1A), 106 Tsagias, N., 15 Tsuji, I., 304 Tumor cell vaccine (TCV), 276 Tumorigenesis, 263-265 Type I interferon (IFN), 197

U

Uni-directional neuronal differentiation cell transplantation and drug screening tests, 123 inner cell mass of blastocysts, 124 neural stem sphere method apoptotic cells, 128 cell-cell communication, 128 cytokeratin-14, 127 gene expression, 125-127 mouse and monkey ES cells, 125 nestin, 127 neurodevelopmental process, 129 Parkinson's disease, 125 physiologic conditons, 129 three-dimensional scatter graph, 127-128 pluripotent stem cells, 124-125 Urinary bladder regenerative medicine acellular extracellular matrices and cell seeding bladder acellular matrix, 306 embryonic stem cells, 305 iliac crest marrow harvesting procedure, 306 rabbit model, 307 small intestine submucosa, 305 anticholinergic medication, 302 Crohn's disease, 303 naturally derived materials, 304-305 pyelonephritis, 302 scaffolds, 303 synthetic biodegradable polymers acellular matrices, 307 augmentation cystoplasty, 308 flexible scaffolding material, 309 intermittent catheterization, 308 poly(lactic-co-glycolic acid), 307

poly(1,8-octanediol-co-citrate) elastomer, 309 stem cell/urothelium seeded scaffolds, 310 vasculogenic CD34+ hematopoietic stem cells, 310 synthetic non-biodegradable materials, 303–304

V

Vacanti, J.P., 313 Van der Flier, L.G., 221 van de Ven, C., 42 Vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), 19, 193 Ventricular arrhythmia, 94 Vitrification, 7 Voncken, J.W., 151

W

Wagner, J.E., 37
Wagner, W., 17
Wang, Y., 118, 288, 289
Warburg effect

anaerobic glycolysis, 84
glucose transporter proteins, 85
lactic acid production, 86
metastatic tumor detection, 84
tumor suppressor protein p53, 85

Warburg, O., 84
Wave-type bioreactor, 21–22
Winton, D.J., 220

Х

Xiang, J., 197 Xin, H., 197 Xu, U., 197

Y

Yamanaka, S., 39, 107 Yang, J.P., 266 Yang, L., 72 Yang, Y., 21 Yazawa, M., 76 Yolk sac tumor, 180 Yu, Q., 241

Ζ

Zhao, T., 40 Zhou, L., 263 Zischek, C., 197